U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION



Aviation Rulemaking Committee Charter

Effective Date: 10/5/2012

# SUBJ: 14 CFR 21 / Safety Management Systems Aviation Rulemaking Committee

1. PURPOSE. This Charter creates the Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC) for Part 21 / Safety Management Systems (SMS) according to the Administrator's authority under Title 49 of the United States Code (49 U.S.C.) 106(p)(5). This charter also outlines the committee's organization, responsibilities, and tasks.

# 2. BACKGROUND.

On May 22, 2012, the Aircraft Certification Process Review and Reform ARC submitted a report to the FAA recommending that we undertake a review to update part 21 certification procedures to reflect a systems safety approach to product certification processes and oversight of design organizations. Design organizations must have full responsibility and accountability through the establishment of regulatory requirements for minimum qualification, performance, and management systems.

Consistent with FAA Order VS 8000.367, and the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) Annex 8, the Aircraft Certification Service (AIR) has been actively developing and implementing an internal and external SMS. The initial focus was primarily on developing an internal set of processes, tools, and methodologies that facilitate the transition into the future state. AIR began that effort in 2005 and has made progress in defining key processes and tools. Later, with support from industry participants, the activities expanded to include development of standards for design and manufacturing organizations. Through implementation of pilot SMS projects with certain companies, the FAA is collecting information that will help define the scope of the SMS for Design Approval Holders (DAHs), validate certain best practices, and expand the knowledge base within the workforce and industry with respect to the essential elements of a robust SMS for manufacturers.

SMS requires a proactive approach to discovering and addressing hazards before they exhibit safety consequences. SMS also includes processes that seek to identify potential organizational breakdowns and necessary process improvements which allow management to address a safety issue before a noncompliant or unsafe condition results. SMS is not a substitute for compliance with FAA regulations or FAA oversight activities.

3. OBJECTIVES AND TASKS OF THE ARC. AIR wants to evaluate certain improvements to the effectiveness and efficiency of existing "certification procedures for products and parts," along with incorporating SMS in the design and manufacturing environment. This includes considering the effects of certain changes to the existing regulations, such as applicant qualifications, hazard (or safety) reporting, compliance assurance, and continued operation safety assurance systems for

Distribution:

all DAHs. The intent is to facilitate shifting towards a systems approach for DAHs that is similar to that used for production approval holder requirements, which involves a clear understanding of roles, responsibilities, and privileges. As part of this evaluation, we want to determine the best way industry and the FAA can effectively fulfill their respective compliance and safety responsibilities.

The ARC will provide a forum for the U.S. aviation community to discuss and provide recommendations to the FAA. The committee is expected to provide general information and guidance regarding proposed changes to part 21 and the AVS SMS program as it relates to design and manufacturing certificate and approval holders.

- a. The ARC will provide the FAA recommendations, which may include proposals for rulemaking, suggested processes, policies and guidance, and any further action it determines the agency should contemplate for part 21 to align with the SMS requirements documented in proposed 14 CFR part 5, which is the central component of the NPRM entitled Safety Management Systems for Part 121 Certificate Holders [Docket No. FAA-2009-0671; Notice No. 10-15].
- b. The ARC, serving in an advisory capacity, is expected to present and discuss whatever input, guidance, and recommendations its members consider critical to the FAA's ultimate disposition, development, and implementation of proposed regulatory requirements and related guidance and policy as necessary to the future direction for part 21 to include applicant pre-qualifications, approval holder recognition, and SMS considerations.
- c. The ARC will also consider proposed revisions to clarify and update engineering/designoriented regulatory requirements to part 21. In support of design certification and continued airworthiness, the evaluation should include improvements in the areas of:
  - 1. Application process
  - 2. Applicant qualifications
  - 3. Standardized certification criteria
  - 4. Identifying design approval holder responsibilities and privileges
  - 5. Clarifying continued airworthiness requirements
  - 6. Clarifying design approvals needing Instructions for Continued Airworthiness
  - 7. Clarifying TSO design approval processes
  - 8. Process definition for determining eligibility of U.S. surplus military aircraft in the restricted category

This proposal additionally corrects regulatory language, implements editorial changes for clarification, and standardizes regulatory language to reflect the global aviation environment. While this information will be shared with the ARC, responses to "clean-up" proposals are not required as part of the deliverables.

d. Proposed part 5 and International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) Annex 8 and Annex 19 (draft) serve as the foundation for the ARC's consideration regarding how the FAA will address its responsibilities for developing and implementing SMS requirements and the management and oversight of its regulated product/service providers. The ARC must respect the framework outlined in proposed part 5 and the ICAO Annexes when it provides the FAA recommendations with respect to application of SMS. However, the FAA will consider proposed changes to part 5 as deemed necessary from a design and manufacturing perspective.

**Recommendation Report.** The ARC shall make recommendations and submit a report addressing the following:

- a. Improvements, which may include proposals for rulemaking, processes, policies and guidance for 14 CFR part 21 that reflect a systems approach for safety. This will promote an effective and efficient certification process, which includes considering the effects of certain changes to the existing regulations, such as:
  - 1. Minimum qualifications and organizational requirements for design approval applicants and holders including responsibilities and privileges
  - 2. SMS for design approval holders
  - 3. Compliance assurance
  - 4. Continued operational safety assurance
  - 5. Hazard reporting
- b. Cost and benefit and other impact information in support of developing the required Regulatory Evaluation(s) and Regulatory Flexibility economic analysis for applying any proposed changes to 14 CFR part 21 FAA certificate and approval holders. Cost and benefit analysis should include information obtained through the AIR SMS pilot project and should identify the specific areas of impact and present this information in quantitative terms to the extent possible.
- c. Part 21 design and production approval holder organizations to which the proposed SMS requirements should apply, taking into consideration cost and benefit information as well as public comments to the part 5 NPRM and the SMS-ARC *Design and Manufacturing Working Group Report High-Level Recommendations for SMS Requirements* dated March 12, 2010.
- d. Changes to the FAA oversight methodology based on any recommendations for changes to part 21 that takes into account existing FAA processes and oversight and delegation programs for design and manufacturing related certificates and approvals and authorizations.
- e. Definitions and processes to be included in advisory, policy, and procedures material for addressing safety risk management responsibilities within a design and/or manufacturing organization. These definitions and processes should include:
  - 1. An operational definition of a "hazard" throughout the life cycle of a product in safety risk management.
  - 2. Definition of the term "organization" with respect to design and production approval holders to identify the limits of applicability of proposed SMS requirements, in

consideration of the broad range of organizational structures and activities within modern design and/or manufacturing organizations.

- 3. Hazard identification procedures.
- 4. Processes for the determination of acceptable safety risk.
- 5. Procedures to be included in advisory, policy, and procedures material for addressing safety assurance responsibilities within a design and/or manufacturing organization, including specific recommendations regarding "employee reporting systems".

The Director of Aircraft Certification Service (AIR-1) may propose additional tasks as necessary in support of a potential part 21 rulemaking action. The ARC may also request that AIR-1 add other tasks deemed relevant to the success of this initiative.

#### 4. ARC PROCEDURES

- a. The ARC advises and provides written recommendations to AIR-1 and acts solely in an advisory capacity. Once the ARC recommendations are delivered to AIR-1, it is within his/her discretion to determine when and how the report of the ARC is released to the public.
- b. The ARC may propose additional tasks as necessary to AIR-1 for approval.
- c. The ARC will submit a report detailing recommendations within 18 months from the effective date of this charter. The chair of the ARC sends the recommendation report to both AIR-1 and the Director of the Office of Rulemaking.
- d. The ARC may reconvene following the submission of its recommendations for the purposes of providing advice and assistance to the FAA, at the discretion of AIR-1, provided the charter is still in effect.
- 5. ARC ORGANIZATION, MEMBERSHIP, AND ADMINISTRATION. The FAA will establish a committee of members of the aviation community. Members will be selected based on their familiarity with 14 CFR part 21, Safety Management Systems analysis, and regulatory compliance. Membership will be balanced in viewpoints, interests, and knowledge of the committee's objectives and scope. ARC membership is limited to promote discussion. Active participation and commitment by members will be essential for achieving the ARC's objectives. Attendance is essential for continued membership on the committee. When necessary, the ARC may set up specialized work groups that include at least one ARC member and invited subject matter experts from industry and government.

This ARC will consist of members from U.S. and foreign industry including representatives from designers and manufacturers holding part 21 certificates and approvals and other private sector aviation industry associations and advocacy groups. Invited foreign authorities and International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) representatives provide a valuable perspective from the global aviation community. These representatives are encouraged to fully participate in committee discussions; however, their participation does not include voting privileges on committee issues. The FAA's participation and support for the ARC will eome from all affected lines-of-business.

- a. The ARC sponsor is AIR-1 who:
  - 1. Appoints members or organizations to the ARC, at the Director's sole discretion;

- 2. Selects the industry chair(s) from the ARC membership;
- 3. Selects the FAA's designated federal official for the ARC;
- 4. Receives all ARC recommendations and reports; and
- 5. Provides administrative support for the ARC through the Safety Management Design and Analysis Branch (AIR-150).
- b. Once appointed, the industry chair(s) will:
  - 1. Coordinate required committee and subcommittee (if any) meetings in order to meet the ARC's objectives and timelines;
  - 2. Provide notification to all ARC members of the time and place for each meeting;
  - 3. Ensure meeting agendas are established and provided to the committee members in a timely manner;
  - 4. Keep meeting minutes;
  - 5. Perform other responsibilities as required to ensure the ARC's objectives are met; and
  - 6. Provide status updates in writing to AIR-1 at 6 months and 12 months from the effective date of this charter.
- 6. COST AND COMPENSATION. The estimated operating cost (including *pro rata* share of salaries of FAA employees) to the Federal Government for this ARC is approximately \$400,000 annually. All travel costs for government employees will be the responsibility of the government employee's organization. Non-government representatives serve without government compensation and bear all costs related to their participation on the committee.
- 7. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION. ARC meetings are not open to the public. Persons or organizations outside of the ARC who wish to attend a meeting must get approval in advance of the meeting from a committee co-chairperson or designated federal official.
- 8. AVAILABILITY OF RECORDS. Consistent with the Freedom of Information Act, Title 5, U.S.C., section 522, records, reports, agendas, working papers, and other documents that are made available to or prepared for or by the committee will be available for public inspection and copying at the FAA's Office of the Director, Aircraft Certification Service (AIR-1), 800 Independence Avenue SW, Washington, DC 20591. Fees will be charged for information furnished to the public according to the fee schedule published in Title 49 of the Code of Federal Regulations, part 7.

You can find this charter on the FAA Web Site at: http://www.faa.gov/about/committees/rulemaking/.

- **9. DISTRIBUTION.** This order is distributed to director-level management in the Office of the Associate Administrator for Aviation Safety, the Office of Aviation Policy and Plans, the Office of Rulemaking, and the director- and division-level management in the Aircraft Certification Service.
- **10. EFFECTIVE DATE AND DURATION.** This committee is effective upon issuance of this charter. The committee shall remain in existence for 2 years, unless sooner terminated or

extended by the Administrator.

The effective date of this charter is October 5, 2012.

٠

Michael P. Huerra Acting Administrator



US Department of Transportation Federal Aviation

Administration

January 14, 2015

Mr. Walter Desrosier Part 21 SMS ARC Co-Chair 1400 K Street NW, suite 801 Washington, DC 20005

Dear Mr. Desrosier:

On behalf of the Aircraft Certification Service I would like to thank you for serving as the industry chairperson of the Part 21/Safety Management Systems (SMS) Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC).

The Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) acknowledges receipt of the ARC report dated October 5, 2014 and would like to extend our gratitude to all those who participated on the committee. The recommendations made by the ARC will be very helpful in assisting the FAA to address certification process improvements recommended by the Aircraft Certification Process Review and Reform (ACPRR) ARC.

We appreciate the thoughtful consideration of how to shift towards a systems approach for product certification including revisiting the recommendations submitted by the Certified Design Organization (DO) ARC in May 2008. We agree with the recommendation to use a "building block" approach for implementing DO. The FAA looks forward to working with industry on the near term concepts of including SMS for design and manufacturing organizations and recognition of voluntary systems development for compliance. We concur with the ARC recommendation to consider future rulemaking to establish regulatory requirements for issuance and oversight of certificated DOs after successful implementation of the necessary building blocks.

Again, thank you for your time, effort, and leadership you devoted to this committee.

Sincerely,

alounde al Bale

Dorenda D. Baker Director, Aircraft Certification Service Federal Aviation Administration



US Department of Transportation Federal Aviation

Administration

January 14, 2015

Mr. Walter Desrosier Part 21 SMS ARC Co-Chair 1400 K Street NW, suite 801 Washington, DC 20005

Dear Mr. Desrosier:

On behalf of the Aircraft Certification Service I would like to thank you for serving as the industry chairperson of the Part 21/Safety Management Systems (SMS) Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC).

The Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) acknowledges receipt of the ARC report dated October 5, 2014 and would like to extend our gratitude to all those who participated on the committee. The recommendations made by the ARC will be very helpful in assisting the FAA to address certification process improvements recommended by the Aircraft Certification Process Review and Reform (ACPRR) ARC.

We appreciate the thoughtful consideration of how to shift towards a systems approach for product certification including revisiting the recommendations submitted by the Certified Design Organization (DO) ARC in May 2008. We agree with the recommendation to use a "building block" approach for implementing DO. The FAA looks forward to working with industry on the near term concepts of including SMS for design and manufacturing organizations and recognition of voluntary systems development for compliance. We concur with the ARC recommendation to consider future rulemaking to establish regulatory requirements for issuance and oversight of certificated DOs after successful implementation of the necessary building blocks.

Again, thank you for your time, effort, and leadership you devoted to this committee.

Sincerely,

alounde al Bale

Dorenda D. Baker Director, Aircraft Certification Service Federal Aviation Administration

A Report from the Part 21/Safety Management Systems (SMS) Aviation Rulemaking Committee to the Federal Aviation Administration

Recommendations on Certification Procedures for Products and Parts

**October 5, 2014** 

**Prepared** for:

Dorenda D. Baker, Director Aircraft Certification Service Federal Aviation Administration Washington, DC

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Lett	er Fro	m the ARC Co-Chairsv					
Exe	cutive	Summary vii					
1.0	1.0 Background						
	1.1	Introduction1					
	1.2	ARC Scope and Structure 1					
	1.3	Rulemaking Process					
	1.4	Previous Reviews and Recommendations					
2.0	Cu	rrent State					
	2.1	FAA and Industry Share the Responsibility for Current Safety Success					
	2.2	Delegation					
	2.3	Current Oversight Process					
	2.4	Demand for FAA Resources					
	2.5	Economic Impact of Aviation Industry					
3.0	Fu	ture State					
	3.1	Case for Change					
	3.2	Vision for the Future					
	3.3	Performance-Based Oversight (PBO) Recommendations 17					
4.0	Hig	gh-Level Recommendations & Implementation 19					
	4.1	Systems Approach to Certification					
	4.2	Safety Management Systems Requirements					
	4.3	Evolution of Oversight					
	4.4	Part 21 Miscellaneous Cleanup and TSO Modernization					
5.0	SM	IS Recommendations and Requirements					
	5.1	SMS Implementation					
	5.2	Other Party SMS Accreditation					
	5.3	Additional SMS Recommendations					
6.0	De	sign Organization Model and Framework					
	6.1	DO and Organization Control Systems (OCS)					
	6.2	Compliance Assurance System					
	6.3	Safety Management System					
	6.4	DO Project Applications and Activity Reporting					

	6.5	DO Relationships and Supplier Control	47		
	6.6	Business Structure Variation	51		
	6.7	Scope, Limitations, and Privileges of DO Certificates	51		
	6.8	DO Approval of Data	60		
7.0	Otl	her Processes for Small Businesses	67		
	7.1	Accredited Organization	67		
	7.2	Agent Design Organization	68		
	7.3	Modified Current Model—Enhanced Showing	69		
8.0	Mi	nimum Design and Production Approval Applicant/Holder Requirements	70		
	8.1 Overs	Minimum Design Approval Applicant/Holder Requirements in Support of SMS a ight Objectives			
	8.2	Changes to § 21.3 Reporting to Reflect SMS	75		
9.0	Par	rt 21 Cleanup & TSO Modernization	84		
	9.1	Part 21 Cleanup	84		
	9.2	Part 21 Recommendations for TSO Program	87		
10.0	) Bu	ilding Block Approach to Design Organization	91		
	10.1	Evolution of FAA Oversight: Centralized and Performance-Based	92		
	10.2	Accountability Framework/Applicant Showing Compliance Assurance	. 100		
	10.3	Systems Engineering	. 104		
	10.4	Optimum Use of ODA	. 106		
	10.5	Bilateral Considerations for Products and Articles Certification	. 107		
11.0	) Ce	rtification Cost/Benefit Overview	. 110		
12.0	D Dis	ssenting Opinions	. 113		
App	pendix	A—Part 21/SMS ARC Membership	A-1		
App	pendix	B—Glossary	.B–1		
App	pendix	C—Acronyms	.C–1		
App	pendix	D—Part 21/SMS ARC Charter	D-1		
App	pendix	E—Key Considerations Supporting ARC Recommendations	.E–1		
App	pendix	F—Design Organization Working Group Report	. F–1		
Appendix G—Safety Management Systems Working Group ReportG-1					
Appendix H—Oversight Working Group Report					
Appendix I—TSO Subteam Working Group ReportI-1					
Appendix J—Cost-Benefit Analysis Working Group ReportJ-1					

Appendix K—SM ICG Findings on SMS Equivalence	K–1
Appendix L—EASA DO Approval Certificate	L–1
Appendix M—Responsibilities of Exporters	M–1
Appendix N—Applicant Declaration and Holder Obligations	N–1
Appendix O—Accountability Framework	0–1
Appendix P—Use of Applicant Showings on ODA Projects	P–1

# LETTER FROM THE ARC CO-CHAIRS

October 5, 2014

Ms. Dorenda Baker Director Aircraft Certification Service Federal Aviation Administration 800 Independence Avenue, SW. Washington, DC 20591

Dear Ms. Baker,

On behalf of the Part 21/Safety Management Systems (SMS) Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC), we are pleased to submit the enclosed report, which provides recommendations to improve the overall effectiveness and efficiency of the certification procedures in Title 14, Code of Federal Regulations (14 CFR) part 21, Certification Procedures for Products and Parts, by updating regulations and policies to reflect a systems safety approach to product certification and FAA oversight of design organizations (DO).

This report directly addresses the Aircraft Certification Process Review and Reform (ACPRR) recommendation to Congress to review and update part 21and provides detailed considerations of minimum qualification and organizational requirements for design approval applicants and holders including responsibilities and privileges. The ARC also considered other key ACPRR recommendations on the importance of ensuring a comprehensive means for implementing certification process improvements and change management planning to prepare both industry and the FAA workforce for their new and evolving roles and responsibilities in a systems safety approach to certification and oversight.

The ARC's goal was to determine the best way the FAA and industry can effectively fulfill their respective compliance and safety responsibilities while improving the efficiency and robustness of the certification process.

In this report, the ARC provides four high-level recommendations:

- Phased implementation of a systems approach to certification.
  - o Promote accountability framework and enhanced applicant showings.
  - o Establish minimum requirements for design approval applicant/holder.
  - Establish requirements for voluntary certificated Design Organizations (DO).
- Application of SMS requirements to design and production approval holders.
- Evolution of FAA oversight toward performance based systems safety (SMS) approaches.
- Part 21 miscellaneous cleanup and TSO modernization.

An overview of these high-level recommendations and discussion of the ARC's proposed phased implementation through a building block approach is provided in section 4 of this report. The remaining sections of the report provide detailed discussion on the issues and concepts considered by the ARC and the basis for its findings and high-level recommendations. It also provides "key considerations," which are supporting detail level recommendations necessary for practical implementation, summarized in appendix E.

On behalf of the Part 21/SMS ARC, it has been a privilege to be selected to undertake this important initiative. We are confident the ARC recommendations, when implemented, will result in a safer, more effective, and more efficient certification process for both the FAA and industry. Furthermore, the changes recommended have the potential to facilitate increased international cooperation and efficiencies, strengthening the FAA's global aviation safety leadership and supporting the competitiveness of U.S. products.

The ARC members express our appreciation for this opportunity and offer our support for future activities to consider these recommendations and develop additional clarification, guidance, and policies necessary for implementation.

Sincerely,

Mike Reinert, Co-Chair Manager, System Performance and Development Branch, AIR–150 Aircraft Certification Service Federal Aviation Administration

water Desroster

Walter Desrosier, Co-Chair Vice President, Engineering & Maintenance General Aviation Manufacturers Association (GAMA)

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

This executive summary and summary of recommendations will provide a high-level overview of the Part 21/Safety Management Systems (SMS) Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC) activities and recommendations. This report provides the background for the ARC, then describes the current state for aircraft and component certification activities, followed by the ARC's vision for the future direction of the certification process.

The Part 21/SMS ARC's objectives and tasks were to evaluate certain improvements to the effectiveness and efficiency of existing "certification procedures for products and parts," along with incorporating SMS in the design and manufacturing environment. This included considering the effects of certain changes to the existing regulations, such as applicant qualifications, hazard (or safety) reporting, compliance assurance, and continued operational safety assurance systems for all design approval holders (DAH). The intent was to facilitate shifting toward a systems approach for product design approval/certification similar to that used for production approvals, which involves a clear understanding of roles, responsibilities, and privileges. The ARC's goal was to determine the best way the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) and industry can effectively fulfill their respective compliance and safety responsibilities while improving the efficiency and robustness of the certification process.

The Aircraft Certification Process and Review Reform (ACPRR) ARC report, dated August 13, 2012, responded to section 312, Aircraft certification process review and reform, of the FAA Modernization and Reform Act of 2012 (Public Law 112-95), and provided recommendations to reform, streamline, and reengineer the certification process to meet future challenges. Previous assessments of the certification process found industry development of new aviation products and technologies is expected to continue growing at a pace that exceeds the FAA's ability to support. Of particular interest is the ever-increasing demand for FAA resources in areas other than certification such as continued operational safety of the existing fleet of aircraft, resulting in fewer available resources for aircraft certification in the future. This highlights the need for change to the certification process. The ACPRR's key recommendation is shifting the FAA certification process from a detailed product approach toward a systems safety approach. This report builds on the recommendations of the ACPRR report to Congress in support of an ongoing evolutionary shift to a systems approach to certification and provides high-level recommendations and detailed key considerations for a phased implementation using a building block approach. This enables a natural progression of the maturity and robustness of the current certification process, including industry compliance and FAA oversight processes.

In this report, the ARC provides four high-level recommendations on the following:

- 1. Phased implementation of a systems approach to certification.
  - a. Promote accountability framework and enhanced applicant showings.
  - b. Establish minimum requirements for design approval applicant/holder.
  - c. Establish requirements for voluntary certificated design organizations (DO).
- 2. Application of SMS requirements to design and production approval holders.

- 3. Evolution of FAA oversight toward performance-based systems safety (SMS) approaches.
- 4. Part 21 miscellaneous cleanup and technical standard order (TSO) modernization.

Each recommendation is discussed in detail within the report, which provides significant supporting information and "key considerations," which are supporting detail level recommendations necessary for practical implementation. Appendix E provides a summary overview of the key considerations that support the high-level recommendations and where they are discussed in the report.

# 1.0 BACKGROUND

### 1.1 INTRODUCTION

This report documents the results of the Part 21/Safety Management Systems (SMS) Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC), chartered by the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) on October 15, 2012, to update the certification procedures in Title 14, Code of Federal Regulations (14 CFR) part 21, Certification Procedures for Products and Parts, to reflect a systems safety approach to product certification processes and oversight of design organizations (DO). The charter tasked the ARC to evaluate and recommend requirements for design approval applicants, application qualifications, hazards (or safety) reporting, compliance assurance, and continued operational safety (COS) systems for all design approval holders (DAH). The intent was (1) to provide guidance to the FAA on shifting toward a systems safety approach for DAHs similar to the approach used for production approval holder (PAH) requirements, which involves a clear understanding of roles, responsibilities, and privileges, and (2) to determine how the FAA and industry can most effectively fulfill their respective safety and compliance responsibilities.

Appendix A to this report contains a list of ARC members and support staff. Appendix B contains a glossary of terms, and appendix C is a list of acronyms used in the report. A copy of the charter is found in appendix D.

# 1.2 ARC SCOPE AND STRUCTURE

### 1.2.1 SCOPE

The scope of the ARC's tasks was to review and provide recommendations to update part 21 certification procedures to reflect a systems safety approach to product certification processes and oversight of DO. The goal was to identify the regulatory requirements for implementing DOs that would be fully accountable for determining compliance with the applicable product regulations using a systems approach that integrated the safety management requirements of the proposed 14 CFR part 5, Safety Management Systems. The part 21 requirements would establish minimum qualifications, performance, and management systems to ensure the DO could accomplish this activity with minimal FAA involvement and oversight. (Refer to section 1.3 below for an overview of the rulemaking process Federal agencies use to create regulations.)

# 1.2.2 ARC STRUCTURE

To accomplish its goals, the ARC formed four working groups to identify applicable regulatory requirements: the Design Organization Working Group (and Technical Standard Order Subteam), the Safety Management Systems Working Group, the Oversight Working Group, and the Cost-Benefit Analysis Working Group. The ARC created a charter for each working group to identify objectives, and each group produced a summary report containing the results of its deliberations and a set of final recommendations. The working group and subteam reports are included in their original form as appendixes F, G, H, I, and J to this report.

### 1.2.3 ORGANIZATION OF THIS REPORT

The body of this report consists of an executive summary and 11 numbered sections. Section 1 provides an introduction to the ARC's taskings and organization. Section 2 summarizes the current state of the certification processes, and section 3 introduces the ARC's proposed future state. A high-level summary of each of the four major recommendations is found in section 4. Key elements of the future state are explored in section 5 (regarding SMS), section 6 (regarding the DO model), and section 7 (regarding alternatives to DO for small businesses). The next two sections detail means by which the FAA and industry can achieve the desired future state: section 8 explains the ARC's recommended changes to part 21, and section 9 sets out the building block approach to transitioning from a delegated process to a system safety process for certification. Section 10 summarizes cost information related to the current and proposed certification processes. Dissenting or minority opinions from ARC members not included in the applicable sections of the report can be found in section 11. The report also includes 16 appendixes.

#### 1.3 RULEMAKING PROCESS

The following section is an overview of the rulemaking process. The end of this section includes references to provide a more in-depth study of the rulemaking process.

Federal regulations are created through a process known as rulemaking. Regulations are issued by Federal agencies, boards, or commissions, and explain how the agency intends to carry out a law. By law, Federal agencies must consult the public when creating, modifying, or deleting rules in the CFR. Once an agency decides a regulation should be added, changed, or deleted, it typically publishes a proposed rule in the Federal Register to ask the public for comments.

After the agency considers public feedback and makes changes where appropriate, it then publishes a final rule in the Federal Register with a specific date for when the rule will become effective and enforceable. When the agency issues a final rule for comment, it must describe and respond to the public comments it received.

Refer to section 8 of this report for the ARC's recommendations on regulatory changes to part 21. Further information about the rulemaking process can be found at the following online sources:

- Electronic Code of Federal Regulations (eCFR): http://www.ecfr.gov/
- A Guide to the Rulemaking Process, Prepared by the Office of the Federal Register: http://www.federalregister.gov/uploads/2011/01/the\_rulemaking\_process.pdf
- The Rulemaking Process (U.S. Department of Transportation): http://www.dot.gov/regulations/rulemaking-process

#### 1.4 PREVIOUS REVIEWS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The FAA Modernization and Reform Act of 2012 (Public Law 112–95) required the FAA Administrator, in consultation with the aviation industry, to conduct an assessment of the aircraft certification and approval process and to make recommendations to streamline and reengineer to improve overall effectiveness and efficiency. The final report submitted to Congress included a review of previous reports conducted by an FAA/industry ARC that recommended changes to the certification process.

These reports were conducted by independent expert bodies such as the U.S. Aerospace Commission and National Research Council, as well as oversight agencies such as the U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) and the U.S Department of Transportation Office of the Inspector General (OIG). Some of these reports focused on specific FAA programs such as organization designation authorization (ODA) and risk-based resource targeting (RBRT) tools, and provided recommendations to improve implementation and effectiveness of FAA program management and safety oversight. Other reports assessed the rapidly changing aviation environment (increased growth in industry activity combined with the accelerated development of new technology and products) and provided recommendations for reengineering the FAA certification processes to meet future challenges and continue to improve safety levels.

#### **Certification Process Reform Streamlining and Reengineering**

The Aircraft Certification Process and Review Reform (ACPRR) ARC report (often referred to as the "312 report") dated August 13, 2012, was a response to section 312, Aircraft certification process review and reform, of the FAA Modernization and Reform Act, and summarized key recommendations for certification process improvements from previous reports. The ARC identified multiple instances where recommendations from previous reports converged and overlapped. Several independent assessments of the certification process found that industry development of new aviation products and technologies is expected to continue growing at a pace that exceeds the FAA's ability to support. All of the reports provided recommendations to reform, streamline, and reengineer the certification process to meet future challenges. The common theme among these recommendations is shifting the FAA certification process from a detailed product approach toward a systems safety approach. This Part 21/SMS ARC report builds on the ACPRR report to Congress in support of an ongoing evolutionary shift to a systems approach to certification, and provides high-level recommendations and detailed key considerations for a phased implementation using a building block approach.

#### Certified Design Organization ARC

The FAA Certified Design Organization (CDO) ARC submitted a final report to the FAA in May 2008 with recommendations for rulemaking, policies, and guidance to serve as the foundation for the establishment of FAA certification and oversight of design organizations (DO). The Part 21/SMS ARC notes that some of the information in sections 2 and 3 of this report was taken from the CDO ARC report because it remains relevant in describing some of the conditions driving the desire for an approved/certified DO.

# 2.0 CURRENT STATE

# 2.1 FAA AND INDUSTRY SHARE THE RESPONSIBILITY FOR CURRENT SAFETY SUCCESS

The flying public currently enjoys an unprecedented level of safety as a direct result of the FAA and industry's collaborative certification, maintenance, and operational approaches. By all measures, aircraft and aircraft operations have never been safer. Manufacturers, operators, repair stations, and the FAA have improved design, modernized operations, improved infrastructure, and delivered on a mandate for safe air travel.

This collective work by government and industry has resulted in a 5-fold reduction in air carrier accidents, reducing the rate of accidents that result in passenger fatalities to about one in every 14 million commercial flights. This has been accomplished, in part, with advances in technology, the use of structured data and analysis, and improved processes for the design certification, production, maintenance, and operation of aviation products. Notably, many of the actions to achieve this record safety level were developed and implemented as a result of voluntary actions by industry.

A fundamental aspect of the current certification process (the "detailed product approach") is that FAA resources (FAA engineers, inspectors, designated engineering representatives (DER), or ODA unit members (UM)) must be involved in an applicant's critical path activities to make discrete compliance findings with all U.S. aviation regulations applicable to the project. To determine opportunities to minimize critical path exposure, the ARC reviewed the requirement for FAA/DER/Designated Airworthiness Representative (DAR), or ODA UMs to find compliance and the delegation process for potential improvements. This section identifies some of the issues associated with the current certification process that need attention if the FAA and industry were to shift from a delegation process to a DO process.

# 2.2 DELEGATION

The current process for issuing an aircraft, engine, or propeller design certification or approving a change to type design is authorized under Title 49, United States Code (49 U.S.C.) § 44702(d), Issuance of Certificates. The FAA has increasingly recognized industry's expertise and resources in creating its system of individual and organizational delegations. Civil aviation expansion has far outpaced the FAA's growth in resources, and to leverage its resources, the FAA often relies on designees or delegated organizations to make discrete findings of compliance with regulatory requirements on its behalf.

The following outlines the history of the FAA's delegation system:

- 1940s: DER, designated manufacturing inspection representative (DMIR), designated pilot examiner (DPE) individual designees.
- 1950s: Design organization approval (DOA) organizational delegations for small airplanes, propellers, and engines.
- 1958: Federal Aviation Act of 1958 (Public Law 85–726) reaffirms delegation.

- 1960s: Designation alternation station (DAS) organizational delegation for repair stations.
- 1970s: Special Federal Aviation Regulation (SFAR) 36, Development of Major Repair Data, authorizations for operators.
- 1980s: DAR individual designees.
- 1990s: Organizational Designated Airworthiness Representative (ODAR) organizational delegations.
- 2006: ODA organizational delegations for all products and organizations; replaces DOA, DAS, ODAR, and SFAR 36.

The FAA has the authority to decide which aspects of a project require direct involvement, which aspects it should delegate, and to whom those aspects should be delegated. The FAA has tailored its delegation programs to ensure it retains responsibility for direct oversight of safety-critical areas.

For decades the aviation statutes and regulations have contained the provisions for delegation to both individuals and companies, but have also recognized that the FAA may rely on industry resources and expertise for compliance activities without delegation. Industry has assumed an enhanced role in making compliance showings that the FAA relies upon without making discrete findings in areas (such as primary category aircraft certification) that permit reduced FAA involvement before the issuance of a type certificate (TC) and technical standard order authorization (TSOA) design approvals.

The current U.S. certification processes require applicants to show compliance with all applicable airworthiness requirements, then relies on FAA resources, company DERs, and ODA UMs to review and verify the applicant showing to find compliance. For every applicant action, there is a corresponding need for an FAA reaction. This "show" and "find" process is repeated for nearly every discrete individual airworthiness requirement. Consequently, this certification process can be time consuming for larger and more complex projects.

Moving to a more effective and efficient certification process through a systems approach to safety, leveraging both the capability of applicant (with past experience) and the use of risk management techniques within the FAA, would benefit the overall timeliness of certification.

A systems approach that allows the FAA to accept the company statement of compliance through enhanced showings will allow FAA resources to focus on more safety-related issues would save the FAA and industry time and money.

This is an issue that both industry and the FAA must address. Industry members must ensure they have processes in place and personnel with the experience necessary to determine compliance with minimal FAA involvement. Industry members must also develop their processes to allow less reliance on their DERs and ODA UMs to both show and find compliance, particularly for low-risk requirements that can be approved by a company statement of compliance in accordance with § 21.20, Compliance with applicable requirements. This will require that the company fully understand and accept the FAA accountability framework. The

FAA must review its decisions for being involved in a project if the applicant has the capability to perform the compliance determination. Unless valid reasons exist to withhold complete delegation, a project should be delegated. If delegations are withheld, the FAA and applicant must develop a procedure to agree on how the applicant can perform the determination without FAA involvement.

As the U.S. aviation industry expands (in terms of both increased production and introduction of new products and technologies), more effective and efficient approaches to certification and related findings of compliance is needed so industry can more effectively and efficiently plan and execute the certification of new products with improved safety and utility.

# 2.3 CURRENT OVERSIGHT PROCESS

The FAA and applicant have a dual responsibility leading to the issuance of a certificate. Industry has the responsibility of full compliance and the FAA has the responsibility to make a finding of compliance before issuing any certificate. The current oversight process can be broken out into two different classifications: design certification oversight and production certification oversight. This section gives a high-level overview of the oversight process for both design and production.

Today's system for design certification is based on a "showing" (that is, a showing of compliance) by the applicant and a "finding" by the FAA. For every action by the applicant, there is an equal action by the authority on a project-by-project basis. An Aircraft Certification Office (ACO), Manufacturing Inspection District Office (MIDO), Flight Standards District Office (FSDO) and/or Aircraft Evaluation Group (AEG) office conducts design certification oversight through several methods.

With the introduction of ODA, the FAA instituted organizational management teams (OMT) for every ODA. FAA Order 8100.15, Organization Delegation Authorization Procedures, captures the OMT operations and requirements. An OMT's fundamental purpose is to oversee the ODA holder, which includes the ODA unit. In certain ODA applications, the FAA created "customized" OMTs for companies with large and/or complex ODAs. In general, these OMTs use dedicated resources to oversee the volume, complexity, and integration of ODA operations.

This structure is designed to combine the resources of current FAA offices (such as ACOs, MIDOs, and FSDOs). The centralized nature of these OMT structures enables increased commonality for ODA oversight. The dedicated resources reduce priority ODA support from competing with other FAA priorities.

In addition to design certification, the FAA is required to inspect aircraft during manufacture. Certificate management is the FAA's method for meeting this requirement, and auditing is its key component. The purpose of an audit is to verify a PAH has established and continues to follow approved procedures in the production of products, articles, and parts that conform to their approved type design and are in an airworthy condition for safe operation.

Certificate management of a production approval consists of four processes:

- **Principal inspector (PI) audit:** An ongoing progressive review of the PAH's quality system over a given period of time.
- **Supplier audit (SA):** An audit of the PAH's supplier control system, generally conducted at the supplier's facility.
- **Quality system audit (QSA):** A periodic, complete review of a PAH's approved quality system by FAA personnel.
- **Product audit:** Using a product or article produced by the PAH to prove the PAH is following its approved procedures/processes and their effectiveness. Product audits are performed during PI audits, QSAs, and SAs.

Certificate management of a PAH is a planned activity based on risk. The PI responsible for the PAH will enter required information concerning the PAH into the RBRT tool. The RBRT assessment tool is used to assign risk to a PAH according to the likelihood that it will produce nonconforming products, articles, or parts, and consequential results associated with introducing those products, articles, or parts into the system. RBRT assessments and associated procedures provide a consistent and justifiable basis for effective deployment of FAA resources when performing certificate management. Each directorate must annually assess PAHs using RBRT assessments. The RBRT assessment of each applicable facility is based on organizational and technical indicators that demonstrate a facility's potential for producing nonconforming products, articles, or parts. The RBRT assessment results in assigning a facility one of the following risk levels:

- 1. **High:** Having a facility with the greatest potential to produce nonconforming products, articles, or parts.
- 2. **Medium (Medium Low and Medium High):** Having a facility with moderate potential to produce nonconforming products, articles, or parts.
- 3. Low: Having a facility with low potential to produce nonconforming products, articles, or parts.

Audit data resulting from PAH certificate management activities is stored in the Certificate Management Information System (CMIS). CMIS data is used to detect shifts in performance and statistically significant trends within the manufacturing industry, by directorate, production approval type, or other categories as supported by the data available within CMIS. CMIS data may also be used to study various aspects of QSA performance as needed.

A key difference between design and production oversight is that design oversight is still more of a product-based oversight. Production oversight has moved to recognizing an organization and performing oversight based on risk.

### 2.4 DEMAND FOR FAA RESOURCES

The FAA must support several planned or implemented activities with the potential to further reduce FAA support for certification activity, including—

- Increased globalization. Companies around the world are constantly looking for opportunities to conduct innovative aircraft design and production. This changes the way the FAA is involved in projects and adds to the need for resources that can address those needs. This can potentially reduce the FAA's aircraft certification budget and personnel available for other certification activity.
- Safety management systems. Safety management is an FAA-supported mandate from the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO). Safety management may not affect design significantly but could affect the continued airworthiness process and require additional personnel and resources that could affect the budget available to support certification.
- Next Generation Air Transportation System (NextGen). The NextGen project, although not directly involved in certification, affects it by requiring certification of new equipment that must be installed to operate in the system. The implementation of this system will lead to a significant demand for certification services.
- Unmanned Aircraft Systems (UAS). UAS technology is on the cusp of explosive growth, requiring the FAA to allocate resources to support safe and successful integration of UAS into U.S. airspace.
- Environmental considerations (such as noise, emissions/carbon dioxide, halon, lead, and chemicals). There is a continuing demand from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and public, to further restrict noise, emissions, chemicals, and other materials from the atmosphere. This requires additional FAA resources and could potentially affect the FAA's budget for certification activity.
- Military and public use aircraft. There are increasingly requirements to support military aircraft such as the McDonnell Douglas KC–10 and public use aircraft for the Department of the Interior, U.S. Forest Service, and others.

# 2.5 ECONOMIC IMPACT OF AVIATION INDUSTRY

The civil air transport industry plays a crucial role in fostering trade and making any location worldwide easily and quickly accessible. U.S. industry and consumers depend on the vital services of air transportation, which continue to maintain and stimulate the U.S. economy. Even with the extreme fluctuations in the economy and government sequestration, the aviation industry continues to readjust itself and regain stability.

- In 2009, air carriers operating in U.S. airspace transported 793 million passengers over 1,039.3 billion revenue passenger miles (RPM).
- More than 53 billion revenue ton-miles (RTM) of scheduled freight passed through U.S. airports in 2009.

- The U.S. civil aviation manufacturing industry continues to be the top U.S. net exporter. According to 2009 data from the U.S. International Trade Commission (USITC), the U.S. civil aviation manufacturing industry supported a positive trade balance of over \$75 billion.
- The 2011 FAA Aerospace Forecast expects average annual growth rates of 2.7 percent per year through 2034 for U.S. air carriers.

Despite these achievements, the U.S. aerospace industry may be facing some of its greatest challenges in decades. While weathering numerous hardships during 2013, the industry produced relatively flat results compared with 2012. An overall slight decrease in sales is forecasted, reaching \$220.1 billion for 2013—down from \$222 billion in 2012—with only civil aircraft sales showing growth. Figure 1 below, from the Aerospace Industries Association (AIA) Annual Report, depicts annual aerospace industry sales from 1998 through 2014.



Figure 1. Aerospace Industry Sales

Data has proven that civil aviation is on the rise, and even through difficult transitions, continues to increase. However, the FAA's ability to support this continuous growth at its current capacity is a concern. According to the Bureau of Transportation Statistics (BTS), employment projections show an increase in aviation transportation employees by 0.7 percent annually and, conversely, a decline of 1.6 percent in government employment through the year 2022. Additionally, the FAA, and the Office of Aviation Safety (AVS) in particular, has maintained a relatively flat increase in hiring because of a slow and steady hiring rate as well as attrition. Figure 2 illustrates this gap.



Figure 2. Employment Projections

If the anticipated industry growth continues by 0.7 percent per year through 2022 and the FAA employment rate remains level, the rate at which the FAA is able to support critical activities becomes increasingly more difficult. This significant gap will translate to lost industry revenue, stifling of innovation and entrepreneurs, a possible decline in air travel, and possible future safety-impacting occurrences. Civil aviation is moving faster than the government can keep up with, and if this trend continues, the direct and indirect impacts could be substantial. The longer a company is waiting for the FAA to proceed with certification activities, the longer product time to market will be.

Mitigation strategies have been implemented for certification activity to assist with the increasing trend of industry growth. However, systems such as sequencing and designee programs are no longer mitigating the existing gap appropriately, as evidenced by sequencing wait times and FAA employees' shifting areas of focus. The United States has reached a time where significant change is needed. This change can be made through an adjustment of the FAA's certification system, a topic considered in the next section of this report.

# References

- Aerospace Industries Association (AIA), "2013 Year End Review and Forecast," 2013.
- Deloitte, "The Aerospace and Defense Industry in the U.S.: A Financial and Economic Impact Study," March 2012.
- FAA, "FAA Aerospace Forecast, Fiscal Years 2014-2034," June 2014. http://www.faa.gov/about/office\_org/headquarters\_offices/apl/aviation\_forecasts/aerospa ce\_forecasts/2014-2034/media/2014\_FAA\_Aerospace\_Forecast.pdf

- FAA, "The economic impact of civil aviation on the U.S. economy," August 2011.
- U.S. Census, "Annual Survey of Manufactures: Geographic Area Statistics," 2007-2011.
- U.S. Department of Transportation, Bureau of Transportation Statistics (BTS), T-100 Segment, System revenue ton-miles.
- U.S. Department of Transportation, BTS, "New Quarterly Statistics Detail Industries' Economic Performance," April 2014. (http://bea.gov/newsreleases/industry/gdpindustry/gdpindnewsrelease.htm)

# 3.0 FUTURE STATE

This section examines the future challenges in U.S. aviation and the ways in which the FAA and industry can effectively face these challenges. Sections 5, 6, and 7 of this report detail three key elements of the ARC's desired future state of a systems approach to certification and oversight: SMS, DO, and minimum organizational requirements for design approval applicants and holders.

# 3.1 CASE FOR CHANGE

# 3.1.1 SAFETY THROUGH FUTURE COLLECTIVE ACTIONS OF FAA AND INDUSTRY

The continued growth of aviation will lead to an aviation system of the future with more general aviation aircraft and significantly more commercial aircraft flying more operations. New and different aircraft designs will also emerge at an increasing rate. Cost pressures have increasingly led to new business models for producing and selling aircraft and for the use of aftermarket parts in service and maintenance operations.

The FAA's current efforts to (1) rewrite part 23, Airworthiness Standards: Normal, Utility, Acrobatic, and Commuter Category Airplanes; (2) develop standard means of compliance to the regulations; and (3) find ways to implement new safety improvements in older airplanes represent a new approach to collective actions between the FAA and industry that could lead to additional collaboration. The European Aviation Safety Agency (EASA), Transport Canada Civil Aviation (TCCA), National Civil Aviation Agency of Brazil (ANAC), Civil Aviation Administration of China (CAAC), and the Civil Aviation Authority of New Zealand are also involved in this activity, representing a major change in the approach to collaborative effort among the FAA, industry, and major certification authorities.

# 3.1.2 THE CHALLENGE TO MEET PUBLIC DEMANDS FOR INCREASED SAFETY

The FAA and industry's joint challenge for the future is to continue the unprecedented safety improvements of the last decade. The level of safety the public has come to expect will be challenged by the FAA's ability to respond to the effects of new technology, new regulations, acute global competition, and global engineering and manufacturing.

With the FAA Aircraft Certification Service's (AIR) budget nearly flat, the increasing amount of time AIR spends on continued airworthiness and other high priority activities leads to less time available to support certification activity. At the same time, industry is attempting to increase certification activity and needs more support or an alternative approach to certification. The lack of sufficient FAA and designee resources and clearly defined means of compliance proposed by industry and accepted by the FAA exacerbates industry's inability to efficiently certify and market products that could help further improve safety.

Because history has shown the FAA's growth rate to be less than the growth rate of industry, the FAA must continue to seek solutions to improve safety while optimizing the use of its resources. Significant changes must be made to the certification process if the U.S. aviation industry is to continue to be a world leader in the production of aircraft products and maintain or improve safety. New aircraft sales and service support contribute significantly to the balance of trade. The loss of these economic factors because of the failure to improve the certification process would greatly harm the U.S. economy.

### 3.1.3 **OPPORTUNITIES FOR ADDITIONAL SAFETY IMPROVEMENTS**

Several studies, reports, and initiatives have been developed and implemented to "streamline" the certification process, shifting from reliance on FAA resources (FAA engineers, DERs, DMIRs, DARs, or ODA UMs) to an increased use of robust, predictable industry processes. The ACPRR ARC report (refer to section 1.4 above) summarized a need to "shift the FAA certification process from a detailed product approach toward a systems safety approach." This systems safety approach would use processes developed by the company or jointly by the FAA and industry as a means of determining compliance.

These documented industry systems and procedures to determine compliance with appropriate verification/assurance enable the FAA to propose this new shift in the certification process. This shift would also allow the FAA and industry to satisfy ICAO's SMS implementation mandate.

#### **3.1.4 BILATERAL AGREEMENT SMS CONSIDERATIONS FOR PRODUCTS AND ARTICLES CERTIFICATION**

The desired future state for SMS is that importing (validating) authorities will rely on the exporting (domestic) authority's overall system for aeronautical product design, certification, and production, including SMS implementation, in accordance with ICAO principles and existing bilateral agreements. Specifically, the importing (validating) authority would not—

- Evaluate or re-approve an organization's SMS to be able to accept/validate that organization's aeronautical products.
- Impose its domestic SMS requirements in addition to the exporting (domestic) authority's SMS requirements, which would result in the organization needing to adapt its SMS to multiple authority requirements and hold multiple SMS approvals.
- Impose its domestic SMS requirements on an organization even if the exporting (domestic) authority has not yet formally accepted/approved an organization's SMS at the time of product acceptance by the importing (validating) authority.

The Safety Management International Collaboration Group (SM ICG) (refer to appendix K to this report) is working with ICAO to embed these principles for contracting states' SMS development and safety programs. As a result, the FAA should continue to pursue the above principles when developing modified bilateral and validation agreements.

# 3.1.5 WHY ODA IS NOT ENOUGH—SHIFTING TO A SYSTEMS APPROACH TO CERTIFICATION

The FAA adopted the ODA program expanding organizational delegation as a means to provide more effective certification services to the aviation industry. As stated in the final rule preamble, the level of industry certification project activity and needs continue to grow at a rate exceeding that of FAA resources, and expansion of the available authorized functions will reduce the time and cost for these certification activities. This is a shift toward a systems approach to certification and oversight through authorization of industry organizations with the appropriate capabilities and processes to make compliance findings on behalf of the FAA so it may better focus its resources on oversight and safety areas.

The basis for a systems approach to certification is increased responsibility and capability of applicants for compliance activities, which the FAA can recognize and rely upon to support a shift from discrete product-level show/find activities toward systems safety oversight. The maximum opportunity to achieve the potential benefits and efficiency of a systems approach to certification and oversight requires the applicant/DAH and FAA engineers to understand and fully embrace the concept of accountability framework (refer to section 4.1.2 of this report).

However, ODA programs are delegation, which means the FAA remains responsible for the discrete compliance activities. ODA certification programs depend on the traditional "show/find" certification process whereby the applicant is responsible to "show compliance" and the FAA through its own resources or its designees (such as ODA unit member) must "find compliance" for each individual discrete requirement. Although the FAA's oversight of the ODA organization facilitates increased delegation, the roles and responsibilities of industry and the FAA are mixed because delegation is reliance on industry resources to act on behalf of the FAA. Likewise, industry compliance activities rely on the FAA/ODA review and verification of its showing. In addition, the use of delegation is completely discretionary for the FAA, which means that on any given project or area of a project the FAA can decide to be directly involved at any level and even retain any discrete findings that it chooses.

FAA delegation to industry individuals and organizations is also challenged by significant public and political perceptions and misunderstandings. Following an aviation safety issue or incident, there are typically many concerns raised and challenges that question the level of delegation the FAA exercised in certification of the product. The FAA's discretion to fully utilize delegation and have a high level of direct involvement in certification projects can swing like a pendulum, which poses significant challenges in establishing an efficient certification process that is effective and predictable.

Therefore, simply optimizing ODA is not enough—an update to part 21 certification procedures to approve/certify design organizations that can make compliance determinations that the FAA can rely upon is necessary to achieve the full potential of a systems safety approach for effective and efficient certification processes. FAA approval or certification of DOs provides significant opportunity for improvements in safety, safety culture, and the overall effectiveness and efficiency of aircraft certification processes through an evolutionary shift to a full systems safety approach to certification and FAA oversight.

#### 3.2 VISION FOR THE FUTURE

The ARC envisions a future in which the FAA continues its leadership in advancing efficient certification and effective safety risk management (SRM). Ideally, the certification workload would be managed by a risk-based system using approved processes that places responsibility and accountability on industry in designing and manufacturing products in compliance with all applicable requirements with minimal direct FAA involvement. This new certification system would be more robust than the delegation system currently in place, and would be based on accountability and risk using a systems approach to determine and oversee compliance. This system would significantly help the United States maintain its outstanding safety rating and protect competitiveness in an increasingly global aircraft manufacturing market. Without significant changes in the certification process, the U.S. industry will not be able to grow at the rate needed to keep up with the demands for new products while remaining competitive in the global market and meeting new mandates created by NextGen and other required programs.

Listed below are five primary attributes of the future certification system that would provide significant benefits to the FAA and industry.

- 1. Compliance assurance system for industry compliance determination;
- 2. A systems approach to FAA oversight;
- 3. Greater industry control of project schedules;
- 4. Better leveraging of FAA and industry resources, enabling the growth that the market demands; and
- 5. Industry compliance determination best practices.

Each of these attributes contains significant change, but also significant benefits that would contribute to a balanced certification system and allow for increased project capacity and continued safety enhancements. These five attributes are briefly described below.

#### 3.2.1 COMPLIANCE ASSURANCE SYSTEM FOR INDUSTRY SHOWINGS

A compliance assurance system (CAS) in which the FAA can confidently accept industry compliance determinations without an additional finding of compliance will depend heavily on defined processes that are continually reviewed and updated to ensure all required activities are conducted in a consistent and acceptable manner. In contrast, the current process for finding compliance depends on a one-for-one show/find process. This process is frequently inconsistent and has a large number of variables because it lacks clearly defined and accepted means of compliance and personnel on both sides of the show/find equation have different levels of experience and interpret requirements differently. If the system has clearly defined processes that the applicant consistently follows, the FAA will be able to evaluate the health of the organization and develop trust in the system. This process also places more accountability on applicant management to ensure the processes are properly maintained and followed. The current process can be likened to a production system that attempts to inspect quality into a product rather than build it in.

# 3.2.2 SYSTEMS APPROACH TO FAA OVERSIGHT

Taking a systems approach to industry compliance allows the FAA to also take a systems approach to oversight. In the desired future state, the current oversight process would transition from the traditional one-for-one show/find process to oversight of predetermined company processes. The FAA would perform oversight by reviewing an organization's self-assessment activities and auditing the processes. The FAA would not normally audit the results, unless a process was found to be deficient; if so, the FAA could review the results, or any other part of the process, to determine whether the results were unsatisfactory and whether any safety issues should be corrected. This approach reduces the amount of resources the FAA must allocate toward oversight and will enable it to allocate resources in an area of greater need.

### 3.2.3 GREATER INDUSTRY CONTROL OF PROJECT SCHEDULES

Currently, the industry is subject to the FAA's availability to initiate certification projects. With the transition to a compliance assurance procedure (CAP), the industry will have full control of each project schedule and will move the FAA off the project critical path. This benefit will be seen through reduced product development time and cost, as well as potentially increased revenues by quicker product time to market and allocation of resources to areas other than FAA detailed project-level involvement.

### 3.2.4 BETTER LEVERAGING OF FAA AND INDUSTRY RESOURCES

A systems approach allows for better leveraging of FAA and industry resources. Industry would be able to use resources that would normally be allocated to FAA detailed level of project involvement and product audits in areas of greater need such as project development and research and development (R&D). This enables a company to reduce its product time to market, have more control of project schedule, and eliminate sequencing or FAA resource and response wait times with a higher level confidence than for a product being developed in the current environment.

The FAA will experience similar benefits. By implementing a systems approach, the FAA can reduce the amount of resources allocated to support the find compliance process and product audits, and focus instead on the health of the organization. Additionally, with the increased demand of civil aviation, the FAA will be able to provide support at its current capacity with less concern of being able to keep up with industry demand.

#### 3.2.5 INDUSTRY COMPLIANCE DETERMINATION BEST PRACTICES

Compliance by process is a main contributor to the overall performance-based system. This process depends on using FAA-accepted industry best practices for determining compliance. These best practices can be any of the following:

- 1. Industry standards such as SAE International (SAE), RTCA, Inc. (RTCA), or ASTM International (ASTM);
- 2. Company-developed and maintained compliance determination processes;
- 3. FAA advisory circulars (AC), policy, etc.;

- 4. A combination of the above when accepted by the FAA; or
- 5. Other FAA-accepted compliance determination processes.

These industry best practices are frequently referred to as a "compliance library." Most companies can review existing compliance reports and select compliance determinations that are considered acceptable and easily create a standard for that regulation. These practices will take time to establish, but will result in a system that when properly constructed allows repeated, consistent compliance determination that is accepted by the FAA. Because the library defines how compliance will be determined for a particular regulation, many determinations can be accomplished by engineers with less experience, freeing the senior engineers to do more critical work. Having an FAA-accepted compliance library will increase the FAA's confidence in the system and eliminate the need for find compliance inspections conducted through delegation.

### 3.3 PERFORMANCE-BASED OVERSIGHT (PBO) RECOMMENDATIONS

The recommended future oversight model is fundamentally composed of assessment and surveillance. The ARC envisions in the future the FAA will require minimum organization capabilities to justify application. Those capabilities and expanded capabilities will be determined by an FAA oversight assessment methodology. Similarly, the FAA will define capability requirements to become a DO. The same FAA assessment approach will be used to determine whether a company meets the DO qualifications. As that DO company develops additional capabilities that are further assessed by the FAA, it may gain additional privileges. In between the application, DO certification, and expanded privileges, the future FAA oversight will be surveillance of the company's performance.

The future oversight model concept includes oversight for design/manufacturing organizations, product/article, and post-certification using COS processes. The three areas introduce levels of capability (organization), levels of project involvement (product/article), and levels of surveillance (post-certification). The model envisions a single FAA oversight presence for the three key areas:

- Organizational: Transition from traditional show/find compliance to an organizational PBO model.
- Products and Articles: Transition from the FAA's traditional role of direct project involvement to a performance-based project oversight model. FAA participation will be limited to LOPI.
- Post-Certification Using COS Processes: Transition from traditional reactionary model to a systemic (process-based) surveillance model.

The future FAA oversight system will be based on two principles: PBO and compliance-based oversight (CBO). Each oversight principle has advantages and disadvantages, and collectively they balance the safety performance goals. PBO has greater advantages than CBO. PBO focuses FAA resources on areas of higher risk in the aviation system and moves the FAA from a total dependence on compliance findings, audits, and inspections to a more effective approach of monitoring safety and compliance performance data from the aviation industry. CBO is at point

of manufacture/integration rather than storefront, while PBO can be virtual. Increases in compliance, conformity, and safety performance will adjust the traditional CBO activity and frequency.

Performance data has target goals that are mutually agreed to by the company and the FAA (vitals show the health of the company's compliance, conformity, and safety). A company maintains its system to move in the direction of acceptable/better performance. Developing performance indicators would enable selection of the indicators best suited to establish the safety and compliance health of a company. The types of indicators used could be added, deleted, or adjusted based on acceptable performance trends. The FAA could also identify minimum types of risk-based performance data the FAA should monitor.

The ARC recommends a dedicated FAA and industry effort to develop guidance for determining performance indicators that are mutually acceptable before implementing the new oversight model. Consideration for the effort would include review of an existing documentation such as the AVS Strategy and Framework to Manage Safety Performance in AVS document, dated June 30, 2013 (refer to appendix D to the Oversight Working Group Report, included as appendix H to this report). In addition, the development of the performance level indicators should consider the EASA approach, which intends to assign a performance level to a company based on performance parameters from its surveillance of the company's organization as well as its involvement in projects and activities. This is captured in the EASA Embodiment of LOI and SMS Requirements into Part 21 document (refer to appendix E to the Oversight Working Group Report).

# 4.0 HIGH-LEVEL RECOMMENDATIONS & IMPLEMENTATION

The Part 21/SMS ARC's objectives and tasks were to evaluate certain improvements to the effectiveness and efficiency of existing "certification procedures for products and parts," along with incorporating SMS in the design and manufacturing environment. This included considering the effects of certain changes to the existing regulations, such as applicant qualifications, hazard (or safety) reporting, compliance assurance, and COS assurance systems for all DAHs. The intent was to facilitate shifting toward a systems approach for product design approval/certification similar to that used for production approvals, which involves a clear understanding of roles, responsibilities, and privileges. The ARC's goal was to determine the best way the FAA and industry can effectively fulfill their respective compliance and safety responsibilities while improving the efficiency and robustness of the certification process.

In this report, the ARC provides four high-level recommendations on the following:

- 1. Phased implementation of a systems approach to certification.
  - a. Promote accountability framework and enhanced applicant showings.
  - b. Establish minimum requirements for design approval applicant/holder.
  - c. Establish requirements for voluntary certificated DOs.
- 2. Application of SMS requirements to design and production approval holders.
- 3. Evolution of FAA oversight toward performance-based systems safety (SMS) approaches.
- 4. Part 21 miscellaneous cleanup and technical standard order (TSO) modernization.

Appendix E identifies all of the key considerations that support each of these four high-level recommendations and where they may be found in the report.

#### 4.1 SYSTEMS APPROACH TO CERTIFICATION

The ACPRR ARC conducted an assessment of the aircraft certification and approval process, and the FAA's final report to Congress makes recommendations to streamline and reengineer to improve overall effectiveness and efficiency. A key recommendation is shifting the FAA certification process from a detailed product approach toward a systems safety approach.

Effective implementation of the shift from the current certification process and ODA procedures and the FAA's internal SMS for risk-based decisions on oversight and direct level of involvement in certification activity to a systems approach to certification leverages the FAA's limited resources and improves the efficiency of certification process. However, a reengineering update to part 21 certification procedures is necessary to achieve the full potential of a systems safety approach for effective and efficient certification processes. The ARC finds that following the systems approach to the certification method outlined in this report is a natural progression of the maturity and capability of current industry and FAA processes.

FAA approval or certification of DOs provides significant opportunity for improvements in safety, safety culture, and the overall effectiveness and efficiency of aircraft certification processes through an evolutionary shift to a systems safety approach. This is consistent with how the FAA provides safety oversight of aircraft production, air carrier operations, and repair stations. In addition, this approach to aircraft certification is used in Europe, Canada, and Brazil. The ARC strongly supports initiatives to continue shifting the aircraft certification and FAA oversight process toward a systems approach including the establishment of new regulatory requirements for design approval applicants/holders, SMS, and approved or certified DOs.

In support of an ongoing evolutionary shift to a systems approach to certification and the broad range of project activities, the ARC has structured its recommendations into a phased implementation using a building block approach.

# 4.1.1 PHASED IMPLEMENTATION USING A BUILDING BLOCK APPROACH

Table 1 below provides a high-level view of the three phases the ARC anticipates in implementing the identified report recommendations. The three phases consist of "Today," "Transitional," and "Transformational," which stretch across a 7+ year timeframe to reach the goal of having certified DOs. There are individual actions and recommendations from different sections of this report within each phase for both industry and the FAA. This table should not be viewed as including all of the final, definitive requirements but as a high-level proposal to achieve the desired goal of a systems approach to certification and oversight through maturity of industry organizational and compliance capabilities to an approved DO (that is, the building block approach).

Today	Transitional	Transformational
Near Term (0-3 Years)	Intermediate Term (3-7 Years)	Long Term (7+ Years)
<ul> <li>Optimize ODA and organizational oversight.</li> <li>Systems approach to certification—voluntary.</li> <li>Enhance policy and understanding of accountability framework.</li> <li>Promote enhanced showings (showing only, no discrete findings).</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Develop and promulgate new Part 21 regulations:</li> <li>Minimum organizational requirements for all design approval applicants and holders.</li> <li>SMS requirements for certain organizations.</li> <li>Compliance Assurance Procedures (CAP).</li> <li>Compliance libraries.</li> <li>Continue to mature oversight methods as the FAA transitions to a more systems safety-based oversight (SMS).</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Develop and promulgate new Part 21 regulations for voluntary DO—a certificated organization with compliance verification process.</li> <li>Feedback loop to ensure processes are continuously monitored and updated.</li> <li>Reduction in designees.</li> </ul>

Tabla 1	Three Dhase	Implamentation	of Systems Ann	roach to Cartification
Table 1.	Inree-Fnase	Implementation	oj systems App	roach to Certification
The ARC has recognized that neither industry nor the FAA is ready to go directly to a mandatory DO implementation or to define a specific future date where we think robustness of industry compliance processes and FAA oversight will be ready. The phased implementation is a methodical, although slower, transition that allows both industry and the FAA to mature into a robust systems-based approach to safety. Upon completion of the phased building block approach, an applicant would be expected to have sufficient processes in place to meet the requirements of an approved DO. This allows the FAA and industry to properly shift their cultures and business structures without extreme cost while gradually obtaining benefits. With successful implementation of these building blocks, the ARC supports a future rulemaking to consider mandatory implementation of DO.

# 4.1.2 SYSTEMS APPROACH: TODAY—NEAR TERM (0-3 YEARS)

The near-term activities focus primarily on improving the implementation of current certification processes and developing policies and guidance to promote a better understanding of systems approaches to certification and oversight and voluntary implementation/use in certain areas. A major focus in the near term needs to be a better understanding by both industry and FAA personnel of the accountability framework on which much of the remainder of the activities will depend.

# **Optimize ODA and Organizational Oversight**

The FAA should continue to manage ODA initiatives as a priority, including the monitoring of field performance to ensure consistent implementation and intended benefits for both industry and the FAA. ODA streamlining and certification efficiency is characterized by "full utilization," which can be defined as ODA management of any function that is not inherently governmental.

Optimizing ODA will begin with the ODA holder developing defined processes it can use to satisfy the ODA and certification requirements. As these processes are developed and validated in accordance with an FAA-approved procedures manual, the ODA holder will be granted additional approvals to perform the applicable tasks with minimal direct involvement and will rely more on the processes to ensure the ODA holder is performing the tasks in a satisfactory manner.

These processes must cover all aspects of an ODA holder's responsibilities. This would typically include all administrative requirements as well as maintaining the appropriate design documents, training, and personnel records; developing a compliance library and COS procedures, etc.

There should be a continuous effort on the part of both the ODA holder and the FAA to review all ODA limitations and identify areas where improvements can be made to reduce FAA direct involvement.

Maximizing the full capacity of ODA will further reduce the FAA's certification workload. This will ensure alignment with the objectives to improve efficiency, reduce cost, and redirect FAA resources to enable development of new products and technologies and establish a strong foundation for building blocks toward DO.

#### Systems Approach to Certification—Voluntary

The ARC finds that FAA certification of DOs is a natural progression of the maturity and capability of organizational delegation that provides a significant opportunity for improvements in safety, safety culture, and the overall effectiveness and efficiency of aircraft certification processes.

One of the biggest challenges related to the systems approach to certification is the maturity and robustness of processes and the cultural shift that must occur with both industry and the FAA. Accomplishing this cultural shift will require education, patience, diligence, and perseverance on both sides. Using a phased approach is the most realistic method of achieving a transition to a systems approach to certification and oversight. The basis for a systems approach to certification is increased responsibility and capability of applicants for compliance activities, which the FAA can recognize and rely upon to support a shift from discrete product-level show/find activities toward systems safety oversight. Several examples of voluntary approaches between industry organizations and the FAA reflect a systems approach to certification on specific tasks. This is based on the concept of the accountability framework and applicant enhanced showings.

#### Accountability Framework

To optimize a systems approach, it is critical that the applicant/DAH, along with the ODA holder and FAA ACO, understand and fully embrace the concept of the accountability framework. The underlying premise of the accountability framework is that applicants and approval holders have full responsibility (legal and regulatory) for compliance with all applicable requirements (refer to 14 CFR). The FAA Administrator has the authority under the statutes to exercise discretion in promulgating airworthiness regulations and standards in the interest of safety, and defining by regulations and directives how the FAA will oversee compliance by those it regulates. Amendment 92 to §§ 21.20 and 21.97, effective April 16, 2011, provides the regulatory basis for the company statement of compliance, and AC 21–51, Applicant's Showing of Compliance and Certifying Statement of Compliance, provides clear guidance on the intent of the accountability framework.

The practical implementation of the accountability framework is for the FAA to exercise its discretion on the level of involvement necessary to make a finding that the applicant has shown compliance with all the applicable requirements before issuing a design approval. In the current show/find process, the FAA is involved in nearly 100 percent of all discrete compliance activities but this is not required. The FAA may rely on an applicant's showing and not make a discrete finding based on demonstrated capability or accepted processes. Increased reliance and acceptance of applicant showings and the ability for the FAA to focus its resources primarily in risk-based areas will require both additional training on the technical aspects of robust processes and a cultural shift in responsibilities.

#### **Enhanced** Showings

This phased approach begins moving toward a more uniform and consistent approach to those activities the applicant must perform. Among those processes would be FAA and industry agreed-upon standards for performing such tasks as burn testing, an FAA-approved compliance library, and a process for receiving and processing field reports to ensure the continued airworthiness of products. It is anticipated that the compliance library could be an individual library for each applicant or a consensus standard developed by industry and the FAA that is available for anyone to use. The benefit of a consensus-based means of compliance is that it takes advantage of input from numerous sources, including other CAAs, to ensure all aspects of an issue are covered, and it can reduce the number of different means of compliance the FAA would have to approve. This would significantly reduce the need for direct FAA involvement for most projects and would allow the applicant more flexibility to meet their schedules. Once the standard procedures are developed and an applicant documents compliance to those procedures, the FAA involvement would depend on the LOPI deemed necessary by the FAA based on the risk. It should be noted that there will be overlap from one area to the next in some of the objectives.

Table 2 below depicts the requirements for a low, medium, or high risk project to determine the FAA LOPI privilege. The objective is to decrease the LOPI as the capability of the applicant increases.

Project Risk Level	Requirements to Earn LOPI Privilege	Begin Implementing Today
High	The safety assurance feedback loop has been achieved when the ability to ensure COS tracking and compliance verification has been accomplished through a systems approach to safety.	Creates a feedback loop (or safety assurance function) that allows high-risk projects to be reduced to medium or low risk.
Medium	Approved Compliance Assurance Procedures (CAP). Example: CAP for flammability.	
Low	Documented and agreed-upon means of compliance. Self-audit program.	

Table 2. Near-Term Systems Approach to Certification

**Recommendation 1a—Systems Approach to Certification – Voluntary Initiatives:** The ARC recommends that the FAA issue policy and guidance to promote the understanding of the accountability framework as a basis for a systems approach to certification and facilitate voluntary approaches to implementation through FAA recognition and acceptance of applicant enhanced showings. (Refer to section 10.2 of this report.)

#### 4.1.3 Systems Approach: Transitional—Intermediate Term (3-7 Years)

The intermediate "Transitional" phase will focus on new part 21 requirements to clarify applicant responsibilities and continue maturing applicant compliance processes. This includes new requirements for applicants to show a minimum level of understanding of certification processes to make application to the FAA as well as the application of SMS requirements into the certification and COS processes for certain organizations. Throughout this phase, applicant CAPs and FAA oversight will continue to mature in robustness and capability.

#### New Minimum Organizational Requirements for All Design Approval Applicants and Holders

One of the effects of shifting from a detailed product approach to a systems approach to certification is the increased responsibility on the applicant to know and understand the regulations, certification process, and applicable airworthiness requirements before starting a project. The current part 21 requirements do not require the applicant to have any knowledge or capability, so often much of the work falls on the FAA to educate applicants on certification processes and airworthiness requirements and to ensure the applicant carries out their responsibility to show compliance. For applicants that do not have experience or understanding of the certification requirements and processes, this introduces a significant number of unknowns that result in projects that can require significant back-and-forth with the FAA and can take a substantial amount of time beyond the intended schedule and budget. There is also a significant impact on the FAA due to increased workload and a high level of involvement in detailed project activities that often result in incomplete certification projects. This has a much broader impact across the industry as inefficient use of FAA resources detracts from other safety activities and certification projects.

The ARC proposes changes to part 21 to more clearly define the minimum regulatory requirements for all design approval applicants and holders to ensure they understand the responsibilities of an applicant and to explain to the FAA how they intend to carry them out. The ARC's recommendation for minimum applicant/holder requirements is discussed in detail in section 9 of this report.

**Recommendation 1b—Systems Approach to Certification – Minimum Applicant/Holder Requirements:** The ARC recommends establishing minimum requirements for design approval applicant/holder qualification and responsibilities to ensure they fully understand the type certification process and how they intend to carry them out.

#### New SMS Requirements

The ARC recommends applying most of the requirements of the proposed part 5 to certain design and production approval holder organizations and incorporating these elements into certification and COS processes. The ARC's SMS recommendation is discussed in detail in section 4.2 below.

# **CAPs and Compliance Libraries**

The evolution to a systems approach requires increased responsibility and capability of applicant processes and compliance activities consistent with the accountability framework. To support efficient certification processes and the ability for increased FAA recognition of applicant enhanced showings, the ARC recommends the development of policy/guidance to formally establish compliance libraries and a CAP. Any applicant can establish a compliance library that reflects those methods acceptable to the FAA and with which the applicant has demonstrated experience. This allows for efficient acceptance of the same methods of compliance for similar projects in the future. Organizations will implement SMS and CAPs that provide robust verification and monitoring of safety and compliance activities within their safety assurance functions. In conjunction with appropriate oversight, this can recognized and relied on by the FAA as enhanced showings without need for discrete compliance findings.

# Continue to Mature Oversight Methods in the Transition to a More Systems Safety-Based Oversight

The ARC recommends that the FAA continue to mature performance-based oversight methods throughout this phase and that the FAA define reporting requirements. This will provide an opportunity to test and evaluate feedback processes that provide a clear picture of FAA and industry activity and will assist in identifying areas that may need assistance, or different reporting methods or data. The ARC's oversight recommendation is discussed in detail in section 4.3 below.

# 4.1.4 Systems Approach: Transformational—Long Term (7+ Years)

The transformational period will be critical in terms of completing the transition to approved DOs. It will depend highly on how successful the previous phases were in meeting their objectives.

#### New DO Requirements

#### **Recommendation 1c—Systems Approach to Certification – DO**

**Requirements:** The ARC recommends establishing regulatory requirements for the issuance and oversight of voluntary certificated DOs, including the necessary compliance assurance, safety management, and controls to make all compliance determinations through applicant showing and verification processes. Through FAA DO certificate management oversight and direct project involvement in defined risk-based areas, the FAA may rely on the DO compliance determinations to make its finding for the issuance of a design approval. This report builds on the recommendations submitted to the FAA by the CDO ARC in May 2008. The ARC recommends a building block approach to implementing DO, which includes establishing a clear accountability framework, transitioning the FAA's oversight of design activities to a centralized systematic model, optimizing use of ODA, and implementing new organizational and SMS requirements. With successful implementation of these building blocks and voluntary DO, the ARC supports future rulemaking to consider mandatory DO.

#### Feedback Loop

The ARC recommends that feedback loops be created that will provide information on the activities throughout the transition to ensure the transition is moving in the direction that supports reaching DO status during the third phase. Following the transition to DO, there will still need to be feedback loops to ensure all of the processes are functioning as intended and to assist in spotting issues that one or more DOs may be having that may need to be addressed either individually or as a group. However, the feedback loops used during the transition may not continue into the mature DO stage or may be modified to provide different types of information or at different frequencies.

#### **Reduction in Designees**

The ARC recognizes the need for designees and ODA UMs will be reduced when the transition to DO occurs. However, it is expected that the designees will continue to function in much the same role as they do today for much of the certification work. Their technical expertise will still be needed to help maintain the compliance libraries and determine compliance on which the company statement of compliance can rely.

#### 4.2 SAFETY MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS REQUIREMENTS

The ARC's vision for the future of the FAA certification process depends on a systems-based approach by both industry and the FAA. The goal of this approach is to gain efficiencies and maintain effectiveness while also increasing the safety of the aviation system as a whole. Thus the ARC envisions SMS to be an integral part of an organization's processes for type certification compliance and post-TC COS processes.

An SMS includes an organization-wide safety policy, formal methods for identifying hazards, controlling and continually assessing risk, and promoting a safety culture. When systematically applied, an SMS provides a set of decisionmaking tools that certificate holders can use to improve safety. SMS requires a proactive approach to discovering and addressing hazards before they exhibit safety consequences. SMS also includes processes to assess potential organizational and process changes to ensure a compliant conformed product or article and the proper functioning of the COS processes, which allow management to address a safety issue before a noncompliant or unsafe condition results. SMS is not a substitute for compliance with FAA regulations or FAA oversight activities.

The ARC's SMS Working Group analyzed current requirements and planned future requirements in the proposed part 5, and developed a concept of operations (CONOPS) describing the practical application of part 5 for design and manufacturing (D&M) organizations. Consistent with ICAO guidance, the ARC recommendations allow a phased approach to implementation, with a manageable series of steps to follow including allocation of resources, effectively managing the workload associated with implementation, and providing for a realistic implementation of an effective SMS (avoiding a "cosmetic compliance"). This phased approach is described in more detail in sections 5.1.5 and 5.1.6 of this report.

**Recommendation 2—SMS Requirements:** The ARC recommends establishing regulatory requirements for implementing SMS consistent with the proposed part 5 for design and production approval organizations. This new requirement should apply to organizations that design or manufacture type-certificated products (under a TC or production certificate) and those that design or manufacture articles (under a TSO or parts manufacturer approval (PMA)) or make changes to products (under a supplemental type certificate (STC)) that could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing if they fail.

For additional details on the ARC's SMS evaluation and recommendations, refer to section 5 of this report.

#### 4.3 EVOLUTION OF OVERSIGHT

Establishment of a systems approach to certification requires a different approach to FAA oversight of an applicant or DAH. Using FAA-approved standards for determining compliance will require the FAA to develop and implement processes for ensuring the applicant is following their approved processes rather than looking at discrete findings of compliance except as necessary to support the procedures-based oversight. In turn, industry must develop robust processes that demonstrate compliance and can be used as part of an FAA-approved compliance library. The oversight process will also ensure the appropriate SMS requirements are included in the applicant's processes. Additionally, an applicant's quality management system (QMS) should ensure a continuous self-evaluation and improvement process to address those issues.

The development of this new approach to oversight will be best managed using a centralized FAA oversight system to provide consistent and progressive assessment and surveillance processes leading to performance-based standards.

Establishing a central FAA oversight organization will-

- Achieve standard surveillance practices.
- Centralize policy responsibility ensuring consistency in interpretations.
- Allow the ACO to focus on safety-critical functions.
- Provide "third-party objectivity," as the office does not work programs with the DO.
- Provide a single source/repository for the oversight data, which will drive the risk-based modeling controls.
- Manage skill development practices for the surveillance staff.
- Allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance.
- Provide a single source for oversight of corrective actions.

**Recommendation 3—Evolution of FAA Oversight Toward** Performance-Based Systems Safety (SMS) Approaches: The ARC recommends development of a performance-based single surveillance oversight approach that aligns with proposed changes to design and production organizational requirements and a systems approach to certification. The three key oversight areas are: (1) Organizational—transition from traditional show/find compliance to organizational PBO model; (2) Product and Articles-transition from the FAA's traditional role of direct project involvement to a LOPI approach focused on performing governmental functions and enhanced showing capabilities; (3) Post-Certification (COS)-transition from a traditional reactionary approach to a systemic (process-based) surveillance model. Establishing a central FAA oversight organization will achieve standard surveillance practices, create centralized policy, be a single source/repository for the oversight data that will drive the risk-based modeling controls, and allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance, skill management, and a single source for corrective actions. As companies continue to evolve to a systems safety-based certification and organizational oversight, a centralized FAA oversight system will provide consistent and progressive assessment and surveillance processes leading to the performance-based standard.

The detailed recommendations for this process are found in section 3.3, section 9, and appendix H of this report.

The ARC developed proposed practices for FAA oversight that correlate with recommended D&M organizational changes. This enables a shift to performance-based oversight where the FAA can effectively allocate resources based on D&M system risk management performance, and moves the FAA from a total dependence on discrete compliance findings, audits, and inspections.

Figure 3 illustrates the stepping stone to oversight as envisioned by the ARC and is designed to align with the table 1 above.

		DO Rulemaking Transformational	
	Mandatory Implementation and Rulemaking TC/PC/STC/PMA Organizational and SMS Based on Risk Transitional		
Systems Approach to Certification—Voluntary Today (Ongoing Effort)			

Figure 3. Evolution of Oversight

#### 4.4 PART 21 MISCELLANEOUS CLEANUP AND TSO MODERNIZATION

The Part 21 Cleanup section was developed based on the broad nature of this ARC. There were many items to be addressed within part 21 that may have been deemed insignificant, or that could not be grouped with one of the other three primary recommendations. However, the ARC felt these items were significant enough to address and should not go unaccounted for. The part 21 cleanup items can be grouped into three subject areas:

- 1. Recommendations to simply clean up issues that would eliminate confusion and inability to comply in the current regulation, if addressed.
- 2. Response to recognition of part 21 related recommendations from the Part 23 Reorganization ARC to reduce costs related to certification.
- 3. Changes to § 21.3 reporting, which also aligns with SMS and part 183, Representatives of the Administrator, § 183.63.

The details of these recommendations can be found in section 9 of this report.

The ARC's TSO Subteam recommends a number of changes to modernize the TSO process that require changes to part 21. However, some of these recommendations can be addressed by policy changes and do not require part 21 rule changes. These proposals are discussed in detail in sections 9.1.3 and 9.2 of this report. The ARC believes those TSO modernization changes that do not require rule changes could be accomplished in the first of the three phases.

**Recommendation 4—Part 21 Cleanup and TSO Modernization:** The ARC recommends FAA consideration of several proposed changes and updates to various part 21 regulations, which primarily reflect clarifications to eliminate confusion, modernization to reflect current practices, and updates to align with other recommendations in this report for a systems approach to certification.

# 5.0 SMS RECOMMENDATIONS AND REQUIREMENTS

#### 5.1 SMS IMPLEMENTATION

#### 5.1.1 SMS Recommendations

The ARC's vision for the future of the FAA certification process depends on a systems-based approach by both industry and the FAA. The goal of this approach is to gain efficiencies and maintain effectiveness while also increasing the safety of the aviation system as a whole.

An SMS includes an organization-wide safety policy, formal methods for identifying hazards, controlling and continually assessing risk, and promoting a safety culture. When systematically applied, an SMS provides a set of decisionmaking tools that certificate holders can use to improve safety. SMS requires a proactive approach to discovering and addressing hazards before they exhibit safety consequences. SMS also includes processes that seek to assess organizational changes to allow management to address a noncompliant condition before an unsafe condition results. SMS is not a substitute for compliance with FAA regulations or FAA oversight activities.

The ARC's SMS Working Group performed a gap assessment of the current part 21 requirements to the proposed part 5 requirements (refer to appendix G to this report). The working group determined part 21 only partially addresses the requirements of the proposed part 5, primarily through meeting the airworthiness standards and quality system requirement. Therefore, gaps in safety management exist that must be closed by the application of SMS.

In addition, ICAO Annex 19, Safety Management, mandates the implementation of an SMS for organizations responsible for design and/or manufacture of aircraft. The United States must adopt a system meeting the ICAO standards as a member state.

In consideration of the above, the ARC recommends SMS be applied to D&M organizations. Refer to the National Air Traffic Controllers Association's (NATCA) dissenting opinion of section 5.1.1 in section 12 of this report.

The ARC has determined the SMS requirements in the proposed part 5, with consideration given to D&M sector comments for recommended changes contained in the docket, are appropriate for D&M organizations. In addition, the ARC evaluated the proposed § 5.27, Coordination of emergency response planning, and determined it is not necessary for D&M organizations. Therefore, the ARC recommends the FAA modify part 21 to make part 5, excluding § 5.27, the SMS requirements for organizations meeting the SMS applicability threshold.

The ARC recommends the proposed part 5 be referred to by the appropriate part 21 regulations because it was determined to be applicable (with only minor deviation), minimizes the regulatory revisions required to implement, ensures harmonization with FAA and ICAO SMS requirements, and allows for efficient oversight by the FAA.

# 5.1.2 SMS APPLICABILITY

ICAO Annex 19 only requires SMS for organizations that design or produce products (aircraft, engines, and propellers). That requirement does not include DAHs for STCs, PMAs, or TSOs. Several ways to apply SMS requirements to D&M organizations were considered:

- Organizations that design or manufacture products (that is, aircraft, engines, or propellers);
- All D&M organizations that hold a design approval (that is, a TC, STC, PMA, or TSO) or hold a production certificate to manufacture products or articles; and
- Certain D&M organizations based on safety risk.

The ARC considered the scope of applicability for SMS and determined it should be based on safety risk. To that end, applying SMS to only the product-level D&M organizations does not adequately address safety risk as it does not apply to many aspects of COS, and an SMS requirement for all D&M organizations would be too broad, including organizations with minimal impact to increased safety risk. A risk-based approach provides a fair solution among small and large businesses and among various business structures.

Based on the SMS Working Group's considerations and recommendation, the ARC makes the following recommendation for SMS applicability to D&M organizations.

The ARC recommends the FAA and industry develop guidance for an SMS applicability threshold requiring an SMS for organizations that—

- Design or manufacture products (that is, aircraft, engines, or propellers);
- Design or manufacture articles (TSO, PMA) whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing; or
- <u>Make design changes to a product through an STC, failure of which could directly</u> prevent continued safe flight and landing.

Note that this recommendation is not intended to discourage voluntary implementation of SMS for organizations producing articles with criticality falling below the SMS applicability threshold.

**Recommendation 2—SMS Requirements:** The ARC recommends establishing regulatory requirements for implementing SMS consistent with the proposed part 5 for design and production approval organizations. This new requirement should apply to organizations that design or manufacture type-certificated products (under a TC or production certificate) and those that design or manufacture articles (under a TSO or PMA) or make changes to products (under an STC) that could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing if they fail.

# 5.1.3 SMS APPLICATION TO D&M ORGANIZATIONS WITHOUT A CERTIFICATE

Other regulatory authorities have applied SMS to the aviation industry by linking SMS with an "operating certificate" (such as a maintenance organization approval, operator certificate, or production approval) that allows the organization to conduct specific activities/operations. The SMS is a condition of initial certificate issuance and ongoing certificate maintenance. A discrete SMS approval is not issued; instead, the "operating certificate" is issued when the applicant/holder demonstrates the organization meets all certificate requirements, including those for SMS. In this case, deficiencies in the SMS can lead to the regulator refusing initial certificate issuance, or taking certificate action such as fines or limited certificate privileges.

Application of an SMS to the U.S. aeronautical product design industry is challenging, as no "operating certificate" exists similar to other aviation industry sectors. The main organizational approval (ODA) is a "delegation" from the FAA, and is not an "operating" certificate. The main certificates issued by the FAA are specific product design approvals (for example, TCs, STCs, TSOs, or PMAs) issued to a holder. The design approval confers no "operating" privileges to the holder, other than the ability to assign a production organization to produce the design under an FAA certificate or approval.

To apply the SMS requirements to non-certificated organizations, the SMS requirement should be applied through part 21 to design approval applicants and DAHs as follows:

- Part 21 TCs and STCs. If the design to be approved/held meets the SMS applicability threshold, the applicant/holder should have an SMS per part 5.
- Part 21, subpart K—PMA. If the article meets the SMS applicability threshold, the applicant/holder should have an SMS per part 5.
- Part 21, subpart O—TSO. If the article meets the SMS applicability threshold, the applicant/holder should have an SMS per part 5.

Regarding production organizations, it would be consistent to have any organization producing a part/product that requires an SMS from a design approval perspective (as outlined above) to also have an SMS as follows:

• Part 21 Production (PC for TCs and STCs). If the product to be produced meets the SMS applicability threshold, the applicant/holder should have an SMS per part 5.

# 5.1.4 SMS ACCEPTANCE/OVERSIGHT

The FAA should develop an approval document (letter or certificate) to indicate FAA acceptance of the organization's SMS and any associated limitations and conditions. In addition, the FAA should establish methods to address deficiencies in the organization's SMS, because FAA certificate action will not be effective for an organization without an FAA certificate. The traditional means of FAA compliance and enforcement procedures can be updated to clarify how to apply to non-certificated organizations to ensure compliance with SMS implementation requirements.

# 5.1.5 SMS WITH DIFFERENT DESIGN AND PRODUCTION ORGANIZATIONS/DIFFERENT COUNTRIES

Given the evolving nature of the D&M industry, DAH organizations with different production organizations, and even production organizations in different countries (and therefore under different State of Design/State of Manufacture authorities), are not uncommon. From an SMS perspective, this means the potential for two SMS systems in different companies and potentially under different national authorities. In these cases, there should be appropriate coordination between the two organizations' SMS systems and their regulators (if in different countries). The ARC recommends the FAA work with other authorities and SMS teams to review requirements and establish guidance as required.

# 5.1.6 SMS IMPLEMENTATION

SMS implementation strategy for D&M organizations should maintain alignment with the ICAO Safety Management Manual (SMM). The document allows a phased approach to implementation, with a manageable series of steps to follow, including allocation of resources, effectively managing the workload associated with implementation, and providing for a realistic implementation of an effective SMS (avoiding a "cosmetic compliance").<sup>1</sup>

There are four levels to SMS implementation:<sup>2</sup>

- Level 1: Planning and Organization. This consists of orientation, defined safety policy, gap analysis (preliminary and detailed), an SMS training plan, and an implementation plan.
- Level 2: Reactive Processes, Basic Risk Management. The organization develops and implements a basic SRM process. The organization is engaged for further SMS development.
- Level 3: Proactive Processes, Looking Ahead—A Fully Functioning SMS. This consists of applying the SRM to the initial design of systems, processes, organizations, and products.
- Level 4: Continuous Improvement, Continued Assurance. This level is achieved when all SMS processes have been implemented and their performance has been verified.

# 5.1.7 EFFECTIVE SMS REQUIREMENT DATES FOR D&M ORGANIZATIONS

The timeline for initial SMS implementation for D&M organizations meeting the SMS working group's applicability threshold would be similar to that for the current proposed § 5.1, Applicability. Modification of the appropriate sections of part 21 would point to the SMS requirement of the proposed part 5. The ARC recommends § 5.1 refer to the period of time following the *approval* of an implementation plan, rather than the *effective date* of the final rule, as the deadline for an accepted SMS. This would allow sufficient time to work with the FAA on revising the submitted implementation plan and to develop and enact proper processes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> FAA: SMS Implementation Guide, Rev 3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> D&M SMS Pilot Project Guide, Rev C

For organizations that have already implemented an SMS, evidence of a suitable SMS could be submitted to the FAA within the implementation plan submittal deadline. The suitable evidence would consist of details such as a detailed gap analysis, previous voluntary implementation plan, and records from all levels of the active SMS that demonstrate meeting the requirements. If deficiencies are found, a streamlined implementation plan would be submitted to address those deficiencies within the mandated timeline to have an accepted SMS. Otherwise, if found acceptable, the SMS would be accepted immediately.

# 5.1.7.1 Existing DAHs/PAHs Meeting the SMS Applicability Threshold

Existing D&M organizations holding a design or production approval should submit an implementation plan within 6 months of the rule's effective date, and have a full SMS within 3 years of an approved implementation plan.

For new applications by an existing D&M holding a design or production approval, the requirement to have an SMS should still be dictated by the above requirements.

# 5.1.7.2 New Applicants for DAHs/PAHs Meeting the SMS Applicability Threshold<sup>3</sup>

New applicants for a design or production approval would be held to the same timelines as current D&M organizations. However, the implementation plan should be submitted at the time of application and must be approved by the FAA before issuance of a design approval, production approval, or PMA. The full SMS would be required within 3 years of the implementation plan approval. A requirement to have a fully functioning SMS on initial design approval, production approval, or PMA issuance may be unrealistic or cost-prohibitive due to resources required within a short timeframe. Because the timeline required to have a fully implemented SMS is the same as that required for current D&M organizations at the final rule issuance, allowing new D&M organizations to enter the market with the same grace period afforded to the existing D&M organizations retains fair treatment of new organizations. This process also requires the applicant to show full understanding of the COS and safety requirements (that is, an understanding of certain aspects and responsibilities of part 21 requirements) before a design approval, production approval, or PMA can be issued.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> That is, currently not holding a design or production approval.

#### 5.1.7.3 Proposed Regulatory Text for SMS Implementation

The following provides the ARC's recommended regulatory text for the implementation of SMS upon design and production approval holders.

The changes to § 21.135, Organization, are intended to satisfy the requirements for an SMS process for production certificate holders.

#### § 21.135 Organization

Each applicant for or holder of a production certificate must-

(a) Provide the FAA with a document describing how its organization will ensure compliance with the provisions of this subpart. At a minimum, the document must describe assigned responsibilities and delegated authority, and the functional relationship of those responsible for quality to management and other organizational components.

(b) Within 3 years after the FAA approval of the implementation plan for design and manufacturing, each applicant for or holder of production certificate for a product or change to a product whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing must have a safety management system that meets the requirements of part 5 of this chapter (except § 5.27) and is acceptable to the Administrator. The applicant for or holder of a production certificate required to have a safety management system must—

(1) Submit an implementation plan to the FAA Administrator for review no later than [date 6 months after the effective date of the final rule for existing production certificate holders, or with the application for a new production certificate].

(2) The implementation plan may include any of the certificate holder's existing programs, policies, or procedures that it intends to use to meet the requirements of part 5 of this chapter.

The changes to § 21.305, Organization, are intended to satisfy the requirements for an SMS process for PMA certificate holders.

#### § 21.305 Organization

(a) Each applicant for or holder of a PMA must provide the FAA with a document describing how its organization will ensure compliance with the provisions of this subpart. At a minimum, the document must describe assigned responsibilities and delegated authority, and the functional relationship of those responsible for quality to management and other organizational components.

(b) Within 3 years after the FAA approval of the implementation plan for design and manufacturing, each applicant for or holder of a PMA whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing must have a safety management system that meets the requirements of part 5 of this chapter (except § 5.27) and is acceptable to the Administrator. The applicant for or holder of a PMA required to have a safety management system must—

(1) Submit an implementation plan to the FAA Administrator for review no later than [date 6 months after the effective date of the final rule for existing PMA certificate holders, or with the application for a new PMA].

(2) The implementation plan may include any of the certificate holder's existing programs, policies, or procedures that it intends to use to meet the requirements of part 5 of this chapter.

The changes to § 21.605, Organization, are intended to satisfy the requirements for an SMS process for TSO certificate holders.

# § 21.605 Organization

(a) Each applicant for or holder of a TSO must provide the FAA with a document describing how its organization will ensure compliance with the provisions of this subpart. At a minimum, the document must describe assigned responsibilities and delegated authority, and the functional relationship of those responsible for quality to management and other organizational components.

(b) Within 3 years after the FAA approval of the implementation plan for design and manufacturing, each applicant for or holder of a TSO whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing must have a safety management system that meets the requirements of part 5 of this chapter (except § 5.27) and is acceptable to the Administrator. The applicant for or holder of a TSO required to have a safety management system must—

(1) Submit an implementation plan to the FAA Administrator for review no later than [date 6 months after the effective date of the final rule for existing TSO certificate holders, or with the application for a new TSO certificate holder].

(2) The implementation plan may include any of the certificate holder's existing programs, policies, or procedures that it intends to use to meet the requirements of part 5 of this chapter.

The following text would be included as part of any new regulation for minimum design approval applicant and holder regulatory requirement to satisfy the requirements for an SMS process for design approval holders.

(e) Within 3 years after the FAA approval of the implementation plan for design and manufacturing, each applicant for, or holder of, a type certificate or for a product or change to a product whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing must have a safety management system that meets the requirements of part 5 of this chapter (except § 5.27) and is acceptable to the Administrator. The applicant for or holder of a type certificate required to have a safety management system must—

(1) Submit an implementation plan to the FAA Administrator for review no later than [date 6 months after the effective date of the final rule for existing design approval holders, or with the application for a new design approval].

(2) The implementation plan may include any of the certificate holder's existing programs, policies, or procedures that it intends to use to meet the requirements of part 5 of this chapter.

# 5.1.7.4 New Applicants for DAH/PAHs Meeting the SMS Applicability Threshold <u>After</u> 3 Years of Rule Effective Date

Once 3 years has passed since the rule's effective date, a full approved/accepted SMS would be a requirement for the applicant at the time of application. The 3-year phase-in period for the SMS requirement would allow sufficient time for new applicants to prepare before proceeding with an application.

# 5.1.7.5 Voluntary Implementation for Current and New D&M Organizations

Voluntary submittals of implementation plans or evidence of an existing active SMS can be made at any time. The FAA resources would be prioritized to those D&M organizations requiring an SMS based on the applicability threshold; therefore, those D&M organizations with the highest risk would be being evaluated first. Subsequent prioritizations could be based on FAA RBRT criteria if resource restraints prevent immediate FAA review.

# 5.2 OTHER PARTY SMS ACCREDITATION

#### 5.2.1 SUMMARY

The international scope of ICAO Annex 19 suggests SMS requirements can be uniquely defined on the country/state level. This creates a concern within industry because of the potential of having to comply with a complex array of SMS requirements. The ARC believes developing an "other" party recognition or accreditation could solve this problem. The proposal presented here is to adopt a model similar to the current aviation standards associated with QMS (via the International Aerospace Quality Group (IAQG)) to apply to SMS for D&M organizations.

#### 5.2.2 DEFINITIONS

**AS9100/AS9110.** International standards that include ISO 9001, Quality Management System, requirements and specifies additional requirements for a QMS for the aerospace industry.

**International Organization for Standardization (ISO) 9001.** A quality systems model for quality assurance in design, development, production, installation, and servicing.

#### 5.2.3 ORGANIZATIONS

**IAQG—International Aerospace Quality Group.** "The IAQG Council sets the policy, purpose, and objectives of the organization and drives initiatives to meet the goals and objectives of the organization. There are 26 Council Voting Members; 10 from the Americas, 10 from Europe, and 6 from Asia-Pacific."<sup>4</sup>

**AAQG**—**Americas Aerospace Quality Group.** "The AAQG is a cooperative organization within the aerospace industry in the Americas (including North, Central, and South Americas). Its processes are established in a set of agreed, documented, operational procedures."<sup>5</sup>

# 5.2.4 "OTHER PARTY"-IAQG DEFINITION

"The Other Party Scheme is based on-

- The use of identical or equivalent international, sector, and national standards based on the 9104/1/2/3 trilogy of standards;
- An industry oversight system at international, sector and national levels to ensure that scheme's requirements are fulfilled; and
- Auditors authenticated against identical requirements."<sup>6</sup>

#### 5.2.5 "OTHER PARTY" MANAGEMENT TEAM STANDARDS

9104-1 Requirements for Aerospace QMS are-

- Certification/Registrations Programs, and
- Globally harmonized standard defining the certification/accreditation process.

9104–2 Requirements for Oversight of Aerospace QMS Registration/Certification Programs

• Globally harmonized standard defining the surveillance and oversight processes.

9104-3 Requirements for Aerospace Auditor Competency and Training Courses

• Globally harmonized standard defining the auditor qualification and auditor training processes.

#### 5.2.6 "OTHER PARTY" SMS

Requirements for SMS:

• Based on ICAO Annex 19.

Oversight of SMS:

• Based on SMS ICG Evaluation Tool.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> http://www.sae.org/iaqg/organization/council.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> http://www.sae.org/aaqg/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> http://www.sae.org/iaqg/organization/opmt.htm.

Auditor Competency and Training Courses:

• Analogous to IAQG.

The proposed plan is to work initially with the AAQG toward a new set of standards (AS91xx-1/2/3) based on the above to leverage existing local and international groups.

The primary advantage of this approach is the ability to begin implementing this activity immediately. It also serves as one of the bricks in the "building blocks" approach detailed in section 10 of this report. This timely approach also provides a means for D&M companies that are voluntarily implementing SMS aligned with ICAO Annex 19 intent to get validated without waiting on proposed regulations (part 21/part 5) that face cost-benefit challenges.

# 5.3 Additional SMS Recommendations

The SMS Working Group, comprised of industry and FAA subject matter experts, developed SMS regulatory material and a basis for preamble, policy, and guidance material as provided in this report. However, the working group determined additional work is necessary to produce detailed guidance material for the practical implementation of SMS requirements to part 21 design and production approval holder organizations and processes. The ARC tasked the working group to develop a framework for additional guidance, which will be provided as an addendum to the SMS Working Group Report (included as appendix G to this report). The ARC recommends that this guidance material be fully developed by the subject matter experts that comprised the SMS Working Group before the issuance of an SMS notice of proposed rulemaking (NPRM), so it is available for concurrent review and comment.

Specific guidance that requires further development includes-

- How safety objectives are established;
- Evaluating the performance of an organization's SMS;
- Development of an "operational" definition of a hazard throughout the life cycle of a product;
- Acceptable criteria for the effectiveness of safety risk controls at a system level;
- A process the D&M organization implements to meet § 5.55(b), Safety risk assessment and control, and the extent to which the FAA is engaged; and
- Flexibility in applying SMS to the D&M organization.

Notwithstanding the gap assessment (refer to section 4.1 of appendix G to this report) that identifies regulatory gaps between part 21 and part 5, the D&M community has established business practices that accomplish, to varying degrees, the intent of SRM and safety assurance as part of its design, certification, production, and continued airworthiness efforts (although not using the SMS terminology). However, much of what has been written about SRM and safety assurance has been from an operational perspective (for example, air carrier flight operations or airport air traffic operations), and limited documentation/guidance exists for how these SMS elements relate or are equivalent to what D&M organizations do as part of their compliance to the current airworthiness regulations and design and certification procedures.

To ensure the intent of SRM and safety assurance is applied to D&M organizations in the most effective and efficient manner, the ARC recommends the interpretations and explanations provided herein be included in any preamble, policy, or guidance material. Also, depending on the future state of delegation and approved or certificated organizations, regulation, policy and guidance should allow an organization to use the same processes and procedures to satisfy the intent of the equivalent regulations. This approach would minimize the economic burden to industry while maximizing the enhancement to aviation safety.

The ARC has developed an SMS CONOPS describing the intent of the part 5 SMS framework (safety policy, SRM, safety assurance, and safety promotion) for D&M organizations as it applies to each life cycle phase (design and certification, production and airworthiness certification, and continued airworthiness) of a product or article. <u>The ARC recommends the CONOPS form the basis for the development of preamble, policy, and guidance material for D&M organizations. The ARC also recommends that, as described in the CONOPS, existing processes and procedures should be considered as meeting the intent of part 5.</u>

The following SMS recommendation was not directly tied to the ARC charter or its taskings, but supports the § 21.3, Reporting of failures, malfunctions, and defects, requirements and proposed changes discussed in section 8.2 of this report.

The ARC recommends the FAA develop an approach to make fleet data already provided to the FAA (hours, flights, reported failures, malfunctions, and defects and service difficulty reports) readily available to D&M organizations, in support of executing SRM (§ 5.71, Safety performance monitoring and measurement).

# 6.0 DESIGN ORGANIZATION MODEL AND FRAMEWORK

A DO must have systems in place that ensure the FAA may rely on any and all statements of compliance when it issues a certificate. That activity must occur under established minimum requirements of a DO.

An integrated and systematic approach to compliance and safety therefore encompasses several elements, including an organization, CAS, and SMS. Successful execution of these elements should enable the continued growth of a compliance and safety culture within the DO. Although the DO should satisfy each of the elements of the systems discussed below, the elements may be arranged or grouped differently or encompassed within organizational systems with different names to accomplish the intended purpose.

The DO must be able to establish and show that the organization—

- Possesses the required competence to determine that the certificate holder's designs meet all applicable airworthiness standards within the scope of the DO certificate.
- Has procedures for assuring compliance to the airworthiness standards.
- Maintains the essential process controls to deliver repeatable and sustainable compliance.

#### **Recommendation 1c—Systems Approach to Certification – DO Requirements:** The ARC recommends establishing regulatory requirements for the issuance and oversight of voluntary certificated DOs, including the necessary compliance assurance, safety management, and controls to make all compliance determinations through applicant showing and verification processes. Through FAA certificate management oversight and direct project involvement in defined risk-based areas, the FAA may rely on the DO compliance determinations to make its finding for the issuance of a design approval. This report builds on the recommendations submitted to the FAA by the CDO ARC in May 2008. The ARC recommends a building block approach to implementing DO, which includes establishing a clear accountability framework, transitioning the FAA's oversight of design activities to a centralized systematic model, optimizing use of ODA, and implementing new organizational and SMS requirements. With successful implementation of these building blocks and voluntary DO, the ARC supports future rulemaking to consider mandatory DO.

The DO Working Group Report contains a number of detailed recommendations proposed when the ARC envisioned the DO to be mandatory. Because these recommendations only apply to a mandatory DO and the ARC is now recommending the DO be voluntary, these working group recommendations have not all been brought forward into this final ARC report. However, the intent of the building block approach is to eventually get to a DO during the "Transformational" phase, at which time the detailed information provided in the working group report becomes relevant and should be reviewed. Additionally, the ARC recommends that proposed regulations, preamble language, and guidance material should be discussed as a follow-on activity to mature the information provided in this report.

# 6.1 DO AND ORGANIZATION CONTROL SYSTEMS (OCS)

The ARC does not recommend that a particular organizational structure be required; however, certain functional roles, aspects, and elements must be defined in the FAA-approved DO procedures manual. Each holder of a DO certificate must have a procedures manual that defines the procedures and processes to be used (that is, OCS) that meets the requirements specifically required by the DO regulation to be in the procedures manual.

The holder of a DO certificate must follow the procedures in the manual. The manual must be in the English language and retrievable in a form acceptable to the FAA.

The DO procedures manual contains the DO's procedures for meeting its regulatory requirements. The manual must address all relevant DO requirements.

The DO procedures manual processes and procedures must be sufficient for the FAA to determine that regulatory compliance is properly addressed. The manual is intended to be a top-level document that will guide the development of lower-level processes and work instructions that the DO can develop and change as it finds necessary (that is, without the need for FAA approval) to meet the top-level requirements and objectives. If the FAA determines the procedures manual lacks the detail necessary to ensure regulatory compliance, it will request a change to the manual. The DO is obligated to respond to the FAA's request within an agreed-upon timeframe. The ARC recommends further discussion on the necessary level of detail for inclusion in the procedures manual and the appropriate reasons/rationale for FAA requests for changes to the procedures manual.

The procedures manual must be consistent with all issued FAA regulations and guidance related to the proper function of a DO.

The DO procedures manual may be in any format proposed by the DO and acceptable to the Administrator. There is no expectation that each DO procedures manual would be formatted the same.

The following are the organizational and OCS requirements:

1. Identified DO Executive. The DO Executive is accountable for all activities covered within the scope of the DO certificate. This executive must be identified by name and position within the company. The DO Executive may also act as the primary point of contact (POC) for the DO. The DO procedures manual must contain an explanation of the reporting relationships between the DO Executive and senior company management, as well as the organizational relationships within the DO.

Identified DO point(s) of contact. The DO POC is the person(s) within the DO with whom the FAA will communicate. A formal list of POCs must be maintained by the DO. The DO POC must be familiar with the DO processes and the applicable FAA regulations consistent with the scope of the DO certificate. The DO POC must also have unencumbered, but not necessarily

direct, access to the DO Executive. Additionally, defined procedures for communication between the DO and the FAA, including agreement on expectations and expediency, will be stated.

Each DO certificate holder will have qualified staff, as appropriate to DO privileges and obligations. The DO is responsible for ensuring the staff in technical departments has the experience, training, and authority to be able to discharge their allocated responsibilities, and that these, together with the accommodation, facilities, and equipment, are adequate to enable the staff to achieve the airworthiness objectives for the product. Refer to the NATCA dissenting opinion in section 12 of this report.

A process for verification of personnel qualifications. The scope of personnel is intended to focus on those people who hold accountability for maintaining the organizational oversight of the DO and those people with prime accountability for the design management system (DMS), compliance certification system (CCS), and SMS. Personnel qualification includes essential competencies, experience, and training.

A process for verification of systemic performance of duties. This includes procedures for planning, conducting, and documenting internal audits to ensure compliance with the approved procedures manual, DMS, CCS and SMS. The procedures must include reporting of internal audit results to the manager responsible for implementing corrective and preventative actions.

A process for retaining records that are required to be produced. This includes the identification of records that must be retained, the method and means of storage and retrieval, control and access privilege, and retention period. These records typically comprise DO procedures manual approvals (including changes to the manual), design approval records, design change approvals, internal audit records, and CCS records.

A process for identifying which certification projects require an application for establishing details of the project list, and how often this information should be provided to the FAA. (Refer to section 6.4 of this report)

A process for notifying the FAA if circumstances prevent the DO from meeting DO obligations.

The process, timetable, and authority for obtaining and agreeing on changes to the DO procedures manual, DMS, CAS, and SMS.

# 6.2 COMPLIANCE ASSURANCE SYSTEM

The DO applicant must demonstrate that it has established and is able to maintain a regulatory CAS for—

- The control and management of the design approval(s),
- Design changes of products and articles covered by the scope of the certificate, and
- Any production activities associated with those design approvals.

The CAS should result in assurance that the compliance determinations are correct and consistent with what would result from an independent skilled review of compliance.

The DO applicant's regulatory CAS must contain a means to provide assurance that the design and design changes of the applicant's products and articles comply with the applicable airworthiness standards. This is presented in this report as being accomplished through a DMS and CCS.

After the issuance of the DO certificate, any changes to the CAS materially affecting compliance with the certification basis or airworthiness standards must be submitted to the FAA for approval before implementation. The DO must identify to the FAA how the proposed changes to the CAS will result in continued compliance after implementation.

Assurance of compliance with the airworthiness standards, including the performance of suppliers, is of critical importance to the success of DO. No FAA designees are used by the DO. Therefore, the quality of the DO's processes for determinations of compliance and process adherence, and the robustness of the CAS are the basis for enabling the FAA to rely on the DO's statement of compliance when making its finding.

The DO CAS is composed of two elements:

- 1. **Design Management System.** The DMS is the system by which a DO creates and maintains product design data. DMS requirements are—
  - A process for creating and maintaining configuration and control of design data. Establishing a structured and controlled system for the development of design data, the control of changes to the data, and the assurance that the descriptive design data is current and approved is fundamental to this process.
  - A process for retaining, retrieving, protecting, and maintaining design descriptive and substantiating data. This process should also include any agreements between the DO and FAA regarding availability of data, access to the data, and any electronic system requirements required to view the data.
  - A process for engineering supplier control that defines how design activities performed externally to the DO are controlled, validated, and assured. This also includes inter-DO relationships (refer to section 6.5.4 of this report).
  - A process for creating eligible data that can be used for showing compliance when applied to a particular certification activity.
  - A process for receiving and processing safety data related to approved designs.

**Note:** "Safety" data is meant to pertain to information relevant to identification of product safety hazards, risk analysis, and mitigation, as appropriate.

• A process for applying relevant "safety" data to the DMS for purposes of continuous improvement.

**Compliance Certification System.** The CCS is the system by which a DO ensures product compliance (showing of and verification of, as appropriate) to the applicable airworthiness standards. The CCS requirements are—

- A process for identifying and/or establishing regulatory certification basis. This process includes an assessment of the product's intended usage and determination of the applicable airworthiness standards. The establishment of a product's certification basis may be a pre-decisional FAA approval based on the agreed processes defined within the DO procedures manual.
- A process for identifying regulatory changes that affect the design system. The DO must have an active means of monitoring regulatory changes that affect the product(s) for which the organization is responsible and evaluating the need for implementing changes or taking other actions. This includes any activities resulting from the issuance of an airworthiness directive (AD) against a DAH's product. A defined system that shows compliance to the applicable airworthiness standards under § 21.20(a), and how verification of compliance will be conducted including any process for assuring independence and objectivity. The "show" responsibility is identical to that already prescribed under § 21.20(a). However, in the DO model, the "show" and "verification" functions are intended to be accomplished within the DO.
- A process for using memorandums of cooperation (MOC) that are acceptable to the FAA, including, as appropriate, a process for verification and validation of analytical tools and a process for managing testing and inspection required to support each showing of compliance. This would include conformity inspections used to support showings of compliance. It is expected that this process will delineate between showings within well-established MOCs and procedural distinctions when addressing a MOC that is new or novel.
- A process for declaring to the Administrator that a design is in compliance with the applicable airworthiness standards at the time the design approval is requested. This documentation fulfills the requirement under § 21.20(b).
- A process for reporting other approvals such as design changes, changes to Instructions for Continued Airworthiness (ICA), and approval of repair data.
- A process for receiving, processing, and implementing corrective action regarding "compliance" data related to approved designs. If during the course of regular business or as the result of a finding during any internal or externally conducted audit a noncompliance to the approved procedures or airworthiness standard is identified, the mechanism for evaluating the risk of the noncompliance and identification of any corrective actions must be defined.

**DO Show and Verify Compliance Certification Functions**. The CCS processes must include a showing of compliance by the DO to each applicable airworthiness standard. The following principles provide guidance in this regard:

- Show and verify functions are part of the CCS.
- The show function is a demonstration of compliance to an airworthiness standard (that is, 14 CFR parts 23, 25, 27, 29, 33, and 35) and is composed of substantiating data,

statements, and/or other acceptable methods of demonstration (for example, acceptable MOC).

- The verify function is an independent check, or equivalent, of the show function.
- The show and verify functions are distinct functions or activities, where appropriate. The degree of independence between the individuals performing the show and verify functions or activities should be established in the DO procedures manual.

A DO determination of compliance is a showing with an independent verification function unless the DO procedures manual identifies a specific area where a verification is not required or where the procedures manual identifies a process that allows the DO to assess risk to make decisions on whether a verification step is required.

• The showing of compliance requirement remains identical to that which exists in the current regulatory system. There is no intent to establish a changed requirement for showing of compliance for a DO.

**Tools Used for Performing Compliance Activities**. Where the system is dependent on the use of a tool for performing some of the processes and methods, means must be provided to ensure—

- The tool performs its required function,
- The tool and its output are being controlled under a configuration management program,
- The tool is periodically verified for its applicability regarding the processes and methods for which it is intended to apply, and
- A record is kept of the use of the tool to accomplish the compliance activity.

#### 6.3 SAFETY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

The SMS requirements for a DO are to be provided in a separate report by the ARC's SMS Working Group.

The ARC anticipates the SMS to be the system for actively monitoring product safety, identifying and managing risks to product safety, and promoting a strong safety culture throughout the organization, which would likely consist of—

- Safety policy and objectives including management commitment, responsibilities, accountabilities, key safety personnel, and coordination of emergency response planning;
- Safety risk management including hazard identification, and risk assessment and mitigation;
- Safety assurance through performance monitoring, measurement, change management, and continuous improvement; and
- Safety promotion through training, education, and communication.

#### 6.4 DO PROJECT APPLICATIONS AND ACTIVITY REPORTING

The ARC believes the DO certificate holder may complete many projects without notifying the FAA, because the DO will be making all determinations of compliance in accordance with its FAA-approved procedures manual. There are other projects the FAA must be immediately aware of, as they require the FAA to validate the existing type certification basis or establish a new one.

Part 21 already specifies when an application must be made to the FAA. This includes applications for TC, STC, and PMA. The existing required applications could be used to discriminate between those projects that required FAA notification and those that did not. If the project would require an application under part 21, the FAA must be notified when the project is initiated. Such projects would be any new design approval, amended TCs requiring a new model designation, new STCs, and any project that would be expected to have a revised type certification basis under § 21.101, Designation of applicable regulations. Any change that does not rise to this level will be handled by the DO under its approved procedures manual.

The details of the project list, how often it should be provided to the FAA, and how the FAA should be notified of projects requiring an application are some of the matters that should be discussed with the FAA and included in the procedures manual.

# 6.5 DO RELATIONSHIPS AND SUPPLIER CONTROL

# 6.5.1 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

A design approval applicant or DAH has sole responsibility for proper control of all its suppliers, whether they are suppliers of engineering services, manufacturing of pre-production parts, special process, or any other part of its compliance responsibilities. Should there be any deficiency or noncompliance on the part of a supplier, even if it is a supplier of compliance determinations, products, parts, or appliances, the FAA holds the applicant or holder of the design certificate responsible to correct the deficiency. This longstanding principle remains for the DAH even if the DAH is also the holder of a DO certificate.

The DO must qualify its engineering suppliers, provide oversight, and define the process by which suppliers function within the DO system. This means a DO may authorize suppliers to make determinations of compliance only after the DO has evaluated the supplier's system and determined that the supplier is qualified to act in that capacity for the DO. This does not mean suppliers must adopt the DO's system of processes, but it does mean the DO must determine the system of processes to be used by the suppliers are acceptable and meet the DO's requirements.

To fulfill its supplier management responsibilities, a DO must have as part of its system a process by which it will determine the appropriate level of oversight required for its suppliers. The DO should consider such things as—

- The criticality of the design,
- Its experience with the supplier,
- The supplier's standing as an FAA-approved DO or as a holder of other FAA design approvals or delegations,

- Additional compliance determinations to be made during integration testing of the design, and
- Any other appropriate factors.

The ARC recommends DO certificate holders be able to cooperate with other companies to pool supplier oversight responsibilities, in a manner similar to what is currently done by manufacturing facilities and airlines under the Coordinating Agency for Supplier Evaluation (C.A.S.E.), http://www.caseinc.org/. As an example, several companies buying avionics components from a single supplier may cooperate in the surveillance of that supplier by allowing one of the companies to conduct the audit and the other companies to use the results as if they conducted the audit themselves. To gain the credit for such pooling of audit requirements, it is essential that the supplier processes be consistent across all companies, or that the company auditing the supplier assess all the requirements of those companies wishing to share the benefits of the single-party audit.

In selecting suppliers, the DO must consider that, for both engineering and production suppliers, there must be means for the FAA to gain access to the facility for the purposes of DO oversight.

# 6.5.2 OVERSIGHT OF FOREIGN SUPPLIERS

Oversight of foreign suppliers is required whether or not a bilateral agreement exists between the FAA and the country in which a foreign supplier is located. A DO may authorize foreign suppliers to make determinations of compliance only after the DO has evaluated the suppliers' systems and determined they are qualified to act in that capacity under the DO processes.

To fulfill its supplier management responsibilities, a DO may also propose, as part of its quality system, a foreign supplier oversight process for its design services supplier, just as companies currently do for parts suppliers under AC 21–1B, Production Certificates. This process could be based on using an approved organization as a supplier to its DO, for example, a contract with an EASA DOA holder in good standing. In doing so, it must be recognized that the foreign civil aviation authority (CAA) may not be performing any oversight of that activity if it does not lead to an approval under the CAA. If representatives of an EASA DOA, for example, are authorized by the DO to make compliance determinations, those determinations must be acceptable and meet the DO's requirements.

The DO remains fully responsible for all compliance determinations made by the foreign suppler holding an organizational approval from its cognizant CAA, just as it is for all other compliance determinations. However, in its supplier oversight function, the DO may take credit for the surveillance of the supplier by its CAA. That credit would result in a reduced need for oversight by the DO, and the foreign supplier oversight process should be defined within the supplier surveillance portion of the DO procedures manual. The DO, for example, could review periodic reports from audits performed by the supplier CAA or establish some other means of tracking supplier performance. The DO should consider the criticality of the design, experience with the supplier, and other factors in determining the degree of oversight necessary, as it does with all supplier oversight. The DO oversight methodology applied to foreign suppliers having capabilities recognized by their respective CAA would be evaluated as part of the FAA's

oversight function. Additionally, the DO supplier oversight process could include a qualified third-party organization (such as Bureau Veritas).

# 6.5.3 THE NEED FOR SPECIALTY SERVICE PROVIDERS

For the design and production companies in the aviation system, the FAA has been moving away from a system of approvals based on the use of individual designees, and toward organizational delegations based on demonstrated and approved processes within a company. This is especially true for those seeking or holding original design approval certificates. The DO concept further propagates this trend.

At the same time, many companies in the aviation community are becoming very specialized in their ability to perform unique technical services. In certain highly technical areas, the number of qualified organizations that can perform specialized services has been reduced to a critical few. The designers and producers of approved products and articles rely on these specialty services to supplement their capabilities. The 2008 CDO ARC Report recognized a need to create a new process wherein these specialty companies are recognized for their capability, and that capability can be used to supplement DO (and ODA) compliance activities, as well as those of other applicants. The 2008 CDO ARC chose to call these companies "Specialty Service Providers" (SSP).

The ARC recommends the FAA give priority to developing a means for recognizing an accreditation system for these SSPs. This concept could encompass technical specialties ranging from the more complicated (such as flammability, dynamic seats, icing, electromagnetic interference, and high-intensity radiated fields) to the more routine specialties (such as materials testing, nondestructive inspection processes, and environmental testing of components). These are only a few examples of the scope of activities that could be included under this concept.

The ARC recommends that industry develop this concept with the direct participation of the FAA because of the variety of issues that must be addressed and the need to create industry consensus standards.

- The SSP could perform compliance with industry consensus standards acceptable to the FAA and DO as evidence of compliance with specific airworthiness standards, resulting in a determination of compliance.
- The possibility of third-party approval and oversight of SSPs should be considered.
- The data developed by SSPs must be directly useable by all applicants without further verification of the data's integrity.
- The FAA should pursue international acceptance of the SSP system.
- Although SSPs may have individuals who are designees of the Administrator, such individuals do not exercise delegation in the course of a DO project as a SSP.
- Persons using SSPs must do so under their supplier control system. The amount of supplier oversight conducted by the user of these services can take into consideration the accreditation of these SSPs.

- The continued compliance responsibility of applicants who use SSPs is not reduced by the fact that the SSPs are recognized by the FAA for their expertise. The TC, PMA, or part approval holders still have the total responsibility for initial and continued compliance of the design approvals they hold, and the resolution of all COS issues.
- The ARC recognizes that there are different methods that may be used to implement the SSP concept, and that the concept is not necessarily tied to implementation of the DO. Regardless of the method of implementation, the ARC recommends the FAA give priority to developing a means for recognizing an accreditation system for SSPs (for example, Nadcap or similar) and the system be made available to the aviation community.

#### 6.5.4 INTER-DO RELATIONSHIPS AND RESPONSIBILITIES AS DESIGN PARTNERS

Inter-DO relationships will be controlled by a supplier interface document (refer to section 6.8 of this report). This interface document will allow the supplier DO to use its own procedures and processes within its scope of authority as a DO. The applicant DO will identify how supplied data (and potentially determinations of compliance) will be assessed for integration and applicability to the product.

# 6.5.5 AGENT DESIGN ORGANIZATION (ADO)

The ARC discussed the creation and recognition of a DO that has been contracted to act on behalf of a design approval applicant. The ARC refers to such a DO as an ADO. An ADO may or may not hold a design approval and must meet the minimum DO requirements specified within this report. The ADO provides an avenue for an interested design approval applicant to use the professional DO services that the applicant either does not have or does not have the financial ability to create. The use of an ADO promotes consistency in design activity (safety enhancement), an accountable DO (responsibility), and may reduce the necessary aviation system assessment and oversight resources. The ARC believes the ADO role fills a critical need in the DO model where a full DO would be more than was needed and would have an adverse impact on an applicant's ability to create needed designs or design changes, particularly regarding small business applications.

The following text from EASA 21.A.2 describes a similar application of the ADO concept:

"Undertaking by another person than the applicant for, or holder of, a certificate. The actions and obligations required to be undertaken by the holder of, or applicant for, a certificate for a product, part, or appliance under this section may be undertaken on its behalf by any other natural or legal person, provided the holder of, or applicant for, that certificate can show that it has made an agreement with the other person such as to ensure the holder's obligations are and will be properly discharged.

Refer to section 7.2 of this report for more information about ADOs.

#### 6.6 BUSINESS STRUCTURE VARIATION

The ARC recognized that additional business structures may exist where a DO is part of a business structure in which companies are not in a traditional supplier relationship. An example of such a business structure is a consortium, where each company is an equal business partner and is not considered a supplier to the other. In some cases one business partner is U.S.-based while the other is foreign-based. Also the consortium company may or may not be U.S.-based. As such, neither company has complete oversight, in the supplier sense, of the other company. Each business partner wants recognition of their respective DO in a certification project. Such is the situation, in any business structure, where one company does not have full supplier oversight responsibilities over another company.

Industry currently has such business structures with U.S.-based companies and foreign-based companies. As the aviation business continues to grow globally, industry members foresee continued growth of these business structures to mitigate associated business risks and leverage various strengths of different companies.

The ARC discussed the notion that when the consortium company is foreign-based, a U.S.-based DO should be able to manage the integration responsibilities for the FAA portion of a certification project, including the project statement of compliance to the applicable airworthiness standards, knowing that the U.S.-based DO may not possess or have access to all project descriptive and/or substantiating data. This is a result of the need to protect proprietary methods and information within each respective company. Completion of all required determinations of compliance must be documented to support the project statement of compliance.

The ARC also discussed that a consortium may consist of two U.S.-based DOs. Industry recognizes there is one applicant and certificate holder for each TC; that has historically been the consortium company. The FAA has worked with consortium companies to execute shared-responsibility agreements between the members, which are acceptable to the FAA. That has allowed each consortium member to autonomously execute its role independent of the other consortium members, including findings of compliance under FAA delegation, thus protecting its proprietary data. A similar FAA-accepted working agreement could describe how those autonomously performed design and compliance determination processes under DOs are integrated into a single type design, TC, and continued airworthiness process.

The ARC believes further discussion is needed between the FAA and industry to develop how this would be accomplished. <u>Therefore, the ARC recommends further development of how such business structures will be accommodated under the proposed DO framework.</u> Input from industry, especially those who currently have consortium programs, should be further considered.

# 6.7 SCOPE, LIMITATIONS, AND PRIVILEGES OF DO CERTIFICATES

There are many variations in design and production organizations and their products throughout the aviation system. They range from organizations dealing with a full line of products, like transport airplanes, high-tech general aviation aircraft, helicopters, and high-bypass engines, to PMA holders with a more narrow focus. In some cases, FAA compliance approvals for the activities of these organizations are made either directly by FAA resources, or by using individual or organizational delegation approvals from the FAA. Repair stations may have ODA authorizations or their own company designees, or may contract with consultant designees to perform design approval functions. This describes only a few of the organizations that make a business of engaging in design and production certification activities.

In addition to the FAA's ability to implement SMS, the safety benefits of a more complete corporate focus on compliance and safety can further permeate the industry if these organizations are required to obtain DO certificates. For this reason, the criteria for obtaining and holding a DO certificate must be such that they can be tailored to the size and functions of the specific DO certificate holder.

A total "culture of compliance" must exist within each DO company, but how that culture is established will likely differ for each DO certificate holder. The key is to define criteria against which all potential DO certificate holders will be measured, but recognize that there will be variables in how the criteria are met based on different types and sizes of companies and associated regulatory obligations.

# 6.7.1 FAA LIMITATIONS ON THE DO CERTIFICATE

A DO certificate may cover type certification activities, supplemental type certification activities, and PMA issuance activities, as well as production approval activities. For a particular DO, the FAA may limit the scope of activities that might be accomplished by that DO.

**Type Certificates.** For type certification activities, it would be rare that a certificate holder would be able to perform all the responsibilities necessary to demonstrate compliance for all products that are eligible to receive a TC. For this reason, the FAA may restrict a DO certificate to only products covered by a specific part of the airworthiness/design requirements, such as 14 CFR part 23 (small airplanes), part 25 (large airplanes), part 27 (small rotorcraft), part 29 (large rotorcraft), part 31 (balloons), part 33 (engines), or part 35 (propellers).

The FAA may further limit the scope of DO certificate activities within a given regulatory part. For instance, a manufacturer might only have the experience necessary to properly comply with DO requirements for small transport airplanes under part 25 airplanes, but not large transport airplanes; or for reciprocating engines under part 33, but not large turbofan engines. The FAA may use other parameters it determines to be necessary to further limit the scope of a DO certificate. The intent is to allow the widest scope of certificate for which the applicant has been able to demonstrate its capability to comply with the relevant design and airworthiness requirements.

**Supplemental Type Certificates.** In the case of STCs, the scope would also likely be defined in more narrow terms. For example, the scope might be limited by the products that a particular air carrier operates, or by technical discipline and subpart (part 23 structures, for instance), or by the complexity of the product (large turbofan engines, for instance), or by other generic parameters the FAA determines to be appropriate.

**PMAs.** In the case of PMAs, the scope would likely be tailored to each certificate holder.

**Determining the Appropriate Scope of a DO.** When determining an appropriate scope for a DO certificate, the FAA must ensure the certificate holder has, and will continue to maintain, the capability to meet all the requirements of the subpart within the scope of its certificate.

As part of this determination, the FAA may consider providing multiple DO certificates in unusual situations for applicants with substantially decentralized organizations, or who have a wide range of products or capabilities. When evaluating whether a single certificate or multiple certificates is most appropriate, the FAA would consider the organizational structure of the applicant, interactions of remote or co-located design and production facilities, and the use of common processes and procedures.

The scope of any DO certificate will be clearly defined so that all persons, including other CAAs, will understand the scope of authority for FAA-approved data granted under that certificate.

Transfer of a DO Certificate. A DO certificate holder cannot transfer the DO certificate.

# 6.7.2 Scope of DO Certificate Privileges Must Be "Functionally Complete"

The DO certificate privileges must be functionally complete, which means they must cover all activities that would have to be undertaken to fully complete a design approval project within the scope of the DO's authority. The DO holder's competence and capabilities must also be functionally complete to certify compliance with the applicable airworthiness safety standards within the scope of its authority. Those include—

- All certification activities leading to the issuance of an original or amended design approval, including design, airworthiness, manufacturing, and maintenance and operations activities as they relate to a design approval. This includes engineering inspection, analysis, and tests; flight tests; ICA; and aircraft flight manuals.
- All determinations of compliance, including those that involve a subjective evaluation.
- Continued airworthiness activities, including changes to those approved designs for product improvements or safety enhancements, such as those contained in service bulletins, or repair data.
- Manufacturing and airworthiness activities, such as the pre-production manufacturing of parts, components, and subassemblies; and conformity of test articles and products, and their airworthiness certification for flight test.
- The development and testing of designs and processes for possible inclusion in future approved designs (that is, "eligible data").
- Any other activities leading to the development of data necessary for the FAA to determine compliance with the requirements issued by those countries from which validation is sought and with which the FAA has a bilateral airworthiness agreement covering that compliance activity.

# 6.7.3 FORM OF A DO CERTIFICATE

The ARC reviewed and discussed examples of EASA DOA certificates and terms of approval in assessing application to DOs. <u>The ARC recommends a certificate structure similar in nature</u> to the EASA DOA certificate and terms of approval for an FAA DO certificate. This would provide consistency between FAA and CAA certificates.

Refer to appendix L to this report for an example of an EASA DO certificate.

#### 6.7.4 TRANSFER OF DESIGN APPROVALS UNDER DO

A TC/STC issued after the effective date of regulation (for example, under the DO framework) is transferable provided the following requirements are met:

1. The transferor of the TC/STC makes a statement, in writing, to the FAA that they are providing all descriptive data and providing, or making available, all substantiating data to the transferee. This statement must describe the conditions under which the substantiating data is made available to the transferee if the data will not be provided (that is, contractual agreement).

A TC/STC issued before the effective date of regulation is transferable provided the descriptive data and substantiating data the transferor has, or has access to, is provided to the transferee. The ARC recognized that existing TC/STC holders may or may not have the descriptive data and/or substantiating data and imposing a regulatory restriction on the transfer would negatively impact the asset value.

The ARC recommends non-DO design approval transfer requirements be provided by a separate follow-on activity to the ARC.

Note: Because of the unique combined design and production nature of a PMA, PMA is not eligible for transfer.

# 6.7.5 THE GENERATION OF "ELIGIBLE DATA"

Under a DO certificate, compliance is an intended by-product of an FAA-approved DO system properly functioning under its procedures manual, which includes a formal internal audit and oversight process. For the compliance determination for a particular part or component to be complete, it is essential that a certification basis be established for the product on which it is to be installed or for the article itself. Another essential element is that a type or article design be fully defined so that the interaction of products, parts, and components may be assessed. This interaction may establish additional certification needs.

It is common for the normal engineering and production system of a company to develop products, parts, components, and processes for future use in certification programs. In the case of a DO certificate holder, if that development is accomplished under the approved DO system, that development could be eligible for inclusion in subsequent designs, except for the establishment of a product final certification basis and complete product or article definition. It would be inappropriate to consider such development activity as meeting the standards for complete compliance determination because those two elements would be missing. It is appropriate, however, to give credit for any compliance activities accomplished under a DO. The ARC refers to this as "eligible data."

"Eligible" data is data developed under the processes of an approved DO system, given a specified, but not necessarily final, certification basis and product type or article design.

To use "eligible" data, the DO holder must assess the data's compliance against the final type certification basis of the product or article and final type or article design, respectively, in which it is to be used. It would not be necessary to repeat the compliance activities, provided those activities were appropriate for the final product or article and its certification basis.

The creation of "eligible" data is a concept that is intended for use internal to the DO. No approval or compliance determination can be conferred on the data if the data is provided for use outside the DO.

# 6.7.6 VOLUNTARY DISCLOSURE PRIVILEGES

The FAA has several active voluntary disclosure programs for air carriers, PAHs, and organizations that have an ODA, among others. These programs are designed to encourage the reporting of product and process deficiencies so they can be corrected before unsafe conditions occur. The programs also apply to discovered deviations from FAA-approved procedures manuals and inadvertent regulatory violations. If the deficiencies or noncompliance activities reported were not intentional or criminal in nature, the FAA will refrain from using the disclosures as the basis for any civil penalty, as long as the certificate holder takes swift action to correct the deficiencies discovered.

As stated on the FAA's Voluntary Safety Programs Branch Web site-

"... the FAA believes that aviation safety is well served by providing incentives for certificate holders to correct their own instances of noncompliance and to invest more resources in efforts to preclude their recurrence. The FAA's policy of forgoing civil penalty actions when a certificate holder meets the requirements of this program, is designed to encourage compliance with the FAA's regulations, foster safe operating practices, and promote the development of internal evaluation programs."<sup>7</sup>

Although the DO is a new type of certificate, the ARC concludes that the information presented above remains equally applicable for a DO, and the FAA voluntary disclosure policy should be extended to DO certificate holders. Activities under a production approval are already covered by FAA voluntary disclosure policy.

The FAA voluntary disclosure reporting program is presented in AC 00–58B, Voluntary Disclosure Reporting Program. Under section 1, Purpose, there is an important exception that must be recognized. The AC states, in part—

"The procedures and practices outlined in this AC <u>cannot</u> be applied to those persons who are required to report failures, malfunctions, and defects under 14 CFR part 21, § 21.3, and who do not make those reports in the timeframe required by the regulation."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> http://www.faa.gov/about/office\_org/headquarters\_offices/avs/offices/afs/afs200/branches/afs280/descriptions/

This exception to the program is in recognition of a determination made by the FAA that, because there is a regulatory requirement to report under § 21.3, the voluntary disclosure of a failure to report cannot relieve the certificate holder from any enforcement that might be based on that failure to report. This exception still appears to be appropriate for a DO certificate holder under the same defined.

# 6.7.7 MANUFACTURING AND PRODUCTION FUNCTIONS UNDER DO

There are two types of manufacturing and production functions that should be addressed regarding a DO and a production organization:

- Those pre-production manufacturing functions associated with obtaining a design approval, and
- Those associated with a production approval (that is, post-design approval production).

The intention is to allow a DO to use its existing FAA-approved production system during pre-production manufacturing functions associated with obtaining a design approval. If the organization, within the scope of its design authority, chooses to use its approved production quality system, it must use the DO procedures manual processes for any of the following:

- Conformity inspection,
- Determining conformity of parts and test articles,
- Determining conformity of test setup, and
- Determining conformity of installations.

For DOs performing pre-production manufacturing as part of their scope of activities, in addition to the above, the DO procedures manual must also contain procedures for—

- Controlling documents and data associated with pre-production manufacturing;
- Ensuring each supplier furnished product, part, or appliance conforms to its design;
- Controlling manufacturing processes to ensure conformity to its design;
- Conducting inspections and tests;
- Ensuring calibration and control of all inspection, measuring, and test equipment;
- Documenting the inspection and test status of products, parts, and appliances supplied or manufactured to the design;
- Ensuring discarded articles are rendered unusable;
- Implementing corrective and preventive actions to eliminate the causes of an actual or potential nonconformity to the design or noncompliance with the approved DO procedures manual;
- Preventing damage and deterioration of each product, part, and appliance during handling, storage, preservation, packaging, and delivery;
- Identifying, storing, protecting, retrieving, and retaining quality records; and
- Planning, conducting, and documenting internal audits to ensure compliance with the approved DO procedures manual.

For post-design approval production, the production approval requirements remain the same.

The DO processes would also support the FAA's issuance of special airworthiness certificates in the experimental category for the purpose of R&D or show compliance.

Although the ARC intended to further discuss the manufacturing and production functions to include the combined design and production organizations (that is, one certificate comprising design and production), it was limited to the pre-production concepts noted above because of schedule constraints. Further discussion would be required to recommend additional privileges that may be available for a combined Design Production Organization (DPO).

#### 6.7.8 FLIGHT STANDARDS FUNCTIONS

Section 21.17(a)(1) requires an applicant for a TC to show that its product meets "the applicable requirements of this subchapter that are in effect on the date of application for that certificate." Part 21 resides in 14 CFR chapter 1, subchapter C, Aircraft. This subchapter covers parts 21 through 59, which includes the type certification airworthiness standards found in parts 23 through 35. The operating rules applicable to these same type certificated aircraft are found in subchapters F and G, which include parts 91 through 135.

Although a TC may legally be awarded without the product complying with appropriate operating requirements, the practice has been to provide an initial operational evaluation of aircraft during the type certification program. That operational evaluation is carried out by the Flight Standards AEG that has the responsibility for the particular product being type certificated. The AEG performs or coordinates the following activities associated with the type certification of products, which are discussed in FAA Order 8900.1, Flight Standards Information Management System (FSIMS):

- ICA—Review and find acceptable the maintenance aspects of the ICA which are required under § 21.50, Instructions for continued airworthiness and manufacturer's maintenance manuals having airworthiness limitations sections, and §XX.1529, Instructions for Continued Airworthiness, in the respective aircraft certification standards.
- Flight Operations Evaluation Board (FOEB)—Develop and revise the master minimum equipment list (MMEL).
- Flight Standardization Board (FSB)—Determine the requirements for pilot type ratings, develop minimum training recommendations, and ensure initial flight crewmember competency.
- Maintenance Review Board (MRB)—Establish the minimum maintenance and inspection requirements for transport category aircraft, engines, propellers, and auxiliary power units. Participate in industry steering committee meetings to review the Maintenance Steering Group (MSG)–3 analyses.
- Participate in Type Certification Board and Flight Manual Review Board activities.

During type certification, all determinations of compliance to the airworthiness requirements in parts 23 through 35 are made by the DO certificate holder, with appropriate FAA oversight. Because compliance with the ICA requirement in §§ XX.1529, 31.82, 33.4, and 35.4 are to be determined by the DO certificate holder, the ARC recommends the maintenance aspects of those requirements also be determined by the DO. The DO procedures manual would need to contain appropriate procedures that ensure the maintenance aspects of the ICA are properly addressed, and consistent with § 21.50 and FAA Flight Standards' regulatory guidance.

The ARC believes the formulation and execution of the FOEB, FSB, and MRB should continue as Flight Standards AEG functions, with support from the DO certificate holder. All determinations of compliance to airworthiness standards associated with those boards would be made by the DO certificate holder consistent with its procedures manual. Some additional responsibilities associated with the operation of those boards might be assigned to a DO certificate holder, under Flight Standards policy, after experience is gained. This would necessitate a revision to the DO procedures manual.

AEG participation in Type Certification Board and Flight Manual Review Board activities would continue to the degree that AIR participates in those functions. For new TCs and amended TCs requiring a model change there would be a review by the Type Certification Board, but it is expected that most major changes would be conducted under DO procedures and would not require board review. This is because the type boards are identified in an FAA Order and the DO certificate holder is free to propose its own procedures instead of those identified in existing FAA Orders.

For a DO, a Flight Manual Review Board would not have the sole responsibility for determining compliance with the flight manual, which would reside with the DO certificate holder. Any operational regulations and associated flight standards guidance regarding flight manuals would be complied with through processes and procedures defined in the DO procedures manual.

#### 6.7.9 Noise, Fuel Venting, and Exhaust Emissions

Although Congress has granted the FAA full statutory authority over the airworthiness certification of civil aviation products in the United States, the EPA guides FAA requirements regarding noise, fuel venting, and exhaust emissions (14 CFR part 34, Fuel Venting and Exhaust Emission Requirements for Turbine Engine Powered Airplanes, and part 36, Noise Standards: Aircraft Type and Airworthiness Certification).

Under the current system, FAA Order 1050.1E, Environmental Impacts: Policies and Procedures, sets policies and procedures and assigns responsibilities for ensuring the FAA complies with environmental procedures as required by the National Environmental Policy Act under the direction of the Council on Environmental Quality. The order contains examples of actions that normally require an environmental assessment, including noise and emission requirements.

In addition, the Noise Control Act of 1972 requires the FAA to make findings, notwithstanding any delegation to companies, other private persons, CAAs, or any procedures for type certificating foreign-manufactured aircraft. The FAA's Office of Environment and Energy (AEE) delegates the authority to make these types of findings to the appropriate

FAA certification directorate, depending on the type of aircraft involved. That directorate may not re-delegate the authority and the FAA must base its finding on actual examination of each type design. Individual delegations have been granted by the FAA but they are only for recommending approval, not finding compliance.

Although the ARC recognizes the distinction between the airworthiness requirements of 14 CFR and the noise, fuel venting, and emissions requirements, it believes a DO could be found to have the necessary capabilities and expertise to make compliance determinations regarding the environmental requirements contained in parts 34 and 36. Specific noise, fuel venting, and emissions processes would be developed within the DO compliance, safety, and quality systems to ensure proper compliance determinations. This is in keeping with the principle of a DO making 100 percent of the compliance determinations.

The ARC recommends the FAA propose to the EPA that the process-based approach to compliance, as established by DO program principles, is far more robust than the normal delegation process and is sufficient to ensure compliance with the environmental aspects of parts 34 and 36. The ARC believes this to be consistent with the recommendations set forth by the FAA in response to section 312 of the FAA Modernization and Reform Act of 2012, which recommend "expanding delegation capability to include support for all certification airworthiness standards when appropriate, particularly low-risk or routine activities such [as] those related to noise and emissions tests and ICA." Refer to NATCA's dissenting opinion to section 10 of this report.

#### 6.7.10 ESTABLISHING A CERTIFICATION BASIS

An applicant for a design approval may propose a certification basis to the FAA, and the FAA can establish the certification basis. Regarding design changes under a DO, the FAA could establish a certification basis within the limited boundaries set forth in the DO approved procedures manual. This is considered an FAA pre-decisional approval process provided to the DO. Projects that fall within the approved boundaries would be performed under the domain of the DO without additional FAA input. Industry has identified such pre-decisional approval as critical to the success of DOs.

#### 6.7.11 CHANGED PRODUCT RULE

The derivative type certification requirements, which apply to TCs and STCs, specify the need for the FAA to make a determination of the appropriateness of the original type certification basis. This is sometimes referred to as the "changed product rule requirements." As a general rule, those projects would be subject to FAA LOPI, and it is expected that a DO would notify the FAA when it undertakes such projects.

As the FAA gains more confidence in specific DO certificate holders, it may be willing to rely on specific DO approved processes to assist the FAA in making its determinations under the changed product rule.

#### 6.8 DO APPROVAL OF DATA

The DO privileges associated with approval of data discussed below are made in consideration of a 14 CFR part 21 accountability framework policy initiative, which the FAA has indicated it is currently pursuing for FAA-managed certification projects. The FAA has advised that it will formalize the policy in FAA Order 8110.4D, Type Certification, and future changes to FAA Order 8110.37, Designated Engineering Representative (DER) Handbook, and FAA Order 8100.15. The new policy will clarify that discrete substantiating or descriptive data generated in support of part 21 certification projects do not need to be discretely "approved." Although the ARC accepts the FAA's intent to return to the basic foundations of part 21, the ARC believes this specific change alters an accepted practice that has been established over several decades within FAA policy. However, if the FAA continues to pursue this new policy, the ARC strongly believes that whether a project is managed by the FAA with designees or by a DO, the status of any data, regardless of the part 21 process that produced it, should be the same. Should the FAA not pursue this policy change, the FAA must ensure the DO regulation includes the privilege of making discrete compliance determinations that result in data that is (or is equivalent to) FAA-approved, and that the data is internationally recognized within the scope of bilateral agreements. Refer to section 12 of this report for a dissenting opinion on approval of data.

#### Data Supporting a Design Approval Under Part 21

Current practice has facilitated FAA approval of discrete substantiating data as well as discrete descriptive data that ultimately makes up the type design. However, part 21 contains no requirement for approval of this discrete data separate from issuing the TC (refer to § 21.41, Type certificate, where the TC is defined to include the type design, any operating limitations, the certificate data sheet, the certification basis, and any other conditions or limitations). The substantiating data is the documentation related to the applicant's showing, while the descriptive data defines the type design that should be determined "compliant" to the regulations and ultimately approved when the FAA issues a design approval. The ARC agrees with the FAA that making this clear would eliminate the perceived value and pedigree many currently attach to data and the assumption that the reason data has value is because the FAA has labeled it "FAA-approved."

Getting back to the basics of part 21 is relevant to all discrete data showings and will become even more relevant as the FAA begins to implement risk-based decisionmaking and when it chooses not to be involved in certain aspects of a certification project. In such cases, requiring the FAA to provide a status for discrete data "showings" would not be logical when it has chosen not to be involved in making a discrete finding of compliance. Doing so wrongly implies that all data should be statused by the FAA, which implies some level of FAA involvement, even when the FAA has already determined not to be involved in a given aspect of a certification program.

The ARC acknowledges that regardless of how any data was used in the past, it remains the applicant's responsibility to show compliance even when such data is used to support subsequent part 21 projects. The ARC understands the FAA intends to clarify this in future type certification policy to further reinforce the accountability framework concepts related to design certification. This should include revisions to FAA Forms 8110–3 and 8110–9 to distinguish between when the form is being used for a part 21 project and when it is supporting

a maintenance or other operational requirement under part 43, Maintenance, Preventative Maintenance, Rebuilding and Alternation, associated with an existing design approval.

Although not the case for part 43 maintenance actions, and unlike current practice, the data produced for the purposes of showing compliance under part 21 needs no label or pedigree designating it as "approved" by the FAA. Instead, the descriptive and substantiating data will only be designated as "found to have shown compliance to the airworthiness standards by the FAA" or "determined compliant to the airworthiness standards by a DO." In either case, only when the FAA issues its design approval will it make the single finding required by part 21, and in so doing approve the descriptive data that defines the complete type design.

#### Data Supporting Major Design Changes Under Part 21

Part 21 currently contains provisions for FAA approval of both major and minor design changes. In promulgating the DO regulation, once a type design is held by a DO, the DO must have the privilege to make all necessary determinations of compliance associated with any change and also approve the descriptive data by incorporating the change into its type design. Although existing statutory law (49 U.S.C. § 44702) allows only the FAA to issue a certificate, there is no restriction preventing the FAA from allowing a DO to make changes to an existing TC as a privilege of its DO certificate (that is, DO is not a delegation). In exercising this privilege, the DO will approve the descriptive data associated with any design change once it incorporates the change in accordance with its approved procedures. This privilege should be given regarding any type of design approval held by a DO, including PMAs (which are not addressed in 49 U.S.C.). This privilege should also be given to a DO that is contracted to act as an agent of the applicant to manage its type design. In a supplier role, a DO may provide determinations of compliance that support a design change; however, as a supplier a DO cannot approve design changes because it is not the custodian of the type design.

In promulgating this privilege, the existing part 21 regulations regarding major changes should be changed. For major changes, the current regulations require that 1) an application be made, 2) the regulations under § 21.101 be considered, and 3) the "person" obtain either an STC or an amendment to the TC. There is no alternative process that allows this to happen without the FAA. Today, only the FAA or its designee can address the certification basis or issue an amended TC or STC. Therefore, the approval of the major change is currently an FAA activity. In the case of § 21.101, the function is inherently governmental and will require the FAA to be involved. However, the ARC foresees that the FAA could facilitate its involvement through a "pre-decisional" process that is part of the DO procedures manual. The DO could follow such a process to ensure the FAA is properly engaged on certification basis decisions that are outside what is allowed by the pre-decisional process. In this way the DO is not held up and forced to wait on the FAA for the majority of its project activity.

#### Data Supporting Part 43 Maintenance or Any Operational Requirement

Although DO determinations of compliance associated with seeking a design approval or supporting a minor or major change do not need to result in discretely approved data, a DO must have the authority to make determinations of compliance that result in the creation of approved data when required to support part 43 maintenance or any operational requirement associated with an existing type design. In such cases, the data may or may not be part of the

approved type design. For example, when a DAH issues a service bulletin or service letter, the data is conveyed as a change to the type design. However, a holder (or even the FAA) can provide data to support a unique repair or alteration for an individual owner/operator, an action which does not result in a change to the type design.

The ARC contends that the "approved data" required by part 65, Certification: Airmen Other Than Flight Crewmembers, for use in part 43 is the approved descriptive data and any other technical data required to perform the maintenance. (This includes any drawings, material specifications, process specifications, procedures, and other data describing an approved repair or alteration). The ARC contends that part 43 does not require direct FAA approval of any substantiating data used to show compliance. Thus, the DO's authority to approve data in support of part 43 maintenance applies only to the descriptive data (that is, not the substantiating data) associated with the design approvals it holds. This means that, at its discretion and without any action by the FAA, the DO may create "approved data" to support repairs and alterations by third-party owner/operators for design approvals held by the DO (or regarding any other design approval for which the DO is authorized to provide data for maintenance under its scope of authority).

The ARC sees three possible regulatory options for the FAA to consider in addressing DO "approved data" to support major changes and to support maintenance:

**Option 1:** The DO has authority to create "FAA-approved data." This option assumes the DO will be authorized to create FAA-approved data in a manner that does not include delegation. In the FAA's current system, all type design data approved by the FAA for use in the global aviation system has been referred to as "FAA-approved." This option continues with that approach.

For decades § 21.95, Approval of minor changes in type design, has allowed minor changes to a type design to be "approved under a method acceptable to the Administrator before submitting to the Administrator any substantiating or descriptive data." Additionally, in 14 CFR part 1, the term "approved" is defined as "approved by the Administrator, unless used with reference to another person." Because § 21.95 makes no reference to another person, the regulation allows for the creation of FAA-approved data without the data being submitted to the FAA or reviewed by the FAA. The FAA-approved data is created when the TC holder executes the "method acceptable to the Administrator."

Although § 21.95 applies only to minor changes to a TC, the ARC believes this existing approach can be applied to major type design changes determined to be compliant by a DO (that is, DO creation of FAA-approved data before any substantiating or descriptive data is submitted to the FAA). The DO regulatory requirements, along with the processes and procedures contained in an FAA-approved DO procedures manual, must be sufficiently thorough for the FAA to approve the data resulting from it before being submitted to the FAA. As with minor type design changes, the FAA may review any "compliance determinations" and supporting data after the DO determines it is compliant.

Under this concept, a DO is not approving data on behalf of the FAA, because a DO is not a delegation. Once the FAA-approved DO process for making a compliance determination has been properly executed, the descriptive data are FAA-approved.

**Option 2:** The DO has authority to create "DO-approved data" equivalent to "FAA-approved data." This option would facilitate recognition of DO-approved data. It would require a change to 14 CFR part 1, where the term "approved" is defined as "approved by the Administrator, unless used with reference to another person." The regulation should be changed to include other entities entrusted by the Administrator to approve. Under this option, the ARC would recommend the definition be revised to "approved by the Administrator or under the authority of a certificate granted by the administrator, unless used with reference to another person." In granting this privilege to each DO, it is essential that the FAA affirm to its international airworthiness partners that such DO data is equivalent to being "FAA-approved."

**Option 3:** Create a different term for "DO-approved data." This would require a change to parts 65, 121, 135, and 145, instead of part 43 to make it clear that it can be used.

Although it may seem easy to simply permit certificate holders to issue "approved" data, this function would actually be far more difficult to reconcile with current regulatory practice than it appears at first glance. The FAA Chief Counsel's Office has already met with the ARC to explain that the word "approved" is currently defined to encompass inherently governmental tasks, and the office has expressed reservations at permitting a certificate holder to issue approved data. The word "approved" is also a difficult word to redefine in this situation because it is used in a variety of different contexts in the FAA regulations to reflect things that are approved by the Administrator, and this use imposes certain constraints on the ability to make changes in the use of the term.

Options 1 and 2 are trying to affect a very specific use of the term "approved" (a subset of the ways that it is used): the use of the term in the context of data on which maintenance providers may rely in the case of major repairs and major alterations. Rather than trying to craft language that does not adversely affect the other uses of the term "approved," it might be preferable to adopt a different adjective to describe the data that is appropriate for use to support major repairs and major alterations. To effect this change, one could define a new term ("purple data" and "eligible data" have been used as placeholders, but any adjective not already in use in the regulations could be acceptable). The data included under the definition of this adjective would include both FAA-approved data and DO-approved data (it should be defined in § 1.1 of the regulations to have global impact on all FAA parts of the regulations). The requirements for approved data currently found in parts 65, 121, 135, and 145 could then be updated.

Some positive aspects of this proposed change would include (1) accomplishing the goal of permitting DOs to issue data on which the maintenance community could rely in a manner that is nearly identical to current practice, except with limited FAA involvement (limited to FAA-chosen LOPI), (2) being consistent with existing statutory authority, (3) limiting the possibility of unintended consequences (impact on other uses in the regulations of the term "approved"), and (4) avoiding potential delegation to the public of inherently governmental functions. The negative aspect of this proposal would be the potential need to update international executive agreements (like the maintenance-acceptance provisions of the bilateral

agreement with Canada) to reflect the new terminology; however, this impact would likely also apply to expanded use of the term "approved," because the inherent definition of a term on which the bilateral agreements rely would be changing, which may cause trading partners to want to revisit the affected bilateral agreements.

Although any of the above three options would be acceptable to industry, the FAA indicated that option 3 is likely the most viable option for supporting part 43 maintenance without the use of delegation (an action achieved in the past through recognition of SFAR 36 organizations). The FAA expressed concern regarding whether it was statutorily possible to grant DOs the privilege of approving major changes to the design approvals under part 21, as industry prefers. Current FAA thinking is that some form of delegation would be required. FAA members of the ARC's DO Working Group acknowledge that, to work within the DO construct, any delegation would essentially be performing an administrative function in making its statutorily required finding. In this role, the delegation would perform the following administrative actions before certificate issuance or approving a type design change:

- Verify the FAA's planned project LOPI is complete without open issues.
- Verify the statement of compliance was issued by a DO representative authorized to make the statement.
- Ensure there is no knowledge of any noncompliance or unsafe condition conveyed by FAA or DO personnel involved in the project. (Note: This is intended to be a yes-or-no answer without conducting research.)

In summary, three key privileges have been identified that a DO must be granted regarding how it documents its compliance decisions and dispositions data. In all cases, the data would require no further "showing" on the applicability and acceptance of its intended use.

- 1. New Part 21 Design Approvals. Make determinations of compliance related to the design approvals the DO is seeking to hold under part 21, and similarly make them as either a supplier to another DO or as an agent contracted to manage a certification project for an applicant seeking a design approval, when authorized through a formal interface agreement.
- 2. Part 21 Type Design Changes. Make determinations of compliance related to both major and minor changes to the design approvals the DO holds under part 21, or for those it has been contracted as an agent for another holder evidenced by a formal interface agreement, and to also approve those type design changes. (Note: In a supplier role, a DO does not approve design changes because it is not the custodian of the type design.)
- 3. Maintenance and Operations. Create and distribute "approved data" to support part 43 maintenance or any operational requirement associated with a design approval the DO holds, and similarly regarding third-party design approvals (that is, not held by the DO), but where the data approval is executed within the DO's FAA-authorized scope of authority.

# 6.8.1 SERVICE BULLETINS AND A STANDARDIZED FORM FOR DO TRANSMITTAL OF APPROVED DATA

When issued, service bulletins constitute a change in type design by the holder and convey the necessary "approved data" to implement the change by owner/operators under part 43. <u>The ARC</u> recommends DO-issued service bulletins or other types of service data should be a means for DOs to provide "approved data" for general use, and a new or revised form is needed for domestic and international recognition of "approved data" created under the DO concept. The new or revised form should contain the same basic information as FAA Forms 8110–3 and 8100–9 regarding compliance data and the approval's purpose.

The form should be titled to recognize the source of the data approval and should be traceable to the originator. In addition, there should be no provisions for recommending approval of data. Thus, "approved" is the only statement that can be made about the data. The form should also address the date the determination of compliance was made and the date the form was signed.

The ARC believes allowing FAA designees and DOs to use the same form is the preferred option. This would help reinforce the equivalency of the data when executed by a DO. The FAA should also consider whether electronic formats would be acceptable for transmitting this type of information to owner/operators.

#### 6.8.2 DO USE OF PREVIOUSLY APPROVED DATA

The concept of previously approved "substantiating" or "descriptive" data implies the data has an established pedigree with an FAA approval that makes the data more valuable than data without such a pedigree. However, no inference can be made regarding the applicability of such data to another design approval project unless a determination of compliance has been made by the DO. This does not mean the DO should regenerated, recalculated, or retested the data, but no relief regarding the part 21 showing is implied regarding the new project based on how it was used in the past. The DO will still have to assess the data to determine its applicability to the new project and to make a determination of compliance to the certification basis of the new certification project.

In addition, when a DO incorporates a type certificated or TSO component into its type design, it is only required to show the product's type design, including the installation of that component, is compliant. There is no requirement for the installer to "look behind" the design or compliance status (for example, TSOA status) of the component itself. A similar approach can be taken with STCs and PMA parts when they are installed by owner/operators. However, if a DO desires to make an STC or PMA part directly a part of the type design on which it is being installed, the DO should obtain, or have access to, both the substantiating and descriptive data associated with the STC to make its determination of compliance. Drawing this distinction in no way prevents a TC holder from installing an STC in its production line, but in such cases the STC is not a part of the DO's type design, but rather a change to that design, installed at the time it is manufactured, but held by another entity.

#### 6.8.3 Use of the FAA's Delegation System

One of the basic principles developed for DOs is that the FAA makes no discrete findings of compliance. DOs are issued a DO certificate because they have a demonstrated engineering capability and commitment to compliance. This enables the FAA, using its discretionary authority, not to direct its resources to making numerous discrete compliance findings. Instead, it can rely on the DO's statement of compliance in making its overall compliance finding when issuing a TC or other design approval.

Because the FAA is making no discrete compliance findings, there is no basis for allowing the use of engineering designees, either within the DO itself or at its partners/suppliers. Designees are authorized only to perform tasks the FAA itself would otherwise perform. Because the FAA is not making any discrete findings of compliance under the DO concept, there is nothing to delegate. Thus, the advantage to industry of being able to make all determinations of compliance is that the DO is not dependent on the existing delegation system.

This does not mean DOs cannot use individuals and companies that also hold FAA delegations, but those designees would be acting solely as a design supplier resource to the DO and any compliance determinations made by such suppliers must be conducted under a system determined acceptable by the DO. DOs are not acting as representatives of the Administrator.

# 6.8.4 DO RECOGNITION AND USE OF DESIGN SUPPLIERS WITH FAA CREDENTIALS (INCLUDING OTHER DOS)

A DO may take the status of an FAA designee or another DO into consideration when determining the appropriate method and level of supplier oversight it should perform. That oversight must be defined within the DO supplier procedures and must include both the qualification of that supplier and periodic oversight. In conducting its oversight of the supplier, the "project DO" may include as one of its considerations the fact that the supplier is a designee of the FAA, but it must recognize that the FAA will not be conducting oversight on any non-delegation activity. If the supplier is another DO, the FAA will perform oversight of the "supplier DO," but this does not relieve the project DO of performing oversight.

Regardless of a particular supplier's FAA credentials, the project DO must, under its CAS and SMS processes, assess and find acceptable the compliance and safety risk associated with its degree of reliance on this type of supplier. The project DO must also be satisfied that these organizations or individuals are performing as expected, and must be aware of any FAA corrective action related to their performance. The project DO could achieve this awareness by contractually requiring the designee or supplier DO to provide records of any FAA corrective action, such as designee counseling letters or audit records.

A formal supplier interface agreement must exist between a project DO and every supplier DO providing it with determinations of compliance. The interface document should address the scope of what the supplier DO may accomplish for the project DO. The document may authorize the supplier DO to follow its existing DO procedures when making determinations of compliance associated with the project DO's certification plan. The presence of a supplier interface document does not relieve the project DO from showing compliance responsibility as an applicant.

## 7.0 OTHER PROCESSES FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

The goal of recommending change to part 21 is to streamline certification so the FAA and industry are able to maintain or improve the current level of safety while keeping up with industry growth and ensuring small business are not adversely affected. To encourage small business and innovation, the ARC identified three options to obtain similar responsibilities and certification process efficiencies for any applicant that chooses not to pursue a DO with privileges or, in the long term, falls below the DO applicability threshold:

- Accredited organization (AO),
- Agent design organization (ADO), and
- Modified current model.

The ARC proposed these alternatives in response to the concern that moving most organizations to a DO could introduce costs that would be detrimental to many small businesses. These options would pose less of a burden to small businesses, and each is designed to reduce the FAA's daily involvement in low-risk activities while still maintaining or improving aviation safety. Because of the ARC's inability to focus primarily on those companies falling below the DO applicability threshold, these options have been explored as a preliminary effort. Further research and definition are required for each option following the conclusion of this ARC.

#### 7.1 ACCREDITED ORGANIZATION

An AO would be authorized to determine compliance to specific regulations for the articles or the work the organization performs. The accreditation would be performed by an FAA-approved organization that provided an accreditation process acceptable to the FAA.

The AO approach would seek to achieve many of the same objectives as the DO/SMS approach, but with a goal of making such achievements cost effective for smaller business while maintaining or improving safety. This would be an optional program, with a goal of voluntary adoption by industry.

To parallel or harmonize with the international mandate for SMS principles, the AO would implement COS principles or SMS principles. COS principles incorporate many but not all principles of SMS, and many companies below the DO applicability threshold are already familiar with, or have already implemented, COS.

Those companies seeking to export products to SMS-requiring ICAO countries may elect to implement appropriate additional SMS requirements; however, adoption of SMS requirements would not be mandatory for those implementing an AO.

Adoption of certain established COS/SMS principles would be required for accreditation to a voluntary industry standard. The AO approach would be a voluntary industry accreditation program similar to AC 00–56, Voluntary Industry Distributor Accreditation Program, for distributors. Under such an approach, one or more industry representatives (for example, SAE) would develop industry accreditation standards articulating the necessary requirements for an AO system, including implementation of COS/SMS principles. Those "below-the-threshold"

companies successfully accredited to such standards would be identified in an FAA tool indicating compliance. The objective of such an accreditation program is to encourage voluntary participation by industry, and for customers to make inclusion in such a program a prerequisite to doing business. As accreditation to the standard becomes an accepted norm, more companies will seek to implement COS/SMS principles under the AO model.

The AO approach may also provide companies that meet the required accreditation standard with the opportunity to use an approved "compliance library." The compliance library could be one the AO develops on its own and has FAA approval, or one developed as part of a consensus standard approved by the FAA. If a consensus standard were to be used, the AO would use only those standards included on a list approved for the AO by the FAA. The compliance library would enable a "below-the-threshold" company to take advantage of the reliability indicated by accreditation to self-start projects fitting in its compliance library. This would permit the AO to take advantage of the benefits of avoiding the FAA sequencing/project prioritization queue to more quickly initiate projects, with the end result of bringing end-products to market more quickly. Projects not within an AO's compliance library would still be subject to FAA sequencing/project prioritization. The compliance library could be expanded to demonstrate more competencies that would permit the AO to avoid the FAA queue for additional projects.

The AO approach will also provide for a reduced LOPI. The extent to which the LOPI is reduced or increased will depend on the proposed project's complexity. Complex projects will involve more a significant LOPI from the FAA in terms of systems oversight and findings, though not rising to the level of the one-for-one show/find process of the current model. Projects becoming less complex will allow for correspondingly reduced LOPI (and in some cases almost zero LOPI), reflecting their level of complexity and effect on safety, and preserving FAA resources.

#### 7.2 AGENT DESIGN ORGANIZATION

An ADO is a person or organization that could perform certification and COS activities on behalf of an applicant through a contractual arrangement. This would be similar to the current consultant ODA.

ADO is a concept that needs further discussion and understanding by both the FAA and industry. Persons or organizations qualifying as ADOs would have responsibilities similar to those of the AO approach.

ADOs would provide cost-effective options for small companies, STC applicants, and small PMA applicants that do not have resources to implement an AO approach, or that have limited needs for FAA resources because of limited applications.

An ADO may provide services to comply with the § 21.3 requirements and COS monitoring on behalf of holder of a TC (including amended or supplemental TCs), a PMA, or a TSOA, or the licensee of a TC. This enables small companies to comply with the § 21.3 and COS requirements without the maintaining the required resources on their own. This concept needs further exploration and the ADO approach would not be applicable until DOs become available.

#### 7.3 MODIFIED CURRENT MODEL—ENHANCED SHOWING

This process would be open to all applicants and would probably be most used by small applicants with limited resources. This process would require projects to enter the FAA's resource prioritization process and depend on the availability of FAA engineers or DERs to assist the applicant, but could be subject to potentially significant delays because of FAA engineer or DER availability.

The modified current model approach reflects the use of designees by small businesses, including PMA companies and STC applicants. Although the process has not been changed, the model is "modified" in the sense that the FAA anticipates a reduction in the number of DERs available to provide services to these small applicants. With a transition of organizations toward ODA and future DO concept, DERs will be reduced by approximately two-thirds of current numbers by attrition, non-renewal of privileges, and limitations of new DER privileges. RBRT and/or project prioritization will still apply, causing certain applicants to be substantially delayed in the FAA queue based on the perceived value and safety considerations of their application, while giving preference to those applicants whose projects are deemed to have a greater impact on safety.

Criteria for applicant-only showing will be developed by means of a standard (for example, ISO or SAE) for low-risk projects. Specific criteria for applicant-only showing would include the article being considered low risk, meeting criteria of the compliance library, and the ability to issue a § 21.20 statement. If the standard is adopted, applicants will gain privileges. A compliance library would be developed and accessible in a repeatable manner, allowing the applicant to initiate low-risk projects independent of the FAA. However, for the applicant to take advantage of the privileges, all criteria must be met. If an applicant deviates from the defined criteria, there will be stipulations potentially involving the FAA or a DER. Additionally, the company would have a system in place to meet the specific criteria and have a process with proper oversight and/or checks in the system. The system would have reporting requirements back to the authority regarding self-disclosures and a corrective action program regarding noncompliances. This system would then provide for additional privileges under applicant-only showing program.

The modified current model will encourage those companies that can afford to implement a DO or an AO to do so, to avoid being subject to sequencing with the FAA. Smaller businesses unable to establish an AO or DO will still have access to the FAA but may be subject to delays in FAA compliance findings in areas of FAA involvement such as flight testing, software, human factors, noise, test witnessing, and inherently governmental functions, like exemptions. The FAA must balance the certification needs of applicants producing future products for the National Airspace System with the need to maintain an ever-growing COS responsibility within that airspace. Most FAA resources are currently focused on lower risk projects because of the sheer number of such projects initiated each year. Transitioning small business and lower risk activities to this type of system has the potential to affect the product time to market for the individual companies, allowing the FAA to focus resources in areas of greater risk. The FAA has been successful in the use of abbreviations of this model such as memorandums of understandings between the FAA and applicant.

# 8.0 MINIMUM DESIGN AND PRODUCTION APPROVAL APPLICANT/HOLDER REQUIREMENTS

# 8.1 MINIMUM DESIGN APPROVAL APPLICANT/HOLDER REQUIREMENTS IN SUPPORT OF SMS AND OVERSIGHT OBJECTIVES

#### 8.1.1 BACKGROUND

The objective of the ARC is to improve the overall effectiveness and efficiency of part 21 certification procedures by updating regulations and policies to reflect a systems safety approach to product certification and FAA oversight of DOs. The ARC considered minimum qualification and organizational requirements for all design approval applicants and holders as a systems approach requires the ability to recognize and establish FAA oversight for the responsibilities and privileges of design approval applicant/holder organizations.

The concept of establishing new minimum design approval applicant/holder requirements is consistent with the ARC's recommendation to establish new SMS requirements for organizations that design or manufacture type-certificated products (under a TC or PC) and those that design or manufacture articles (under a TSO or PMA) or make changes to products (under an STC) that could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing if they fail. SMS is a structured approach to safety that relies on qualified personnel and documented processes and actions requiring some type of minimum organization. Current regulations for design approval eligibility (§ 21.17) allow any person to make application for design approval and do not provide for any minimum qualification.

In addition, minimum qualifications for applicants is necessary to ensure they fully understand the type certification process and their roles and responsibilities so as to ensure effective and efficient certification programs and ongoing continued airworthiness, which allow the FAA's limited resources to focus on safety and value-added activities.

The challenge the ARC faces is to develop a minimum qualification for an applicant without discouraging innovation or disenfranchising small businesses, while at the same time improving the certification efficiency and quality assurance.

To this end, the ARC reviewed the typical small business activities with TSO application and production as well as PMA application and production. From this review, the ARC determined a two-step process was necessary so initial applicants are not discouraged, or overly burdened by new regulatory requirements, from bringing new products into aviation while at the same time ensuring they understand the safety standards applicable to their intended products.

As a result, the ARC developed a progressive approach beginning with an "applicants" minimum understanding of the regulations and compliance process followed by a producer's requirement for a quality system appropriate to the products being produced. The minimum applicant standards are intended to be demonstrated either by the applicant's personal knowledge and/or experience or by contracting with a consultant with the requisite knowledge and experience.

Once the initial application and demonstration of certification is completed and production is ready to begin, the applicant should upgrade their system to include a quality system similar to the quality system requirements of the TSOA and PMA appropriate to their intended product.

**Recommendation 1b—Systems Approach to Certification – Minimum Applicant/Holder Requirements:** The ARC recommends establishing minimum requirements for design approval applicant/holder qualification and responsibilities to ensure they fully understand the type certification process and how they intend to carry them out.

#### 8.1.2 RECOMMENDED REGULATORY TEXT FOR MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS

A subteam of ARC members that represent small businesses and TSO, PMA, and STC applicants and holders developed a proposed new part 21 requirement establishing minimum standards for all design approval applicants and holders, referred to as "§ 21.nnn." These proposed regulatory requirements for all design approval applicants are similar to requirements currently in place for TSO and PMA applicants/holders:

#### <u>§ 21.305 [605] Organization.</u>

Each applicant for or holder of a PMA[TSO authorization] must provide the FAA with a document describing how its [the applicant's] organization will ensure compliance with the provisions of this subpart. At a minimum, the document must describe assigned responsibilities and delegated authority, and the functional relationship of those responsible for quality to management and other organizational components.

<u>§ 21.316 [616] Responsibility of holder.</u>

Each holder of a PMA [TSO authorization] must—

(a) Amend the document required by § 21.305 [605] as necessary to reflect changes in the organization and provide these amendments to the FAA. [...]

#### § 21.nnn Minimum standards for design approval applicants and holders.

(a) No person may apply for a design approval unless that person submits to the FAA—

(1) The following organizational information:

(i) The identity of an accountable manager.<sup>8</sup>

(ii) The identity of a primary point of contact during the approval

process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> For the purposes of this requirement, the accountable manager means the person designated by an applicant or design approval holder who is responsible for and has the authority over all design approval operations that are conducted under part 21, including ensuring that design approval holder personnel follow the regulations and serving as the primary contact with the FAA. (Refer to the glossary in appendix C of this document.)

(*iii*) The reporting relationship between the point of contact and the accountable manager, if they are different.

(iv) How the accountable manager fits within the company's reporting and budget structure.

(2) A document describing how the applicant intends to show compliance with all applicable requirements for the issuance of the design approval.

(b) No person may hold a design approval unless that person submits to the <u>FAA</u>

(1) The following organizational information:

(i) The name and address of the design approval holder;

(ii) The identity of an accountable manager;

(iii) The identity of a primary point of contact;

*(iv) The reporting relationship between the point of contact and the accountable manager, if they are different.* 

(2) A document describing how the design approval holder intends to comply with all applicable requirements including —

(i) Process for controlling descriptive and substantiating data and subsequent changes to that descriptive and substantiating data to ensure that only current, correct, and approved data is used in production;

(ii) Process for complying with the reporting requirements of this

<u>Part.</u>

(*iii*) Process to make available the instructions of continued airworthiness and changes thereto pursuant to § 21.50.

(c) A design approval holder must submit to the FAA each change to any process required by this section.<sup>9</sup>

The proposed § 21.nnn is intended to assist those new applicants who do not have prior experience certifying aircraft or other products better understand what is required before they submit an application for a design approval. This can help them potentially reduce their costs and frustration with the complex nature of the certification process. Most established companies will already have processes in place to address all of these requirements.

#### 8.1.3 CORRESPONDING CHANGES TO RELATED REGULATIONS

The FAA provided the ARC with initial proposals for "part 21 cleanup," which includes different approaches and concepts to establish minimum requirements for design approval applicants/holders. Although considered, the ARC decided to propose new § 21.nnn regulatory text to provide a complete understanding of the objectives and intent. However, the ARC

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The ARC notes that during the pre-application consultation phase, it would expect that the potential applicant might not yet meet the applicant requirements, but the potential applicant would be able to identify point of contact and would have some idea of how it plans to demonstrate compliance.

recognizes there are several existing part 21 regulatory requirements affected that will need to be changed to either incorporate these concepts or ensure consistency with new requirements. The following table reflects proposed changes in the original FAA cleanup document and is provided for reference as the ARC's proposed § 21.nnn may also require consideration of corresponding changes to these related regulatory paragraphs.

Existing Regulation	FAA Cleanup Proposed Change	FAA Explanation
§ 21.13 Eligibility. Any interested person may apply for a type certificate.	<ul> <li>§ 21.13 Eligibility.</li> <li>a) Prior to application, applicants for type certificate must propose an acceptable system/process for establishing compliance.</li> <li>b) Any interested person may apply for a type certificate. The FAA may decline the application if the submittal is incomplete or the project has no U.S. interest.</li> </ul>	Require applicants for TCs to propose acceptable system/process for establishing compliance prior to application.
<ul> <li>§21.15 Application for a type certificate</li> <li>(a) An application for a type certificate is made on a form and in a manner prescribed by the FAA and is submitted to the appropriate aircraft certification office.</li> <li>(b) An application for an aircraft type certificate must be accompanied by a three- view drawing of that aircraft and available preliminary basic data.</li> <li>(c) An application for an aircraft engine type certificate must be accompanied by a description of the engine design features, the engine operating characteristics, and the proposed engine operating limitations.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>\$21.15 Application for a type certificate <ul> <li>(a)***</li> </ul> </li> <li>(b) An applicant for an aircraft type certificate must submit with the application: <ul> <li>1) a detailed description of the design features</li> </ul> </li> <li>2) a detailed engineering graphic representation of the aircraft with multiple views</li> <li>3) any available preliminary basic data.</li> <li>4) proposed certification basis and other data (e.g., preliminary means of compliance).</li> </ul>	Need to require more information initially from the applicant, ensuring early understanding of certification process and schedules before application.
<ul> <li>§ 21.21 Issue of type certificate: normal, utility, acrobatic, commuter, and transport category aircraft; manned free balloons; special classes of aircraft; aircraft engines; propellers.</li> <li>An applicant is entitled to a type certificate for an aircraft in the normal, utility, acrobatic,</li> </ul>	§ 21.21 Issue of type certificate: normal, utility, acrobatic, commuter, and transport category aircraft; manned free balloons; special classes of aircraft; aircraft engines; propellers.	To require a standard high level of certitude by applicants (i.e. the applicant cannot just be a leasing company, front company, etc.). Align with EASA (e.g.,

Table 3. Recommended Changes to Part 21 Regulatory Requirements

Existing Regulation	FAA Cleanup Proposed Change	FAA Explanation
commuter, or transport category, or for a manned free balloon, special class of aircraft, or an aircraft engine or propeller, if—	***	procedures manual, milestones, staff and their authority, applicable
<ul> <li>(a) The product qualifies under §21.27; or</li> <li>(b) The applicant submits the type design, test reports, and computations necessary to show that the product to be certificated meets the applicable airworthiness, aircraft noise, fuel venting, and exhaust emission requirements of this subchapter and any special conditions prescribed by the FAA, and the FAA finds—</li> <li>(1) Upon examination of the type design, and after completing all tests and inspections, that</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>(a) the applicant has established and maintained an engineering system and processes to establish compliance with airworthiness standards and part 21 requirements.</li> <li>(b) The applicant qualifies under 21.43. (text</li> </ul>	requirements for a project plus MOC, etc.)
the type design and the product meet the applicable noise, fuel venting, and emissions requirements of this subchapter, and further finds that they meet the applicable airworthiness requirements of this subchapter or that any airworthiness provisions not complied with are compensated for by factors that provide an equivalent level of safety; and (2) For an aircraft, that no feature or characteristic makes it unsafe for the category	shown is manufacturing link)	
in which certification is requested.	8 01 47 T ( 1'1'	N. L
<ul><li>§ 21.47 Transferability.</li><li>(a) A holder of a type certificate may transfer it or make it available to other persons by licensing agreements.</li></ul>	<pre>§ 21.47 Transferability. *** ***</pre>	Need to ensure continuing airworthiness and design holders reporting responsibilities will be continued. Better aligns
(b) For a type certificate transfer in which the State of Design will remain the same, each transferor must, before such a transfer, notify in writing the appropriate aircraft certification office. This notification must include the applicable type certificate number, the name and address of the transferee, and the anticipated date of the transfer.	(e) FAA will agree/approve transfer and reissue of Type Certificate/Supplemental Type Certificate (TC/STC) after review of new potential holder's qualifications and capabilities as a certificate applicant and holder.	with EASA regulations that require transfer of both TC and substantiation data. This would provide enforceability on the selling or licensing party.
<ul> <li>(c) For a type certificate transfer in which the State of Design is changing, a type certificate may only be transferred to or from a person subject to the authority of another State of Design if the United States has an agreement with that State of Design for the acceptance of the affected product for export and import. Each transferor must notify the appropriate aircraft certification office before such a transfer in a form and manner acceptable to the</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>(f) The transferor of a type or supplemental type certificate must provide to the transferee all type design and substantiation data related to the certificate.</li> <li>(g) The licensor of a type or supplemental type certificate must provide to the licensee all of the type design and</li> </ul>	

Existing Regulation	FAA Cleanup Proposed Change	FAA Explanation
FAA. This notification must include the applicable type certificate number; the name, address, and country of residence of the transferee; and the anticipated date of the transfer.	substantiation data necessary for the licensee to fulfill its obligations under this subchapter.	
(d) Before executing or terminating a licensing agreement that makes a type certificate available to another person, the type certificate holder must notify in writing the appropriate aircraft certification office. This notification must include the type certificate number addressed by the licensing agreement, the name and address of the licensee, the extent of authority granted the licensee, and the anticipated date of the agreement.		
§21.XX Design Approval Holder Responsibilities	Add new section – Specifies or references Design Approval holder responsibilities.	To reference responsibilities of a design approval holder in central location. Similar to current 14 CFR 21.146 for Production Approval holders. Require holder to submit address changes to maintain currency and for notification purposes.

#### 8.2 CHANGES TO § 21.3 REPORTING TO REFLECT SMS

#### 8.2.1 BACKGROUND

Section 21.3 was originally proposed in March 1969 and codified later in 1970. The list of reportable items in § 21.3(c), as promulgated in 1970, was very similar to Civil Aviation Regulation (CAR) 40.508, Mechanical Reliability Reports, which required air carriers to submit mechanical reliability reports. CAR 40.508 was last changed in March 1962. Section 21.3(c) has remained unchanged for close to 45 years. Airplane design, the aviation transportation system, and understanding of how accidents occur have changed dramatically in those years. The proposed changes to § 21.3, namely the addition of a new §§ 21.3(d) and 21.3(e), aim to improve reporting of failures, malfunctions, and defects so it correlates to the current aviation system. Because these new regulations are process-based they will enable reporting requirements to be adapted to future reporting needs.

The purpose of the proposal as expressed in the original proposal for § 21.3 was to provide the FAA with the earliest possible notification of failures, malfunctions, or defects so the FAA may take appropriate mandatory action, such as issuing an AD. AC 21–9B, Manufacturers Reporting of Failures, Malfunctions, or Defects, further implies that compliance with § 21.3 will provide

the earliest possible notification to the FAA of a potentially unsafe condition and will ensure appropriate corrective action by the manufacturer.

An update of § 21.3 is also needed to align reporting requirements and processes with existing COS systems in place at many D&M organizations. These changes will also facilitate the FAA in meeting its responsibility to ensure D&M organizations are managing risk acceptably. Lastly, the proposed changes to § 21.3 will increase harmonization with other regulatory authorities' reporting requirements.

One of the ARC's objectives was to develop these changes while minimizing impact on many smaller D&M organizations that already meet the existing reporting requirements. The articles from these organizations typically introduce relatively little risk in the system. The ARC therefore did not want to negatively impact these smaller organizations by requiring changes that were not likely to improve risk management.

#### 8.2.2 RECOMMENDED REGULATORY CHANGES

The proposed solution provides options for D&M organizations to declare the means by which to report. This is evidenced by enabling either reporting in accordance with the existing 21.3(c) or reporting under a process-based methodology in the new § 21.3(d).

The current part 21 does not provide a complete set of COS requirements. The risk management of a product or article following a design approval is a necessary function to assure the public's expectation of safety. Most, if not all, D&M organizations have implemented COS programs. The TC/PC holders and larger STC, PMA, and TSOA holders typically operate sophisticated COS systems. The new § 21.3(e) establishes regulatory expectations to implement COS systems for all D&M organizations and provides a clearer path for FAA oversight of these systems.

Section 21.3(e) contains minimum COS requirements. Section 21.3(e)(1) attempts to take advantage of existing processes many affected parties may have that comply with § 21.137, Quality system, and that use the existing list of occurrences in § 21.3(c) to report to the FAA. Section 21.3(e)(2) aligns with § 21.3(d) and is consistent with many existing COS agreements between ACOs and D&M organizations.

The change in § 21.3(g)(1) to increase the time to report to 72 hours was originally proposed in the FAA's initial submittal to the ARC. Increasing reporting time from 24 hours to 72 hours aligns with EASA. However, EASA has other stipulations that are not represented in the proposed change.

The ARC recommends implementing the changes to §§ 21.3 and 21.4 identified in the following table.

Section	Recommended Change	Existing 21.3 regulation, Amendment 21–92, Wording
21.3 Title	Failures, malfunctions and defects	Reporting of failures, malfunctions, and defects
21.3 (a)	<ul> <li>(a) The holder of a type certificate (including amended or supplemental type certificates), a PMA, or a TSO authorization, or the licensee of a type certificate must report any failure, malfunction, or defect in any product or article manufactured by it, that has <u>resulted in:</u> <ul> <li>(1) Any occurrence listed in paragraph (c) or</li> <li>(2) Any occurrences identified by the holder as <u>determined by their safety analysis process in accordance with paragraph (d) of this section.</u></li> </ul></li></ul>	(a)The holder of a type certificate (including amended or supplemental type certificates), a PMA, or a TSO authorization, or the licensee of a type certificate must report any failure, malfunction, or defect in any product or article manufactured by it that it determines has <del>resulted in any of the occurrences listed in</del> <del>paragraph (c) of this section.</del>
21.3(b)	<ul> <li>(b) The holder of a type certificate (including amended or supplemental type certificates), a PMA, or a TSO authorization, or the licensee of a type certificate must report, <i>in accordance with paragraph</i></li> <li>(c) or (d) of this section, any defect in any product or article manufactured by it, that could result in:</li> <li>(1) Any occurrence listed in paragraph (c) or</li> <li>(2) Any occurrences identified by the holder as determined by their safety analysis process in accordance with paragraph (d) of this section.</li> </ul>	(b) The holder of a type certificate (including amended or supplemental type certificates), a PMA, or a TSO authorization, or the licensee of a type certificate must report <del>any</del> <del>defect in any product or article</del> <del>manufactured by it that has left its</del> <del>quality system and that it determines</del> <del>could result in any of the</del> <del>occurrences listed in paragraph (c)</del> <del>of this section.</del>
21.3(c)	No Change	No Change
21.3(d)	(d) Occurrences, as determined by a safety analysis process developed by the holder of a type certificate (including amended or supplemental type certificates), a PMA, or a TSO authorization, or the licensee of a type certificate, and approved by the <u>Administrator, must be reported as provided in</u> paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section of which it is aware that has resulted in or may result in a finding of an unsafe condition by the Administrator.	New requirement. Resulted in renumbering of existing requirements so § 21.3(d) becomes § 21.3(f).

### Table 4. Recommended Changes to §§ 21.3 and 21.4

Section	Recommended Change	Existing 21.3 regulation, Amendment 21–92, Wording
21.3(e)	(e) The holder of a type certificate (including amended or supplemental type certificates), a PMA, or a TSO authorization, or the licensee of a type certificate must:	New requirement. Resulted in renumbering of existing requirements so § 21.3(e) becomes § 21.3(g).
	(1) Identify, analyze, and initiate appropriate corrective action for any of the occurrences reported under paragraph (c) of this section, or otherwise;	
	(2) Monitor reported service problems, analyze, and initiate appropriate corrective action for any of the occurrences reported under paragraph (d) of this section.	
21.3(f)	The requirements of paragraph (a) of this section do not apply to—	§ 21.3(f) is same as current § 21.3(d)
	<ol> <li>Failures, malfunctions, or defects that the holder of a type certificate (including amended or supplemental type certificates), PMA, TSO authorization, or the licensee of a type certificate determines—</li> </ol>	
	<ul><li>(i) Were caused by improper maintenance or use;</li></ul>	
	<ul><li>(ii) Were reported to the FAA by another person under this chapter; or</li></ul>	
	(iii) Were reported under the accident reporting provisions of 49 CFR part 830 of the regulations of the National Transportation Safety Board.	
	(2) Failures, malfunctions, or defects in products or articles—	
	<ul> <li>(i) Manufactured by a foreign manufacturer under a U.S. type certificate issued under § 21.29 or under an approval issued under § 21.621; or</li> </ul>	
	(ii) Exported to the United States under § 21.502.	

Section	<b>Recommended</b> Change	Existing 21.3 regulation, Amendment 21–92, Wording
21.3(g)(1)	Each report required by this section—	§ 21.3(g) is same as current (e)
	(1) Must be made to the Aircraft Certification Office in the region in which the person required to make the report is located within <u>72</u> hours after it has determined <u>a reportable occurrence has</u> <u>occurred</u> . However, a report that is due on a Saturday or a Sunday may be delivered on the following Monday and one that is due on a holiday may be delivered on the next workday;	Formerly § 21.3(e)(1) (e)(1) Must be made to the Aircraft Certification Office in the region in which the person required to make the report is located within 24 hours after it has determined <del>that the</del> failure, malfunction, or defect required to be reported has occurred. However, a report that is due on a Saturday or a Sunday may be delivered on the following Monday and one that is due on a holiday may be delivered on the next workday;
21.3(g)(2) and (3)	(2) Must be transmitted in a manner and form acceptable to the FAA and by the most expeditious method available; and	§ 21.3(g)(2) and (3) are same as current (e)(2) and (3)
	(3) Must include as much of the following information as is available and applicable:	
	<ul> <li>(i) The applicable product and article identification information required by part 45 of this chapter;</li> </ul>	
	<ul><li>(ii) Identification of the system involved; and</li><li>(iii) Nature of the failure, malfunction, or defect.</li></ul>	
21.3(h)	If an accident investigation or service difficulty report shows that a product or article manufactured under this part is unsafe because of a manufacturing or design data defect, the holder of the production approval for that product or article must, on request of the FAA, report to the FAA the results of its investigation and any action taken or proposed by the holder of that production approval to correct that defect. If action is required to correct the defect in an existing product or article, the holder of that production approval must send the data necessary for issuing an appropriate airworthiness directive to the appropriate aircraft certification office.	§ 21.3(h) is same as current (f)
21.4	§ 21.4(a)(5) The type certificate holder must identify the sources and content of data that it will use for its system. The data must be adequate to evaluate the specific cause of any in-service problem reportable under this section or § 21.3 that could affect the safety of ETOPS.	Refer to section 8.2.4 on Relationship to § 21.4, ETOPS Reporting Requirements

#### 8.2.3 ALIGNMENT WITH OTHER EXISTING AND POTENTIAL REGULATIONS

The recommended changes to §§ 21.3(d) and 21.3(e) align with organizations that—

- 1. Hold an ODA under part 183;
- 2. Will be required to comply with the proposed SMS Requirements in part 5; and
- 3. Will implement an approved DO concept and associated reporting requirements.

ODAs that meet the requirements of § 183.63, Continuing requirements: Products, parts or appliances, should be able to show that the related processes will comply with the new \$ 21.3(d) and 21.3(e). Further, processes developed in accordance with part 5 will facilitate compliance to \$ 21.3(e)(2). Duplication of requirements will be avoided while allowing future changes in safety management.

The ARC recommends developing or revising the following guidance materials to support the recommended rule changes and facilitate FAA oversight:

- 1. <u>Criteria for consistent understanding of the language in § 21.3(d)</u> "has resulted in or may result in a finding of an unsafe condition by the Administrator".
- 2. <u>Acceptable compliance demonstration and verification regarding the safety analysis</u> referenced in § 21.3(d).
- 3. <u>Changes to AC 21–9B</u>, <u>Manufacturers Reporting of Failure, Malfunctions, or Defects,</u> to include the recommended guidance for §§ 21.3(d) and 21.3(e).

#### 8.2.4 RELATIONSHIP TO § 21.4, ETOPS REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

The ARC also considered the potential impact to § 21.4, ETOPS Reporting Requirements. Section 21.4(a)(5) will need to be amended to include applicability of the new § 21.3(d) by deleting only reference to § 21.3(c) as follows:

(5) The type certificate holder must identify the sources and content of data that it will use for its system. The data must be adequate to evaluate the specific cause of any in-service problem reportable under this section or § 21.3 that could affect the safety of ETOPs.

#### 8.2.5 SHORT-TERM RISK MANAGEMENT

#### 8.2.5.1 Background

FAA Order VS8000.367A, Aviation Safety (AVS) Safety Management System Requirements, requires the FAA to define a process for acceptable safety risk in the short term while long-term safety risk control/mitigation plans are developed and implemented. In some situations there can be a short-term design solution that adequately mitigates the risk in the short term but is not fully certifiable because it does not adequately address a known hazard. From a safety risk management perspective, it may be desirable to enhance the safety of the in-service fleet by implementing the short-term solution. For economic reasons, it may also be desirable to continue delivering products with the short-term design solution until the long-term solution can be developed.

Current part 21 regulations, policy, and guidance require any changes in type deign to be fully compliant to all applicable regulations at the installation or product level, regardless of whether the change improves the safety or product capability. There are ongoing situations where time-limited exemptions are required to allow the incorporation of a product safety enhancement for an interim period until a fully compliant product-level change can be identified. There are also situations in which a product improvement that maintains or enhances the product safety cannot be incorporated without an exemption because the installation or product level cannot be shown to fully comply. The nature of the exemption process does not lend itself to expeditiously addressing in-service fleet safety concerns.

Occasionally after a TC has been issued, the FAA discovers the product does not comply with one or more of the applicable airworthiness provisions. If the noncompliant product is considered airworthy, manufacture and operation of that product type is allowed to continue. However, certificating a major change for that product, even if the change clearly improves the level of safety, currently requires the applicant to bring the product back to the level of safety intended by its basis of certification or be granted an exemption. This may place an inequitable burden on major design changes, which is clearly a deterrent to discretionary product improvements as well as production incorporation of improvements mandated by an AD. A short-term solution to a known hazard may be available faster than the process for obtaining an exemption and therefore may prolong the incorporation of a safety enhancement into the fleet.

SMS is intended to move to a more risk-based approach and aligns the responsibility of safety management with the product or service provider while ensuring compliance to the airworthiness regulations. To achieve this objective, the regulations for changes to type design should reflect and allow for incorporation of short term product and safety enhancements when the risk is shown to be acceptable, even though the installation or product may not fully comply, provided there is a plan for a long-term design change that does comply with the airworthiness regulations. Accordingly, the changes to part 21 compliance regulations should be tied to part 5 SMS applicability to products. Additionally, there should be criteria for when an exemption is necessary.

#### 8.2.5.2 Recommended Regulatory Changes

The ARC recommends that it continue to develop regulatory proposals aligned with SMS philosophies to enhance safety. The objective would be to complete the task by October 2014 by providing an addendum to this report.

The regulatory applicability would be limited to non-substantial, non-significant § 21.101 changes to type design and hence only be major changes per § 21.93, Classification of changes in type design. The TC holder would rely on their SMS SRM processes to define the short and long-term acceptable risk while presenting a plan for a long-term design change that complies with the airworthiness regulations.

Criteria is needed for when the part 21 process should be used instead of an exemption,<sup>10</sup> defining the long-term compliance plan, process for applicant and regulatory authority agreement on short-term mitigation and safety assurance of the short-term risk mitigation or product enhancements. The proposal should enhance part 21 so parts 5, 11, and 21 function more systemically to maintain or enhance safety of the product while ensuring compliance with the airworthiness regulations.

The ARC recommends changes to part 21 to address situations described above, examples of which are provided below:

- Short-term solutions:
  - There is an unacceptable risk in the fleet, and a short-term solution that adequately mitigates the risk is available but not fully certifiable because it does not fully address a known hazard. For economic reasons it may also be desirable to continue delivering products with the short-term design solution until the long-term solution can be developed.
  - There is a known noncompliance in production for which the holder has defined a recovery plan. An interim fix is available that mitigates some of the risk, but is not fully compliant.
- Product enhancements that maintain or enhance product safety:
  - Some types of changes are often considered where because of the constraints of having to comply with the latest regulatory requirements, whether because of safety issues or revisions to regulations, it becomes economically impractical to implement the change even though those changes would provide an incremental improvement in the performance, functionality, reliability, or safety of the product. These fall under the following categories:
    - Product improvements for—
      - Added or improved functionality,
      - Reliability enhancements,
      - Improved performance,
      - Maintainability enhancements, and
      - Producibility enhancements;
    - Part obsolescence; and
    - Alternate or substitute parts.

The ARC recommends developing proposed regulation changes and guidance or process proposals to address safety risk that is acceptable in the short term while long-term safety risk control/mitigation plans are developed and implemented.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> In the context of product improvements that do not have a plan for a long-term fully compliant product change, NATCA's position is an exemption should be required.

**Recommendation 4—Part 21 Cleanup and TSO Modernization:** The ARC recommends FAA consideration of several proposed changes and updates to various part 21 regulations, which primarily reflect clarifications to eliminate confusion, modernization to reflect current practices, and updates to align with other recommendations in this report for a systems approach to certification.

## 9.0 PART 21 CLEANUP & TSO MODERNIZATION

#### 9.1 PART 21 CLEANUP

The following proposed changes are cleanup issues that would eliminate confusion and inability to comply in the current regulation, if addressed. They do not affect product safety.

#### 9.1.1 SECTION 21.8 AND 21.9 ISSUE PAPER

As recommended by the 14 CFR Part 23 Reorganization ARC's 2013 report, the part 21/SMS ARC recommends—

- 1. Clarifying the applicability of § 21.8, Approval of articles, and § 21.9, Replacement and modification articles; and
- 2. Adding provisions to § 21.9 for the productions of parts allowed under the authority of § 21.8.

Over the past decade there have been discussions regarding approved parts and unapproved parts. The level of activity seems to parallel the FAA field applications regarding the Suspected Unapproved Parts program. There numerous opinions regarding the applicability of §§ 21.8 and 21.9.

It is important to highlight that in the 1995 Suspected 'Unapproved Parts' Program Plan, which was prepared and submitted to the Administrator by the FAA Suspected 'Unapproved Parts' Task Force, the task force clarified that an "approved part" is not synonymous with "a part that has received a formal FAA approval."

The terms "approved parts" and "unapproved parts" as used in this report are not legal definitions, but a reflection of the need to have a broad term that identifies parts that should, or should not, be installed on an aircraft. In this report, parts that should be used on an aircraft (that is, "approved parts") are described as parts "acceptable for installation" or "eligible for installation."

#### 9.1.1.1 Applicability of § 21.8

Section 21.8 begins with the scope of the section by stating "If an article is required to be approved under this chapter ..." In clarifying the scope of § 21.8, which chapter is this regulation addressing?

#### § 21.8 Approval of articles.

If an article is required to be approved under this chapter, it may be approved—

- (a) Under a PMA;
- (b) Under a TSO;
- (c) In conjunction with type certification procedures for a product; or
- (d) In any other manner approved by the FAA.

Part 21 is contained within chapter I, Federal Aviation Administration, Department of Transportation of 14 CFR. Therefore when § 21.8 refers to an article required to be approved under "this chapter" it is referring to chapter I, the Federal Aviation Regulations. Although this is readily apparent for required equipment within subchapter C, Aircraft, as these required equipment are approved via the type certification process, the applicability is not as apparent for non-required/optional equipment nor certain applicability's within part 91, General Operating and Flight Rules. Part 91, carries specific criterion for operational equipment which are often absent from specific "approval" requirements.

The following are examples of regulatory language that cause the confusion:

- Section 91.205(b)(11) serves as an example where the article must be approved: "For small civil airplanes certificated after March 11, 1996, in accordance with part 23 of this chapter, an approved aviation red or aviation white anti-collision light system."
- Section 91.225(a)(1) serves as an example where the article is approved by specific • TSO: "After January 1, 2020, and unless otherwise authorized by ATC, no person may operate an aircraft in Class A airspace unless the aircraft has equipment installed that— Meets the requirements in TSO-C166b ..."
- Section 91.215(a) serves as an example where the article must meet the performance of • the TSO standards but not necessarily be approved to the TSO: "For operations not conducted under part 121 or 135 of this chapter, ATC transponder equipment installed must meet the performance and environmental requirements of any class of TSO-C74b (Mode A) or any class of TSO-C74c (Mode A with altitude reporting capability) as appropriate, or the appropriate class of TSO-C112 (Mode S)."
- Section 91.205(d)(2) serves as an example of where the operating rules are silent on the subject of approval: "Two-way radio communication and navigation equipment suitable for the route to be flown."

#### 9.1.1.2 Applicability of § 21.9

Under the final rule for the Production and Airworthiness Approvals, Part Marking, and Miscellaneous Amendments (74 FR 53368, October 16, 2009) the FAA clarified "The provisions of § 21.9 apply to the *producer* of any part that may be used as a replacement or modification article, not just parts that were produced specifically as replacement or modification articles."

When answering questions submitted by the U.S. Small Business Administration, the Administrator reiterated that "Section 21.9 governs the production, not the sale, of articles and does not prohibit distributors from selling articles,"<sup>11</sup> and "The requirements of this rule apply to products or articles as they are manufactured."<sup>12</sup>

Therefore, it is clear that the applicability of § 21.9 is for the production of replacement and modification parts and does not apply to the sale, distribution or installation of parts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> 74 FR 53368, 53373. <sup>12</sup> 74 FR 53368, 53374.

#### 9.1.1.3 Recommendations

The ARC recommends AC 20–62, Eligibility, Quality, and Identification of Aeronautical Replacement Parts, paragraph 6, Discussion, be amended to include an explanation of the scope of §§ 21.8 and 21.9.

Specifically, the ARC recommends adding the following paragraphs to AC 20–62:

#### 6. DISCUSSION. [...]

**d. Applicability of Section 21.8.** Section 21.8 requires that if an article is required to be approved under the Federal Aviation Regulations, that the part may be approved under a PMA, TSO, in conjunction with type certification procedures for a product; or in any other manner approved by the FAA. If the regulations are mute about explicit approval requirements such as for non-essential, non-required equipment, section 21.8 does not apply and the installer will default to section 43.13 for in-service installations. Section 21.8 applies to—

(1) All required equipment within subchapter C,

(2) Anywhere in part 91 where the equipment requirements explicitly require approval, and

(3) Any required equipment in part 121, 129, and part 135.

**e.** Applicability of Section 21.9. Section 21.9 applies to the production of replacement and modification parts and is does not apply to the sale, distribution or installation of parts.

#### Proposed Revision to § 21.9

A recent development originating with the ARC highlighted an apparent unintended limitation of § 21.9. Although § 21.8 allows for parts to be approved "In any other manner approved by the FAA." (§ 21.8(d)) there are no provisions within § 21.9 to produce those "otherwise approved" parts. As such, it is the recommendation of the ARC to include similar language to § 21.8(d) within § 21.9.

The ARC recommends amending § 21.9(a) to add paragraph (a)(7), which reads: "Produced in any other manner approved by the FAA."

#### 9.1.2 SECTION 21.335, RESPONSIBILITY OF EXPORTERS

Section 21.335(b) states that each exporter of aircraft parts must "[p]reserve and package products and articles as necessary to protect them against corrosion and damage during transit or storage and state the duration of effectiveness of such preservation and packaging." The requirement to state the duration of a packaging's effectiveness arises from ATA Spec 300, Specification for Packaging of Airlines Supplies. However, Spec 300 does not describe or contemplate a duration requirement for a single-use packaging. The duration and effectiveness of single-use packaging is not a metric that is typically available from packaging manufacturers, thus making it impossible to satisfy § 21.335(b) under current industry standards and practices. Furthermore, the FAA has produced no guidance material to explain to industry or FAA personnel the appropriate methods for determining and stating the duration and effectiveness of packaging, and it is unclear whether the provision offers any safety benefits, as it has never been

treated as an enforcement priority. The ARC therefore recommends the FAA remove the phrase "and state the duration of effectiveness\_of such preservation and packaging" from § 21.335(b). A copy of the Aviation Suppliers Association (ASA) white paper providing additional details on this proposal is located in appendix M to this report.

The ARC recommends the removal of § 21.335(b) from 14 CFR.

#### 9.1.3 TSO CLEANUP RECOMMENDATIONS NOT TIED TO ARC OBJECTIVES

The TSO Sub team identified four items it would like to see changed that were not tied to the ARC charter or taskings.

For these four items the ARC recommends-

- <u>Maintaining the privilege for TSO holders to make minor or insignificant (sub-minor)</u> changes to articles without further approval;
- <u>Clarifying the TSO application data, manufacturer data and furnished data requirements.</u> (Refer to the TSO Sub team Report, included as appendix H to this report);
- <u>Developing expanded guidance to promote the uniform definition and treatment of integrated non-TSO functions by applicants, installation developers, and the FAA.</u> (Refer to the TSO Subteam Report, included as appendix H to this report); and
- An applicant should submit to the Administrator a signed undertaking to carry out the responsibilities as a DAH before issuance of a design approval.

#### 9.2 PART 21 RECOMMENDATIONS FOR TSO PROGRAM

Regarding the TSO program value and challenges identified in appendix C to the TSO Subteam Report included as appendix H to this report, the TSO Subteam reviewed the list of issues and problem statements from the three sources (FAA, ARC members, and FAA-industry workshop), to distill the key issues that, if appropriately addressed, would lead to material improvements in the effectiveness and efficiency of the TSO program. These key issues are—

- Acceptance/approval of integrated non-TSO functions,
- Management of post-TSOA design discrepancies,
- Definition of substantiation data and data submittal items,
- Minimizing re-review of TSOA substantiation data at installation approval, and
- Elimination of unnecessary TSO deviation requests.

The TSO Subteam continued to develop six rulemaking recommendations and proposals for related policy and guidance, for consideration by the ARC in its final report to the FAA. Although the recommendation in section 9.2.1 below is written with reference to a "certified TSO organization," these recommendations are generally intended to be implementable by either a certified TSO organization or an expanded FAA (ODA) delegation system, incorporating TSO design functions.

#### 9.2.1 TSO RECOMMENDATIONS

The TSO system has been described as a "self-certification" process, but currently requires FAA involvement to verify the manufacturer's compliance statement and issue an authorization to apply TSO marking for each article. The FAA could better manage its resources and streamline the TSO process by allowing the traditional FAA review portion to be performed by certified TSO organizations or appropriately delegated organizations, up to and including issuance of the TSOA letter. The FAA already has a rule basis to qualify TSO organizations under § 21.605, but part 21 subpart O, Technical Standard Order Approvals, currently requires an application to be submitted to the ACO (under § 21.603, Application) and the FAA to issue the authorization (under § 21.611, Issuance).

<u>The ARC recommends allowing TSO organizations to issue their own TSOAs, relative to</u> scalable privileges for particular types of TSO standards. (Alternate approaches via a certified <u>TSO organization or expansion of TOS ODA functions.)</u>

Under current rules, the holder of a TSOA is expected to maintain the performance of the TSO article relative to the TSO standard. However, to support airworthiness or contractual requirements, TSO manufacturers are typically required by their customers to maintain performance of the article relative to requirements that are not part of the TSO standard. The TSO system could be modified to allow manufacturers to better align their requirements under the TSO system with those requirements they are electing to meet as part of airworthiness or contractual obligations. EASA's system supports the declaration of this type of manufacturer-defined performance by requiring the submission of a Declaration of Design and Performance (DDP), and expects TSO manufacturers to control the article's performance relative to that DDP. Refer to appendix M to this report.

The ARC recommends clarifying the types of data that can be approved under a TSOA (that is, type design of the article and declared performance of the article including non-TSO functions and incomplete TSO), and expectations for acceptance of approved TSO data for installation. (Require and approve DDP via revision to § 21.601(b)(2) and proposed new § 21.601(b)(2) and § 21.603(b)(3).)

Non-TSO functions have become increasingly prevalent in avionics systems mainly because of added processing capabilities in newer integrated circuits as well as larger and cheaper memory capabilities. However, mechanical systems TSOs, such as seats, can also contain provisions to host non-TSO functions (for example, embedded passenger entertainment devices). These added non-TSO functions are mainly market or original equipment manufacturer driven to optimize installation capabilities while minimizing certification costs. Added non-TSO functions have historically been handled through FAA policy, because part 21 subpart O does not specifically address or codify their embedded existence. This resulted in a problem with some ACOs who feel the current part 21 subpart O does not allow for a more detailed evaluation of non-TSO functions are inseparable from the hosting TSO article design at the time of manufacture.

The ARC's proposed change would provide several benefits. For the TSO applicant, an initial review of the manufacturer-declared performance can be made, and credit for software, hardware, and environmental testing in support of installation can be acknowledged in the TSOA

letter. For the FAA, more efficient use of engineering resources because the review of the added functions can be more thoroughly accomplished with the TSO manufacturer as opposed to attempting to accomplish this review during each subsequent installation approval. Both the TSO article as well as the integrated non-TSO functions, must be appropriate to support the intended installation.

The ARC recommends proposed new §§ 21.603(a)(3) and 21.619(d), Design changes, for subsequent design changes. (Additional guidance including a "decision table" to assist in differentiating between TSO supporting features and integrated non-TSO functions.)

Current regulations require the use of model numbers to maintain configuration control of TSOAs. From a practical perspective, however, model numbers are frequently used as marketing identifiers; they do not consistently provide a meaningful reference for configuration control of TSO article designs.

The ARC recommends rule revision to remove the term "model number" from TSO rules and replace it with a requirement for a "unique identifier." (Revision to §§ 21.603(b) and 21.619 for subsequent design changes.)

Currently § 21.603(a)(1) implies that application for TSO is made after all design and development is completed. Designing and developing a TSO article is a lengthy process especially for complex articles. During this time, TSOs could be revised or new TSOs could be introduced. Current policy, as defined in FAA Order 8150.1C, Technical Standard Order Program, paragraph 6–1(b), allows an applicant 6 months from release of a newer revision to apply with the previous revision. Although 6 months seems to be a reasonable timeframe, many complex system developments take significantly longer and the 6 month grace period is not sufficient. The two current options to address this situation are—

- 1. Request a petition for exemption (per 14 CFR part 11, General Rulemaking Procedures), which an applicant is required to submit at least 120 days before the exemption is needed. After submission, approval can take many months because of the requirement of publication in the Federal Register and a public comment period.
- 2. Comply with the newer revision TSO or add a newly released TSO.

If a new revision of a TSO or newly introduced TSO provides no benefit or does not impact flight safety, this additional work to submit a petition for exemption or complying with the latest TSO during an in-process development project could be a large burden on an applicant, potentially driving redesign and/or retesting and preventing expeditious introduction of safety enhancing products to market. Because TSOA is a self-certification based on a statement of conformance, the responsibility of reviewing and ensuring any new or revised TSO(s) does not affect the certification basis or design is the burden of the TSO applicant regardless of when application is made.

If the applicant is allowed to declare the effective TSO revision levels at the beginning of a project, FAA/applicant communication on complex certification issues could be improved. Currently, when an application is submitted, there could be several iterations because of certification basis disagreements causing potential applicant design rework and weeks to months

of delay in issuance of a TSOA letter. Based on the regulation change, adoption of the new or recently revised TSO(s) would be voluntary unless the change is because of a safety-of-flight issue or required for other reasons, such as interoperability, and deemed mandatory by the FAA. The benefits of this change can be tracked through improved turnaround time of TSOA letter issuance from the FAA, on final submittal of a statement of conformance certifying that the applicant has met the requirements of the subpart and that the article meets the applicable TSO(s).

The ARC recommends changing part 21 to establish the effective TSO revision level at the beginning of the project, not at the end. (Revision to § 21.603(a).)

Before the changes to part 21 and part 45, Identification and Registration Marking, implemented by amendment 21–92, dated April 16, 2011, and amendment 45–26, dated April 16, 2011, respectively, the requirement that an article meet applicable TSO performance standards to be so marked was defined in § 21.603 as shown below:

"With the part 21 and 45 amendment changes implemented in April 16, 2011, the previous § 21.603(a) requirements were re-codified into § 45.10(b) as shown below, which still requires the article to meet applicable performance standards before marking can be applied."

Currently, when a TSO holder identifies a design deficiency, the holder must stop shipment (that is, stop marking per § 45.10(b), Marking) and report the deficiency to the ACO. If the ACO determines the deficiency does not result in an unsafe condition (that is, does not require a § 39.19 action), then to resume shipping of articles the TSO holder must either correct the deficiency immediately (which may not be practical) or request a deviation under § 21.618, Approval for deviation. However, the intent of the § 21.618 provision was to provide a means for the TSO "applicant" to propose a true "equivalent level of safety" (ELOS) to a TSO performance requirement, and was not meant to forgive a design deficiency or oversight of the TSO holder.

The ARC's proposal provides for a risk-based approach to handle TSO design deficiencies that do not rise to the level of an "unsafe" condition. It may also be in the public's interest in the case where the stop shipment could result in a major economic burden to the end-user of the article.

The ARC recommends a process for the TSO holder to continue marking TSO articles following a determination of "a design discrepancy that does not result in an unsafe condition." (Revision of § 45.10(b) and proposed new§ 21.616(i), Responsibility of the holder.)

## 10.0 BUILDING BLOCK APPROACH TO DESIGN ORGANIZATION

<u>The ARC was concerned with the anticipated challenges in implementing a DO system</u> in the current state, so the ARC chose to recommend a voluntary DO approach, combined with a "building block" transition plan, to better position the FAA and industry for a future <u>DO environment.</u> This building block approach would allow the FAA and industry to immediately begin taking steps to improve processes and make the changes necessary for DO implementation. These steps will enable a much more manageable transition to DO in the future.

The building block approach requires the FAA and industry to make changes, including-

- Establishing accountability framework/applicant showing as the foundation for a CAS,
- Transitioning to a centralized, systemic oversight model, and
- Optimizing use of the existing ODA system.

One of the key aspects of the U.S. aviation industry is its continuous innovation and ability to foster entrepreneurs to develop the next generation of safety improvements. Therefore, it was important to the ARC's DO Working Group to establish a "lower overhead" path that would allow for "low-risk" innovation but leverage the strengths of established organizations for "higher risk" designs. By making DO voluntary, each organization would be making the decision to become a DO based on the cost/benefit (business case) for the organization. This approach promotes actions by both industry and the FAA to ensure the benefits of the privileges of a DO outweigh the costs and burden of implementation and maintenance. In addition, all organizations that meet the minimum requirements are eligible to apply to become a DO (refer to section 6 of this report); DOs do not require an FAA determination of need.

Therefore, <u>the ARC recommends that promulgation to establish DO requirements would</u> make it a voluntary choice for organizations to obtain, which means there is no need to define applicability thresholds for any design approval applicants or considerations for <u>small business and cost/benefit</u>.

The following sections provide additional details on how the FAA and industry can achieve these steps.

#### 10.1 EVOLUTION OF FAA OVERSIGHT: CENTRALIZED AND PERFORMANCE-BASED

**Recommendation 3—Evolution of FAA Oversight Toward** Performance-Based Systems Safety (SMS) Approaches: The ARC recommends development of a performance-based single surveillance oversight approach that aligns with proposed changes to design and production organizational requirements and a systems approach to certification. The three key oversight areas are: Organizational - Transition from traditional show/find compliance to organizational PBO model; Product and Articles - Transition from the FAA's traditional role of direct project involvement to a LOPI approach focused on performing governmental functions and enhanced showing capabilities; Post Certification (COS) - Transition from a traditional reactionary approach to a systemic (process based) surveillance model. Establishing a central FAA oversight organization will achieve standard surveillance practices, create centralized policy, be a single source/repository for the oversight data that will drive the risk-based modeling controls, and allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance, skill management, and a single source for corrective actions. As companies continue to evolve to a systems safety-based certification and organizational oversight, a centralized FAA oversight system will provide consistent and progressive assessment and surveillance processes leading to the performance-based standard.

Establishing a single FAA oversight model is a fundamental first step in the building block approach to DO. As companies evolve from ODA processes to CAS and SMS systems, a centralized FAA oversight system will provide consistent and progressive assessment and surveillance processes leading to the performance-based standard. The ARC recommends FAA oversight teams report to a centralized organization, which will—

- Achieve standard surveillance practices.
- Centralize policy responsibility ensuring consistency in interpretations.
- Allow the ACO to focus on safety-critical functions.
- Provide "third-party objectivity," as the office does not work programs with the DO.
- Provide a single source/repository for the oversight data, which will drive the risk-based modeling controls.
- Manage skill development practices for surveillance staff.
- Allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance.
- Provide a single source for oversight of corrective actions.

The FAA oversight team will be a team of individuals that have a corresponding role with the organization. For example, if a company holds design, manufacturing, and/or repair certificates, the oversight team will consist of engineers (ASEs), manufacturing and flight standards inspectors (ASIs), and AEG members to parallel the DO's capabilities. The surveillance activities are system-level, not program-specific. Therefore, policy will not contain specific
criteria by which the FAA will inspect and evaluate the organization. The oversight team will base its surveillance on the procedures contained within the organization's operating manual, adherence to the procedures/processes, and evaluating the process outcomes for quality.

To address these concerns, the ARC recommends the FAA create a single oversight presence to address three key oversight areas:

- <u>Organizational: Transition from traditional show/find compliance to organizational</u> <u>PBO model.</u>
- <u>Product and Articles: Transition from the FAA's traditional role of direct project</u> involvement to a LOPI approach focused on performing governmental functions.
- <u>Post-Certification (COS):</u> Transition from traditional reactionary approach to a systemic (process-based) surveillance model.

# 10.1.1 OVERSIGHT OF THE ORGANIZATION

For organizational oversight, capability is shown or determined by an organization's experience or demonstration of capability based on the existence of adequate processes used to conduct projects with FAA involvement before DO. Additional third-party suppliers can be used to achieve capability not already existing within the DO. FAA oversight consists of organization processes such as company-required processes (SMS, CAS, and QMS) as well as Maintenance, Repair, and Alteration (MRA) and manufacturing processes. The FAA will focus on the process evaluation as opposed to individual product or article compliance.

# 10.1.2 OVERSIGHT OF PRODUCT/ARTICLE CERTIFICATION

The design/manufacturing oversight model for product or article certification includes the introduction of FAA LOPI. If a company has previously demonstrated its engineering and design capabilities (applicant showing) and is not seeking to expand that capability, the LOPI should be "0" outside of any required governmental functions, and the company will be expected to have the autonomy to complete all certification efforts.

Once these efforts are complete, the company makes a declaration of compliance, which does not require an FAA assessment before it issues the certification/approval to the company for that product or article. In cases where special conditions, ELOS, issue papers, alternate methods of compliance, or any other governmental functions are required, there will be a LOPI by the FAA. A LOPI is required but should minimize impact to the company's critical path activities. In terms of oversight, surveillance of the company is expected to be the primary function performed by the FAA, regardless of the LOPI. Company activities that required LOPI for a specific product or article can be used as demonstration of capability for future efforts.

# 10.1.3 OVERSIGHT OF POST-CERTIFICATION (COS)

The FAA and certificate holders will transition from the traditional reactionary model to a systemic (process-based) surveillance model. The level of surveillance will depend on processes for hazard identification, criticality of products, and risk-based safety criteria determinations. The process will include outputs for corrective actions to the FAA (such as service bulletins,

ADs, and special airworthiness information bulletins). Parameters must be set to ensure these corrective actions do not impose added costs to operators.

Hazard identification will include monitoring and trending safety analysis data with multilevel inputs by incorporating a data-driven, risk-based approach for safety assurance and SRM. Current governmental and holder processes (such as Monitor Safety/Analyze Data (MSAD) and processes at Boeing and Bombardier) should be evaluated for effectiveness and readiness. For more information on hazard identification, refer to the SMS Working Group Report in appendix F to this report.

A company with a functional SMS will be responsible for proposing to the FAA the corrective actions required to address safety issues. For example, a company could request the FAA release an AD based on the company's risk assessment.

#### **10.1.4 OVERSIGHT ASSESSMENT METHODOLOGIES**

#### 10.1.4.1 Initial Assessment

The initial assessment<sup>13</sup> of a company should be an evaluation of its ability to satisfy the requirements for an applicant showing/DO. The initial assessment establishes that the organization meets the basic requirements for the authority, and has the necessary process capabilities in place. The FAA will assess the organization's effectiveness in ensuring compliance, product safety, and SRM using performance measures that will determine the frequency and depth of ongoing surveillance activities.

The initial assessment is intended to establish whether an organization has the required process coverage and level of process maturity. Several models are used across the industry to assess process maturity. In April 2012, the SM ICG published the Safety Management System Evaluation Tool as an objective method "to indicate the expected standard of an organization's SMS in terms of compliance with the SMS regulation and its performance to effectively manage safety risk."<sup>14</sup> This tool provides an internationally harmonized standard for assessing process maturity, and can be expanded to include additional regulatory requirements for a DO.

The ARC's Oversight Working Group expanded the ICG's SMS assessment tool to include requirements for a CAS and QMS. These components—SMS, CAS, and QMS—form the basic components of a CDO. In advance of final requirements for CAS and QMS, the working group used the draft proposed regulations from the 2008 CDO ARC Report. The working group presented this "prototype" tool in appendix C to its report (included as appendix G to this report), as an example of what an assessment tool could look like. Before endorsing this as a tool for broader use, the FAA and industry should revise the model to incorporate lessons learned from recent applications of the ICG's SMS assessment tool.

In the 2008 CDO ARC Report, the CDO ARC recommended that "an organization applying for a CDO certificate or an expansion of its existing certificate undertake a self-assessment. This self-assessment should be a formal undertaking with records generated of the findings and observations of the evaluators." The self-assessment should apply the same evaluation tool as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Referred to as "appraisal" in section IV. J of the 2008 CDO ARC Report.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> http://www.skybrary.aero/bookshelf/books/1774.pdf

the FAA assessment; however, the FAA may consider the extent and thoroughness of the self-assessment in developing its plan for assessment. Following satisfactory completion of the self-assessment, the candidate organization may submit its application for CDO to the central FAA DO office.

The application process (preferably electronic/online), will be defined by FAA policy and should consist of a completed application form, a written request for assessment, identification of requested capabilities, and an enclosure of self-assessment.

# 10.1.4.2 Surveillance

As part of its fundamental oversight responsibilities, the FAA will conduct surveillance on the organizations to evaluate performance through inspection. This surveillance will use a systematic approach focused on validating the processes/procedures by means of inspection, and a verification of the organizations' capability to follow its procedures through an evaluation of the products and/or approvals that result from the system. Surveillance could include, but is not limited to—

- Reviewing the company process/procedures within the operating manual,
- Reviewing the company self-assessment/self-surveillance data and corrective actions,
- Inspecting the company for compliance with its process/procedures within the operating manual,
- Reviewing the work performed and evaluating performance for quality assurance,
- Ensuring required training has been completed,
- Providing constructive feedback, and
- Taking corrective action, as necessary.

Surveillance does not include program-specific involvement; it is based at the system and process levels. The FAA will still have the responsibilities contained in governmental functions. However, the ARC has termed these actions as LOPI and will be the tasks required of the FAA office in charge of the respective program and not within the FAA oversight office's job duties.

**Risk-Based Decisionmaking:** The interval and depth of surveillance activities should be based on the safety risk of the product or article, capability of the organization, past performance of the organization, complexity of the programs, and authority/privileges granted to the organization. An organization's self-surveillance activity, including its performance in addressing voluntary disclosures and notifications of noncompliance, is an indication of a closed-loop system that will ensure continual improvement of the organization and address lessons learned. In addition, an organization's performance, as indicated by the following factors, will determine the level and frequency of surveillance:

- Capability,
- Past performance, including
  - o ADs/safety findings on approved products,

- o Quality escapes,
- Noncompliances, and
- Self-surveillance findings;
- Complexity, including—
  - New and novel technology concerning current processes,
  - LOPI from ACO (If the program has a high level of involvement from the ACO, is it a good candidate for oversight?),
  - o The ability to manage and maintain control over large programs, and
  - o Process robustness; and
- Multiple authorizations/privileges/certificates.

#### 10.1.4.3 Expansion Assessment

When a company requests an expansion to the scope of its authority that involves substantially new processes that have not been previously demonstrated, the company must demonstrate it is capable of operating under its proposed processes before receiving an amended certificate with the expanded capabilities. As a tool in the performance of the self-assessment and the subsequent FAA evaluation, the DO applicant should have traceability between its processes and the regulatory requirements they are intended to address.

**Self-assessment:** The application for expanded scope would include a self-assessment to show a company's readiness to function with the new processes, and exercise its capabilities to make determinations under the changed scope. The self-assessment should be a formal undertaking with records generated of the findings and observations of the evaluators using the same process/performance measures used for the initial assessment. This assessment may be abbreviated based on the difference between regulatory requirements regarding the additional capabilities requested. The FAA may use this assessment in focusing its assessment activities.

**FAA assessment:** Following company application for expanded scope, the FAA will perform an assessment based on the criteria used for the initial assessment to determine that the company has shown it is fully capable of operating within the changed scope.

In the case of an expansion in scope for a company in good standing, the FAA may rely on the self-assessment in issuing the expansion of the applicant showing/DO certificate.

- If the expansion in scope is minor, the applicant showing/DO self-assessment may be sufficient to allow the FAA to expand the certificate scope with no further demonstration.
- The use of the applicant's self-assessment to adjust the scope of FAA activities is solely at the FAA's discretion and should follow the safety management principles of targeting safety-critical efforts.
- The FAA is under no obligation to complete its assessment within a minimum time limit or number of projects.

The ARC recommends a centralized, systemic (process-based) oversight approach for initial and ongoing assessments. The assessment methodology will cover a standardized approach to quality, design, and safety. In support of this recommendation, the ARC's Oversight Working Group has provided a capability-based assessment tool, PROs/CONs analysis of oversight management options, and supporting rationale for the recommendation. FAA oversight teams would report to a centralized FAA organization. Establishing a central FAA oversight organization will achieve standard surveillance practices, create centralized policy, be a single source/repository for the oversight data that will drive the risk-based modeling controls, and allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance, skill management, and a single source for corrective action.

#### **10.1.5 FAA COLLABORATIVE OVERSIGHT**

#### 10.1.5.1 Define and Teach Systems Engineering

Systems engineering is a cultural shift the FAA must understand and undergo. This change in culture will only help the FAA and industry when moving toward systemic self-surveillance and collaborative oversight. Understanding systems engineering means that in some cases FAA employees may move from a subject matter expert role to a systems engineering role. The FAA must be able to maintain its current level of oversight to assist in maintaining the current U.S. safety rating. As stated in section 2.5, if the anticipated industry growth continues by 0.7 percent per year through 2022 and the FAA employment remains level, the rate at which the FAA is able to support critical activities becomes increasingly more difficult.

A Systems Engineering Management Plan (SEMP) is a technical planning document used in a variety of industries to develop, oversee, and maintain high risk and geographically dispersed programs and processes. This type of document can be used to assist the FAA in understanding how to audit a set of processes. This technique includes understanding that company processes are not a universal solution and that there could be more than one correct way of performing a function, documenting a process, and meeting regulatory compliance. Auditing a process is confirming the process is performing well, not auditing a specific product.

A SEMP is generally used by the organization responsible for generating and managing technical programs. The SEMP should be coordinated with the project plan for integration of the technical planning and modifications related to the allocated resources including cost, schedule, personnel, facilities, and deliverables required. The SEMP is also used to evaluate the team's technical approach, make technical risk assessments, and measure progress. It may identify key milestones where the FAA has assigned oversight. This is the area of the SEMP where the FAA and industry would use the plan jointly, similarly to the way interagency agreements are used between government agencies. The SEMP can identify specific processes used in the design environment.

In a system engineering environment, the process will be the FAA's area of oversight, compared to its current history of product oversight. As long as the process meets the intent of the requirements, it may be defined at the discretion of the company. Processes will vary from company to company. The SEMP assists the FAA in ensuring the organization is following its process and the process is working well, in turn assuring the FAA that products are being designed according to the required regulations. Figure 4 below provides an illustration of the systems engineering concept.



Figure 4. Systems Engineering Approach to Process Management and Oversight

This illustration describes how an effective assessment will validate that the organization has procedures and supporting processes in place to satisfy the requirements, and verify that the processes are followed by personnel who meet the qualifications defined in those processes. The validation step can be described as "did you build the right product?," and the verification step can be thought of as "did you build the product right?"

It is important to ensure both steps are effective. For example, an applicant should rely on the expectation that when people in the organization follow approved processes, compliant products will result. This requires effective validation of the processes during their development and initial assessment. Effective validation ensures all applicable requirements are allocated to the procedures (no requirements are missed), requirements captured are valid (based in regulatory requirements), and supporting processes define clear, unambiguous steps to be performed. Refer to NATCA's dissenting opinion in section 12 of this report.

Furthermore, the industry should expect a CDO to meet its obligations, and ensure qualified personnel follow its approved processes. This includes the individual performing a self-assessment of their own work, the organization performing self-assessments of its own activities, and the FAA performing ongoing surveillance activity of the DO.

Moving the FAA workforce to this kind of systems-based thinking will require training, practice, and a cultural shift. However, this is an attainable goal with an agile workforce that is willing to learn. The concepts can be promoted through webinars, orientation sessions, and pilot projects. Implementing and recognizing systems engineering concepts at an earlier stage will assist the workforce transition. This will provide for a phased-in approach for the FAA and industry.

# 10.1.5.2 Central Oversight

Table 5–1 of the Oversight Working Group Report (refer to appendix G to this report) provides a detailed analysis of options for oversight management. Although this analysis was developed in the context of a DO oversight model, all of the principles are equally applicable in an ODA environment. Refer to section 3.3 of this report for more information about the ARC's recommended future oversight model.

The ARC recommends the oversight implementation include three major transition steps:

- 1. <u>Proof of Concept—Pre-Implementation: Ensure through proof-of-concept plans that the requirements proposed by the ARC are practical, effective, and efficient. Determine if the transition from "mature ODA" to DO has benefits to the FAA and industry.</u>
- 2. <u>FAA Transition Plan Transition Principle:</u> The FAA should not release a final rule before it has demonstrated the necessary cultural shift to perform system oversight. To achieve a cultural shift, policy and organizational changes may be required.
- 3. <u>Industry Transition Plan: The organization must establish the systems required of an</u> <u>approved organization while still working as a non-certificated applicant or a delegated</u> <u>organization. Applicants working toward becoming a DO demonstrate compliance to</u> <u>those requirements on an "as ready" basis.</u>

#### 10.2 ACCOUNTABILITY FRAMEWORK/APPLICANT SHOWING COMPLIANCE ASSURANCE

#### 10.2.1 INDUSTRY

A CAS that includes the following aspects will be a key feature of an approved organization that can determine compliance without direct FAA involvement.

#### 10.2.1.1 Engineering Accountability for Compliance

Experience has shown that when compliance responsibility is embedded within the organizations that develop the design, resultant designs are less likely to encounter certification problems and associated delays. Engineering organizations that develop certification plans, take ownership for the certification requirements, and are accountable for certification issues are more effective in ensuring compliance.

The accountability framework begins with Congressional statutes and is applied through FAA regulations that establish clear roles and responsibilities for both the FAA and industry. This framework is largely derived from part 21 and 49 U.S.C., and addresses the roles and responsibilities of applicants, certificate holders, and the FAA. This framework includes each stakeholder's role in the certification process and continued airworthiness, as well as FAA's role in developing standards, policy, and guidance, and its enforcement responsibility.

The DO concept uses an accountability framework as a foundation that clearly distinguishes the roles and responsibilities of the FAA and industry. Currently, applicants lacking certification experience, as well as the use of numerous FAA designees by many companies, sometimes results in a blurred distinction between the showing of compliance by industry and the finding of compliance by the FAA. The FAA and industry must be able to strengthen and understand each of their roles in the aviation system for the DO vision to work. Figure 5 below summarizes the accountability framework.

	Issuing regulations.
	• Issuing regulations.
	• Specifying the certification basis consistent with issued regulations.
	• Providing guidance regarding acceptable means of compliance.
The FAA promotes aviation safety by:	• Overseeing compliance.
	• Taking enforcement actions as necessary.
	• Issuing certificates and approvals.
	• Mandating corrective action as necessary.
Applicants for a design approval have a	• Use means of compliance acceptable to the FAA.
regulatory obligation to:	• Show their designs are compliant.
Applicants for a production approval have a	• Establish a fabrication inspection system or a quality control system.
regulatory obligation to:	• Demonstrate they can produce products that meet the approved design.
DAHs have an ongoing regulatory	Maintain compliant designs with no unsafe feature.
obligation to:	• Report all known failures, malfunctions, and defects for their products.

Figure 5. Accountability Framework

# **10.2.1.2 DAH Manual**

A required DAH manual will identify all processes the DAH will used to perform certification work and meet the requirements for a DAH. This manual may ultimately serve as the manual for the DO but does not need to have requirements unique to a DO included until needed to support a DO application. The transition period should be used to ensure the DAH manual requirements are sufficient to satisfy DO requirements for certification and compliance assurance or any other processes applicable to the DAH.

The ARC's DO Working Group provided guidance on what the DAH manual should contain. A summary can be found in section IV(C)(1) of the DO Working Group Report (refer to appendix E to this report). The 14 CFR Part 23 Reorganization ARC also provided recommendations on manual content based on AS 9100 requirements that could satisfy the DAH manual requirements. A manual template using this process is available from the part 23 activity.

Only top-level requirements should be in the DAH manual. However, these requirements should identify lower-level processes and work instructions in separate documents that satisfy top-level requirements. The FAA may review the DAH manual and any referenced documents as needed to audit the DAH.

The ODA manual focuses on requirements for the holder to act like the FAA in finding compliance. The DAH manual must focus on CAS processes for determining compliance with regulations and processes for self-surveillance.

Many companies planning to become DOs already have many of the processes necessary to satisfy the DO manual requirements in a condition that is acceptable or, with relatively minor changes, could be acceptable. Using existing documented processes "as is" or with minor revisions will minimize the amount of effort required to satisfy the DO manual requirements.

In addition, the DO Working Group recommended establishing an OCS, DMS, and CCS. These are described in more detail in the working group's report, included as appendix E to this report.

The ARC recommends further discussion on the necessary level of detail to include in the procedures manual and the appropriate reasons/rationale for FAA requests for changes to the procedures manual.

# 10.2.1.3 Applicant Showing Process and FAA LOPI

The FAA has generally not promulgated regulations governing the substantiation or "showing" of compliance, but has focused instead on regulating the "finding." Under the accountability framework, the applicant is responsible for ensuring the substantiation data is correct (showing compliance), and the FAA decides what inspections and tests it will witness or conduct and what data it will review. This establishes the FAA LOPI. FAA involvement is not required for the applicant to show compliance and fulfill their regulatory obligations. Using this discretionary function authorized by statute, the FAA may choose to rely on an applicant showing and statement of compliance instead of making a discrete finding of compliance. For more on the accountability framework and applicant showing, refer to appendixes N and O to this report, respectively.

The accountability framework requires applicants to document the determination of compliance in a way that would support an understanding of how compliance was demonstrated in a subsequent audit or investigation. Moreover, it requires the identification of auditable processes that ensure the substantiation data will be consistently developed in an acceptable manner. The accountability framework requires applicants and DAHs to take responsibility for ensuring compliance. An organization authorized to perform applicant showing may use ODA UMs or DERs to validate compliance determinations, but when doing so, it must be clear that they are acting on behalf of the applicant or holder, not the Administrator.





The current state is one of delegation and very limited applicant showing application. Oversight is compliance-based, meaning every "show" has a "find" from the FAA or a delegate (ODA or DER). Expanding the applicant showing system would result in an increase in required FAA resources on a qualitative basis. This is driven by the requirement that the FAA would need to review each "show" process to ensure the determination could be left to the applicant for a CBO system. The solution to this is a movement to a PBO system. Applicants rely on their SMS umbrella to drive assurance of their show processes. FAA resources are then used for surveillance of the applicants' SMS instead of individual applicant showing processes.

# 10.2.1.4 Compliance Library

An essential part of an applicant showing system is a collection of FAA-approved best practice methods of compliance applicable to the design. Industry has made various efforts to develop and document these methods with limited success. In some cases, the methods were developed to be so specific that they had only limited applicability. In other cases, applicants relied on a pattern or history of substantiation without definitive documentation of the methods.

A compliance library would include methods of compliance that lead an applicant from the regulation to an FAA-accepted compliance determination using a documented process. The methods could make use of ACs, FAA policy, or ASTM, SAE, RTCA, or other FAA-recognized consensus standards to determine compliance following a prescribed process. To maximize the opportunity for applicant showing and minimize the FAA LOPI, the applicant should have, or have access to, a compliance library containing an FAA-approved means of compliance to all of the regulations for which the applicant would normally be expected to determine compliance. ASTM means of compliance consensus standards being developed with the FAA and other CAAs for use with part 23 aircraft would be an acceptable compliance library as applicable.

A possible approach to creating the initial version of the compliance library has the applicant identifying all of the regulations they wish to have included in their library, then identifying one of their recent compliance reports that successfully showed compliance and is FAA-approved. This could potentially be used as an interim means of compliance until the applicant has the time to put the means of compliance process in an on-purpose format for the library. To ensure this is not continued indefinitely, a limit could be placed on the number of times its use would be allowed, or a conversion date could be set.

# 10.2.2 FAA

# 10.2.2.1 Comprehensive Plan to Accept Applicant Showing Only

**Recommendation 1a—Systems Approach to Certification – Voluntary Initiatives:** The ARC recommends that FAA issue policy and guidance to promote the understanding of the accountability framework as a basis for a systems approach to certification and facilitate voluntary approaches to implementation through FAA recognition and acceptance of applicant enhanced showings.

One of the limitations on implementing applicant showing has been lack of instruction to FAA personnel in applying and overseeing the concept. The FAA should publish an order providing instruction to personnel on the appropriate (risk-based) uses of applicant showing, the expectations for accountability framework, and any special oversight considerations unique to applicant showing processes. Because applicant showing is applied in low-risk areas, the oversight should be minimal.

#### 10.2.3 FAA AND INDUSTRY (METRICS)

The FAA and industry should work together to define metrics to measure the effectiveness of the accountability framework and applicant showing in focusing FAA and industry resources on safety-critical areas. The metrics should be able to show where systemic issues may exist across multiple DOs and where there may be isolated issues. It should also show where the company statement of compliance is working well and does not require attention. Use of these metrics would help identify when an organization is ready for DO, and after achieving DO certification, how well it is performing.

The ARC recommends the FAA consider the DO model's impact on the existing accountability framework, particularly regarding how a design approval applicant, DAH, and DO are related.

#### **10.3 SYSTEMS ENGINEERING**

Systems engineering can be defined as an interdisciplinary, collaborative approach that derives, evolves, and verifies a life-cycle balanced system solution that satisfies customer expectations and meets public acceptability.<sup>15</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> IEEE P1220, Standard for Application and Management of the Systems Engineering Process, [Final Draft], September 26, 1994).

The FAA and industry are beginning to embrace the concept of systems engineering. The SEMP concept (refer to section 10.1.5.1 of this report) can be applied to technical planning documents used in a variety of industries to develop, oversee, and maintain high-risk and geographically dispersed programs and processes. The SEMP is designed to be an integrated planning document for the conduct and management of a specific effort, project, program, or set of processes.

Systems engineering is the field that enables systemic self-surveillance and collaborative oversight to occur. These are two key components of the systems engineering field. These two components are key pieces of aircraft certification that will allow the industry to continue on its current growth path and the FAA to perform oversight at a manageable level.

# 10.3.1 INDUSTRY

#### 10.3.1.1 Systemic Self-Surveillance

Internal systemic self-surveillance can play a vital role in obtaining and maintaining a healthy compliance system. Quality management is a significant player in the systemic self-surveillance piece of systems engineering.

Systemic self-surveillance can be achieved through quality process management, performing internal audits, regular program and process reviews, continuous risk management, enhanced internal communication, and employee reporting programs. Employee reporting programs are noteworthy in that the employee must be open to report and identify risks and issues without fear of retribution.

Errors, variability, omissions, and other process problems cost time, program resources, and lives. It is the employee's responsibility to know how the quality of the process affects their projects and related processes to achieve an optimal level of process quality by encouraging best practices. A self-correcting feedback loop should be built into the systems engineering process starting from the conceptual phase throughout the life cycle of the system. The system's life cycle remains a continuous feedback loop.

These important areas are not the only components of a systemic self-surveillance system, but contribute to systems-managed processes and assist the FAA in understanding the overall health of the organization. Under a DO, establishing a QMS working in conjunction with the CAS will provide systemic self-surveillance and corrective action for the CAS processes.

#### 10.3.1.2 Commitment to Continuous Improvement

A strong commitment to continuous improvement is an important indicator that an organization has a healthy system. An organization where employees may report risks or issues without fear of retribution is more likely to meet requirements and process and system goals. Continuous improvement can be illustrated in many ways; however, employee participation is a primary component. A company's trust in its employees, and employee trust in management, will build strong relationships internally, enhance communication, and assist in identifying potentially costly risks at an earlier stage by following defined processes and openness to report problems as soon as they are realized. Additionally, training and staying up on new technology provides an open forum for questions and answers. This assists with internal communication and openness to report risk identified in the process.

# 10.3.2 FAA AND INDUSTRY (METRICS)

The FAA and industry should work together to define metrics to measure the effectiveness of the efforts to shift to a more systemic approach to oversight.

# 10.4 OPTIMUM USE OF ODA

#### 10.4.1 INDUSTRY

# 10.4.1.1 ODA Optimization

To reach a point at which the FAA and industry can effectively implement a DO model, it is important to continue optimizing the current ODA delegation system. As discussed in section 1.4 of this report, numerous studies have found a need to shift FAA certification processes from a detailed product approach to a systems safety approach. This shift is highlighted in the ACPRR ARC report as a key recommendation. The FAA and industry should continue to implement the recommendations of the ACPRR ARC and Consistency of Regulatory Interpretation ("section 313") ARC activities and work to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of current certification processes.

# 10.4.2 FAA

# 10.4.2.1 Full ODA Minus Limitations

FAA Order 8100.15 states, "The OMT may impose any limitations on an ODA holder's authority, as warranted by the ODA holder's staffing and experience, that the OMT determines appropriate. The OMT must limit the authority based on the qualifications and capabilities of the ODA UMs. The OMT may, for example, retain authority for the approval of test plans, requiring them to be submitted for approval by the ACO." However, the FAA often retains compliance findings in areas that do not have documented limitations.

Under a more systemic approach, any time a delegation is withheld, the FAA would provide a written reason for withholding delegation. An ODA that has no documented limitations would enjoy full ODA authority, and have delegation to perform all activities with the exception of those defined as inherently governmental.

# 10.4.2.2 Improve the Issue Paper Process to Reduce Governmental Activity

In revision B to FAA Order 8100.15, the FAA added a requirement that the "PNL response must identify the rationale for all [FAA] specific findings and reasons for any other FAA participation." Preliminary data gathered from program notification letter (PNL) responses indicates a large majority of FAA involvement in ODA activity is associated with items considered inherently governmental. Further analysis of this data indicates much of this activity could be reduced or eliminated with a more strategic approach to the development of MOCs, ELOS, and special condition issue papers. Because many of these issue papers are developed for specific installations, subtle variations in the design often require developing a new issue paper. This results in long lead times, project delays, and additional FAA work statements for issues where the compliance path has already been established. The FAA should provide instructions to the responsible directorates that will increase the usability of issue papers, thereby reducing the volume of inherently governmental activity. Such instruction would include, but not be limited to, multi-use statements, bounding design variables (for example, covering a range of seat pitch and cant angles), and multi-model issue papers.

# 10.4.3 FAA AND INDUSTRY (METRICS)

The FAA and industry should work together to define metrics to measure the effectiveness of the efforts to optimize the usage of ODA capability.

#### 10.5 BILATERAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR PRODUCTS AND ARTICLES CERTIFICATION

The ARC has acknowledged that its recommendations will impact the bilateral agreements pertaining to airworthiness and environmental certification, which the U.S. Government has developed and agreed with its international partners to ease the export of U.S. products and the import of non-U.S. products.

The foundations of the bilateral agreements on airworthiness and environmental certification rely on a mutual trust between the FAA and its bilateral CAAs' partners that their respective certification systems provide equivalent results. These agreements may be based on systems that use different certification processes and procedures. What matters is not the way the certification of the products or articles is performed but that the bilateral partners mutually accept that their systems produce equivalent results. This mutual trust in each other's systems relies on effective communication between the authorities that will keep each other informed of any changes in their certification systems (such as their statutory responsibilities, organizational structure, airworthiness and environmental standards and procedures, production quality control system oversight, or delegated or contracted functions).

These bilateral agreements provide the ground for reciprocal acceptance of compliance demonstrations, findings, and approvals through a "type validation" process. This process is typically developed into technical implementation procedures, which specify the principles by which the validation authority accepts the compliance demonstrations, findings, and approvals made by the prime certification authority system. These procedures also define the validation items, which are the compliance demonstrations items of particular interest to the validation authority and for which its involvement will normally go beyond the familiarization process. Those validation items must be justified, for example by technical differences in the standards. Except for those justified validation items, the key concept of the validation process is that the validation authority should depend on the compliance determination made by the certification authority system to the maximum extent possible.

Those bilateral agreements are of primary importance for the industry because they streamline the importation and exportation of products and articles between the bilateral partners and reduce the cost of certification while producing an equivalent level of safety. They are also very effective for the CAAs of the importing countries, which can focus their involvement on the limited significant standards differences and otherwise rely on the compliance determinations of the exporting country's certification system for all the other compliance items. The ARC recognizes the significant changes introduced by the DO model and its associated FAA-industry accountability framework will have an impact on the bilateral agreements and their associated technical implementation procedure. Under the terms of these agreements, the FAA will need to communicate to its bilateral partners about those changes in its certification system and to implement the necessary changes in the bilateral documentation.

Considering the importance of the validation process for the industry and authorities, the ARC recommends the following high-level objectives be considered in this task of reviewing the bilateral documentation:

- Validation by the FAA bilateral partners of U.S. products and articles certified using a LOPI process: The certification of products and articles under a LOPI approach will be considered equivalent to the current system and should not lead to an increase of the validation items by the validation authorities.
- Validation by the FAA of non-U.S. products and articles certified under an FAA bilateral partner deemed as equivalent to the FAA certification process: The involvement of the FAA in the validation activities should, in most cases, be limited to issues that are risk-based and meet the requirements for LOPI for the validation items as defined in the bilateral technical implementation procedures. Under this principle, validation activities will no longer include retained findings of compliance.

### **10.5.1 BILATERAL AGREEMENT DO CONSIDERATIONS FOR PRODUCTS AND ARTICLES CERTIFICATION**

One privilege of a CDO is the authority to make determinations of compliance, and present the Administrator with a statement of compliance the FAA may rely on to issue a certificate.

**Principle of Reciprocal Acceptance.** Current U.S. bilateral airworthiness agreements with other states contain the clause that each party recognizes and accepts the other party's safety oversight and regulatory system. That principle of reciprocal acceptance has allowed one authority to act on behalf of the other in making compliance determinations, and performing other functions as defined within the bilateral agreement.

This principle also includes accepting each other's system of delegation, if applicable. As a matter of policy, the FAA has decided to use its delegation system in performing specific functions or when making compliance determinations to foreign airworthiness requirements when requested under a bilateral agreement.

Bilateral reciprocal acceptance also has enabled "approved" data to be used internationally to facilitate CAA-approval of manuals, repairs, and modifications. This has considerably reduced the compliance finding burden on the FAA and the schedule burden on the industry during type validation programs.

**Need for Bilateral Changes Relevant to DOs.** Because the ARC's future vision will be a new organizational approval system, the FAA is obligated to notify its bilateral partners under the terms of the existing bilateral agreements. These authorities have the right to evaluate the new FAA system and determine whether it meets the intent of the bilateral agreement and can be accepted. It is envisioned that importing (validating) authorities will rely on the exporting

(domestic) authority's overall system for aeronautical product design, certification, and production. Specifically, the importing (validating) authority would—

- Evaluate the state's system requirements for regulatory compliance, including SMS and system oversight.
- Mutually recognize the two systems as equivalent, or define where there are differences and address them with the bilateral partner.

As it cannot be assumed that a new FAA organizational approval system will be accepted internationally, the FAA must engage with other CAAs through early and regular communication of the FAA's DO concept to help gain international acceptance.

# 11.0 CERTIFICATION COST/BENEFIT OVERVIEW

Historically, aviation safety rulemaking cost-benefit analysis (CBA) has focused on preventing of accidents and lives lost as the benefit justification to offset the costs of implementing new rules. The ARC's purpose in evaluating the proposed transition to a systems-based approach to new rules was not to create a rule that relies on accident prevention as a justification, but rather a rule that can be justified and supported by enhanced improvements to effectiveness and efficiency for both the FAA and industry. As a result, the ARC's Cost-Benefit Analysis Working Group was tasked to find new ways of capturing the benefits and costs associated with such improvements and identify a supporting methodology.

The working group found that overall change is needed for both the FAA and industry. This conclusion is a combination of statistical data, quantitative and qualitative analysis, and assumptions gathered by the working group. There appears to be a uniform concern that the current certification system is not sustainable given industry growth and the FAA change in resources and budgetary constraints of recent years. The working group could not, within its limited scope, collectively conclude that a DO with the inclusion of SMS is the appropriate change; however, it is increasingly apparent that a major change to the current certification system is needed.

The constraints and advantages of the working group led to the following findings:

• The cost vs. benefit of implementing SMS without a DO must be further researched. Given the late decision by the ARC's Organization Working Group to recommend DO as optional, the CBA Working Group did not have sufficient time to gather data on SMS independent of a DO.

Regarding the data gathered from small organizations pertaining to implementing mandatory DO with SMS, a scaled DO (AO), or the modified current model (refer to section 7 of this report), the CBA Working Group made the following key findings:

- The 2013 MARPA Conference was extremely useful because small business does not always have the resources to participate full time on ARCs. Holding a workshop and distributing a survey during the MARPA conference proved small business has a strong interest in proposed changes to certification. Additionally, there is a common feeling that a change to the current system is needed.
- The resulting average estimated cost increases of adopting mandatory DO with SMS, an AO, or the modified current model were approximately
  - o 15 percent for DO with SMS,
  - 20 percent for an AO, and
  - Modified Current Model was approximately 8.3 percent for the modified current model.
- The data also revealed that the resulting average estimated increase in revenue from immediate project initiation (no sequencing queue delay) was approximately 15 percent. This is a significant benefit that may compensate for cost of a DO with SMS or an AO.

• Respondents estimated the effect on revenues if their company was not required to wait in the sequencing or project prioritization queue to initiate a project. The purpose of the question was to gauge the perceived benefit of privileges associated with both the mandatory DO and AO models. The resulting average estimated time savings as a result of immediate project initiation (no sequencing queue) was approximately 4 months.

Regarding the data gathered from large organizations pertaining to implementing mandatory DO with SMS, the working group made the following key findings:

- The large company survey responses considered a mandatory DO system to be far from cost-beneficial. Two companies provided no cost-benefit estimates, stating estimates were "difficult to estimate at this time" or "too premature to determine." One company's responses were large outliers, so just four useful responses were received. This gave a median response of approximately 2 to 1, costs to benefits.
- Discussion with ARC company representatives suggests possible reasons for this result are that the large company representatives believe—
  - The DO system provides no additional benefits beyond what is provided by the ODA, or that will be provided when ODA is "fully matured;"
  - The DO proposal is premature because ODA has not fully matured; or
  - The DO system is far from cost beneficial now, but could be cost beneficial after other companies have adopted it and worked out issues with implementation.
- Additionally, informal discussions with company representatives after the survey was completed indicated the companies did not sufficiently focus on their potential benefits in responding to the survey. This finding suggests greater attention must be given to potential benefits in future surveys.

Additional key findings of the working include the following:

- Manufacturers had difficulty articulating baseline certification costs. Part 21 is a process-oriented rule, which made for a very broad and difficult rule to cost out. The majority of participants calculated cost in a more general format and described it mostly in percentages.
- Large and small manufacturers had difficulty articulating benefits. Although participants understood the benefits from a conceptual level, most were unable to express benefits in monetary values. Therefore, a benefits survey is strongly encouraged as a follow-on activity to this ARC and to future rulemaking efforts.

Lastly, in the event a formal rulemaking project takes place, the formal cost-benefit analysis should consider the following recommendations in addition to the traditional process:

• Consider a separate survey to gather benefit data. A key finding was that respondents had significant difficulty articulating benefits. Gathering data from multiple benefit questions can provide adequate data to calculate efficiencies.

- Relying on the industry to calculate this information is not a viable solution. In the case of SMS and changes to part 21, process-oriented requirements are far too broad to calculate in one question.
- When benefits were described in the form of a question, respondents were better able to estimate cost savings.
- Efficiencies can be calculated through a number of equations commonly used in industry and by other agencies. The most simple of these includes the following:

#### Efficiency = Expense/Revenue

This is only one example of a possible solution to calculating efficiencies in typical business operations.

- Efficiencies must be broken out into tangible items whenever possible. In areas where this is not possible, a qualitative assessment is acceptable to the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), according to OMB Circular A–4, Regulatory Analysis.
- The working group did not examine SMS independent of a DO; however, a common response by the industry was to consider the following:
- Identify industry cost of maintaining and satisfying multiple SMSs *compared with* single SMS accepted internationally. The industry expressed substantial concern with developing and maintaining a SMS for multiple countries. The concern related to cost of development, implementation, maintenance, and accommodation of external audits. This is a specific area of concern and should be further researched.

The CBA Working Group took a proactive approach to identify cost and benefits at a preliminary stage. The methodology applied focused on collecting real data and active interaction with the parties impacted, including small and large business and the FAA. Data gathered by the working group is *supporting data only* and does *not* represent a formal economic analysis. All data gathered by the working group has been shared with the FAA's Office of Aviation Policy and Plans Economic Analysis Division (APO–300) with the intent to serve as supporting data, and may be referenced during the formal economic analysis in the event a rulemaking project takes place. The CBA Working Group Report located in appendix J to this report contains the details of the methodology as well as results from all data gathered.

# 12.0 DISSENTING OPINIONS

All of the ARC members were offered the opportunity to present a dissenting opinion on the ARC's decisions and recommendations. All dissenting opinions are collected in this section with a reference back to the section they apply to.

#### Dissenting Opinion—Approved Data

The following dissenting opinion to Approved Data in section 6.8 was submitted by a member of the ARC's DO Working Group from General Electric:

A member of the working group does not agree with the opinion expressed above, related to data considered to be approved by the FAA. A working group member agrees that the type design, as defined in § 21.31, is not only found to comply to applicable airworthiness requirements but is considered to be approved by the FAA, with the issuance of a design approval. Thus, the issue is with the FAA desire to not call the substantiating data "approved data."

While it could be argued from the above discussions that there is nothing changed about the data itself by not calling it "approved," an ARC member fails to see the need for the FAA to change several orders and reeducate the entire international aviation community on why it is not calling substantiating data approved, when in fact the character of the data has not change.

For many decades the FAA has called that "found-to-comply" data "approved data." The words "approved data" have been common place within the U.S. aviation system and have been recognized as having significance by international authorities. Any change to this entrenched concept in U.S. aviation, and the enormous task of reeducating FAA employees, U.S. industry, ICAO, and other airworthiness authorities, should only be undertaken after the FAA has presented a good cause argument for that change. In all of the discussions of this issue, FAA has never defined the problem they are trying to correct or the new message they are trying to convey by no longer allowing substantiating data to be called "approved data."

#### Dissenting Opinion—Correcting Non-Compliances

This dissenting opinion was expressed by NATCA during an ARC meeting and will not be found elsewhere in the report.

NATCA recommends the DO regulations, either part 5 SMS or part 21, include a requirement to report and provide a corrective action plan for non-compliances to the airworthiness regulations that are discovered by the DO. This would be similar to the current reporting requirement of 14 CFR 183.63(b)(2) and the associated procedures required for ODA in Order 8100.15 for production products.

**Section 5.1.1:** NATCA does not have a position on the portion of the recommendation that part 5 be revised from the NPRM proposal based on the Design and Manufacturing sector comments. NATCA did not review the NPRM because it was titled "Safety Management Systems for part 121 Certificate Holders" when it was published for comments on November 5, 2010. The title of the rulemaking did not include any indication it would apply to parts of 14 CFR other than part 121 air carrier operations. The final rule is now at OMB for review, so providing comments to the FAA through this ARC, which is outside the NPRM docket, might be considered a violation of DOT ex parte policy. NATCA will therefore review the final rule and consider submitting comments to the final rule docket or to the new rulemaking docket if FAA publishes a new NPRM that would apply SMS requirements in part 5 to part 21.

Note, FAA submitted a summary of an ex part meeting with industry on the NPRM docket number FAA-2009-0671, item FAA-2009--671-0136, titled "Summary of an Safety Management System Aviation Rulemaking Committee Meeting held on November 16, 2010." It includes the following explanation that part 5 will be reopened for comment should a NPRM be issued to apply part 5 SMS requirements to other parts, including part 21:

"The docket item includes the following: "First, the ARC members were concerned that the title of the NPRM would not adequately notify others, such as repair stations, part 135 operators, and aircraft design and manufacturers, who may be impacted by this rulemaking in the future through expansion of the applicability requirements of part 5. The FAA noted that the NPRM states that although the proposed rule would only apply to 14 CFR part 121 certificate holders, the FAA may consider applying the part 5 SMS requirements to parts 135, 145, and 21, as appropriate. In the event that the FAA would extend the general requirements to these populations, the FAA would initiate rulemaking and these populations would have an opportunity to comment on the requirements and the applicability through future NPRMs."

**Section 6.1 and section 10.1.5.1:** NATCA recommended the qualification requirements for staff show and verify compliance to the airworthiness regulations should be addressed prior to DO rulemaking activity, and that consideration should include certification or licensing.

**Section 6.7.9, Environmental Compliance Determinations:** NATCA does not agree with the statement in the recommendation that "*the process-based approach to compliance, as established by DO program principles, is far more robust than traditional delegation process.*" However, NATCA understands that FAA is moving toward a DO process. Given a DO process will be utilized in the future, NATCA does not see a reason it should not also be applied to 14 CFR parts 34 and 36.

**Section 8.1, Changes to 14 CFR 21.21:** NATCA disagrees with the proposal to replace 21.21(a) and (b) with the proposed text. The existing 21.21(a) provides for type certification of surplus aircraft from the U.S. Armed Forces. The existing 21.21(b) provides requirements that an applicant (1) provides data to show the product meets the applicable sections of subchapter C and (2) that "*For an aircraft, that no feature or characteristic makes it unsafe for the category in which certification is requested.*" These existing requirements of 14 CFR 21.21 need to remain and would apply equally to DOs, although an alternate provision to 21.21(b)(1) could be developed that applied more directly to DOs.

Page intentionally left blank.

# APPENDIX A—PART 21/SMS ARC MEMBERSHIP

#### MEMBERS AND ALTERNATES

- Mr. Walter Desrosier, Co-Chair, GAMA
- Mr. Michael Reinert, Co-Chair, FAA AIR-150
- Mr. Rick Baggette, Boeing
- Mr. Glenn Baxter, Bombardier
- Mr. Edmond Boullay, Alternate, ASD/US Crest
- Mr. Rafael Borges, Observer, ANAC
- Mr. John Bouma, Cessna
- Mr. Dave Chapel, GE
- Ms. Maria Clara, Observer, ANAC
- Mr. Michael Collins, NATCA
- Mr. Robert Cook, FAA AIR–200
- Mr. Peter Corbeel, Observer, EASA
- Ms. Doris Costa, Observer, ANAC
- Ms. Jodi Diamant-Boustead, Alternate, AIAC/Pratt Canada
- Mr. Jason Dickstein, MARPA
- Mr. Tomaso DiPaolo, Alternate, NATCA
- Mr. Chris Eick, Honeywell
- Mr. Jimmy Eyl, Banyan Air Service
- Mr. Robert Ferguson, Observer, TCCA
- Ms. Amy Garzaro, FAA AIR-150
- Mr. Scott Geddie, FAA AIR-110
- Mr. Paul Greer, FAA AGC
- Mr. Julian Hall, Observer, EASA

- Mr. David Hempe, FAA AIR-100
- Ms. Katrina Holiday, FAA ARM
- Mr. Charles Huber, FAA SMS/ANM-100
- Mr. Daniel Leach, FAA APO
- Mr. Eric Lesage, Airbus
- Mr. Michael Linegang, FAA AIR–110
- Mr. Mark Lopez, Alternate, A4A
- Mr. Stacey Mason, Observer, TCCA
- Ms. Linda Navarro, Observer, FAA AIR-150
- Mr. George Novak, AIA
- Ms. Jan Novak, Observer, EASA
- Mr. Ric Peri, AEA
- Mr. Dennis Piotrowski, BELAC
- Mr. Tom Rogozinski, Honeywell
- Mr. Dan Shapiro, Sikorsky General
- Mr. Eric Sivel, Observer, EASA
- Mr. Roger Southgate, Rockwell Collins
- Mr. Giles Strickler, FAA ARM
- Mr. Marcus Tittiger, Observer, TCCA
- Mr. Scott VanBuren, Observer, FAA AVP (SMS)
- Mr. Mark Watton, Delta Airlines
- Mr. Bill Whitton, Gulfstream

#### **PROGRAM SUPPORT**

Mr. Larry Van Dyke, GAMA

# APPENDIX B—GLOSSARY

Term	Definition	Source
Acceptable Risk	The level of risk that individuals or groups are willing to accept given the benefits gained. Each organization will have its own acceptable risk level, which is derived from its legal and regulatory compliance responsibilities, its threat profile, and its business/organizational drivers and impacts.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Accident	An unplanned event or series of events that results in death, injury, or damage to, or loss of, equipment or property.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Accountable Manager	(a) Accountable manager means the person designated by an applicant or design approval holder who is responsible for and has the authority over all design approval operations that are conducted under part 21, including ensuring that design approval holder personnel follow the regulations and serving as the primary contact with the FAA.	14 CFR Part 145.3(a) modified for use by DAH
Accountability Framework	An established set of responsibilities and commitments of the FAA and industry	Refer to appendix O to this report.
Aerospace System	U.S. airspace, all manned and unmanned vehicles operating in that airspace, all U.S. aviation operators, airports, airfields, air navigation services, pilots, regulations, policies, procedures, facilities, equipment, and all aviation-related industry.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Aircraft Accident	An occurrence associated with the operation of an aircraft that takes place between the time any person boards the aircraft with the intention of flight and all such persons have disembarked, and in which any person suffers death or serious injury, or in which the aircraft receives substantial damage.	49 CFR 830.2
Analysis	The process of identifying a question or issue to be addressed, examining the issue, investigating the results, interpreting the results, and possibly making a recommendation. Analysis typically involves using scientific or mathematical methods for evaluation.	FAA Order 8040.4A
Applicant Show With Capability (ASOC)	Based on the Oversight Working Group's model of DOs getting recognized for demonstrated capabilities.	

Term	Definition	Source
Approved Data	Data approved by FAA employees, its designees, or a DO acting under the authority of its certificate.	
Assessment	Process of measuring or judging the value or level of something.	FAA Order 8040.4A
Certificate Surveillance	FAA actions to monitor the DO certificate holder and to determine the holder's compliance with the provisions of its certificate. Note: In the Oversight section we discuss managing these organizations through surveillance.	
Compliance Assurance System (CAS)	DO holder's system for ensuring that it complies with the applicable regulations.	
Compliance Finding	FAA decision (either directly or through a designee) that compliance has been shown with the applicable regulatory requirements.	
Control	Refer to Safety Risk Control.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Corrective Action	Action to eliminate or mitigate the cause or reduce the effects of a detected nonconformity or other undesirable situation.	AVS Order 8000.367A
	An action required to be taken by the DO to address noncompliances and problems with the organization's procedures or performance.	
	The noncompliances may result from—	
	• Internal audits conducted by the DO,	
	• FAA surveillance,	
	• DO employee observations, and	
	Voluntary disclosures.	
Culture of Compliance	Knowledge, beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors of an organization that are focused on ensuring regulatory compliance with all its activities.	

Term	Definition	Source
Descriptive Data Determination of Compliance	<ul> <li>From the DO Working Group:</li> <li>Data that defines the type design that needs to be determined compliant to the applicable airworthiness standards. The descriptive data is what is approved by the FAA when a design approval certificate is issued.</li> <li>The drawings and specifications necessary to define the configuration shown to comply.</li> <li>A decision made by the certificate holder that compliance has been shown with the applicable regulatory requirements. [Note: The ARC has</li> </ul>	
	regulatory requirements. [Note: The ARC has referred to "regulatory requirements" rather than just "airworthiness standards" because its recommendation that DOs eventually include determination of compliance with other 14 CFR parts, such as parts 26, 34, and 36.] It may also be a decision made by the certificate holder that data previously approve by the FAA or data determined to comply by another CAA under the provisions of a bilateral airworthiness agreement between the United States and a foreign country or jurisdiction, are valid and applicable to the design of the product, part, or appliance for which it is to be used, including the applicable certification or approval basis.	
DO Executive	The company individual directly responsible for ensuring that the DO meets all of its regulatory responsibilities.	
DO Point(s) of Contact	The individual(s) within the DO responsible for all communications with the FAA.	
Eligible Data	Data developed under an approved DO system, assuming a specified, but not FAA-established, certification basis, and product type design if appropriate.	

Term	Definition	Source
Enforcement	An action taken by the FAA most appropriate to promote safety and compliance with the statutory and regulatory requirements. The program provides a wide range of options for addressing noncompliance:	14 CFR Part 13
	<ul> <li>Educational and remedial training efforts,</li> <li>Administrative action in the form of either a warning notice or letter of correction,</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Certificate suspensions for a fixed period of time,</li> <li>Civil penalties,</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Indefinite certificate suspensions pending compliance or demonstration of qualifications,</li> </ul>	
	Certificate revocations,	
	• Injunctions, and	
	Referrals for criminal prosecution.	
Evaluation	Determining the adequacy and effectiveness of an organization through a review of organizational policies, procedures, and systems.	
FAA Oversight Team	FAA personnel assigned to provide guidance and oversight of the DO in meeting its regulatory requirements.	
Hazard	A condition that could foreseeably cause or contribute to an accident.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Inspection	A formal systematic and independent review of organizational policies, procedures, and systems.	
Interoperability	The ability for each SMS to be part of the system or systems through interdependent processes and/or components with shared principles, information, and governance.	AVS Order 8000.367A

Term	Definition	Source
Level of Project Involvement (LOPI)	The interactive process that the DO shares with its assigned Aircraft Certification Office (ACO) for specific engineering/design elements and with the Manufacturing Inspection District Office (MIDO) for specific production elements during certification projects. The criteria/factors influencing the decision of when to be involved will include but is not limited to Governmental functions, such as—	
	<ul> <li>Novel or unusual features which may require issuance of Special Conditions,</li> <li>Significant issues which may require Issue Papers, and</li> </ul>	
	• Defining Equivalent Level(s) of Safety (ELOS).	
Likelihood	The estimated probability or frequency, in quantitative or qualitative terms, of a hazard's effect or outcome.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Management System	See the definition for System.	
Methods (or) Means of Compliance	<ul><li>Need a definition from DO Working Group</li><li>Notes:</li><li>Method: Process</li><li>Means: Capability</li></ul>	
Mitigation	A means to reduce the risk of a hazard. Refer to Safety Risk Control.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Nonconformity	Non-fulfillment of a requirement. This includes but is not limited to noncompliance with Federal regulations. It also includes an organization's requirements, policies, and procedures as well as requirements of safety risk controls developed by the organization.	AVS Order 8000.367A

Term	Definition	Source
Novel or Unusual	"The phrase "novel or unusual" as used in 14 CFR 21.16 is a very relative term. As used hereafter in applying a4 CFR 21.16 to justify the issuance of special conditions, "novel or unusual" will be taken with respect to the state of technology envisaged by the applicable airworthiness standards of this subchapter. It must be recognized that in some areas which will vary from time to time the state of the regulations may somewhat lag the state of the art in new design because of the rapidity in which the state of the art is advancing in civil aeronautical design and because of the time required to develop the experience base needed by the FAA to proceed with general rule making. Applicants for type certification of a new design have the opportunity to mitigate the impact of not knowing the precise airworthiness standards to be applied for "novel or unusual design features: by consulting with the FAA early in their certification planning when such features are suspected or known by the applicant to exist. It should also be recognized that, because of the intentional objective nature of the airworthiness standards of this subchapter, many new design features which might be thought of as "novel or unusual design features" may already be adequately covered by existing regulations, thus obviating the need to issue special conditions." Preamble material to 14 CFR 21.16.	
Oversight	<ul> <li>A systems approach to review an organization's performance, validate the development of their defined system and verify compliance to the requirements of a certified DO to determine sufficiency. Oversight activities include—</li> <li>Reviewing the work performed,</li> <li>Evaluating performance for quality assurance,</li> <li>Ensuring that required training has been completed,</li> <li>Providing constructive feedback, and</li> </ul>	
	• Taking corrective action, including enforcement as necessary.	

Term	Definition	Source
Procedure	A fixed, step-by-step sequence of activities or course of action (with definite start and end points) that must be followed in the same order to correctly perform a task.	
Product/Service Provider	An organization engaged in the delivery of aviation products or services.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Quality Management System	From the DO Working Group—A set of interrelated or interacting quality processes accomplished by the organization through the establishment of policy and objectives, and achieving those objectives.	
Risk	Refer to Safety Risk. The terms risk and safety risk are used synonymously.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety	The state in which the risk of harm to persons or property damage is acceptable.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety Assurance	Processes within the SMS that function systematically to ensure the performance and effectiveness of safety risk controls and that the organization meets or exceeds its safety objectives through the collection, analysis, and assessment of information.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety Culture	The shared values, actions, and behaviors that demonstrate a commitment to safety over competing goals and demands.	AVS Order 8000.367A
	The product of individual and group values, attitudes, competencies, and patterns of behavior that determine the commitment to an organization's safety programs.	
Safety Management	The act of understanding and making decisions and taking actions to lower risk, inherent in all human activity, to acceptable levels.	
Safety Management System (SMS)	The formal, top-down, organization-wide approach to managing safety risk and assuring the effectiveness of safety risk controls. It includes systematic procedures, practices, and policies for the management of safety risk.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Objective	A measurable goal or desirable outcome related to safety.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Performance	Realized or actual safety accomplishment relative to the organization's safety objectives.	AVS Order 8000.367A

Term	Definition	Source
Safety Policy	The organization's documented commitment to safety, which defines its safety objectives and the accountabilities and responsibilities of its employees in regards to safety.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Promotion	A combination of training and communication of safety information to support the implementation and operation of an SMS in an organization.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Requirement	A safety condition or capability that must be met or passed by a system to satisfy a contract, standard, specification, or other formally imposed document or need.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Risk	The composite of predicted severity and likelihood of the potential effect of a hazard. Initial—The predicted severity and likelihood of a hazard's effects or outcomes when it is first identified and assessed; includes the effects of preexisting risk controls in the current environment. Current—The predicted severity and likelihood at the current time. Residual—The remaining predicted severity and likelihood that exists after all selected risk control	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety Risk Control	techniques have been implemented.A means to reduce or eliminate the effects of hazards.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety Risk Management (SRM)	A process within the SMS composed of describing the system, identifying the hazards, and analyzing, assessing, and controlling risk.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Senior Company Management	Those in the company management chain above the DO Executive who are accountable for the actions of the DO.	
Severity	The consequence or impact of a hazard's effect or outcome in terms of degree of loss or harm.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Showing	Determination of compliance to the Airworthiness Regulations by the applicant.	
Show/Find	The process by which the applicant "shows" how they complied with a regulation and the FAA "finds" that the applicant has adequately shown compliance to the regulation.	FAA Order 8110.4C

Term	Definition	Source
Statement of Compliance	A statement from the DO to the Administrator certifying that compliance with the applicable regulatory requirements has been determined and the procedures listed in its FAA-approved DO procedures manual have been followed.	
Substantiating Data	Documentation related to a design approval applicant's showing or compliance to the applicable airworthiness standards.	
Substitute risk	Risk unintentionally created as a consequence of safety risk control(s).	AVS Order 8000.367A
Supplier DO	A separate DO entity in its own right provides an article to an applicant/holder DO.	
Surveillance	The combination of evaluation and inspection to accomplish a review of organizational system to determine the adequacy and effectiveness of an organization.	
System	An integrated set of constituent elements that are combined in an operational or support environment to accomplish a defined objective. These elements include people, hardware, software, firmware, information, procedures, facilities, services, and other support facets.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
System State	An expression of the various conditions, characterized by quantities or qualities, in which a system can exist.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Validation	Validation is the process of proving that the functions, procedures, controls, and safety standards are correct and the right system is being built. i.e. the requirements are unambiguous, correct, complete, and verifiable.	
Verification	The process that ensures that the system requirements have been met by the design solution and the system is ready to be used in the operational environment for which it is intended.	

Page intentionally left blank.
# APPENDIX C—ACRONYMS

AAQG	Americas Aerospace Quality Group
AC	Advisory Circular
ACO	Aircraft Certification Office
ACPRR	Aircraft Certification Process Review and Reform
AD	Airworthiness Directive
ADO	Agent Design Organization
AEE	Office of Environment and Energy
AEG	Aircraft Evaluation Group
AFS	Flight Standards Service
AIA	Aerospace Industries Association
AIR	Aircraft Certification Service
ANAC	National Civil Aviation Agency of Brazil
ΑΟ	Accredited Organization
	-
APO-300	Office of Aviation Policy and Plans, Economic Analysis Division
APO-300 ARC	Office of Aviation Policy and Plans, Economic Analysis Division Aviation Rulemaking Committee
ARC	Aviation Rulemaking Committee
ARC ASA	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association
ARC ASA ASE	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers
ARC ASA ASE ASI	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector
ARC ASA ASE ASI ASTM	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector ASTM International
ARC ASA ASE ASI ASTM ATC	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector ASTM International Air Traffic Control
ARC ASA ASE ASI ASTM ATC AVS	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector ASTM International Air Traffic Control FAA Office of Aviation Safety
ARC ASA ASE ASI ASTM ATC AVS BTS	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector ASTM International Air Traffic Control FAA Office of Aviation Safety Bureau of Transportation Statistics

CAP	Compliance Assurance Procedure	
CAR	Civil Aviation Regulation	
CAS	Compliance Assurance System	
C.A.S.E.	Coordinating Agency for Supplier Evaluation	
CBA	Cost Benefit Analysis	
СВО	Compliance Based Oversight	
CCS	Compliance Certification System	
CDO	Certified Design Organization	
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations	
CMIS	Certificate Management Information System	
CONOPS	Concept of Operations	
COS	Continued Operational Safety	
D&M	Design and Manufacturing	
DAH	Design Approval Holder	
DAR	Designated Airworthiness Representative	
DAS	Designated Alteration Station	
DDP	Declaration of Design and Performance	
DER	Designated Engineering Representative	
DMIR	Designated Manufacturing Inspection Representative	
DMS	Design Management System	
DO	Design Organization	
DOA	Design Organization Approval	
DPE	Designated Pilot Examiner	
DPO	Design Production Organization	
EASA	European Aviation Safety Agency	

ELOS	Equivalent Level of Safety		
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency		
ETOPS	Extended Operations		
FAA	Federal Aviation Administration		
FOEB	Flight Operations Evaluations Board		
FSB	Flight Standardization Board		
FSDO	Flight Standards District Office		
GAO	General Accountability Office		
IAQG	International Aerospace Quality Group		
ICA	Instructions for Continued Airworthiness		
ICAO	International Civil Aviation Organization		
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers		
ISO	International Standards Organization		
LOPI	Level of Project Involvement		
MIDO	Manufacturing Inspection District Office		
MMEL	Master Minimum Equipment List		
MOC	Memorandum of Cooperation		
MRA	Maintenance, Repair, and Alteration		
MRB	Maintenance Review Board		
MSAD	Monitor Safety/Analyze Data		
MSG	Maintenance Steering Group		
NATCA	National Air Traffic Controllers Association		
NPRM	Notice of Proposed Rulemaking		
OCS	Organization Control System		
ODA	Organization Designation Authorization		

ODAR	Organizational Designated Airworthiness Representative
OIG	Office of Inspector General
OMB	Office of Management and Budget
OMT	Organizational Management Team
РАН	Production Approval Holder
РВО	Performance-Based Oversight
PI	Principal Inspector
PMA	Parts Manufacturer Approval
PNL	Project Notification Letter
POC	Point of Contact
QMS	Quality Management System
QSA	Quality System Audit
R&D	Research and Development
RBRT	Risk-based Resource Targeting
RPM	Revenue Passenger Miles
RTCA	Radio Technical Commission for Aeronautics
RTM	Revenue Ton Miles
SA	Supplier Audit
SAE	Society of Automotive Engineers
SEMP	Systems Engineering Management Plan
SFAR	Special Federal Aviation Regulation
SM ICG	Safety Management International Collaboration Group
SMM	Safety Management Manual
SMS	Safety Management System
SRM	Safety Risk Management

SSP	Specialty Service Providers	
STC	Supplemental Type Certificate	
ТС	Type Certificate	
TCCA	Transport Canada Civil Aviation	
TSO	Technical Standard Order	
TSOA	Technical Standard Order Authorization	
UAS	Unmanned Aircraft Systems	
UM	Unit Member	
U.S.C.	United States Code	
USITC	U.S. International Trade Commission	

Page intentionally left blank.

## APPENDIX D—PART 21/SMS ARC CHARTER



U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION Aviation Rulemaking Committee Charter

Effective Date: 10/5/2012

#### SUBJ: 14 CFR 21 / Safety Management Systems Aviation Rulemaking Committee

 PURPOSE. This Charter creates the Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC) for Part 21 / Safety Management Systems (SMS) according to the Administrator's authority under Title 49 of the United States Code (49 U.S.C.) 106(p)(5). This charter also outlines the committee's organization, responsibilities, and tasks.

#### 2. BACKGROUND.

On May 22, 2012, the Aircraft Certification Process Review and Reform ARC submitted a report to the FAA recommending that we undertake a review to update part 21 certification procedures to reflect a systems safety approach to product certification processes and oversight of design organizations. Design organizations must have full responsibility and accountability through the establishment of regulatory requirements for minimum qualification, performance, and management systems.

Consistent with FAA Order VS 8000.367, and the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) Annex 8, the Aircraft Certification Service (AIR) has been actively developing and implementing an internal and external SMS. The initial focus was primarily on developing an internal set of processes, tools, and methodologies that facilitate the transition into the future state. AIR began that effort in 2005 and has made progress in defining key processes and tools. Later, with support from industry participants, the activities expanded to include development of standards for design and manufacturing organizations. Through implementation of pilot SMS projects with certain companies, the FAA is collecting information that will help define the scope of the SMS for Design Approval Holders (DAHs), validate certain best practices, and expand the knowledge base within the workforce and industry with respect to the essential elements of a robust SMS for manufacturers.

SMS requires a proactive approach to discovering and addressing hazards before they exhibit safety consequences. SMS also includes processes that seek to identify potential organizational breakdowns and necessary process improvements which allow management to address a safety issue before a noncompliant or unsafe condition results. SMS is not a substitute for compliance with FAA regulations or FAA oversight activities.

3. OBJECTIVES AND TASKS OF THE ARC. AIR wants to evaluate certain improvements to the effectiveness and efficiency of existing "certification procedures for products and parts," along with incorporating SMS in the design and manufacturing environment. This includes considering the effects of certain changes to the existing regulations, such as applicant qualifications, hazard (or safety) reporting, compliance assurance, and continued operation safety assurance systems for

Distribution:

Initiated By:

all DAHs. The intent is to facilitate shifting towards a systems approach for DAHs that is similar to that used for production approval holder requirements, which involves a clear understanding of roles, responsibilities, and privileges. As part of this evaluation, we want to determine the best way industry and the FAA can effectively fulfill their respective compliance and safety responsibilities.

The ARC will provide a forum for the U.S. aviation community to discuss and provide recommendations to the FAA. The committee is expected to provide general information and guidance regarding proposed changes to part 21 and the AVS SMS program as it relates to design and manufacturing certificate and approval holders.

- a. The ARC will provide the FAA recommendations, which may include proposals for rulemaking, suggested processes, policies and guidance, and any further action it determines the agency should contemplate for part 21 to align with the SMS requirements documented in proposed 14 CFR part 5, which is the central component of the NPRM entitled *Safety Management Systems for Part 121 Certificate Holders* [Docket No. FAA-2009-0671; Notice No. 10-15].
- b. The ARC, serving in an advisory capacity, is expected to present and discuss whatever input, guidance, and recommendations its members consider critical to the FAA's ultimate disposition, development, and implementation of proposed regulatory requirements and related guidance and policy as necessary to the future direction for part 21 to include applicant pre-qualifications, approval holder recognition, and SMS considerations.
- c. The ARC will also consider proposed revisions to clarify and update engineering/designoriented regulatory requirements to part 21. In support of design certification and continued airworthiness, the evaluation should include improvements in the areas of:
  - 1. Application process
  - 2. Applicant qualifications
  - 3. Standardized certification criteria
  - 4. Identifying design approval holder responsibilities and privileges
  - 5. Clarifying continued airworthiness requirements
  - 6. Clarifying design approvals needing Instructions for Continued Airworthiness
  - 7. Clarifying TSO design approval processes
  - 8. Process definition for determining eligibility of U.S. surplus military aircraft in the restricted category

This proposal additionally corrects regulatory language, implements editorial changes for clarification, and standardizes regulatory language to reflect the global aviation environment. While this information will be shared with the ARC, responses to "clean-up" proposals are not required as part of the deliverables.

d. Proposed part 5 and International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) Annex 8 and Annex 19 (draft) serve as the foundation for the ARC's consideration regarding how the FAA will address its responsibilities for developing and implementing SMS

requirements and the management and oversight of its regulated product/service providers. The ARC must respect the framework outlined in proposed part 5 and the ICAO Annexes when it provides the FAA recommendations with respect to application of SMS. However, the FAA will consider proposed changes to part 5 as deemed necessary from a design and manufacturing perspective.

**Recommendation Report.** The ARC shall make recommendations and submit a report addressing the following:

- a. Improvements, which may include proposals for rulemaking, processes, policies and guidance for 14 CFR part 21 that reflect a systems approach for safety. This will promote an effective and efficient certification process, which includes considering the effects of certain changes to the existing regulations, such as:
  - 1. Minimum qualifications and organizational requirements for design approval applicants and holders including responsibilities and privileges
  - 2. SMS for design approval holders
  - 3. Compliance assurance
  - 4. Continued operational safety assurance
  - 5. Hazard reporting
- b. Cost and benefit and other impact information in support of developing the required Regulatory Evaluation(s) and Regulatory Flexibility economic analysis for applying any proposed changes to 14 CFR part 21 FAA certificate and approval holders. Cost and benefit analysis should include information obtained through the AIR SMS pilot project and should identify the specific areas of impact and present this information in quantitative terms to the extent possible.
- c. Part 21 design and production approval holder organizations to which the proposed SMS requirements should apply, taking into consideration cost and benefit information as well as public comments to the part 5 NPRM and the SMS-ARC *Design and Manufacturing Working Group Report High-Level Recommendations for SMS Requirements* dated Mareh 12, 2010.
- d. Changes to the FAA oversight methodology based on any recommendations for changes to part 21 that takes into account existing FAA processes and oversight and delegation programs for design and manufacturing related certificates and approvals and authorizations.
- e. Definitions and processes to be included in advisory, policy, and procedures material for addressing safety risk management responsibilities within a design and/or manufacturing organization. These definitions and processes should include:
  - 1. An operational definition of a "hazard" throughout the life cycle of a product in safety risk management.
  - 2. Definition of the term "organization" with respect to design and production approval holders to identify the limits of applicability of proposed SMS requirements, in

consideration of the broad range of organizational structures and activities within modern design and/or manufacturing organizations.

- 3. Hazard identification procedures.
- 4. Processes for the determination of acceptable safety risk.
- 5. Procedures to be included in advisory, policy, and procedures material for addressing safety assurance responsibilities within a design and/or manufacturing organization, including specific recommendations regarding "employee reporting systems".

The Director of Aircraft Certification Service (AIR-1) may propose additional tasks as necessary in support of a potential part 21 rulemaking action. The ARC may also request that AIR-1 add other tasks deemed relevant to the success of this initiative.

#### 4. ARC PROCEDURES

- a. The ARC advises and provides written recommendations to AIR-1 and acts solely in an advisory capacity. Once the ARC recommendations are delivered to AIR-1, it is within his/her discretion to determine when and how the report of the ARC is released to the public.
- b. The ARC may propose additional tasks as necessary to AIR-1 for approval.
- c. The ARC will submit a report detailing recommendations within 18 months from the effective date of this charter. The chair of the ARC sends the recommendation report to both AIR-1 and the Director of the Office of Rulemaking.
- d. The ARC may reconvene following the submission of its recommendations for the purposes of providing advice and assistance to the FAA, at the discretion of AIR-1, provided the charter is still in effect.
- 5. ARC ORGANIZATION, MEMBERSHIP, AND ADMINISTRATION. The FAA will establish a committee of members of the aviation community. Members will be selected based on their familiarity with 14 CFR part 21, Safety Management Systems analysis, and regulatory compliance. Membership will be balanced in viewpoints, interests, and knowledge of the committee's objectives and scope. ARC membership is limited to promote discussion. Active participation and commitment by members will be essential for achieving the ARC's objectives. Attendance is essential for continued membership on the committee. When necessary, the ARC may set up specialized work groups that include at least one ARC member and invited subject matter experts from industry and government.

This ARC will consist of members from U.S. and foreign industry including representatives from designers and manufacturers holding part 21 certificates and approvals and other private sector aviation industry associations and advocacy groups. Invited foreign authorities and International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) representatives provide a valuable perspective from the global aviation community. These representatives are encouraged to fully participate in committee discussions; however, their participation does not include voting privileges on committee issues. The FAA's participation and support for the ARC will come from all affected lines-of-business.

- a. The ARC sponsor is AIR-1 who:
  - 1. Appoints members or organizations to the ARC, at the Director's sole discretion;

- 2. Selects the industry chair(s) from the ARC membership;
- 3. Selects the FAA's designated federal official for the ARC;
- 4. Receives all ARC recommendations and reports; and
- 5. Provides administrative support for the ARC through the Safety Management Design and Analysis Branch (AIR-150).
- b. Once appointed, the industry chair(s) will:
  - 1. Coordinate required committee and subcommittee (if any) meetings in order to meet the ARC's objectives and timelines;
  - 2. Provide notification to all ARC members of the time and place for each meeting;
  - 3. Ensure meeting agendas are established and provided to the committee members in a timely manner;
  - 4. Keep meeting minutes;
  - 5. Perform other responsibilities as required to ensure the ARC's objectives are met; and
  - 6. Provide status updates in writing to AIR-1 at 6 months and 12 months from the effective date of this charter.
- 6. COST AND COMPENSATION. The estimated operating cost (including *pro rata* share of salaries of FAA employees) to the Federal Government for this ARC is approximately \$400,000 annually. All travel costs for government employees will be the responsibility of the government employee's organization. Non-government representatives serve without government compensation and bear all costs related to their participation on the committee.
- PUBLIC PARTICIPATION. ARC meetings are not open to the public. Persons or organizations outside of the ARC who wish to attend a meeting must get approval in advance of the meeting from a committee co-chairperson or designated federal official.
- 8. AVAILABILITY OF RECORDS. Consistent with the Freedom of Information Act, Title 5, U.S.C., section 522, records, reports, agendas, working papers, and other documents that are made available to or prepared for or by the committee will be available for public inspection and copying at the FAA's Office of the Director, Aircraft Certification Service (AIR-1), 800 Independence Avenue SW, Washington, DC 20591. Fees will be charged for information furnished to the public according to the fee schedule published in Title 49 of the Code of Federal Regulations, part 7.

You can find this charter on the FAA Web Site at: http://www.faa.gov/about/committees/rulemaking/.

- 9. DISTRIBUTION. This order is distributed to director-level management in the Office of the Associate Administrator for Aviation Safety, the Office of Aviation Policy and Plans, the Office of Rulemaking, and the director- and division-level management in the Aircraft Certification Service.
- **10. EFFECTIVE DATE AND DURATION.** This committee is effective upon issuance of this charter. The committee shall remain in existence for 2 years, unless sooner terminated or

extended by the Administrator.

The effective date of this charter is October 5, 2012.

Michael P. Huerra Acting Administrator

## APPENDIX E—KEY CONSIDERATIONS SUPPORTING ARC RECOMMENDATIONS

This appendix provides a comprehensive summary of all recommendations from the ARC report that support the four main recommendations and can be used as reference material. Each supporting recommendation has been grouped under the appropriate core recommendation as a key consideration. The purpose of this appendix is to provide any future rulemaking team a comprehensive overview of the key considerations the ARC feels should be taken into consideration for each of these areas if a rulemaking effort takes place.

#### **RECOMMENDATION 1: SYSTEMS APPROACH TO CERTIFICATION—KEY CONSIDERATIONS**

The systems approach to certification will be separated into three subsections that must be satisfied to move from the current state to a DO:

- a. Promote accountability framework and enhanced applicant showing.
- b. Establish minimum requirements for design approval applicant/holder.
- c. Establish requirements for voluntary certificated DOs.

#### 1a. PROMOTE ACCOUNTABILITY FRAMEWORK AND ENHANCED APPLICANT SHOWING

#### Key Considerations:

- 1. DAH Procedures Manual: The ARC recommends further discussion on the necessary level of detail to include in the procedures manual and the appropriate reasons/rationale for FAA requests for changes to the procedures manual. (Refer to section 10.2.1.2.)
- 2. Accountability Framework: The ARC recommends the FAA consider the DO model's impact on the existing accountability framework, particularly regarding how a design approval applicant, DAH, and DO are related. (Refer to section 10.2.3.)

#### **1b. ESTABLISH MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS FOR DESIGN APPROVAL APPLICANT/HOLDER**

#### Key Considerations:

1. Establish minimum standards for design approval applicant/holder qualification and obligations to ensure applicants fully understand the type certification process and their roles and responsibilities.

#### **1c.** ESTABLISH REQUIREMENTS FOR VOLUNTARY CERTIFICATED DOS

#### Key Considerations:

- 1. Proposed Regulations, Preamble Language, and Guidance Material: The ARC recommends that proposed regulations, preamble language, and guidance material should be discussed as a follow-on activity to mature the information provided in this report. (Refer to section 6.)
- 2. Supplier Oversight "Pooling": The ARC recommends DO certificate holders be able to cooperate with other companies to pool supplier oversight responsibilities in a manner similar to what is currently done by manufacturing facilities and airlines under the

Coordinating Agency for Supplier Evaluation (C.A.S.E.), http://www.caseinc.org/. (Refer to section 6.5.1.)

- 3. Specialty Service Providers (SSP): The ARC recommends the FAA give priority to developing a means for recognizing an accreditation system for SSPs (for example, Nadcap or similar). (Refer to section 6.5.3.)
- 4. Establish requirements for the issuance and oversight of certificated DOs that includes the necessary compliance assurance, safety management, and controls to make all compliance determinations through applicant showing and verification processes. Through FAA certificate management oversight and direct project involvement in defined risk-based areas, the FAA may rely on the DO compliance determinations to make its finding for the issuance of a design approval. This report builds on the recommendations submitted to the FAA by the CDO ARC in May 2008.

However, the ARC had significant concerns about attempting to set a specific date when a certified DO would be required. It was felt that this could cause both industry and the FAA to have to push other things aside just to satisfy the DO schedule requirements, affecting industry's ability to deliver its products in a timely manner and the FAA's ability to support that activity. After much deliberation, it was determined that a phased approach to the DO implementation would be more feasible than a single-step process.

The Part 21/SMS ARC recommends a building block approach to implementing DO, which includes establishing a clear accountability framework, particularly regarding how a design approval applicant, DAH, and DO are related; transitioning the FAA's oversight of design activities to a centralized systematic model; optimizing full use of ODA authorization; and implementing new organizational and SMS requirements. (Refer to section 10.)

Summary of the Building Block Approach to a Design Organization: The phased approach is described as a building block approach that would let a company build pieces of the DO requirements on a more flexible schedule. This building block approach would allow the FAA and industry to immediately begin taking steps to improve processes and make the changes necessary for DO implementation. These steps shown in figure E–1 below will enable a much more manageable transition to DO

in the future. System / Organization Future State (DO) LOPI Performance Govern **Based Oversight** (PBO) Product / Article Transition via Building Blocks (Accredited Org) LOPI DD Retained Govern CBO & PBO Key steps: 1. FAA Central Oversight and Mature ODA's 2. SMS demonstrates Performance Based Oversight 3. Expansion of Applicant Show from risk based to "Level of Capability" based determination (ASOC) LOPI Delegation Decision (DD) Retained Govern Compliance Based Oversight (CBO) Current State: ODA / DER

#### Figure E–1. Building Block Approach to DO

With successful implementation of these building blocks, the ARC supports a future rulemaking to consider mandatory implementation of DO. (Refer to section 10.2.1.3.)

- 5. Business Structure Variation: The ARC recommends further development of how business structure variations will be accommodated under the DO framework. (Refer to section 6.6.)
- 6. Form of the DO Certificate: The ARC recommends a certificate structure similar in nature to the EASA DOA certificate and terms of approval. (Refer to section 6.7.3.)
- 7. DA Transfer: The ARC recommends non-DO design approval transfer requirements be provided by a separate follow-on activity to the ARC. (Refer to section 6.7.4.)
- 8. Maintenance Aspects of ICA: The ARC recommends the DO determine maintenance technical material aspects of ICA requirements. (Refer to section 6.7.8.)
- 9. Environmental Compliance Determinations: The ARC recommends the FAA propose to the EPA that the process-based approach to compliance, as established by DO program principles (which is far more robust than the normal delegation process) is sufficient to ensure compliance with the environmental aspects of 14 CFR parts 34 and 36. (Refer to section 6.7.9.)
- 10. Form for DO Transmittal of Approved Data: DO-issued service bulletins should be a means for DOs to provide "approved data" for general use. When issued, service bulletins constitute a change in type design by the holder and convey the necessary "approved data" to implement the change by owner/operators under part 43. A new or revised form is also needed for domestic and international recognition of "approved data" created under the DO concept. The ARC recommends the form be similar to the FAA Forms 8110–3 and 8100–9 currently used to approve data in the FAA's delegation system. (Refer to section 6.8.1.)

11. DO Is a Choice: The ARC recommends DO applicability thresholds for any design approval applicants or DAHs should be optional. (Refer to section 10.)

### RECOMMENDATION 2: SAFETY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM—KEY CONSIDERATIONS

In addition to the Safety Management Systems Requirements section in the report (section 4.2), the following are key considerations that the ARC feels should be taken into consideration if a rulemaking effort takes place.

#### Key Considerations:

- The ARC evaluated the proposed § 5.27 and determined it is not necessary for D&M organizations. Therefore, the ARC recommends the FAA modify part 21 to make part 5, excluding § 5.27, the SMS requirements for organizations meeting the SMS applicability threshold. The ARC will continue to develop guidance material for D&M implementation of part 5 and appreciates the FAA's willingness to engage industry in this regard. (Refer to section 5.1.1.)
- 2. Establish a requirement for implementing SMS consistent with the proposed part 5 for design and production approval organizations. The ARC recommends this new requirement apply to organizations that design or manufacture type-certificated products (under a TC or production certificate) and those that design or manufacture articles (under a TSO or PMA) or make changes to products (under an STC) that could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing if they fail. (Refer to section 5.1.2.)
- 3. Policy and Guidance Material: The ARC recommends the FAA and industry develop SMS guidance for organizations that: design or manufacture products (that is, aircraft, engines, or propellers); design or manufacture articles (TSO, PMA) whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing; or make design changes to a product through an STC, failure of which could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing. The ARC developed SMS regulatory material and a basis for preamble, policy, and guidance material, as provided in this report; however, it determined more work was necessary to produce supporting guidance material. The ARC recommends the SMS Working Group continue to develop supporting guidance material with a goal of completing the task by Spring 2015 by providing an addendum to this report through the ARC. (Refer to section 5.3.)
- 4. SMS Concept of Operations (CONOPS): The ARC has developed a CONOPS describing the intent of the part 5 SMS framework (safety policy, SRM, safety assurance, and safety promotion) for D&M organizations as it applies to each life cycle phase (design and certification, production and airworthiness certification, and continued airworthiness) of a product or article. The ARC recommends the CONOPS form the basis for the development of preamble, policy, and guidance material for D&M organizations. The ARC also recommends that, as described in the CONOPS, existing processes and procedures should be considered as meeting the intent of part 5. (Refer to section 5.3.)

- 5. Availability of Data for SRM: The ARC recommends the FAA develop an approach to make fleet data already provided to the FAA (hours, flights, reported failures, malfunctions, and defects and service difficulty reports) readily available to D&M organizations, in support of executing SRM (§ 5.71). (Refer to section 5.3.)
- 6. The ARC recommends implementing the changes to §§ 21.3 and 21.4 identified in the table found in section 8.2.2 of the ARC report. (Refer to section 8.2.2.)
- The ARC recommends developing or revising the following guidance materials to support the recommended rule changes and facilitate FAA oversight: (1) criteria for consistent understanding of the language in § 21.3(d) "has resulted in or may result in a finding of an unsafe condition by the Administrator"; (2) acceptable compliance demonstration and verification regarding the safety analysis referenced in § 21.3(d); (3) changes to AC 21–9B, Manufacturers Reporting of Failure, Malfunctions or Defects, to include the recommended guidance for §§ 21.3(d) and 21.3(e). (Refer to section 8.3.2.)
- 8. The ARC recommends developing proposed regulation changes and guidance or process proposals to address safety risk that is acceptable in the short term while long-term safety risk control/mitigation plans are developed and implemented. (Refer to section 8.2.5.2.)

### **RECOMMENDATION 3: EVOLUTION OF OVERSIGHT—KEY CONSIDERATIONS**

In addition to the Evolution of Oversight section in the report (section 4.3), the following are key considerations that the ARC feels should be taken into consideration if a rulemaking effort takes place.

#### Key Considerations:

- 1. Performance-Based Oversight: The ARC developed proposed practices for FAA oversight that is correlated with recommended D&M organizational changes. This enables a shift to performance-based oversight where the FAA can effectively allocate resources based on D&M system risk management performance, and moves the FAA from a total dependence on discrete compliance findings, audits, and inspections. The ARC recommends chartering a dedicated effort with the FAA and industry to develop guidance for determining performance indicators that are mutually acceptable before implementation of the new oversight model. (Refer to section 3.3.)
- 2. Single Centralized Oversight Organization: The ARC recommends a single centralized oversight presence and systemic (process-based) approach for initial and ongoing assessments. The three key oversight areas are: (1) Organizational—transition from traditional show/find compliance to organizational PBO model; (2) Product and Articles—transition from the FAA's traditional role of direct project involvement to a LOPI approach focused on performing governmental functions; (3) Post-Certification (COS)—transition from traditional reactionary approach to a systemic (process-based) surveillance model discussed in more detail later in this section.

- 3. The assessment methodology will cover a standardized approach to quality, design, and safety. In support of this recommendation, the ARC's Oversight Working Group has provided a capability-based assessment tool, PROs/CONs analysis of oversight management options, and supporting rationale for the recommendation. FAA oversight teams would report to a centralized FAA organization. Establishing a central FAA oversight organization will achieve standard surveillance practices, create centralized policy, be a single source/repository for the oversight data that will drive the risk-based modeling controls, and allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance, skill management, and a single source for corrective actions. (Refer to section 10.1.4.3.)
- 4. The recommended three transitional steps to the centralized oversight organization are—

1. Proof of Concept—Pre Implementation: Ensure through proof of concept plans that the requirements proposed by the ARC are practical, effective, and efficient. Determine if the transition from "mature ODA" to DO has benefits to the FAA and industry.

2. FAA Transition Plan Transition Principle: The FAA should not release a final rule before it has demonstrated the necessary cultural shift to perform system oversight. To achieve a cultural shift, policy and organizational changes may be required.

3. Industry Transition Plan: The organization must establish the systems required of an approved organization while still working as a non-certificated applicant or a delegated organization. Applicants working toward becoming a DO demonstrate compliance to those requirements on an "as ready" basis. (Refer to section 10.1.5.2.)

#### RECOMMENDATION 4: TSO MODERNIZATION AND PART 21 MISCELLANEOUS CLEANUP

In addition to the Part 21 Miscellaneous Cleanup and TSO Modernization section in the report (section 4.4), the following are key considerations that the ARC feels should be taken into consideration if a rulemaking effort takes place.

#### **TSO MODERNIZATION**

#### Key Considerations:

The ARC recommends the following changes to modernize the TSO requirements:

- 1. Allow TSO organizations to issue their own TSOAs, relative to scalable privileges for particular types of TSO standards. (Alternate approaches via a certified TSO organization or expansion of TSO ODA functions.) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- Clarify the types of data that can be approved under a TSOA (that is, type design of the article and declared performance of the article including non-TSO functions and incomplete TSO), and expectations for acceptance of approved TSO data for installation. (Require and approve DDP via revision to § 21.601(b)(2) and proposed new § 21.603(a)(3).) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- Proposed new §§ 21.603(a)(3) and 21.619(d), Design changes, for subsequent design changes to declare non-TSO functions. (Additional guidance including a "decision table" to assist in differentiating between TSO supporting features and integrated non-TSO functions.) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)

- 4. Rule revision to remove the term "model number" from TSO rules and replace it with a requirement for a "unique identifier." (Revision to §§ 21.603(b) and 21.619 for subsequent design changes.) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- 5. The ARC recommends changing part 21 to establish the effective TSO revision level at the beginning of the project, not at the end. (Revision to § 21.603(a).) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- 6. The ARC recommends a process for the TSO holder to continue marking TSO articles following a determination of "a design discrepancy that does not result in an unsafe condition." (Revision of § 45.10(b) and proposed new § 21.616(i), Responsibility of the holder.) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- 7. The ARC recommends maintaining the privilege for TSO holders to make minor or insignificant (sub-minor) changes to articles without further approval. (Refer to section 9.1.3.)
- 8. The ARC recommends clarifying the TSO application data, manufacturer data and furnished data requirements. (Refer to the TSO Subteam Report, included as appendix H to this report). (Refer to section 9.1.3.)
- 9. The ARC recommends developing expanded guidance to promote the uniform definition and treatment of integrated non-TSO functions by applicants, installation developers, and the FAA. (Refer to the TSO Subteam Report, included as appendix H to this report). (Refer to section 9.1.3.)
- 10. The ARC recommends an applicant should submit to the Administrator a signed undertaking to carry out the responsibilities as a DAH before issuance of a design approval. (Refer to section 9.1.3.)

### MISCELLANEOUS PART 21 CLEANUP

#### Key Considerations:

The ARC recommends—

- 1. AC 20–62, Eligibility, Quality, and Identification of Aeronautical Replacement Parts, paragraph 6, Discussion, be amended to include an explanation of the scope of §§ 21.8 and 21.9. (Refer to section 9.1.1.3.)
- 2. Amending § 21.9(a) to add paragraph (a)(7), which reads: "Produced in any other manner approved by the FAA." (Refer to section 9.1.1.3.)
- 3. The removal of § 21.335(b) from 14 CFR. (Refer to section 9.1.2.)

## APPENDIX A—PART 21/SMS ARC MEMBERSHIP

#### MEMBERS AND ALTERNATES

- Mr. Walter Desrosier, Co-Chair, GAMA
- Mr. Michael Reinert, Co-Chair, FAA AIR-150
- Mr. Rick Baggette, Boeing
- Mr. Glenn Baxter, Bombardier
- Mr. Edmond Boullay, Alternate, ASD/US Crest
- Mr. Rafael Borges, Observer, ANAC
- Mr. John Bouma, Cessna
- Mr. Dave Chapel, GE
- Ms. Maria Clara, Observer, ANAC
- Mr. Michael Collins, NATCA
- Mr. Robert Cook, FAA AIR–200
- Mr. Peter Corbeel, Observer, EASA
- Ms. Doris Costa, Observer, ANAC
- Ms. Jodi Diamant-Boustead, Alternate, AIAC/Pratt Canada
- Mr. Jason Dickstein, MARPA
- Mr. Tomaso DiPaolo, Alternate, NATCA
- Mr. Chris Eick, Honeywell
- Mr. Jimmy Eyl, Banyan Air Service
- Mr. Robert Ferguson, Observer, TCCA
- Ms. Amy Garzaro, FAA AIR-150
- Mr. Scott Geddie, FAA AIR-110
- Mr. Paul Greer, FAA AGC
- Mr. Julian Hall, Observer, EASA

- Mr. David Hempe, FAA AIR-100
- Ms. Katrina Holiday, FAA ARM
- Mr. Charles Huber, FAA SMS/ANM-100
- Mr. Daniel Leach, FAA APO
- Mr. Eric Lesage, Airbus
- Mr. Michael Linegang, FAA AIR–110
- Mr. Mark Lopez, Alternate, A4A
- Mr. Stacey Mason, Observer, TCCA
- Ms. Linda Navarro, Observer, FAA AIR-150
- Mr. George Novak, AIA
- Ms. Jan Novak, Observer, EASA
- Mr. Ric Peri, AEA
- Mr. Dennis Piotrowski, BELAC
- Mr. Tom Rogozinski, Honeywell
- Mr. Dan Shapiro, Sikorsky General
- Mr. Eric Sivel, Observer, EASA
- Mr. Roger Southgate, Rockwell Collins
- Mr. Giles Strickler, FAA ARM
- Mr. Marcus Tittiger, Observer, TCCA
- Mr. Scott VanBuren, Observer, FAA AVP (SMS)
- Mr. Mark Watton, Delta Airlines
- Mr. Bill Whitton, Gulfstream

#### **PROGRAM SUPPORT**

Mr. Larry Van Dyke, GAMA

# APPENDIX B—GLOSSARY

Term	Definition	Source
Acceptable Risk	The level of risk that individuals or groups are willing to accept given the benefits gained. Each organization will have its own acceptable risk level, which is derived from its legal and regulatory compliance responsibilities, its threat profile, and its business/organizational drivers and impacts.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Accident	An unplanned event or series of events that results in death, injury, or damage to, or loss of, equipment or property.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Accountable Manager	(a) Accountable manager means the person designated by an applicant or design approval holder who is responsible for and has the authority over all design approval operations that are conducted under part 21, including ensuring that design approval holder personnel follow the regulations and serving as the primary contact with the FAA.	14 CFR Part 145.3(a) modified for use by DAH
Accountability Framework	An established set of responsibilities and commitments of the FAA and industry	Refer to appendix O to this report.
Aerospace System	U.S. airspace, all manned and unmanned vehicles operating in that airspace, all U.S. aviation operators, airports, airfields, air navigation services, pilots, regulations, policies, procedures, facilities, equipment, and all aviation-related industry.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Aircraft Accident	An occurrence associated with the operation of an aircraft that takes place between the time any person boards the aircraft with the intention of flight and all such persons have disembarked, and in which any person suffers death or serious injury, or in which the aircraft receives substantial damage.	49 CFR 830.2
Analysis	The process of identifying a question or issue to be addressed, examining the issue, investigating the results, interpreting the results, and possibly making a recommendation. Analysis typically involves using scientific or mathematical methods for evaluation.	FAA Order 8040.4A
Applicant Show With Capability (ASOC)	Based on the Oversight Working Group's model of DOs getting recognized for demonstrated capabilities.	

Term	Definition	Source
Approved Data	Data approved by FAA employees, its designees, or a DO acting under the authority of its certificate.	
Assessment	Process of measuring or judging the value or level of something.	FAA Order 8040.4A
Certificate Surveillance	FAA actions to monitor the DO certificate holder and to determine the holder's compliance with the provisions of its certificate. Note: In the Oversight section we discuss managing these organizations through surveillance.	
Compliance Assurance System (CAS)	DO holder's system for ensuring that it complies with the applicable regulations.	
Compliance Finding	FAA decision (either directly or through a designee) that compliance has been shown with the applicable regulatory requirements.	
Control	Refer to Safety Risk Control.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Corrective Action	Action to eliminate or mitigate the cause or reduce the effects of a detected nonconformity or other undesirable situation.	AVS Order 8000.367A
	An action required to be taken by the DO to address noncompliances and problems with the organization's procedures or performance.	
	The noncompliances may result from—	
	• Internal audits conducted by the DO,	
	• FAA surveillance,	
	• DO employee observations, and	
	Voluntary disclosures.	
Culture of Compliance	Knowledge, beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors of an organization that are focused on ensuring regulatory compliance with all its activities.	

Term	Definition	Source
Descriptive Data Determination of Compliance	<ul> <li>From the DO Working Group:</li> <li>Data that defines the type design that needs to be determined compliant to the applicable airworthiness standards. The descriptive data is what is approved by the FAA when a design approval certificate is issued.</li> <li>The drawings and specifications necessary to define the configuration shown to comply.</li> <li>A decision made by the certificate holder that compliance has been shown with the applicable</li> </ul>	
	regulatory requirements. [Note: The ARC has referred to "regulatory requirements" rather than just "airworthiness standards" because its recommendation that DOs eventually include determination of compliance with other 14 CFR parts, such as parts 26, 34, and 36.] It may also be a decision made by the certificate holder that data previously approve by the FAA or data determined to comply by another CAA under the provisions of a bilateral airworthiness agreement between the United States and a foreign country or jurisdiction, are valid and applicable to the design of the product, part, or appliance for which it is to be used, including the applicable certification or approval basis.	
DO Executive	The company individual directly responsible for ensuring that the DO meets all of its regulatory responsibilities.	
DO Point(s) of Contact	The individual(s) within the DO responsible for all communications with the FAA.	
Eligible Data	Data developed under an approved DO system, assuming a specified, but not FAA-established, certification basis, and product type design if appropriate.	

Term	Definition	Source
Enforcement	An action taken by the FAA most appropriate to promote safety and compliance with the statutory and regulatory requirements. The program provides a wide range of options for addressing noncompliance:	14 CFR Part 13
	<ul> <li>Educational and remedial training efforts,</li> <li>Administrative action in the form of either a warning notice or letter of correction,</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Certificate suspensions for a fixed period of time,</li> <li>Civil penalties,</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Indefinite certificate suspensions pending compliance or demonstration of qualifications,</li> </ul>	
	Certificate revocations,	
	• Injunctions, and	
	Referrals for criminal prosecution.	
Evaluation	Determining the adequacy and effectiveness of an organization through a review of organizational policies, procedures, and systems.	
FAA Oversight Team	FAA personnel assigned to provide guidance and oversight of the DO in meeting its regulatory requirements.	
Hazard	A condition that could foreseeably cause or contribute to an accident.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Inspection	A formal systematic and independent review of organizational policies, procedures, and systems.	
Interoperability	The ability for each SMS to be part of the system or systems through interdependent processes and/or components with shared principles, information, and governance.	AVS Order 8000.367A

Term	Definition	Source
Level of Project Involvement (LOPI)	The interactive process that the DO shares with its assigned Aircraft Certification Office (ACO) for specific engineering/design elements and with the Manufacturing Inspection District Office (MIDO) for specific production elements during certification projects. The criteria/factors influencing the decision of when to be involved will include but is not limited to Governmental functions, such as—	
	<ul> <li>Novel or unusual features which may require issuance of Special Conditions,</li> <li>Significant issues which may require Issue Papers, and</li> </ul>	
	• Defining Equivalent Level(s) of Safety (ELOS).	
Likelihood	The estimated probability or frequency, in quantitative or qualitative terms, of a hazard's effect or outcome.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Management System	See the definition for System.	
Methods (or) Means of Compliance	<ul><li>Need a definition from DO Working Group</li><li>Notes:</li><li>Method: Process</li><li>Means: Capability</li></ul>	
Mitigation	A means to reduce the risk of a hazard. Refer to Safety Risk Control.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Nonconformity	Non-fulfillment of a requirement. This includes but is not limited to noncompliance with Federal regulations. It also includes an organization's requirements, policies, and procedures as well as requirements of safety risk controls developed by the organization.	AVS Order 8000.367A

Term	Definition	Source
Novel or Unusual	"The phrase "novel or unusual" as used in 14 CFR 21.16 is a very relative term. As used hereafter in applying a4 CFR 21.16 to justify the issuance of special conditions, "novel or unusual" will be taken with respect to the state of technology envisaged by the applicable airworthiness standards of this subchapter. It must be recognized that in some areas which will vary from time to time the state of the regulations may somewhat lag the state of the art in new design because of the rapidity in which the state of the art is advancing in civil aeronautical design and because of the time required to develop the experience base needed by the FAA to proceed with general rule making. Applicants for type certification of a new design have the opportunity to mitigate the impact of not knowing the precise airworthiness standards to be applied for "novel or unusual design features: by consulting with the FAA early in their certification planning when such features are suspected or known by the applicant to exist. It should also be recognized that, because of the intentional objective nature of the airworthiness standards of this subchapter, many new design features which might be thought of as "novel or unusual design features" may already be adequately covered by existing regulations, thus obviating the need to issue special conditions." Preamble material to 14 CFR 21.16.	
Oversight	<ul> <li>A systems approach to review an organization's performance, validate the development of their defined system and verify compliance to the requirements of a certified DO to determine sufficiency. Oversight activities include—</li> <li>Reviewing the work performed,</li> <li>Evaluating performance for quality assurance,</li> <li>Ensuring that required training has been completed,</li> <li>Providing constructive feedback, and</li> </ul>	
	• Taking corrective action, including enforcement as necessary.	

Term	Definition	Source
Procedure	A fixed, step-by-step sequence of activities or course of action (with definite start and end points) that must be followed in the same order to correctly perform a task.	
Product/Service Provider	An organization engaged in the delivery of aviation products or services.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Quality Management System	From the DO Working Group—A set of interrelated or interacting quality processes accomplished by the organization through the establishment of policy and objectives, and achieving those objectives.	
Risk	Refer to Safety Risk. The terms risk and safety risk are used synonymously.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety	The state in which the risk of harm to persons or property damage is acceptable.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety Assurance	Processes within the SMS that function systematically to ensure the performance and effectiveness of safety risk controls and that the organization meets or exceeds its safety objectives through the collection, analysis, and assessment of information.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety Culture	The shared values, actions, and behaviors that demonstrate a commitment to safety over competing goals and demands.	AVS Order 8000.367A
	The product of individual and group values, attitudes, competencies, and patterns of behavior that determine the commitment to an organization's safety programs.	
Safety Management	The act of understanding and making decisions and taking actions to lower risk, inherent in all human activity, to acceptable levels.	
Safety Management System (SMS)	The formal, top-down, organization-wide approach to managing safety risk and assuring the effectiveness of safety risk controls. It includes systematic procedures, practices, and policies for the management of safety risk.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Objective	A measurable goal or desirable outcome related to safety.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Performance	Realized or actual safety accomplishment relative to the organization's safety objectives.	AVS Order 8000.367A

Term	Definition	Source
Safety Policy	The organization's documented commitment to safety, which defines its safety objectives and the accountabilities and responsibilities of its employees in regards to safety.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Promotion	A combination of training and communication of safety information to support the implementation and operation of an SMS in an organization.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Requirement	A safety condition or capability that must be met or passed by a system to satisfy a contract, standard, specification, or other formally imposed document or need.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Safety Risk	The composite of predicted severity and likelihood of the potential effect of a hazard. Initial—The predicted severity and likelihood of a hazard's effects or outcomes when it is first identified and assessed; includes the effects of preexisting risk controls in the current environment. Current—The predicted severity and likelihood at the current time. Residual—The remaining predicted severity and likelihood that exists after all selected risk control	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety Risk Control	techniques have been implemented.A means to reduce or eliminate the effects of hazards.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Safety Risk Management (SRM)	A process within the SMS composed of describing the system, identifying the hazards, and analyzing, assessing, and controlling risk.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Senior Company Management	Those in the company management chain above the DO Executive who are accountable for the actions of the DO.	
Severity	The consequence or impact of a hazard's effect or outcome in terms of degree of loss or harm.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
Showing	Determination of compliance to the Airworthiness Regulations by the applicant.	
Show/Find	The process by which the applicant "shows" how they complied with a regulation and the FAA "finds" that the applicant has adequately shown compliance to the regulation.	FAA Order 8110.4C

Term	Definition	Source
Statement of Compliance	A statement from the DO to the Administrator certifying that compliance with the applicable regulatory requirements has been determined and the procedures listed in its FAA-approved DO procedures manual have been followed.	
Substantiating Data	Documentation related to a design approval applicant's showing or compliance to the applicable airworthiness standards.	
Substitute risk	Risk unintentionally created as a consequence of safety risk control(s).	AVS Order 8000.367A
Supplier DO	A separate DO entity in its own right provides an article to an applicant/holder DO.	
Surveillance	The combination of evaluation and inspection to accomplish a review of organizational system to determine the adequacy and effectiveness of an organization.	
System	An integrated set of constituent elements that are combined in an operational or support environment to accomplish a defined objective. These elements include people, hardware, software, firmware, information, procedures, facilities, services, and other support facets.	AVS Order 8000.367A FAA Order 8040.4A
System State	An expression of the various conditions, characterized by quantities or qualities, in which a system can exist.	AVS Order 8000.367A
Validation	Validation is the process of proving that the functions, procedures, controls, and safety standards are correct and the right system is being built. i.e. the requirements are unambiguous, correct, complete, and verifiable.	
Verification	The process that ensures that the system requirements have been met by the design solution and the system is ready to be used in the operational environment for which it is intended.	

Page intentionally left blank.

# APPENDIX C—ACRONYMS

AAQG	Americas Aerospace Quality Group
AC	Advisory Circular
ACO	Aircraft Certification Office
ACPRR	Aircraft Certification Process Review and Reform
AD	Airworthiness Directive
ADO	Agent Design Organization
AEE	Office of Environment and Energy
AEG	Aircraft Evaluation Group
AFS	Flight Standards Service
AIA	Aerospace Industries Association
AIR	Aircraft Certification Service
ANAC	National Civil Aviation Agency of Brazil
ΑΟ	Accredited Organization
	-
APO-300	Office of Aviation Policy and Plans, Economic Analysis Division
	Office of Aviation Policy and Plans, Economic Analysis Division Aviation Rulemaking Committee
APO-300	
APO-300 ARC	Aviation Rulemaking Committee
APO-300 ARC ASA	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association
APO-300 ARC ASA ASE	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers
APO-300 ARC ASA ASE ASI	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector
APO-300 ARC ASA ASE ASI ASTM	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector ASTM International
APO-300 ARC ASA ASE ASI ASTM ATC	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector ASTM International Air Traffic Control
APO-300 ARC ASA ASE ASI ASTM ATC AVS	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector ASTM International Air Traffic Control FAA Office of Aviation Safety
APO-300 ARC ASA ASE ASI ASTM ATC AVS BTS	Aviation Rulemaking Committee Aviation Suppliers Association Oversight Team of Engineers Aviation Safety Inspector ASTM International Air Traffic Control FAA Office of Aviation Safety Bureau of Transportation Statistics

CAP	Compliance Assurance Procedure
CAR	Civil Aviation Regulation
CAS	Compliance Assurance System
C.A.S.E.	Coordinating Agency for Supplier Evaluation
CBA	Cost Benefit Analysis
СВО	Compliance Based Oversight
CCS	Compliance Certification System
CDO	Certified Design Organization
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CMIS	Certificate Management Information System
CONOPS	Concept of Operations
COS	Continued Operational Safety
D&M	Design and Manufacturing
DAH	Design Approval Holder
DAR	Designated Airworthiness Representative
DAS	Designated Alteration Station
DDP	Declaration of Design and Performance
DER	Designated Engineering Representative
DMIR	Designated Manufacturing Inspection Representative
DMS	Design Management System
DO	Design Organization
DOA	Design Organization Approval
DPE	Designated Pilot Examiner
DPO	Design Production Organization
EASA	European Aviation Safety Agency

ELOS	Equivalent Level of Safety
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
ETOPS	Extended Operations
FAA	Federal Aviation Administration
FOEB	Flight Operations Evaluations Board
FSB	Flight Standardization Board
FSDO	Flight Standards District Office
GAO	General Accountability Office
IAQG	International Aerospace Quality Group
ICA	Instructions for Continued Airworthiness
ICAO	International Civil Aviation Organization
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers
ISO	International Standards Organization
LOPI	Level of Project Involvement
MIDO	Manufacturing Inspection District Office
MMEL	Master Minimum Equipment List
MOC	Memorandum of Cooperation
MRA	Maintenance, Repair, and Alteration
MRB	Maintenance Review Board
MSAD	Monitor Safety/Analyze Data
MSG	Maintenance Steering Group
NATCA	National Air Traffic Controllers Association
NPRM	Notice of Proposed Rulemaking
OCS	Organization Control System
ODA	Organization Designation Authorization

ODAR	Organizational Designated Airworthiness Representative
OIG	Office of Inspector General
OMB	Office of Management and Budget
OMT	Organizational Management Team
РАН	Production Approval Holder
РВО	Performance-Based Oversight
PI	Principal Inspector
PMA	Parts Manufacturer Approval
PNL	Project Notification Letter
POC	Point of Contact
QMS	Quality Management System
QSA	Quality System Audit
R&D	Research and Development
RBRT	Risk-based Resource Targeting
RPM	Revenue Passenger Miles
RTCA	Radio Technical Commission for Aeronautics
RTM	Revenue Ton Miles
SA	Supplier Audit
SAE	Society of Automotive Engineers
SEMP	Systems Engineering Management Plan
SFAR	Special Federal Aviation Regulation
SM ICG	Safety Management International Collaboration Group
SMM	Safety Management Manual
SMS	Safety Management System
SRM	Safety Risk Management

SSP	Specialty Service Providers
STC	Supplemental Type Certificate
ТС	Type Certificate
TCCA	Transport Canada Civil Aviation
TSO	Technical Standard Order
TSOA	Technical Standard Order Authorization
UAS	Unmanned Aircraft Systems
UM	Unit Member
U.S.C.	United States Code
USITC	U.S. International Trade Commission
Page intentionally left blank.

# APPENDIX D—PART 21/SMS ARC CHARTER



U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION Aviation Rulemaking Committee Charter

Effective Date: 10/5/2012

#### SUBJ: 14 CFR 21 / Safety Management Systems Aviation Rulemaking Committee

 PURPOSE. This Charter creates the Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC) for Part 21 / Safety Management Systems (SMS) according to the Administrator's authority under Title 49 of the United States Code (49 U.S.C.) 106(p)(5). This charter also outlines the committee's organization, responsibilities, and tasks.

#### 2. BACKGROUND.

On May 22, 2012, the Aircraft Certification Process Review and Reform ARC submitted a report to the FAA recommending that we undertake a review to update part 21 certification procedures to reflect a systems safety approach to product certification processes and oversight of design organizations. Design organizations must have full responsibility and accountability through the establishment of regulatory requirements for minimum qualification, performance, and management systems.

Consistent with FAA Order VS 8000.367, and the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) Annex 8, the Aircraft Certification Service (AIR) has been actively developing and implementing an internal and external SMS. The initial focus was primarily on developing an internal set of processes, tools, and methodologies that facilitate the transition into the future state. AIR began that effort in 2005 and has made progress in defining key processes and tools. Later, with support from industry participants, the activities expanded to include development of standards for design and manufacturing organizations. Through implementation of pilot SMS projects with certain companies, the FAA is collecting information that will help define the scope of the SMS for Design Approval Holders (DAHs), validate certain best practices, and expand the knowledge base within the workforce and industry with respect to the essential elements of a robust SMS for manufacturers.

SMS requires a proactive approach to discovering and addressing hazards before they exhibit safety consequences. SMS also includes processes that seek to identify potential organizational breakdowns and necessary process improvements which allow management to address a safety issue before a noncompliant or unsafe condition results. SMS is not a substitute for compliance with FAA regulations or FAA oversight activities.

3. OBJECTIVES AND TASKS OF THE ARC. AIR wants to evaluate certain improvements to the effectiveness and efficiency of existing "certification procedures for products and parts," along with incorporating SMS in the design and manufacturing environment. This includes considering the effects of certain changes to the existing regulations, such as applicant qualifications, hazard (or safety) reporting, compliance assurance, and continued operation safety assurance systems for

Distribution:

Initiated By:

all DAHs. The intent is to facilitate shifting towards a systems approach for DAHs that is similar to that used for production approval holder requirements, which involves a clear understanding of roles, responsibilities, and privileges. As part of this evaluation, we want to determine the best way industry and the FAA can effectively fulfill their respective compliance and safety responsibilities.

The ARC will provide a forum for the U.S. aviation community to discuss and provide recommendations to the FAA. The committee is expected to provide general information and guidance regarding proposed changes to part 21 and the AVS SMS program as it relates to design and manufacturing certificate and approval holders.

- a. The ARC will provide the FAA recommendations, which may include proposals for rulemaking, suggested processes, policies and guidance, and any further action it determines the agency should contemplate for part 21 to align with the SMS requirements documented in proposed 14 CFR part 5, which is the central component of the NPRM entitled *Safety Management Systems for Part 121 Certificate Holders* [Docket No. FAA-2009-0671; Notice No. 10-15].
- b. The ARC, serving in an advisory capacity, is expected to present and discuss whatever input, guidance, and recommendations its members consider critical to the FAA's ultimate disposition, development, and implementation of proposed regulatory requirements and related guidance and policy as necessary to the future direction for part 21 to include applicant pre-qualifications, approval holder recognition, and SMS considerations.
- c. The ARC will also consider proposed revisions to clarify and update engineering/designoriented regulatory requirements to part 21. In support of design certification and continued airworthiness, the evaluation should include improvements in the areas of:
  - 1. Application process
  - 2. Applicant qualifications
  - 3. Standardized certification criteria
  - 4. Identifying design approval holder responsibilities and privileges
  - 5. Clarifying continued airworthiness requirements
  - 6. Clarifying design approvals needing Instructions for Continued Airworthiness
  - 7. Clarifying TSO design approval processes
  - 8. Process definition for determining eligibility of U.S. surplus military aircraft in the restricted category

This proposal additionally corrects regulatory language, implements editorial changes for clarification, and standardizes regulatory language to reflect the global aviation environment. While this information will be shared with the ARC, responses to "clean-up" proposals are not required as part of the deliverables.

d. Proposed part 5 and International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) Annex 8 and Annex 19 (draft) serve as the foundation for the ARC's consideration regarding how the FAA will address its responsibilities for developing and implementing SMS

requirements and the management and oversight of its regulated product/service providers. The ARC must respect the framework outlined in proposed part 5 and the ICAO Annexes when it provides the FAA recommendations with respect to application of SMS. However, the FAA will consider proposed changes to part 5 as deemed necessary from a design and manufacturing perspective.

**Recommendation Report.** The ARC shall make recommendations and submit a report addressing the following:

- a. Improvements, which may include proposals for rulemaking, processes, policies and guidance for 14 CFR part 21 that reflect a systems approach for safety. This will promote an effective and efficient certification process, which includes considering the effects of certain changes to the existing regulations, such as:
  - 1. Minimum qualifications and organizational requirements for design approval applicants and holders including responsibilities and privileges
  - 2. SMS for design approval holders
  - 3. Compliance assurance
  - 4. Continued operational safety assurance
  - 5. Hazard reporting
- b. Cost and benefit and other impact information in support of developing the required Regulatory Evaluation(s) and Regulatory Flexibility economic analysis for applying any proposed changes to 14 CFR part 21 FAA certificate and approval holders. Cost and benefit analysis should include information obtained through the AIR SMS pilot project and should identify the specific areas of impact and present this information in quantitative terms to the extent possible.
- c. Part 21 design and production approval holder organizations to which the proposed SMS requirements should apply, taking into consideration cost and benefit information as well as public comments to the part 5 NPRM and the SMS-ARC *Design and Manufacturing Working Group Report High-Level Recommendations for SMS Requirements* dated Mareh 12, 2010.
- d. Changes to the FAA oversight methodology based on any recommendations for changes to part 21 that takes into account existing FAA processes and oversight and delegation programs for design and manufacturing related certificates and approvals and authorizations.
- e. Definitions and processes to be included in advisory, policy, and procedures material for addressing safety risk management responsibilities within a design and/or manufacturing organization. These definitions and processes should include:
  - 1. An operational definition of a "hazard" throughout the life cycle of a product in safety risk management.
  - 2. Definition of the term "organization" with respect to design and production approval holders to identify the limits of applicability of proposed SMS requirements, in

consideration of the broad range of organizational structures and activities within modern design and/or manufacturing organizations.

- 3. Hazard identification procedures.
- 4. Processes for the determination of acceptable safety risk.
- 5. Procedures to be included in advisory, policy, and procedures material for addressing safety assurance responsibilities within a design and/or manufacturing organization, including specific recommendations regarding "employee reporting systems".

The Director of Aircraft Certification Service (AIR-1) may propose additional tasks as necessary in support of a potential part 21 rulemaking action. The ARC may also request that AIR-1 add other tasks deemed relevant to the success of this initiative.

#### 4. ARC PROCEDURES

- a. The ARC advises and provides written recommendations to AIR-1 and acts solely in an advisory capacity. Once the ARC recommendations are delivered to AIR-1, it is within his/her discretion to determine when and how the report of the ARC is released to the public.
- b. The ARC may propose additional tasks as necessary to AIR-1 for approval.
- c. The ARC will submit a report detailing recommendations within 18 months from the effective date of this charter. The chair of the ARC sends the recommendation report to both AIR-1 and the Director of the Office of Rulemaking.
- d. The ARC may reconvene following the submission of its recommendations for the purposes of providing advice and assistance to the FAA, at the discretion of AIR-1, provided the charter is still in effect.
- 5. ARC ORGANIZATION, MEMBERSHIP, AND ADMINISTRATION. The FAA will establish a committee of members of the aviation community. Members will be selected based on their familiarity with 14 CFR part 21, Safety Management Systems analysis, and regulatory compliance. Membership will be balanced in viewpoints, interests, and knowledge of the committee's objectives and scope. ARC membership is limited to promote discussion. Active participation and commitment by members will be essential for achieving the ARC's objectives. Attendance is essential for continued membership on the committee. When necessary, the ARC may set up specialized work groups that include at least one ARC member and invited subject matter experts from industry and government.

This ARC will consist of members from U.S. and foreign industry including representatives from designers and manufacturers holding part 21 certificates and approvals and other private sector aviation industry associations and advocacy groups. Invited foreign authorities and International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) representatives provide a valuable perspective from the global aviation community. These representatives are encouraged to fully participate in committee discussions; however, their participation does not include voting privileges on committee issues. The FAA's participation and support for the ARC will come from all affected lines-of-business.

- a. The ARC sponsor is AIR-1 who:
  - 1. Appoints members or organizations to the ARC, at the Director's sole discretion;

- 2. Selects the industry chair(s) from the ARC membership;
- 3. Selects the FAA's designated federal official for the ARC;
- 4. Receives all ARC recommendations and reports; and
- 5. Provides administrative support for the ARC through the Safety Management Design and Analysis Branch (AIR-150).
- b. Once appointed, the industry chair(s) will:
  - 1. Coordinate required committee and subcommittee (if any) meetings in order to meet the ARC's objectives and timelines;
  - 2. Provide notification to all ARC members of the time and place for each meeting;
  - 3. Ensure meeting agendas are established and provided to the committee members in a timely manner;
  - 4. Keep meeting minutes;
  - 5. Perform other responsibilities as required to ensure the ARC's objectives are met; and
  - 6. Provide status updates in writing to AIR-1 at 6 months and 12 months from the effective date of this charter.
- 6. COST AND COMPENSATION. The estimated operating cost (including *pro rata* share of salaries of FAA employees) to the Federal Government for this ARC is approximately \$400,000 annually. All travel costs for government employees will be the responsibility of the government employee's organization. Non-government representatives serve without government compensation and bear all costs related to their participation on the committee.
- PUBLIC PARTICIPATION. ARC meetings are not open to the public. Persons or organizations outside of the ARC who wish to attend a meeting must get approval in advance of the meeting from a committee co-chairperson or designated federal official.
- 8. AVAILABILITY OF RECORDS. Consistent with the Freedom of Information Act, Title 5, U.S.C., section 522, records, reports, agendas, working papers, and other documents that are made available to or prepared for or by the committee will be available for public inspection and copying at the FAA's Office of the Director, Aircraft Certification Service (AIR-1), 800 Independence Avenue SW, Washington, DC 20591. Fees will be charged for information furnished to the public according to the fee schedule published in Title 49 of the Code of Federal Regulations, part 7.

You can find this charter on the FAA Web Site at: http://www.faa.gov/about/committees/rulemaking/.

- 9. DISTRIBUTION. This order is distributed to director-level management in the Office of the Associate Administrator for Aviation Safety, the Office of Aviation Policy and Plans, the Office of Rulemaking, and the director- and division-level management in the Aircraft Certification Service.
- **10. EFFECTIVE DATE AND DURATION.** This committee is effective upon issuance of this charter. The committee shall remain in existence for 2 years, unless sooner terminated or

extended by the Administrator.

The effective date of this charter is October 5, 2012.

Michael P. Huerra Acting Administrator

# APPENDIX E—KEY CONSIDERATIONS SUPPORTING ARC RECOMMENDATIONS

This appendix provides a comprehensive summary of all recommendations from the ARC report that support the four main recommendations and can be used as reference material. Each supporting recommendation has been grouped under the appropriate core recommendation as a key consideration. The purpose of this appendix is to provide any future rulemaking team a comprehensive overview of the key considerations the ARC feels should be taken into consideration for each of these areas if a rulemaking effort takes place.

## **RECOMMENDATION 1: SYSTEMS APPROACH TO CERTIFICATION—KEY CONSIDERATIONS**

The systems approach to certification will be separated into three subsections that must be satisfied to move from the current state to a DO:

- a. Promote accountability framework and enhanced applicant showing.
- b. Establish minimum requirements for design approval applicant/holder.
- c. Establish requirements for voluntary certificated DOs.

## 1a. PROMOTE ACCOUNTABILITY FRAMEWORK AND ENHANCED APPLICANT SHOWING

## Key Considerations:

- 1. DAH Procedures Manual: The ARC recommends further discussion on the necessary level of detail to include in the procedures manual and the appropriate reasons/rationale for FAA requests for changes to the procedures manual. (Refer to section 10.2.1.2.)
- 2. Accountability Framework: The ARC recommends the FAA consider the DO model's impact on the existing accountability framework, particularly regarding how a design approval applicant, DAH, and DO are related. (Refer to section 10.2.3.)

## **1b. ESTABLISH MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS FOR DESIGN APPROVAL APPLICANT/HOLDER**

## Key Considerations:

1. Establish minimum standards for design approval applicant/holder qualification and obligations to ensure applicants fully understand the type certification process and their roles and responsibilities.

## **1c.** ESTABLISH REQUIREMENTS FOR VOLUNTARY CERTIFICATED DOS

## Key Considerations:

- 1. Proposed Regulations, Preamble Language, and Guidance Material: The ARC recommends that proposed regulations, preamble language, and guidance material should be discussed as a follow-on activity to mature the information provided in this report. (Refer to section 6.)
- 2. Supplier Oversight "Pooling": The ARC recommends DO certificate holders be able to cooperate with other companies to pool supplier oversight responsibilities in a manner similar to what is currently done by manufacturing facilities and airlines under the

Coordinating Agency for Supplier Evaluation (C.A.S.E.), http://www.caseinc.org/. (Refer to section 6.5.1.)

- 3. Specialty Service Providers (SSP): The ARC recommends the FAA give priority to developing a means for recognizing an accreditation system for SSPs (for example, Nadcap or similar). (Refer to section 6.5.3.)
- 4. Establish requirements for the issuance and oversight of certificated DOs that includes the necessary compliance assurance, safety management, and controls to make all compliance determinations through applicant showing and verification processes. Through FAA certificate management oversight and direct project involvement in defined risk-based areas, the FAA may rely on the DO compliance determinations to make its finding for the issuance of a design approval. This report builds on the recommendations submitted to the FAA by the CDO ARC in May 2008.

However, the ARC had significant concerns about attempting to set a specific date when a certified DO would be required. It was felt that this could cause both industry and the FAA to have to push other things aside just to satisfy the DO schedule requirements, affecting industry's ability to deliver its products in a timely manner and the FAA's ability to support that activity. After much deliberation, it was determined that a phased approach to the DO implementation would be more feasible than a single-step process.

The Part 21/SMS ARC recommends a building block approach to implementing DO, which includes establishing a clear accountability framework, particularly regarding how a design approval applicant, DAH, and DO are related; transitioning the FAA's oversight of design activities to a centralized systematic model; optimizing full use of ODA authorization; and implementing new organizational and SMS requirements. (Refer to section 10.)

Summary of the Building Block Approach to a Design Organization: The phased approach is described as a building block approach that would let a company build pieces of the DO requirements on a more flexible schedule. This building block approach would allow the FAA and industry to immediately begin taking steps to improve processes and make the changes necessary for DO implementation. These steps shown in figure E–1 below will enable a much more manageable transition to DO

in the future. System / Organization Future State (DO) LOPI Performance Govern **Based Oversight** (PBO) Product / Article Transition via Building Blocks (Accredited Org) LOPI DD Retained Govern CBO & PBO Key steps: 1. FAA Central Oversight and Mature ODA's 2. SMS demonstrates Performance Based Oversight 3. Expansion of Applicant Show from risk based to "Level of Capability" based determination (ASOC) LOPI Delegation Decision (DD) Retained Govern Compliance Based Oversight (CBO) Current State: ODA / DER

## Figure E–1. Building Block Approach to DO

With successful implementation of these building blocks, the ARC supports a future rulemaking to consider mandatory implementation of DO. (Refer to section 10.2.1.3.)

- 5. Business Structure Variation: The ARC recommends further development of how business structure variations will be accommodated under the DO framework. (Refer to section 6.6.)
- 6. Form of the DO Certificate: The ARC recommends a certificate structure similar in nature to the EASA DOA certificate and terms of approval. (Refer to section 6.7.3.)
- 7. DA Transfer: The ARC recommends non-DO design approval transfer requirements be provided by a separate follow-on activity to the ARC. (Refer to section 6.7.4.)
- 8. Maintenance Aspects of ICA: The ARC recommends the DO determine maintenance technical material aspects of ICA requirements. (Refer to section 6.7.8.)
- 9. Environmental Compliance Determinations: The ARC recommends the FAA propose to the EPA that the process-based approach to compliance, as established by DO program principles (which is far more robust than the normal delegation process) is sufficient to ensure compliance with the environmental aspects of 14 CFR parts 34 and 36. (Refer to section 6.7.9.)
- 10. Form for DO Transmittal of Approved Data: DO-issued service bulletins should be a means for DOs to provide "approved data" for general use. When issued, service bulletins constitute a change in type design by the holder and convey the necessary "approved data" to implement the change by owner/operators under part 43. A new or revised form is also needed for domestic and international recognition of "approved data" created under the DO concept. The ARC recommends the form be similar to the FAA Forms 8110–3 and 8100–9 currently used to approve data in the FAA's delegation system. (Refer to section 6.8.1.)

11. DO Is a Choice: The ARC recommends DO applicability thresholds for any design approval applicants or DAHs should be optional. (Refer to section 10.)

## RECOMMENDATION 2: SAFETY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM—KEY CONSIDERATIONS

In addition to the Safety Management Systems Requirements section in the report (section 4.2), the following are key considerations that the ARC feels should be taken into consideration if a rulemaking effort takes place.

## Key Considerations:

- The ARC evaluated the proposed § 5.27 and determined it is not necessary for D&M organizations. Therefore, the ARC recommends the FAA modify part 21 to make part 5, excluding § 5.27, the SMS requirements for organizations meeting the SMS applicability threshold. The ARC will continue to develop guidance material for D&M implementation of part 5 and appreciates the FAA's willingness to engage industry in this regard. (Refer to section 5.1.1.)
- 2. Establish a requirement for implementing SMS consistent with the proposed part 5 for design and production approval organizations. The ARC recommends this new requirement apply to organizations that design or manufacture type-certificated products (under a TC or production certificate) and those that design or manufacture articles (under a TSO or PMA) or make changes to products (under an STC) that could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing if they fail. (Refer to section 5.1.2.)
- 3. Policy and Guidance Material: The ARC recommends the FAA and industry develop SMS guidance for organizations that: design or manufacture products (that is, aircraft, engines, or propellers); design or manufacture articles (TSO, PMA) whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing; or make design changes to a product through an STC, failure of which could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing. The ARC developed SMS regulatory material and a basis for preamble, policy, and guidance material, as provided in this report; however, it determined more work was necessary to produce supporting guidance material. The ARC recommends the SMS Working Group continue to develop supporting guidance material with a goal of completing the task by Spring 2015 by providing an addendum to this report through the ARC. (Refer to section 5.3.)
- 4. SMS Concept of Operations (CONOPS): The ARC has developed a CONOPS describing the intent of the part 5 SMS framework (safety policy, SRM, safety assurance, and safety promotion) for D&M organizations as it applies to each life cycle phase (design and certification, production and airworthiness certification, and continued airworthiness) of a product or article. The ARC recommends the CONOPS form the basis for the development of preamble, policy, and guidance material for D&M organizations. The ARC also recommends that, as described in the CONOPS, existing processes and procedures should be considered as meeting the intent of part 5. (Refer to section 5.3.)

- 5. Availability of Data for SRM: The ARC recommends the FAA develop an approach to make fleet data already provided to the FAA (hours, flights, reported failures, malfunctions, and defects and service difficulty reports) readily available to D&M organizations, in support of executing SRM (§ 5.71). (Refer to section 5.3.)
- 6. The ARC recommends implementing the changes to §§ 21.3 and 21.4 identified in the table found in section 8.2.2 of the ARC report. (Refer to section 8.2.2.)
- The ARC recommends developing or revising the following guidance materials to support the recommended rule changes and facilitate FAA oversight: (1) criteria for consistent understanding of the language in § 21.3(d) "has resulted in or may result in a finding of an unsafe condition by the Administrator"; (2) acceptable compliance demonstration and verification regarding the safety analysis referenced in § 21.3(d); (3) changes to AC 21–9B, Manufacturers Reporting of Failure, Malfunctions or Defects, to include the recommended guidance for §§ 21.3(d) and 21.3(e). (Refer to section 8.3.2.)
- 8. The ARC recommends developing proposed regulation changes and guidance or process proposals to address safety risk that is acceptable in the short term while long-term safety risk control/mitigation plans are developed and implemented. (Refer to section 8.2.5.2.)

## **RECOMMENDATION 3: EVOLUTION OF OVERSIGHT—KEY CONSIDERATIONS**

In addition to the Evolution of Oversight section in the report (section 4.3), the following are key considerations that the ARC feels should be taken into consideration if a rulemaking effort takes place.

## Key Considerations:

- 1. Performance-Based Oversight: The ARC developed proposed practices for FAA oversight that is correlated with recommended D&M organizational changes. This enables a shift to performance-based oversight where the FAA can effectively allocate resources based on D&M system risk management performance, and moves the FAA from a total dependence on discrete compliance findings, audits, and inspections. The ARC recommends chartering a dedicated effort with the FAA and industry to develop guidance for determining performance indicators that are mutually acceptable before implementation of the new oversight model. (Refer to section 3.3.)
- 2. Single Centralized Oversight Organization: The ARC recommends a single centralized oversight presence and systemic (process-based) approach for initial and ongoing assessments. The three key oversight areas are: (1) Organizational—transition from traditional show/find compliance to organizational PBO model; (2) Product and Articles—transition from the FAA's traditional role of direct project involvement to a LOPI approach focused on performing governmental functions; (3) Post-Certification (COS)—transition from traditional reactionary approach to a systemic (process-based) surveillance model discussed in more detail later in this section.

- 3. The assessment methodology will cover a standardized approach to quality, design, and safety. In support of this recommendation, the ARC's Oversight Working Group has provided a capability-based assessment tool, PROs/CONs analysis of oversight management options, and supporting rationale for the recommendation. FAA oversight teams would report to a centralized FAA organization. Establishing a central FAA oversight organization will achieve standard surveillance practices, create centralized policy, be a single source/repository for the oversight data that will drive the risk-based modeling controls, and allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance, skill management, and a single source for corrective actions. (Refer to section 10.1.4.3.)
- 4. The recommended three transitional steps to the centralized oversight organization are—

1. Proof of Concept—Pre Implementation: Ensure through proof of concept plans that the requirements proposed by the ARC are practical, effective, and efficient. Determine if the transition from "mature ODA" to DO has benefits to the FAA and industry.

2. FAA Transition Plan Transition Principle: The FAA should not release a final rule before it has demonstrated the necessary cultural shift to perform system oversight. To achieve a cultural shift, policy and organizational changes may be required.

3. Industry Transition Plan: The organization must establish the systems required of an approved organization while still working as a non-certificated applicant or a delegated organization. Applicants working toward becoming a DO demonstrate compliance to those requirements on an "as ready" basis. (Refer to section 10.1.5.2.)

## RECOMMENDATION 4: TSO MODERNIZATION AND PART 21 MISCELLANEOUS CLEANUP

In addition to the Part 21 Miscellaneous Cleanup and TSO Modernization section in the report (section 4.4), the following are key considerations that the ARC feels should be taken into consideration if a rulemaking effort takes place.

## **TSO MODERNIZATION**

## Key Considerations:

The ARC recommends the following changes to modernize the TSO requirements:

- 1. Allow TSO organizations to issue their own TSOAs, relative to scalable privileges for particular types of TSO standards. (Alternate approaches via a certified TSO organization or expansion of TSO ODA functions.) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- Clarify the types of data that can be approved under a TSOA (that is, type design of the article and declared performance of the article including non-TSO functions and incomplete TSO), and expectations for acceptance of approved TSO data for installation. (Require and approve DDP via revision to § 21.601(b)(2) and proposed new § 21.603(a)(3).) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- Proposed new §§ 21.603(a)(3) and 21.619(d), Design changes, for subsequent design changes to declare non-TSO functions. (Additional guidance including a "decision table" to assist in differentiating between TSO supporting features and integrated non-TSO functions.) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)

- 4. Rule revision to remove the term "model number" from TSO rules and replace it with a requirement for a "unique identifier." (Revision to §§ 21.603(b) and 21.619 for subsequent design changes.) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- 5. The ARC recommends changing part 21 to establish the effective TSO revision level at the beginning of the project, not at the end. (Revision to § 21.603(a).) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- 6. The ARC recommends a process for the TSO holder to continue marking TSO articles following a determination of "a design discrepancy that does not result in an unsafe condition." (Revision of § 45.10(b) and proposed new § 21.616(i), Responsibility of the holder.) (Refer to section 9.2.1.)
- 7. The ARC recommends maintaining the privilege for TSO holders to make minor or insignificant (sub-minor) changes to articles without further approval. (Refer to section 9.1.3.)
- 8. The ARC recommends clarifying the TSO application data, manufacturer data and furnished data requirements. (Refer to the TSO Subteam Report, included as appendix H to this report). (Refer to section 9.1.3.)
- 9. The ARC recommends developing expanded guidance to promote the uniform definition and treatment of integrated non-TSO functions by applicants, installation developers, and the FAA. (Refer to the TSO Subteam Report, included as appendix H to this report). (Refer to section 9.1.3.)
- 10. The ARC recommends an applicant should submit to the Administrator a signed undertaking to carry out the responsibilities as a DAH before issuance of a design approval. (Refer to section 9.1.3.)

## MISCELLANEOUS PART 21 CLEANUP

## Key Considerations:

The ARC recommends—

- 1. AC 20–62, Eligibility, Quality, and Identification of Aeronautical Replacement Parts, paragraph 6, Discussion, be amended to include an explanation of the scope of §§ 21.8 and 21.9. (Refer to section 9.1.1.3.)
- 2. Amending § 21.9(a) to add paragraph (a)(7), which reads: "Produced in any other manner approved by the FAA." (Refer to section 9.1.1.3.)
- 3. The removal of § 21.335(b) from 14 CFR. (Refer to section 9.1.2.)

# APPENDIX F—DESIGN ORGANIZATION WORKING GROUP

21ARC Working Document - Not for Distribution

# Design Organization Concept Report

by

# Design Organization Working Group of the Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

7 February 2014

This page is intentionally blank.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

ii

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	iii	
I. INTRODUCTION		
I.A. SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS	1	
H. BACKGROUND	4 	
		ILB. DO WG REPORT
II.C. WHAT IS DO? II C (1) DO Enhances Compliance: Efficiency, and Effectiveness II C (2) DO is Not "Self-Certification"		
		II.D. THE ROLE OF THE FAA
III. ACCOUNTABILITY FRAMEWORK		
III.A. ACCOUNTABILITY CONSIDERATIONS	9	
IV. DO GUIDING PRINCIPLES AND ATTRIBUTES		
IV.A. OVERVIEW		
		<ul> <li>IV B (1) DO Model and Framework.</li> <li>(V B (1) (a) DA Applicant DO and DAH DO</li> <li>IV B (2) A DO Certificate is Not a Delegation</li> <li>IV B (3) Eligibility and Thresholds.</li> <li>IV B (4) Certificated Organization</li> <li>IV B (5) Applicability of Part 21 Requirements.</li> <li>IV B (6) Transition Provisions</li> </ul>
IV.C. DO MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS		
<ul> <li>IV C (1) DO and OCS</li> <li>IV C (2) Compliance Assumance System.</li> <li>IV C (3) Salary Management System (SMS)</li> <li>IV C (4) DO Project Applications and Activity Reporting.</li> </ul>		
IV.D. DO RELATIONSHIPS AND SUPPLIER CONTROL		
<ul> <li>(V D (1) General Requirements</li> <li>(V D (2) Oversight of Foreign Suppliers</li> <li>(V D (3) The Need for Specially Survice Providers</li> <li>(V D (4) Inter-DO Relationships and Responsibilities as Design Partners</li> <li>(V D (5) Agent DO</li> <li>(V D (6) Business Structure Variation</li> </ul>	56 37 38 38	
IV.E. SCOPE, LIMITATIONS, AND PRIVILEGES OF DO CERTIFICATES		
IV.E.(1) FAA Limitations on the DO Certificate: IV.E.(2) Scope of DO Certificate Privileges Must Be "Punctionally Complete".		
Dessen Orvanization Working Group	- m	

Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

IV.E.(3) Form of a DO Certificate	43
IV.E.(4) Transfer of Design Approvals under DO	44
IV.E.(4).(a) PMA Specific Design Approvals under DO	44
IV.E.(5) The Generation of "Eligible Data"	44
IV.E.(6) Voluntary Disclosure Privileges	
IV.E.(7) Manufacturing and Production Functions Under DO	
IV.E.(8) Flight Standards Functions	
IV.E.(9) Noise, Fuel Venting, and Exhaust Emissions	
IV.E.(10) Establishing a Certification Basis	
IV.E.(11) Changed Product Rule	50
IV. F. DO APPROVAL OF DATA	.51
IV.F.(1) Service Bulletins and a Standardized form for DO Transmittal of Approved Data	57
IV.F.(2) DO Use of Previously Approved Data	
IV.F.(3) Use of FAA's Delegation System	
IV.F.(4) DO Recognition and Use of Design Suppliers with FAA Credentials (including other DOs)	59
V. CHANGE MANAGEMENT PLAN	61
Appendix A. DO Working Group Members	.62
Appendix B. DO WG Charter	.63
Appendix C. Glossary of Terms	. 68
Appendix D. List of Acronyms	.71
Appendix E. DO Challenges, Benefits and Concerns	.73
Appendix F. DO Threshold Decision Tree	.77

## I. INTRODUCTION

This report provides concepts for a Design Organization (DO) developed by the Design Organization Working Group (WG) of the Part 21 / Safety Management System (SMS) Aviation Balemalong Committee (ARC)

The intent of this report is to define and address the details necessary for the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) to recognize a DO that meets organizational and system requirements sufficient to ensure that a DO is capable of making compliance statements upon which the FAA may rely. Specifically the DO framework, microuum requirements relationships, limitations, and privileges are addressed by this report.

This conceptual report establishes a framework and captures the inteni of a DO. In many instances, the concepts put forth in this report are either identical or build upon the May 2008 Certified Design Organization (CDO) ARC report. The DO WG considered the CDO) ARC report extensively and in many cases quoted language directly in this report without explicit estation.

## I.A. Summary of Recommendations

The WG provides the following recommendations in response to the WG charter and associated taskings.

- Proposed Regulations, Preamble Language, and Guidance Material: The DO WG recommends that proposed regulations, preamble language, and guidance material should be discussed as a follow-on activity to mature the information provided in this report. See II B - DO WG Report
- Accountability Framework: The WG recommends the FAA consider the DO nodel unpact on the existing Accountability Framework, particularly with respect to how an design approval (DA) applicant, design approval holder (DAH) and DO are related. See III A – Accountability Considerations.
- DAB responsibility statement: The WG recommends that a separate, yet to be tasked WG, consider whether an applicant should submit to the Administrator a signed undertaking to carry out the responsibilities as a DAH prior to issuance of a DA. See III.B (1) – DO Model and Framework
- DO is a choice: Industry's recommendation is that there be no manufatory thrasholds for any DA applicants or DAHs. All DOs would be optional. Sec-IV 0 (3) – filigibility and Throsholds.
- Making the Failure Modes Effects (FME) Assessment Transparent: The DO WG proposes to use the current regulations and guidance wherever possible, and

Deopa Organization Working Group But 21/8MS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

U.

recommends encouraging the various directorates to work with industry to develop regulations and guidance where it is currently absent or unclear. See IV.B.(3) – Secondary "Risk Based" Threshold

- Areas Without Existing FME Assessment Regulation/Guidance: The DO WG recommends the various directorates work with industry to develop regulations and guidance for any areas where existing FME Assessment is absent, or unclear. See IV.B.(3) Secondary "Risk Based" Threshold
- Other disciplines and Product Level Safety Assessments: The WG recommends that the secondary threshold be limited to <u>Product Level</u> Safety Risk Assessments. Any "other" secondary threshold assessment should be set using the criteria of will the potential failure mode "affect the continued safe flight and landing of the aircraft." See IV.B.(3) Secondary "Risk Based" Threshold
- Major/Minor Determinations: While Major/Minor determinations are out of scope of this WG, the DO WG recommends that the FAA and industry drive towards a consistent, easily understood, safety risk-based determination of Major/Minor change. See IV.B.(3) Other Threshold Models Discussed
- Significant Change: While significant change determinations are out of scope of this WG, the DO WG recommends that the FAA and industry drive towards a consistent, easily understood, safety risk based determination of significant change. See IV.B.(3) Other Threshold Models Discussed Paragraph
- **DO Procedures Manual:** The WG recommends further discussion on the necessary level of detail for inclusion in the procedures manual and the appropriate reasons/rationale for FAA requests for changes to the procedures manual. See IV.C.(1) DO and Organization Control System (OCS)
- SMS as a requirement of DO: The WG recommends further discussion by the ARC on the subject of SMS being directly tied to DOs. See IV.C.(4) Safety Management System
- Supplier Oversight "Pooling": The DO WG recommends that DO certificate holders be able to cooperate with other companies to pool supplier oversight responsibilities, in a manner similar to what is currently done by manufacturing facilities. See IV.D.(1) General Requirements
- Speciality Service Providers (SSP): The DO WG recommends that the FAA give priority to developing a means for recognizing an accreditation system for SSPs. See IV.D.(3) The Need for Speciality Service Providers
- Business Structure Variation: The DO WG recommends further development of how business structures variations will be accommodated under the DO framework. See IV.D.(6) Business Structure Variation
- Form of the DO Certificate: The DO WG recommends a certificate structure similar in nature to the European Aviation Safety Agency (EASA) Design Organization Approval (DOA) Certificate and Terms of Approval. See IV.E.(3) Form of DO Certificate

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

- **DA Transfer:** The WG recommends non-DO DA transfer requirements be provided by a separate WG to the ARC. See IV.E.(4) Transfer of Design Approvals under DO
- Maintenance Aspects of Instructions for Continued Airworthiness (ICA): The WG recommends that the maintenance aspects of ICA requirements also be determined by the DO. See IV.E.(8) Flight Standards Functions
- Environmental Compliance Determinations: The WG recommends that the FAA propose to the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) that the process-based approach to compliance, as established by DO program principles, is far more robust than the normal delegation process and is sufficient to ensure compliance with the environmental aspects of the 14 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Parts 34 and 36. See IV.E.(9) Noise, Fuel Venting and Exhaust Emissions
- Form for DO Transmittal of Approved Data: DO-issued service bulletins should be a means for DOs to provide "approved data" for general use. When issued, service bulletins constitute a change in type design by the holder and convey the necessary "approved data" to implement the change by owner/operators under part 43. A new or revised form is also needed for domestic and international recognition of "approved data" created under the DO concept. The DO WG recommends that the form be similar to the FAA Forms 8110-3 and 8100-9 that are currently used to approve data in the FAA's delegation system. See IV.F.(1) Service Bulletins and a Standardized form for DO Transmittal of Approved Data

## II. BACKGROUND

## II.A. Chartered Design Organization Working Group

On October 5, 2012, the FAA Administrator chartered an Aviation Rulentaling Committee (ARC) for Part 21/SMS. The ARC was tasked to recommend improvements to the effectiveness and efficiency of existing certification procedures for products and parts along with incorporating SMS in the design and manufacturing environments. The ARC was tasked with making recommendations, including proposals for rulemaking suggested processes, policies, guidance, and any other actions the agency should take in support of its goal.

In addressing its charter, the ARC forther chartered the DO WG on March 17, 2013 to assist it in developing details associated with FAA recognition of DOs in Part 21. The WG was tasked to define and address the details necessary for the FAA to recognize a DO that meets organizational and system requirements sufficient to ensure that a DO is capable of making compliance statements upon which the FAA may rely. The WG presented and discussed in-depth principles, guidance, and recommendations that the members of the committee considered relevant to the implementation of the DO noncept.

The DO WG membership is listed in Appendix A. The WG charter is contained in Appendix B.

## ILB. DO WG Report

This report represents the consensus position of the WG and its recommendations to the ARC for the development, scope, and operation of a DO from Industry and FAA perspectives. Dissenting opinions expressed by members against specific section concepts or recommendations are also presented within each section. Specifics relevant to SMS and Oversight requirements were assigned to other ARC WGs.

This report is intended to be a thorough presentation of background material to be considered by the ARC in making its recommendations to the FAA regarding the requirements, privileges, and responsibilities of a FAA recognized DO. Taken in in entirety, if constitutes the WG recommendations detailing the guiding principles, concepts, and attributes necessary to prepare regulatory language for the drafting of a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM). The WG recommends that proposed regulations, preamble language, and guidance material should be discussed as a followon activity to mature the information provided in this report.

A glossary of terms and a list of acronyous used in this report are contained in Appendix-C and Appendix D, respectively

> Design Organization Working Group Pan 21/SMS Avoiton Polenoking Committee

-44

## II.C. What is DO?

A DO is a regulatory-recognized organization that meets organizational and system requirements sufficient to ensure that it is capable of making compliance statements upon which the FAA may rely in support of obtaining Design Approvals (DA) under 14 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) part 21. As such, the DO maintains and follows processes to manage its certification projects, as well as the continued airworthiness of its products.

A DO will include organizations applying for, supporting the application for, or holding Type Certificates (TC), Supplemental Type Certificates (STC), or Parts Manufacturer Approvals (PMA). Further details regarding eligibility are included in section IV.B.(3) of this report.

## II.C.(1) DO Enhances Compliance, Efficiency, and Effectiveness

**Moving Beyond Delegation.** Under the current FAA delegation system, there are several "persons" working together to find compliance with the FAA requirements, be they individuals or delegated organizations. In a typical program, the FAA personnel

- will make some of the findings,
- will delegate some to designees or delegated organizations, and
- by using the FAA's statutory discretionary authority, may choose not to review some demonstrations by the applicant in less-safety-critical areas or where the FAA has confidence in the applicant's compliance with the regulations.

The current process of obtaining a DA places no requirement on the applicant to establish a system of documented processes and procedures to show compliance. As such, the variety in applicant capabilities makes it highly resource-intensive for the FAA to effectively deal with the certification process.

With DO, the design organization operates in accordance with their FAA-approved processes and compliance assurance system (CAS). If a non-compliance is found by the DO or by the FAA, the DO's CAS is subject to review and change, as required by its FAA-approved procedures manual. The DO is also subject to enforcement action, including civil penalty, for not following its approved procedures and for not adhering to the regulatory requirement to present an accurate statement of compliance to the Administrator for approval.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

**Compliance Assurance System (CAS) Enhances Compliance**. Under DO, the establishment and determination of compliant designs will be made through a CAS, with appropriate internal checks and balances to ensure it is functioning properly. The WG envisions that the CAS will be composed of a design management system (DMS) and a compliance certification system (CCS), both of which are defined in greater detail in section IV.C.(3) of this report.

Organizations must have a thorough understanding of the regulatory requirements and what constitutes compliance. They must incorporate design and quality systems so that compliance is designed into the product along the path toward certification. When this occurs, every step along the path of product design and development is a step along the path toward compliance, and is not dependent on the FAA or its designees to make the compliance determination.

This system will be required under DO in order to provide a high degree of regulatory compliance assurance that is shown to be as effective as a skilled independent check. Such a system with appropriate FAA oversight increases assurance that compliance with the requirements has been established by the applicant. The FAA is able to rely on this increased assurance when making its finding for the issuance of the certificate, rather than requiring the FAA's direct involvement in making discrete findings.

**Other Systems Also Enhance Compliance.** In addition to the CAS, the DO is subject to requirements for a SMS and organization control system (OCS). The systematic approach to the engineering certification process, coupled with SMS and OCS enhances the organization's overall ability to consistently perform the compliance assurance functions, and to identify and correct problems that may arise. The above noted system requirements are addressed within section IV.C of this report.

**Enhanced Efficiency and Effectiveness.** Industry's product development and certification efficiency is paced, in part, by the FAA under the existing delegation system. Delays like certification plan approval generate additional uncertainty in program schedule and costs. DO provides greater industry control over a product delivery schedule by allowing the FAA to rely on statements of compliance by the DO. This allows the FAA to shift its focus from specific compliance findings to compliance and safety system oversight, providing the opportunity for greater capacity in the system.

Additionally, FAA approval of DO relational or supplier processes allows a DO to utilize supplier or consortium-member contributions to certification projects without data duplication.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

## II.C.(2) DO is Not "Self-Certification"

Under DO, all determinations of compliance within the DO certificate holder authority will be made by the DO organization. This does not mean that DO is selfcertification by industry.

The FAA will retain the right to review, audit, and otherwise oversee the operation of the DO while the DO makes compliance determinations, as well as after the PAA has issued design and airworthiness certificates. These functions are being addressed by the Oversight WG

Approval by the FAA of DO processes, certification bases, Means of Compliance (MOC), and continued oversight during certification activities differentiate DO from only delf-certification process. This contrasts with self-certification, wherein the government would issue standards and the applicant would certify that it has met those standards when it introduces its product into service. For example, the National Highway Transportation Safety Administration (NHTSA) establishes safety standards for motor vehicles and there is no government involvement or review until after products are introduced into service.

## II.D. The Role of the FAA

The role of the FAA with respect to DOs will be provided by the Overaight WG of the Part 21/SMS ARC The Oversight WG will address DO assessment, issuance of DO certificates, ongoing DO oversight, and FAA level of project involvement (LOPI)(e.g., certification blood, approved MOC) in DO certification program.

The DO WG expects that the FAA will be able to rely on the DO-in-good-standing 5 statement of compliance to issue the DA, without further showing, verification, or involvement is poted in Section IV F1

Design Organization Working Group Bird 21/SMS Avioneo Rukensking Lemonitee

## III. ACCOUNTABILITY FRAMEWORK

The foundation for development of the DO program, as with any design certification unogram developed by the FAA, must be an accountability framework that begins with Congressional statutes and is applied through FAA regulations that establish clear roles and responsibilities for both the FAA and Industry. This framework is largely derived from Title 49 and 14 CFR part 21, and addresses the roles and responsibilities of applicants, certificate holders, and the FAA. This framework includes each stakeholder's role in the certification process and continued airworthiness, as well as FAA's role in developing standards policy and guidance, and its enforcement responsibility.

The foundation of DO is an accountability framework that clearly distinguishes the roles and responsibilities of both Industry and FAA. Applicants lacking certification experience and many companies' use of numerous FAA designees have sometimes resulted in a blurred distinction between the showing of compliance by the Industry and the finding of compliance by the FAA.

The accountability framework principles, based on current regulatory requirements, are summarized below

F 1A promotes aviation safety by:	Imming regulations
	Specifying the certification basis consistent with issued regulations
	Providing guidance regarding acceptable means of compliance
	Overseeing compliance
	Taking enforcement actions as necessary
	Issuing certificates and approvals after FAA finding of compliance
	Mandating corrective action as necessary
Applicants for a design approval have a regulatory obligation to:	Use means of compliance acceptable to the FAA
	Show that their designs are compliant
Applicants for a production approval have a regulatory obligation to:	Establish an inspection system or a quality control system to support production efforts
	Demonstrate that they can produce products that meet the approved design
Design Approval Holders have an angoing regulatory obligation to:	Maintain compliant designs with no unsafe Teature
	Report all known failures, malfunctions, and defects for their products

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Availon Rolenaking Committee

## **III.A. Accountability Considerations**

In the event of an issue where the FAA is required to take action, the action would be taken based on the obligations of the involved Design Approval Holder (DAH) and DO Certificate holder, as appropriate. For example:

• If an unsafe condition is identified in an approved product and is determined to be the result of a design deficiency by the applicant's DO or by an Agent DO, the FAA would address the product issue with the DAH as is done today (e.g., Airworthiness Directive (AD) issuance, etc.). In addition, the FAA would address the design deficiency with the DO and its systems.

The WG recommends the FAA consider the DO model impact on the existing Accountability Framework, particularly with respect to how a DA applicant, DAH, and DO are related.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

## IV. DO GUIDING PRINCIPLES AND ATTRIBUTES

This section defines the guiding principles and system attributes that form the foundation of the DO concept. They are the framework for the WG proposal for consideration by the ARC for recommendation to the FAA in developing DO policy. These guiding principles are intervined and must be viewed in their entirety.

The overarching objectives are:

- Define a regulatory framework by which the FAA can recognize a company's system and process capabilities for DA applicant and holder requirements.
- Leverage the capability of DOs allowing more efficient use of FAA oversight resources
- Consistency with the accountability framework.
- Continuous improvement in safety processes and compliance.

## IV.A. Overview

The DO principles and attributes are defined in terms of overall objectives, not specific implementation. This is intended to allow flexibility in the creation of systems to address these objectives and to assure that the systems created may be of appropriate scale for the organization involved.

These principles and attributes may be applied to a range of DA applicant and holder scenarios [e.g. a small organization seeking approvals for a limited set of design modifications (defined by STC), an organization with a full line of products, including aircraft, or a small organization that holds a single TC for an aircraft no longer in production but with a significant fleet still in service]. This range of organizational sizes and responsibilities demands that the DO be scaled appropriately to the organization. It is obvious that a "one size fits all" principle is not appropriate for DO. The WG has approached this task by creating a single set of scalable requirements, with the expectation that each requirement would be assessed for effective implementation in the organization.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Availon Rolenaking Committee

## **IV.B. DO Model and Framework**

## **IV.B.(1) DO Model and Framework**

The key entities in the proposed DO model are consistent with the Accountability Framework and consist of:

- 14 CFR part 21 DA Applicant required to meet obligations in part 21 to apply for and obtain the DA (certificate)
- 14 CFR part 21 DAH required to meet obligations outlined in part 21 as a DA holder
- DO Applicant
- DO Certificate Holder
- FAA issues DA certificates once a finding of compliance has been made that the product meets the airworthiness standards of the certification basis; certifies DOs and conducts oversight of DOs

The requirements and obligations of DA Applicants and Holders under CFR Part 21 are distinct. DA Applicants seek approval of a design and are required to demonstrate that the design meets the applicable airworthiness standards, whereas DA Holders are obligated to meet "Holder" requirements for reporting, mandatory corrective actions and Continued Operational Safety (COS) activities. This has the potential to lead to different DO requirements and capabilities for different phases of the DO operations.

In considering the implementation of a DO for DA applicants, the WG identified associated potential benefits in the form of a number of desired privileges. These privileges have the advantage of balancing the addition / implementation of DO systems within the organization, as well as providing benefits to the regulator. In the case of DAHs, there are limited associated privileges for an organization and as a result the benefits of a DO from an industry perspective are much more difficult to quantify. The benefits of SMS, as a required element of a DO, have not been sufficiently quantified to be considered by this WG.

•

#### IV.B.(1).(a) DA Applicant DO and DAH DO

The WG deliberated on whether DO should apply to DA applicants, DAHs, or both. This section provides insight into the deliberations prior to the WG reaching a consensus on the threshold applicability approach to be applied to DO (see Section IV.B.(3)). As such, it represents the considerations for DO under a mandated threshold approach.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

#### **DO for DA Applicants**

The WG considered a risk-based approach to establishing requirements for a DO as a DA applicant. The model for incorporation of the DO with respect to applicants in certification process is proposed as follows:

- An applicant for a DA under 14 CFR part 21 will be required to have a DO if the DA being sought meets specific criteria (thresholds) as outlined in Section IV.B.(3)
- If an applicant does not have a DO at time of application, the applicant may:
   Make application to the FAA for a DO, or
  - Use an "Agent" DO to act on their behalf [see section IV.D.(5)]
- The DA applicant's DO must meet the requirements and have the systems in place outlined in Section IV.C that assure that any and all statements of compliance may be relied upon by the FAA when the FAA makes its ultimate finding of compliance by the act of issuing the DA certificate.

#### **DO** for **DAH**

As noted previously, the privileges and obligations of a DAH are not the same as a DA Applicant. In addition, there are a number of types of DAHs, many out of production and with no active DAH to support. For example:

- DAH in production, active or non-active applicant may require DO
- DAH out of production /some fleet, non-active applicant low risk No DO required

In particular, for a DAH, there are no associated identifiable DO privileges and the prirmary "benefit" of a DO is related to having an SMS that can support the Part 21 COS obligations, which would be most applicable for organizations that are DAH for products that are "above the threshold" per Section IV.B.(3) and are in production

In considering DO requirements for DA holders, the group reviewed the relationship between a DO and SMS and the need for specific DAH's to have a DO and / or an SMS. As a result, two possible options were identified with associated pros and cons. An outline of each option follows:

#### **Option 1: DO required to apply SMS to DAH**

#### Assumptions:

- · SMS is needed for some DAH above threshold / meeting certain criteria
- DO is needed to apply SMS to DAH

#### Model:

"Holder" DO will capture DAH above threshold / meeting certain criteria



- DAH DO Threshold / specific criteria is established based on risk and need to have an SMS
  - Potential additional criteria: in production / number of products in service / product risk level
- Holder DO capabilities / functions / privileges are specifically identified vs Applicant DO capabilities / functions / privileges
- Could have a Holder DO with no (embedded) Applicant DO

#### **Rationale:**

- DO provides an "operational" certificate to which SMS can be applied as a condition no other (identified) approach to apply SMS
- Part 21 plus + 21.605-like model is not equivalent to full SMS so may not be adequate as an alternative for DAH that would be "above the threshold" from a risk perspective
- Applicant and Holder capabilities / functions / privileges are not the same and can't assume Applicant DO & SMS can/will apply to Holder aspects.

#### PROS :

- Having DO makes it easier to make sure SMS aspects are applied to the DAH responsibilities; No need to try to make "21.3 Plus" work for higher risk DAHs
- Makes DAH transfer scenario easier since if DO required as DAH, new DAH should also have DO
- Aligned with other authorities' approach with respect to DO for DAH and SMS (Harmonized) and facilitates bilateral acceptance

#### CONS:

- Cost / benefit:
  - hard to justify to add DO and SMS to DAH (no quantifiable "benefit" to industry similar to additional Applicant DO privileges and SMS benefits not yet quantified
  - Impacts "value" of DA for transfer / sale
- Threshold:
  - Challenge to establish
  - Not exactly same as applicant needs to be reviewed
  - Adding additional requirements and complexity to the system / reg to implement
- Could have retro-active effect if not properly implemented

#### **Option 2: DO and / or SMS for a DAH not required**

#### **Assumptions:**

- DO is not needed to apply SMS to DAH
- "Full" SMS not required and minimum SMS elements could be applied through some other mechanism to a DAH

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

• Organizations will voluntarily implement DO and SMS

#### Model:

- Applicant DO will capture large organizations above threshold
- DO = Design Org and there is no need for a <u>design org</u> as a DAH, except to do design changes, where an (applicant) DO would then be invoked.
- Part 21 plus + 21.605-like will be sufficient to cover DAH COS aspects for all types of DAHs
- A DA applicant / holder that is required to have an Applicant DO (which includes SMS) should apply the SMS to the entire DA / part 21 aspects, including holder obligations

#### **Rationale:**

- As a <u>DAH</u>: There are no obvious privileges or demonstrated benefits to industry to have an SMS with / without DO
- SMS cost / benefit to industry not established and difficult to justify required changes and additional processes / elements
- SMS cost/ benefit to FAA would need to be further examined and quantified

#### PROS:

- Cost / benefit easier
  - No need to explain lack of privileges and positive benefit for DO and / or SMS on DAH
  - Retains "value" of DA from Transfer perspective
- Abandoned / surrendered DAs:
  - Makes possibility to have another organization be DAH, since no DO/SMS applied [Maintains "value" of DA]
- No need to define DAH DO Threshold

#### CONS:

- If SMS is required, challenge to apply SMS since no DO. No approach yet defined to apply SMS to DAH (which is NOT an operational certificate) without a DO
- Could lead to DAH Applicants (> threshold) to immediately transfer DA to avoid DO / SMS
- Relies on reviseed 21.3 / COS regulations to be sufficient to meet intent of SMS requirements [SMS WG / 21.3+ yet to be tasked WG]
- Would require concept of Agent DO to be in place to allow non-DO orgs to do (above threshold) design changes
- Possible issue with respect to FAA action and non-compliance to (new) Part 21.3+/COS requirements for SMS aspects / elements linked to (product) DA versus an operational certificate (DO). Would penalize product operators, not DAH
- May not be harmonized with other authority approach and could impede bilateral product acceptance and / or validating authority SMS review of DAH

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

#### WG Consensus:

Based on the cost / benefit challenge and the possibility to apply any required SMS elements to DAHs via enhanced Part 21 requirements or alternate approaches, the group recommends Option 2 above as the model, with the additional considerations as follows:

- No specific DO threshold for DAH, as the Applicant DO will capture large organizations above threshold
- A DA applicant / holder that is required to have an Applicant DO (which includes SMS) will be required to apply the SMS to the entire DA / part 21 aspects, including DAH obligations
- Separate, yet to be tasked, WG recommendations for all DAHs will be sufficient to cover DAH COS aspects for all types of DAs (anticipated to include 21.3+, 21.605-like recommendations)
- If a DAH does not have a DO, the Holder may use an "Agent" DO to act on their behalf [see Section IV.D.(5)] for 14 CFR part 21 Applicant or Holder activities

#### **Dissenting Opinion**

One industry member of the WG dissented with the decision to recommend Option 2, with the following comments:

- If an SMS is to be applied to DA entities, the greatest benefit, from a safety enhancement perspective, is for DAHs particularly in the area of COS activities. It seems counter-intuitive to have a DO with an SMS applied to a DA applicant, (based on a successful cost benefit analysis) yet not apply it to certain DAH above the threshold.
- It can not be assumed that all DAH are going to be "compliant" and voluntarily adopt an SMS. Experience of other authorities is, if SMS is deemed necessary, a non-mandatory (or voluntary) approach to SMS is not that effective in capturing all organizations that should have an SMS. Many organizations will pro-actively adopt the SMS and gain the benefits, but many will not.
- There is an assumption that if SMS needs to be mandated, it can be applied to DAHs via another mechanism other than an "operating certificate" such as an DO. However, no other approach has been determined (yet) by other authorities for DA entities. If the SMS is made a condition of being a DAH, and the FAA needs to take some certificate action against the organization due to SMS issues, the certificate action is against the specific design / product and impacts the operators of the product, not just the DAH.
- There is a potential risk of reduced bilateral acceptance of products that have not been designed / certified / produced under an FAA-accepted SMS and the possibility that other authorities will want to review an organization's voluntary

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

SMS if it is not explicitly FAA "endorsed". It is unlikely that the FAA will oblige FAA resources to "endorse" voluntary SMS. It may be possible to have third party "endorsement" but this may also be subject to lack of acceptance by other authorities and additional cost (to pay third party org.)

 Flue overall industry perception of SMS as a burden due to the difficulty in regulator implementation approach and required cultural changes is not unwarranted, however, the bonofits of a having an operational and recognized SMS are not well enough understood and are currently underestimated in terms of incident / accident / liability cost avoidance.

## IV.B.(2) A DO Certificate is Not a Delegation

A DO certificate is not a delegation as defined under section 44702(d) of Title 49. While it provides functions similar to those available to designees and delegated organizations, the DO's ability to perform these functions is a privilege of its DO certificate as defined under section 44704(c) of Title 49 and not delegation.

While DO is a significant regulatory change, it is only astep in the maturing relationship between the FAA and Industry related to product certification compliance determinations. The LAA is still responsible to avaluate the capability of the DO and us determinations of compliance to monitor and audit these determinations, and to issue certificates. In addition, the ability of the Administrator to amend, modify, auspend, revolve, or otherwise after the DO certificate as specified in sections 44709 and 44711 of Title 49, is not affected in any way

## IV.B.(3) Eligibility and Thresholds

#### Eligibility

All organizations who meet the minimum requirements (see Section IV C) are eligible to apply to become a DO DO does not require a FAA determination of need. Not does a DO application require previous FAA approval experience

#### No Thresholds, DO is optional

One of the key aspects of the United States (US) available initiative is the continuous innovation and ability to foster entrepreneurs to develop the next generation of safety improvements. Therefore it was important to the WG to establish a "lower overhead" path that would allow for "low risk" innovation and ver leverage the strengths of established organizations for "logier risk" designs.

Industry's recommendation is that there be no mandating thresholds for any DA applicants of DAHs. All DOs would be optional. Benefits of this approach are that

> Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Available Rollenaking Committee

each DO applicant would be making the decision to become a DO based solely on the cost/benefit (business case) of that organization. This approach would be dependent on the benefits of the privileges outweighing the costs of implementation and maintenance of DO.

The "Mandatory Thresholds" described below could still be included, but changed from DO Required to DO Recommendedor DO expected, as guidance.

#### **Mandatory Thresholds (if required)**

In the event that the "No threshold, all DO's are optional" recommendation is not accepted. The WG developed a set of logical thresholds that could be used to minimize overhead where not required, and leveraging the strengths of DOs.

The WG explored various methods of developing thresholds to define which types of DAs would be above vs. below the threshold. The threshold structure was developed in an attempt to capture the highest-safety risk DAs, while allowing the lower-risk DAs to be handled by the current "FAA Managed" process.

The WG desired to develop thresholds that could be completely objective and evaluated without detailed analysis or interpretation. However it quickly became apparent that a more nuanced approach would be required to meet the intent of the thresholds. Various threshold models were evaluated. (See *Other Threshold Models Discussed* below for details on the other models.) Ultimately the WG settled on a Primary/Secondary (Risk Based) Threshold model as a logical approach.

#### **Threshold Decision Tree**

The decision tree (see Appendix F) is intended to be an easy-to-follow process to determine whether a project is above or below the threshold. The intent of the decision tree is only to determine if a DO is required to work the project. There are only two possible outcomes of the decision tree:

- 1. DO is NOT required, FAA-Managed or optional DO are acceptable
- 2. DO is required for Project, Develop DO (or have access to DO) w/ DA Application

Note that the projects worked with a DO and with the "FAA Managed" process would be required to meet the same airworthiness standards. DAs obtained through a DO or "FAA Managed" processes would have the same approval status and acceptance.

#### **Existing DOs**

The WG expects applicants who are already DOs to work any new project through their DO. If the DO makes application for a project beyond its existing authority,

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

the WG would expect the DO to work with the EAA to expland its existing authority.

#### Primary Threshold

The primary thresholds were developed to be completely objective. See Appendix *U*, Figure P-1 for the primary threshold decision tree. The primary threshold is designed to be a coarse screen for those projects that would be coally identifiable as "low on "high" risk. This section discusses some of the rationale for the decision points.

#### New TC applicants

Projects that present a small enough risk/population that they would not require a DO

- 1 Part 31 (Manned Free Balloons)
- 7 Part 21 24 (primary category aircraft).
- 1 Part 21 25 (restricted category aircraft)
- 1 Part 21 27\* (surplus aircraft of the Armed Forces).
- 1 Part 33 (engines) & Part 35 (propellers) intended for Part 21 XX Aircraft.

\*Rotorcraft Directorate asked to exclude rotorcraft from the Part 21.27 exemption. The reasoning bound this request was due to the high volume of safety issues and ADs being issued on the large number of rotorcraft being pulled from military surplus boneyards and applying for Restricted Category TC using 14 CFR part 21.27. These applicants are using old maintenance manuals that are inadequate and outdated. However, the local FAA offices lack the knowledge of the history with these aircraft and issue the Restricted TC. The Rotorcraft Directorate wants to require applicants for Restricted Category TC using 14 CFR part 21.27 to be or use a DO. The benefit of this would be that the DO would require the applicant to have a better engineering staff than what they currently have, and it would also have an improved COS Program. It is the opinion of this WG that this issue needs to be addressed outside of this WG.

#### STC. PMA and changes to TC. STC or PMA

Projects that present a small enough risk/population that they would not require a DO

- 1 Part 31 (Manned Free Balloons)
- 2 Part 33 (angina) non-turbina
- 7 Part 35 (propeller) fixed prich
- 4 Part 23 Small Airplane
  - a =9 Passenuors.
  - b Not certificated as a commuter category or predecessor commuter category airplane (Special Federal Aviation Regulation (SFAR) 23 and SFAR 41), AND
  - c. Not pressurized and certificated to fly at altitudes 24,000 ft or above

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Availou Rolenoiking Committee
Note: The Small Airplane Directorate's primary threshold criteria are consistent with the safety continuum work associated with the concurrent Part 23 ARC

3. One Time Only STC (and changes to a one time only STC) Since, by definition. One Time Only STCs apply to only one product (arcraft, engine or propeller), the risk associate with the STC will be limited to one arcraft.

Note: Any attempt to apply a One Time STC to multiple different products should be discouraged.

- Non-Critical PMA (and changes to Non-Critical PMA)
- Every PMA applicant has to make a safety assessment determine if a part is critical or non-critical (See FAA Order 8110.42). Therefore this is a well underatood and accepted process and can be used as part of the primary threshold.

### Secondary "Risk Based" Threshold

For Multiple STC and changes to PC or Multiple STC not captured by the primary thresholds, the threshold decision true directs the applicant evaluate the secondary "Risk Based" threshold. (See Appendix F. Figure F-2.)

Note that in order for a project to be evaluated by this secondary threshold, it must have passed through the primary threshold flowchart without a "DO is required" or "DO is NOT required" determination

As stated above, the WG desired to develop the thresholds that could be completely objective and evaluated without detailed analysis or interpretation. Since the fidelity sequired to get to a good determination of product safety risk was not possible with the purely objective approach, the Failure Modes Effects (FME). Assessment was chosen. (See Other (Threshold Model's Discussed below for details on the other models examined by the WG.)

Most applicants make a formal FME Assessment (or Analysis) at some point in time fairing the development of the design change. In most cases, this FME Assessment (or Analysis) is part of the formal application or change record. For some CFR 14 Parts and disciplines this FME Assessment (or Analysis) currently has a regulation, order and/or guidance material. Others unfortunately do not.

In the interest of making the FME Assessment as transparent and well understood as possible, the WG proposes to use the current regulations and guidance wherever possible, and recommends the various directorates work with industry to develop regulations and guidance where it is currently absent or nuclear.

The secondary risk-based threshold is designed to be a more numced screen for these projects that would be identifiable as "low" or "high" risk. This section discusses some of the rationale for the decision points.

Dengii Organizatian Working Group Part 21/SMS Avanton Rulemaking Committee

Existing FME Assessment regulation/guidance

As stated above, the WG desired to use existing regulation and guidance material where it is available. The following are examples of this material:

- 1. Part 27/29 Structures
  - a. Part XX.571(b)(2) & Part XX.573(c)(2) Principal Structural Element (PSE)
  - b. Part XX.602 Critical Parts
- 2. Part 23/25/27/29 System and Equipment
  - a. Part XX.1309 Equipment, systems, and installations
- 3. Part 33.75 Safety analysis
- 4. Part 35.15 Safety analysis

The part 27/29 structures assessment is relatively simple. If the change affects a PSE or Critical Part, then "DO is required". If not, "DO is NOT required."

For the Part 23/25/27/29 System and Equipment disciplines and Part 33 and Part 35 assessments, the applicant only has to make an <u>assessment</u> as to the failure modes and effects. If the potential failure mode of the change would introduce a new failure mode(s) or otherwise impact the existing failure mode(s) which could result in either Hazardous or Catastrophic classification, then "DO is required." If not (i.e., the potential failure mode is Major or less), then "DO is NOT required."

Note: the regulations and guidance material provide for not only an <u>assessment</u> but also an <u>analysis</u>. The <u>assessment</u> provides the category of potential failures. The <u>analysis</u> provides the probability of occurrence for the potential failures. For the purposes of threshold determination ONLY the <u>assessment</u> is required.

The WG expects "below the threshold" applicants to include their FME assessment with their application/proposal for any FAA managed projects. Since this is currently done with most applications, the WG does not expect this to be an undue burden on "below the threshold" applicants.

Areas without existing FME Assessment regulation/guidance

The WG recommends encouraging the various directorates to work with industry to develop regulations and guidance for any areas where existing FME Assessment is absent, or unclear. There should be a clear delineation between "High risk" and "Low Risk", similar to the Hazardous/Catastrophic vs. Major or less that is currently used for other directorates/disciplines.

Other disciplines and Product Level Safety Assessments

The WG explored adding detailed discipline-level FME assessments and other secondary criteria. The WG recommends that the secondary threshold be limited to <u>Product Level</u> Safety Risk Assessments. Any "other" secondary threshold assessment should be set using the criteria of will the potential failure mode "affect

the continued safe flight and landing of the aircraft." As an example, the WG explored occupant safety assessments. While occupant safety and crash survivability are important and there are specific regulations written around these areas, they do not rise to the level of "continued safe flight and landing."

Any applicant for a STC (or change to a TC) would be expected meet all the regulatory requirements whether they use a DO or an FAA-managed approval process.

### **Risk of Under/Over Classification**

If an applicant makes an error in the application of the secondary "Risk Based" threshold, the proposed system has a robust 'fail safe' mechanism built in.

If the applicant <u>under classifies</u> the FME Assessment and incorrectly determines that "DO is NOT required," then they would submit that assessment as part of their FAA-Managed project. The FAA would then have the opportunity to review the assessment and correct the error. The applicant would then be required to become a DO or to obtain access to a DO to process the application.

If the applicant <u>over classifies</u> the FME Assessment and incorrectly determines that "DO is required," then the applicant would (on their own) become a DO or obtain access to a DO to process the application. A fully-functioning DO would be able to detect the error and correct the FME assessment.

### **Optional DO**

Because of the privileges associated with a DO (see section IV.E), non-DO Applicants who are operating below the thresholds may desire to become a DO. Such applicants would be treated in the same manner as any other DO/DO Applicant. (As discussed above, there is no "need determination" required to become a DO.)

### **Other Threshold Models Discussed**

### Major/Minor Change

Major vs. Minor design change would be a convenient delineation for setting a DO threshold. Unfortunately, the current state of the industry and guidance does not allow for an easy, consistent determination of Major/Minor change, nor is the Major/Minor threshold necessarily safety risk-focused. For example, adding a placard in the lavatory of a Part 25 aircraft may be classified as a Major Change if no placard currently exists in that location. The WG noted many more examples where Major/Minor change determinations have been controversial, with disagreements between FAA and industry. For these reasons the Major/Minor change was not selected for the threshold determination.

While Major/Minor determinations are out of scope of this WG, the WG

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

recommends that the FAA and industry drive towards a consistent, easily understood, safety risk-based determination of Major/Minor change.

Significant Change

Similar to Major/Minor, Significant Change would also be a convenient delineation for setting a DO threshold. Unfortunately, the current state of the industry and guidance does not allow for an easy, consistent determination of significant change. The WG noted many examples where significant change determinations have been very controversial, with disagreements between FAA and industry. For this reason the significant change was not selected for the threshold determination.

While significant change determinations are out of scope of this WG, the WG recommends that the FAA and industry drive towards a consistent, easily understood, safety risk based determination of significant change.

<u>Proxy Thresholds</u>: Substitute objective thresholds (such as weight, thrust, altitude, passenger count) for the risk-based secondary threshold. Benefits of this approach are that the determination of above vs. below the threshold would become completely objective and not dependent on analysis or interpretation. Drawbacks of this approach include that some "low risk" changes will be caught by the proxy thresholds, and that some "high risk" changes could be below the threshold.

### **Technical Standard Order Approval (TSOA)**

TSOA Applicants/Holders would not be required to have a DO. The WG identified no appreciable benefits or privileges that a TSOA Applicant/Holder would attain by becoming a DO that they do not currently have as a TSOA Holder/Applicant nor would there be a reduction in FAA resources required. Therefore TSOA Holder/Applicants were determined to be out of scope, since a simple cost-benefit evaluation was perceived as negative.

### Dissenting Opinion - DO requires previous FAA approval experience

A member of the WG dissented with the eligibility statement that DO application does not require previous FAA approval experience. The dissenting opinion is that an applicant for DO should be required to demonstrate capability as a mature Organization Delegation Authorization (ODA) before being granted a DO certificate. This approach provides experience in building toward a DO certificate.

#### **Dissenting Opinion – Secondary risk-based mandatory thresholds**

A member of the WG objects to the manner in which the mandatory thresholds are established; particularly to the secondary threshold mechanism which uses an overly complicated analysis that is subjective and that makes it difficult for new market entrants to identify their regulatory obligations.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

The methodology posits a primary threshold, which would be based on easily ascertained objective criteria. But it then continues to posit a secondary threshold, which would be based upon an analysis that is analogous to a failure modes and effects analysis (FMEA).

The audience for this threshold distinction won't be large and well-established companies. Their participation in the WG suggests that these sorts of companies would voluntarily obtain DO Certificates regardless of whether there is a mandate. Rather, the audience for this threshold distinction will be new market entrants seeking their first DA. These are more likely to be small businesses, with limited resources and limited experience. Such companies may not have past experience in performing FMEA, so mandating that they perform an analysis equivalent to an FMEA on their design idea just to determine whether or not they need to perform the design process under the auspices of a DO Certificate seems ill-advised.

Furthermore FMEA is typically performed in the context of an existing design. The engineer is identifying failure modes and effects based upon the design features. But the FMEA posited by this secondary analysis would not be performed by analyzing a design. Instead, it would be performed by analyzing an idea that has not yet been designed. It would need to be performed at such an early stage because it would be a vital part of the analysis that drives the prima facie question of whether the design work needs to be performed in the context of a DO Certificates. So new companies would be caught in the catch-22 of trying to perform FMEA on a part that has not yet been designed in order to compare the FMEA to the secondary threshold metrics, and being unable to perform the design work until first receiving an answer to the prima facie question of whether a DO Certificate was needed.

Finally, there is no need for a complicated mechanism for identifying whether a company needs to hold a DO Certificate. It is possible to establish an objective standard that serves as a proxy for the safety thresholds upon which the WG wants to rely.

Under the discussion of Existing DOs in this Report, the WG has asserted its intent that existing DOs would work all new projects through their existing DOs. Thus, the threshold question of whether you need a DO is an important one that has an effect on all future projects from that company – and companies may be dissuaded from pursuing complex projects if they fear that this sort of complex project would adversely affect the resource requirement for all future projects.

It is recommended to retain the primary threshold only; because the companies that would be asked to perform the risk assessment are the ones that have the least experience in performing such analyses, and the fact that they would need to predict failure modes and effects based on incomplete engineering means that they will not have adequate data upon which to make their FMEA predictions. The primary threshold adequately serves as a proxy for the safety standards that are necessary to establish the DO Certificate threshold.

It is also strongly recommended that all threshold enteria related to this new certificate (like eligibility and necessity) be established using objective standards. For example, it is objectively obvious to an applicant whether their aircraft parts concept is intended for use on a Part 25 aircraft, and thus a criteria that uses Part 25 is likely to be both objective and observationally simple.

# IV.B.(4) Certificated Organization

The WG discussed what form of recognition a DO should be provided and determined that a DO should be a certificated organization. The alternative options discussed included approved, authorized, and accepted organizations. The WG agreed that a certificated organization aligned best with the accountability framework model.

### Design Organization Certificate

Like any other FAA certificate, a DO certificate comes with privileges and requirements. This is similar to how an air carrier operating certificate is structured. Section 119.7 of i4 CFR indicates the kinds of authorized operations that constitute a part of the operations certificate. Similarly, the types of activities authorized under a DO certificate, including the types of covered products and services, would constitute a part of the DO certificate.

Not all DO certificate holders will have the same scope of authority-

DO Certificate. All persons who meet the minimum requirements are qualified to be issued a DO certificate. DO does not require a FAA determination of next.

The DO certificate holder has the right to retain the certificate unless the FAA takes certificate action in accordance with 40 United States Code (USC) 44700

# IV.B.(5) Applicability of Part 21 Requirements

There are several places within 10 CFR, chapter 1, subchapter C, most of thim being in Part 21, where the principles embodied within the DO concept conflict with existing regulations.

The WG saw two possible avenues available to resolve those conflicts

- Change each rule wherein a conflict occurred, or
- Place a single section within the DO requirements that contained the MOC by which the DO would comply with the conflicted rules.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Availing Relenaking Committee

In no case would the compliance objective of the conflicted rule be changed. The WG chose the latter approach consistent with the CDO ARC, as it results in all the DO requirements residing in one place within Part 21 Refer to the CDO ARC report proposed NPRM (e.g., paragraph 21 741)

It is important to recognize that the DO certificate holder, like any other applicant or certificate holder, must comply with the other requirements of 14 CFR Part 21, unless otherwise stated or otherwise excluded.

# IV.B.(6) Transition Provisions

A WG subteam addressed transition provisions prior to forming the consensus opinion of the threshold applicability for a DO (i.e., no threshold) The following information is presented should a dissenting opinion that DO become a mandatory requirement be further considered.

Should a role for mandatory DO becomes effective there should be a transition period to allow applicants time to meet the new requirements. The WG made the following assumptions about this transition period.

- All parties will act in good faith.
- The effective date of the rule will be a date one to two years after the rule's publication date
- There will be no link of requirement between TC/STC/PMA issuance and DO certificate issuance.
- Issuance of a DO certificate should be within five years of date of DO application.
- There will be no mandated date requiring new applicants to have a DO certificate. New applicants may apply for TC/STC/PMA and a DO certificate concurrently
- A process needs to be in place to address applications/projects that started prior to effective date of new rule, but not yet finished. This is only required if the applicant decides they want to apply for a DO certificate otherwise all applications submitted prior to effective date of the rule may continue as FAA-assisted applications.
- For TC/STC/PMA applications. ODA will not exist. This might require a "sunser" ODA regulation

The WG proposil DO certificate application requirements with the following progression

Applicants applying for a DA (TC/STC/PMA) above the threshold after the
offective date of the rule AND (a) do not already hold a DO certificate OR.
(b) are not utilizing an agent DO will be required to

Design Organization Working Group Bin 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

- Sobrm application for a DO certificate (a plan should be submitted with the application, but a proposed procedures manual 15 not required at this point).
- Submit DO procedures manual to the FAA within 2 years of initial application date.
- Within 3 years of DO procedures manual submittal, the FAA should have a means to approve the manual and issue the DO cartificate.

# **IV.C. DO Minimum Requirements**

As previously discussed, a DO must have systems in place that assure any and all statements of compliance may be relied on by the FAA when making its ultimate finding of compliance by the act of issuing a certificate. That activity must occur under established minimum requirements of a DO.

An integrated and systematic approach to compliance and safety therefore encompasses several elements, including an organization, CAS and SMS. Successful execution of these elements should enable the continued growth of a compliance and safety culture within the DO. While each of the elements of the systems discussed below need to be satisfied by the DO, they may be arranged or grouped differently or encompassed within organizational systems with different names to accomplish the intended purpose.

The DO must be able to establish and show that the organization;

- possesses the required competence to determine that the certificate holder's designs meet all applicable airworthiness standards within the scope of the DO certificate,
- has procedures for assuring compliance to the airworthiness standards, and
- maintains the essential process controls to deliver repeatable and sustainable compliance.

# IV.C.(1) DO and OCS

The WG does not recommend that a particular organizational structure be required; however, there are certain functional roles, aspects and elements that must be defined in the FAA-approved DO Procedures Manual. Each holder of a DO certificate must have a Procedures Manual that defines the procedures and processes to be used (i.e., OCS) which meet the requirements specifically required by the DO regulation to be in the procedures manual.

The holder of a DO certificate must follow the procedures in the manual. The manual must be in the English language and retrievable in a form acceptable to the FAA.

The DO Procedures Manual contains the DO organization's procedures for meeting its regulatory requirements. The manual must address all relevant DO requirements.

The DO Procedures Manual processes and procedures must be sufficient for the FAA to determine that regulatory compliance is properly addressed. The manual is intended to be a top level document that will guide the development of lower level processes and work instructions that the DO can develop and change as it finds necessary (i.e., without the need for FAA approval) to meet the top level

requirements and objectives. While these lower level process documents will not be FAA approved, they must be cross-referenced to the procedures manual. These lower level processes and procedures are auditable by the FAA. If the DO fails to comply with any procedure contained or referenced in the procedures manual, this non-compliance could result in enforcement action. This means that all lower level processes and work instructions within the DO that are related to compliance must have a means to tie them to the FAA-approved Procedures Manual. Internal company processes and procedures that are not required to show DO regulatory compliance would not be referenced in the procedures manual and would not be auditable by FAA as part of its DO oversight.

If the FAA determines that the procedures manual lacks the detail necessary to ensure regulatory compliance, the FAA will request a change to the manual. The DO is obligated to respond to FAA's request within an agreed upon time frame. The WG recommends further discussion on the necessary level of detail for inclusion in the procedures manual and the appropriate reasons/rationale for FAA requests for changes to the procedures manual.

The procedures manual must be consistent with all issued FAA regulations and guidance related to the proper functioning of a DO. The manual may not be used by the FAA to apply policy that has not been formally implemented through a public process. The certificate holder may not use the manual for relief from any regulatory requirement or to create unique policy for its sole benefit.

The DO Procedures Manual may be in any format proposed by the DO and acceptable to the Administrator. There is no expectation that each DO procedures manual would be formatted the same.

The organizational and OCS requirements are:

- (a) Identified DO Executive. The DO Executive is accountable for all the activities covered within the scope of the DO certificate. This executive must be identified by name and position within the company. The DO Executive may also act as the primary point of contact (POC) for the DO. The DO Procedures Manual must contain an explanation of the reporting relationships between the DO Executive and senior company management, as well as the organizational relationships within the DO.
- (b) Identified DO point(s) of contact. The DO POC is the person(s) within the DO with whom the FAA will communicate. A formal list of POC must be maintained by the DO. The DO POC must have familiarity with the DO processes and the applicable FAA regulations consistent with the scope of the DO certificate. The DO POC must also have unencumbered, but not necessarily direct, access to the DO Executive. Additionally, defined procedures for communication between the DO and the FAA, including agreement on expectations and expediency, shall be stated.



(v) Each DO certificate holder shall have qualified staff as appropriate to the DO privileges and obligations. The DO is responsible for ensuring the staff in technical departments have the experience, training, and authority to be able to discharge their allocated responsibilities, and that these, together with the accommodation. Facilities and equipment, are adequate to enable the shaff to achieve the airworthiness objectives for the product.

Note: The intent is for the DO to preserve autonomy in defining the structure and number of staff in stignment with its business model. The intent is not to require identification by name of staff in the procedures manual, however, it is intended to provide a means to trace determinations of compliance to qualified staff. While the WG dat and discuss details regarding staff qualifications, a WG member suggested DO staff qualification requirements should be addressed prior to rulemaking activity.

- (d) A process for verification of personnel qualifications. The scope of personnel is intended to focus on those people who hold accountability for maintaining the organizational oversight of the DO and those people with prime accountability for the DMS, CCS and SMS. Personnel qualification includes essential competencies, experience and training.
- (ii) A process for verification of systemic performance of duties. The includes procedures for planning, conducting, and documenting internal audits to ensure compliance with the approved Procedures Manual, DMS CCS and SMS. The procedures must include reporting of internal audit results to the manager responsible for implementing corrective and preventative actions.
- (f) A process for retaining records that are required to be produced. This includes the identification of records that must be retained, the method and means of storage and retrieval, control and access privilege, and retention period. These records typically comprise DO Procedures Manual approvals (including changes to), DA records, approval of design changes internal multi records and CCS records.
- (a) A process for identifying which certification projects require an application, for establishing details of the project list, and for how offenthis information should be provided to the FAA. (Refer to Section IV/C (4))
- (b) A process for notifying the FAA if circumstances prevent the DO from meeting the DO obligations. Notification is not required if the circumstances have been anticipated and mitigated. This process includes agreed expectations pertaining to communication and notification protocols between the organization and the FAA regarding identification and investigation of potential for actual i non-compliance.
- The process, timetable and authority for obtaining and agreeing on changes to the DO Procedures Manual, DMS, CAS, and SMS.

Design Organization Working Group Bin 21/SMS Astanon Rulemaking Committee

### IV.C.(2) Compliance Assurance System

The DG applicant must demonstrate that it has established and is able to maimain a regulatory CAS for

- the control and management of the DA(a).
- design changes of products and articles covered by the scope of the certificate, and
- any production activities associated with those DAs.

The CAS should result in assurance that the compliance determinations are correct and consistent with what would result from an independent skilled review of compliance

The DO applicant's regulatory CAS must contain a means to provide assurance that the design and design changes of the applicant's products and articles comply with the applicable airworthiness standards. This is presented in this report as being accomplished through a DMS and a CCS, details of which are contained below.

As appropriate to compliance and safety, the compliance assurance process for the various aspects of the product or article design may include safeguards, risk-based assessments, and/or checking functions of the showings of compliance. As an example of a safeguard, a computer-aided design system could preclude designers from inadvertently selecting materials that had not been qualified by the DO as compliant with the airworthmess standards. In these instances where safeguards have been implemented or where a risk-based assessment has been accomplianed, a checking or verification function may not necessarily be required.

After the issuance of the DO cortificate, any changes to the CAS materially affecting compliance with the cortification basis or airworthiness standards must be submitted to the FAA for approval, prior to implementation. The DO must identify to the FAA how the proposed changes to the CAS will result in continued compliance after implementation.

Assurance of compliance with the airworthiness standards, including the performance of suppliers, is of critical importance to the success of DO. As will be discussed in a later section, there are no EAA designees used by the DO. Therefore, the quality of the DO's processes for determinations of compliance and process adherence, and the robustness of the CAS are the basis for enabling the EAA to rely on the DO's statement of compliance when making its finding.

The DO CAS is comprised of two elements:

 Design Management System. The DMS is the system by which a DO creates and maintains product design data. The DMS requirements are.

- (a) A process for creating, and maintaining configuration and control of, design data. The establishment of a structured and controlled system for the development of design data, the control of changes to, and the assurance that the descriptive design data is current and approved is fundamental to this process.
- (b) A process for retaining, retrieving, protecting and maintaining design descriptive and substantiating data. This process should also include any agreements between the DO and the FAA regarding availability of data, access and any electronic system requirements required to view the data.
- (c) A process for engineering supplier control that defines how design activities performed external to the DO are controlled, validated, and assured. This also includes Inter-DO relationships (see Section IV.D.(4)).
- (d) A process for creating eligible data that can be used for showing compliance when applied to a particular certification activity.
- (e) A process for receiving and processing "safety" data related to approved designs.

Note: "Safety" data is meant to pertain to information relevant to identification of product safety hazards, risk analysis and mitigation, as appropriate.

- (f) A process for applying relevant "safety" data to the DMS for purposes of continuous improvement.
- 2. **Compliance Certification System.** The CCS is the system by which a DO assures product compliance (showing of and verification of, as appropriate) to the applicable airworthiness standards. The CCS requirements are:
  - (a) A process for identifying and/or establishing regulatory certification basis. This process includes an assessment of the product's intended usage and determination of the applicable airworthiness standards. The process should also include protocols for coordination with and, if required, agreement from the FAA. For changes to existing DAs, an assessment and determination of the changed product rule shall be performed. The establishment of a product's certification basis may be a pre-decisional FAA approval based on the agreed processes defined within the DO Procedures Manual.
  - (b) A process for identifying regulatory changes that affect the design system. The DO must have an active means of monitoring regulatory changes that affect the product(s) for which the organization is responsible and evaluating the need for implementing changes or taking other actions. This includes any activities resulting from the issuance of an AD against a DAH's product.
  - (c) A defined system that shows compliance to the applicable airworthiness standards under 14 CFR 21.20(a) and how verification of compliance will be conducted including any process for assuring independence and objectivity. The "show" responsibility is identical to that already prescribed under 14

CFR 21.20(a). However, in the DO model, the "show" and "verification functions are intended to be accomplished within the DO

(d) A process for using MOC that are acceptable to the FAA, including, as appropriate, a process for verification and validation of analytical tools and a process for managing testing and inspection required to support each showing of compliance. This would include conformity inspections used to support showings of compliance.

It is expected that this process will define the between showings within wellestablished MOC and procedural distinctions when addressing a MOC that is new or novel.

- (b) A process for declaring to the Administrator that a design is in compliance with the applicable account finess standards at the time that the DA is requested. This documentation fulfills the requirement under 14 CTR 21 20(b).
- (f) A process for reporting other approvals such as design changes, changes to Instructions for Communed Airworthiness (ICA), and approval of repair data.
- (g) A process for receiving, processing, and implementing corrective action with respect to "compliance" data related to approved designs. If during the course of regular business or as the result of a finding during any internal or externally conducted audit a non-compliance to the approved procedures or airworthiness standard is identified, the mechanism for evaluating the risk of the non-compliance and identification of any corrective actions must be defined.

DO show and verify compliance vertification functions. The CCS processes must include a showing of compliance by the DO to each applicable airworthiness submard. The following principles provide guidance in this regard

- Show and verify functions are part of the CCS
- The show function is a demonstration of compliance to an airworthiness standard (i.e., 14 CFR 23, 25, 27, 29, 33, 35) and is comprised of substantiating data, statements, and/or other acceptable methods of demonstration (c.g., acceptable MOC).
- The verify function is an independent check, or equivalent, of the show function
- The show and verify functions are distinct functions or activities where appropriate. The degree of independence between the individuals performing the show and verify functions or activities should be established in the DO Procedures Manual
- A DO determination of compliance is a showing with an independent verification function unless the DO Procedures Manual identifies a specific area where a verification is not required or where the Procedures Manual

identifies a process that allows the DO to assess risk to make decisions on whether a verification step is required. As such, a mathematical expression for a determination of compliance may be considered as the following: determination of compliance = showing of compliance + verification of compliance, as appropriate per Procedures Manual

• The showing of compliance requirement remains identical to that which exists in the current regulatory system. There is no intent to establish a changed requirement for showing of compliance for a DO.

**Tools used for performing compliance activities**. Where the system is dependent on the use of a tool for performing some of the processes and methods, means must be provided to ensure:

- The tool performs it required function;
- The tool and its output are being controlled under a configuration management program;
- The tool is periodically verified for its applicability with respect to the processes and methods for which it is intended to apply; and
- A record is kept of the use of the tool to accomplish the compliance activity.

### IV.C.(3) Safety Management System (SMS)

The SMS requirements for a DO are to be provided in a separate report by the SMS WG of the Part 21/SMS ARC.

The DO WG anticipates the SMS to be the system for actively monitoring product safety, identifying and managing risks to product safety, and promotion of a strong safety culture throughout the organization, which would likely consist of;

- Safety policy and objectives including management commitment, responsibilities, accountabilities, key safety personnel and coordination of emergency response planning.
- Safety risk management including identification of hazards, assessment of risk and mitigation.
- Safety assurance through performance monitoring, measurement, management of change and continuous improvement.
- Safety promotion through training, education and communication

The majority of the industry represented in the WG disagrees that SMS must be directly tied to DO. While there is agreement that specific elements of SMS should be addressed by a DO (i.e., DO minimum requirements), the majority of industry believes that SMS as proposed in Part 5 should be independent from DO

requirements. As the development of SMS for DO was outside the scope of this WG charter, the WG recommends further discussion by the ARC on this subject.

## **IV.C.(4) DO Project Applications and Activity Reporting**

[Note: This section is consistent with the CDO ARC report of May 2008.]

The WG believes there are many projects that the DO certificate holder may complete without having to notify the FAA, since the DO will be making all determinations of compliance in accordance with its FAA-approved Procedures Manual. There are other projects that the FAA must be immediately aware of as they require the FAA to validate the existing type certification basis or establish a new one.

Part 21 already specifies when an application must be made to the FAA. This includes applications for TC, STC, and PMA. The WG concluded that the existing required applications could be used to discriminate between those projects that required notification of the FAA and those that did not. If the project would require an application under Part 21, then the FAA must be notified when the project is initiated. Such projects would be any new DA, amended TCs requiring a new model designation, new STCs, and any project that would be expected to have a revised type certification basis under section 21.101. Any change that does not rise to this level will be handled by the DO under their approved Procedures Manual.

The WG discussed other DO activities that would not require an application. The WG concluded that in all cases the FAA must be provided access to a record of all compliance activities being performed by the DO. This could be a paper record but in most cases it is expected to be electronic. Such a system of records would include activities such as major and minor changes to an existing design as well as repair approvals. The WG envisions a constantly updated database that may be accessed by the FAA as it desires. This database would need to contain the type of information that the FAA currently uses to measure the significance of a project, similar to the data collected through its Certification Project Notification (CPN) process. The database should also address whether or not the type certification basis may need to be revised, and the scope of FAA LOPI. This complete project listing would provide the FAA with information regarding the DO's activities and would help guide FAA oversight of the DO.

The details of the project list, how often it should be provided to the FAA, and how the FAA would be notified of projects requiring an application are some of the matters that should be discussed with the FAA and included in the Procedures Manual.

# IV.D. DO Relationships and Supplier Control

# IV.D.(1) General Requirements

An applicant for, or hulder of, a DA has sole responsibility for proper control of all its suppliers, be they suppliers of engineering services, manufacturing of preproduction parts, special process, etc., or any other part of its compliance responsibilities. Should there be any deficiency or non-compliance on the part of a supplier, even if it is a supplier of compliance determinations, products, parts or appliances, the FAA holds the applicant or holder of the design cartificate responsible to correct the deficiency. This long-standing principle remains for the DAH even if the DAH is also the holder of a DO certificate.

The DO must qualify its engineering suppliers, provide overloght, and define the process by which suppliers function within the DO system. This means that a DO may authorize suppliers to make determinations of compliance only after the DO has evaluated the supplier is system and determined that the supplier is qualified to not in that capacity for the DO. This does not mean that the suppliers must adopt the DO's system of processes, but it does mean that the DO must determine that the system of processes to be used by the suppliers are acceptable and meet the DO's requirements.

Tu fulfill us supplier management responsibilities, a DO must have as part of its system a process by which it will determine the appropriate level of oversight required for its suppliers. The DO would need to consider such things as

- · the articality of the design,
- its experience with the supplier.
- the supplier's standing as a FAA-approved DO or as a holder of other I/AA DAs or delegations.
- additional compliance determinations to be made during integration resting of the design, and
- any other appropriate factors

The WG recommends that DO certificate holders be able to cooperate with other companies to pool supplier oversight responsibilities. In a manner similar to what is currently done by manufacturing facilities. As an example, several companies hoying aviones components from a single signifier may cooperate in the surveillance of that supplier by allowing one of the companies to conduct the anduand the other companies to use the results as if they conducted the midit themselves. To gain the credit for such pooling of audit requiraments, it is essential that the supplier processes be consistent across all companies or that the company auditing

Denga Organization Working Group Part 21/8MS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

A Report from the Part 21/SMS ARC to the FAA

the supplier assess all the requirements of those companies wishing to share the benefits of the single-party audit.

In selecting suppliers, the DO must consider that, for both engineering and production suppliers, there must be means for FAA to gain access to the facility for the purposes of DO oversight.

# **IV.D.(2)** Oversight of Foreign Suppliers

Oversight of foreign suppliers is required whether or not a bilateral agreement exists between the FAA and the country in which a foreign supplier is located. A DO may authorize foreign suppliers to make determinations of compliance only after the DO has evaluated the suppliers' systems and determined that they are qualified to act in that capacity under the DO processes.

To fulfill its supplier management responsibilities, a DO may also propose as part of its quality system a foreign supplier oversight process for its design services supplier, just as companies do today for parts suppliers under Advisory Circolat (AC) 21-1B, "Production Certificates." This process could be based on using an approved organization as a supplier to its DO, for example, a contract with an European Aviation Safety Agency (EASA) Design Organization Approval (DOA) holder in good standing. In doing so, it must be recognized that the foreign civil aviation authority (CAA) may not be performing any oversight of that activity if it does not lead to an approval under the CAA authority. If representatives of an EASA DOA, for example, are authorized by the DO to make compliance determinations, those determinations must be acceptable and meet the DO's requirements.

The DO remains fully responsible for all compliance determinations made by the foreign supplet holding an organizational approval from its cognizant CAA, just as it is for all other compliance determinations. However, in its supplier oversight function, the DO may take credit for the surveillance of the supplier by its CAA. This credit would result in a reduced need for oversight by the DO, and the foreign implier oversight process should be defined within the supplier surveillance portion of the DO Procedures Manual. The DO, for example, could review periodic reports from audits performed by the supplier CAA or establish some other means of that ing supplier performance. The DO would need to consider the criticality of the design, experience with the supplier, and other factors in determining the degree of oversight necessary, as it does with all supplier oversight. The DO oversight methodology applied to foreign supplier shaving capabilities recognized by their respective CAA would be evaluated as part of the FAA's oversight function. Additionally, the DO supplier oversight process could in finde a qualified third party organization (such as Bravat Ventus).

# IV.D.(3) The Need for Specialty Service Providers

For the design and production companies in the aviation system, the I/AA has been moving away from a system of approvals that is based on the use of individual designces, and towards organizational delegations that are based upon demonstrated and approved processes within a company. This is especially true for those seeking or holding original DA certificates. The DO concept further propagates this trend

At the same time, many companies in the aviation community are becoming very specialized in their ability to perform unique technical services. In certain highly technical areas, the number of qualified organizations that can perform specialized services has been reduced to a critical few. The designers and producers of approved products and articles rely on these specialty services to supplement their capabilities. The CDO ARC recognized a need to create a new process wherein these specialty companies are recognized for their capability, and that capability can be used to supplement DO (and ODA) compliance activities, as well as those of other applicants. The CDO ARC choise to call these companies "Specialty Service Providers" (SSP)

The WG recommends that the FAA give proving to developing a means for recognizing an accreditation system for these SSPs. This concept could encompass technical specialties ranging from the more complicated [such as flamouability, dynamic seats, icing, electromagnetic interference, and high-intensity radiated fields] to the more routine specialties [such as materials testing, non-destructive inspection processes, and environmental testing of components]. These are but a few examples of the scope of activities that could be included under this concept.

The WG charter does not authorize the committee to develop the details of such a concept or offer specific proposals to the FAA on this subject. However, the WG agrees with the CDO ARC on the following initial principles and details for the FAA's consideration. The WG recommends that this CDO ARC concept be developed by industry with the direct participation of the FAA because of the variety of issues that must be addressed and the need to create industry consensus standards.

- The SSP could perform compliance with Industry consensus standards acceptable to the FAA and DO as evidence of compliance with specific airworthiness standards resulting in a determination of compliance
- The possibility of third party approval and oversight of SSPs should be considered.
- The data developed by SSPs must be datacily usuable by all applicants without further verification of the data's integrity
- The FAA should porsue informational acceptance of the SSP system

Design Organization Working Group Bin 21/8MS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

17.

- While SSPs may have individuals who are designees of the Administrator, such individuals do not exercise delegation in the course of a DO project as a SSP.
- Persons using SSPs must do so under their supplier control system. The amount of supplier oversight conducted by the user of these services can take into consideration the accreditation of these SSPs.
- The continued compliance responsibility of applicants who use SSPs is not reduced by the fact that the SSPs are recognized by the FAA for their expertise. The TC, PMA approval, or part approval holders still have the total responsibility for initial and continued compliance of the DAs they hold, and the resolution of all COS issues.

The WG recognizes that there are different methods that may be used to implement the SSP concept, and that the concept is not of necessity fiel to implementation of DO Regardless of the method of toplementation, the WG recommends that the SSP system be made available to the available community.

# IV.D.(4) Inter-DO Relationships and Responsibilities as Design Partners

Inter-DO relationships will be controlled by a supplier interface document (see section IV F). This interface document will allow the supplier DO to initize its own procedures and processes within its scope of authority as a DO. The applicant DO will identify how supplied data (and potentially determinations of compliance) will be assessed for integration and applicability to the product.

# IV.D.(5) Agent DO

The WG discussed the creation and recognition of a DO that has been contracted to act on behalf of a DA applicant. The WG refers to such a DO as an Agent DO. An Agent DO may or may not hold a DA and must meet the minimum DO requirements specified within this report. The Agent DO provides an avenue for an interested DA applicant to utilize the professional DO services that the applicant either does not have the financial ability to create. The use of an Agent DO promotes consistency in design activity (safety enhancement), an accountable design organization (responsibility), and may reduce the necessary aviation system assessment and oversight resources. The WG believes the Agent DO rote fills a critical need in the DO model where DO thresholds impact an applicant, ability to create needed designs or design changes, particularly with respect to small business applications.

Design Organization Working, Group Part 21/SMS Availan Rulemaking Committee

The WG provides the following text from EASA 21.A.2 to consider, as a similar application of the Agent DO concept.

# **21.A.2** Undertaking by another person than the applicant for, or holder of, a certificate

The actions and obligations required to be undertaken by the holder of, or applicant for, a certificate for a product, part or appliance under this Section may be undertaken on its behalf by any other natural or legal person, provided the holder of, or applicant for, that certificate can show that it has made an agreement with the other person such as to ensure that the holder's obligations are and will be properly discharged.

# **IV.D.(6)** Business Structure Variation

The WG recognized that additional business structures may exist where a DO is part of a business structure in which companies are not in a traditional supplier relationship. An example of such a business structure is a consortium, where each company is an equal business partner and is not considered a supplier to the other. In some cases one business partner is US-based while the other is foreign-based. Also the consortium company may or may not be US-based. As such, neither company has complete oversight, in the supplier sense, of the other company. Each business partner wants recognition of their respective DO in a certification project. Such is the situation, in any business structure, where one company does not have full supplier oversight responsibilities over another company.

Industry members of the WG currently have such business structures with US-based companies and foreign-based companies. As the aviation business continues to grow globally, Industry members foresee continued growth of such business structures to mitigate associated business risks and leverage various strengths of different companies.

The WG discussed the notion that a US-based DO, when the consortium company is foreign-based, should be able to manage the integration responsibilities for the FAA portion of a certification project, including the project statement of compliance to the applicable airworthiness standards knowing that the US-based DO may not possess or have access to all project descriptive and/or substantiating data. This is a result of the need to protect proprietary methods and information within each respective company. Completion of all the required determinations of compliance must be documented to support the project statement of compliance.

The WG also discussed the notion that a consortium may consist of two US-based DO's. Industry recognizes there is one applicant and certificate holder for each TC; that has historically been the consortium company. The FAA has worked with consortium companies to execute shared-responsibility agreements between the members, which are acceptable to the FAA. That has allowed each consortium member to autonomously execute its role independent of the other consortium

members, including findings of compliance under FAA delegators. This protecting its proprietary data. A similar FAA-accepted working agreement could describe how those autonomatisly performed design and compliance determination processes under DO are integrated into a single type design, a single TC and a single continued airworthings process.

The WG believes further discussion is needed between the FAA and Industry to develop how this would be accomplished. Therefore, the WG recommends further development of how such husiness soluctores will be accommodated under the proposed DO financivotic linput from industry, especially those who presently linve consortium programs, should be considered further.

# **IV.E.** Scope, Limitations, and Privileges of DO Certificates

There are many variations in design and production organizations and their products throughout the aviation system. They range from organizations dealing with a full line of products, like transport airplanes, high-tech general aviation aircraft, helicopters, and high-bypass engines, to PMA holders with a more narrow focus. In some cases, the FAA compliance approvals for the activities of these organizations are made either directly by FAA resources, or by using individual or organizational delegation approvals from the FAA. Repair stations may have ODA authorizations or their own company designees, or may contract with consultant designees to perform DA functions. This describes but a few of the organizations that make a business of engaging in design and production certification activities.

The challenges and benefits of the DO concept are outlined in Section II. In addition to the ability for FAA to implement SMS, the safety benefits of a more complete corporate focus on compliance and safety can further permeate the Industry if these organizations are required to obtain DO certificates. For this reason, the criteria for obtaining and holding a DO certificate must be such that they can be tailored to the size and functions of the specific DO certificate holder.

As has always been the case, Industry is responsible for compliance with the regulations; this will not change under the DO concept of operation. The rigor associated with that compliance is contained within the FAA-approved DO Procedures Manual, and it must be tailored to the size of the organization and the complexity of the items that the DO certificate holder designs and / or produces.

A total "culture of compliance" must exist within each DO company, but how that culture is established will likely differ for each DO certificate holder. The key is to define criteria against which all potential DO certificate holders will be measured, but recognize that there will be variables in how the criteria are met based on different types and sizes of companies and associated regulatory obligations.

# IV.E.(1) FAA Limitations on the DO Certificate

A DO certificate may cover type certification activities, supplemental type certification activities, and activities leading to the issuance of PMAs, as well as activities associated with a production approval. For a particular DO, the FAA may limit the scope of activities that might be accomplished by that DO.

**Type Certificates.** For type certification activities, it would be rare that a certificate holder would be able to perform <u>all</u> the responsibilities necessary for demonstrating compliance for <u>all</u> products that are eligible to receive a TC. For this reason, the FAA may restrict a DO certificate to only products covered by a specific

part of the airworthiness/design requirements, such as 14 CFR part 23 (small orphanes), 25 (large airplanes), 27 (small rotorcraft), 29 (large rotorcraft), 11 (balloons), 33 (engines), or 35 (propellers).

The FAA may further limit the scope of DO certificate activities within a proof regulatory part. For instance, a manufacturer might only have the experience necessary to properly comply with DO requirements for small transport airplanes under 14 CFR Part 25 airplanes, but not large transport airplanes, or for reciprocating engines under 14 CFR Part 33, but not large nirbofan engines. The FAA may use other parameters it determines to be necessary to further limit the scope of a DO certificate. The intent is to allow the widest scope of certificate for which the upplicant has been able to demonstrate its capability to comply with the relevant design and airworthiness requirements.

Supplemental Type Certificates. In the case of SFC L the scope would also likely be defined in more narrow terms. For example, the scope might be limited by the products that a particular atrine operates, or by technical discipline and subpart (Pari 23 structures, for instance) or by the complexity of the product (large turbolan engines, for instance), or by other generic parameters the FAA determines to be appropriate.

PMA. In the case of PMA the scope would likely be tailored to each certificate holder

Determining the Appropriate Scope of a DO. When determining an appropriate scope for a DO cartificate, the FAA must ensure that the certificate holder has, and will continue to maintain, the capability to meet all the requirements of the subpart within the scope of us certificate

As part of this determination, the FAA may consider providing multiple DO certificates in unusual situations for applicants with substantially decentralized organizations, or who have a wide range of products or capabilities. When evaluating whether a single certificate or multiple certificates is most appropriate, the FAA would consider the organizational structure of the applicant, interactions of remote or co-located design and production facilities, and the use of continon processes and procedures.

The scope of any DO certificate will be clearly defined so that all persons, including other civil aviation authorities (CAA), will understand the scope of authority for FAA-approved data granted under that certificate.

Transfer of a DO Certificate. A DO certificate holder cannot transfer the DO certificate

Design Organization Working, Group Pan 21/SMS Available Rolenaking Committee

# IV.E.(2) Scope of DO Certificate Privileges Must Be "Functionally Complete"

The DO certificate privileges must be functionally complete, which means they must cover all activities that would have to be undertaken in order to fully complete a DA project within its scope of a DO's authority. The DO holder's competence and capabilities must also be functionally complete in order to certify compliance with the applicable airworthiness safety standards within the scope of its authority. Those include:

- All certification activities leading to the issuance of an original or amended design approval, including design, airworthiness, manufacturing, and maintenance and operations activities as they relate to a DA. This includes; engineering inspection, analysis and tests; flight tests; ICA, aircraft flight manuals, etc.
- All determinations of compliance, including those that involve a subjective evaluation.
- **Continued airworthiness activities,** including changes to those approved designs for product improvements or safety enhancements, such as those contained in service bulletins, or repair data.
- Manufacturing and airworthiness activities, such as the pre-production manufacturing of parts, components, and subassemblies; and conformity of test articles and products, and their airworthiness certification for flight test.
- **The development and testing of designs and processes** for possible inclusion in future approved designs (i.e., "eligible data").
- Any other activities leading to the development of data necessary for the FAA to determine compliance with the requirements issued by those countries from which validation is sought and with which the FAA has a bilateral airworthiness agreement covering that compliance activity.

[Note: While not a privilege of the DO certificate, the FAA may wish to grant the DO holder the additional privilege of making compliance determinations to CAA requirements.]

# **IV.E.(3)** Form of a DO Certificate

Examples of EASA DOA Certificates and Terms of Approval were reviewed and discussed in assessing application to DOs. The WG recommends a structure similar in nature for a FAA DO Certificate. This would provide consistency between the FAA Certificate and CAA Certificates.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

# IV.E.(4) Transfer of Design Approvals under DO

A TC/STC issued after the effective date of maulation (e.g. under the DO framework) is transferable provided the following requirements are mut-

(a) The transferor of the TC2STC makes a statement, in writing, to the FAA that they are providing all descriptive data and providing, or making available all substantiating data to the transferce. This statement must describe the conditions under which the substantiating data is made available to the transferee if the data will not be provided (i.e., contractual agreement).

A TC/STC issued prior to the effective date of regulation is transferable provided the descriptive data and substantiating data the transferor has, or has access to, is provided to the transferee. The WG recognized that existing TC/STU holders may or may not have the descriptive data and/or substantiating data and imposing a (egulatory restriction on the transfer would negotively impact the asset value

The WG recommends non-DO DA transfer requirements he provided by a separate WG to the ARC

### IV.E.(4).(a) PMA Specific Design Approvals under DO

One to the unique combined design and production nature of a PMA, PMA is not eligible for transfer

# IV.E.(5) The Generation of "Eligible Data"

Under a DO certificate, compliance is an intended by-product of an FAA-approved DO system properly functioning order us Procedures Manual, which includes a formal internal aidit and oversight process. For the compliance determination for a particular part or component to be complete, it is essential that a certification basis be established for the product on which it is to be instabled or for the arnels itself. Another essential element is that a type or article design be fully defined so that the interaction of products, parts, and components may be assessed, since that interaction may establish additional certification peeds.

It is common for a company within its normal engineering and production system to develop products, parts, components, and processes for future use in certification programs. In the case of a DO certificate holder, if that development is accomplished under the approved DO system, then that development could be eligible for inclusion in subsequent designs, except for the establishment of a product final certification basis and complete product or article definition. It would be inappropriate to consider such development activity as meeting the standards for

> Design Originization Working Group Part 21/SMS Availor Balenaking Committee

-14

complete compliance determination because thuse two elements would be missing. It is appropriate, however, to give credit for any compliance autivities accomplished under a DO. The WG refers to this as "eligible data."

"Eligible" data are data developed under the processes of an approved DO system, given a specified, but not necessarily final, certification basis and product type dusign or article design.

To use "eligible" data, the DO holder must assess the data's compliance against the final type certification basis of the product or article and final type design or article design, respectively, in which it is to be used. It would not be necessary to repeat the compliance activities, provided those activities were appropriate for the final product or article and its certification basis.

The creation of "eligible" data is a concept that is intended for use internal to the DO. No approval or compliance determination can be conferred upon the data if the data are provided for use outside the DO.

# IV.E.(6) Voluntary Disclosure Privileges

The FAA has several active volontary disolosure programs for air varitor, production approval holders and organizations that have an ODA, among others. These programs are designed to encourage the reporting of product and process deficiencies so they can be corrected before unsafe conditions occur. The programs also apply to discovered deviations from FAA-approved procedures manuals and inadvertent regulatory violations. If the deficiencies or non-compliance activities reported were not intentional or criminal in nature, the FAA will refrain from using the disclosures as the basis for any civil penalty, as long as the certificate holder takes swift action to correct the deficiencies discovered.

As stated on the FAA's Volontary Safety Programs Branch website

" the FAA believes that avtation safety is well xerved by providing incentives for certificate budgers to correct their own instances of non-compliance and to invest more resources in efforts to preclude their recurrence. The FAA's policy of forgoing civil penalty actions when a certificate holder meets the requirements of this program, is designed to encourage compliance with the FAA's regulations, foster safe operating practices, and promote the development of internal evaluation programs."

Although the DO is a new type of certificate, the WG concludes that the information presented above remains equally applicable for a DO, and the FAA voluntary disclosure policy should be extended to DO certificate holders. Activities under a production approval are already covered by FAA voluntary disclosure policy.

Denga Organization Working Group Pin 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

The FAA voluntary disclosure reporting program is presented in AC 00-58A. Under the section entitled "Purpose" there is an important exception that must be recognized. The AC states, in part:

"The procedures and practices outlined in this AC <u>cannot</u> be applied to those persons who are required to report failures, malfunctions, and defects under 14 CFR Part 21, section 21.3, and do not make those reports in the timeframe required by the regulation."

This exception to the program is in recognition of a determination made by the FAA that, since there is a regulatory requirement to report under §21.3, the voluntary disclosure of a failure to report cannot relieve the certificate holder from any enforcement that might be based on that failure to report. This exception still appears to be appropriate for a DO certificate holder under the same defined

# IV.E.(7) Manufacturing and Production Functions Under DO

There are two types of manufacturing and production functions that need to be addressed with respect to a DO and a production organization:

- Those pre-production manufacturing functions associated with obtaining a DA, and
- Those associated with a production approval (i.e., post-design approval production).

The intention is to allow a DO to utilize its existing FAA-approved production system during pre-production manufacturing functions associated with obtaining a DA. If the organization, within its scope of its design authority, chooses to use their approved production quality system, then it must use the DO procedures manual processes for any of the following:

- Conformity inspection
- Determining conformity of parts and test articles
- Determining conformity of test setup
- Determining conformity of installations

For DOs performing pre-production manufacturing as part of its scope of activities, in addition to the above, the DO Procedures Manual must also contain procedures for:

- Controlling documents and data associated with pre-production manufacturing
- Ensuring that each supplier furnished product, part or appliance conforms to its design.
- Controlling manufacturing processes to ensure conformity to its design.
- Conducting inspections and tests.
- Ensuring calibration and control of all inspection, measuring, and test equipment.
- Documenting the inspection and test status of products, parts, and appliances supplied or manufactured to the design.
- · Ensuring that discarded articles are rendered unusable.
- Implementing corrective and preventive actions to eliminate the causes of an actual or potential nonconformity to the design or non-compliance with the approved DO Procedures Manual.
- Preventing damage and deterioration of each product, part, and appliance during handling, storage, preservation, packaging, and delivery.
- Identifying, storing, protecting, retrieving, and retaining quality records.
- Planning, conducting, and documenting internal audits to ensure compliance with the approved DO Procedures Manual.

With respect to post-design approval production, the production approval requirements remain the same.

The DO processes would also support the FAA's issuance of special airworthiness certificates in the experimental category for the purpose of research and development or show compliance.

While the WG intended to further discuss the manufacturing and production functions to include the combined design and production organizations (i.e., one certificate comprising design and production), the WG was limited to the preproduction concepts noted above due to schedule constraints. Further discussion would be required to propose a recommendation on additional privileges that may be available for a combined Design Production Organization (DPO).

# **IV.E.(8)** Flight Standards Functions

Section 21.17(a)(1) requires an applicant for a TC to show that its product meets "the applicable requirements of this subchapter that are in effect on the date of application for that certificate." Part 21 resides in 14 CFR chapter 1, subchapter C,

titled "Aircraft." This subchapter covers Parts 21 through 59, which includes the type certification airworthiness standards found in Parts 23-35. The operating rules applicable to these same type certificated aircraft are found in subchapters F and G, which include Parts 91 through 139.

While a TC may legally be awarded without the product complying with appropriate operating requirements, the practice has been to provide an initial operational evaluation of aircraft during the type certification program. That operational evaluation is carried out by the Flight Standards Aircraft Evaluation Group (AEG) that has the responsibility for the particular product being type certificated. The AEG performs or coordinates the following activities associated with the type certification of products, which are discussed in FAA Order 8900.1:

- ICA Review and find acceptable the maintenance aspects of the ICA which are required under 14 CFR §21.50, and §XX.1529 in the respective aircraft certification standards.
- Flight Operations Evaluation Board (FOEB) The primary tasks are the development and revision of the master minimum equipment list (MMEL).
- Flight Standardization Board (FSB) The primary responsibilities are to determine the requirements for pilot type ratings, to develop minimum training recommendations, and to ensure initial flight crewmember competency.
- Maintenance Review Board (MRB) Establish the minimum maintenance and inspection requirements for transport category aircraft, engines, propellers, and auxiliary power units. Participate in industry steering committee meetings to review the Maintenance Steering Group (MSG)-3 analyses.
- Participate in type certification board and flight manual review board activities.

During type certification, all determinations of compliance to the airworthiness requirements in Parts 23-35 are made by the DO certificate holder, with appropriate FAA oversight. Since compliance with the ICA requirement in §XX.1529, §31.82, §33.4, and §35.4 are to be determined by the DO certificate holder, the WG recommends that the maintenance aspects of those requirements also be determined by the DO. The DO procedures manual would have to contain appropriate procedures that ensure the maintenance aspects of the ICA are properly addressed, consistent with §21.50 and FAA Flight Standards' regulatory guidance.

The WG believes that the formulation and execution of the FOEB, FSB, and MRB should continue as Flight Standards AEG functions, with support from the DO certificate holder. All determinations of compliance to airworthiness standards associated with those boards would be made by the DO certificate holder consistent with its Procedures Manual. Some additional responsibilities associated with the operation of those boards might be assigned to a DO certificate holder, under Flight

Standards policy, after experience is gained. This would necessitate a revision to the DO Procedures Mamual

AEG participation in type certification board and flight manual review board activities would continue to the degree that the FAA Aircraft Certification Service participates in those functions. For new TCs and amended TCs requiring a model change there would be a review by the type certification boards, but it is expected that most major changes would be conducted under DO procedures and would not require board review. This is because the type boards are identified in an FAA order and the DO certificate holder is free to propose its own procedures in lieu of those identified in existing FAA orders.

For a DO, there would not be a flight manual review board as the sole responsibility. for determining compliance for the flight manual would reside with the DO certificate holder. Any operational regulations and associated Flight Standards guidance with respect to flight manuals would be complied with through processes and procedures defined in the DO Procedures Manual

# IV.E.(9) Noise, Fuel Venting, and Exhaust Emissions

While Congress has granted the FAA full statutory authority over the airworthiness certification of civil aviation products in the US, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) actually guides FAA requirements with respon to noise. Itel venting, and exhaust emissions (14 CFR Parts 34 and 36)

Under the current system, FAA Order 1050 TE sets policies and procedures and assigns responsibilities for ensuring that the FAA complies with environmental procedures as required by the National Environmental Policy Act under the direction of the Council on Environmental Quality. The Order contains examples of actions that normally require an environmental assessment, including noise and emission requirements.

In addition, The Noise Control Act of 1972 requires the FAA to make findings, not withstanding any delegation to companies, other private persons, CAAs, or any procedures for type certificating foreign-manufactured aircraft. The FAA's Office of Environment and Energy (AEE) delegates the authority to make these types of findings to the appropriate FAA Certification Directorate, depending on the type of micraft involved. That Directorate may not re-delegate the authority and the FAA outst base its finding on actual examination of each type design. Individual delegations have been granted by the FAA but they are only for recommending approval, and not finding compliance.

While the WG recognizes the distinction between the arrorithmess requirements of D/CFR and the noise, fuel venting, and emissions requirements, the WG believes that a DO could be found to have the necessary capabilities and expertise to make

Design Organization Working Group Bin 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

compliance determinations with respect to the environmental requirements contained in 11 CFR Parts 14 and 36. Specific noise, fael venting, and emissions processes would be developed within the DO compliance, safety, and quality systems to ensure proper compliance determinations. This is in keeping with the WG's principle of a DO making 100% of the compliance determinations.

The WG recommends that the FAA propose to the EPA that the process-based approach to compliance, as established by DO program principles, is far more robust than the normal delegation process and is sufficient to ensure compliance with the environmental aspects of the 14 CFR Parts 34 and 36. The WG believes this to be consistent with the recommendations set forth by the FAA in response to section 312 of the FAA Modernization and Reform Act of 2012, which recommenda "expanding delegation capability to include support for all certification anyworthmess standards when appropriate, particularly low-nisk or romme activities such [as] those related to noise and emissions tests and iCA."

# IV.E.(10) Establishing a Certification Basis

An applicant for a DA may propose a certification basis to the FAA and the FAA establishes the certification basis. With regard to design changes under DO, the WG discussed that the FAA could establish a vertification basis by utilizing within limited boundaries contained within the DO approved procedures manual. This is considered a FAA pre-decisional approval process provided to the DO. Projects that fall within the epproved boundaries would be performed order the domain of the DO without additional FAA input. Industry has identified such pre-decisional approval as being critical to the success of DOs.

# IV.E.(11) Changed Product Rule

The derivative type certification requirements which apply to TCs and STCs, specify the need for FAA to make a determination of the appropriateness of the original type certification basis. This is sometimes referred to as the "changed product rule requirements". As a general rule, those projects would be subject to FAA LOPT and it is expected that a DO would notify the FAA when it undertakes such projects.

As the FAA gains more confidence in specific DO certificate holders, it may be willing to rely on specific DO approved processes to assist the FAA in making its determinations under the changed product ride

> Design Organization Working, Group Prin 21/SMS Available Rolenaking Committee

# IV. F. DO Approval of Data

The DO privileges associated with approval of data discussed below are made in consideration of a 14 CFR part 21 accountability framework policy initiative which the FAA has indicated it is currently pursuing for FAA managed certification projects. The FAA has advised that the policy will be formalized in Order 8110.4D and in future changes to Orders 8110.37 and 8100.15. The new policy will clarify that discrete substantiating or descriptive data generated in support of a part 21 certification project do not need to be discretely 'approved'. While the WG accepts the FAA's intent to return to the basic foundations of part 21, the WG believes that this specific change alters an accepted paradigm and practice that has been established over several decades within FAA policy. However, if the FAA continues to pursue this new policy, the WG strongly believes that whether a project is managed by the FAA with designees or by a DO, the status of any data, irrespective of the part 21 process that produced it, should be the same. Should the FAA not pursue this policy change, the FAA must ensure that the DO regulation includes the privilege of making discrete 'compliance determinations' that result in data that 'are' or 'are equivalent' to "FAA-approved" and that the data is internationally recognized within the scope of bilateral agreements.

### **Data Supporting a Design Approval under Part 21**

Current practice has facilitated "FAA approval" of discrete 'substantiating data' as well as discrete 'descriptive data' that ultimately makes up the type design. However, part 21 contains no requirement for "approval" of these discrete data separate from issuing the TC (ref: 14 CFR 21.41 where the TC is defined to include the type design, any operating limitations, the certificate data sheet, the certification basis, and any other conditions or limitations). The 'substantiating data' is the documentation related to the applicant's 'showing', while the 'descriptive data' defines the type design that needs to be determined 'compliant' to the CFRs and ultimately approved when the FAA issues a DA. The WG concurs with the FAA that making this clear would eliminate the perceived value and pedigree many currently attach to data and the assumption that the reason data has value is because the FAA has labeled it "FAA approved".

The significance of getting back to the basics of part 21 is relevant to all discrete data 'showings'. However, it will become even more relevant as the FAA begins to implement risk-based decision making and when it chooses not to be involved in certain aspects of a certification project. In such cases, it would not be logical to require the FAA to status discrete data "showings" when it has chosen not to be involved in making a discrete "finding" of compliance. Doing so wrongly implies that all data need to be statused by the FAA, which implies some level of FAA involvement, even when the FAA has already determined not to be involved in a given aspect of a certification program.

The WG acknowledges that independent of how any data was used in the past, it remains the applicant's responsibility to 'show' compliance even when such data is used to support subsequent part 21 projects. The WG understands that the FAA intends to clarify this in future type certification policy to further reinforce the accountability framework concepts related to design certification. This should include revisions to its 8110-3 and 8110-9 forms to distinguish between when the form is being used for a part 21 project and when it is supporting a part 43 maintenance or other operational requirement associated with an existing DA.

While not the case for part 43 maintenance actions, which will be discussed later, and unlike today's practice, the data produced for the purposes of showing compliance under part 21 needs no label or pedigree designating it as "approved" by the FAA. Instead, the 'descriptive' and 'substantiating' data will only be designated as "found to have shown compliance to the airworthiness standards by the FAA" or "determined compliant to the airworthiness standards by a DO." In either case, only when the FAA issues its DA will it make the single "finding" required by part 21 and in so doing "approve" the 'descriptive data' that defines the complete type design.

### **Data Supporting Major Design Changes under Part 21**

Part 21 currently contains provisions for FAA approval of both major and minor design changes. In promulgating the DO regulation, once a type design is held by a DO, the DO must have the privilege to make all necessary "determinations of compliance" associated with any change and also "approve" the 'descriptive data' by incorporating the change into its type design. While existing statutory law (Title 49, Section 44702) allows only the FAA to issue a certificate, there is no restriction preventing the FAA from allowing a DO to make changes to an existing TC as a privilege of its DO certificate (i.e., DO is not a delegation). In exercising this privilege, the DO will "approve" the 'descriptive data' associated with any design change once it incorporates the change in accordance with its approved procedures. This privilege should be given with respect to any type of DA held by a DO. including PMAs (which are not addressed in Title 49). This privilege should also be given to a DO that is contracted to act as an agent of the applicant to manage its type design. In a supplier role, a DO may provide 'determinations of compliance' that support a design change, however, as a supplier a DO cannot 'approve' design changes since it is not the custodian of the type design.

In promulgating this privilege, the existing part 21 regulations regarding major changes will need to be changed. For major changes, the current regulations *require* that 1) an application be made, 2) the regulations under 21.101 be considered, and 3) the "person" obtain either a STC or an amendment to the TC. There is no alternative process that allows this to happen without the FAA. Today, only the FAA or its designee can address the certification basis or issue an amended TC or STC. Therefore, today the approval of the major change is an FAA activity. In the case of 21.101 the function is inherently governmental and will require the

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

FAA to be involved. However, the WG foresees that the FAA could facilitate its involvement through a "pre-decisional" process that is part of the DO procedures manual. The DO could follow such a process to ensure that the FAA is properly engaged on certification basis decisions that are outside what is allowed by the pre-decisional process. In this way the DO is not held up and forced to wait on the FAA for the majority of its project activity.

### Data Supporting Part 43 Maintenance or any Operational Requirement

While DO "determinations of compliance" associated with seeking a DA or supporting a minor or major change do not need to result in discretely "approved data", a DO must have the authority to make "determinations of compliance" that result in the creation of "approved data" when required to support part 43 maintenance or any operational requirement associated with an existing type design. In such cases, the data may or may not be part of the approved type design. For example, when a DAH issues a service bulletin, the data is conveyed as a change to the type design. However, a holder (or even the FAA) can provide data to support a unique repair or alteration for an individual owner/operator, an action which does not result in a change to the type design.

The WG contends that the "approved data" required by part 65 for use in part 43 is the approved 'descriptive data' and any other "technical data" required to perform the maintenance. (This includes any drawings, material specifications, process specifications, procedures, and other data describing an approved repair or alteration). The WG contends that part 43 does not require any 'substantiating data' used to 'show' compliance to be approved directly by the FAA. Thus, the DO's authority to approve data in support of part 43 maintenance applies only to the 'descriptive data' (i.e., not the 'substantiating data') associated with the DAs it holds. This means that, at its discretion and without any action by the FAA, the DO may create "approved data" to support repairs and alterations by third party owner/operators for DAs held by the DO (or with respect to any other DA for which the DO is authorized to provide data for maintenance under its scope of authority).

As a result of its discussions, the WG sees three possible regulatory options for the FAA to consider in addressing DO "approved data" to support major changes and to support maintenance:

<u>Option 1 – DO has authority to create "FAA approved data"</u>: This option assumes the DO will be authorized to create "FAA-Approved Data" in a manner that does not include delegation. In the FAA's current system, all type design data "approved" by the FAA for use in the global aviation system have been referred to as "FAA-approved." This option continues with that approach.

For decades 14 CFR §21.95 ("Approval of minor changes in type design") has allowed minor changes to a type design to be "approved under a method acceptable to the Administrator before submitting to the Administrator any substantiating or

descriptive data." Additionally, in 14 CFR part 1, the term "approved" is defined as *approved by the Administrator, unless used with reference to another person*. Since section 21.95 makes no reference to another person, the regulation allows for the creation of FAA-approved data without the data being submitted to the FAA or reviewed by the FAA. The FAA-approved data are created when the TC holder executes the "method acceptable to the Administrator."

While section 21.95 applies only to minor changes to a TC, the WG believes that this existing approach can be applied to major type design changes determined to be compliant by a DO (i.e., DO creation of FAA-approved data before any substantiating or descriptive data are submitted to the FAA). The DO regulatory requirements, along with the processes and procedures contained in an FAA-approved DO Procedures Manual, must be sufficiently thorough for the FAA to approve the data resulting from them prior to it being submitted to the FAA. As with minor type design changes, the FAA may review any 'compliance determinations' and supporting data after it has been determined to be compliant by the DO.

Under this concept a DO is not approving data on behalf of the FAA, because a DO is not a delegation. Once the FAA-approved DO process for making a compliance determination has been properly executed, the 'descriptive data' are FAA-approved.

Option 2 – DO has authority to create "DO-approved data" equivalent to "FAAapproved data": This option would facilitate recognition of "DO-approved data". It would require a change to 14 CFR Part 1, where the term "approved" is defined as *approved by the Administrator, unless used with reference to another person.* The regulation would need to be changed to include other entities entrusted by the administrator to "approve". Under this option, the WG would recommend the definition be revised to: *approved by the Administrator or under the authority of a certificate granted by the administrator, unless used with reference to another person.* In granting this privilege to each DO, it is essential that the FAA affirm to its international airworthiness partners that such DO data is equivalent to being "FAA-approved."

<u>Option 3 – Create a different term for DO "approved data"</u>: This would require a change to parts 65, 121, 135 and 145 instead of part 43 to make it clear that it can be used.

While it may seem easy to simply permit certificate holders to issue "approved" data, this seemingly easy function would actually be far more difficult to reconcile with current regulatory practice than it appears at first glance. The FAA Chief Counsel's office has already met with the WG to explain that the word "approved" is currently defined to encompass inherently governmental tasks, and that office has expressed reservations at permitting a certificate holder to issue approved data. The word "approved" is also a difficult word to redefine in this situation because it used in a variety of different contexts in the FAA regulations to reflect things that are
approved by the Administrator, and this use imposes certain constraints on the ability to make changes in the use of the term.

Options 1 and 2 are trying to affect a very specific use of the term "approved" (a subset of the ways that it is used) – the use of the term in the context of data upon which maintenance providers may rely in the case of major repairs and major alterations. Rather than trying to craft language thath does not adversely affect the other uses of the term "approved," it might be preferable to adopt a different adjective to describe the data that is appropriate for use to support major repairs and major alterations. In order to effect this change, one could define a new term ("purple data" and "eligible data" have been used as placeholders by the WG, but any adjective not already in use in the regulations could be acceptable). The data included under the definition of this adjective would include both FAA approved data and DO-approved data (it would need to be defined in section 1.1 of the regulations to have global impact on all FAA Parts of the regulations). Then, the requirements for approved data currently found in Parts 65, 121, 135, and 145 could simply be updated to reflect the new adjective.

Some positive aspects of this proposed change include (1) it would accomplish the goal of permitting DOs to issues data upon which the maintenance community could rely in a manner that is nearly identical to current practice, except with limited FAA involvement (limited to FAA-chosen LOPI), (2) it would be consistent with existing statutory authority, (3) it would limit the possibility of unintended consequences (impact on other uses in the regulations of the term "approved"), and (4) It would also avoid potential delegation to the public of inherently governmental functions. The negative aspect of this proposal would be the potential need to update international executive agreements (like the maintenance-acceptance provisions of the bilateral agreement with Canada) in order to reflect the new terminology; however this impact would likely apply also to expanded use of the term "approved," due to the fact that we would be changing the inherent definition of a term upon which the bilaterals rely, which may cause our trading partners to want to revisit the affected bilateral agreements, anyway.

While any of the above three options would be acceptable to industry, the FAA members of the WG indicated that option 3 is likely the most viable option for supporting part 43 maintenance without the use of delegation (an action which was achieved in the past through recognition of SFAR-36 organizations). The FAA expressed concern regarding whether it was statutorily possible to grant DOs the privilege of approving major changes to the DAs under part 21, as Industry prefers. Current FAA thinking is that some form of delegation would be required. The FAA members of the WG acknowledge that, in order to work within the DO construct, any delegation would essentially be performing an administrative function in making its statutorily-required finding. In this role, the delegation would perform the following administrative actions prior to certificate issuance or approving a type design change:

• Verify the FAA's planned project LOPI is complete without open issues,

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

- Verify that the statement of compliance was issued by a DO representative authorized to make the statement, and
- There is no knowledge of any non-compliance or unsafe condition conveyed by FAA or DO personnel involved in the project. (Note: This is intended to be a yes or no answer without conducting research.)

In summary, the WG identified three key privileges that a DO must be granted with regard to how it documents its compliance decisions and dispositions data. In all cases the data would require no further 'showing' in regard to the applicability and acceptance of its intended use:

- 1. <u>New Part 21 Design Approvals</u> -- Make "determinations of compliance" related to the DAs it is seeking to hold under part 21 and similarly to make them as either a supplier to another DO or as an agent contracted to manage a certification project for an applicant seeking a DA, when authorized through a formal interface agreement.
- 2. <u>Part 21 Type Design Changes</u> --- Make 'determinations of compliance' related to both major and minor changes to the DAs it holds under part 21, or for those it has been contracted as an agent for another holder evidenced by a formal interface agreement, and to also "approve" those type design changes. (Note: in a supplier role, a DO does not 'approve' design changes since it is not the custodian of the type design.)
- <u>Maintenance and Operations</u> -- Create and distribute "approved data" to support part 43 maintenance or any operational requirement associated with a DA it holds, and similarly with regard to third party DAs (i.e., not held by the DO), but where the data approval is executed within the DO's FAA-authorized scope of authority.

#### **Dissenting Opinion – Approved Data**

A member of the WG does not agree with the opinion expressed above, related to data considered to be approved by the FAA. A WG member agrees that the type design, as defined in §21.31, is not only found to comply to applicable airworthiness requirements but is considered to be approved by the FAA, with the issuance of a DA. Thus, the issue is with the FAA desire to not call the substantiating data "approved data."

Section 44704 of Title 49 U.S.C. requires the Administrator to issue a TC (including STC) when a finding is made that the product "meets the regulations and minimum standards prescribed under section 44701(a) of this title." FAA policy has extended this basic premise to all DAs. Those minimum standards include the airworthiness requirements found in 14 CFR. The only way the FAA can make that finding is by reviewing, to whatever degree it deems appropriate, the substantiating data submitted by the applicant to show compliance with applicable airworthiness standards. This statutory requirement is implemented in 14 CFR Part 21. Thus, all

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

substantiating data must be found to comply by the FAA. It would be proper to refer to this data as "data found to comply."

For many decades the FAA has called that "found-to-comply" data "approved data." The words "approved data" have been common place within the U.S. aviation system and have been recognized as having significance by international authorities. Any change to this entrenched concept in U.S. aviation, and the enormous task of reeducating FAA employees, U.S. industry, ICAO, and other airworthiness authorities, should only be undertaken after the FAA has presented a good cause argument for that change. In all of the discussions of this issue within the WG, FAA has never defined the problem they are trying to correct or the new message they are trying to convey by no longer allowing substantiating data to be called "approved data."

A WG member has been unable to identify any process or other action the FAA undertakes to create "approved data" from "data found to comply." A WG member company designees cannot recall any training from the FAA that defines an action they must undertake once they have found data to be compliant, in order for them to check the box on the DER approval form saying the data is approved. A WG member has not been able to find any instructions in DER guidance material that describes any action a designee needs to take to create approved data, other than simply checking the box on the form. Based on that absence of direction and years of history working with the FAA on type certification programs, a WG member believes that "approved" is merely a shorthand way of referring to "data found to comply."

While it could be argued from the above discussions that there is nothing changed about the data itself by not calling it "approved," a WG member fails to see the need for the FAA to change several orders and reeducate the entire international aviation community on why it is not calling substantiating data approved, when in fact the character of the data has not change. A WG member would rather see valuable FAA resources used for more productive purposes, such as continued airworthiness oversight and eliminating design project sequencing. Also, with the FAA calling the type design "approved data" yet not using the same term with respect to substantiating data, it is only natural for some people to conclude that substantiating data has a somewhat lesser safety pedigree in the eyes of the FAA, no matter what the FAA does to combat such a position. To remove the words "FAA approved" will likely be seen as a change in safety or airworthiness status of the data.

# IV.F.(1) Service Bulletins and a Standardized form for DO Transmittal of Approved Data

DO-issued service bulletins should be a means for DOs to provide "approved data" (reference approved data option discussions in IV.F) for general use. When issued, service bulletins constitute a change in type design by the holder and convey the

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

necessary "approved data" to implement the change by owner/operators under part 43.

A new or revised form is also needed for domestic and international recognition of "approved data" created under the DO concept. The WG recommends that the form be similar to the FAA Forms 8110-3 and 8100-9 that are currently used to approve data in the FAA's delegation system. The form should be titled to recognize the source of the data approval and should be traceable to the originator. In addition, there should be no provisions for recommending approval of data. Thus, "approved" is the only statement that can be made about the data.

The new or revised form should contain the same basic information as the Forms 8110-3 and 8100-9 with respect to the compliance data and purpose of the approval. The form should also address both the date the determination of compliance was made as well as the date the form was signed.

The WG believes that allowing FAA designees and DOs to use the same form to be the preferred option. This would help reinforce the equivalency of the data when executed by a DO. The FAA should also consider whether electronic formats would be acceptable for transmitting this type of information to owner/operators.

# IV.F.(2) DO Use of Previously Approved Data

The concept of previously approved 'substantiating' or 'descriptive' data implies that the data has an established pedigree with an FAA approval that makes the data more valuable than data without such a pedigree. However, no inference can be made with respect to the applicability of such data to another DA project unless a "determination of compliance" has been made by the DO. This does not mean that the data has to be regenerated, recalculated or retested by the DO, but no relief regarding the part 21 showing is implied with respect to the new project based on how it was used in the past. The DO will still have to assess the data to determine its applicability to the new project and to make a "determination of compliance" to the cert basis of the new certification project.

In addition, when a DO incorporates a TC'd or Technical Standard Order (TSO) component into its type design, it is only required to show that its type design is compliant with the installation of that component. There is no requirement for the installer to 'look behind' the design or compliance status of the component itself. A similar approach can be taken with STCs and PMA parts when they are installed by owner/operators. However, if a DO desires to make an STC or PMA part directly a part of the type design on which it is being installed, then the DO will need to obtain, or have access to, both the 'substantiating' and 'descriptive' data associated with the STC in order to make its 'determination of compliance'. Drawing this distinction in no way prevents a TC holder from installing an STC in its production line, but in such cases the STC is not a part of the DO's type design, but rather a

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

change to that design, installed at the time it is manufactured, but held by another entity.

# **IV.F.(3)** Use of FAA's Delegation System

One of the basic principles developed for DO is that the FAA makes no discrete 'findings' of compliance. Design organizations are issued a DO certificate because they have a demonstrated engineering capability and commitment to compliance. This enables the FAA, using its discretionary authority, not to direct its resources to making numerous discrete compliance 'findings'. Instead, it can rely upon the DO's statement of compliance in making its overall compliance 'finding' when issuing a TC or other DA.

Since the FAA is making no discrete compliance 'findings', there is no basis for allowing the use of engineering designees, either within the DO itself or at its partners/suppliers. Designees are authorized only to perform tasks the FAA itself would otherwise perform. Since the FAA is not making any discrete 'findings' of compliance under the DO concept, there is nothing to delegate. Thus, the advantage to Industry of being able to make all 'determinations of compliance' is that the DO is not dependent upon the existing delegation system.

This does not mean that DOs cannot use individuals and companies that also hold FAA delegations, but those designees would be acting solely as a design supplier resource to the DO and any compliance determinations made by such suppliers must be conducted under a system determined acceptable by the DO. They are not acting as representatives of the FAA Administrator.

# IV.F.(4) DO Recognition and Use of Design Suppliers with FAA Credentials (including other DOs)

A DO may take the status of an FAA designee or another DO into consideration when determining the appropriate method and level of supplier oversight it needs to perform. That oversight must be defined within the DO supplier procedures and must include both the qualification of that supplier and periodic oversight. In conducting its oversight of the supplier, the 'project DO' may include as one of its considerations the fact that the supplier is a designee of the FAA, but it must recognize that the FAA will not be conducting oversight on any non-delegation activity. If the supplier is another DO, the FAA will perform oversight of the 'supplier DO', but this does not relieve the 'project DO' of performing oversight.

Irrespective of the FAA credentials of a particular supplier, the 'project DO' must, under its CAS and SMS processes, assess and find acceptable the compliance and safety risk associated with its degree of reliance on this type of supplier. The

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

'project DO' must also be satisfied that these organizations or individuals are performing as expected, and must be aware of any FAA corrective action related to their performance. The 'project DO' could achieve this awareness by contractually requiring the designee or 'supplier DO' to provide records of any FAA corrective action, such as designee counseling letters or audit records.

A formal supplier interface agreement must exist between a 'project DO' and every 'supplier DO' providing it with 'determinations of compliance'. The interface document should address the scope of what the 'supplier DO' may accomplish for the 'project DO.' The document may authorize the 'supplier DO' to follow its existing DO procedures when making "determinations of compliance" associated with the 'project DO's' certification plan. The presence of a supplier interface document in no way relieves the 'project DO' from its showing compliance responsibility as an applicant.

# V. CHANGE MANAGEMENT PLAN

This section is intended to contain a change management plan which may include industry and regulatory awareness initialives industry and regulatory training, coordination with other regulatory authorities (including potential changes to bilateral agreements), and a transition period. As of the original release of this report, a change management plan was not prepared in fieu of completing the development of the DO concepts contained in the prior sections. Further action is recommended to develop a change transgement plan as intended.

Denga Organization Working Group Biri 21/8MS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

- 64

# Appendix A. DO Working Group Members

## NAME

# ORGANIZATION

Industry Representatives: Beck, Tony Chick, Mike Desroster, Walter Dramant Boustead, Judi Dickstein Jason Dionne, Paul Fernandez, Felipe Eudes Pontes Grove, Robert Haerr, Mike Hill, Paul Hubbs, Chris Linder, Ben (WO Chais) Markhant, Pal Piotrowski, Dennis Rogoranski, Trau Trusis, Rick

#### FAA Representatives:

Clourier, Paul Collins, Michael Cook, Bob Deutschman, Jason DiPaulo, Tomaso Geddie, Scon Jambor, Jacquellice Janco, Tony Law, Deug Linegang, Michael Quiles, Carlos

Foreign Civil Aviation Authority Representatives: Forguson, Bob Hall, Julian

Labor Representatives: Collins, Michael DiPaolo, Tomaso

15&S Dungan Aviation GAMA Pratt & Whitney, Canada MARPA Sikorsky Embraer Garman Rolls Royce GE Aireraft Englisson Rochwell Cellins Boeing THEREON BELAC Honeywell Gulfstream

AFS-540 Labor - NATCA A4R-200 A8W-150 Labor - NATCA A1R-140 ACE-112 AFS-304 A4R-120 A4R-120 A4R-120 A4FS-340

Transport Canada EASA

NATCA NATCA

Design Organization Working Group Pan 21/SMS Availon Bulenoking Committee

# Appendix B. DO WG Charter

#### Part 21:5MS ARC. Charter for the Organizational Workley Group

#### 1 Scope and Boundaries

 The Working Groun (WG) shall define a Transporting environment (e.g. ground by the First Multimedi segmentation and system measurements and priority is write the Theorem Organization angular of making a angular disemption with which the TAX page felty.

- To accompled, the 405 will produce a Deport flucture memory does glupper block and granter and a strong 32 (Delwandler)
- 2. The logort will require in official in EdiA organization of systematics (3): 1.1. (art /)
- The Keren will monoscillance will be boundaries of costing C.S. subject for
- b. The WAS preference as user that the line of reprintation there exists will include user a patient of the patient patient of the patient patient of the patient patient of the pati
- Discussion of windows it is appropriate to investigate the equilation of the first the world by a data or organization and by our of so you dow Alice may define the program of the program control meets.

#### 2 Assumptions and Guidance

#### 2.1 Assumptions

- Einike tim mererit FAA vegulaneer-
- 1 That # Auf-issues desigh approvalia-
- The EAA may defegue the ensurements, testing and may compare any processing without a conditioner metabolic AA may delegative on a question continent.
- Chain an or second do leave a company representation of appropriate or to Adappend approval.

b. The EAA should have been acount organized interview to that the EAA may impose a constraint have years to constrain the bold decays approve in Stack and are not exclude interview that the bold decays approve in Stack and are not account in the bold interview of the stack and the interview of the bold decay interview. The bold decay is a stack and the interview of the bold decay interview. The bold decays are the stack and the bold decay is a stack and the bold decay interview of the bold decay interview.

- [South Transport Sygnetizes at shall be prepared to have some solved senses to merger using states (some solves).
- Cash Design Organization sour have note on the Entroy Operational Solicy responsibility, and the inference of the article of the identification of applicing part of the WT process.
- 17 The manufaction of a state of the spectra of the second second system of a state of the test of test
- 4. The preparad registration will annear the Donate Syntamic resonant for the previous (demonstration (Constitution for 1979) if the develop recovery to more a perifician of approxition.
  - The proposed repeation shall analogize the Design Linguisticities were find privilegies would have the privilegies of source a performance approach.
- The FAA will develop in complete well-astrony due to easily developed and an average operation are wellcombined an operation production developed by the Overages (Vc)).
  - The EAA shall respond to plotting to these information to the of second model due to AAA fitted appropriate based on the AAAA model wild be addressed to standing program and togot (10° office processes that is not observation to the FAAA).
- Implementation is table in Section devices plan in Acaty SEAA, gating to relation or and record system and any temport? In terms. Reference for some and only the rest of the rest on only of 21. The complete works which many if an object of parts in many so.

Commentation of the Art of Art of Arts

1

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

#### Part 21 SMS ARC

#### Charity for the Organitational Working Group

#### 2.2 Guidance

- The KAA is continuous work the siles of a system more in third party or thirm party authors conduct, emplance, and is of Decay Organizations, and in works to the EAA may version the results on data authors applicated the TAA's a consult to not all delegating the proposition for any angle consept).
- 1. The WC entry wave to relax in the h/s/s revolution setuplines regulations as a medicilly for how or by the design regulations and transformation medical. The scale (3.4 CE-10.22.13 CE) are applied by the requirements, and entry and regulations on the Cervic Coupling and the medical by the transformation of the Cervic Coupling and the medical by the transformation of the Cervic Coupling and the medical by the transformation of the Cervic Coupling and the transformation of the Cervic Coupling and the medical by the transformation of the Cervic Coupling and the transformation of the transformat
- () The WA may want to othe to the TECA Design Dignation on regulations for guiden-
- 4 The BVT star man to order to the EATA Origin Organization Astronomics organization for goaline (
- The ARC hads dow despinencement are impropriate for time which wild fine following downs approval: TV, 407, 4545 and 51025

#### 3 Tasking

#### 3.1 Relevant Questions

- Conv Classiciani. Any exist is these spectrum are maint to owner hanglos do as the interaction frameworks another than a bridleping the proposition game was. The Ver's Department's of the interactions in all of these assessments that is should be broad upon the cases with the cases that the converse statements of the dilary way by included in the depart. The bound questions are into the cases of the owner statements of the di-
- 1. The ABC/managered One are generated as a spectrum to be detered to a determine the second seco
- 2. Which the purpose of a design organization one species social benefits? Solary Exection 1 Will wait reproducts on an a purpose of a second second second purpose for a formational building?
- 3. What provide end only the afforded to design representation? If there are defined in over of design organizations, then have be the providence of path Afford.
- A first at the second or dependence what e Q and Q monoton of each have to ensure a debth as responsible as not effectively ensures at providence.
- 3. Altriations of all sensitivity of aggregation of bandla sense? Monthle sense to three anytic a sense must be set for factoring applicants as a sense bary of an angular growing sets of a higher fixed by growing or other barring set of processes angular that has not one processes on a set of that many must be of a dy-processor barry of anythermatic place and growing of the U\_CO.

In Assument Querrary. These de side periods development and dealing since one has not needed a group memory accordingly accorded to these spectrams. These gas some should be peak is utilitated a someting the peak logent. Where the side of the set of add one fact and one fact

- 1. Or address a spectral backlet or all to save a single argumentation of our at what single around 1 from the usage organization. At which point profession devices approach up to our devices from the area of the grant organization. The form the around a device from the around a device of a combined to the same of the grant or around a device of the grant organization. The form the around a device of the grant organization of the grant organization of the grant organization of the grant organization of the grant of t
- 3) Which are group with balance which there is the group argument of "Do some dialogs opposed helders" (1) made before arguments or "Lo example, as applicants is field argument in such teams repeated on on."
- 3. True will patient stating encoder or stems to when some interface straight organizations .
- 4. (This papers in additioned has a free as a first the post topes and beserve approaching).

Terraneous Collans, pharty of Solidan

n1

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Ralemaking Committee

#### Part IJ/SMS ARC Charter for the Organizational Working Group

- How will us must be the sub-space of a sub-scale set the set operation of the function.
- 9 What increases all assesses would be appreciate to adjust the privilege and componential quart

#### 3.2 Deliverables

- 8 The Wool multi-assume to perposed regulations (charge this of promotioned) could medizate of ogn regionalization on the existing 34 (1978). Part 31 observe of the Darred Scient. The regulations shall available
  - f Discormon design organization models
    - (a) DVINNE Sitters in regenerations
    - (b) Organity equation more to obtain a sets level of design organization to optimize
    - (c) containing the second of the second seco
    - (a) Den lagar associated with hud-law int deeps again association gainer
  - l = l containing or planning programs for these stands with these design regards on recognitions
  - 1. A common provision
  - 4 Metrica (in destoration) queues of the change on seminar system succeeded in the transmission pressions.
- Fight WCL must deliver a program of change interagreement plan. The decays monogramming plan well face, he is broad template their results were comprised by the FAA arms adultion of delays. The change monogramming plan may reduct.
  - 3 Juliany approximate primating reads, and trade organization results are
  - ) Pepulators retain constitutes, sceparing moder and lates gamming an observation
  - Industry inserting
  - A. Regulatory presents
  - 5. Conditions with one automass including possible charges to beaved assumption
  - 5 Strattory provid

#### 3.3 Milestones and Dates

Deir Arrun		Kapana Daliverable
0mi(3,4,2001)	Lyop (075) Marting: When any De-weps too insection and proposes of a Cleager Organization) Weatmark Design (Agranizations on the order to adverse the experimit betefore and purpless."	Last of particular of bond loop of a second digenerative barrier descention and a second state of a second second second state of the descent report plane was key taken and trainestate and beserved states
Appill (2,23)3	West Monthemas Associate times of provalegation	Luis of monitory indirected to the Chair to 1719 April 12 (Chair will dure before April 19 metrics)
Amai 10, 203,6	Trinstense Wei Mootogi Whatpur Jages should Design Oppetintum-extra yr antig Dorffennydy saerffien yr gweiddianol	) ha of proving a concreased with decays in previous that would <u>provide a</u> to the responsibilities

Commence Wardsmark address of a statistic

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee 65

-

Itatr	Action	Expected Driveraph		
085130.2913	For the weak weak to be a set of the set of	fini nj Elistinj na stativ Jacoba		
NG9-14, 2011	Torreinnes: With Kinetreg: With a skillenger serrerna applicant?	<ul> <li>Ventiliertes en fini tre treates de gre regestations en las FC PMAL 1550s en 1977</li> <li>Werting TME excent russing improved applicant. In russy ou of the Even of Equations of Legislance</li> </ul>		
kine: 16, 2014 .	"Tage: There" faive Monthly Amountainer first diath orders of the regimenty ferences of	Evolution on compare or where the Decision integration of an engl for writes the regulation of an engl for writes the transmission on write of the SMU to get the write of the SMU to get of the Decision Compared and Share with Weight AUC and ADC100		
(upp. 3-2)	WG, low no the Design Organization. Cashing	Diminent among comment on Design.		
4ppm=25	(Theory Delevant of the ALADE III) (Theory Delevant of the ALADE III) (Theory sector ratios: Theory is a loss good of Photo of the angle of the Alates	Uterin F.A. Alk-101, AIR-23 and AFS 300 Connects on Design Organitins 1 Julies		
lany 2.1	WOLLER Manager Treasure Discover	Menors Company and tooses on Dears		
Jug = 01	Chen, - Oldennin, Menn, with 10.00 W/C Cheng Cheng - Cheng and Normal with Oldennia wi With Cheng	Continuum with 2047 WG		
10.15 201	AliCatesting	Ab/Gommetry of Crystemators' take		
10,7576201	Tage Term Take Waiting Term Disage Communities (April 1) and all takes of 2 WG Commission			
August 2015	WG (10.7) uning Discon Drift Diago ( quantation paper	Edned Dynth of Uppened		
September 2001	(3part - Datepart Arest mills + A.A.Ade, 103 Adaptive Adaption in Trap Demonstration (MART Bengin Cognition) Arest (part in definition) or FAX oppression of the leader).	Sings Department on Grant		
Comming 311	Tese Deligned Microweth Mith Wes-	-State Language of deal hispans		

#### Part 21/5335 Alif. Charter for the Oryanizational Working Group

which is the state of the state

31

00

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

Dar	Asten	Expects 02 microsolog
	Charles Container Control of Martine Container	
September 3/61	1 Proc. Discount Manus with Changes WED Crain Invasion Structure plan combined (Chan, Personal Changes) (Change) Web Changes (Changes) Changes (Changes) Web Changes (Changes) (Changes) (Changes) (Changes)	<ol> <li>Combination with Even plot W.1. Contine of Statistical plan highlights.</li> <li>Londonnian Well, Cont-Browell, W.3.5, provide Analia, Science</li> </ol>
Separating (7, 30) \$	ARCOMMUNE	ARTS were an united with the part.
legnnitic UE-10 2057	WE Live Marine Disarcation in the Transition Planton Line in the Unit of the Disarcation of Dispersion of the Dispersion	
lary finske 301	Tiger Trans Law Marrieg Develops - senates planeter the Decays organizations Report From the Wilcontinue	Transition Play
homentes 205	Web Const Mandreg as such and treation Theorem Organization in Report.	Talogs/ approxime (cont
originated 107 2013	Time Report Sou	Const Report Con- ART way on the state of the

#### Part 21/SMS ABC: Charter for the Organizational Working Group

#### 3.4 WG Integration

- customers of synchronization and constraint costs of the provision constraints to compare the work of the CC to Parallel Academic With
- Gaugestion a Talley Foregroup Rynamic and summarian fractional Darge Theorem and Demonstrate of Peter 0.10 (9):1
- ) Upward WWP well-down to critical for Low Collaboration of well the Decourse of Manuality of Cognition on

# 4 References

- 1 Filo pdp? logent
- In EALADOA/ARDUA Reservation
- / 0.23 have at inversion reportation
- 5 WG Lead(s) and Members

summer of the state of the stat

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

# Appendix C. Glossary of Terms

ACCOUNTABILITY FRAMEWORK: An established set of responsibilities and commitments of the FAA and Industry

AGENT DO: A DO that has been contracted by a DA applicam to manage a certification project

APPROVED DATA: Descriptive data approved by FAA employees, its designees, or in accordance with Part 1

AUDIT: Formal scheduled review by the FAA or the DO of the DO's processes, projects, and compliance with DO regulatory requirements, as determined by the FAA or the DO internal audit function. It is expected to include some review of compliance findings on closed projects. For the FAA, audit is a part of FAA's Certificate Management function.

DO EXECUTIVE: The company individual directly responsible for ensuring that the DO meets all of its regulatory responsibilities

DO POINT(s) OF CONTACT: The individual(s) within the DO responsible for all communications with the FAA

CERTIFICATE MANAGEMENT FAA actions to monitor the DO certificate holder and to determine the holder's compliance with the provisions of its certificate(s)

COMPLIANCE ASSURANCE SYSTEM (CAS): DO holder a system for maintaining design configuration control and ensuring that it complies with the applicable regulations.

COMPLIANCE FINDING: FAA decision (either directly or through a designee) that compliance has been shown with the applicable airworthiness standards

CULTURE OF COMPLIANCE: Knowledge beliefs anitudes, and behaviors of an organization that are focused on ensuring regulatory compliance within all its activities.

DESCRIPTIVE DATA; Data that defines the type design that needs to be determined compliant to the applicable airworthiness standards. The descriptive data is what is approved by the FAA when a DA certificate is issued.

DETERMINATION OF COMPLIANCE: A decision made by the DO that compliance has been shown and verified with the applicable airworthiness standards. It may also be a decision made by the DO that data previously used as part of another

> Design Organization Working Group Furt 21/SMS Avronon Rolemaking Committee

project are applicable to the design of the new product, part, or appliance for which it is to be used, including the applicable certification or approval basis

ELIGIBLE DATA: Data developed under an assumed, but not FAA established, certification basis, and product type design if appropriate.

FINDING OF COMPLIANCE. FAA decision that the applicable regulatory requirements/airworthiness standards have been mer. Statutorily required action to issue a certificate.

PROJECT DO The DO responsible for overall integration of a specific certification project. The project DO ensures all determinations of compliance are complete and may be the DA applicant or may act on behalf of a DA applicant (i.e. contracted as an agent DO).

SAFETY CULTURE: The product of individual and group values, attitudes, competencies, and patterns of behavior that determine the commutment to an organization's safety programs.

SAFETY MANAGEMENT) The act of understanding and making decisions and taking actions to lower risk, inherent in all human activity, to acceptable levels

SAFETY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM: An integrated collection of processes procedures, and programs that ensures a formalized and proactive approach to system safety through risk management. Risk analysis and assessment are required for all changes to identify safety impacts. The SMS is a closed-loop system, ansumg all changes are documented and all problems or issues are tracked to conclusion. When properly implemented, an SMS establishes a safety philosophy or culture that permeates the entire organization in the monitoring and continuous improvement of safety.

SCOPE OF AUTHORITY: A combination of explicit statements of the DO Cartificate and Terms of Approval that identify the capability of the DO and to which category of aircraft (e.g., large airplanes, commuter airplanes, etc.) and products that the DO is approved to conduct its operations

SENIOR COMPANY MANAGEMENT: Those in the company management chain above the DO Executive who are accountable for the actions of the DO.

SHOWING OF COMPLIANCE: An applicant's demonstration of compliance to an airworthiness standard (i.e., 14 CFR 23, 25, 27, 29, 33, 35) and 18 comprised of substantiating data, statements, and/or other acceptable methods of demonstration (e.g., acceptable MOC).

STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE: A statement from the DQ to the Administrator certifying that compliance with the applicable airworthiness standards for the project

Design Organization Working Group Bin 21/SMS Availion Rulemaking Committee

has been determined in accordance with the procedures listed in its FAA-approved DO Procedures Manual. With this statement, the DO is indicating that the project is complete and ready for the FAA to issue the certificate or DA.

**SUBSTANTIATING DATA:** Documentation related to a DA applicant's showing of compliance to the applicable airworthiness standards.

**SUPPLIER DO:** A separate DO entity in its own right that provides engineering data to a project DO. The supplied data supports the project DO's certification project.

**VERIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE:** An independent check, or equivalent, of the showing of compliance leading to a DO determination of compliance.

# Appendix D. List of Acronyms

AC	Advisory Circular
AD	Airworthmesa Directive
AEE	FAA Office of Environment and Energy
ARG	Aircraft Evaluation Group
ARC	Aviation Rulemaking Committee
CAA	Civil Aviation Anthority of mather country
CAS	Compliance Assurance System
ccs	Compliance Certification System
CDO	Certified Design Organization
CFR	Code of Federal Regulation=
COS	Continued Operational Safety
CPN	Certification Project Notification
DO	Design Organization
DA	Design Approval
DAH	Design Approval Holder
DMS	Design Management System
DOA	Design Organization Approval
DPO	Design Production Organization
EASA	European Aviation Safety Agonty
FLOS	Equivalent Level of Safety
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
FAA	Federal Aviation Administration
PME	Failure Modes Effects
FMEA	Failure Modes and Effects Analysis
FOEB	Flight Operations Evaluation Board
TSB	Flight Standardization Board
ICA	Instructions for Continued Anworthiness
ICAO	International Civil Aviation Organization
112	Issue Paper
LOPI	Level of Project Involvement

Denga Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

MOC	Means of Compliance
MRB	Maintenance Review Board
NHTSA	National Highway Transportation Safety Administration
NPRM	Notice of Proposed Rulemaking
OCS	Organization Control System
ODA	Organization Designation Authorization
РМА	Parts Manufacturer Approval
POC	Point(s) of Contact
PSE	Principal Structural Element
SC	Special Condition
SFAR	Special Federal Aviation Regulation
SMS	Safety Management System
SSP	Specialty Service Provider
STC	Supplemental Type Certificate
тс	Type Certificate
TSO	Technical Standard Order
TSOA	Technical Standard Order Approval
US	United States
USC	United States Code
WG	Working Group

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

# Appendix E. DO Challenges, Benefits and Concerns

The WG began discussions by identifying various challenges, benefits, and concerns with the existing system and the move to n DO model. The following challenges: benefits and concerns were identified as a reference for the issues that might need to be addressed. It merely represents a starting point for the WG that led to the WG report. The WG report contains the final product, without a revision to the initial discussion topics captured in this Appendix. This Appendix is intended to serve only as a reference to the initial thoughts. Note that these initial thoughts may have been captured prior to full partnepution of the WG members listed in Appendix A.

#### General

- Challenge F Meeting SMS requirements established by International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) A regulatory SMS for design activity cannot be implemented without regulatory recognition of a design organization. SMS cannot be applied to a FAA-delegated organization.
  - Benefit: A DO model would enable implementation of SMS by FAA on design organizations as required by ICAO and FAA requirements, such that no differences would be filed with ICAO.
  - Concern. The benefits of the DO model will not be commensurate with or greater than the potential regulatory SMS burden imposed on the design organization.

#### FAA

- Challenge 2: Any applicant, regardless of qualifications, may apply for a DA under existing requirements. The FAA is experiencing a significant increase in the number of STC applications by persons who do not currently hold a DA and are unfamiliar with applicant and holder responsibilities.
  - Benefit: DO approval/certification/oversight would give the FAA a mechanism to require minimum applicant and holder qualifications
  - Concern. The DO model may not be flexible enough to support small business
    operations, the establishment of new companies, and a range of capability levels
    appropriate to the range of aviation products being designed, especially new or
    novel designs.
- Challenge 3: Existing practices rely heavily on the "show/find" actions occurring at the end of the design process, regardless of any compliance design processes that may exist.
  - Benefit: DO approval/certification/oversight would give the FAA a mechanism to require compliance assurance within the design processes.

Design Organization Working Group Pin 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

.0

- **Concern:** FAA approval of the DO manual may be used to restrict a DO from choosing where to place an emphasis in compliance processes (e.g., some companies may wish to emphasize early processes for assuring compliance, while others may rely more heavily on late-term processes for verifying compliance).
- **Challenge 4:** FAA currently expends significant resources making discrete compliance findings related to specific products and supporting DAs. Future federal budget expectations do not allow for growth in the federal workforce, so growth of the aviation industry requires a different approach.
  - **Benefit:** DO approval/certification/oversight would give the FAA a mechanism to focus on the system used for compliance assurance and aviation system safety. Additionally, the DO model provides the opportunity for greater capacity in the system.
  - **Concern**: Because the FAA does not fully utilize its ability to rely on ODA to remove itself from discrete compliance findings, FAA and ODA holders do not receive the perceived benefits associated with the scope of the ODA. Similarly, DO implementation may have similar issues and a reduced benefit relative to the notion of a fully-delegated ODA.
- Challenge 5: Once a DA has been issued, the only mandatory actions FAA can take to address aircraft design compliance or safety issues is to issue ADs against products or continued airworthiness actions as defined in 14 CFR part 26. ADs do not address root cause (i.e., DAH practices that may have created an unsafe condition). Other than under ODA, the FAA cannot take certificate action against non-compliant DAH practices without affecting the eligibility of products manufactured by that holder for operation. In other words, FAA certificate action has significant downstream effects that may be considered inappropriate.
  - **Benefit 1:** DO approval/certification/oversight creates an accountable organization which may be held responsible for mandatory action to address safety issues.
  - **Concern 1**: It is unclear how a DO addresses this challenge differently or better than an ODA.
  - Benefit 2: DO approval/certification/oversight opens up new opportunities for implementing safety improvements that do not rise to the level of an unsafe condition.
  - **Concern 2:** FAA may use the opportunity of DO approval and oversight to mandate perceived improvements that are above and beyond actual regulatory requirements.
  - **Benefit 3:** DOs reinforce both a safe culture within a company and the accountability framework addressed in Part 21 and encourage a reactive compliance culture to become a proactive compliance culture.

#### **Industry:**

- Challenge 6: Industry control of development and certification schedules is difficult. Delays in certification plan approval and Issue Paper (IP) closure generate additional uncertainty on program schedule and costs. DA applicants cannot currently rely on internal capabilities for determining compliance (i.e., applicant compliance capabilities on any given project are always subject to question by the FAA and FAA inquiries result in product delivery schedule impacts). Currently, for a new airplane TC, Special Conditions (SC), Equivalent Level of Safety (ELOS), and specific agreed MOC are generated. In some cases IPs may take as much as two to three years to close. Delays in IP closures (Stage 4) generate uncertainty on program schedule and cost.
  - **Benefit:** DO would give an applicant greater control over product delivery schedule. Moving the FAA from specific compliance findings to actual governmental actions is in the direction of best use of FAA resources to achieve safer products.
  - **Concern**: The FAA may be reluctant to rely on applicant capabilities (see Challenge 9). Additionally, agreement on the MOC may still delay projects.
- **Challenge 7:** Accountable applicants are currently unable to rely on the acceptability of supplier or consortium-member contributions to certification.
  - **Benefit:** DO would give the accountable applicant an independent mechanism to assure the validity of supplier or consortium-member's contributions to aircraft certification.
  - **Concern**: Supplier DOs and consortiums with member company DOs may confuse the accountability picture. A single point of accountability is still needed. Accountability still needs to be clearly attributable to the appropriate applicant organization.
  - **Concern**: The FAA will likely not have adequate resources to oversee multiple suppliers or complex consortiums. As such, product applicants must be responsible for suppliers.
- Challenge 8: ODA places limitations on the flexibility of a company's processes.
  - **Benefit:** DO should afford greater flexibility in company processes for assuring compliance.

#### **Other tangential challenges:**

- **Challenge 9:** FAA culture is hesitant to fully rely on applicant accountability for certificate issuance.
  - **Benefit:** DO certification and oversight would provide the FAA both a predesign-approval and post-design-approval opportunity to assess the knowledge, capabilities and practices of aircraft certification design organizations.

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

- **Concern**: The DO model may not be fully utilized by the FAA. The limit of this WG's ability to affect this is to provide a recommendation to FAA management regarding the benefits and need for the DO model. Significant cultural changes within the FAA and industry will be required to fully realize DO benefits.
- **Challenge 10:** No requirements currently exist for STC applicants to assess the compatibility of their designs with other STCs.
  - **Benefit:** DOs could be qualified for the privilege of supporting compatibility assessments for integration of multiple STCs.
  - **Concern:** Requirements for this privilege have not yet been identified. This may be out of scope for this WG.
- Challenge 11: Industry has significant concern over the lack of consistency in FAA LOPI decisions. There are three significant areas where LOPI decision are inconsistent:
  - 1) FAA involvement in compliance activities not related to safety critical areas;
  - 2) FAA involvement in activities where the applicant has full competence to make compliance determination; and
  - 3) FAA involvement at the level of approving documents such as test plans or results.

Industry members believe these are neither the proper nor efficient means of FAA involvement.

- **Benefit:** DO would provide a better model for the FAA to recognize capabilities and establish a consistent risk-based LOPI framework.
- Concern: This may be out of scope for this WG.





Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee



Figure F-2 - Secondary Threshold Determination

78

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee



Figure F-3 - Result Assessment

Design Organization Working Group Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

# APPENDIX G—SAFETY MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS WORKING GROUP REPORT

21ARC Working Document - Not for Distribution

# FAA Part 21 / Safety Management Systems Aviation Rulemaking Committee (Part 21 / SMS-ARC)

Safety Management Systems Working Group Report

January 17, 2014

PAR	11 / SMS-Aviation Rulemaking Communee SMS Working Group Report	Page Revision Date:	1 of ; Original Jan 17, 2014
			_
TABLE OF	CONTENTS		_
SECTION 1.0	Executive Summary		
1.1 Safety N	fanagement System Working Group (SMS WG) Overv	iew	
1.2 Summar	y of Recommendations		
1.3 Addition	al Recommendations		
SECTION 2.0	SMS WG Charter / Membership / Taskings		
2.1 SMS W	G Charter		
2,2 SMS W	G Membership		3
2,3 SMS W	G Taskings		
2.4 SMS W	6 Meetings	(1+++()))))++++)	
SECTION 3.0	Key Assumptions		
SECTION 4.0	Responses and Recommendations to Taskings and	Charter	
4.1 Task I:	Regulatory Gap Assessment		
4.11 Ta	sk 1 SMS WG Response		
412 Ta	sk 1 SMS WG Conclusion		
4.2 Task 21	Incorporation of SMS into 14 CFR		
42.1 Ta	sk 2 SMS WG Response		
4.2.2 Ta	sk 2 §5 27 Coordination of Emergency Response Plan	ning	
4.2.3 Ta	sk 2 SMS WG Recommendation		
4.3 Tasks 3	and 5 SMS Applicability, Scalability, and Flexibility		
4.3.1 Ta	sks 3 and 5: SMS WG Response		
4.3.2 Ta	sks 3 and 5: SMS WG Recommendation	,-,-,	
4.4 Task 4	Recommended Preamble, Policy, and Guidance Materia	il	
4.41 Ta	sk 4 SMS WG Response		
4.4.2 Ta	sk 4 SMS WG Recommendation		
4.5 Task 6 a	nd 7 CONOPS for SMS		2
4.5.1 CC	ONOPS Summary		
4.5.2 Ta	sk 6 and 7 SMS WG Response		
4.5.3 Tu	sks 6 and 7: SMS WG Recommendation		
4.6 Task 8 ) and CB/	Coordinate SMS WG Efforts with Organizational WG, A WG		G. 33
4.7 Task 9:	14 CFR 21 3 for Organizations with an SMS		

Part 11 / SMS-Aviation Rolemaking Communee SMS Working Group Report	Page Revision Date:	2 of Original Jan 17, 2014
4 7.1 SMS WG Response.		
4.7.2 Task 9 SMS WG Recommendation		
SECTION 5.0 Additional Recommendations		
5.1 Acceptable Safety Risk		40
5.1.1 SMS WG Recommendation		40
52 Availability of Data for SRM		40
5.2.1 SMS WG Recommendation		
SECTION 6.0 APPENDICES		

15:10

## SECTION 1.0 Executive Summary

#### 1.1 Safety Management System Working Group (SMS WG) Overview

The Safety Management System Working Group (SMS WG) was chartered by the Part 2)/SMS Aviation Rutemaking Committee (ARC) to provide recommendations and guidance to the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) for development and implementation of SMS rulemaking applicable to organizations involved in the Design and Manufacturing (D&M) of aviation products and articles. The charter included several taskings each of which have been addressed by the SMS WG SMS WG membership included individuals with expertise in SMS representing organizations for the design and manufacture of aviation products, articles, and replacement parts, association representatives on behalf of general aviation, and contributors from the FAA along with observers from European Aviation Safety Agency (EASA). Transport Canada Civil Aviation (TCCA), and National Civil Aviation Agency - Brazil (ANAC) Nine meetings were held in 2013 and 2014 during which the SMS WG addressed the taskings and developed recommendations.

#### 1.2 Summary of Recommendations

The following is a summary listing of SMS WG recommendations in response to the charter and associated taskings:

- 14 CFR Incorporation: The SMS WG has determined that the SMS requirements in the proposed 14 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 5 (Docket Number: FAA-2009-0671) (hereafter referred to as "Part 5"), with consideration given to D&M sector comments for recommended changes contained in the Docket, are appropriate for D&M organizations. In addition, the 8M8 WG evaluated 65.27 (Coordination of Emergency Response Planning). and determined it is not necessary for D&M organizations. Therefore, we recommend that FAA modify 14 CER Part 21 (hereafter referred to as "Part 21") to make Part 5, excluding \$5.27, the SMS requirements for organizations meeting the applicability threshold. (Refer to section 4.2)
- Applicability: The SMS WG recommends that the FAA develop an applicability threshold that requires SMS for organizations that
  - Design or manufacture products (), e., aircraft, engines, propellers) or,
  - Design or manufacture articles whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing; or
  - Make design changes to a product, through a Supplemental Type Certificate (STC). failure of which could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing.

This recommendation is not intended to discourage volumary implementation of SMS for organizations producing articles with criticality falling below the applicability threshold. (Refer to section 4.4)

Scalability: Scalability of SMS has been addressed through the applicability threshold Therefore, the SMS WG recommends that all Part 5 SMS components / elements ( with the exception of \$5.27) be applied for those design and/or manufacturing organizations

Part 21./ SMS-Aviation Balemaking Communica SMS Working Group Report	Page Revision 15:00	il of 5 Urigmil Jan 17, 2014
---	---------------------------	------------------------------------

that meet the applicability threshold. Ukefor to section 4-31

- Policy and Guidance Material: The SMS WG developed SMS regulatory material and a basis for preamble, policy, and guidance material, as provided in this report, however, we determined that more work was necessary to produce supporting guidance material. We recommend that the SMS WG continue to develop supporting guidance material with an objective to complete the task by October 2014 by providing an addendum to this report. (Refer to section 4.4)
- SMS Concept of Operations: The SMS WG has developed a Concept of Operations (CONOPS) which describes the intent of the Part 5 SMS framework (Safety Policy Safety Risk Management, Safety Assurance, and Safety Promotion) for D&M organizations as it applies to each life cycle phase (design and certification, production and airworthiness certification, and continued airworthiness) of a product or article. We recommend that the CONOPS form the basis for the development of preamble, policy, and guidance material. The SMS WG also recommends that, as described in the CONOPS, existing processes and procedures be considered as meeting the intent of Part 5.

(Refer to section 4.5)

 14 CFR 21.3 for SMS: The SMS WG has determined that 5213 (Reporting of Failures, Maffunctions, or Defects) should be updated. We recommend the FAA task an ARC subteant to develop recommendations to minimize or eliminate redundant and inconsistent reporting, record keeping, and risk assessment requirements for organizations with an SMS. Additionally, the sub-team should address appropriate reporting requirements and systems to enable the FAA to exercise its oversight and system level risk management responsibilities (Reference action 4.7).

# 1.3 Additional Recommendations

The following is a summary list of additional SMS WG recommendations which were not directly ned to the charter or taskings:

- Acceptable Safety Risk Determination: The SMS WG recommends FAA establish WGs to develop risk acceptance criteria for products and articles. Advisory Circular (AC) 39-8 provides one example of a risk acceptance criteria that has been developed [for Transport category engines and Auxiliary Power Units (APUs)] to conjunction with the D&M industry and is mutually accepted by FAA and industry (§5-55) (Refer to section 5.1)
- Availability of Data for Safety Risk Management (SRM): The SMS WG recommends that the FAA develop an approach to make fleet data already provided to the FAA (hours flights, reported failures, multianctions, and defects and service difficulty reports) readily available to D&M organizations, in support of executing SRM (§5.71). (Refer to section 5.2)

Page

13:00

#### SECTION 2.0 SMS WG Charter / Membership / Taskings

The Part 21 / SMS-ARC developed a draft charter, membership, and tasking list for the SMS WG. These were further developed by the SMS WG and submitted to the full ARC for approval. Summaries of the charter, membership, taskings, and meeting schedules are provided in the following sections

# 2.1 SMS WG Charter

The SMS WG was chartered (refer to Appendix A) by the Part 21 / SMS-ARC to develop a report which provides comments and recommendations for developing and implementing SMS regulatory requirements in a D&M environment. Key charter deliverables include the following:

- Recommendations for rulemaking, suggested processes, policies, and auidance to align Parr 21 with the SMS requirements documented in Part 5.
- Identification and assessment of any differences between the recently adopted SMS. requirements in International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) Annex 19 and Part 5
- Evaluation of options and provide recommendations to the FAA on the optimum solution for the application of SMS to D&M organizations.
- Recommendation as to which Design Approval Holder (DAH) and Production Approval Holder (PAH) organizations should have SMS requirements applied to them. This recommendation should include the scalability of SMS to D&M organizations based on their size, complexity, and safety risk introduced by their products-

## 2.2 SMS WG Membership

The SMS WG membership (refer to Appendix, B) is comprised of a diverse group of individuals with expertise in SMS and related subject matter areas representing organizations regulated under Part 21 for the D&M of type certificated aircraft and engines, approved avionics articles and systems, association representatives on behalf of general aviation and modification and replacement part manufacturers, contributors from the FAA Aircraft Certification Service, and observers from EASA, TCCA, and ANAC

#### 2.3 SMS WG Taskings

The SMS WG was tasked by the Part 21 / SMS-ARC to complete Task= 1 through 8 as shown in sections 4.1 Imough 4.6. The SMS WG added Task 9 during the course of our meetings. The nine tasks we summarized as follows

- Perform a regulatory gap analysis between the SMS requirements defined in Part 5, ICAO Annes 19, and Part 21.
- Develop, evaluate options, and make a recommendation(s). For incorporation of SMS inte-14 CFR for D&M organizations
- Provide a recommendation as to which D&M approval holder organizations should have ж. SMS requirements applied to them

Part 21/5405-Actation Rulemaking Commune-	Page Beytsion	n of T
SM5-Working Group Report	(Jata)	Original Jan 17, 2014

- 4 Produce preamble, regulatory, and gardance material for SMS application to D&M organizations, include an "operational" definition of a hazard throughout the life cycle of a product in SRM.
- Provide guidance that accounts for scalability of SMS to D&M organizations based on their size, complexity, and safety risk introduced by their products.
- 6 Define the end state (roles, relationships, and responsibilities) for SMS in a D&M organization considering design, certification, production, and in-service support
- Perform a review of "strategic" safety decisions that are required to be made during the design, certification, and production phases throughout the life cycle of the product
- 8 Coordinate SMS WG activities with Part 21 ARC and supporting WGs [Oversight, Cost-Benefit-Analysis (CBA), and Organizational]
- Provide a recommendation as to what \$21.3 should look like for a D&M organization with a SMS.

# 2.4 SMS WG Meetings

The SMS WG conducted nine meetings in 2013 and 2014 to address the charter and associated taskings. These meetings were held on the dates and locations identified in the following paragraph and represented over 100 hours of detailed discussion. WG members attended either in person or by phone with web link.

- 1. Kickoff Meeting: April 4-5, 2013. Washington, DC
- 2 WG Meeting: April 30-May 1 2013. Phoenix, AZ
- 3 WG Meeting: June 11-12, 2013; Seattle, WA
- 4 WG Meeting, July 17-18, 2013; Washington, DC
- 3 WG Meeting, August 13-14, 2013; Wichita, KS
- 6 WG Meeting, September 18-19, 2013; Washington, DC
- 7 WG Meeting: October 30-31, 2013; Hartford, CT
- 8. WG Meeting, December 10-11, 2013; Washington, DC
- 99 Final Meeting: January 13-15, 2014; Phoenix, AZ

Page

13:00

## SECTION 3.0 Key Assumptions

The SMS WG has documented the following assumptions which were key to our discussions and recommendations

- 1 The SMS requirements considered by the SMS WG are as written in Part 5 (including vousiduration of the D&M sector comments in response to the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM) [Docket No. FAA-2009-0671: Notice No. 10-15]).
  - NOTE If this assumption is shown to be invalid, the recommendations of the SMS WG should be reviewed by industry against the new Part 5.
- 2 The Organizational WG will set the applicability requirements for D&M organizations.

SMS is a management system that is described by assigned responsibilities and the functional relationship of those responsible for safety to management and other organizational components.

- The Organizational WG will recommend that approved D&M organizations be upven a certificate. This will allow Part 5 to remain applicable to a certificate holder
- The definition of a "hazard" is a condition that could foreseeably cause or contribute to an aircraft accident. Reference Order 8040.4A for the definition of an aircraft accident.
- The LAA inspector workforce will need to possess a high level of knowledge and б. understanding of SMS fundamentals to evaluate an applicant's SMS in a context of performance-based requirements. For example, evaluating initial SMS application and conducting SMS audits requires that inspectors be able to assess whether an organization's processes simultaneously satisfy multiple regulatory requirements, e.g., Part 5, Part 21 and Part 183.
- The SMS requirements as written in Part 5 represent "performance based" requirements, FAA oversight of an approval or certificate holder will be primarily focused on the existence and function of SMS processes, rather than the discrete outputs of those mocesses
- From an 5MS perspective, there are three phases to the life cycle of a product or article. that need to be addressed: design and certification, production and airworthingacertification, and continued airworthiness.

Page

15:10

#### SECTION 4.0 Responses and Recommendations to Taskings and Charter

#### 1.1 Task 1: Regulatory Gap Assessment

Task 1 required the SMS WG to perform a regulatory gap analysis between the SMS requirements in Part 5, ICAO Annes 19, and Part 21

## 4.1.1 Task 1: SMS WG Response

The SMS WG completed a detailed gap assessment between Part 5, ICAO Anney 19, and Part 2) (see Appendix C). The assessment was conducted for three D&M life cycle phases, design and certification, production and airworthiness certification, and continued airworthiness (in-service) The SMS WG determined that Part 5 contains all of the SMS components and elements addressed by ICAO Annex 19. The objective of the gap assessment was to determine which elements of Part 5 "are covered"/"are not covered" by Part 21.

The ICAO SMS framework has four main components. Safety Policy, Safety Risk Management (SRM), Safety Assurance (SA), and Safety Promotion; which is consistent with the FAA's (proposed) Part 5 SMS regulations that have been structured around these four components as

- Subpart B Safety Policy
- Subpart C Safety Risk Management (SRM)
- Subpart D Safety Assurance (SA).
- Subpart E Safety Promotion

Part 5 also meludes Subpart A (General) which includes Applicability. General requirements and Definitions and Subpart F (SMS Documentation and recordkeeping), which, in the ICAO Framework is meluded as part of Safery Policy

A summary of the results from the gap assessment is provided or Table 1. The colors in Table 1. indicate the following:

- Green: Part 21 fully addresses the Part 5 element.
- Yellow: Part 21 partially addresses the Part 5 eloment ٠
- · Red: Part 21 does not address the Part 5 element

There are no green entries in Table 1, which indicates that Part 21 does not fully address any of the SMS elements in Part 5. This result was expected since Part 21 addresses certification procedures for products and articles and does not mention SMS, SMS Framework (i.e., Safety Policy, SRM, SA, Safety Promotion], or associated documentation and record keeping requirements

The Part 21 coverage for each Part 5 subpart is discussed in the following sections

2 PARC Working Occurrent - type for Distribution

-			-	Jan 17, 2014
Does Part	Table 1: 21 Currently A	Gap Assessment S ddress SMS Requi	Summary rements in Defin	ed Part 5?
SUIPARI A- GENERAL	DESIGN AND EXCEPTION AND	PRODUCTION AND ADBWORTHINESS (THEOW COON	LONDOP 10 AGINORTIONESS	COMMENTS
s i Application				Thir 21 does not mentions or
5.3 Octored Regularisation	-			define any SMS requirement).
ST.BPART B - SAPRTY POLICY	DESIGN AND LEREPHEATION	PRODUCTION AND ARPMORTHENT SS CERTIFICATION	LONTINUED MRWORTHINKSS	COMPRESSION IS
5.21 Safery Policy		a strating strate		
5.21 Safety Accountability and Aution dy				Tan 2) does not require a solution
2.25 Desergencion and Responsibilities of Dequised Satery Miningement Periorated				policy, description cafety accountabilities or responde littles, or require emergency response planmap.
5.27. Coerilamacriat Emergancy Response Planning.				entra front à rédonne literation
SUBPARTIC - SAFETY RUSE MASAGEMENT	DESIGN AND CERTIFIC STRON.	PRODUCTION AND ENTRAL ABUWORTHINESS	IN SERVICE	COMMENTS
f f) Applicability	Product		-	Part 21 certifications process addresses the inform of SRM
7.51 Ny reen Analysis and H4 and theotherism	J'webint			through the derivation proces for products. Quality system partially addresses SRM:
5.55 Saluts Ruli. Amonument und Control	Predict -			Inwaver, Dare is no incident of SRM for measures incare Organization Designation Anthreatinini (GDA) over 3182/03 does require invertige fromite ring of produces, but you SRM
AUBPART D SAFETY ASSURANCE	DEMIGN AND CERTIFICATION	PRODUCTION AND INITIAL ADIWORTHINESS	IN-SERVICE	COMMENTS
5.71 Salaty Performance Muniforing and Measurement			1	Part 21 confilications provides and poslity system partially addresses S.4. Several S.A.
5.71 Salidy Performance Assessment	1		1	requirements related to SMS are not addressed. ODA (see \$183.63) does require in-
5 75 Continuous Improvement	1	1	1	wryter motioning of product-
SUMPART F -SALETY PROMOTION	DESIGN AND CENTERCATION	PRODUCTION AND INITIAL ADIWORTOINESS	15-SERVICE	000000375
597 Componencies and Training	1			Hart 21 does one require SAIS of required teaming and
SUBPART F - SMS DOCUMENTATION AND READINGS FATION AND	DISIGN AND CENTRICATION	PRODUCTION AND INITIAL ADDRODUCTIONESS	15-SERVICE	COMMENTS
5.95 SMS Documentation				Part 21 does not require SMS of
5.07 SMS Records				required documentations and record.

Part 21 /5415-Actation Rulemaking Commun-	Page Bevicini	10 6/11
SMS Working Group Report	1546	Ian 17, 2014

#### 4.1.1.1 Subpart A: General

Subpart A contains three elements §5.1 (Applicability), §5.3 (General requiriments) and §5.5 (Definitions). None of these elements are addressed in Part 2) for any of the D&M lifecycle phases.

Element §5.1 specifically discusses 14 CFR Part 119 certificate holders and 14 CFR Part 121 operators. Modification of this element will be required to include Part 21 design and production organization certificate holders.

# 4.1.1.2 Subpart B: Safety Policy

Subpart B contains four elements (§5.2) (Safety policy), §5.23 (Safety accountability and authority), §5.25 (Designation and responsibilities of required safety management personnel), and §5.27 (Coordination of emergency response planning). None of these elements are addressed in Part 21 for any of the D&M life cycle phases.

## 4.1.1.3 Subpart C: SRM

Subpart (1 contains three elements \$5.51 (Applicability), \$5.53 (System analysis and hazard identification), and \$5.55 (Safety risk assessment and control). These elements are discussed in the following sections for the three life cycle phases.

#### 4.1.1.3.1 Design and Certification Life Cycle Phase

The SMS WG decided to evaluate the design and certification life cycle phase for both products and organizations. This allowed a more detailed assessment increase Part 5 and Part 21

- For products, Part 21 partially addresses SRM through compliance with the airworthinese standards (for design and certification). In general, the airworthinese standards are based on a known hazard and prescribe required design features and characteristics to mitigate the risk posed by the hazard. In addition, some aspects of SRM are addressed through §183-63 for organizations with an ODA.
- For organizations, Part 21 does not require any of the SRM elements during the design and certification life cycle phase.

# 4.1.1.3.2 Production and Airworthiness Certification Life Cycle Phase

Part 21 partially addresses the SRM requirements for the production and arrworthiness certification life cycle phase through the quality system. The key SMS activities during production are to build conforming products which are in a condition for safe operation. A quality system currently addresses many elements to ensure that safe and conforming parts are produced.

Some examples of how the quality system partially addresses SRM during this life cycle phase include §21.137(m) which requires that the PAH have procedures to receive and process feedback on failures, malfunctions, and detects. In addition, §21.137(n) requires procedures for identifying, analyzing, and initiating appropriate corrective action for quality escapes. These two regulations partially address the SRM requirements to identify, assess, and control the risk of potential hazards which could be introduced during this life cycle phase.
Part 21 / SMS-Aviation Rulemaking Communic-	Page Bevision	11 of 12
SMS Working Group Report		Orgmil
the function is only and the second	Date	- Jan 17, 2014

# 4.1.1.3.3 Continued Airworthiness Life Cycle Phase

Part 21 does not address SRM for the continued airworthiness life cycle phase with the potential exception of 21 137(m) which does mention in-service feedback, but does not address risk management explicitly. Given this limited coverage, the SMS WG determined that there is no coverage for this life cycle phase.

# 4.1.1.4 Subpart D: Safety Assurance

Subpart D contains three elements: §5.71 (Safety performance manuaring and measurement), §5.73 (Safety performance assessment), and §5.75 (Continuous improvement).

During the design and certification life cycle phase, §5 71 is partially addressed through compliance with the airworthiness standards. The remaining SA elements (i.e., §5 73, §5 75) are not addressed.

The quality system partially addresses the SA requirements for the production and antworthiness certification life cycle phase through procedures focused on producing conforming and sale products and articles

During the in-service life cycle phase, §5 71 is partially addressed through §21.3 reporting and the quality management system. The remaining SA elements (§5 73 and §5.75) are not addressed.

# 4.1.1.5 Subpart E: Safety Promotion

Subpart E contains two elements §5.91 (Competencies and treating) and §5.93 (Subty communication) None of these elements are addressed in Part 21 for any of the D&M life cycle phases.

# 4.1.1.6 Subpart F: SMS Documentation and Recordkeeping

Subpart F contains two elements §5.95 (SMS documentation) and §5.97 (SMS records). None of these elements are addressed in Part 21 for any of the D&M life cycle phases.

There are significant document and recordkeeping requirements in a quality system which address several elements of a SMS. The SMS WG rated this section red (i.e., not covered), since a quality system does not require SMS recordkeeping.

# 4.1.2 Task 1: SMS WG Conclusion

The SMS WG determined that Part 21 partially addresses the SRM and SA elements of Part 5 through compliance with airworthiness standards (for products) and the quality system. Elements of SRM and SA relating to the organization and the organization's processes are not specifically addressed in Part 21.

The SMS WG further identified that Part 5 is written to be applicable to a 14 CFR Part 119 certificate holder's organization and requires an update to incorporate Part 21 D&M organizations.

# 4.2 Task 2: Incorporation of SMS into 14 CFR

Task 2 required the SMS WG to develop, evaluate options, and make a recommendation for incorporation of SMS into 14 CFR for D&M organizations

# 4.2.1 Task 2: SMS WG Response

The SMS WG used a decision-making approach to identify and evaluate options for incorporation of SMS into 14 CFR. The approach involved the following basic elements.

- I Identify criteria to be used for evaluation of options.
- 2. Assign a weighting or level of importance for each criteria.
- 3 Identify available options.
- 4 Assess advantages and disadvantages of each option, and
- 5 Score each option against the weighted criteria.

# 4.2.1.1 Identification and Weighting of Evaluation Criteria

Criteria were weighted using a scale of 1 to 10, with 10 being the most "important" relative to the other criteria. The following criteria were identified as being appropriate (or consideration

- The option selected should be consistent with international equivalency of regulations and State obligations with regard to ICAO Annex 19, with emphasis on equivalency between States and efficiency within D&M organizations. (Weighting = 10)
- The option selected should be readily acceptable to the FAA, with emphasis on facilitation of FAA oversight of D&M organizations (Weighting = 9)
- T The option selected should allow for simple and practical application of SMS requirements across appropriate Part 21 provisions, with emphasis on ease of understanding "what has to be done" within a regulated SMS (Weighting = N)
- I The option selected should accommodate applicability to organizations holding multiple approvals, with emphasis on efficiency of regulated SMS within D&M organizations, especially in avoiding any requirement for multiple regulated SMS within an organization. (Weighting = 7)
- 5 The option selected should facilitate scalability and flexibility of SMS, with emphasis on ability to apply regulated SMS to different size organizations (Watgoning = 5)
- The option selected should facilitate consistency of application to sub-tier suppliers of D&M organizations, with emphasis on minimizing negative impact of flow-down requirements on the efficiency of a regulated SMS. (Weighting = 1)

# 4.2.1.2 Options

The SMS WG considered four basic options

- Option 1: Extract portions of Part 5 applicable to D&M organizations and insert where appropriate in Part 21 to establish SMS requirements for D&M without reference to Part 5.
- 2 Option 2: Establish recognition of SMS elements already existing in FAA regulations, with modification of Part 5 to allow an option to implement the "missing" elements via certification or acceptance through a voluntary SMS implementation program acceptable to the FAA
- Option 3: Modify Part 21 by addition of a new Subpart for SMS requirements, tailored for D&M organizations by copying applicable Part 5 provisions to the new subpart.
- Option 4: Adopt Part 5 m its entirety as applicable to D&M organizations, with modification to Part 21 only as necessary to incorporate reference to Part 5.

# 4.2.1.3 Evaluation of Options.

Option 1. To the extent that Part 5 provisions are applicable to D&M, the SMS WG considered it would be redundant to duplicate those provisions in Part 21. Duplicative requirements might create difficulty for the FAA in maintaining consistency between the two parts. A set of extracted requirements likely would result in a regulated SMS for D&M being different from SMS for other kinds of organizations. Such differences might make it difficult to achieve equivalency of regulation between the US and other States, and efficient oversight by the FAA. With separated and different SMS provisions, this option would not avoid potential for an organization holding multiple certificates to be required to have multiple SMS, and would not contribute to effective scalability and flexibility of SMS. This option was evaluated as not achieving any of the criteria, and was scored as "zero."

Therefore the SMS WO removed Option 1 from consideration

- Option 2: Creation of a certification process to cover SMS clements "missing" from existing regulations, including any that exist outside of Part 21: would present considerable burden for I AA in its oversight responsibilities. Use of a voluntary standard would require that the FAA evaluate what likely would be multiple competing commercial SMS programs to determine acceptability, and would require FAA oversight of such multiple programs. It is unclear whether or how voluntary SMS implementation programs might contribute to equivalency of international regulations. This option was evaluated as not achieving any of the criteria, and was scored as "zero." Therefore, the SMS WG removed Option 2 from consideration
- 3 Option 3: In this approach, requirements for applicability to Part 21 approval holders would be established in the new subpart. A new subpart would provide a vehicle for ready tailoring of SMS requirements for D&M organization, and thereby also readily accomplish appropriately scaled and flexible application of requirements. Such alignment of SMS requirements to Part 21 would facilitate straightforward implementation and compliance by D&M organizations, and efficient oversight by the FAA. With tailored SMS requirements concentrated in a new subpart, there would be low risk of any Part 21 SMS changes imadvertently inducing SMS conflict in another industry segment or

Part 21/5405-Avaition Rulemaking Committee	Page Revision	11 0/15
	Revision	Original
SMS-Working Group Report	12:00	Jan 17, 2014

requiring change to Part 5. This approach would provide for a clear definition of "what has to be dono" within Part 21 for the various certificate types.

A new Subpart for Part 21 would be advantageous only if Part 5 were determined nor to be appropriate for D&M organizations. As a result of the gap analysis discussed in section 4.1, the WG determined that Part 5 is appropriate for D&M organization, with modification of §5.1 (*Applicability*), and §5.5 (*Definitions*). Consequently, addition of a new subpart to Part 21 would create redundant SMS requirements having potential for the difficulties noted for Option 1.

Therefore, the SMS WG removed Option 3 from consideration

4 Option 4: The WG determined that Part 5 is appropriate for D&M organizations, with modification of §5.1 (*Applicability*) and §5.5 (*Definitions*). When accompanied by policy and guidance material (recommended by the SMS WG elsewhere in this report to be developed) describing SMS application for D&M organizations, use of Part 5 would minimize need for revision. Part 21 would need revision only to the extent necessary to refer to Part 5 for SMS requirements. The SMS WG considers that adoption of Part 5 is likely to best promote straightforward implementation by affected organizations and oversight by the FAA. Part 5 contains all of the SMS components and elements addressed by IC AO Annes 19, thereby maximizing US equivalency of regulations. Option 4 would require montation and compliance by D&M organizations, and efficient and standardized oversight by the FAA.

Theraforal the SMS WG selected Option 4 as the preferred option

# 4.2.1.4 Discussion of Selected Option

The SMS WG response for Tasks 3 and 5 provides a recommendation for applicability and scalability. Further, the SMS WG anticipates as noted in section 3.0 that the Organizational WG will define applicability requirements for D&M organizations, and will recommend that such approved organization be given a certificate. If those recommendations are adopted, Part 5 references to "the certificate holder" would remain valid for affected D&M organizations.

Notwithstanding the incorporation considerations discussed above, the SMS WG considers that §5.1 should be clarified with regard to the specified deadlines. Per §5.1(a), a certificate holder "must have" a SMS "that meets the requirements of this part and is acceptable to the Administrator by [3 years after the effective date of final rule]," and §5.1(b) specifies a certificate holder "must submit" an implementation plan "for approval" no later than six months after the effective date of the final rule.

A certificate holder must be able to understand the process of determining acceptability, track the progress of the submission, and respond to comments and questions in order to "have" an acceptable SMS by the deadline. The SMS WG recommends that the FAA clarify the activities and timing expected between submission of an implementation plan by a certificate holder and a determination that the certificate holder's SMS is "acceptable." Examples of needed clarification include a definition of "have an acceptable SMS." explanation of the relationship between "approval" of the submitted implementation plan and "acceptance" of the holder's SMS. Additionally, the specified dates should account for an application made after the effective date of the final rule.

Part 21/SMS-Aviation Balemaking Communica-	Page Revision	15 11/10
SMS Working Group Report	Revision	Original
Sales in actual in out submit	Date	Im 17, 2014

To facilitate appropriate management of the approval process, the SMS WG recommends that the specified deadlines be referenced to approvals rather than to the effective date of the final rule. For example, once the implementation plan is submitted for approval, the next logical step would be approval of the plan. At that point, the certificate holder would have a basis for proceeding with implementation, eventually arriving at a point of "having" an acceptable SMS Under such a concept, only the deadline for plan submittal would be appropriate to be field to the effective date of the final rule.

A certificate holder must be able to understand the process of determining acceptability, track the progress of the submission, and respond to comments and questions in order to "have" an acceptable SMS by the deadline. Clarification of the respective deadlines may require development of specific policy and guidance material.

Section 3.0, Key Assumptions, includes an assumption that the definition of "hazard" is a condition that could foreseeably cause or contribute to an aircraft accident. The SMS WG recommends that Part 5, §5.5 Definitions, be changed to incorporate that definition. The change is necessary in order to appropriately focus attention during SMS implementation by an organization and during oversight by the FAA. Conditions that, for example, affect occupational health and safety, environmental protection, and security are not appropriate to be included in hazard identification requirements for a regulated aviation SMS for D&M.

The following changes would be required for Part 5

- §5.1 (Applicability): Change §5.1(a) to include design and/or manufacturing organization approvals under Part 21, or make reference to "certificate holders."
- §5.1 (Applicability): Clarify the activities and timing expected between submission of an implementation plan by a certificate holder and a determination that the certificate holder's SMS is "acceptable."
- §5.1 (Applicability): Change 5.1(a) to refer to a period of time following approval of an implementation plan, rather than the effective date of the final rule, as the deadline to "have" an SMS.
- §5.5 (Definitions): Change the definition of "hazard" to refer to a condition that could foreseeably cause or contribute to an aircraft accident.

# 4.2.2 Task 2: §5.27 Coordination of Emergency Response Planning

# 4.2.2.1 Definition and Context of "Emergency"

According to The American Heritage Dictionary of the English Language, Fourte Edition, the definition of "emergency" is, "A serious situation or occurrence that happens unexpectedly and demands immediate action."

In the Supplementary Information of Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, No. 10-15 (Docket No FAA-2009-0671), the FAA describes emergency response planning as, "... provides the basis for a systematic approach to managing the organization's operations in the aftermath of a significant unplanned event or during an ongoing emergency situation. The overall objective is the safe continuation of operations and the return to normal operations as soon as possible."

As noted in section 3.0 of this report, the SMS WG anticipates that a regulated SMS will address mazards that could foreseeably cause or contribute to an arcraft accident. Therefore,

Part 21/5405-Accation Rulemaking Communi-	Page Bevision	Lo of 17
SMS-Working Group Report	13-and	Original Jan 17, 2014

"coordination of emergency response planning" refers to planning for activities that take place within a limited period of time during which an aircraft operational amergency situation exists. It includes the period of time required to re-establish "normal" operations following the emergency

# 4.2.2.2 Discussion of Emergency Response Planning

The SMS WG considers that situations or events (e.g., natural disaster tostile attack of facilities five) that result to interruption of the business activities of a design and/or manufacturing organization are distantly removed from contribution to an aircraft accident. This is true as well for situations or events that might affect an organization's ability to provide continuing airworthiness support for a product or article. Therefore, such business interruptions do not constitute an "emergency" for which "emergency response plaining" is appropriate to the context of a regulated SMS.

Generally, aircraft operational emergency situations may be relevant to design and/ormanufacturing organizations in three ways.

- The product(s) or article(s) of the organization are installed, maintained, and/or operated by another entity.
- The organization itself conducts aviation operations, or
- 3 There is a need to interface with another organization during that organization a emergency response activities

# 4.2.2.2.1 Products or Articles Installed, Maintained, and/or Operated by Other Entities

With regard to the operations of other entities, involvement of D&M organizations is primarily limited to airworthiness activities following an emergency situation (e.g., a design organization may need to consider whether accident investigation findings indicate a need for airworthiness action). Those activities are part of existing regulatory responsibilities of [e.g., a Type Certifican (TC) holder complying with §21.99, and are normal activities for such an organization]. Therefore, those activities, even if they occur after an aircraft accident, do not constitute "emergency response" on the part of D&M organizations.

# 4.2.2.2.2 Flight Operations by a D&M Organization

A variety of aviation operations may be conducted by a design and/or manufacturing organization. A design and/or manufacturing organization may conduct any, all, or none of the following kinds of operations.

- Corporate transportation.
- Sales and demonstration.
- + Ferry flights
- Air shows and displays
- Arial photography.
- Engineering flight test (including ground tests).
- · Production flight test

Part 21 / SMS-Aviation Balemaking Communes	Page	17 of 18
SMS Working Group Report	Bevision	Im 17 2014

Typically, such operations are conducted in accordance with 14 CFR Part 91. The SMS WG understands that Part 91 operations are not to be subject to SMS requirements. Corporate transportation flights, sales demonstration flights, ferry flights, air shows, and aerial photography flights are typical of flying operations that might be undertaken by virtually any Part 91 operator. There is therefore no basis for any requirement that a design or manufacturing organization prepare emergency response planning for such operations. The WG recognizes that angineering and production flight use operations conducted for the purpose of Part 21 activities encompass a broad range of hazards that are unique to such operations. Nevertheless, such operations are not appropriate to be subjected to §5.27 for D&M organizations for the following reasons.

- Production flight test operations normally occur within the conlines of a quality
  management system. The products and articles under test normally are subjected to
  mumerous inspections during assembly, and before and after flight. Thus, these operation
  already are conducted in a manner that significantly exceeds safety requirements for
  Part 91 operations. Additional requirements for coordination of emergency planning are
  not warranted.
- Engineering flight test operations conducted with the participation of FAA personnel or designees generally are required to be subjected to risk management as specified in FAA Order 4040.26B. Aircraft Certification Service Flight Test Risk Management Program Anong the specified requirements are project phonong, descriptions of emergency procedures to be accomplished, reporting of significant events, and an accident response plan. Many, if not most, organizations that conduct engineering flight test operations apply the risk management process(es) equally to their operations that do not involve FAA personnel. Thus, these operations already typically are conducted in a manner that significantly exceeds safety requirements for Part 91 operations. Additional requirements for coordination of emergency planing are not warranted.
- Any arworthiness issues that might arise during production or engineering flight test, even an issue that might affect in-service aircraft, are dealt with using the same process(es) used to deal with airworthiness issues otherwise discovered during the normal course of business. Therefore, the exercise of those processes does not constitute "emergency response" for which coordination of planning would be required.

#### 4.2.2.2.3 Coordination with Other Organizations

The coordination of emergency response planning, as noted in §5.27(c) applies to coordination of a "certificate holder's emergency response plans" with the plans of "other organizations it must interface with during the provision of its services." For the reasons described above, there should be no requirement for a D&M organization to develop an emergency response plan as part of its regulated SMS. Thus, any requirement to coordinate such a plan with another organization is most. There may concervably be situations where an organization that does engage in emergency response activities might benefit from information provided by a D&M organization. Examples might include an Airport Rescue Fite Fighting unit for accident first response netivities, or an accident investigation authority for investigation activities. The SMS WC considers that provision of such information is not within the meaning of an "emergency response plan" that a D&M organization must coordinate. Further, provision of such information does not constitute "interface with" another organization that "must" be accomplished during the provision of a design and/or manufacturing organization is services.

Page

15:00

# 4.2.3 Task 2: SMS WG Recommendation

The WG concludes that §5.27 requirements should not apply to design and/or manufacturing organizations. Consequently, §5.2)(a)(6) also should not apply to design and/or manufacturing. organizations.

The SMS WG meanmends:

- 1 That Part 5 be made applicable to certain D&M organizations.
  - §51 (Applicability) Change §51(a) to include design and/or manufacturing. organization approvals under Part 21, or make reference to "certificate holders"
  - §5.1 (Applicability). Clarify the activities and timing expected between submission of in implementation plan by a certificate holder and a determination that the certificate limbler's SMS is "acceptable."
  - 45.1 (Applicability). Change 5.1(a) to refer to a period of time following approval of an implementation plan, rather than the effective date of the final rule, as the deadline to "liave" an SMS.
  - 55.5 (Definitions) Change the definition of "hazard" to refer to a condition that could foreseeably cause or contribute to an aircraft accident.
- 2 That Part 21 be modified to refer to Part 5 as SMS requirements for D&M organizations meeting the applicability threshold. The specific changes to Part 21 will depend upon the manner in which the Organizational WG recommendations are implemented.
- 18 That §5.27 and §5.21(a)(6) should not apply to D&M organizations:

# 4.3 Tasks 3 and 5: NMN Applicability, Scalability, and Flexibility

Task 3 required the SMS WG to provide a recommendation as to which D&M approval holder organizations should have SMS requirements applied to them. Task 5 is related to Task 3 and required the SMS WG to provide guidance that accounts for scalability and flexibility of SMS to D&M organizations based on their size, complexity, and safety risk introduced by their products. The SMS WG decided to combine Tasks 3 and 5 into a single response.

# 4.3.1 Tasks 3 and 5: SMS WG Response

# 4.3.1.1 Applicability

ICAO Annex 19 currently requires SMS for aircraft TC and Production Certificate (PC) holders and is planning to expand the requirement to engine and propeller TC and PC holders in the future. The SMS WG agrees with the future ICAO requirement and concluded that SMS should be applied to all TC and PC holders for aircraft, engines, and propellers

The next step in the SMS applicability decision-making process addressed Parts Manufacture Approval (PMA), Technical Standard Order Authorization (TSOA) and STC holders. The SMS WG evaluated several criteria, but determined that safety risk introduced by the holder's products/articles was the key criteria that should be used to determine whether SMS should be applied to a PMA, TSOA, or STC holder

The WG noted past FAA precedence with the current requirement under Order 8110.42 Chapter 5 paragraph (d) that requires a PMA applicant to conduct a safety assessment to

Part 21/SMS-Aviation Rulemaking Committee	Page Revision	19.07.20
SMS Working Group Report	Data	Ian 17, 2014

establish if a part is critical or non-critical. Consideration was also given to the Aircraft Conffication Service Category Parts List (Revision G dated 8/18/09)<sup>1</sup> which categorizes parts from Category 1 to III, with 1 being most critical. This was overlaid with the FAA's Certificate Management Information System (CM18)<sup>2</sup> which defines criticality from Level 1 to 5, with 5 being most critical. Using these criterion, the WG rated Category 17 Level 5 parts as having the largest importance for the SMS applicability evaluation. A description of these levels is provided in Table 2 which has been excerpted from the FAA 2012 Manufacturers Safety Management System Pilot Project Report for Design and Manufacturing Organizations

Therefore, from an aviation safety perspective the SMS WG determined that SMS should be applied to PMA, TSOA, and STC parts, products and articles that are considered critical. Critical is defined as *parts, products and articles thereof whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing,* which corresponds to Category 1 or Level 5

LEARL 1	LEVEL 1	LEVEL 3	LEVEL 4	LEVELS
A prediget or escat(a) thereor where, rather would have UPTER TO (4) chees on entimed a the theory and hardpressed the alcount	A product of part(s) (hereof whose failure would not prevent continued safe flight and fanding, resulting cransequences COULD reduce the copulation of the aircraft on the ability of the crew to cope with adverse operating conditions or softsequent failures.	A product or part(a) thereof whose failure would not prevent continued safe flight and landing, resulting consequences WOULD reduce the capability of the aircraft or the ability of the crew to cope with adverse operating conditions or subsequent failures	A product or part(s) thereof whose furface COLLD. IF OTHER CONDITIONS ENISTED prevent continued safe flight and funding: resulting consequences could restace safety margine, degnola performance, for eatase loss of capability to conduct certain flight operfutions	A graduct or (whose thereof whose Indum COULD DIRECTLY provem continued safe flught and functions: resulting consequences could reduce safety manging, dopastic performance, or consectors of capability to product action (fight operations.
CRETATIO	1	CPL CAT III		CPL CAT'I

# Table 2: Criticality of Products Produced by Production Approval Holders

# 4.3.1.2 Scalability and Flexibility

Scalability: The SMS WG determined that SMS needs to be applied in full (with the exception of §5.27) to all D&M organizations meeting the applicability threshold. This applicability threshold also addresses scalability in that the SMS WG does not see benefit in applying scaled. (i.e., partial) SMS requirements. Considering the level of activities already associated with certifying a critical PMA part or an equivalent Category 1 or Level 5 part or article under a TSOA or STC, the SMS WG does not believe scalability of SMS will be a concern for affected D&M organizations. The SMS WG feels that an organization that is capable of designing.

AIRCRAFT DERTIFICATION SERVICE GATEGORY PARTS LIST can be found on the FAA website and was previously part of the now canceled Order 8120 2 and is still referred to in AC 43-18 "Fabrication of Aircraft Parts by Miwritenance Personne" and AC 21-43 "Production Under 14 CFR Part 21 Subparts F. G. K. and O" CMIS is the system used by FAA manufacturing inspection offices to prioritize oversight activities.

Part 21 / SMS-Avation Rulemaking Lommon-	Page Revision	20 6/21
		Original
SMS-Working Group Report	Date	Jan 17, 2014

certifying and performing continued airworthiness of a critical part or article should be capable of unplementing an SMS similar to a TC or PC holder.

I lexibility: The SMS WG recognizes that SMS application will need to be flexible based on the size and complexity of the D&M organization. For example, in a small organization, the accountable executive and SMS management representative may be the same person. The SMS WG plans to take this into account when developing SMS guidance material as part of our Task 4 recommendation based on the ARC's recommendation for applicability of SMS.

# 4.3.1.3 Additional Discussion Points

1.4A Oversight Resource Demand: A consideration in the application of SMS to STC, TSOA and PMA companies will be the resource demand to provide oversight by the FAA. The Part 21 SMS ARC Oversight and CBA WGs will need to evaluate if applying SMS to STC, TSOA or PMA is the most efficient application of FAA resources to address safety, meaning would the FAA resources have a greater impact to safety if the FAA resources were applied to other areas than SMS oversight of the STC, TSOA or PMA companies.

STC Holders: STC holders do not corrently have an organizational requirement or a requirement for a quality management system. Therefore, a greater impact could be oriunred by some STC companies to implement SMS. Similar to companies that own TCs and have continued airworthiness responsibilities, but may not produce the type certificated product, some STC companies are only design and engineering and do not manufacture or sell parts. The impact to these companies and the connection with the manufacturer and installer of the STC along with the FAA oversight will need to be evaluated by the Oversight and CBA WGs.

Foluntary Implementation of SMS: The SMS WG identified potential value through voluntary SMS implementation for parts or articles below the critical threshold. Additional privileges would need to be realized for companies that voluntarily implemented SMS. A potential option would be to have an industry SMS program that would accredit the PMA, STC, and TSOA company's SMS. Future consideration will be required to develop an industry accreditation program. Additional privileges could be avoidance of sequencing and more expeditious project reviews. An example of an industry accreditation program would be the quality management system Aerospace Standard (AS) AS9100 developed by International Aerospace Quality Oroup (IAQG) released by the SAE International and the Aerospace and Defense Industries Association of Europe – Standardization (ASD-STAN).

# 4.3.2 Tasks 3 and 5: SMS WG Recommendation

Applicability; The SMS WG recommends that FAA develop an applicability threshold that requires SMS for organizations that.

- · Design or manufacture products () e., aircraft, engines, propellers).
- Design or manufacture articles whose failure could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing; or
- Make design changes to a product, through a Supplemental Type Certificate (STC), failure of which could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing.

This recommendation is not intended to discourage voluntary implementation of SMS for organizations producing articles with criticality falling below the applicability threshold

Fart 21 / 5415- Astation Rulemaking Commun-	Page Bevision	21 0/ 22
SMCs Working Group Report	13ato	Original Jan 17, 2014

Scalability Scalability of SMS has been addressed through the applicability threshold. Therefore the SMS WG recommends that all components / elements (with the exception a)' §5.27) of SMS be applied for those design and /or manufacturing organizations that meet the applicability threshold.

# 4.4 Task 4: Recommended Preamble, Policy, and Guidance Material

Task 4 required the SMS WG to produce recommended preamble, policy, and guidance material to support SMS application to D&M organizations. This effort also included development of an "operational" definition of a hazard throughout the life cycle of a product in SRM.

# 4.4.1 Task 4: 5MS WG Response

The SMS WG developed SMS regulatory material and a basis for preamble, policy, and guidance material as provided in this report. However, we determined that more work was necessary to produce detailed guidance material. The SMS WG believes it is important that this guidance material be developed before FAA tulemaking begins, and that the surrent SMS WG be involved in the development. It also is noted that the guidance material will be dependent on the outputs from, and be used by, the Organizational and Oversight WGs

Specific guidance that requires further development includes:

- How safety objectives are established
- · Evaluating the performance of an organization's SMS
- Development of an "operational" definition of a bazard throughout the life cycle of a product
- Acceptable criteria for the effectiveness of the safety risk controls at a system level.
- Process that the D&M organization implements to meet §5.55(b) and the extent to which the LAA is engaged
- · Flexibility in applying SMS to the D&M organization

# 4.4.1.1 Safety Performance Assessment and Effectiveness

Part 5 (§5.73) requires that the D&M organization evaluate the performance of its SMS and the effectiveness of its SRM safety risk controls. With regards to safety risk controls, there will typically be hundreds of risk controls for a product and it is unnecessary and an ineffective use of safety resources to evaluate the effectiveness of each individual safety risk control. Articles and STCs can also have a significant number of safety risk controls. A more effective approach is to evaluate the product or article at a system level, for example, engine inflight shutdown rate provides a system level assessment of an engine's reliability and the risk of loss of critical thrust on an ETOPS flight. Appropriate, acceptable system level evaluation criteria are needed to effectively and efficiently evaluate the safety risk controls of a product or article.

Additionally, guidance is needed regarding an organization's safety objective and how its SMS performance is evaluated against those safety objectives. Section 5.1 defines a safety objective a a measurable goal or desirable outcome related to aviation safety. While zero accidents is a desirable safety objective it does not provide a useful timely enterna for evaluating the performance of an organization's SMS. Additionally, the goal of SMS is to improve safety by

Part 21 / 5405-Acation Balgmaking Communi- 5405-Working Group Report	Page Beyistini Dato	22 n/ 25 Original Jan 17, 2014
---	---------------------------	--------------------------------------

managing the with the understanding that risk is always present and cannot be completely climinated. Consumos on criteria and guidance for determining safety objectives and SMS performance against those safety objectives will also facilitate efficient process oversight of the D&M SMS.

# 4.4.2 Task 4: SMS WG Recommendation

The SMS WG recommends that we continue our efforts in 2014 to develop SMS policy and guidance material and provide as an addendium to this report.

# 4.5 Task 6 and 7: CONOPS for SMS

Task to required the SMS WG to define the end state (roles, relationships, and responsibilities) for SMS in a D& M organization considering design and certification\_production and airworthness certification, and continued airworthness. Task 7 is related to Task 6 and requires the SMS WG to perform a review of "strategic" safety decisions that are required to be made utning the design and certification, production and airworthness certification, and continued airworthness that are required to be made utning the design and certification, production and airworthness certification, and continued airworthness that are required to be made utning the design and certification, production and airworthness certification, and continued airworthness life cycles of the product. The SMS WG decided to combine Tasks 6 and 7 into a single response.

# 4.5.1 CONOPS Summary

The SMS WG has developed a CONOPS which describes the intent of the SMS framework (i.e. Safety Policy, Safety Risk Management, Safety Assurance, Safety Promotion) for D&M organizations as it applies to each life cycle phase (design and certification, production and airworthiness certification, and continued airworthiness) of a product or article. The CONOPS locuses primarily on SMS framework components SRM and SA. Part 5 Subparts C and D respectively. Safety Policy and Safety Promotion, Part 5 Subparts B and E together are intended to foster and promote a healthy "Safety Culture," which is a necessary enabler of SMS. Subparts B and E, do not exist in current regulations for D&M organizations and will need to be implemented to provide a regulatory basis for enabling enhancement to a D&M's safety culture.

The CONOPS defines how the existing applicable certification procedures or airworthiness regulations (e.g., 14 CFR §21 17, §21 101, §21 137, §33 75, §25 (309) and their associated policy and guidance (FAA Orders and ACs) satisfy the intent of Part 5 Subparts C and D. The CONOPS also identifies where the existing regulations do not fully meet the intent of Part 5, and what the additional intent of the Part 5 regulation is. Further, the CONOPS discusses how the organizational regulations required for Organizational Delegated Authority (ODA) under Part 183 Subpart D satisfy the intent of SMS framework components SRM and SA, Part 5 Subparts C and D, except that Part 183 Subpart D defines delegated responsibilities and Part 5 defines responsibilities of a certificated organization.

The procedural and airworthiness regulations that are complied with during the design and certification phase satisfy the intent of Part 5 Subparts C and D SRM and SA except that consideration of safety lessons learned from existing certified products need to be considered. During the continued airworthiness phase of a product/article life cycle, the existing Part 21 regulations do not explicitly satisfy the intent of SRM and SA. However, Continued Operational

See ICAO Safety Management Manual Doc. 9859 – 1 Entrion (section 1.5) for more discussion and domition of Safety Culture

Part 21/5405-Actation Bulgmaking Communics	Page Bevision	27 n/ 21
SMS Working Group Report	Date	Orgmil Jan 17, 2014

Safety (COS) programs and §183.63 satisfies the intent, although §183.63 includes requirements to notify the FAA whereas Part 5 defines responsibilities of the certificated organization

During the production and airworthiness phase, the quality management system requirements suisfy much of the intent of Part 5 Subparts C and D SRM and SA. The primary function of a certificated production organization SRM and SA is to support COS programs by providing information regarding in-service failures, malfunctions, and defects.

We recommend that the CONOPS form the basis for the development of preamble, policy, and guidance material

# 4.5.2 Tash 6 and 7: SMS WG Response

SMS for D&M is an organizational requirement intended to enhance safety of products or articles with the ultimate goal of enhancing aviation safety. SMS is not intended to corcumvent compliance to the applicable certification procedures or an worthiness regulations (14 CFR). Nor is SMS intended to revisit obligations or compliance with the existing applicable certification procedures or airworthiness regulations (e.g., 14 CFR §21.17, §21.101, §25.1309), or their associated FAA Orders and ACs

The life cycle of a product or part can be logically divided into three phases.

- 1 Design and certification, and
- 2 Production and meworthmess certification; and
- 3 Commied airworthingss

Current certification procedures and airworthiness regulations are divided up in accordance with these phases, except that continued airworthiness, in the current regulatory structure, is predominately an FAA function. However, with the introduction of Part 5 which contains the proposed SMS regulations applied to certificate holders, continued airworthiness also becomes an obligation of a DAH. Currently, most, if not all, DAHs have implemented voluntary COS programs for their products or parts or, if they hold an ODA, are conducting COS as part of their obligation in complying with §183 o3 (° ODA – Continuing requirements: Products, parts or appliances?").

# 4.5.2.1 Part 5: Four Main Elements of SMS

The ICAO SMS framework has four main components. Safety Policy, Safety Risk Management (SRM), Safety Assurance (SA), and Safety Promotion, which is consistent with the PAA's Part 7 SMS regulations that have been structured around these four components as

- + Subpart B Safety Policy
- Subpart C Safety Risk Management (SRM)
- Subpart D Safety Assurance (SA)
- Subpart E Safety Promotion

Part 5 also includes Subpart A (General) which includes Applicability, General requirements and Definitions and Subpart F (SMS Documentation and record keeping), which in the ICAO Framework is included as part of Safety Policy.

Part 11/54/5-Actation Rulemaking Communica	Page Beylsini	24 0/ 25
SMS Working Group Report	13ato	Drigmal Jan 17, 2014

NOTE: In the remainder of this document, the references to Subpart B (L) D, and E are considered as described in the NPRM for 14 CFR Parts 5 and 119 titled "Safety Management Systems for Cartificate Holders Operating" under 14 CFR Part [2] (Docket No. FAA-2000-0671) excepted as discussed in section 3.0.

Subpart B establishes the foundation for safety management through senior management's commitment to continually improve safety and defining the methods, processes, and organizational structure needed to meet safety goals. Subparts B and E together are intended to foster and promote a healthy Safety Culture, <sup>4</sup> which is a necessary enabler of SMS. Again, while most, if not all, DAHs have an inherent positive safety culture, the proposed requirements defined in Subparts B and E. do not exist in current regulations for DAHs and will need to be implemented to provide a regulatory basis for enhancing DAHs safety culture.

The major objective of this CONOPS is to address the intent of Subparts C (SRM) and D (SA) for the life cycle of a product or article, from an aviation safety perspective. Figure 1 through Figure 6 (contained herein), provide a graphical flowohau representation of Subparts C and D, and the intent of these Subparts as they relate to the three phases of a product or article. As in discussed in the following sections, much of the intent of these Subparts is already addressed under existing regulations or by current practices to comply with the existing regulations. The discussion also identifies existing regulations as well as the additional avivities that folly meet the intent of these Subparts for a DAH and/or PAH.

# 4.5.2.2 Subpart C: Safety Risk Management

Subpart C is comprised of three sections:

- + §5.51 Applicability.
- · §5.53: System analysis and hazard identification, and
- · §5.55 Safety risk assessment and control

Specifically these sections require.

- Identification of hazards or ineffective tisk controls.
- · Assessment of safety lisk, and
- · Development of safety risk controls.

# 4.5.2.2.1 Design and Type Certification

One aspect of Subpart C (§5.51) requires a safety cisk determination, if a new system (a implemented or a revision is made to an existing system (§5.51(a) and (b)). For DAHs designing and certifying a new or changed product or article, the intent of Subpart C [i.e., §5.51(a) - *Implementation of new systems*, and §5.51(b) - *Revision of existing systems*) is satisfied by the current Part 21 certification procedures (i.e., §21.17, §21.19, or §21.101), which require that the appropriate airworthiness regulations are complied with 16 appropriate airworthiness regulations do not exist because the proposed design is novel or unusual, then the FAA will issue special

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>See ICAO Safety Management Manual Doc. 9859 – 3<sup>m</sup> Entries (section 1.6) for more discussion and domition of Safety Culture

Part 21/5MS-Acation Rulemaking Lommonia	Page Beytsim	25 n/ 20
SMS-Working Group Report	Bevision	Drigmil Jan 17, 2014

conditions to ensure that a level of affety equivalent to that defined in the rugalations is prablished (reference §21-16).

Airworthiness regulations are intended to define the conditions for risk controls to be developed based on known hazards. These hazards are systemic in nature and have often been defined as the result of accident/incident investigations. The intent of SRM has therefore already been performed and its ourcome established in airworthiness requirements and fulfilled in certification processes. Hazards unique to a certain design are typically the topic of special conditions. As in airworthiness regulations, the process for developing special conditions meets the intent of SRM and establishes the means to manage risk to acceptable levels.

Current §21.33, §21.37, §21.39, and §21.35 require that all the necessary inspections and tests are conducted, and §21.50 ensures that the Instructions for Continued Airworthiness (ICA) are available. Additionally, even if the design meets all the airworthiness requirements and special conditions, it will not be certified if it has any feature or characteristic that makes it unsafe (reference §21.21(b)(2)).

The issuance of these regulations is evidence of how the certification procedures and nitworthiness regulations have evolved over the years, and have been promulgated based on identified hazards and subsequent risk initigations, are in essence already addressing SRM (CFR Part 5 Subpart C). Some of these rules have addressed a very specific hazard (e.g., §25.607) for fastener retention), while others are more general and allow innovation of design, provided that the hazards associated with the design are identified and appropriately initigated (e.g., §23.1109 for system design). Additional examples are included in Appendix D.

Under Subpart C. §5.53 and §5.55 require a SRM process to perform the activities to comply with §5.51, that is, if a new system is implemented or a revision is made to an existing system. The D&M processes used to comply with Part 21 design certification procedural regulations and the airworthiness regulations (e.g., Parts 23, 25, 27, 26, 29, and 33) can meet the intent of Subpart C. §5.53 and §5.55 SRM for products or articles.

For an ODA holder, the processes required to satisfy Part 183 Subpart D (Organization Designation Authorization) (e.g., §183-53), considering compliance with Part 24 design certification procedural regulations and the airworthiness regulations as described in the preceding paragraph, further supports meeting the intent of §5-53 and §5.55

For the ARC's proposed Design Organization (DO), it is expected that one of the obligations urder Part 21 will be to comply with the applicable sections of Part 5, which will include compliance with §5.51, §5.53, and §5.55.

Sections §5.51, §5.53, and §5.55 require SRM for the "system," which includes not only the product or article, but the organization's operating environment, supporting processes and procedures, and personnel, equipment, and facilities (organizational/operational) required for the design or production of the product or article. In the design and certification life cycle phase, the organizational /operational hazard is the condition(s) that could foreseeably lead to a noncompliant design. For organizational / operational changes: planned or unplanned, business practices need to ensure that the changes will not lead to a non-compliant design. The intent of §5.51(c) for a DAH is addressed by 14 CFR Part 183. Subpart D (e.g., §183.53 for current ODA holders), and by the expected organizational regulations for the proposed certificated Part 21 DOs. The intent of §5.51, §5.53, and §5.55 for these organizations is depicted in Figure 6 and is meant to ensure that the

Part 21 / 5415- Avaition Bulgmaking Communi-	Page Bevision	20.0(27
SMS-Working Group Report	13-310	Im 17, 2014

organization not only produces a compliant and/or conforming product or article, but manages organizational processes and changes to these processes ensure it continues to produce a compliant and/or conforming product or article.

The intent of §5.51(d) for the design and type certification phase of the life cycle of a product or article is discussed in conjunction with the intent of Subpart D. Safety Assurance (SA)

#### 4.5.2.2.2 Continued Airworthiness

Once a product or article has been designed, certified or approved and is in-aervice the continued airworthiness phase of the aviation safety life cycle begins. Most, if not all DAHs have some form of COS program which monitors reported in-service events related to the product or article certificates or approvals they hold, assesses the safety risk of those events and if necessary defines safety risk controls such that an acceptable level of risk is maintained in the fleet (reference Figure 3 and Figure 5). Monitoring of products or articles is addressed in the Subpart D. Safety Assurance, section 4.5.2.3.

In most, if not all cases, the DAH COS program satisfies the certificate or approval holder's obligations under §21.3 or the ODA holder's responsibilities under §183.63. However, under the current §21.3 regulation the DAH is only required to report, and only for thirteen specific occurrences. From a regulatory perspective §21.3 does not fully address §5.51(d), §5.53 or §5.55 identification of hazards or ineffective risk controls, safety risk assessment, and control; however, in most, if not all cases, the DAH COS program does contain processes and procedures to perform identification of hazards or ineffective risk controls, safety risk assessments, and control as depicted in Figure 3 and Figure 5. Once the COS program identifies a need for a safety risk control the same process for §5.51(a) through (c) described above is used to implement any design or organizational safety risk controls necessary, and if the FAA determines an unsafe condition exists and will likely exist, or develop in the fleet they will issue an Airworthiness Directive (AD).

For an ODA holder, the intent of §5.51(d), §5.53, and §5.55 to have SRM processes to identify bazards or ineffective risk controls, make safety risk assessments and identify safety risk controls is satisfied by the obligations of 14 CFR Part 183, Subpart D (*Commung requirements*, *Products, parts or appliances*) §183.63(c). Part 183.63(d) meets the intent of §5.51(a) through (c) If a COS program is used to satisfy §183.63(c) and (d) it also satisfies the intent of §5.51(b), (c), and (d), §5.53 and §5.55.

For the ARC's proposed DO, it is expected that one of the obligations inder Part 21 will be to comply with the applicable sections of Part 5 which will include compliance with 55.51 §5.53, and §5.55 A COS program can meet the intent of §5.51, §5.53, and §5.55 provided it identifies hagards or ineffective risk controls, makes safety risk assessments and identifies safety risk controls when unacceptable risk is identified by the safety risk assessment.

As discussed in section 4.5.2.2.2, under Design and Type Certification, vections §5.51, §5.53, and §5.55 require SRM for the system which includes the organizational/operational bazards as well as the product or article bazards. In the continued airworthiness life cycle phase, the organizational / operational bazards is the condition(s) that could foreseeably lead to an uncontrolled unacceptable risk. For organizational / operational changes, planned or unplanned, business practices need to assure that the changes will not lead to an uncontrolled unacceptable risk. For a DAH, (either ODA or DO) the intent of §5.51, §5.53, and §5.55 for organizational/operational bazards can be met by assuring that the COS program continues to

Part 21/5MS-Actation Rulgmaking Communi-	Page Bevision	27 0/ 28
SMS-Working Group Report	Date:	Original Jan 17, 2014

meet its intended function and that changes to the COS program are assessed to assure the system will continue to function properly. The intent of §5.5(1c) for a DAH can be addressed by Part 183, Subpart D, §183.53(c)(14), for current ODA folders, and by the DO regulations for the proposed certificated Part 21 DOs. The intent of §5.51, §5.53, and §5.55 for COS programs is depicted in Figure 6.

## 4.5.2.2.3 Production and Airworthiness Certification

PAH organizations under Part 21 Subparts G, K, and O are authorized to produce products or articles. STCs are not addressed here because they are only a design approval and production of an STC needs to be performed under a separate authorization (e.g., a repart station authorized under Part (45). Because PAHs operating under Parts 21 Subparts G, K, or O and/or Part 183 Subpart (D) don't necessarily have design engineering expertise to conduct aviation safety risk assessments, their function for Part 5 Subpart (C) would be to support the organization's COS program by providing information on §21.3(b) and §21 (37(m) and (n) quality excapes, inaervice failures, multiunctions, and defects to the appropriate design organization which has the expertise to properly conduct an aviation safety risk assessment. The intern of §5 51, §5.53 and §5 55 can be met by §21 (37(m) and (n), and §183.63(a) is satisfied, when this information is provided to the DAH for use in the COS program.

§5.51, §5.53, and §5.55 for PAHs are not intended to require these organizations to duplicate the design engineering expertise to conduct aviation safety risk assessments. With regards to implementation of new systems, revised systems, or development of operational procedures the intent of §5.51 is to ensuring a conformed product or article is being produced, as depicted in Figure 6.

In the production and airworthiness certification life cycle phase, the organizational / operational hazard is the condition(s) that could foreseeably lead to a nonconforming product or article with an unacceptable risk. For organizational / operational changes, planned or unplanned, business practices in accordance with §21.137, §21.140, and AC 21-43 assures that the changes will not lead to a nonconforming product or article with an unacceptable risk, as depicted in Figure 6.

# 4.5.2.3 Subpart D: Safety Assurance

Subjort D provides the process for developing procedures within the SMS that function systematically to ensure performance and effectiveness of the safety risk controls. It is comprised of three sections.

- 65.71 Safety performance monitoring and measurement;
- · 65.73 Safety performance assessment, and
- §5.75 Continuous improvement.

Specifically, these sections require:

- · Data to be acquired and analyzed.
- Assessments to be made of the system's performance and effectiveness of §5.55(c) (safety risk assessment and control).
- A change management process be in place,

COLL /SMS-Vication Rulemaking Lonnum	Page Beylaimt	298 67 20
SMS-Warking Group Report	15:00	Jan 17, 2014

- A means to provide feedback on new identified huzards in ineffective sities risk control to the SRM process required by §5.51(ii), and
- A process to be in place to correct substandard safety performance.

# 4.5.2.3.1 Design and Type Certification

The intent of these sections, during the initial design and type certification phase of the product or article, is to consider the safety lessons learned from the data gathered and analyzed on existing designs for compliance with §5.71. During the initial design and type certification phase of the product or article, safety performance is indeterminate (i.e., unti) the product or article is put into operation its actual safety performance cannot be determined) and compliance to §5.71. Jand meeting the intent of Subpart D (SA)) is by consideration of safety lessons learned into the initial design and type certification of the product or article. In addition, an evaluation of design processes based on safety tessons learned should be conducted and decisions made whether changes to the design and certification process should be enacted to avoid future unacceptable safety risk being introduced into service.

For an ODA holder, the intent of §5.71(a)(1-6) process and procedural requirements (e.g. auditing of processes and systems) can be addressed by current 14 CFR Part 183. Subpart D, assuming the SMS processes and systems are controlled under the same command utedia system as the ODA. For example, if the organization's processes and procedures are documented and the organization uses internal or self audit to ensure it is following its documented processes and procedures, and this system is used to satisfy 14 CFR Part 183, Subpart D §183.53(c)(5) *A process and a procedure for periodic andit by the ODA Holder of the ODA Unit and us procedures*, then it meets the intent of §5.71(a)(3).

For the ARC's proposed DO, the intent of §5.71(a)(1-b) process and procedural requirements would be part of the expected Part 21 DO certificated organization's regulations equivalent to 14 CFR Part 183, Subpart D (N5.53

Section 5.71(a)(7), which requires a confidential employee reporting system, is a new requirement not addressed by the current DAH or ODA regulations, and is intended to be in place during the initial design and type certification phase. Many large DAHs have already implemented employee-reporting systems with various structures.

Section 5.73(a)(1) through (3), require evaluating the performance of the SMS and evaluating the effectiveness of the safety risk controls. Section §5.73(a)(1) through (3) are new requirements not addressed by the current DAH or ODA regulations, and are intended to be in place during all life cycle phases of the product or article. It is recognized that processes and data to evaluate those processes may in some cases be unavailable or not field developed. Therefore, evaluation of the safety performance against the safety objectives may be done in an incremental findmon. Additional policy and guidance material is required.

Section §5.73(a)(4), which requires identifying changes in the DAH operational environment that may introduce new hazards [i.e., change management – reference Figure 6, is a regulatory input to implement §5.51, the organization must manage changes to the organization to ensure it continues to produce a compliant and/or conformed product or article. For example, it an organization has used an Airplane-Level System Safety/Certification process like that depicted in Figure 7 to produce a compliant type design and is proposing to introduce a new process to produce a compliant type design then they would need to conduct a change management review.

29.61.511
Original Jan 17, 2011

to ensure the new process would still produce a compliant type design to meet the intent of §5.73(a)(4).

For an ODA holder, the intent of §5 73(a8/4) can be satisfied by 14 CTR Part 183, Subpart D §183 33 (Provedures manual).

For the ARC's proposed DO, the intent of §5 73(a)(4) would be part of the Part 21 DO certificated organization's regulations equivalent to 14 CFR Part 183, Subpart D §187 53 (Procedures manual)

Section 5.75 is a new requirement not addressed by the current DAH or ODA regulations, and is lotended to be in place during all life cycle phases of the product or article. It is recognized that processes and data to evaluate those processes may in some cases be unavailable or not fully developed. Therefore, the continuous improvement based on the safety performance against the safety objectives may be done in an incremental fashion. Additional policy and guidance material is required.

# 4.12.3.2 Continued Airworthiness

One of the primary intents of Subpart D – Safety Assurance during the continued arrworthiness phase is to monitor reported in-service and other problems and to read the information into the organization's SRM process as depicted in Figure 3 and Figure 5. In most, if not all COS programs, monitoring of reported problems is the first step in the process. The reporting process may include in-service feedback received via the quality system program used to comply with \$21.137(m) (*Invervice feedback*). The reported problems are then assessed by the organization's SRM as discussed in section 4.5.2.2 in the Subpart C. Safety Risk Management section to identify hazards or ineffective risk controls, makes safety risk assessments, and identify safety risk controls when an unsafe condition is identified. A COS program that monitors reported in-service and other (reference Figure 5) problems, failures, malfunctions, and defects per §21.147(m) or potential non-compliances meets the intent of §5.71(a)(1), (2), and (6).

For an ODA holder, the intent of \$5.71(a)(1), (2) and (6) can be satisfied by 14 CFR Part 183, Subjurt D §183.63(a) and (b)

For the ARC's proposed DO, one of the expected obligations under Part 21 will be to comply with the applicable sections of Part 5, which will include compliance with §5.71(a)(1), (2), and (6). A COS program that monitors reported in-service and other (reference Figure 5) problems. Failures, mulfunctions, and defects per §21.137(m) or potential non-compliances meets the intenof §5.71(a)(1), (2), and (6).

With regards to §5 71(a)(5), because incident and accident investigation is the purview of the NTSB (or other national agency) and controlled by their protocols, the intent is to have a process or system in place to support an incident and accident investigation, if requested by the NTSB (or other national agency)

With regard to §5 71(a)(5) for an ODA holder, as previously stated the intent of §5 71(a)(5) can be met by the same method used to satisfy 14 CFR Part 183, Subpart D §183 53(c)(5) 'A process and a procedure for periodic and it by the ODA Holder of the (10)A Unit and its procedures

Part 21 / SMS-Aviation Balemaking Communica	Page Beyadan	SOn(3) Original
SMS Working Group Report	13:00	Jan 17, 2014

For the ARC's proposed DO, one of the expected obligations under Part 21 will be to comply with the applicable sections of Part 5 which will include compliance with §5.71(a)(5) which will require an audit process equivalent to that for §183.53(c)(5) or §21.137(1) (Internet andits)

As previously stated section 5.71(a)(7), which requires a confidential employee reporting system, is a new requirement not addressed by the current DAH or ODA regulations, and is intended to be in place during the continued airworthiness phase as well as the other phases of the lifecycle of the product or article. However, many DAHs have implemented voluntary confidential employee reporting systems on their own.

Section 5.73(a)(1) through (3), require evaluation of the performance of the SMS and the effectiveness of the safety risk controls. The intent of §5 73(a)(1) is to ensure compliance with the risk controls established by the D&M organization. The intent of §5 73(a)(2) is to evaluate how well the SMS processes are working. The SMS process performance evaluation indicators may change over time as better measures of the health of the system are understood in as the system matures. Additionally, the SMS process performance indicators may not have an absolutivalue nor are they intended to indicate compliance or non-compliance to §5 73(a)(2). Normally, the SMS will be looking for trends in the performance indicators (e.g., if the indicators changes one standard deviation negatively from the norm). In this case an assessment of the SMS may be warranted to hetter understand the negative trend and an action plan developed to improve the functioning of the SMS.

The intent of \$5 70(a)(3) is to evaluate how the product or article is performing in-service against the organization's safety objectives defined in accordance with §5.21(a). The organization is expected to develop and maintain appropriate safety related performance indicators. These indicators should be precursor indicators of incidents or accidents (e.g., high-speed refused takeoffs). It is not expected that there would be a safety performance indicator for every safety risk control, given that compliance to each airworthiness regulation is considered a risk control-However, depending on the product or article there may need to be more than a single indicator and for products it is expected that there be more than one indicator. As previously discussed with regards to \$5.73(a)(2) the safety risk control performance indicators may change over time to better monitor the safety risk of the current fleet. Additionally, the safety risk control performance indicators will not have an absolute value nor are they intended to indicate compliance or non-compliance to §5 73(a)(3). Normally, the SMS will be looking for trends in the safety risk control performance indicators (e.g., if the indicators change one standard deviation negatively from the norm). In which case, an assessment of the existing safety risk control may be warranted to better understand the negative trend and an action plan developed to reduce the safety risk in the fleet

Section 5.73(a)(1) through (3) are new requirements not addressed by the current DAH or ODA regulations, and are intended to be in place during the continued involutioness phase as well as the other phases of the brecycle of the product or article.

As previously stated §5.73(a)(4) requires identifying changes in the operational environment that may introduce new hazards (i.e., change management – reference Figure 6), has basically the same intent as §5.51, the organization must manage changes to the organization to ensure it continues to meet its safety objectives.

For an ODA holder, the intent of §5 73(a)(4) can be satisfied by 14 CFR Part 183. Subpart D §183.53 (Procedures manual)

2010 The date of the line of the	Page Revision Date	31 n/ 32 Maguni Jan 17, 2014
	10.910	400.17 2014

For the ARC's proposed DO, the intent of §5.73(a)(4) is expected to be part of the Pair 21 DO, certificated organization's regulations, which can be considered equivalent to Part 183. Subpart D 183.53 Procedures manual.

Section §5.73(a)(3) is an outcome of the evaluation of the performance indicators required by §5.73(a)(2) and (a)(3). If new hazards or safety issues or concerns are identified by the evaluations performed for §5.73(a)(2) and (a)(3) they are feed into the SRM process per §5.51(d).

Section §5.75, requires processes to provide angoing improvement in the performance identified in the assessments conducted under §5.71. The intent of this requirement is to use the data from §5.73 to focus improvement where indicators identify a need for action.

# 4.1.2.2.3 Production and Airworthiness Certification

PAH organizations under Pari 21 Subparis G. K. and O are authorized to produce products or unclas. STCs are only a design approval and production of an STC needs to be performed undea separate authorization. (e.g., a repair station authorized under 14 CVR Part 145). With regards to PMA and TSOA (per Part 21 Subparts K and O), this section only describes the production aspects of the organization. The design aspects of PMA and TSOA are discussed in the design and type conflication and continued airworthingss sections. Each production approval organization under Part 21 Subparts G, K and O is required to have a quality system in accordance with §21137 FAA AC 21-43 establishes acceptable means of compliance for PAH organizations as well as quality system for §21 137 14 CFR Part 183 Subpart D defines organizational requirements for ODA including Production Certification (PC), PMA, and TSOA functions, FAA Order \$100.15B establishes the procedures, guidance, and limitations of sutherity for organizations under ODA. Under §23-137(m) PAH organizations and/or §183 Subpart D PC, PMA or TSOA ODAs must have procedures for receiving and processing feedback on m-service failures, malfunctions, and defects. These procedures must include a process for assisting the DAH to address any in-service problem involving design changes, and determine if any changes to the ICA are occessary. Because the production organizations may not have to design engineering expertise to conduct SRM their primary function for SMS is to support the COS program by providing information regarding in-service failures, malfunctions, and defects. Table 3 provides a correlation showing how the existing 14 CI/R Part 21 and/or the Part 183 Subpart D regulations, and guidance can meet the intent of Part 5 Subpart D regulations

2 FARC Working (Recanaght - Not for Distribution

firs.()	/54bs-Weatton-Halenaking Lomming
	SMS-Working General Report

Page 32 n/ 3 Bevision Original Data Ian (7, 2014

NPRM PART 5	PART 21.137/ AC 21-43	PART 183 SUBPART D ORDER \$100,15B	COMMENTS/NOTES
571(a)			The second se
S Thailer	21 11706, (b), (c), (d) (z) (f), (g) (b), (b) and 00 AF 21(4) % 2-1 (b), 2-11, and 2-16	18141, 183,47 183,53 183,61(a)(36,15), (75,00,36,05), (2), and 183,63	For a PC, PMA, or TSOA holder (in micro of \$5.71(a)) process and procedural requirements are used by compliance to 21.137(a) (b), (c), (d), (c), (f), (g), (fr) (f)) and (b). For an PE, PMA, or TSOA ODA holder. the intern of \$5.71(a) process and procedural requirements are addressed by 14 CUR, Part 18.1 Subpart D; assuming the SMS processes and system as the ODA.
±71(a(K1)	21 137(a), (b), (c), (d), (c), (f), (g), (h), (h, and (n), AF(2)-43 % 2-6 = 10, 2=14, ant 2-16	183:53(b) (c)(5), (0), and 183.63	See comments to §5.71(arc1) With regards to detecting operational environment changes, the intent of §5.71(0)(2) is satisfied by §187.67 and §187.53(b) (c)(5), and (0) as they relate to ensuring a conformed product or article is still being produced, as depicted in Figure 6.
57Kax3)	21.17700 AC-21-13 4 5-14	(83,557(c)(5),16) Mater 8100 (AH * 7-41	See comments to §5.7 (rate1) If the organization is processes and procedure wan documented and the organization uses internal or self andii to entime it is following its documented processes and procedures: and this system is used to satisfy 14 CFR Pair 183, Subpair D., 183.5 (cu 5) – A process and a procedure for periodic audit by the ODA Rolder of the DDA Unit and its procedures <sup>2</sup> , then a meets the mich of §5.71(a)(3)
\$70a%41	21:137(a), (b), (c), (d), (c), (f), (g), (l), (l), and (n) (AE 21-13.%5.2-1 - 10, 2-14, and 2-16	187,53(6), (5)(5), (6), and 181,5(3	PAH evaluation of its SMS is within the scope of the PAH's SMS, which is primarily reporting of major as- service safety feedback or infery againformit quality escapes to the DO. Major in-service watery feedback or safety regulificant quality escapes are those items that are potential COS items, as defined by the DO.
₹TUUX57	18.6	NA	Because incident and accident investigation to the purview of the National Transportation Sofers Hoard. (NTSED (or other national agency) and countrolled by their protocols, the intent is to have a process or system implace to support the DO in their support of air incident and no ident investigation if requested by the NTSB (or other animal agency).
57)(n)(0)	2) 137(a) AL 21-43 5 2-16	183 (die) Ordet-8100,15B * 3-18	The intent of $$5.71(a)(6)$ is met by compliance of \$21 (37(a) and \$185.63(c) for PC, PMA and TSOA ODA halders.
9.31(a)(7)	12.6	NA.	Confidential employee reporting is not required by (21.117 or 14.17% 188 Subpert D. A.PAH confidential reporting system can be combined with of the organization scienting confidential reporting provided the system can distinguish those reported itents that refute to the safe operation of the predict of article in the NAS.

# Table 3: Correlation Between Part 5 and Part 21 / 183

-	SM5-Wa	rising Group Real	Revision Organi Date Jan 17, 2014	
NPRM PARTS	PART 21, 137/ AC 21-43	PART 195 SUBPART D ORDEB 8106, 15B	COMMENTS/NOTES	
57)(tr)	21 137(6), (n), and (0) AC 11-41 % 2-40, 2-15, mint 2-16	183 (Gtc) Order 8100 (588 * 3-18	In according with (2) (370), (a), and (a), AC 2140 *) 2-(0, 2-15, and 2-16, and 5183 65(c). Order 8100, 150 *, (-18 me intern of g5 7100 is addressed by a PAH beying a QMS with appropriately trained industryed (adviduals who can make date minations of major in-wrytice safety forchack or safety significant quality excepts such that this information is provided to the DO. Major in-service safety fordback or value significant quality escapes are ihose atems that me potential COS items, as defined by the EO.	
377(a)		the second		
* 21(4)(2)	21 1370) AC 21-43 5 2-15	187,53(w)(3) (6) Order & (0) (58 5 3-14	The intent of §5.73(a)(2) is met by compliance with either §21.117(1) or §18.155(c)(5), and (6) provided the indiff includes the procedures associated with the PA(1) a QMS for her the appropriately transit authorized individuals who can make determinations of mijor to-service valety feedback or safety significant quality escapes such that this information is provided to the DO.	
5-#364x31	21 19700 (m) and (m) AC 21-1945 2-10 2-15 and 2-10	181.00(m) (c) Order 8100 158 ¶ 3-18	The intent of §5.73(nik-1) is met by compliance with either §21 (1776) and (m) or, §183 63(a) and (c), limited is the PA1 's QMS determination and reportin of mijor to-service safety feedback or safety iterifican quality escapes to the DO.	
±710041	$\begin{array}{c} 21 + 17(a), (b), (c), \\ (d), (c), (b), (c), (b), \\ (1), and (n), \\ \Delta t = 2143 \ {}^{\bullet}s \ 2{}^{-1} - 10, \\ 2{}^{\circ}(1, ant 2{}^{\circ})0, \end{array}$	183 53(b), (c)(44), 55(c), (o)d 57(c) Order 8 (00, 15B %, 3-9 and 3-12	As depicted Figure 6, the intern of §5.73(a)(4) for a PAH is cosure any changes do not result to not	
77/10/61	21 137(a), (b) (c) (f), (c), (f), (c) (b), (a), (f) (b), (a), (f) (b), (a), (f) (b), (a), (f) (f), (f), (f), (f), (f), (f), (f), (f),	183.53(b). (c)(14). 55(b). (not 57(c) Ender 8100.15B % 3-9 and 3-12	As depicted in Figure (a the intent of §5.75(a)(5) for a PAH is ensure any changes do not result in not	
57106)	21.137(b)/(m), and (n) AC 21-43 %5 2-(0) 2-15, and 2-16	183,63(c) Miller 8300 15B * 3-18	In accordance with §21 137(h), (m), and (m) and AC 21-43 % 2-10, 2-15, and 2-16 and §183.63(c)/Order 8100.15B % 3-18 the inten of §5 75(h) is addressed by a PAH having a QMS with appropriately immed authorized individuals, who can track determinations of major m-service safety feedback or vafety significant quality escapes such that this information is provided to the DO Major m-service safety feedback or vafety significant potenticant quality escapes into flow information is provided to the DO Major m-service safety feedback or vafety significant quality escapes into flow income flow are potential COS items as defined by the DO.	
646	2) 13700 AC 21-13 1 246	187, 63(c) and (d) Order 8100, 15B * 3-18	The instan of $\$5.71(4)(6)$ is met by compliance of $\$21.137(a)$ and $\$183.63(a)$ and (d) for PC, PMA, and TSOA ODA forders.	



Figure 1: Three Phases of the Life Cycle of a Product or Article





Figure 2: Intent of SMS Subpart C (SRM) and D (SA) During Design and Type Certification

Part 21 / SMS-Aviation Rulemaking Committee SMS Working Group Report	Page: Revision: Date	35 of 36 Orignul Jan 17, 2014
---	----------------------------	-------------------------------------

Subparts C (Safety Risk Management) & D (Safety Assurance) for Continued Airworthiness



Figure 3: Intent of SMS Subpart C (SRM) and D (SA) for Continued Airworthiness



Subparts C (Safety Risk Management) & D (Safety Assurance) for Production and Conformity / Initial Airworthiness

Figure 4: Intent of SMS Subpart C (SRM) and D (SA) during Production, Conformity, and Initial Airworthiness



Figure 5: SMS Subparts C (SRM) and D (SA) Process Description

Subparts C (Safety Risk Management) & D (Safety Assurance) Operational Procedures & Change Management



Figure 6: Intent of SMS Subparts C (SRM) and D (SA) for Operational Procedures and Change Management

21ARC Working Document - Not for Distribution

# A Report from the Part 21/SMS ARC to the FAA





# 4.5.1 Tasks 6 and 7: SMS WG Recommendation

Notwithstanding the gap assessment (section 4.1) which identifies regulatory gaps between Part 21 and Part 5, the D&M community has established business practices that accomplish to varying degrees the intent of SRM and SA as part of their design, certification, production and continued airworthiness efforts although not using the SMS terminology. However, much of what has been written about SRM and SA has been from an operational sense (e.g., airline flight operations, airport air traffic operations), and limited documentation/guidance exists for how these SMS elements relate or are equivalent to what D&M organizations do as part of their compliance to the current design and certification procedures, and airworthiness regulations.

To ensure that the intent of SRM and SA, when applied to D&M, are applied in the most effective and efficient manner the SMS WG recommends that interpretations and explanations provided herein be included in any preamble, policy, or guidance material. As well, depending on the future state of delegation, approved or certificated organizations, as described herein, regulation, policy and guidance should allow an organization to use the same processes and procedures to satisfy the intent of the equivalent regulations. This approach would minimize the economic burden to industry, while maximizing the enhancement to aviation safety. The SMS WG recommends that, as described in this CONOPS, existing processes and procedures be considered as meeting the intent of Part 5.

Part 21/5405-Avaition Rulemaking Communis	Page Revision	38 6/ 39
which the methods of Product Directory		()rigimi)
 SMS-Working Group Report	12:010	Jan 17, 2014

# 4.6 Task 8: Coordinate SMS WG Efforts with Organizational WG, Oversight WG, and CBA WG

Task 8 required the SMS WG to coordinate our efforts between the Organizational WG. Oversight WG, and CBA WG. This effort has occurred throughout the WG activities with key coordination occurring at weekly telecome for WG leads and also at full Part 21 / SMS ARC meetings.

Key assumptions from this coordination are provided in section 3.0 of this report

# 4.7 Task 9: 14 CFR 21.3 for Organizations with an SMS

Task 9 required the SMS WG to provide a recommendation regarding what §213 should tooklike for a D&M organization with an SMS.

# 4.7.1 SMS II G Response

Advisory Circular (AC) 21-9A (now superseded to AC 21-9B), "Manufacturers Reporting Failures, Malfunctions, or Defects," included an explanation of the rationale for §21-9. According to the AC, "FAR 21.3 is directed to those deficiencies in the product that only the manufacturers would normally be expected to know (i.e., a design or a quality control deficiency). It is expected that compliance with FAR 21.3 will provide the earliest possible notification to the FAA of a hazardous condition, and that appropriate corrective action will be torinated by the manufacturer."

The SMS WG notes that SMS, and Part 5 in particular, introduces processes that far exceed the objectives of §21.3. Following are some points of comparison between §21.3 and Part 5.

- Absent a specific request by the FAA for more information, §21.1 requires the responsible approval holder to report only certain occurrences.
  - §5 \$1(c) would require processes intended to identify hazards brouder in scope than \$21.3, and \$5.55 would require processes to usiess safety risk associated with the identified hazards and to establish safety risk controls.
- There is not an explicit requirement that the approval holder establish a process or system to seek our and collact information, nor an explicit requirement to act upon a report unless requested by the FAA.
  - §5 71 would require SA processes that actively monitor and acquire data with respect to the holder's products, §5 53 would require that the holder identify hazards based on the collected data, §5 51 would require that SRM be applied to the identified hazards, §5.55 would require processes to assess safety risk associated with the identified hazards and to establish safety risk controls.

The SMS WG considers that exercise of an SMS inherently will accomplish the intent of §21.3 to a far greater extent than the regulation (self, §5,93(c) would require the certificate holder to have a means to convey safety critical information, which could include communicating information to the FAA that it needs in order to carry out its safety responsibilities. The WG recognizes that in order to accomplish effective oversight (including management of system level tisk, 14 CFR 39 airworthiness directive requirements, etc.), the FAA may require that certain safety information be formally reported. Such reports and the requirements) for them should be enablished based upon Part 5. Subparts E and 1

Part 21 / SMS-Aviation Balemaking Communica	Page Beyistim	ge 59 of 10 vision Original 64 Jan 17, 2014
SMS Working Group Report	13-014	

Some approval or certificate holders are subject to the requirements of 14 CFR Part 181 §183.61 prescribes requirements for maintenance of records and reports. §183.63 requires an ODA holder to notify the FAA of a condition in a product, part, or appliance that could result in a finding of unsafe condition by the Administrator. For the same reasons as noted above for §21.3, the requirements of Part 5 meet the intent of sections §183.61 and §183.63. Thus, an ODA holder having an acceptable SMS would be subject to redundant process and notification requirements.

Many organizations that would be required to have an SMS also hold ODA and have \$21.3 reporting requirements. For such an organization, there now exists high probability they would be required to have and use at least three separate processes, making separate respective reports to achieve a single common objective.

Similarly, such an organization may also be subject to other reporting redundant requirements or processes to some extent during exercise of SMS processes. Those other reporting requirements or processes might include, but not be limited to

- \$13.1. "Reports of violations of, inter alia, rules, regulations, and orders issued under the Federal Aviation Act of 1958."
- §21 139, "Location of or change to manufacturing facilities."
- &21 150, "Changes in quality system."
- §1915, "Submission of safety information."
- 5193.11, "What is the notice procedure?"
- §193 13, "What is the no-notice procedure?"

The SMS WG concludes that there is significant potential for design and/or manufacturing, organizations that have an acceptable SMS to remain subject to redundant reporting requirements. Redundant requirements create the potential for inefficient and inconsistent reporting by an organization, and inefficient and ineffective oversight by the FAA. The SMS WG further concludes that the FAA should task an ARC sub-team to develop recommendations to minimize or eliminate redundant and inconsistent reporting and record keeping requirements for an SMS organization. The WG also should recommend appropriate reporting requirements and systems to enable the FAA to exercise its oversight and system level risk management responsibilities. The sub-team tasking should include consideration of any potential for redundant risk assessment requirements, such as those within ODA processes or agreements that a COS program may be used to satisfy §21.3

# 4.7.2 Task 9: SMS WG Recommendation

The SMS WG recommends that the FAA task an ARC sub-team to develop recommendations to minimize or eliminate redundant and inconsistent reporting, record keeping, and tisk assessment requirements for an SMS organization. Additionally, the sub-team should address appropriate reporting requirements and systems to enable the FAA to exercise its oversight and system level with management responsibilitie.

Fart 21/5405-Accation Rulemaking Lommonies	Page
SMS-Warking Group Report	Page Revision 15a0

# SECTION 5.0 Additional Recommendations

The SMS WG has identified the following additional recommendations based on our deliberations

# 5.1 Acceptable Safety Risk

Part 5 requires that the D&M organization define a process for conducting risk assessment that allows for the determination of acceptable safety risk. The FAA would then accept the risk criteria proposed by the D&M as part of FAA acceptance of the SMS. However, there are no documented processes for determining acceptable safety risk for in-service issues on many products and articles. For example, the FAA has developed several risk assessment criteria. These include.

- AC 39-8: Transport Category Engines and APUs.
- FARAM: Transport Category Aircraft Risk Assessment Methodology
- + SARA Small Aircraft Risk Assessment.
- RRA, Rotorcraft Risk Assessment.
- E&PD RA: Non-Transport Category Engines Risk Assessment.

Note that only AC39-8 has reached the level of manufity that it is mutually accepted by hoth D&M and FAA as an acceptable risk assessment criteria.

# 5.1.1 SMS WG Recommendation

The SMS WG recommends FAA establish WGs to develop and refine risk acceptance criteria for all types of products and articles AC 39-8 provides one example of a risk acceptance criteria that has been developed (for transport category engines and APUs) in conjunction with D&M and is mutually accepted by FAA and industry. Agreement between the D&M and the FAA on acceptable safety risk criteria will reduce the need for the FAA to duplicate safety risk assessments conducted by the D&M. This will also facilitate efficient process oversight of the D&M SMS.

# 5.2 Availability of Data for SRM

The SMS WG noted that D&M organizations' ability to effectively implement SRM to address in-service risks could be constrained by the availability of in-service fleet data. The quality of SRM for in-service risks depends upon having data such as the number of homs/flights over a given time period, the number of component failures, component renovals/replacements or inspections, and similar information. This is used to develop statistical models of fleet behavior, estimate failure rates, and projected numbers of future failures, recognize a failure does not necessarily denote an aircraft accident/incident in this discussion.

There is no regulatory requirement for operators to report any of this information to the TC / STE / TSOA / PMA holder or PC holder. Large D&M organizations, especially with a small number of high-volume customers, have been able to invest or a reporting infrastructure, which enables them to support a COS program. Smaller D&M organizations or those with a very large.

21ARC Working Document - Not for Distribution

10 of 11

Finguni Ian 17, 2014

Part 21/5405-Actation Rulemaking Communica	Page	#1 of #2
SMS Working Group Report	Beyiston Data	Original Jan 17, 2014

number of low volume customers may not have the same infrastructure or availability of data to conduct SRM similar to previously mentioned D&M organizations

Since quantitative SRM can provide benefits beyond those found in qualitative SRM, enabling data flow from operators to D&M organizations may be beneficial. Possible approaches include

- Providing data already reported to regulators back to D&M organizations in a timely and efficient way. Currently, any organization may request this data, but there is a significant time lapse between the data request and provision of the data, a subscription approach might be possible.
- Making the data already reported to regulators readily available [e.g., establishing a web interface accessing FAA Service Difficulty Reports (SDRs) database that D&M organizations could query).

# 5.2.1 SMS WG Recommendation

We recommend that the FAA develop an approach to make fleet data atready provided to the FAA thours, llights, reported failures, multimetions, and defects and service difficulty reports) multily available to D&M organizations, in support of executing SRM

Part 21./5415-5 cation Rulemaking Lonnonnee	Page
SM5-Working Group Report	Page Revision Data

# 12 of 13 int - Mingmal Jun 17, 2014

а.

# SECTION 6.0 APPENDICES

Table of Contents

Appendix A.	SMS WG Charter
Appendix B.	SMS WG Membership
Appendix C	Detailed Onp Assessment between Part 21; Part 5, and ICAO Annex 19
Appendix D	Safety Risk Management (SRM) and Safety Assurance (SA) in Certification Description of How Compliance with Airworthiness Standards Meets SRM and SA Requirements During Design

21ARC Working Desauaant - Not for Distribution

Page

Date:

# Appendix A. SMS WG Charter

#### A-IScope and Boundaries

As recommended by the ICAO FAA safety program identifies the hundamental safety management concepts and practices applicable to the implementation and oversight of SMSs for product providers. The FAA has proposed to incorporate these fundamental safety management concepts and practices into a new 14 CFR Part 5. Safety Management Systems

The SMS WG will review the applicability of the proposed Part 5 SMS requirements within Part 21 for the D&M environment. The goal of the WG is to provide the FAA recommendations for rulemaking, suggested processes, policies, and guidance to align Part 21 with the SMS requirements documented in proposed Part 5. The WG should also identify and assess any differences between the recently adopted SMS requirements in ICAO Annex 19 and the proposed Part 5.

One option for the WG to evaluate is the integration, to the maximum extent practical, of the fundamental SMS concepts and practices into Part 21. The SMS WG will identify where and when each element of SMS can be used as a tool in the design, organization, and production processes so that once integrated, Part 21 can be considered SMS compliant. Therefore, each design and/or manufacturing organization producing a type design or product under Part 21 can be also considered to satisfy the intent of SMS in the international regulatory marketplace.

Another option is to point from Part 21 to Part 5. In consideration of this option, the WG should provide the FAA recommendations of any preamble material, guidance material, and proposed changes to Part 5 that are necessary from a D&M perspective.

The WG should evaluate these options (plug any others fell appropriate) and provide. recommendations to the FAA on the optimum solution for the application of SMS to D&M organizations.

Finally, the WG should provide a recommendation to the FAA as to which D&M approval holder organizations should have SMS requirements applied to them. This recommendation should include scalability of SMS to D&M organizations based on their size, complexity, and safety risk introduced by their products.

#### 4-2 Assumptions

- 1. The WG will use the SMS requirements as defined in the FAA proposed Part 5 and ICAO Annex 19 for comparison and evaluation. SMS implementation into 14 CFR is part of the broader ARC work to improve the regulatory processes and privileges for D&M.
- 2. Hazard is defined in accordance with FAA Order 3040.4a (Safety Risk Management Policy)

#### Tasking 1-3

- Perform a regulatory gap analysis between the SMS regultements in Part 5. ICAO Aones 19 and Part 21.
- 2 Develop, evaluate options, and make a recommendation, for incorporation of SMS into 14 CTR for D&M organizations

Part 21 / SMS-Assation Rulemaking Committee	Page Beytsion	simi (Jrigmi)
Appendix A. SMS Working Group Charter	13/40	Oct to. 2011

- Frovide a recommendation as to which design and production approval holder organizations should have SMS requirements applied to them
- 4 Produce recommended preamble, regulatory, and guidance material for SMS application to D&M organizations. Include an "operational" definition of a hazard throughout the life cycle of a product in SRM.
- 5 Provide guidance that accounts for scalability of SMS to D&M organizations based on their size, complexity, and safety risk introduced by their products
- 6 Define the end state (roles, relationships, and responsibilities) for SMS in a D&M organization considering design, certification, production, and in-service support.
- 7 Perform a review of "strategic" safety decisions that are required to be made during the design, certification, and production phases throughout the life cycle of the product.
- 8 Coordinate SMS WG activities with 21 ARC and Oversight, CBA, and Organizational WGs

# A-4 Deliverables

- Options, pros, cons, and recommended option for incorporation of SMS into 14 CFR for D&M organizations
- Recommended CONOPS for SMS (end state and potential strategic safety decisions per Tasks 6 and 7)
- 3 Recommendations on how to implement SMS including preamble, regulatory, and guidance material for incorporation of SMS into 14 CFR which includes applicability and scalability for D&M organizations.

PartzL	5115-	Astation	Halen	ukang I	ANTHONY AND
Anpeu	MIS A.	SMATH:	oriune	Sirony	Birtev

# 4-5 Milestones and Dates

DATE	ACTION	EXPECTED DELIVERABLE
April Sili	Review and finalize Change with SMS WO. Baseline WG on R Art Annes 19 and Part 5 SMS readorements	Finalized SMS WC Charter (crim/waselined
April 70 & Mar 1	Pleasary WEI Maaring	Provide sub-tenar progress (1 million 1) That 5 to Patt 23 grap resets meant 2) BCAO Atoms 19 to Patt 1 year resolution (1) Tradit from 13 million and 10 3) Theoremonic of the million 4) CONCO 55
June 71 W-12	Senti3 WLT Miteting	Finalize 1 Gorp ossessment 4 annuary Revise - adoteant program 17 updates 2 Tracopromition options 1 CONOPS Design approval looks stats apple address 1. Design approval looks stats apple address 5 Style acadetic to a statistic apple address 6 Strategie substatist dispersions
nac fo	Presentations to Part 217 SMS-ARC	Gap Assessment / kommun.     Juconportation onticar     CONOPS
iai∪ 17 i≥ 1X	Threston Wir Meeting	Emilize     Excommended is a model of the in     CONORS     Review subtemu program on     To Design optimized basics (MS apple dation)     SMS scalarship models and optimized     SMS scalarship models and     Becommended promble resolution, and     gradence material
( <u>)1820</u> 01   736.14	*Wicham Wif Meeting	Timilize     Tongen approval bubble walk opposibility     Shift scalable and flexation     Shift scalable and flexation     Shift scalable and flexation     Shift scalable and flexation     Recommended parameters     regulation in a scalable, regulation i and     pointing material     Peppin control scalable, regulation i and     pointing to scalable, regulation     scalable, regregulation     scalable, regulation     scalable, regulation
8a) (7	Present recommendations to Fary 71 (SMS- 3BC)	Gup usessment formular     Incorporation of the one     COMPUSE     Design approval totale (350° application)     SMS acalentics and the ondow     Smearce sately deepsons
6èq) 18 & 19	Roster Wil Alzeing	<u>Finitize</u> <u>Recommended</u> , preamitie, regulatory and guidance opneral Writing estimation / prior nutrine: 2, SMS WG (mal report)
(2et 30/05/31	Haritory WC Mennys	Treal SMS WG Report review and update
December 11/ & 11	Rossbri WO Meeting	Final report
Dec 12 & 13	21 ARC Meeting	Report out to ARC
Summy 13-75 2014	Finens/WG Meeting	Etralize report
100000TV 0.4-0% 20114		

# A-6 References

- ICAO Annes 19 (C-WP/13935)
- Proposed Part 5 [Docket No. FAA-2009-0671; Notice No.10-15]
- Part 21 / SMS-ARC Report
- Aircraft Certification Service (AIR) Manufacturers Safety Management System Pilot Project-Report – Design and Manufacturing Organizations
- Certificated Design Organization (CDO) ARC Report

# 4-7 WG Lead(s) and Members

Chris Eick (SMS WG Chair, Honeywell) Bicardo Aoyama (Embraer) Michael Bartron (P&W) Rafael Ximenes Borges (ANAC) Fabro Catani (Embraer) Peter Corbeel (EASA) Marco Cuberos (HEICO) Mike Deer (Bell) Fred Etheridge (Gulfstream) Chuck Huber (FAA) Doug Kihm (Boeing) Sarah Knife (GE) Jason Lewis (BE Aerospace) John Loehr (Cessiii) Stacy Mason (TCCA) Claire Pelegrin (Arthus) Ric Peri (AEA) Rogério Possi Jr (ANAC) Enc Sivel (EASA) Dean Thompson (Beechcraft) Chris Willingham (Wencor) Jell Wood (Boeing) Paul Vocera (Cessna)
# Appendix B. SMS WG Membership

SEGMENT	ORGANIZATION	NAME
Association - Alectail Electromics Association (AEA)	Aircraff Electronics Association (AEA)	Rac Peri
Association AemSpace and Defense Industries Association of Europe (ASD)	Airbus	Cinire Felegrin
Association Modification and Replacement Phys Association (MARPA)	BE Aerosphere	Jason Lewis
Association Acrospic: Industries Association of Canada (AIAC)	Bell	Mike Deer
Association Aerospace Industries Association of Brazil (AIAB)	Emlimer	Barardo Auxanus
Association Acomptee Industries Association of Brazil ( VIAB)	Embrac/	Ealmo Cataor
Association Modification and Replacement Parts Association (MARPA)	Helco	Marco Cuberns
Association Modification and Replacement Parts Association (MARPA)	Wenterr Comp	Chris Willingham
Transport	Boring	Doug Kihos
Transport	fioann;	Juil Wood
Transport Genoral Avenuon	Gulfstream	Fred Etheridge
General Aviation Part 23	Beecherati	Dean Thompson
General Aviation Part 23	Cessia	Pnul Vnoera
(seneral Avraison Part 23	Cassar	dala Loehr
Engines	General Eleptric	Sarah Knif:
Systems	Honeywell	Chris Elek (WG Chair)
Roioman@i	Prol & Wonney	Michael Bartron
Federal Avanion Administration	ANM-ITER	Chuck Hoher
Observer	European Aviation Salety Aveney (EASA)	lari Novidi
Observer	Transport Canuala Cred Astanion (TCCA)	Stacey Masson
Observer	Sentonal Civil Aviation Agama- Binzil (ANAC)	Balact Norman Barges
Observer	National Civil Availan Awardy - Benzit (ANAC)	Regizero Possi Junior

Harris I.	103.00	And services Fr	Inferrusione.	Table I and a support of the same
P BILL IL V	CONTRACTOR NO.	S CLEMENTA D	TRATING AND AND THE PLATE	ACTIVITY OF A DESCRIPTION OF A DESCRIPTI

Conte Recruitme Date:

4. J. of P. J. (Anglea) 134, 10, 2015

# Appendix C. Detailed Gap Assessment between Part 2J, Part 5, and JCAO Annex 19

ICAUANNEA DE INCLMEWIDRE COSIDOCENIO IDAMINE	FRAMEWORK BRAMEWORK ROOT RESILISTS	HACTE PARTS ADDISCOMPONENT: BLEAK AT	PART & APRN RHOLDIRARD TH	PUTT REALT + IPTWEES ICAN ANNES IS AND LIFERTARTS	GAPSALICEARDA INTERVENTION CONTRACTOR AND PARCED				
Chapter F Society Manualtante System (SND)	11.1.5 The SMA (Tauragenetation regionality in sub-region damp) methods in sub-region damp. In the sub-region damp of means in the sub-region of the Brags 4.1,0,15, MM of the region of the regionality due to region of the regionality due to region of the regionality due to region of the sub-region of the sub-region region of the due to region of the sub-region of the sub-region of Waterbrack			A Spheromy	AL SHORN	restanting for University Gampy     or standing or science of with     oracle of the science of with     oracle of factor (or max     oracle of the science of the sci	Li J, A. and Hanaka Korian Tanahar (1977). Sin J, 2003 (Line adapting an additional data consultable systematic research and data. Enrich the origin importance (1976) (0, 04112) of 1006 (dipped upped Const. J. Schuller, "Managarinan (1978), status must charac- terization and the systematic match. His importance of the particular data in security field in Schuler and charac- listic Schuler and the other structure and of 10 and 0 and 1	schmedte Stand Standton angleerde in 14 CE (Van Lit ingenin in	Contains (ACDA) and a state applications on (ACDA) and (E) operations
Aggendis Z Uraansurk for a Salej) Manegenerat System (Sdisy	density or Mail opplacements prior transition and more to the opplacements during datasets dur- opplacements of an entry and transferration of an entry and conservation of a service of the						(b) A continue todarent todaren e- methodation (b) on the T.5.4 Arthument for approximation that the month-structure during the first field one;	Park 2 stan tra tra tra tar ing binana tra production producting order to adding of participant	
Appendia, 2 Promonouch, for a -Sallais Management System (MRS)	C.1.1 The on-stage provided shall like using an SACB straphone priority (they invested in particular to the organization of the difference for organization of the difference for manual strategy argument on the manual strategy argument on the manual strategy argument on the importance from second like (signification) and argument on the strategy and strategy argument.		(a) The application provides that are not as an of the constraint information of the two series profession for a constraint of marks of our moment de- to marks on a constraint of the provides of the product of the interpreters of the constraints.	The Science of the Science and According to Science and the According to Science and the According to Science					
Appendit 2 Francework De 2 Kareys Alanaganing System 1955; While Inc. componential While Inc.	<ol> <li>Jonro and a analytication</li> <li>Samo red analytication</li> <li>A analytication</li> <li>A analytication</li> <li>A analytication</li> <li>A analytication</li> <li>A analytication</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Conserved Monastreaments</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Store and Plinary Folder angulard to be any folder. Management for data strategy folders, many addition for beat "Langestrand for work in the University of the second in the University of the second in the strategy of the second in the second method of the second in the second method in the second of the method of the second of the second of the second method in the second of the method of the second of the second of the method of the second of the second of the method of the second of the second of the of the second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the of the second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the secon</li></ol>	(2) (F)-marking the strategy P) address the bits many P) (K) a submark to a component the sound the integrated to the count the integrated to the count the integrated to many the integrated to ever a strategistic mark to a submark to a strategy to the events of the second to be expanding to the second the support of the second the integrated to the second to be expanding to a second to be second to a second to the second to be expanding to a second to be second to a second to the second to be expanded to the second to be second to a second to the second to the second to the second to a second to the second to the second to the second to a second to the second to the second to the second to a second to the second to the second to the second to a second to the second to the second to the second to the second to a second to the second to the second to the s					

"TARE Working Documents - Time for Completions

IF ALS ADDRES 19 FRAMEWISSE CURPERS AT SUBJECT	SPECTION AND LA AN ENANG WORK BEINT IMPARTATS	HACTR PART 5 WHOLCOGEDINEST FLOATEST	FARTS SPRM BEDFOREMENTS	INTERACES DETWEEN ICAN ANALY IS AND INCOMPARYS	GAPS STREAM PT. BUTWEEN DACTR FAULTS SND PARE 21
			<ul> <li>while the conservation of Subport 10 of the parts, and</li> <li>Substances of Subport in definition of the conservation of Subport in definition of the substances of Subport in definition of the substances of the two conservations are substantial to the conservation of the substantial substantial substantial systems and substantial systems and the substantial systems and the substantial systems and systems and systems and systems and systems and systems</li></ul>	providencementation, and one evolution do except and instance of an OMO	
Theger + Definition		5.5 Teñamar	Manager resources of a million that you such to record the end of a tabletist, conferences or property and derivation of a parallel derivation of the end of a tabletist, conferences and an enderivation of the anti-anti- derivation of the endpoint of the antimati- official anticept space of the end of the anti- ellistic of the antipoint of the antimati- official anticept space of the end of the anti- ellistic of the antipoint of the end of the anti- tal anticept space of the end of the antipoint of the of the antipoint of the end of the anti- tal anticept space of the end of the anti- ellistic of the antipoint of the end of the anti- tal anticept space of the end of the anti- tal state of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the found population of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of the antipoint of	Part 2 Anti-many and Part and a to 1/N 400 to 2 (Holensh 1044) Part 2 Son and 2 (Holensh 1044) Part 2 Son and 2 (Holensh 1047) Tel 400 (July 2 Solidy) Managaratan Yundina (19315)	

21 ARC Working Document - Not for Daurdintum

Append		S-Aviation Ridemak out Bobacon Part 21.	ne Coordillo Propased Part 5, and ICAO	Vanes 19	Page J. of C. Revision (Megina Date Oct 10, 201
IF ALS ASSUES IN FILANIEWYZRE CRISTIPUSY (A.Y.) BERMINYT	SPECTION SOUTH AN ENCODIMUNE DESCRIPTION MEANS	HACTR PAGE 2 VHOILCOMD/NEST/ FLEATERT	FART # SPRIN REDUCTION PATS	INFIGRICACION DETWEEN IE NO VINCEXTO (NIL) INFERIMENTA	GAPS (GADSAD AT 10 TWAT Y (A CT # 7 AUY 5 350 P30 P30 P20
			Incomposite the set of a consequence of provide the set of the set of a consequence of the income and the set of the set of the set of the income and the sequence the consequences and operations of the set of a set operation level operation of the set of indications of the sequence of the set of set of provide the set of the set of the set of the set of the operation. All consequences of the set of the operation of the set of th		
4. soluty Policy and Disker/New	and the second second	Subseri B - sinter Priky			
Disjonise         The serves thready dollar           1.1 Managemine         Serves thready dollar           Serves         Serves           Brows         Serves           Serves         Serves	The server movely dial dama to samp unless to a confuse soft promotion of non-mer- manimum. The story softly that	273 Soldy Paler	(iii) The captinear better much time a softwards provide the taxable or being the hybridized. (iii) The offer process ratio for in- dependence with all application much lines captorements or Chapter 1 at 1916. If it is the default of hybridi Manathere and should real or forward Manathere and should real or forward much default of the computation of the method is holded in merculators (10) which is softward.		When is Converging Part 21 Only was contrasted induced manufacture of part 21 (12) and 12). When in Mining in Part 11 Safety prior in information function produces and in the context of produced
	<ul> <li>(c) office or generational community in galaxies article</li> </ul>		<ol> <li>Be cartificants before react times a summitty on the "the intertaint and time the distribution of time and the distribution of the distribution of the cartificant of the cartificant of the second time and the distribution of the cartificant of the</li></ol>	Pirt A manual constituted to half ( down on Aran 19 all constant and by commitmen)	When to Convert by Port 21 Part 21 in brown have up 10 in 4 in internet product when will be up to produce the Westmann in Sect 21: Ports in the Up to the American Col- petitionals where it as the american product and the results of the results of the american product and the results of the
	removes by the orphoremum w.		(a) Character When P and a constrained three 4 microscopy positive that the table of the state of the Utilities of the statements of the processing of the statement of the processing measurement of the processing of the SMS.	Type 5 is too on particle repairs good may be predeemaning of 5 (do one particle) and of the one particle) and the one particle of the	When the Concerned an Hure Tax by a compared on Prior (TaY) (b) of twitten in the origination are prior of the required traceous and the twitten of the Name of the Name of the Tax Tay Harmon, Concerned on Hure the Alexandro of the Alexandro of the Name of the State of the Name of the Name of the State of the Name of the Name of the State of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of the Name of

21 ARE Working Document - Not for Complexition

Append		S-Aviation Ridemid on Between Part 21.	ant Convolution Proposed Part 5, and ICAO	Annes 19	Fuge J. 4 of the Resistant (Anglow Date: Oct 10, 2017
II ALS AANES IT FRAMEWORK CONFIDENT AT STREAM	SPECTOR SUSTAIN PRANTWOOK BEELINGATENTS	HACTR PART 9 WHOI COMPARENT	FARTS STRAT	INTERNALDA DETWEEN ICAS ATACKTRAND LICENTRAND	Сарынданулган. Эк түүлээ таста глог 5 озо руйг 2)
	stitetee officements (integras		(c) The compliance body must have a study on they free to have a must have before a relative subscript process due on the complementary body operating checkery badandees process.		When is Concern in Mart 11- (2): UV in approximation of the product rate of process on the conductive strength of the product rate of the second strength of the
	(d) charle materia which types it bitgeries up to consistent mount with earlies provide a distance with type and which the environments or least that the material definition motion.		(iii) Discontinuo Autori energi turo ( scino, police nergi e table e transfe- fettori egi ( <sup>1</sup> ) i a police stati deterer concessitata bei nore and producer ner catalphare anter.	(59) Program (science often Georgian - condi- mented science, 10 require- rither metholises) activity - model consepts.	When the Conversion (2017) ( 12) - 2 - 40 by true of the (Distance of approximate property and on-prote When the Minister in Port T(1) There is not replication protections demonstration of the true protection of the optimate of the true of the true of the true of the demonstration of the true of the true of the true of the demonstration of the true of the true of the true of the demonstration of the true of the true of the true of the demonstration of the true of the true of the true of the true of the demonstration of the true o
	and a republic the economic annually of the standard		(c) The salesy panet area in one organ is the association research discribiol in 2022.	Phir 3 provides anking for generation of the provided for the angine	What is Constraint Prior 21 (2): 115 requires the sales, in momentum c, and participation ob. P(11) more generative or con- What G. Minimi (in Part 1)). The agent price or constraints of constraints and agrituation.
	<ol> <li>As commenced with particle activesment, the solution due optimization and</li> </ol>		eli The miley pefer unit to demonstration and demonstration distingues (Demonstration) organismo.	1997 9 and 10 may 10 respondly apprairie	Witness Conversion Cart 21- Warm in Minimalin Cart 25- the address of the Cart 25- the address of the Cart 25- the address of the Cart 25- the conversion of the Cart 25- the
	(1) An particular of the order and the counter for measure calls and valid appropriate to the service principal		In The addition prior counts and any many play is a council of maximum of many formation depend and any operation of a confilmente fordate	We for a second the processory production of the formation account of the constraints.	What is Governing in Part 11 What is Moning in the 121 The offer party of constraints characterized constraints on one of the amount of constraints of the monitor the lights?
12 šáho	Wasseries provide (kal) with only frequencies and the constants of the Deepse model after Developming the Optimiz	1.2) survey terromatikility and (without)	(c) The constant books and detra- accounter on the active motion the organization is units point. In the Difference onto these		
	Deviction for Optimized Language Data responsibility of the systematic Data on Annual of the systematic Data Data Data Data Data Data Data Data		(1) Associated Advancements on the effective of PLDS of the end of the Company of the end of the	Part 2 opposite a complete concerns representations and any opposite the second strategy with science formers (1997)	When its Conversion Part 21 Print its Moning in Part 21 The last of the part of the conversion of the monitor of an equations of

2) ARC Working Document - Not for Daugh-unit

Syquanti		S-Aviation Rademal out Between Part 21	ant Courantine Propaged Part 5, and ICAO	Annes 19	Page 173 of 9 Recosting (Argin Date 080 10, 20)
IF ALS ASSUES IN FILANE WORK CONDENT AT STRATEGYT	SPEATING SPEAK AN EN AMENGUNK UNITED IN A MEATING	HACTR PAGE 5 SPROLCOMINSENT	FARTS STRAT	INFORMATION DETWEEN ICAG APPECTA AND INCOMPACTA	GAPSINGARNARINT INTERNAL PACENTARY 5 0500 PMPC20
1	By dead of Size Ferrage server, as an instability thereaging the server instability thereaging the set as a server instancement, the server of server instancement, or of the server instancement, and of the server is a management. It is plotters of management in the server is management in the server potential or of the KMR.		<ul> <li>(E) All mendance of transportation organize and distance.</li> <li>(E) All processor status (the mendance balay processor status (the mendance) balay processor status (the mendance) balay mendance (the mendance) (the distance (the click stress and all wave to an effective of the status (the status (the status))</li> <li>(the status (the status))</li> <li>(the status (the status))</li> <li>(the status (the status))</li> <li>(the status) (the status)</li> <li>(the status)</li> <li>(the status) (the status)</li> </ul>	We for an experient respective consequence respective consequences respectively and the second second of MAEs	When is Converting Multi Li- ettly TD-Social and the only on economic later to the PAH instance of the PAH instance of the state of the Multi Association of the Con- Service of the state of the state of the economic of the state of the state of the end of the state of the state of the end of the state of the state of the
			<ul> <li>Tri Indelevien reasona a dan jentiji na bakka Terrig performani</li> </ul>	Contraction of the second seco	When it General is build it When it Alsoing in Part 11 (2) 157 data daram the relation responsible to mark the relation memory of the second of the memory of the relation of the performance
	C) the second and unservice conversion sports and adverse on dear cycless free of particular conversion of the cycles free of particular conversion of the cycles of particular conversion of the cycles of particular conversion of the cycles of the cycles of particular conversion of the cycles of the cycles of particular conversion of the cycles of the cycles of the cycles of the cycles of	25 Designation and life quantilities of Benjarit formy Almongarout Presented	<ul> <li>Displacement 2015 parts</li> <li>Displacement 2015 parts</li> <li>Displacement of a state of a state of the comparison of the state of the s</li></ul>	Jul 2 manuan and of mine looking berende, such	When is Convert to Part 25 <u>March</u> , <u>March</u> , <u>March</u> Tong 21 for and 16 march and 17 march 26 for a set of the set of the March march 26 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the part 1910 for the march 26 for the part 1910 for the part 191

21 ARC Working Document - Nor for Daugh-tem-

Appointi		S. Avration Ridemal out Between Part 21.	ang Committee Proposed Part 5, and ICAO	Annes 19	Page 1 is of Co Revision (2019) (2012) UKI 10, 2017
IF ALS ADDRES 19 PRANEW 27RE COMPONENT	SPECIFIC SPECIES IN ENCOMPAGE DEPENDENT SPECIES	HICTR PAGE 2 (HIOLCOHDERS) FLEMENT	FARTS SPRM REPORTED ATS	BETWEEN BETWEEN BETWEEN BETWEEN	GAPS CLARTANEAT IN TWEFY FACTOR FAULTS 5500 PART 25
			<ul> <li>(4) Retrieve Altitude are powerfully, the recording performance of the operations model in the role of the operations model in the role of the operations model in the role of the (1) and the operation of the role of the operations with the Altitude of the role of interpret the role of the role of the role of interpret and the role of the role of the operation of the role of the role of the role of the role</li></ul>		When is Converse to Direct Di- When is Vision on Kert Di- Fox Di Dom out discout of Wite manifold to the even of the Direct design of the Converse of Direct design of the Direct of the Direct design of the Direct of the Direct of the Direct design of the Direct of the Direct of the Direct design of the Direct of the Direct of the Direct of the Direct design of the Direct of the
	<ul> <li>skiller fre bosis derangement og in andreite for som dar beiten rygenben en zwoch adereitige</li> </ul>	521 wales, for easily MDy and Addressy	(b) Vec confidents locale must alcordy the VANE. Transmission Units for motion to accel a service repairing additional and an array for additional and an array for additional and an array for additional and a service repairing additional additional and a service repairing additional additionadditional additional additional add	Hitt, S. Gaussian (1996) and plans. Apple 10:10 million and plans. In the Association, parabolistic and an optimiz- parabolistic and an optimiz- ant confider annual.	When the Concess (a) Part 21- (24) 17 Property the equilation of the density the leafs of the Dang system and edge one optimum (a) or the system state of the Part 21- optimum (a) Part 21- Born only system (a) Part 21- Born only system (b) Darb 21- Born only system (b) Darb 21- Born only system (b) Darb 21- (b) Part 21- Born only system (b) Darb 21- (b) Part 21-
1.3 Appointment of Rey- Safert Decound	The certain products shall depend on another means the open scale for the line apply contrast of an interaction of the apply contrast of an interaction of the open scale of t	7625 Designation and Braunotifither or Broghend States Shaningrowth Performed	<ul> <li>Destination of a free dependence opproach of a free dependence reasons and dester dependence reasons and dester dependence read and the according of the dependence of the dependence of the dependence of the dependence of the dependence of the dependence of the dependence of the dependence of the dependen</li></ul>	Part 2 hole preplansations and many monors requirementalities scenare for intermentalities controls. University of the 2 states con- controls the set of dates con- controls of the set of dates controls in the set of dates (the preparation of the set of dates (the preparation) and dates (the preparation).	regularg addy of a regitar Maski Damoral in Ard 11 Wine in Minime in Part 11 (2014) doe no di can de cui associabili cuastino masparati terre antificio all'are consential terre en utilità all'are consential terre en utilità all'are consential terre en utilità all'are consential

21 GRU Working Disableste - Not for Daughstern

Appointin		S.Aviation Ridemal on Between Part 21.	any Courdbille Propaged Part 5, and ICAO	Vanes 19	Page J. Sol 9 Recision (Argin (7862) Oct 10, 201
IF ALS ANARES IN TRANSPORT CONDICINE AT BEINDRONE AT	SPECTOC SPECTS AN ENAMPWORK DEPENDENCESTS	HACTR PAGE 2 SPICILCONDUCTST	FART 5 STRIM BELOT BREAT ATS	BETTERNOLDS BETWEEN READ ANNES IN AND FEEDERASER	GAPS INTERNAL STATIST
			(E) Contenting and/or presentation, introduction to experimentation originatizations on compared on Sumpart to Athencian (10) Regulation and the compared Association and the compared on the Association and the compared on participances on the Child action on compared for integration.	erpaining the expandiation of measurements representation and been multiple to runn that Arrows 10 models to runn and	
Li Configuie Conggio Ropolis Thomas Thomas	Chargeney Respiled ( phillips from the press that he	5.21 Coordinations of Francescore Descenar Theorem	Wares energies processes, yrecyclini y day taxes and y fas as money register of the second s	Part Hinds researces response pleasain () is the investory (And The more scalard characteristic special pleasang departments from Vision 19	Mark & Connect In Part 21 When in Maying in Kert 10 There is in starty of 2 System transverses American West 20 durations of American Sectors duration of American Sectors
		123 Tanto Pakey	<ol> <li>The variable of hittley and large vi- sidely and/or the codulate of two dis- trationals.</li> <li>We correspond to provide the or provide on the origination of the resemble of the state or provided the resemble of the state or provided the commuter of the provided the commuter of the provided the or or provided to provide the provided the state of the provided the provided the state of the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the state of the provided the provided the provided the state of the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided the provided th</li></ol>	Perce experience of an approximation of the second second second second constitution of the second second constitution of the second second constitution of the second second constitution of the second second second constitution of the second second second constitution of the second second second second constitution of the second second second second second constitution of the second second second second second second constitution of the second second second second second second second constitution of the second second constitution of the second seco	When a Common by Cart 21 When is Allesting in Part 21 There are consistent proportion to prove the first of the Common organic proposal data and the instance of the Common sector of the response of the common sector of the response of the common sector of the sector of t
T 5135 (Accommission	1.5.1 Discoursing provide staff decorption SVD support prim, benefity patterny and the engineeride relative and decorption to the engineeride of decorption and provide and possible for opportunities and possible for comparison of sould like engineeride of engineeride.	TT Surfammery	(b) Exactly as to the exact seture of regularization of the active TAA showing one to generate the TAA showing one to generate the table that the encounted attraction states and it is the tract may be attracted as a state of the seture of the qualication of the seture of the assort to generate attraction of the seture of the seture of the encounter of the seture of the department of the seture 2018.	Page active probabilities plate administration Page 2 active administration for 2 active administra- for 2 active administration for 2 active provides plates of provides	Where is Converted in Part 11- Water in Massive in Earl 21- Date in the SAN experiment direction in an Hash meridian method of engineering O and

21 GRU Working Doministry - Not for Distribution

Appointi	Part 21-14 S. Detailed Gap Account	Sodyration Ridemal out Bobacen Part 21	ant Courdants, and ICAO	Annes 19	Contact Contac			
IF ALL ANNUL PT FRAME PARE COMPANY AT BERMENT	REALTING STOLES IN ENCORPAGING INFORMATION	HACTR PART 2 WHOLCOMINGEST THEATEST	FARTS STRM BEDY BREAT ATS	BETWEEN BETWEEN ICAG OTNEX IS AND DOTTIEPARTS	GAPSINGARYARAT IRTNALLY GATE FARTS USD PART21			
	<ol> <li>The even any provide shall device part or stars (MM) in second part of the stars (MM) in second part of the part of the intervention of the part of the intervention of the part of the provide stars.</li> <li>Stars the second part of the part of the stars of the part of the second part of the part of the conditions and conditions and and the second part of the second part of the part of the conditions of the second part of the second part of the second part of the second part of the second part of the second part of the second part of the second part of the second part of the second part of the second part of the conditions of the second part o</li></ol>	5155015Dopmentation	The completion bookler used database to the instances SNDs broken states at the description of a stringent broken in La Stringt piller, 10 SNDS protonors and providing to	May 5 da monderland or a mail by some procedures 70	What is Convert to Dig Th- Sour Association or reaction the D7 into other P40. When is Minimum for Fart Ti- There are S40 responsible directory and other sectors and directory and other sectors.			
		2.07 Henry	(a) the contribution and a near magnitude measure on any price of indepty and matter in mark processor in the optimal in Subject C of the part back mountly using the column of the address of the comparison processor processor of comparison.	Twish of the specific model microsoft approximate that the next appear on Association	When to Conneck to Part 21: Scenar control are singled to \$29 (19)(e) in the PAN and in other places that dracket controls as \$105			
		·				the the synthesis independent products overlap of oppole of which another produces an elemented in Separat D of Original Supervision and the mound of the contemporary of 2 separation		When is Messice in Pert 21) There is it SES could write the end to SES could write the scale for SES to some primary covered at communications.
		* A' Beande	(c) The certification builder smoot materians a mean that a Distributing transition of the (2) to the court of a plantation of the mean transition of the court of the mean transition of the court of the transmitter of the court of the transmitter reports of the court of the court of the provided and the (2) to a second on the provided and the (2) to be a court of the transmitter of the court of the court of the provided and the (2) to be a court of the court of the provided and the (2) to be a court of the court of the transmitter of the court of the court of the court of the transmitter of the court of the court of the court of the transmitter of the court of the court of the court of the court of the transmitter of the court of the c	Not A malarge of Lysan ed American action model that in an appendix youry 11	Hart is Linear a in Pari 21 Sina exception are explored in 224 (1770), which PAM action, other phase that up on the state of the state of the state of the state of the State of the state of the state When is Allowed in Pari 21: There are State of the state of the When is Allowed in Pari 21: There are State of the state of the state of the State of the state of the			
	1.3.1 The contract provides shall detradaption for the database of 10.09 register participants (CO) decomparisons (CO)	Approx Personniands.	The employee builds near develop and national \$555 brancasterior for available operation of the second second of an Shing policy. (0) \$345 process and near days.	1/41 5 alkon multi per enany sine (Labelin, Per transformation) augusting comma nationalism	What is Converting Part 12: Super Determine Date is conserved by 25 (17) and 16 (18) (18) When is Musique to Faire 12: There is Musique to Faire 12: There is a Musique to Faire 12: Music and Advancements of Music and Advancements of Music and Advancements (19) (19) (19) (19) (19) (19) (19) (19)			

"LARE Working Document - Not for LENGTH Unit

Appointin		Ps-Avration Ridemako mit Between Part 21.	nu Coordialte Proposed Part 5, and 10 Mi	Vaney 19	Page L 9 of Co Recision (Anglos Date Ukt 10, 201
IF ALS ADARD 19 FILADIE WARE CONDENCAT SUBMICIT	SPECTOC STOLS IN PRODUCTOR DEDUCTORATION	HICTR PART 9 (HOLCOMDAY 51) TLAMEST	FART 5 STRIM BEDOLUENENTS	INTERNALSA INTWEEN ICAG ATALSTICAND INCOMPARIA	GAPSING AND AT ARTIVELY FACTOR FARTS AND PART21
7. Sales-Risk Managements		sala Pik Muniputat			
3.1 (Larse Identification	2.1.1. The across provide shall develop and realistant A resum- but commendation and a sector grant to state the production of the state of production.	3.43 System, SmitySy, and Honorit Benefilication	(a) When optimity sectors in management, the uniform involve mentions are service in the destroy and output the involvement in the involvement involvement in the propagate in the involvement in the involvement in the involvement in a start (d) in the involvement in start (d) is a start of the involvement in start (d) in the involvement in start (d) is a start of the involvement in start (d) in the involvement in the start (d) is a start of the involvement in start (d) in the involvement in the start (d) is a start of the involvement in start of the involvement in the involvement in the involvement in the involvement in start of the involvement in the invo	York 9.2 Separate the same the experiment of the same the experiment of the same mean model. Second 90 too Spared sides with the same model of the same mean of the same same the same medication of the same same same the same same same too same same same same same same same same	When in Linear the Part 11     Processing the end of the end of the fill and the end of the en

2) ARC Working Document - Not for Daugh turn

IF ALS ADARD IT FILADEPUTAL COMPANY AT STATEMENT	SPEATING ANNES AN ENCONVOID, DEPENDENT/SYS	HACTR PAGE 1 WHOLCOMD/SG 57/ FLEADUST	PARTS SPIN BUILD BUILD VIS	INTERNALSA DETWEEN ICAN AMERIKANI INCOMPAREN	GAPSING BUTANIAT IN TWEET FACTS FAUTS UNDER DUP DE 21
			<ul> <li>(b) the mean set big plane system and plane. the influence is the mean set of the system is an influence in the system is a system in the system.</li> <li>(b) The system is the system is a system i</li></ul>	10 "This centers addresses probability for- average Record Operation of the second second second operation of the second second second operation of the second second second second operation of the second second second second second second operation of the second se	When is Concern to Mart 10- Theory 1. Conference on the transmission region and the maximum region of the implicit, and pairs (1) and the op- matrix of the transmission of the contract of the distance of the distance of the contract of the distance of the contract of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of the distance of
	3.1.2 Hannel Open Ganton (bythe Band (b) yanddheddio of rhadwer (pasifilty and problem - rhadhed of allow and or other from and or other from		(v) The symbol are been derived for the analyzer trace processes in which it for and up of the desired of a definition of each section.	1998 3 Di rener garin di Ale Rene di Kendenalika Ontari Di Andri a Hirs- bari di Anandi Ling (Canto Lang) dalam di Ling (Canto Aggi and Canto) Pressione di Anandi Anan Mer-	Vytan is Convertil in Part 11 Version 2012 and 2012 version 2012 and 2012 were converted by the colorest problem of the ansatz of the colorest problem of the colorest problem of the dataset property for the direction the dataset property for the direction of the color and the colorest problem of the version tensor and enter the a version tensor and enter the direction tensor and the approximation of the colorest problem of the approximation of the colorest problem of the approximation of the approximation of the colorest problem of the approximation of the approximation of the colorest problem of the approximation of the approximation of the colorest problem of the approximation of the approximation of the colorest problem of the approximation of the approximation of the colorest problem of the approximation o

2) ARC Working Document - Not for Double-term

Appointin		Bodynation Rademal and Bobacea Part 21	and Complitum Proposed Part 5, and ICAO	Annes 19	Pope 1, 11 of 1, 1 Revision (Neglos Date: Oct 10, 201
IF ALS ASSUES IN FRAME WARK CONDON ( A) / KE BAIRNY	SENTING VIGIDA IN ENCORPAGINA INTELIMATION	IACTR PAGE 2 MHOLCOMBAREST FLAMENT	FARTS STRM BTOTAREAD VIS	INFREMENCES- DETWEEN ICAG ANNESCIA AND LICENTERASET	GAISINGAUXAUAT IN TWEET FACTO FACTO STUDIATES
					Andersson     1 (21) (20) (20) (21)     2 (22) (20) (20) (20) (21) (21)     2 (22) (20) (20) (20) (20) (20) (20)
1.2 Stati tree-stanget and Altrigation	The service provider shall denotion and accounter appears - 0 appears with an exact and a service approximation to suffying the mapping approximation of constitued leavest.	3.59 Applicantly	3. vertilizatio dataporte talet operate mala te- dedi anna el appare e a senario mala en an- del tale de la consecta que addressa la di impliana en el constante addressa data data tales en el constante addressa en addressa en addressa en addressa (el data de la consecta data data data reconstata da posecial del confisione pole constata da posecial del confisione en addressa en addressa presentada data addressa e data pole.	Jon 2-mod like pro- position - pada Policik. - addre - na consequence. - mast transpolytik.	Where is training to Part 21 Barry Constraints Internity (Wink, 175 to a solity) and the applied front format (provide applied front format (provide applied front format (provide applied front format (provide applied for a format (provide a

Appointis	MS-Avration Rademan neur Between Part 21 MENCOMDENTS (MENCOMDENTS)	Proposed Part 5, and ICAO EAU ( 5 STORE BOOMBREATS	MINISTRACO-	Galesolatization Galesolatization Galesolatization BUTVOEVICE FAULT
				0, Commune and in marine animal interactive two founds, (a) the active two founds, (a) the active two founds, (a) the series of the series of the SSU(2) of the series of the series of the SSU(2) of the series of the series of the characteristic of the SSU(2) of the characteristic of the SSU(2) of the series of the series of the series of the series of the series of the characteristic of the series of the seri
	TESS solving Made Associational Exercise	Int The certificant both direction and density and their their processes to make the second secon	5.1.55 optim Parciness 199 basis and three adaptive materials of the parcel data and the second data protect and the second data protect and the second account from addite second account of the second data and data second paratic methods for an applicable data of the second paratic data of the second paratic data of the second paratic data of the second paratic data of the second data and the second paratic methods of the second paratic data of the second data of the second data of the second data of the second data of the second data of the second data o	Name for Concernent on Part 11: When for Mining the Part 12: There are transition processing indexes of the Part 12: There are transitioned in Part 12: There are transitioned in Part 12: There are transitioned in Part 12: There are the part of the Part 12: The Par

"TARC Working Dominant - Toy for Contribution

Appointi		So Avriation Bademid out Between Part 21	and Committee Proposed Part 5, and ICAO	Annes 19	Tonja E. F. Strof L. 1 November 2000 Data: Oct 10, 201
IF ALS ADDRES FY FILAMED VIAL CYSTOPOLIAT STRATCH	SPECIFIC SPECIES IN ENCOMPAGES DEPENDENCESTS	HACTR PAGE 2 SPIOLCOMINSEST	FART S SPRIM	INFOEMACEA INTERNALISA ICAG APPERTAND INCOMPARENT	GAPS INTRADAT IN TWITS DATE FAULTS ISSUE WEEZS
			(a) The preferrance between each discussion and there is presented with the control of the transmission presented with the control of the transmission presented with the control of the control of the control of the monotonic of the control of the monotonic of the control of the comparation of the theorem of the control of the control of the comparation of the theorem of the control of the control of the monotonic of the control of the monotonic of the control of t	(ii) "Tray (C) and takin an and distance in the provide sequence of the seq	When in Concern to Diret Liver When in Montrag in Mort Liver (1) provide the nodes a part of Mineraso (2) processes to develop rade served in the second second served factors (2) CO255 (1) Mancreased datance (p2)(2) (7) Noncold Sectors (p2)(2) (7) Noncol
2. salett American		Independ D - Independent			
A Saley, Devicements Mandbridg and Shearsemental     Shearsemental     (1.1. The web has provide shall A stripp and multiple of the same to spetching of the same to spetching of the same to spetching of the same of the same of the same of the same of the same of the same of the same of the same of the sa	Art 1 soft (s Derborenaes, Alexadoceteg and Alexanerreint)	(m) The synthesis books must do of pro- sent standard processors on a scheme in accurate due to the response in the synthesis probably and environment operations, products, and environment operations and the standard environment operation and the scheme processor of common (north backles, processors of common (north backles, processors of common (north backles, processors) processors and environment for the scheme (north backles) in the processors of the scheme of of the scheme of the scheme of the processors of the scheme of the scheme of the scheme of the scheme of the processors of the scheme of	Dal A composigned (0) administration append Ramado (0) de variante	Minute Conversion in Part 21 Franchistone 33. (107) measures presented to implementation consistent and promotive station in Section 32. (17) and (23. (27) A 34.) (3. 32. (17) and (23. (27) A 34.) (3. 32.) (17) and (27) A 34.) (3. 32.) (17) and (27) and (27) (17) (17) (17) (17) (17) (17) (17) (1	
			111 Additions, proprint of a section of a se	1	When be Common the Print 210 Transformation 222: 129 Suspense manual interves provide a state of the State 221: 17 Very compress, proceedings of the second set of the State o

2) ARC Working Document - Not for Double-term

H ALS ADDRES 19 PRANEWORK COMPONING COMPONING COMPONING	SPECTOC SPECTS IN PRAMEWORK DEPENDENT NUMBER	IACTR PART 7 INFOLCOMINATOTIC	PARTS STORM BEIORMENTS	INFREMALZA: DETWEEN ICARA ANNEX DAND DETRIPARTA	GAPSING BUTTADAT BUTTADA FACTOR FADA 5 BATH PART 21
					What is Missing in Part Ti- Duction spectra dynamic mention methods as a provided recent of the second of the assorption of manufactures planets with the 2017 IS 1 Provided in the second of the second methods of the second of the second methods of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the second of the s
			<ul> <li>O pode poeticity of the elevation at invariant tradinary (burger)</li> </ul>		When the tensor is in 2004 T1- Tension and its 1-19 address - for any in the and fit is 9 address - for any in the and fit is a second of the tensor in the angle of the second of the tensor is 10 address in 2004 T1- Data second of the second of the tensor constraints of the second of the second is a second of the second of the second is a second of the second of the second is a second of the second of the second of the interview of the second of the second of the second of the interview of the second of the second of the second of the interview of the second of the second of the second of the interview of the second of the second of the second of the interview of the second of the second of the second of the interview of the second of the second of the second of the second of the interview of the second of the secon
			(A) shafting () the point of provides and a series.		When is Connecting Part 21 Evolution (1) 31 (2) compare website, burdle open to the the out on the de- pendence of the compare Marco to Annual (n. 2007) (3) Marco (1) and (1) (1) (2) (3) Marco (1) and (1) (2) (2) (3) Marco (1) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) Marco (1) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) Marco (1) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) Marco (1) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) Marco (1) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) Marco (1) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3
		(	- 10 Endodoro de las Nºgard spontacións constant (mante		White to Convert to Part 21 When to Assessment Part 21 The store compares SVC, however evaluations of the WAY and convertignal programs, and store to
			- 111 Diverse di lance l'annabrid (della anna		When is Chonson it in Print 21: DarSum and 21: 17 hash support to mark of the final star futures of marking the distance of the support (21) with the two constants of the conduct reason pattern and a marke conduct reason pattern and a marke conduct.

2) ARC Working Discussion - Provint Daugh-tion

Appoint		S.Aviation Ridemid on Bobacon Part 21	any Computition Proposed Part 5, and ICAO	Annes 19	Date J. 15 of L.1 Normins (Might Date Oct 10, 201
II ALS ANARD PT PRANE VORE CONDENT AT SUBARD	SELATION SANDAR AN ENCONVOID INTERNATION	HETRPART P MIRLECOMPARTS FLOAREST	FARTS STRAT	INFOEMANCES- DETWEEN ICAG ANNEXTS AND LICENEPARTA	GAPSINIAGNADAT IRTNULA DATA PAULS 350 PART21
		_			Standd Party in Debraution Tread anotherit or Incident ant entigeness.
			1.1 Travenue in the off-matrix is a MM in probability of a set of employed in the off- english matrix is sub-ball to an offer large in the matrix is well as well as a large in the matrix is sub-off-matrix if bards and a sub-ball to an off-matrix constraints and the matrix is sub-off- original sub-ball to a sub-ball to an off- part.		When by Control to Print Ter- Technicae 22 (177) (requires presspone b) more and the Art parts b) among a White is a stream (arguing the stream) print and the set of the stream of the stream more marker as the stream of the stream of the more marker as the stream of the stream of the more marker as the stream of the stream of the more marker as the stream of the stream of the more marker as the stream of the stream of the more marker as the stream of the stream of the more marker as the stream of the stream of the more marker as the stream of the stream of the more stream of the stream of the stream of the more stream of the stream of the stream of the more stream of the stream of the stream of the stream of the more stream of the stream of the stream of the stream of the stream of the more stream of the stream o
			<ul> <li>a contribution entropy of controls or part to the theorem property of a majority to station and provide the fact to goal interact incomes controls on the part of the provident property of black and safety to the offension.</li> </ul>	Tool 3 to Rescal day Arrians (1970) and Resc 1-1-17 considers, sector to reac- ing Models, point of the arguments of SMP managers.	Wheels Sourceaf in Part IU Wheels Massion in Most IU Draw we request as completion requiring typical
			(b) (The spectral pair boddes must does to some energies process of the earlier the data wanter of interpretation of the data wanter of interpretation (ppicture) and energies data (the other outer processing pair data) (the must data any other reliable and data with must data on oppications of products and according.	The (50 massing entrinsing entrinsing d' 1 (7)	When in Conversion in 1999 21- Translations (2) 1170 an approximatelysis of the data and series (2) 1170 and provide the and the protogeneous to define the <b>Wind of Whenes for 2011 12-</b> the approximation of the data protogeneous to and any the data constraints of the data of the data constraints of the data of the data of the protogeneous to and any the data of the constraints of the data of the data of the data of the constraints of the data of
<ol> <li>Salats Profession Means rate and Means research Means research</li> </ol>	FIG. 2016 and the probability of a first programme which the constraints of ball frame in Standard (2016) and the probability of the probability of the probability of the static probability of the	Ar2.5 afry: Peritonian ( Assessment	(iii) The certify we have be out to entities use to exact out the other performance and its active strength or which the back request to the more of the processing to.	(1941) Oliminin (2014) Berz, nesklet musiking	When it is conserved in Part SP When it is specific and in Part SP Term is a specific and in the second specific patterning, and its discretion and second and second by a second and its the specific and the second and the specific and the

IF ALS ANALS IN PRANEWORK CONDENT AT STREAM	SPEATER: SPEATS AN ENCODEMONS DEPENDENT/SPE	HACTR PAGE 9 (VECAL COMPARES 3) FLOATEST	NABLE STORM	INTERNALIS DETWEEN ICAG VENESTI AND DETUEPARTS	GAPSING ARTMENT IN TWATS (ACCT FAULTS (SSD PARCE)
			(1) Approximation of a product and a probability of the product of a product of the product o	Marty Indextages 2 Interesting to come providence to come	When is Concern to Durt Di- Terr 21 and the second second second transaction reprint all second transaction reprint all second transactions are provided and 222-237 Combination 237 2109 (Transport, Jonathanian Completions 1 of The second second directory of the provided and directory of the provided and second of the provided and software and the provided and software and soft
			12) Exclude to performance et the XMS	10 TrackTay and provide the space of the sector for loss of the sector for and any of a sector for any secto	What is Converting Part for Name 6. Altering in Part for Trace and supports as N25.50 endowers of support reactions <u>Accessor</u> 1. May the dataset of the support created the arises performance of the arguing dataset over the support for a support over the support for a support over the support of the support over the support of the support over the support over the support over the support over the support over the support over the support over the support over the support over the support over the support over the supp
			(7) Produces and Harmonia of the adaptive second scaled in all under \$355 for and interfalls are reflicitly actual.	a) Trick (3) is equilating to uncertainty) and a second second to express of \$1(25); (1a), performed Annual 19	When is Foregreen to Part 11. When is Monitor for Vart 11. Provide 10 Minutes The elements of 2017255 "Upperfusion of the elements of the provided.
			(1) Alamita aragos o tes mantanta aramatente fila sere atrados ana i prante	The Trincly events around U. Agranding Mapping 2 L	When is Committie Print The Production Of 197 addresses income to the solution restory (the off character the spectrum of the off character the spectrum of the off character When (1) Advantue in Part 71.

21 ARC Working Disauteaut - Nor for Distribution

Appointin		S-Avration Ridemá out Bobacen Part 21	and from major Proposed Part 5, and R A(1	Annes 19	Page 1-17 at 1-17 Revealues (Miglina Date: 192110, 2017
IF ALS ADARD IT FRAME WORK CONDENT AT STRAIGHT	SPECTOC SOSTS IN PRAMINGNOUS, DEPENDENT SOSTS AND	HICTR PAGE 7 SHOLCOMD(\$753) FLOADEAT	FARTS SDOM BUILDINGAUNTS	BETTERIOLEAN BETWEEN ICAGANINEX IN AND INCOMPASES	GAPSING ADDALLATA
		-	1		Pres of all in the apprendit 20115 1. Constitution entropy bloods a 510 atomit
			(f) shally examples to any or any	MCTURE (PA) is constant to a print sprant to August 10 <sup>-15</sup> August 10, 2 (and 2) pl. 3(p) 2(a) is not regulated pl. 3(p) 2(a) is not regulated out A Taxon (PA) August 10, 12.	Wheelef Jornal is Pint TU Fact 19 Jillings - adapt reason (1) (b) and head MS2000 (2)(c) (T) and a most to any re- deferre - globy to any 0 (c) any of a billion for year 20 (c) any of a billion for year 20 (c) and a
			(0) Super Sequences of the investment of the finance control prior binards, or producted harmonic and demarked tender- ing tenders with an advantified tender- ing tenders with a sequence of the second one of the product of the tenders made on the product of the tenders made on the product of the tenders made on the product of the tenders made.	1999 en acepte de service region d'Estrin pell'encome tend administration de la service en acepte de service de la service dependent de tracel d afra gestioneur concert de reinistration de la service de cual de cual	When is Convert in Fan 31: When is Mission Fan 31: The 21 for ref in primate and the observation of the primate and the observation of the strength of the and the strength of the SO(1) and the strength ALCOD 1. Denser Size (Instance) (1), 13 Strength Antonialling optimized)
12 The Management of Churgs	The consequences of a solid device provide a service of the solid device provide the solid device of the s	551 Spylinaithy	5 serial state basis barrensis apply additional present to a Weater control of the original series of the present control of the presentation o	The 3 milette specific promotion which which is able plot community of the combined	When the Constraints Print The Constraint applications whereas 21 (3):7 (a) With other one of extension of the Unit of the comparise cluster (a) The activity of a print of the configuration of a comparison of the configuration of the comparison of the configuration of the Constraints of the comparison of the Constraints of the comparison of the Constraints of the Constraints of The Constraints When the Constraints of The Constraints
		5.73 Note by Portformatics Adaptangit	Confriences in the second s	No.5750 Hite-mone- Shev (Oscillar)	What is Control in Part 21: What is Mining in Part 21:

2) ARC Working Documents - New Inc Doctal Lines

Part 71.2 sAf5.Aviation Ridemation Commute Appointies C. Detailed Grap Assessment Between Part 21, Propased Part 5, and ICAO Annex 19					Page 1, 18 of 1. Recodime /Migla Date Oct 10, 20	
IF ALS ADDRES 19 FRAMEWYZRE CYREWYZRE AT SZEMICYT	SPECIFIC SPECIES IN ENCODIMUMENT INFORTUNATIONS	HICTR PAGE 2 MHOLCOMINSTAT	FARTS SPRM BED/ MEMPATS	BETWEEN BETWEEN BETWEEN BETWEEN	GAPS MARINARIAT IR TWEEY FACTS FACTS 550 PART 25	
			(a) Mercili charge onto received any remainder any allocation confused.			
All Constructs Supercontent (One Value	The serverse primater aduation or the aduation that of the version of the SMM pre-moments to analytic momentum (high neuronal to analytic momentum (high neuronal age of the NAME) (northermaling of the NAME)	8.554 ordinaans Jaapritinaand	Hereefffende hakter and saanskar ood instituteer here skulptin strand was een de skulptin strand portfifter (here skulptin) wither (0.75)	Port & opganie come from in a designation of the come performance in come of the opplete sector and opplete sector and opplete sector and	Black & Concercia (2017 1) Producting 23: 1070) Lapping concercion and protonal and any first (product concercion) dependent of the state of the state dependent of the state of the state dependent of the state of the state dependent of the state of the state of the information of the state of the state of the information of the state of the state of the state of the information of the state of the state of the state of the information of the state of the state of the state of the information of the state of the state of the state of the state of the information of the state of the state of the state of the state of the information of the state of the st	
v mintry frontainer	and the second second	Subpirt 1 -		-	Sector Sector	
LI Training and Administration	44.1 The served provider shall develop and maintainty on they mainly approximate the status interpretend on these and provident of providents (200) down.	5-117 transcontact and Frankey	The confliction field at part provide transmitteness in additional dependent of 0.20 interpret (0.000 Confliction and correction the confliction on control to perform on the confliction of the operation and performance (0.000 Sparse	-Part 5 or aquination ro- tonich 10	Wheels Connect to Part 21) 121-149 periods the problem of the FAIL scheduler system and period and the restriction of scheduler 39 and the 102 FAI-0 super- material of 2010 personal	
	413 The superfills with training programme full's appropriation in each with black evolutioned in the SMs.		1		What is Mining in Part 21 These is no SUS perpension, Used one no office begins much for training of SUS percental.	
47 edite Leenenstation	The entropy that the other of the operation constraint of series in most the order of constraints (Series and American Series (Series SME) to adopt all processions and which days attended for some of an and the american series of definition (Series and American Series (Series and Series)) and the series of the american of definition (Series and Series) attended on other (Series) attended by addition and attended by addition of attended by addition of the attended by addition of the attended of the attended by addition of the attended by addition of the attended of the attended by addition of the attended by addition of the attended by addition of the attended by addition of the attended by addition of the attended by a tender of the attended by addition of the attended by a tender of the attended by addition of the attended by a tender of the attended by addition of the attended by a tender of the attended by a tender of the attended by a tender of the attended by a tender of the attended by a tender of the attended by a tender of tender of tender of tender of tender of tende	Set in solution	<ul> <li>(a) The certifying of other used devides one analysis preserve for correlation matrix the certification to preserve and the certification to preserve and the certification of the optimization of the certification of the optimization of the certification of the certification of the second of the certifica- tion of the certification of the certification of the certification of the second of the certification of the second of the certification of the certification of the second of the certification of th</li></ul>	Perf Jugane at presentations from M Jugane contraction of a Signa contraction of a first Performance of the second of the second Performance of the second o	When it Convert is Plant 2b United on which many 21477 (c) Surviva models and a survey of A many tracks (12497) moving a survey of a survey of A moving a survey of a survey o	

ł

2) ARC Working Document - Not for Daugh sum

P-007	21 SMS-Aviation Rulemaking Committee
Appendix H.	Description of How Compliance with Airworthinesa
Sinnda	unds Meets SRM Requirements During Design

Paget

Daie,

# Appendix D. Safety Risk Management (SRM) and Safety Assurance (SA) in Certification: Description of How Compliance with Airworthiness Standards Meets SRM and SA Requirements **During Design**

#### Concept Hypothesis

The certification processes and business practices used to show compliance can meet the intent of Part 5 SRM.

# SRM Application (refer to Figure D-1)

SRM is applied by the regulator in developing regulations (above the horizontal dashed line in Figure D-1) SRM is applied by the design organization to comply with the regulations (belowthe dashed line)



Figure D-1: SRM Process Linkage Between Regulation Development and Design Implementation

Pari 11 / SMS-Aviation Rulemaling Committee	Page:	D.2 of H 2
Appendix II. Description of How Compligner with Mercordnines	Resiston	Original
Standards Merci SRM Requirements Outling Design	Onte	Oct 10, 2011

A design transforms safety requirements into risk controls for a product or article. A safety requirement, in the form of an airworthiness regulation is a safety risk control that, when complied with, constitutes an acceptable level of safety risk.

Airworthiness regulations are developed when systemic hanards are discovered and the related uncome(s) have unacceptable risk. Acceptable level of risk is determined as part of the rulemaking process and summarized in the "Costs and Benefits" section of each new regulation. The acceptable level of safety can change over time, e.g., §25 561 per Amendment 25-64 versus §25 562 Amendment 25-64. Each airworthiness regulation provides boundary conditions for a design that, when met, are expected to manage risk to acceptable levels. These boundary conditions range from being prescriptive to being purely performance based. The regulations typically do not specify a detailed design solution. The design organization will design risk controls to comply with the regulations. Validating that the risk controls fulfill the safety requirements is accomplished during the certification process.

The preamble to each regulation contains a discussion of the bazard that has been identified. Many of the bazards that are being controlled via a regulation were discovered following an accident and the subsequent accident investigation. Most bazards, through combinations of other conditions/events of certain probability, can result in multiple outcomes. These outcomes will likely have varying degrees of tisk due to different severity and likelihood of occurrence.

The actual regulation itself describes criteria which a design must satisfy. These criteria can be considered boundary conditions for risk controls that a design organization includes in the design of their product or article. The resulting design solution is validated against the regulatory requirements. Often the validation is supported by agreed-upon methodology and performance thresholds as contained in associated ACs.

Holders of production approvals or type certificates are subject to regulatory requirements during the Continued Airworthiness life cycle phase. These include requirements for reporting a variety of events and conditions such as failures, malfunctions, and defects (14 CFR 21.3, 21 137(m)), and for sharing vertain data with the FAA and operators (14 CFR 21.99). These activities necessarily include the creation and exercise of processes and systems by the approval holders to monitor both production of a product or article and its operation in service, collect information and data, analyze the information and data, and communicate the information and date to the FAA. The FAA uses the information and data supplied by the approval holders and other scorce to develop airworthiness regulations as described above.

Following are examples of how SRM is satisfied through the activities of certification and design approval. Example 1 describes how SRM was used in the development of regulations, in this example a prescriptive regulation, which in turn are used by the design organizations as tak controls without necessity to re-create or repeat SRM. Example 2 explains how specific regulatory design requirements, combined with a requirement that the design organization analyze for inspecified other additional risks, constitutes a "safety analysis regulation" and accomplishes the intent of Part 5 SRM requirements. Examples 3 and 4 illustrate how SRM is accomplished when a design organization devises and incorporates dorign risk controls to comply with regulations, leading to a certified product. Example 5 shows how compliance with the regulations by a design organization accomplishes SRM for those design aspects that are not specifically covered by the regulations.

Part 11 / SADS-Avignmen Millemakorg Committee	Page:	D.3 of D.
Appendix II. Description of How Complignee with Airs or drines -	flip iston	Original
Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Design	flinte	Oct 10: 2011

Based on these examples, the SMS WG has concluded that the certification processes and arryorthiness standards leading to certification of a safe and compliant product or arricle, accomplish the intent of SRM. With the introduction of Pari 5, hittine malemaking should be based on SRM transparently applied by the FAA's processes.

#### Example 1: 14 CFR 23.607, 25.607, 27.607, 29.607 Fasteners

This example describes (above the horizontal dashed line in Figure D-1) how SRM was used in the development of the regulations, in this example a prescriptive regulation, which in turn are used by the design organizations as risk controls without necessity to re-create or repeat SRM.

The development of 14 CFR 23:007, 25:607, 27:607, and 29:007 is a prime example of Safery Risk Management and Safety Assurance that has already been accounted for in the design certification process by way of airworthiness regulations. With regards to fastenets, in the past (prior to Amendments 23-48, 25-23, 27-4 and 29-5) It had been common practice in the manufacture of aircraft to secure fasteners (i.e., bolts, screws, and plns) with a single locking device. While this had proven adequate for most arcraft, there had been a number of instances of loss of fastener integrity involving fasteners installed on rotorcraft and secured with a single locking device. This service experience represents the §5 71 safety performance monitoring, i.e., acquiring data with respect to the safety of the product or article. This adverse service experience was attributed in large part to the fact that fasteners used on rotorcraft are subject to greater than normal vibration. In addition, the FAA was aware that the locking devices can be adversely affected by the environmental conditions existing at the particular installation. The FAA related this service experience to fasteners whose loss could jeopardize the safe operation of the aircraft This thought process is equivalent to performing the system analysis and hazard identification regulted by §5 53, i.e., identifying the function and purpose of the system, the system's operating environment, and identifying the hazards within the context of the system analysis.

In view of the adverse service experience with fasteners and the hazards identified, the FAA proposed and subsequently adopted regulations (\$§23.607, 25.607, 27.607, and 29.607) requiring two separate looking devices on all removable fasteners in any installation in which the loss of the fastener could jeopardize the safe operation of the aircraft. Additionally, the FAA adopted, to the regulations, requirements that consideration be given to the environmental conditions associated with a particular fastener in determining the appropriate looking device for that fastener. The adoption of airwortbiness regulations to address the identified hazard is equivalent to §5.55 safety risk assessment and control, i.e., an unacceptable risk was identified and a risk control put in place to maintain an acceptable safety risk.

The design certification process accounts for §5.51 applicability, i.e., if a new system (product or article) or a change to the system (product or article) is being introduced or a change in the environment conditions, e.g., higher rotor speeds, then a reassessment of the bounds would take place and as appropriate, based on system analysis and bazard identification, additional compliance to §23.607, 25.607, 27.607 or 29.607 would be conducted

Compliance with §§ 73 safety performance assessment would continue to be accomplished as part of the Continued Operational Safety (COS) programs

Pari 11 (SMS-Aviation Bulemalong Committee	Page	D.4 of 11.4
Appendix II. Bescription of How Compliance with Menorthiness	Resiston Date	Original Oct 10, 201
Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Design	(cinus)	1001107-2011

# Example 2: 14 CFR 33.75 Safety Analysis

This example explains how specific regulatory design requirements, combined with a requirement that the design organization analyze for unspecified other additional risks, constitutes a "safety analysis regulation" and accomplishes the intent of Part 5 SRM requirements

The engine certification process requires that the new design demonstrate compliance to a large number of regulations (14 CFR 33), each one of which represents a hazard or group of bazards identified by the FAA, and an acceptable mitigation strategy which will reduce risk to an acceptable level. In addition to these specific hazards, \$33.75 requires that the applicant analyze the proposed design for additional risks, if an engine failure should occur, and demonstrate that these risks are controlled to an acceptable level. In doing so, the intent of SRM is accomplished

Following is a comparison of Part 5, Subpart C – Safety Risk Management, to existing 14 CFR 33 75 showing the correlation of §33 75 requirements to Part 5. Comments about the correlation appear in blue, italicized font.

ELEMENT	CFR PART 5 REQUIREMENTS	14 UFR PART 33.75 REQUIREMENTS
5,53 System analysis and hazard identification	(a) When applying safety risk management, the certificate finder must have a process to describe anti- analyze the system for use in identifying bazards under perographi (c) of this section, and developing and implementing itsk controls rehalled to the system under \$5.55(0).	(a) (1) The applicant must areatyze the engine including the control system to assess the fixery unexonguinces of at failures that can reasonably be expected to occur.
	<ul> <li>(b) In substituting the system analysis the introducting information must we estimate in a system.</li> <li>(1) Euroption and purpose of the system.</li> <li>(2) The system's operating introduction of the system's concesses and procedures.</li> <li>(3) An outline of the system's concesses and procedures.</li> <li>(4) The personnel, equipment, and fabilities necessary for operation of the system.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>(e) If the adtety analysis depends on one or more of the following rems, these items must be identified in the analysis and appropriately substantiated.</li> <li>(1) Mentesience actions being carried ou at stated intervals.</li> <li>(2) Ventication of the satisfactory functioning of safety or other devices at pre-flight or other stated pends.</li> <li>(3) The provisions of specific might be required out in the operating instructions in the satisfactory functioning of safety or other devices at pre-flight or other stated pends.</li> <li>(3) The provisions of specific might be required out in the operating instructions in the operating instruction is presented in the following instruction is systems.</li> <li>(4) Refrigerent injection systems.</li> <li>(5) Gas temperature control systems.</li> </ul>

11 ARC Working Decument Not for Dispitution

Part 21 (SAUS-Aviation Rulemaking Committee Appendix II. Description of How Compliance with Alexarchiness Standards Morte SRM Requirements During Design

Page: D.5 of D.5 Revision Original Date: Oct 10, 2011

EER PART 6	UFR PART & REQUIREMENTS	14 DER PART 33.75 REQUIREMENTS
		<ul> <li>(5) Engine speed, power, or linus! governors and fuel control systems;</li> <li>(7) Engine overspeed, overtemperature or topping limiters;</li> <li>(8) Propeter control systems; and</li> <li>(9) Engine or propeller thrust reversal systems;</li> <li><i>The magnation states the system boundaries to be included in the analysis</i>.</li> </ul>
	(c) The certificate holder must develop and maintain processes to idontify hazards within the context of the dyslem analysis	<ul> <li>(g) Unless otherwise approved by the FAA and stated in the safety analysis, for compliance with part 33, the following feature definitions apply to the engine.</li> <li>(1) An engine failure in which the only consequence is partial or complete task of brust or power (and associated engine services) from the engine will be (egarded as a minor engine effect.</li> <li>(2) The following effects will be (reparted) as fazzardous engine effect.</li> <li>(3) Non-contairment of high-energy debris;</li> <li>(4) Concentration of toxic products in the engine bleed an intermetion the cabine sufficient to incerpotate crew or passengers;</li> <li>(4) Significant thrust in the opposite direction of toxic products by the plot;</li> <li>(4) Concentration of toxic products in the engine bleed ar intermetion the cabin sufficient to incerpotate to the cohine sufficient to incerpotate to the cohine sufficient to incerpotate to the cohine sufficient to incerpotate by the plot;</li> <li>(4) Fai use of the engine mount system leading to inadvertent engine fapilicable, and</li> <li>(4) Complete inability to shull the engine down</li> <li>(2) An effect whose serveity fails between to the engine effect.</li> </ul>
5,51 Applicability	A certificate holder must apply safety risk management to a system under any of the following conditions: (a) Implementation of new systems (b) Revision of existing systems (c) Development of operational procedures	Showing complement with GER33.75 is required for each new singline design, and for substimitive compression watery imagine designs Operational procedures: (a) (1) The applicant must analyze the engine, including the control system to assess the kery consequences of all failures that can reasonably be

Part 21 (SMS-Aviation Rulemaking Committee Appendix II, Description of How Compliance with Airworthiness Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Design

D.6 of D.6 Original Oct 10, 2011 Page: Resiston

Dale,

ELEMENT	OFR PARTS REQUIREMENTS	14 DFR PART 33.75 REQUIREMENTS
	<ul> <li>(d) Intertification of hazards or ineffective risk controls through the setety</li> </ul>	expected to occur. This analysis will take into account of applicable
	assurance processes in subpart D of this part	<ul> <li>Arcraft-level devices and procedures assumed to be associated with a typical installation. Such assumptions must be stated in the analysis."</li> </ul>
		The rule lining the safety analysis to operation procedules and the effectiveness of nak controls with as maintenance actions
		(d) If reliance is placed on a safety system to prevent a failure from progressing to nazardoos engine effects, the possibility of a safety system failure must be included in the analysis. Such a safety system may include safety devices, matrumentation, early warning devices, maintenance checks, and other similar equipment or procedures.
		This paragraph requires consideration of the effectiveness of thick contrans.
		(e) If the safety analysis depends on one or more of the following items, those items must be identified in the analysis and appropriately substantiated.
		(1) Maintenance actions being carried or at stated intervals. Additionally, if errors in maintenance of the engine including the control system could read to hazardous engine effects, the appropriate procedures munt be included in the relevant engine manuals.
		(2) Verification of the satisfactory functioning of satisfy or other devices at one flight or other stated periods.
		<ul> <li>(3) The provisions of specific implementation not otherwiner required</li> </ul>
		(4) Flight crew actions to be specified in the operating instructions established under §33.5.
1		One of Immune Immune Reen service experience in the course of the safety analysis ments the intent of submitikation of Immune Immune the safety assurance process
5.55 Safety risk assessment and control	(a) The certificate holder must develop and maintain processes to analyze satisfy its associated with the hazards identified in §5.53(b).	(a) (1) The applicant must enalyze the engine including the control system to assess the skely consequences of all failures that dan reasonably be excepted to occur.

Part 21 (SADS: A vinition Rulemaking Committee Appendix II, Description of How Compliance with Meworthiness Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Design D.7 of D.7 Original Oct 10, 201

Page:

Dale,

Resision

ELEMENT	UFR PARTS REQUIREMENTS	14 DFR PART 33.75 REQUIREMENTS
a)	(b) The certificate holder mixed deline a process for conducting risk entrestment that allows for the determination of acceptable safety risk Acceptable safety nak must, at a merimum, comply with the applicable regulatory requirements set forth in Chapter Lot title 14 of the Code of Federal Regulations	The rule specifies the acceptable level of //ak. (a) (3) The applicant must show that hat arrous engine effects are predicted to occur at a rate not in extrase of that defined as extremely remola (probability range of 10 <sup>°</sup> to 10 <sup>°</sup> per engine tight hour) (4) The applicant must show that major engine effects are predicted to occur at a rate not in excess of that defined as romote (probability range of 10 <sup>°</sup> to 10 <sup>°</sup> per engine tight hour).
	<ul> <li>(c) The certificate holder must develop and maintain processes to develop failety has controls that are invessary as a result of the safety risk means ment process under paragraph (b) of this section</li> <li>(1) The certificate holder must evaluate whether the nuk will be acceptante with the proposed safety risk control applied, before the safety risk control is implemented</li> <li>(2) The safety risk control must, at a minimum comply with the applicable regulatory requirements set forth in Chapter I of title 14 of the Code of Federal Regulations.</li> </ul>	The origine will not include a type cathloade. If the track exclude acceptable levels defined in the rack exclude acceptable levels defined in the included. The applicant introduces its controls where constrain and repeats the solidity analytics while the risk can be shown to meet the ingularcy copil mannes (§13.75). The risk controls will not would a my dort of 11. CER, that 30, once for would prove the destruct digeodies of constraint proves the destruct digeodies of constraint proves the control by other of constraint proves the control by others.

# Example 3: Ice Detection System

This example illustrates how SRM is accomplished when a design organization devises and incorporates design risk controls to comply with regulations, leading to a certified product.

SRM typically begins with a description of the environment, operating conditions and general product design parameters necessary to identify hazards. When showing compliance to regulations, this description is generally defined within the regulatory material and associated guidance material. The design organization will translate this general description to the actual design for which certification is being sought. With respect to ice detection system this information is contained in 14 CFR 25 1419 (Amendment 25-129) and ACs 25 1419-2 and 20-73A. These actions correspond to "Safety Analysis Regulation" and "Hazard Assassment" in Figure D-1 (below the horizontal dashed line), and are illustrated in the text of the regulation and background information provided in the following associated rulemaking material.

1417R 25.1419 Ice protection

If the applicant seeks certification for flight in icong conditions, the airplane must be able to safely operate in the continuous maximum and intermittent maximum teing conditions of Appendix C. To establish this—

Part 11 / SMS-Aviation Rulemaling Committee	Page	D.8 of 11.8
Part 11 / SMS-A viation Rulemations Compliance Superdix II. Description of How Compliance - the Airworthiness Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Destan	Resiston	Original Get 10, 201
Stationarily Meets SRM Requirements Paring Design	(Linus)	1001 IV. 2011

(c) One of the following methods of icing detection and activation of the airframe ice protection system must be provided:

 A primary ice detection system that automatically activates or alerts the flighterew to activate the airframe ice protection system.

# From the Final Rule

On October 31, 1994, an accident involving an Avians de Transport Regional (ATR) 72 series airplane occurred in irring conditions. This prompted the FAA to initiate a review of increat) inflight long safety and determine changes that could be made to increase the level of safety. In May 1996, the FAA sponsored the International Conference on Aircraft Inflight long where long specialists recommended improvements to increase the level of safety of aircraft operating in long conditions. The FAA reviewed the conference recommendations and developed a comprehensive multi-year long plan. The FAA Inflight Aircraft long Plan (long Plan), dated April 1997, described various activities the FAA was contemplating to improve safety when operating in long conditions. In accordance with the long Plan, the FAA tasked the Aviation Rulemaking Advisory Committee (ARAC), through its loe Protection Harmonization Working Group, to consider the need for ice detectors or other acceptable means to warn flightnews of ice accretion on critical surfaces requiring crew action. This rule is based on ARAC's recommendations to the FAA.

#### From the NPRM

The notice of proposed rulemaking (NPRM). Notice No. 07-07, published in the Federal Register on April 26, 2007 (72 FR 20924), is the basis for this amendment. The common period closed July 25, 2007. In the NPRM, we proposed to revise the airworthiness standards for type certification of transport category airplanes to add requirements to unsure the timely activation of an airframe (ce protection system (IPS). We also proposed to add requirements to reduce the flighterew workload associated with operation of an airframe IPS that is manually cycled, and to ensure the Airplane Flight Manual includes. IPS procedures for operation.

Neither the operating regulations nor the certification regulations require a means to warn flighterews of ica accretion on critical surfaces requiring crew action.

The ARAC Ice Protection Harmonization Working Group reviewed icing events and found accidents and incidents where the flighterew was either completely unaware of ice accretion on the airframe, or was aware of ice accretion, but judged that it was not significant enough to warrant operation of the airframe ice protection system (IPS). The ARAC Ice Protection Harmonization Working Group concluded and recommended to the FAA that flighterews must be provided with a clear means to know when to activate the IPS. Flighterew's observation of ice accretions and such observations can be difficult during times of high workload, operations at night, or when clear ice has accumulated

Hazard scenarios are used to model the rock analysis ("Risk Assessment" in Figure D-1, below the horizontal dashed line)

#### Hazard Scenario

Model Hazard coupled with Linking Mechanism = Bad Outcome Hazard: Flight in icing conditions Linking Mechanism

Part 11 / SMDS-Aviation Bulemalong Committee	Page	D 8 tof 18.9
Pari 11 / SMS-A vignor Bulemalang Committee Appendix II, Description of How Compliance with Ateworthiness Stationards Meets SRM Requirements Optime Design	Bus roton:	Concinal AGE 10. 201
Standarth Meets SRM Requirements Paring Design	Cautes	104 110 2011

- Fullure to recognize ice build-up
- Failure to activate ice protection system ٠
- Failure to activate ice protection system in a timely manner
- Bad Outcome Loss of lift, leading to crash

#### Risk Control Criterio

Install an ice detection system to automatically alert crew to turn nn ice protection system. Required for transport category auplanes by 14 CFR 25 (419)

#### Acceptable Risk Crueria

Guidance for making a determination of acceptable risk is contatoed to ACs 25 1419-2. "Compliance with Ice Detection Requirements of 25,1419 (e), (f), (g) and (h)", and AC 20-73 A: "Aircraft fee Protection"

# For example, AC 25 1419-2 says in paragraph 4a(7)o.

"System Safety Considerations: The applicant should consult AC 25 1309-1A for guidance on compliance with \$25 1309 In accordance with AC 25 1309-1A, the applicant should accomplish a functional hazard assessment to determine the hazard level associated with failure of the ice detection system. The probability of uncountering the joing conditions defined in Appendix C to Part 25 should be considered to be 1. The unannunciated failure of a primary ice detection system is assumed to be a catastrophic failure condition, unless the characteristics of the airplane in Joing conditions without activation of the airframe IPS(s) are demonstrated to result in a less severe hazard category. If visual cues are the primary means, the pilots retain responsibility to monitor and detect ice accretionwhen an advisory ice detection system is installed. However, the natural tendency of flightcrews to become accustomed to using the advisory ice detection system clevates the importance of the detector and increases the need to make flighterews aware of an advisory ice detection system failure. Therefore, an undetected failure of the advisory ice detector should be considered as at least Major unless substantiated to be a lower failure condition classification

The hazard(s) and risk control criteria are defined and applied during design and certification. The design processes used to satisfy risk control criteria associated with compliance to 25 1410 and 25 [309 necessitate that the likelihood and severity of the bad ourcome(s) are used for a risk based decision on the acceptability of the type design of the ice detection system. (See also section 4.5 of this Working Group Report, Subpart C. Design and Type Certification).

"Risk Assessment" in Figure D-1, below the horizontal dashed line is often satisfied through industry best practices for performing safety assessments in accordance with 14 CFR 25 1309. The AC material provides guidance for a determination of acceptable risk, and design decisions are thusly made ("Define Design Safety Features. Figure D-1) The risk control, as defined through regulation culminates in a "Safe & Compliant Design" Figure D-1) considering the specific design solution presented for compliance.

Testing and further analysis are performed to validate that the as-designed risk controls meet the acceptible tisk criteria contained in the rule and guidance material ("Safety Objective Defined", tigare D-1 above the fiorizontal dashed line). Such validation enables, with regard to design and certification of the product or article, a conclusion of "Safery Objective Met" (Figure D-1).

214 RC Working Document - Not for Distribution

Para	1) SADS-Aviation Bulemalong Committee
appendix H.	Discription of How Compligner with Meworthiness of Meets SRM Requirements Opting Design
Siguda	if Meets SRM Requirements Onting Design

c: D.10 of D.10 rsion Original c. Oci 10, 2011

### Example 4: 14 CFR 23.783(b) Doors

This example illustrates how SRM is accomplished when a design organization devises and incorporates design risk controls to comply with regulations, leading to a certified product.

SRM typically begins with a description of the environment, operating conditions and product design necessary to identify hazards. When showing comphance to regulations this description in generally defined within the regulatory material and associated guidance material. The design organization will translate this general description to the actual design for which certification is being sought. With respect to location of passenger doors, this information is contained in 14 CFR 23. Subpart D, Design and Construction, Personnel and Cargo Accommodations, §23.783(b) (Amendment 25-49), and AC 23-17C, Systems and Equipment Guide for Certification of Part 23 Airplanes and Airships. These actions correspond to "Safety Analysis Regulation" and "Hazard Assessment" in Figure D-1 (below the horizontal dashed line), and are illustrated in the text of the regulation and background information provided in the following associated rulemaking material.

# 14 CI R 23 763 DOWNER

(h) Passenger doors must not be located with respect to any propeller disk or any other potential hazard so as to endanger persons using the door

#### From the Final Rule

This amendment completes part of an effort to harmonize the requirements of Part 23 and JAR 23. The revisions to Part 23 in this amendment pertain to systems and equipment airworthiness standards. Three other final rules are being issued in this Federal Register that pertain to airworthiness standards for flight, powerplant, and air/rame. These related rulemakings are also part of the harmonization effort

In January 1991, the FAA established the Aviation Rulemaking Advisory Committee (ARAC) (56 FR 2190, January 22, 1991). At an FAA/JAA Harmonization Conference in Canada in June 1992, the FAA announced that it would consolidate the harmonization effort within the ARAC structure. The FAA assigned to ARAC the rulemakings related to JAR/Part 23 harmonization, which ARAC assigned to the JAR/FAR 23 Harmonization Working Group. The proposals for systems and equipment airworthiness standards contained in Notice 94-21 were a result of both the working group's efforts and the efforts at harmonization that occurred before the formation of the working group.

#### Section 23.785 Doors

Proposed paragraph (b) would add a requirement that passenger doors must not be located nuar any propeller disk or any other potential hazard that could endanger persons using the door. The propeller disk remains the prominent hazard but other items, such as lot deteer surfaces or sharp objects on the arplane structure, are also hazards.

Section 23.783 is amended by revising paragraph (b) to read as follows.

- Sec 23 783 DOM:N.
- (b) Passenger doors must not be located with respect to any propeller disk or any other potential hazard so as to endanger persons using the door.

#### From the NPRM

During the Part 23 harmonization effort, the FAA established an Aviation Ralemaking Advisory Committee (ARAC) (56 FR 2190, January 22, 1991), which held its first meeting on May 23, 1991. The ARAC on General Aviation and Business Airplane

Phys 11 (SMS-Aviation Rulemaking Committee	Page:	D.11 of D.11
Appendix II. Description of How Compliance with Aleworthiness	Resiston Date	Original Oct 10, 2011
Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Design	and a second	3049-1132-0111

(GABA) Issues was established at that meeting to provide advice and recommendations to the Director. Aircraft Certification Service, FAA, regarding the airworthiness standards in Part 23 as well as related provisions of parts 91 and 135 of the regulations.

The FAA announced, on June 2-5, 1092, at the JAA/FAA Harmonization Conference in Toronto. Ontario, Canada, that it would consolidate within the ARAC structure an ongoing objective to "harmonize" the JAR and the FAR. Coinciding with that announcement, the FAA assigned the ARAC on GABA Issues those rulemaking projectirelated to JAR/Part 23 harmonization that were in final coordination between the JAA and the FAA. The harmonization process included the intertuon to present the results of JAA/FAA coordination to the public as NPRM's. Subsequently, the AARC on GABA issues established an ARAC-JAR 23 Study Group.

The IAR 23 Study Group made recommendations to the ARAC on GABA Issues concerning the FAA disposition of the rulemaking issues coordinated between the IAA and the FAA. The draft NPRMs previously prepared by the FAA harmonization team were made available to the harmonization working group to assist them in their effort.

A notice of the formation of the JAR 23 Harmonization Working Group was published on November 30, 1992 (57 ER 56626). The group held its first meeting on February 2, 1993. These efforts resulted in the proposals for systems and equipment drivortionessstandards contained in this notice. The ARAC on GABA Issues agreed with these proposals."

#### Section 23,783 Doors

Furrent Sec 23 783(b) requires that passenger doors not be located with respect to any propeller disk so as to endanger persons using the door. Proposed paragraph (b) would add that passenger doors must be located in relation to any other potential hazard that yould endanger persons using the door. The propellet disk remains the prominent hazard but other items, such as hot deicer surfaces or sharp objects on the airplane structure, are also hazards.

Section 23,783 is amended by revising paragraph (b) to read as follows.

Sec. 23 783 Doors.

(b) Passenger doors must not be located with respect to any propeller disk or any other potential hazard so as to endanger persons using the door

Hazard scenarios are used to model the risk analysis ("Risk Assessment" in Figure D-1, below the horizontal dashed line)

### Hazard Scenaria

Model Hazard coupled with Linking Mechanism - Bad Outcome

Hazard. Proximity of passenger door to propeller disk or other hazarda Linking Mechanism

- Failure to observe moving propeller
- Failure to observe/recognize other hazards, e.g., bot deicer surfaces or sharp objects on the airplane structure
- Inability to maintain clearance from propeller disk or other hazard while operating door
- Slip/trip/fall while passing through door

Part 11 (SARS Aviation Bulemalong Committee	Page	D.12 of D.12
Appendix II. Description of How Compligners (th Airson drines)	Resiston Date	Omental (16) 10, 301
Standards Ments SRM Requierments Optim. Design	Cure -	

Bad Dutcome: Injury due to contact with moving propeller, hot surface, or sharp, object

#### Risk Control Uriteria

Locine the passenger door(s) away from potential hazards so as not to endanger personsusing the door.

#### Acceptable Risk Criteria

Criteria and guidance for making a determination of acceptable task are contained in 14 CFR 23 783, 23 811, 23 813, 23 1401, 27 1309, and AC 23 170

Examples of risk criteria:

- 14 CFR 23 783(b) Location of passenger door with respect to a propeller disk or any other hazard most not endanger persons using the door
- 14 CFR 23.811(a)(2) Each external door must be externally marked by a permanent decal which shows the means of opening including any special instructions, if applicable
  - "Applicable" might include instructions intended to ensure clearance from hazards
- 14 CFR 23.813(b)(1). The location of the passenger door must still allow for a
  passageway leading from the aisle to the door that is unobstructed and at least 20
  inches wide
- J4 CFR 25 1301(b) Installed equipment must be labeled as to its identification, function, or operating limitations or any applicable combination of these factors
- F# CFR 23.1309(a)(2). Any equipment and system does not adversely affect the safety of the airplane or its occupants
- AC 23-17C 23.783 Doors: the ELOS finding process for Part 21. §21.783(b), should include
  - (e) A railing or guard that would deploy to guide passengers away from the propeller plane should be provided as an integral part of the door
  - (f) If engagement of the engine starter would be an immediate hazard to a person near the propeller, an interconnection between the door and the engine starting circuit should be included in the design

The hazard(s) and risk control criteria are defined and applied during design and certification. The design processes used to satisfy risk control criteria associated with compliance to 14 CFR 23.783 and 25.1309 necessitate that the likelihood and severity of the bad outcome(s) are used for a risk-based decision on the acceptability of the type design of the ice detection system. (See also section 4.5 of this Working Group Report, Subpart C. Design and Type Certification)

"Risk Assessment" in Figure D-1, below the hortzontal dashed line is often sansfied through industry best practices for performing safety assessments in accordance with 14 CFR 25.1309 The AC material provides guidance for a determination of acceptable risk, and design decisions are thusly made ("Define Design Safety Features," Figure D-1). The risk control, as defined through regulation, culminates in a "Safe & Compliant Design" (Figure D-1) considering the specific design solution presented for compliance.

Testing and further analysis are performed to validate that the as-designed risk controls meet the acceptable risk criteria contained in the rule and guidance material ("Safety Objective Defined",

Pari 11 (SMS-Aviation Rulemalantg Committee	Page:	D.13 of D.11
Appendix 0. Description of How Compligneer with Ateworthiness	Resiston Date	Original Oct 10, 2011
Standarils Meets SRM Requirements During Design	-conte	COL IN SALL

Figure D=1 above the horizontal dashed line). Such validation enables, with regard to design and certification of the product or article, a conclusion of "Safety Objective Met" (Figure D=1)

# Example 5: 14 CFR 23,1309 Equipment, systems, and installations (Amendment 23-49); and 14 CFR 23,1431 Electronic equipment (Amendment 23-49)

This example shows how compliance with the regulations by a design organization accomplishes SRM for those design aspects that are not specifically covered by the regulations. The regulations are minimally prescriptive, and thus require the design organization to expansively identify hazards based on the design of the system and the environment in which it will operate Referring to Figure D-1, compliance with these regulations begins with "System Analysis," (Part 5.51 and 5.53) then to the SRM-equivalent (Part 5.53 and 5.55) path of "Safety Analysis Regulation" leading to a "Safe & Compliant Design."

# 14 CFR 23.1309 Equipment, systems, and installations

- (b) The design of each item of equipment, each system, and each installation must be examined separately and in relationship to other airplane systems and installations to determine if the airplane is dependent upon its function for continued safe flight and fauding and, for airplanes not lonited to VFR conditions, if failure of a system would significantly reduce the capability of the airplane or the ability of the crew to cope with adverse operating conditions. Each item of equipment, each system, and each installation identified by this examination as one upon which the airplane is dependent for proper functioning to ensure continued safe flight and landing, or whose failure would significantly reduce the capability of the airplane or the ability of the airplane or the ability or the airplane is dependent for proper functioning to ensure continued safe flight and landing, or whose failure would significantly reduce the capability of the airplane or the ability or the airplane is dependent for groper functioning to ensure continued safe flight and landing or whose failure would significantly reduce the capability of the airplane or the ability or the other and a system adverse operating conditions, must be designed to comply with the following additional requirements.
  - It must perform its intended function under any foreseeable operating condition
  - (II) When systems and associated components are considered separately and in relation to other systems—
    - (i) The occurrence of any failure condition that would prevent the continued safe flight and landing of the airplane must be extremely improbable, and
    - (ii) The occurrence of any other failure condition that would aignificantly reduce the capability of the airplane or the ability of the crew to cope with adverse operating conditions must be improbable.

# 14 CLR 23.1431 Electronic Laupment

(a) In showing compliance with §23.1309(b)(1) and (2) with respect to radio and electronic equipment and their installations, critical environmental conditions must be considered.

#### From the Final Rule

#### (23 ) 1900

If the design of the airplane includes equipment, systems, and installations that perform functions whose failure condition would prevent combined safe flight and lauring of the airplane, the occurrence of each failure conditions roust he extremely improbable. To addition, on airplanes designed for any type of operation not limited to VFR, the systems whose failure conditions would significantly reduce the airplane's capability or the ability of the orew, to cope with the adverse operating conditions must be improbable. It was recognized that any failure would reduce the airplane's or crew's capability by some

Part 11 / SAIS-Aviation Bulemaking Computere	Page	D.14 nP D.14
Appendix II. Description of How Complignce with Airworthiness	Resisten Date	Original
Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Design	Time	Get 10, 2011

degree, but that reduction may not be of the degree that would make operation of the airplane potentially catastrophic. The intent of §23-1300(b) is to require that systems whose failure would be catastrophic or potentially catastrophic be evaluated using the latest available analysis techniques.

Although future airplane designs limited to VFR operations are not likely to include uquipment, systems, and installations whose failure condition would prevent continued safe flight and landing of the airplane, the applicability of this requirement, as discussed above, will provide airworthiness standards if the applicant elects to include such systemin the airplane's design. Therefore, the applicability of this requirement has not been revised as suggested by this commentar.

#### 923.1431

This proposes to amend §23 1431 to revise the current rule that addresses radio equipment only by including other electronic equipment that is installed in a Part 23 airplane. Two comments were received. One commenter asks for a definition of the words, "critical environmental conditions" used in proposed §23 1431(a). Critical environmental conditions are those environmental conditions under which a piece of equipment will not perform its intended function. By including this requirement, conditions that may be critical to the operation of a piece of equipment must be considered. Consideration of such conditions would include, but not be limited to temperature extremes, vibration levels, and humidity.

# From the NPRM

\$23 1309

A new §23 1309(b) is proposed which will require a detailed examination of each item of equipment, system, and installation. This examination is to determine whether a failure would affect the airplane's continued safe flight and landing. Each item of equipment, each system, and each installation identified by such an examination as being critical to the safe operation of the airplane would be required to meet additional requirements. This will permit the approval of more advanced systems that were not envisioned when §23 1309 was added to Part 23, without the need for special conditions.

# 623.1431

This proposal would include electronic equipment that is being installed in Part 23 airplanes as well as radio equipment. When the existing regulation was adopted, radio equipment was the primary electronic equipment installed. For standardization in the application of FAA requirements, this proposal is consistent with §25.1431(a) and (c) §23.1309(b)(1) and (2) that are referenced are the proposed regulations in Notice 5, Small Airplane Airworthiness Review Program

### Huzard Scenario

Model Hazard coupled with Linking Mechanism - Bad Outcome

Hazard, Failure or malfunction of highly complex safety-critical equipment which could prevent continued safe flight/landing.

Linking Mechanism. The complexity of such items and equipment precludes performance of only a bottoms-up FMEA type analysis) top-down functional decomposition is required as well to properly allocate safety requirements to items and equipment.

Bad Ourcome Loss/malfunction of item/equipment, leading to trash

Part 11 (SMS-Aviation: Rulemaking Committee	Page:	D. 15 of D. 1
Appendix II. Description of How Complignce with Metworthines	Resiston	Original
Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Design	Date	Oct. 10, 201

*link Control Criteria:* This is defined in \$23,1309(b)(1)(2). Additionally,  $$23,1431(\pi)$  requires that critical environmental conditions be considered, i.e., it is not sufficient to consider only failures which could occur within the established environmental limits of the alternit.

Acceptable flisk Criteria: Acceptable quantitative risk criteria is provided by the regulation and AC 23 1309-1. Additionally, qualitative risk criteria (design rigor requirements expressed as Development Assurance Levels, or DAL) are imposed by AC 23 1309-1, as well as system specific ACs.

Design organizations consider safety aspects of each design through consideration of §23.1309. Draft Advisory Circular AC AMJ 25 1309 provides a methodical and systematic manner which ensures that this process and its findings are visible and readily assimilated. Figure D-2 illustrates a systematic approach to safety assessments used throughout industry today without the guidance of additional SMS regulation.

Per §23-1309(b), the design of each item of equipment, each system, and each installation is examined separately and in relationship to other airplane systems and installations to determine if the airplane is dependent upon its function for continued safe flight and landing.

For each system reviewed, the failure conditions are identified and classified. All relevant engineering organizations are involved in this process. This identification and classification may be done by conducting a Functional Mazard Assessment. These actions correspond to "Hazard Assessment" and "Risk Assessment" in Figure D-1 (below the horizontal dashed line, right hand column).

The analysis would be conducted to produce the data which is agreed to by the certification authority as being acceptable to show compliance. The analyses and conclusions of multiple safety assessments would be assessed to ensure compliance with the requirements for all arreraft level failure conditions.

The Design organization would then choose the means to be used to determine compliance with \$23 (309(b) whether it be through qualitative or quantitative measures or both

This data is then used to prepare compliance statements, establish certification maintenance requirements, airworthiness limitations and flight manual requirements at the product level, thus dollining type design



Figure D-2: Airplane-Level System Safety/Certification Process

Simple systems and systems with failure effects classified as no greater than Major do not require quantitative assessment to satisfactorily show compliance to the requirements of §23-1369. A qualitative analysis relying on experienced engineering judgment, service history or operational experience is sufficient. For Major failure conditions, a functional Fault Tree Analysis (FTA) or Failure Modes and Effects Analysis (FMEA) may be required for complex systems. Figure D-3 (taken from AC 23-1309), below, lists the qualitative probability requirements for each failure condition classification.

For failure conditions classified as Hazardous or Caustrophic, quantitative analysis is generally required to supplement qualitative analysis. Failure rate data is assigned to events at the lowest FTA event or FMEA level which can be substantiated. Figure D-3, below, lists the allowable quantitative probabilities for each failure condition classification per class of 14 CFR 23 airplane class.

In addition to qualitative and quantitative requirements Figure D-3 lists the Development Assurance Levels (DALs) for each failure condition classification per class of 14 CFR Part 23 airplane class. These DALs are intended to specify a level of development rigor per FAA AC 20 115 and FAA AC 20-152 "Safety Objective Defined", Figure D-1 above the borizontal dashed line. Compliance to such standards enables, with regard to design and certification of the product or article, a conclusion of "Safety Objective Met" (Figure D-1).

Part 21 / SMS-Aviation Rulemaking Committee
Appendix D. Description of How Compliance with Airworthiness
Standards Meets SRM Requirements During Design

Page:

Date:

Revision:

Classification of Failure Conditions	No Safety Effect	<minor></minor>	«—Major—>	<-Hazardous>	< Catastrophic>
Allowable Qualitative Probability	No Probability Requirement	Probable	Remote	Extremely Remote	Extremely Improbable
Effect on Ainplane	No effect on operational capabilities or safety	Slight reduction in functional capabilities or safety margins	Significant reduction in functional capabilities or safety margins	Large reduction in functional capabilities or safety margins	Normally with hull loss
Effect on Occupants	Inconvenience for passengers	Physical discomfort for passengers	Physical distress to passengers, possibly including injuries	Serious or fatal injury to an occupant	Multiple fatalities
Effect on Flight Crew	No effect on flight crew	Slight increase in workload or use of emergency procedures	Physical discomfort or a significant increase in workload	Physical distress or excessive workload impairs ability to perform tasks	Fatal Injury or incapiscitation
Classes of Airplanes:	Allowable Quantitative Probabilities and Software (SW) and Complex Hardware (HW) Development Assurance Levels (Note 2)				
Chess I (Typically SRE 6,000 pounds or less)	No Probability or SW and HW Development Assurance Levels Requirement	<10 <sup>-3</sup> Note 1 P=D	<10 <sup>4</sup> Notes 1 and 4 P=C, S=D	<10 <sup>8</sup> Note 4 P=C S=D	<10 <sup>-6</sup> Note 3 P=C, S=C
Class II (Typically MRE, STE, or MTE 6,000 pounds or less)	No Probability or SW and HW Development Assurance Levels Requirement	<10 <sup>-9</sup> Note 1 P=D	<10 <sup>3</sup> Notes I and 4 P=C <sub>4</sub> S=D	~10 <sup>4</sup> Note 4 P=C, S=C	<10 <sup>7</sup> Note 3 P=C, S=C
Class III (Typically SRE, STE, MRE, and MTE greater than 6,000 pounds)	No Probability or SW and HW Development Assurance Levels Requirement	<10 <sup>3</sup> Note 1 P=D	<10 <sup>1</sup> Notes 1 and 4 P=C, S=D	<10 <sup>7</sup> Note 4 P=C, S=C	<10 <sup>4</sup> Note 3 P-B, S-C
Class IV (Typically Commuter Category)	No Probability or SW and HW Development Assorance Levels Requirement	<10 <sup>-3</sup> Note 1 P=D	<10 <sup>4</sup> Notes 1 and 4 P=C, S=D	<10 <sup>7</sup> Note 4 P=B, S=C	<10 <sup>30</sup> Note 3 P=A, 5=8
Note 2: The letters of 0 (S). For example, HW Note 3: At airplane fair	he alphabet denote the ty or SW Development As ction level, no single fail	pical SW and HW Devel surance Level A on Frim fure will result in a Catas	provided here is a referen opment Assirance Level ary System is noted by P- trophic Failure Condition onle. If metalled, S shoul	s for Primary System (P) =A. 1.	und Secondury System

# Figure D-3: Probability Requirements for Failure Condition Classification

The basic SRM requirements of a Safety Management System are clearly integrated into the abovementioned 14 CFR Part 23 regulations that drive applicants to design safe products as part of the current process required by 14 CFR 21.21. The creation of a new Safety Management regulation in place of applicable airworthiness standards would not contribute materially to the level of safety over that realized by utilizing the existing system for the design and certification of products
# APPENDIX H—OVERSIGHT WORKING GROUP REPORT

21ARC Working Document – Not for Distribution Oversight Working Group Report

# **Oversight Working Group**

# **Report to Full ARC**

February 5, 2014

# **Approval Signatures**

Bill Whitton Gulfstream

John Hunter Heico-

Carlos Quiles FAA, AFS-340



Dave Chapel GE

Cesar Gomez FAA, ANE-170

Approved via Email Sarah Thatcher FAA, AIR-110

Chris Watkisa Bombardier

Jose Luiz Belderrain Embraer

Page 1-2

Eric Lesage Airbus

Rick Baggette Boeing

Kurt Krumlauf FAA, ANM-108L

Van Ruggles Garmin

John Bouma Cessna

Approved via Empil Marisa Stephenson Rockwell Collins

Dan Shapiro Sikorsky Global

# **Table of Contents**

L.Everaltive Summary

- 1.a. introduction
- L.D. Summary of Recommondations
  - 1 b.1 Dversight Model Recommendations
  - 1.b.2 Assessment Methodology Recommendations
  - 1.b.3 Dversight Implementation Recommendations
- 2. Charter: Requirements / Approach / Taxonomy
  - 2.a. Requirements.
  - 2.8. Working Group Approach
  - 2.c Taxonomy
- 3 Existing FAA Oversight Model
  - 3.a. Existing FAA Oversight Activities / Descriptions
  - 1.b. Existing FAA Oversight Models for Complex ODAs
    - 3.b.1. FAA Oversight of the Boeing ODA
    - 3.b.2. FAA Oversight of the Gulfstream ODA
  - 3.: Opportunities with Today's Oversight
- 4. Future Oversight Model
  - 4.a. Oversight Key Areas
  - 4 in Design / Manufacturing Organizations
  - 4.c. Product / Article
  - 4.d. Post Certification (Continued Operational Safely)
  - A.e LOPI for Manufacturing
- 5 Oversight Assessment Methodologies
  - 5.a. mittal Assessment
  - 5.b. Certificated Design Diganization (DD) Surveillance
  - 5.c. Expansion Assessment
- a Future Oversight Assessment Model Implementation
  - 6.a. implementation Coundaries
  - 6.0 Implementation Assumptions
  - 5.c. Implementation Approach

Page | I

- 6.c.1 Proof of concept projects.
- 6.c.2. FAA transition plan
- 6.c.3. Industry transition plan
- 6.d Implementation issues Requiring Full ARC Foundination
- 6.e. Applicant Types in "Design Organization World"
- 6.1 Implementation Evolution
- 7 Membership

Appendices:

- A Oversight Working Group Charter
- B. Boeing Aviation Safety Oversight Office (BASOO) and Gulfstream Aviation Safety Oversight Office (GASOO) charts.
- C. DO Astessment Tool
- D. Aviation Safety (AVS) Safety Management System (SIMS) Strategy and Framework to Manage Safety Porformance in AVS
- E EASA Embodiment of Level of Involvement (LOI) and Safety Management System (SMS) Requirements into Part 21
- F. Responses to Oversight / Assessment Relevant Questions

1,086.1 4

### 1. Executive Summary

This section introduces the Oversight Working Group, its Part 21 / SMS ARC purpose, and a summary of recommendations in this report.

### 1.a. Introduction

The Oversight Working Group (WG) was created and commissioned to support ARC recommendations and to submit a report addressing the following:

Changes to the FAA oversight methodology based on recommendations for alranges to Part 21 that takes into account existing FAA processes and oversight and delegation programs for design and manufacturing related certificates and approvals and authorizations.

#### 1.b Summary of Recommendations

1.b.1 Dversight Model Recommendations are:

- Create a single oversight presence by the FAA. The three key oversight areas are:
  - Organizational: Transition from traditional show / find compliance to organizational performance based oversight model.
  - Product and Articles: Transition from FAA's traditional role of direct project involvement to a Level
    of Project Involvement (LOPI) approach that is incused on performing governmental functions.
  - Post-Certification (Continued Operational Safety) Transition from today's traditional reactionary approach to a systemic (process hased) surveillance model
- Performance Based oversight: Charter a dedicated effort with industry and FAA to develop recognizable performance indicators prior to implementation of the new oversight model.

#### 1.b.2 Assessment Methodology Recommendations

- The Oversight working group recommends a centralized, systemic (process based) oversight approach for initial and impuing assessments.
- The assessment methodology will cover a standardized approach to quality, design, and safety
- In support of this recommendation, the team has provided a capability based assessment tool, PRO: / COI): analysis of oversight management options, and supporting rationale for the recommendation.
- FAA Oversight Teams report to a centralized FAA organization. Establishing a central FAA oversight organization will achieve standard surveillance practices, create centralized policy, be a single source/repository for the oversight data which will drive the risk based modeling controls, allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance, skill management, and a single source for corrective actions.

10001-5

1.0.3 Oversight implementation Recommendations: The Oversight working group recommends the oversight implementation includes three Major Transition Steps:

- 1 Proof of Concept Pre-implementation:
  - Ensure through proof of concept plans that the requirements proposed by the Part21/SMS ARC are
    practical, effective, and efficient. Determine if the transition from "Mature ODA" to DD has benefits to.
    IAA and Industry.
- AA Transition Plan Transition principle:
  - FAA should not release a linal rule before FAA has demonstrated the necessary cultural shift to perform system oversight. To achieve a cultural shift, policy and organizational changes may be required
- 3 Industry Transition Plan:
  - The organization must establish the systems required of an approved organization while still working as a non-certificated applicant or a delegated organization. Applicants that are working toward becoming a design organization (DO) demonstrate compliance to those requirements on an "as ready" basis.

Page | b

### 2. Charter: Requirements / Approach / Taxonomy

This section will describe the foundational elements the Working Group used to build its recommendations.

- Section 2 a. captures the underlying inquirements for creating the future oversight. These requirements
  evolved from "assumptions" created initially by the full ARC and refined by the Working Group as the team
  studied, compared, and collaborated with the other Working Groups.
- Section 2.b. captures the approach, or the tasks established by the full ARC and refined by the Working Group.
- Section 2.c. captures the taxonomy adopted by the Working Group and shared / collaborated with the other Working Groups. Early development of the taxonomy was critical to baseline discussions, recommendations and interface with other Working Groups / full AIC.

### 2.a. Requirements

Requirements established by the Oversight Working Group are categorized into three sections:

- 1. Oversight
- 2 Assessment
- 3. Implementation
  - Oversight Requirements: Establishment of an FAA systems oversight approach to certification processes and continued all worthiness assumes the part 21 rewrite will require.
    - A single, integrated FAA oversight / surveillance / enforcement approach for organizations that inic certificate holders that includes production & design, certification project activities and continued operational safety (COS); and:
    - Will not include Repair Station oversight for those facilities that have multiple approvals.
      - Will be aligned with design organization requirements established by the Organizational Working Group
      - Will consider direct FAA oversight and FAA accepted "other party" oversight
      - Will be based on a risk-based approach
      - For organizational oversight
        - Will address FAA surveillance in terms of frequency and types of audits (design, manufacturing, projects, continued operational safety, etc.)
        - Will include oversight of COS processes considering the general surveillance process model currently used in Canada
        - Will include performance based oversight methods / measures
    - For product and article oversight:
      - Considering "Level of Project Involvement" ( LOPI) process models currently used in Canada and under development in Europe
      - Recognizing the IOPI may be at the "specialist" level
      - Will not require FAA delegation

Page 7

- 2 Assessment Requirements: Assessment methodologies will be required to
  - Accommodate / Harmonize processes across FAA organizations (ACO, MIDO, F5DO = AEG, etc.)
  - Establish the initial compliance leading to FAA issuance of an organizational approval (operating certificate) based on qualification criteria (level of acceptance) established by the Organizational Working Group.
  - Establish the compliance for FAA acceptance for a design organization progression based on qualification criteria (level of acceptance) established by the Organizational Working Group
  - Istablish performance requirements for this on going oversight / surveillance to establish the effectiveness of the systems in place
- Implementation Requirements: Establish the transition plan of today's FAA oversight system to the recommended revised oversight system necessary for part 21 changes. Robust change management will be critical to implementing the revised part 21. Transition plan should include criteria based gates, benefits metrics, etc.

## 2.b. Working Group Approach

The approach established by the Working Group was to establish task in the charter statement, establish a work plun and execute the work plan with frequent interaction with the Full ARC and other Working Groups. The tasks were broken into Oversight / Assessment Tasks and implementation Tasks. In addition, relevant questions were brainstormed at the Full ARC and Working Group levels. The relevant questions were applied to the deliverables as a means to ensure completeness.

### **Dversight / Assessment Tasks / Deliverables:**

- A definition of the FAA surveillance, oversight requirements for the organizations that are certificate holders
  given the predicted outcome of the part 21 rewrite including the who, how, and what using a risk-based
  approach, including a definition of FAA assessment methods for issuance of new organizational approvals /
  progressions
- A definition of the FAA surveillance / oversight requirements for project activity including level of Project (involvement (LDPI) requirements
- A definition of the FAA surveillance / oversight requirements for COS activities

#### implementation Tasks / Deliverables:

- It definition of what the transition model would look like, including gaining the needed understanding and support of the changes from key stakeholders in order for the organizational changes to be implemented effectively.
- Determine the skills, competencies, and associated training requirements for FAA. Trind Party and/or "Organizational" individuals performing oversight activities
- Maintain FAA technical expertise while transitioning to oversight focus.
- Create or revise LAA Orders and advisory material necessary for NPRM, including 8000.367A.

Page | R

### **Relevant Questions:**

Questions were generated by the Full ARC and by the Working Groups as a means to "test" in "exercise" the deliverables to ensure completeness. The relevant questions were categorized by Oversight / Assessment and implementation. The relevant questions can be found in Appendix F. The oversight working group reviewed on in question and made a determination if it was addressed in the report.

# 2.c. Taxonomy

The following is a list of definitions adopted as part of the Part 21 SMS ARC for use across all Working Groups and the Fall ARC:

- Accountability Framework: An established set of responsibilities and commitments of the FAA and industry.
- · Applicant DO: thd
- Approved Data: Data approved by FAA employees, III designees, or a DO acting under the authority of III certificate. (May need to be re-visited based on approved data discussion)
- Assessment: Process of measuring or judging the value or tevel of something. Envision this as the means of determining the level certification granted to the design organization.
- <u>Certificate Surveillance</u> FAA actions to monitor the DC certificate holder and to determine the holder's compliance with the provisions of its certificate(s).
  - Note. In the Oversight section we discuss managing these organizations through surveillance.
- <u>Compliance Assurance System (CAS)</u>: DO holder's system for ensuring that it compiles with the applicable regulations.
- Determination of Compliance: A decision made by the certificate holder that compliance has been shown with the applicable regulatory requirements. [NOTE: The ARC has referred to "regulatory requirements" rather than just "anworthiness standards" because of (t) recommendation that DO eventually include determination of compliance with other 14 CFR Parts, such as Parts 26, 34, and 36.]. It may also be a decision made by the certificate holder that data previously approved by the FAA or data determined to comply by another CAA under the provisions of a bilateral intworthiness agreement between the United States and a foreign country or jurisdiction, are valid and applicable to the besign of the product, part, or appliance for which it is to imused, including the applicable certification or approval basis.
- Compliance Finding. FAA decision (either directly of through a designee) that compliance has been shown with the applicable regulatory requirements
- <u>Corrective Action</u>): An action required to be taken by the Design Organization to address non-compliances and problems with the organization's procedures or performance. The non-compliances may result from:
  - I Internal Audits conducted by the BO
  - IAA Surveillance
  - DO Employee Observations
  - Voluntary Disclosures.
- Culture of Compliance: Knowledge, beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors of an organization that are focused on ensuring regulatory compliance within all its activities.

PARE

- Descriptive Data
  - From the Organization WG: Outa that defines the type design that needs to be determined compliant to the applicable airworthiness standards. The descriptive data is what is approved by the TAA when a design approval certificate is issued.
    - The drawings and specifications necessary to define the configuration shown to comply.
- DO Executive: The company individual directly responsible for ensuring that the DO meets all of the regulatory, responsibilities.
- + DO Point(s) Of Contact: The individual(s) within the DO responsible for all communications with the FAF.
- Eligible Data: Data developed under an approved DO system, assuming a specified, but not FAA-established, certification basis, and product type design if appropriate.
- Enforcement: An action taken by the EAA most appropriate to promote safety and compliance with the statutory and regulatory requirements
  - The program provides a wide range of options for addressing noncommitance:
    - Educationial and remedial training efforts,
    - · Administrative action in the form of either a warning notice or letter of correction,
    - Certificate suspensions for a fixed printed of time.
    - Civil penalties,
    - Indefinite certificate suspensions pending compliance or demonstration of qualifications.
    - · Certificate revocations,
      - injunctions, and
    - Refertals for criminal prosecution.
- Evaluation: Differmining the adequacy and effectiveness of an organization through a review of organizational policies, procedures and systems.
- FAA Approved Documents: See Section IV, F. of the CDO ARC Report, titled 'CDO Approval of Data'.
- FAA Oversight Team: FAA personnel assigned to provide guidance and oversight of the DO in meeting (I), regulatory requirements
- Finding of Compliance: See Section IV. F. of the EDO ARC Report, tilled 'CDO Approval of Data', and Section IV. H. of the CDO ARC Report, titled 'International Considerations'.
- Governmental Function(s): Statutory and regulatory functions, actions, processes, and responsibilities of the
  government which are not eligible to be assigned to private persons, including designees. Particularly because
  they are so intimately related to the public interest as to mandate performance by Government employee:
  - Examples of Governmental Functions may include:
    - Rolemaking: including issuing an Airworthiness Directives (AD)
    - Establishing the Certification Basis
    - Issue Paper Resolution
    - Establishing Special Conditions
    - Granting Exemptions
    - Defining Equivalent Level(s) Of Safety (ELOS)
    - Determination of unsate condition(s).
    - Quality System Approvals
- Holder DO: tbd

- Inspection: A formal systematic and independent review of organizational politinis, proceduros and systems.
- Level of Project involvement (LOPI). The interactive process that the besign Organization (DO) shares with their assigned Airctaft Certification Office (ACO) for specific engineering / design elements and with the Menufacturing inspection District Office (MIDO) for specific production elements during certification projects.

The criteria/factors influencing the decision of when to be involved will include but is not limited to Governmental Functions, such as

- Novel or unusual features which may require issuance of Special Conditions
- Significant issues which may require issue Papers.
- Defining Equivalent Level(L) Of Safety (ELOS)
- Management System: See the definition for System.
- Methods (or Means) of Compliance:
  - Need a definition from Organization WG
    - Notes;
      - Method, Process
      - Means, Capability
  - Novel or Unusual: "The phrase "hovel or unusual" as used in Sec. 21.16 is a very relative term. As used hereafter in applying Sec. 21.16 to justify the issuance of spoulal conditions, "hovel or unusual" will be taken with respect to the state of technology enviraged by the applicable airworthiness standards of this subchapter. It must be recognized that in some areas which will vary from time to time the state of the regulations may somewhill lag the state of the art in new design because of the rapidity in which the state of the art is idvancing in civil aeronautical design and because of the time required to develop the experiment base needed by the FAA to proceed with general rule making. Applicants for type certification of a new design have the opportunity to mitigate the impact of not knowing the precise anivorthinesis standards to be applied for "novel or innusual design features" by consulting with the FAA early in their certification planning when such features are suspected or known by the applicant to exist. It should also be recognized that, because of the interficient adjust nature of the airworthinesis standards of this subchapter, many new design features which might be thought of as "novel or unusual design features" may almady be adequately covered by existing regulations, thus obviating the need to issue special conditions. — Preamible mature to 14CFR 21.15
- + Oversight:

A systems approach to review on organization's performance, validate the development of their defined system and verify compliance to the requirements of a certified design organization to determine sufficiency.

Oversight activities, include:

- Reviewing the work performed.
- · Evaluating performance for quality assurance
- Ensuring that required training has been completed, and
- Providing constructive feedback
- Taking corrective action, including enforcement as necessary

Procedure: A fixed, step-by-step sequence of activities or course of action (with definite start and end points) that must be followed in the same order to correctly perform a task.

Quality Management System:

- From the Organization WG A set of internetiated to interacting quality processes accomplianed by the organization through the establishment of policy and objectives, and achieving those objectives Notes:
  - . The baseline Part 21,137 for PAII how are we defining this for DO?
- Safety Assurance

Need a definition from SMS WG

Safety Critical

Need a definition from SMS WG

- Safety Culture: The product of individual and group values, attitudes, competencies, and patterns of behavior that determine the commitment to an organization's safety programs
- Safety Management: The act of understanding and making decisions and taking actions to lower mik, inherent
  in all human activity, to acceptable levels
- Safety Management System:
  - Need a definition from SM5 WG

From the Organization WG:

- Safety Management System: An integrated collection of processes, procedures, and programs
  that ensures a formalized and proactive approach to system rafety through risk management.
  Risk analysis and assessment are required for all changes to identify safety impacts. The SMS is
  a closed-loop system, ensuring all changes are documented and all problems or issues are
  tracked to conclusion. When properly implemented, an SMS establishes a safety philosophy or
  culture that permeates the entire organization in the monitoring and continuous improvement
  of safety.
- Notes:
  - is the baseline definition in 14 CFR Part 5 or are we expanding/redefining this for DO/
- Senior Company Management. These in the company management chain above the DO Executive who are accountable for the actions of the DO
- Showing:
  - From Organization WG
    - Showing of Compliance: tbd
  - Notes
    - The DO is responsible for 100 a showings
- Statement of Compliance: A statement from the DO to the Administrator certifying that compliance with the applicable regulatory requirements has been determined and the procedures likted in to FAA approved DO Procedures Manual have been followed.
- Substantiating Data:

From the Organization WG: Documentation related to a design approval applicant's showing of compliance to the applicable airworthiness standards

- Supplier DO: A separate DO entity in its own right provides an article to an applicant/holder DO.
- Surveillance: The combination of Evaluation and Inspection to accomplety a review of organizational system to
  determine the adequacy and effectiveness of an organization.

Page 12

- System: An integrated set of constituent elements that are combined in an operational or support
  environment to accomplish a defined objective. These elements include people, hurdware, software, firmware,
  information, procedures, facilities, services and other support facets.
- Validation: Validation is the process of proving that the functions, procedures, controls, and safety standards are correct and the right system is being built. I.e. the requirements are unambiguous, correct, complete, and verifiable
- Verification: The process that ensures that the system requirements have been met by the design solution and the system is ready to be used in the operational environment for which it is intentied.

# **J. Existing FAA Oversight Model**

The Oversight Working Group established as one of its beliverables an existing definition of Loday's FAA oversight. Today's FAA oversight is captured with:

- Emsting FAA oversight delineated by FAA lines of business (ACO; MIDO; and Hight Standards)
- Existing uniquely designed Quersight Management Teams created for larger\_complex industry Organization Designation Authorizations (ODAs)
- Existing FAA Oversight Opportunities

# 3.a Existing FAA Oversight Activities / Descriptions

Table 3-1 outlines existing FAA certification policy, oversight functions and activities for the FAA organizations at the time of this report. The heading in each row shows various certification and oversight activities that cross FAA organizations. The columns allow all the functions of each FAA organization to support each of the certification and oversight activities.

# Table 3-1. Current FAA Certification and Oversight Functions

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions
Design Certification Activity           • TC/STC/TSO/PMA applications + X110.4, 81.00.42, 8150.1           • RBRT system + 8110.4           • Issue papers + 8110.4           • Undue Barden - 8100.11           • Continention basis + 8110.4           • Undue Barden - 8100.11           • Continention basis + 8110.4           • Undue Barden - 8100.11           • Continention basis + 8110.4           • Undue Barden - 8100.11           • Continention basis + 8110.4           • Continention basis + 8110.4           • Continention basis - 8110.118           • Continential smithbility - 8110.4           • Continentian and contronality plans PSCP & CIP - 8110.4           • Continentiation of deviationae \$110.4           • Finding compliance - 8110.4           • Witness tegt - 8110.4           • Finding compliance Inspection - \$110.4           • TG/STIR - 8110.4           • TG/STIR - 8110.4           • TG/STIR - 8110.4           • PMA Life lumited Anticles - \$110.42, 8120.22           • Joace TC/STC/TSOA - IGP recept STC - 8110.4 & \$10.42, 8150.1	<ul> <li>Besign Certification Activity</li> <li>RBRT system - \$110.4</li> <li>Certification and contormity plans PSCP &amp; CTP - \$110.4</li> <li>Finding compliance - \$110.4</li> <li>Finding compliance - \$110.4</li> <li>Conformity hospeations - \$110.1</li> <li>Review process specification - \$110.4</li> <li>Winness test - \$110.4</li> <li>Winness test - \$110.4</li> <li>NOT evaluation - \$110.4</li> <li>TAATER - \$110.4</li> <li>NOT evaluation - \$110.4</li> <li>Configuration control of design changes - \$110.4</li> <li>Configuration control of design changes - \$110.4</li> <li>Airworthinest certification for flight testing (R&amp;D, Show Compliance, SFA) - \$100.4</li> <li>Periodic Safety checks for flight test aircraft-\$110.4</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Design Corrification Activity by AEG</li> <li>ICA - 8110.4</li> <li>Operational and Maintenance Evaluations - 8110.4</li> <li>TIA flight rests - 8110.4</li> <li>Flight Standardization Board - 8110.4</li> <li>Flight Operations Evaluation Board - 8110.4</li> <li>Flight Operations Evaluation Board - 8110.4</li> <li>Type Buttings for jurning -8140.4</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Besign Certification Discretight</li> <li>Investigations - IGF = 8020 11 2150 3</li> <li>Voluntary disclosures - 2150.3</li> <li>Special Tachment Audus - 66T -8110 4</li> <li>COS</li> <li>Service Difficulty Reports 21.3 - 8110,107</li> <li>NTSB recommendations - (220.2)</li> <li>Issue ADS - 8040 4 8040.5 IR-M8040.1</li> <li>AMOC - 8110,107</li> <li>MSAD - Pathures, millimicuons, defects - 8110, 107</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Besign Corrillication Decreaght</li> <li>Special Technical Audits - IGF <ul> <li>#110/4</li> </ul> </li> <li>COS: <ul> <li>COS:</li> <li>Service Difficulty Reports 21(3 - 8110,107</li> </ul> </li> <li>MSAD - Failures <ul> <li>authorities delvets - 8110,107</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	Design Certification Diversight A/A

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions
<ul> <li>Faceign TC/STC Validations</li> <li>International agreements</li> <li>Finding compliance - 8110,52,8110,51</li> <li>Watness test - 8110,52, 8110,51</li> <li>Usue VTC and VSTC - 8110,52, 3110,51</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>International agreements</li> <li>Ending compliance - 8110 52</li> </ul>	Purplan TCS-FF Validation . N/A
<ul> <li>Dologation Oversight</li> <li>Dologation to Individual designees and designation - 1100.2, 8100.8, 8100.15, 8110.37</li> <li>Review and approve ODA procedures manuals - 8(10),15</li> <li>Dologated Organization Inspection Program (DOIP) - 8700.15</li> <li>Supervisory visits - 8(100.15)</li> <li>Review internal and/05- 8100.15</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Delogation oversight</li> <li>Delogation of individual designees and designations (100.2, 8100.8, 8100.15)</li> <li>Airworthiness application package and Innations review ( 8100.8)</li> <li>Review ant approve ODA procedures minuals (8100.15)</li> <li>Conformity report review ordividual designees 8100.8</li> <li>Delegated Organization (respection Program (DOIP) - 8100.15)</li> <li>Supervisory visits - 8100.15</li> <li>Over the shouldor reviews individual designees 8100.8</li> <li>Review instruction 8100.15</li> <li>Supervisory visits - 8100.15</li> <li>Over the shouldor reviews individual designees 8100.8</li> <li>Review instruct and/05 - 8100.15</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Delegation overvight</li> <li>Delegation to individual designees and designentions - 1100.2, 8100,8, 8100 1</li> <li>Answorthiness application package &amp; fostilations review - 8100 8</li> <li>Review and approve ODA proceedings, manuals - 8100,15</li> <li>Delegated Organization Inspection Program (DOIP) - 8100,15</li> <li>Supervisory volis - 8100,15</li> <li>Review internal audits - 8100,15</li> <li>At's Designees and Designations Volume 12 Chapters 1 thm 10</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Production Certification</li> <li>Review new quality system - 8120.22</li> <li>Production Flight Testing, Procedure (PFTP) - 8120.22</li> <li>Design change procedures -8120.22</li> <li>MRD procedures - 8120.22</li> <li>MRD procedures - 8120.22</li> <li>Service diffically reporting - 8120.22</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Production Certification</li> <li>PC/PMA applications = 8120/22</li> <li>Review and approve new quality a) stem = 1GF - 8120/22, 8120/23</li> <li>PC/PMA/TSOA pre-production approval and/ts =1GF - 8120/22,</li> <li>Conformity plans (CIP) = 8110/4</li> <li>Production Conformity inspection = 8120/22, 8110/4</li> <li>Witness test production = 8120/22, 8110/4</li> <li>Undue Burdon = 8100/11</li> <li>Commercial Parts = 8410, 118 8120/22</li> <li>Issue PC/PMA =1GF = 8120/22</li> <li>Issue Production Lommation Revision (PLR) =1GF = 8120/22</li> <li>International agreements = 10F - BAA/IPA, AC21-21/21-4</li> </ul>	Productine Certification N/A

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions
<ul> <li>Production Certification Overvight <ul> <li>Review changes to quality system - 8120.22</li> <li>Production Flight Toorag Procedure (PFTP) - 8120.22</li> <li>Design change procedures - 8120.22</li> <li>MRB procedures - 8120.22</li> <li>Service difficulty reporting - 8120.22</li> <li>Audits</li> <li>QSA - IGF - 8120.23</li> <li>Penodic checks of protocolor flight (est - 8120.22)</li> </ul></li></ul>	<ul> <li>Production Certification Diversight</li> <li>Review and approve changes to quality system = 8120,21. A100.15</li> <li>Audia: <ul> <li>RIBRT water = 8120,21.</li> <li>Principal Inspector (PU) = 8120,23.</li> <li>Product = 83,20,23.</li> <li>Special Technical Audin, = 8320,23.</li> <li>Special Technical Audin, = 8320,23.</li> <li>SCA (Supplier Control, Audin) = 8120,23.</li> <li>Corrective action vertification = 8120,23.</li> <li>International agreements = 1GF = 8120,23.</li> <li>International agreements = 1GF = 2150,3.</li> <li>Volumium disclosures = 2150.3.</li> <li>Corrective action vertification = 2150.3.</li> <li>Contective action vertification = 2150.3.</li> <li>Consective action vertification = 2150.3.</li> <li>Consective action vertification = 2150.3.</li> <li>COS:</li> <li>Service Difficulty Reports = 21.3.</li> <li>Quality Enforces multimetions, defects = 8120,23.</li> <li>NTSB recommendations = 1270.2.</li> <li>MSAD = 8140.107.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	Production Exercitivation Overviett
Aircoaff Certification     Review openational /     envergency procedures used for     experimental certificates     %100.2     Review and resolution of     norconformatics for arrenal     manufactured under a TC only     %130.2	<ul> <li>Alternati Certification (Original)</li> <li>Issue airworthiness certificates/approvals;</li> <li>Export - 8130/2; AC21-23, 21-2</li> <li>Standard A/W- 8130/2</li> <li>Unport - 8130/2; AC21- 21-21-2</li> <li>Special A/W- 8130/2;</li> </ul>	Anvealt Certification (Reconstruct)    Essue annorthingss corrificatesrapprovals.  Esport - 8130.2  Standard A/W- 8150.2  Thipper - 8130.2  Special A/W- 8130.2  Special A/W- 8130.2  Special A/W- 8130.2  Special Flight Authorizations

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions
<ul> <li>Evaluation of structure for excess anetafi weigla 8130.2</li> <li>Evaluation of used Dual ase engines 8130.2</li> <li>Special purpose operations for restricted Category 8130.2</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>81 01 56, 81 01 29</li> <li>Special Flight Authorizations (SFA) - (GF- 81 0).2</li> <li>Special flight permits - 81 20.2</li> <li>81 30-3 has now product \$(30-2)</li> </ul>	(SFA) = 8130.2 = Special High permits = 8130.2 = 8130=3 tags used parts = 8150.21
Benuir Station Certification NA	Reputit Station Certification	<ul> <li>Repair Station Certification</li> <li>Repair Station (RS) Certification: Volume: Chapter 11: Part 145 Repair Stations</li> <li>Curtification of RS and Soletities RS will USA and its Territories V2 C11 S3</li> <li>Certification of R5 Located outside 000 USA not order a MIP V2 C11 S3</li> <li>Evaluating RS Manual and Quality Minorit or Hevision V2 C11 84</li> <li>Pacifities and Equipment V2 C11 S6</li> <li>Certification of R5 focated in the US applying for EASA 145 V2 C11 S0</li> <li>Manutenance Implementation Procedures (MIP) FAA Order 8000 85A</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Overaight Activity - Certificate Management and Surveillance Activities per Dight Standards Information Management System (FS1MS) 8900.1</li> <li>Surveillance Volume &amp; Chapter 13 Part 14.</li> <li>Risk Management Vo C1152</li> <li>Inspection Activity Surveillance Volume &amp; Chapter 9 Part 145</li> <li>Applications - Vo C9 S2, S3 &amp; S7</li> <li>Certificate Requirements Vo C9 S1 In-Depth Inspection of Part 145 R5 Vo C9 52</li> <li>Record System Vo C9 S4</li> <li>Housing and Facilities Vo C9 S5</li> <li>Tools and Equapment Vo C9 S6</li> <li>Technical Data Vo C9 S7</li> <li>Quality Control System Vo C9 S8</li> <li>Parts and Material Program Vo C9 S8</li> <li>Parts and Material Program Vo C9 S17</li> <li>Manneauxe Process Vo C9 S12</li> <li>Work Away from Dis Jocation Vo C9 S15</li> <li>Constant Manneaaree (Le, Supplicer)</li> </ul>

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions
		V0 C0 S20 COS • Service Officently Reports 213 8120.25 • Quality failures, mallunctions, defects- 8120.25, 8110.107 NTSB recommendations = 1220.2 Investigations = 2150.3 • Volumety disclinations = 2430.3 • Corrective action verification = 2150.3
		Air Operator Cortification Activity Conflication Process: 8000-1 Volume 2 C 3, 4, 5 & 7 Air Agency Certification Activity Certification 89(82) Volume 2 C 8, 9, 10, 118, 12 Aircceft Equipment Authorization S900,1 Volume 4 C 1 Um 19

### 3.b. Existing FAA Oversight Models for Complex ODAs

With the introduction of ODA, the LAA instituted Oversight Management Teams (OMT) for every ODA. The DMT operations and requirements are captured in FAA Order 8100-15. The fundamental purpose of an DMT is to oversee the ODA holder which includes the ODA unit. In certain ODA applications, the FAA created "customized" OMTs for companies with large and / or complex ODAs. In general, these OMTs utilize dedicated resources to oversee the volume, complexity and integration of ODA operations. Two examples will be provided.

- Boeing Aviation Safety Oversight Office (BASOD)
  - Gulfstream Aviation Safety Oversight Office (GASOO).

The DMT structure for BASOD and GASOD could serve as a preliminary step toward future oversight. The structure is designed to combine current FAA offices (ACO, MIDO, FSDD). The centralized nature of these OM1 structures enables increased commonality for ODA oversight. The dedicated resources reduce priority ODA support from competing with other FAA priorities.

## 3.b.1 FAA Oversight of the Boeing ODA

The Boeing Aviation Safety Oversight Office (BASOD) is the Boeing Commercial Airplanes ODA Drganization Management Team.

- The BASOD Structure comists of the BASOC Oversight and Certification Services branches, a COS representative, a FSOD representative, an AEB representative, a Manufacturing representative, and ACO specialists when performing. ODA oversight activities.
  - Program related items are reviewed with the BASOO Program Managers.
  - Technical Cross Model related items are reviewed with the BASOO Technical Project Managers.
  - Program related retained items are worked within the Airplane Program Compliance Team (APCT).
  - The structure also has dashed line support for manufacturing, continued operational safety, AEG, and Flight Standards activities.
- · Oversight
  - The BASOD Oversight branch manages all oversight: enforcement, supervision, inspection, voluntary disclosure and notification.
  - The Boeing Company has seen a growing volume of BASOO oversight since becoming an UDA

Organizational Charts can be found in Appendix #

Page 20

# 3.b.2 FAA Oversight of the Gulfstream ODA

The Gulfstream Aviation Safety Oversignt Office (GASOO) (a Gulfstream ODA's Organization Managament Team.

- The GASDO Structure was driven by a cross regional, enterprise implementation of Guilstream ODA.
  - Single QDA unit /procedures manual covering multiple sites (FAA regions) with TC, STC, MRA, PC, PMA OBA authorities.
  - Traditional regional FAA ACO, MIDO, FSDO oversight processes needed adjustment to accommodate complex DDA;
- Program, and functional, and compliance roles are defined.
- Dversight role is growing
  - The GASOD organizational structure enables a single FAA Program Manager to oversee the company's STC activity organizational structure enables and business units. Dedicated FAA TC Program Managers enable priority support for Gulfstream's new and amended TC projects. A didicated Delegation Program Manager enables single oversight of ODA designee management, ODA procedures and audit / corrective action management activities. The structure also has dashed line support for manufacturing, continued operational safety and flight Standards activities. All of these TAA support activities report up to the GASOD manager.
  - The GASDO depends on dedicated part time support from FAA technical specialists, pilots, inspectors, etc. Having the formal dedication documented helps with priority ODA support, there remains competing priorities at this working level. In addition, sometimes the competing priorities come from different Guilstream DDA areas and / or Guilstream company support inquirements.

Organizational Charts can be found in Appendix 8.

#### 3.c. Opportunities with Today's Oversight

Before describing the desired oversight model for a certificated design organization, it is important to consider opportunities for improvement in the overent DDA oversight model, and ensure that those are addressed in the future state. Based on information shared within the ARC, opportunities exist in the following areas:

- Risk based volume / frequency of oversight there is a high degree of inconsistency in the volume or frequency of oversight performed on an ODA holder. One ODA holder received over 200 supervision inquiries in the past year, while others only received an annual visit. Furthermore, there is no apparent correlation to risk or performance in today's QDA oversight model.
- Transition to Process focused oversight approach ODA oversight today is often based on a product based review. For example, "please provide the project folder to the DIMT when available for supervision review", or "please make available the following project folders for the approxima DOP impection". This approach can undermine the integrity of the process system, and lacks the benefits of a more systemic approach.
- Consideration for self surveillance Another opportunity in today's overlight system is the approach to using an
  ODA fielder's self-surveillance data. A healthy organization continually muniters itself through internal audit, as well
  as self disclosure, and non-compliance notification. An effective corrective action system within the organization
  will ensure continuous improvement of the organization and its processes. The FAA should work with an
  organization to recognize, help develop, and promote this system of self-surveillance as a measure of the

organization's performance. The FAA believes that the upen shoring of apporent violations and a cooperative as well as in advisory approach to solving problems will enhance and promate aviation safety." FAA AC 00-3

- Findings are often subjective or inconsistent A healthy compliance organization requires stability to allow
  expectise and skills in a given area or process to develop over time. In today's ODA oversight environment,
  previoutly accepted processes are often overturned based on involvement of new involvations or changes in
  interpretation. In order to maintain an effective compliance system, an applicant needs to be assured that
  established / accepted procedures will remain valid, unless compelling safety reasons noomsitate changes.
- Fully integrated oversight organization Linder ODA today, most OMTs are made up of a loose association (not directly reporting to the OMT leader) of ACO, AEG, MIDO and FSDO resources. This often results in inefficient resolution of cross organizational issues, poor communication, and lock of accountability. The future oversight organization should integrate around a common systemic (process based) approach to organizational oversight for design, manufacture and operational activities.
- More concise definition of oversight OMTr have developed oversight processes & procedures without robust
  national guidelines / standards or braining. Many ODA manual procedures, project management, audit / corrective
  action management processes, and designee appointment processes were created with a level of OMT memine limit
  judgments.
- More concise criteria for ODA autonomy ODA autonomy for delegated hindings, delegated projects, designee appointments / expansions, root cause / corrective action have somewhat loose criteria for "acceptability". In other words, an acceptable root cause analysis, an acceptable corrective action plan, an acceptable designer appointment process / package, etc. may be determined by OMT member best judgment versus a national standard. Without a national standard for "acceptability" criteria, there is and will be different standards and potential "unlevel playing fields" for many ODAs. "Recognizing the balance between prescriptive national requirements and flexibility of general guidelines, there is an opportunity to establish a level of orteria for inductry."
- Infrastructure enhancement to better assuring oversight success It is not apparent there are measures, merrics, or incentives for today's ODA oversight to produce the desired nutcome of reducing FAA resources on fourting certification functions to enable resource reassignment to aviation safety enhancements. The cultural adjustments required to improve the success should address infrastructure issues like incentives, training, skill management and metrics designed for the desired behavior.

Page 21

#### A. Future Oversight Model

This section will provide the Warking Group's recommended elements for the future aversight made.



The recommended future oversight model is fundamentally comprised of assessment and surveillance. Figure 1 depicts the general oversight concept. The concept is presented graphically by a company capability over time, with certain capability "thresholds". It is envisioned that in the future the FAA will require minimum organization capabilities to justify application. Those capabilities and expanded capabilities will be determined by an FAA oversight assessment methodology. Similarly, capability requirements to become a Design Organization will be defined. The same FAA assessment approach will be used to determine whether a company meets the Design Organization qualifications. At that Design Organization company develops additional capabilities that are further assessed by the FAA, they may gain additional privileges. In between the application, Design Organization certification, and expanded privileges, the future FAA oversight will be surveillance of the company's performance.

As a point of reference, in the figures depicting the actual oversight models, any time there is an assessment or surveillance in the figure, it represents an FAA oversight touch point.

The future oversight model concept Figure 2 introduces oversight for design / manufacturing organizations, product / article, and Post Certification (Continued Diperational Safety). Each of these areas will be reviewed in detail. The threeareas introduce level of capability (organization), level of project involvement (product/article), and level of surveillance (post certification).

Page 23

# A.a. Oversight Key Areas

This section will present the recommended oversight models. The oversight basis will be risk based / performance based. The future oversight model addresses three key areas while striving to maintain a single oversight preserve by the TAA. The three key areas are:

- Organizational: Transition from traditional show / find compliance to organizational performance based oversight model (see section 4b).
- Product and Articles. Transition from FAA's traditional role of direct project involvement to a performance based project oversight model (see section 4d).
  - FAA participation will be limited to Level of Project Involvement (LOPI).

Post Certification (Continued Operational Safety): Transition from today's (raditional Reactionary to a systemic (process based) surveillance model (see tertion 4c).



Figure 2 depicts the three areas (1-Organizational; 2-Post Certification (continued operations); 3-Product and Article) in a "swim-lane" chart. The top half of the chart shows the organizational and post-certification (continued operations), while the bottom half presents the product and articles "swim-lane". Each of these oversight areas will be described in more detail in this chapter.

The future FAA oversight system will be based on two principles: Performance Based Oversight (PBO) and Compliance Based Oversight (CBO). Each oversight principle has advantages and disadvantages and collectively they balance the safety performance goals. PBO has greater advantages than CBO. PBO focuses FAA resources to areas of higher risk in the aviation system and moves the FAA from a total dependence on compliance findings, auditing and inspections to a more effective approach of monitoring safety and compliance performance data from the aviation industry. CBO is at

point of manufacture / integration vs storefront, while PBO can be virtual. Increases in compliance, conformity and safety performance will adjust the traditional Compliance Based Oversight activity and frequency.

A fully functioning PBO system provides risk based prioritization of FAA resources to areas of high safety and compliance risk. It would ensure that acceptable levels of safety and compliance risk are not exceeded in the system. Companies with high levels of safety and compliance performance would see reductions of FAA LOPI and oversight. The FAA can then focus its LOPI and oversight on companies with lower safety and compliance performance. In addition, the performance based oversight system would be more proactive vs reactive by emphasizing the use of data-driven decisions before an accident occurs.

PBO establishes performance objectives, measures and expectations, and focuses on results rather than prescriptive requirements. PBO assesses and monitors safety and compliance performance using various indicators. PBO relies on a certain amount of trust and accountability of data being assessed; it fosters improved and timely communications between the company and the FAA; it encourages a company to maintain and continuously improve its safety and compliance performance. Capability of a company is another determining factor in PBO (experience, training and systems in place).

Performance assessments include ongoing monitoring and analysis of performance data. Section 5 will introduce the assessment methodology approach for initial and expansion assessments. In addition, a prototype assessment tool has been developed (reference Appendix C). This tool could also be used for: Periodic audits, evaluations and inspections to validate the performance when necessary. Good and reliable performance data from the company will influence the frequency and level of FAA oversight. The FAA will scale the kinds of performance data collected from each company.

Performance data has target goals that are mutually agreed to by the company and the FAA (vitals show health of company's compliance, conformity and safety). A company maintains its system to move in the direction of acceptable / better performance. The FAA and industry need to develop recognizable performance indicators to be used (see recommendation). This would enable selection of performance indicators best suited in establishing the safety and compliance health of a company. The types of indicators used would be added, deleted or adjusted based on acceptable performance trends. The FAA would also identify minimum types of performance data the FAA should monitor that is risk based.

Recommendation: The oversight working group recommends a dedicated effort with industry and FAA to develop recognizable performance indicators prior to implementation of the new oversight model. Consideration for the effort would include review of an existing documentation such as the 'Strategy and Framework to Manage Safety Performance in AVS', reference Appendix D. In addition, the development of the performance level indicators needs to consider the EASA approach which intends to assign a performance level to a company based on performance parameters from its surveillance of the company's organization and as well as its involvement in projects activities . This is captured in EASA 'Embodiment of LOI and SMS Requirements into Part 21', reference Appendix E.

#### 4.b Design / Manufacturing Organizations

The design / manufacturing oversight model for system / organization is identified in Figure 3. Any time there is in assessment or surveillance in the figure. It represents an FAA oversight touch point. The D&M applicant has a level of capability or is looking to expand that capability makes a declaration of capability to the FAA. The FAA makes an assessment of that capability (see section 5) and ultimately acknowledges the organization's capability through certification. The result is a D&M certificate holder with specified capabilities. Capability is shown and determined based on the product (e.g. aircraft, engine, propeller) and approval types (e.g. STC, TC, PMA). There may be instances where an existing BO would like to expand their capabilities to support their existing approvals. An example of this could be an Engine TC DO (part 33) wanting to expand an authority into 14 CFR 25.903.



# Figure 3

Note: The DO concept does not address manufacturing privileges yet the single FAA oversight model will address both design and manufacturing, and MRA aspects of the business organization. The DO defines requirements only for design aspects of SMS, CAS, and QMS. Additional rule changes will be required to minimize FAA manufacturing involvement in DO activities. For example, most ODAs today have delegated authority to issue routine Standard Airworthiness Certificates. Without specific regulatory provisions, a DO would not have the ability to perform this government function. The solution could be to include specific regulatory provisions for the retention of select delegated functions under a certificated DD company. See section 4.e for the expected manufacturing level of project involvement with the current definition of design organization privileges.

Capability is shown / determined by the experience of the organization, or the demonstration of capability by existence of adequate processes and their use to conduct projects with FAA involvement prior to BO. Additional third party suppliers can be used to achieve capability not resident within the DO.

FAA oversight consists of the organization processes that include DC required processes (SMS, CAS, DMS) as well as manufacturing and MRA processes. As discussed, the FAA will focus on the process evaluation vs individual product / article compliance.

# 4.c. Product / Article

The design / manufacturing oversight model for product / article certification is identified in Figure 4. The key item is the Level of Project involvement (LOP). The two extremes of LOP) are "()" or manufacturing from the FAA to "1" where the FAA has to perform a governmental function.

Page 28

# Figure 4



In the case where a certificated DO has previously demonstrated their engineering / design capabilities and they are not seeking to expand that capability, the LOPI should be "0" outside of any required governmental functions and the expectation is that the design organization has the autonomy to complete all certification efforts. Once these efforts are complete, the design organization makes a declaration of compliance which does not require an assessment by the FAA before it issues the certification / approval to the DO for that product / article.

In cases where special conditions, equivalent level of safety, issue papers, alternate methods of compliance, or any other governmental functions are required, there will be a LOPI by the FAA. The intent here is that a LOPI is required but should minimize impact to the DO's critical path activities.

In terms of oversight, the expectation is that regardless of the LOPI, surveillance of the DO is the primary function performed by the FAA. Note that DO activities that required LOPI for a specific product / article can be used as demonstration of capability for future product / articles efforts.

## 4.d Post-Certification (Continued Operational Safety)

FAA and certificate holders will transition from today's traditional reactionary to a systemic (process based) surreliance model. The tevel of Surveillance (LOS) will be dependent on processes for hazard identification, criticality of products, and a risk based safety criteria determinations. The process shall include outputs for corrective actions to the FAA (58/s, AU, SAIB, etc) (\*One has to have parameters in place to be careful on the imposing of corrective actions such that they do not impose added costs to the operators, i.e. improved part \*[.



Hazard Identification will include monitoring and trending safety analysis data with multilevel inputs by incorporating a data driven risk based approach for safety assurance and safety risk management. Current governmental and holder processes should be evaluated for effectiveness and readiness. (MSAD, BOEING Process, Bombardier, etc.)

Hazard Identification inputs

- Service Alert Notifications (Declared Emergencies)
- Service Difficulty Reports, Incidents, and Accidents
- o Flight Test
- · Manufacturing
- o Audits
- Non Compliance
- Anonymous reporting



The expectation is that a DO with a functional SMS has the responsibility to propose the corrective actions required to address safety issues to the FAA. For example, a DD could make a request to the FAA to release an AD based on their risk assessment.

# 4.e LOPI for Manufacturing

LOP( has been defined for the engineering activity in section 2.c. The following identifies and defines the potential accas for level of project (manufacturing) involvement depending on the performance of the organization as discussed m section 4.a.

### Type Certification - Areas where agency manufacturing inspection may be involved during a TC program:

- Conformity inspections critical articles, parts and installations on flight test aircraft (an worthiness and production certification risk areas).
- Conformity inspections developmental (proto-type) layouts / drawings that turn into final production drawings
- Undue Burden decisions for prototype articles manufactured at new production locations. Mitigation of burden may require conformity inspections and FAA audits. Sec 21.43, Sec 21.122, 21.139
- I light test sizeraft:
  - Establishing experimental certification requirements.
  - Issue experimental certificates, R&D and Show Compliance.
  - Issue Special Flight Authorizations (SFA) for foreign registered test aircraft.
  - Coordinating and approval of flight test locations and operating limitations.

Review and approval of design change procedures (configuration control) that are part of the 21.157 quality system:

Progressive conformity inspections of flight test aircraft that will be presented for Standard Airworthiness Certificate after type certification

#### Production certification - Areas where agency manufacturing inspection may be involved during a PC/PLR project:

- Inspections for product manufactured under a Type Certificate Only. Inspection or test at a supplier facility, necessary to determine compliance. Sec 21 123.
- Conformity inspections of developmental layouts or drawings into final production drawings
- Production locations approvals (Undue Burden decisions may require conformity inspections and FAA audits) Sec 21,139.
- Concurrent production conformity inspections on prototype products during TC projects.
- Production Inspections of design changes during manufacturing.
- Review and approval of quality system changes during TC projects.
- Review and approval of MRB procedures, design change procedures, and production flight test procedures.
- Inspection of quality system, articles, witness test to determine compliance. Sec 21:140 and 21:147.

#### Airworthiness Certification - Areas where agency manufacturing inspection may be involved during a TC/PC project:

- Progressive conformity inspection of flight test aim aff presented for Mandard Airworthiness Certificate
- Establishing experimental certification requirements
- . Issuing Experimental certificates, R&D, Show compliance, crew training.
- Issuing Special Flight Authorizations (SFA) for foreign registered test aircraft
- Coordinating and approval of flight test locations and operating limitations.

# 5. Oversight Assessment Methodologies

# 5.a. Initial Assessment

The initial assessment (referred to as approisal in the 2008 CDO ARC Report, see section IV, 1,1 of a Design Organization (DO) should be an evaluation of the organization's ability to satisfy the requirements for a DO. The initial assessment establishes that the organization meets the basic requirements for the authority and has process capabilities in place in accordance with the requirements for a DO. The effectiveness of that organization in ensuring compliance, safety of its products, and managing safety risk will be assessed by performance measures as discussed in section 4. These performance measures will determine the frequency and depth of orgoing surveillance activities (see section 5.6).

The initial assessment is intended to establish whether an organization has the required process coverage and the required level of process maturity. There are several models in use across industry to assess process maturity. In April 2012, the Safety Management International Collaboration Group (SM ICG) published the Safety Management System Evaluation Tool' as an objective method "to indicate the expected standard of on organisation's SMS in terms of compilance with the SMS regulation and its performance to effectively manage safety risk". This tool provides an internationally harmonized standard for assessing process maturity, and can be expanded to include additional regulatory requirements for a DO. The report can be found on the SM ICG 'SKYbrary' page, at http://www.skybrary.aero/index.php.

The Oversight Working Group has expanded the SM ICG 5M5 Assessment Tool to include requirements for a Compliance Assurance System and Quality Management System. These components, SMS, CAS, and QMS form the basic components of a Certificated Design Organization. In advance of final requirements for CAS and QMS, the working group has used the draft proposed regulations from the 2008 CDO ARC Report. The working group presents this 'prototype' tool in Appendix C, as an example of what an assessment tool could look like. Before endorsing this as a tool for broader use, FAA and industry should revise the model to incorporate lessons learned from recent applications of the ICG SMS Assessment tool.

In the 2001 CDO ARC Report, the ARC recommends that "an organization applying for a CDO certificate or an expansion of its existing certificate undertake a self-assessment. This self-assessment should be a formal undertaking with records generated of the findings and observations of the evaluators." The self-assessment should apply the same evaluation tool as the FAA assessment, however, the FAA may consider the extent and thoroughness of the self-assessment in developing their plan for assessment. Upon satisfactory completion of the self-assessment, the candidate organization may submit application for Design Organization to the central FAA DO office (see recommendation below).

The application process (preferably electronic / on-line), will be defined by FAA policy and should consist of:

- Completed application form
- Written request for assessment
- Identification of requested capabilities
- Enclosure of self-assessment

It is the recommendation of this ARC that the FAA Assessment Team report to a centralized FAA DO office rather than placing that responsibility on an ACO. The ARC evaluated various options as shown in Table 5-1, below.

# **Table 5-1. Oversight Management Option Evaluation**

Oversight Management	PROs	CONI
Local Surveillance and Assessment	<ul> <li>Team familiar with the products, the company, and the organization's performance to determine level of capability.</li> <li>Some familiarity with DO's processes</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Difficult to change the existing culture to systemic oversight model</li> <li>Lack of standardination of the oversight across DQ's</li> <li>Variations in DO Manual Content</li> <li>Additional workload lovied on strained resources.</li> </ul>
Local Surveillance / Central Assessment	<ul> <li>Team familiar with the products, the rampany, and the performance of the organization to determine appropriate surveillance (L5)</li> <li>Some familiarity with DO's processes (L5)</li> <li>Consistency in the assestment of organization seeking DO privileges (CA)</li> <li>Unbianed Assestment form an unbioxided ream of operationd DO system auditors (CA)</li> <li>Amily raigable relative periormance access multiple DO applicants (CA)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Difficult to change the existing culture to systemic oversight model (15)</li> <li>tack of stanstantization of the oversight acress DO's (15)</li> <li>Lack of ramiliarity of DO products, the company, and the performance of the organization prior to assessment (CA)</li> <li>Additional workload levied on strained renources (L5)</li> </ul>
Local Assessment / Central Surveillance	<ul> <li>Team familiar with the product: the company, and the organization's performance to determine level of capability (LA)</li> <li>Some familiarity with DD's processes (LA)</li> <li>Consistency in the surveillance of organizations (CS)</li> <li>Unbiased surveillance from a team of specialized DO system auditors. (CS)</li> <li>Ability to gauge rolative performance across multiple DO (CS)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Lack of standardization of the assessment for applicant/expanding DO's (LA)</li> <li>Variation in DO Manual Content (LA)</li> <li>Additional workload levied on strained resources (LA)</li> <li>Lack of familiarity of DO products. The company, and the performance of the urgonization prior to beginning surveillance (CS)</li> <li>Does not address oversight when there are targets of opportunity during project work (CS)</li> </ul>
Central Surveillance and Assessment	<ul> <li>Unbrased surveillance from a learn of special and DO system autitors.</li> <li>Allows ACRs to fire us in on Safety Printific</li> <li>Overlaght completed in OO Folicy Events (no interpretations)</li> <li>Gate/acpers of EV Manual Content</li> <li>Data ensight scoup for Continuous System Improvement works forward (Ene) and eliternal (DO)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Dues not address overaget when there will target of opportunity during project work.</li> <li>Lack of familiarity of DCI products, the company, and the performance of the organization prior to be working adrivations.</li> </ul>

Once the "Applicant DO" has applied and requested capabilities as defined in the DO regulations, the FAA will conduct an initial Assessment. This will include

- Inspection of the "Applicant DO" for compliance to the regulatory requirements
- Evaluation of the "Applicant DO's" processes abilities to meet the regulatory requirements with the
  respect to the canabilities requested.

An effective assessment will both **validute** that the organization has procedures and supporting processes in place to satisfy the DO requirements, and **verify** that the processes are followed by personnel who meet the qualifications defined in those processes. The validation step can be described as "did you build the **right product**?", and the verification step can be thought of as "did you build the **product right**?"

It is important to ensure that both steps are effective. For example, an applicant needs to rely on the expectation that if people in the organization follow approved processes, then the result will be compliant products. This requires effective validation of the process during their development and their initial assessment. Effective validation ensures that all applicable requirements are allocated to the procedures (no requirements are missed), that requirements captured are valid (based in regulatory requirements), and that supporting processes define clear, unambiguous steps to be performed (see definitions of verify and validate in section 2.c.).

Furthermore, the industry needs to rely on the expectation that a certificated design organization will meet their obligations, and ensure that qualified personnel follow their approved processes. This includes the individual performing a self-assessment of their own work, the organization performing self assessments of their own work, the organization performing self assessments of their own activities, and the FAA performing ongoing surveillance activity of the design organization.



# Figure 6 DO Validation and Verification

The result of the initial assessment is a determination that an organization either does or does not have adequate procedures and the necessary level of process maturity to ensure compliance and manage safety risk. This requires validation of the organization's procedures and supporting processes, as well as verification that those processes are followed. This assessment can be accomplished using a process maturity approach, combined with a risk / performance based surveillance program.

# 5.b. Certificated Design Organization (DO) Surveillance

As part of their fundamental oversight responsibilities, the FAA will conduct surveillance on the organizations to evaluate performance through inspection. The surveillance conducted by the FAA will utilize a systematic approach that will focus on the validation of the processes/procedures by means of inspection, and a verification of the organizations capability of following their procedures through an evaluation of the products and/or approvals that are the result of the system. Surveillance could include (but is not limited to):
- Review of the DO Process / Procedures within the Operating Manual,
- Review of the DO self-assessment / self-surveillance data and corrective actions,
- inspecting the DOs for compliance with their Process / Procedures within the Operating Menual.
- Reviewing the work performed and Evaluating performance for quality assurance.
- Ensuring that required training has been completed,
- Providing constructive feedback, and
- Taking intractive action, as necessary.

Surveillance does not include program specific involvement; it is based at the system and process levels. The FAA will still have the responsibilities that are contained in governmental functions. However, the ARC has termed these actions as Level of Program Involvement (LOPI) and will be the tasks required of the FAA office in charge of the respective program and not within the job duties the Oversight Office (See Figure 4).

## Oversight Team

The DO Oversight Team will be a ream of individuals that have a corresponding role with the organization. For example, if a company holds design, manufacturing, and/or repair certificates, the Dversight Team will consist of Engineers (ASE), Manufacturing and Flight Standards Inspectors (ASI), and Aircraft Evaluation Group (AEG) members in order to parallel the DO's capabilities.

It is the recommendation of this ARC that these FAA Oversight Teams report to a centralized organization. As shown providesly in Table 5-1, the ARC found that establishing a central oversight organization will

- Achieve standard surveillance practices,
- Centralize policy responsibility ensuring consistency in interpretations,
- Allow the ACO to focus on safety critical functions,
- Provide "3"-party objectivity" as the office does not work programs with the DO.
- Provide a single source/repository for the oversight data which will drive the risk based modeling controls,
- Manage skill development practices for surveillance staff.
- · Allow for a highly trained staff in system surveillance, and
- Provide a single source for oversight of corrective actions.

Surveillance by 3<sup>rd</sup> party independent organization within a DO is acceptable as a means of validating or performing a DO's own self-audir / surveillance.

Figure 7 depicts the different offices and their roles, responsibilities, and actions with respect to standard applicants and design organizations.





## Surveillance Scope

As mentioned previously, the surveillance activities are not program specific, but at a process, system level. Therefore, there will be no specific criteria contained in policy by which the FAA will inspect and evaluate the organization. The oversight team will base their surveillance on the procedures contained within the organization's operating manual, the adherence to the procedures/processes, and evaluating the outcomes from the process for quality.

## Risk Based Decision Making

The interval and depth of surveillance activities should be based on the safety risk of the product on article, capability of the organization, past performance of the organization, complexity of the programs, and the authonity/privileges granted to the organization. First, an organization's self-surveillance activity, including their performance in addressing voluntary disclosures and notifications of non-compliance, is an indication of a closed loop system that will ensure continual improvement of the organization and address lessons learned. In addition, as discussed in section 4, an organization's performance, as indicated by the factors below, will determine the level and frequency of surveillance.

- Capability
- Past Performance
  - ADs / Safety Findings on approved products
  - . Quality Escapes
  - Non-compliances
  - Self-Surveillance Findings
- Complexity
  - New and Novel Technology with respect to current processes
  - LOPI from ACO: If the program has a high level of involvement from the ACO, is it a good candidate for oversight?
    - The ability to manage and maintain control over large programs
  - Process Robustness
- Multiple Authorizations/Privileges/Certificates

#### 5.c. Expansion Assessment

When a DO requests an expansion to the scope of its authority that involves substantially new processes that have not been previously demonstrated, the DO must demonstrate that it is capable of operating under its proposed processes prior to receiving an amended certificate with the expanded capabilities. As a tool in the performance of the self-assessment and the subsequent FAA evaluation, the DO applicant should have traceability between its processes and the regulatory requirements they are intended to address (see Figure 6).

Solf-assessment: The application for expanded scope would include a self-assessment to show its readinem to function with the new processes, and exercise its capabilities to make determinations under the changed scope. The self-assessment should be a formal undertaking with records generated of the findings and observations of the evaluators utilizing the same process/performance measures used for the initial assessment (reference 5.a.). This assessment may be abbreviated based on the delta between regulatory requirements with respect to the additional capabilities requested. The FAA may use this assessment in focusing its assessment activities.

\*AA Assessment: Following DO application for expanded scope, the FAA will perform an assessment based on the criteria used for the initial assessment (reference 5.a.) to determine the DO has shown that it is fully capable of operating within the changed scope.

- In the case of an expansion in scope for a DO in good standing, the FAA may rely on the self-assessment in issuing the expansion of the DO certificate.
- If the expansion in scope is minor, applicant DO self assessment may be sufficient to allow the FAA to expand The certificate scope with no further demonstration
- The use of the applicant's self-assessment to adjust the scope of FAA activities is solely at the discretion of the FAA and should follow the safety management principles of targeting safety critical efforts
- The FAA is under no obligation to complete its assessment within a minimum time limit or number of projects.

#### 6. Future Oversight - Assessment Model Implementation

#### 6.a. Implementation Boundaries

The implementation approach covers the portion of the industry located above the DO threshold. This approach addresses the implementation of the Organizational and SMS elements as applicable to a Design Organization. The current underlying assumption is that there is no change for the portion of the industry below the threshold.

#### 6. b. Implementation Assumptions

Implementation covers global aspects of DO Implementation:

- Implementation plan uplit into Industry specific actions and FAA specific actions.
- Implementation plan for industry and FAA will be limited to above the DO threshold.
- Implementation plan will address the transition from a "Mature ODA" to a DO
- Implementation plan will not address the production and maintenance, including the applicable ODA Junction codes

Implementation plan for FAA apply to the different FAA lines of business having oversight responsibilities, under the DO oversight model, for design organizations, design projects and fleet activity.

- For design approval holders and applicants below the DG threshold, confirmation of the requirements from the other WGs needs to be provided before determining need for extending the scope of the implementation plan. The current assumption is that this oversight system of this portion of the industry does not change.
- + DO/SMS
  - Not all design approval holders will be required to be DOs
  - DOs require an SMS, SMS will be evaluated at Initial DO assessment and during DO surveillance.
  - Some non-DOs may require SMS. Non-DOs may elect to develop a SMS without a certificate or privileges and it will reduce risk indicators and influence the level of direct oversight by the EAA.

DO will only be in effect after new application above the DO threshold-

- Delegation
  - DOs will not have a delegation for design approval activities (DMIR, ODA, DAR may be used for production / maintenance - see section 4.b.).
  - Non DOs may have a delegation or delegated persons
- The FAA Dyetsight approach covers 3 major areas.
  - System / organization
  - Products, articles certification activities
  - Post-certification (COS)
- TAA will perform direct Oversight of all DOs. TAA will not delegate direct oversight of a DO to a third party.

- DO and SMS WG defines the need for independent auditing / monitoring that may be carried out in-house or by a third party. The extent of independent auditing may influence the level of direct oversight by the FAA;
- FAA issues DO certificate\_DD perform product / articles certification process with minimal FAA involvement
- Central FAA Oversight organization performs organizational assessment & surveillance in Integration / coordination with local FAA field offices.
- Engineering LOPI only at local ACO level. Manufacturing LOPI will be performed by agency manufacturing implements (e.g. MIDO, ODA, etc.).
- . The minimum qualifications for DAH will be defined. The PAH minimum requirements remain the same.

#### 6.c. Implementation Approach

Three Major Transition Steps:

- 1. Proof of concept projects Pre-implementation
- 2 FAA Transition Plan
- Industry Transition Plan.
- Note: A phased-in approach to implementation may be effective where regulator/industry defines organizational regulation regulation and applicants show compliance to those requirements on an "as ready" basis

## 6.c.1. Proof of concept projects

- · Objectives.
  - Ensure through proof of concept plans, that the requirements proposed by the Part21 / SMS ARC are
    practical to implement and achieve their effectiveness.
  - Determine If the transition from "Mature ODA" to DO has benefits to TAA and Industry and therefore should be executed or not.
  - Validate the DO elements and get operational experience on LOPI and fleet monitoring.
- Who will be involved?
  - Digaminational (including SMS)
    - One large and experienced company and one medium-size company above DO threshold.
  - Products and Articles certification (I.DPI)
    - Central Office of Oversight and FAA field offices of selected companies involved in both organizations assessment /surveillance and Products and Articles certification.
  - Post-certification (COS) / Neet activities
- How to run the simulation?

Organizational (locluding 5M5 / Pleef activities) requirements

- I" phase:
  - DO test-companies are requirements applicable to the simulation.

- DO test-companies perform gap-analysis, implement missing elements, conducts selfassessment and contract the FAA (central office + field offices) when they are ready for assessment by the FAA.
- · 2" pitase:
  - FAA conducts assessment and when satisfied, grants letter of authorization to the DE test-companies to work on projects as a "DO".
- T phase:
  - FAA / DO test companies perform routine organization external/internal oversignt. See figure 9 "applicant types diagram".
- Products and Articles certification (LDPI)
  - 1 phases FAA consults Project test-companies to develop guidance material on LOP( (DO testcompanies should be part of this group)
  - I phase: Simulation on selected projects
  - 31° phase: FAA review and uses feedback to develop fine-tuned guidance materials
- Benefits, Metrics

To be defined for pass/fall. Mature ODA needs to be defined in order to set the baseline (see below). Capture any cost, resource, timing or autonomy benefits.

Use metrics lessons learned to develop implementation metrics.

#### 6,c.2. FAA transition plan

- Objectives: identifying how the FAA can transition from its traditional role of project involvement to a role of coach and mention with system oversight responsibilities.
- 2. Transition principle:

FAA needs to be ahead of the industry to be ready to support industry transition to DO (on an "as ready basis) and project work (LOPI).

- Develop performance measures prior to implementation.
- FAA should not release a limal rule before FAA has implemented the intrastructure (training, policy change, incentives, organizational changes, metrics, etc.) to better ensure the necessary cultural shift to perform system oversight.

"Mature ODA FAA Oversight" is defined as the baseline for determining the DD benefit metrics for the industry and the FAA Level of FAA oversight appropriate for a Mature ODA is considered as the minimum criteria before moving to DD oversight. "Mature ODA oversight" may be understood as FAA ungagement being limited only to inherent governmental functions, with ODA holding responsibilities intended by the ODA regulation.

- 3 Transition methodology
  - FAA Office of Rulemaking
    - · Review axisting regulatory and guidance material for consistency and revision as requirad-

Page 43

- Publish necessary policies for pushing the cultural changes.
- Apply lessons learned from proof of concept and incorporate into future rulemaking.
- Release or issue new rule(s).
- FAA Central Dversight organization
  - Formalize roles & responsibilities including coordination with local offices (Orders)
  - . Complete training and qualification of staff (Organization and Projects oversight)
  - Insure effectiveness of FAA's surveillance processes, procedures and tools.
  - Develop metrics that measure the desired outcome / results / behaviors for both regulators and industry. For FAA, measuring effective auditing, LOPI disruption. For the DO, measuring effectiveness of corrective actions.

### Local Field Offices

- Roles & responsibilities well-established including coordination with Lentral Eversight organization.
- Complete training and qualification of staff.
- T Ensure effectiveness of LOPI and COS Surveillance Processes, Procedures and Tools

#### FAA International Branch

 Bilateral agreements and associated Technical Implementations Procedures should be updated based on new DO system.

### 6.c.3. Industry transition plan

- Objectives, identifying how an organization could establish the systems required of an approved organization while still working as a non-certificated applicant or a delegated organization
- Transition principle:
  - FAA publishes final requirements with a cut off date for industry to implement them. FAA published guidance materials using lessons learned from proof of concept projects.
  - Applicants above timeshold (e.g. TCH) demonstrate compliance to those requirements on an "a+ ready" basis
    - Other DAH below threshold may apply for a DO un a voluntary basis.
- Immition methodology:
  - Drganization processes.
    - Identify and implement needed organizational changes: Structure, Roles and responsibilities, Procedures & processes, Documentation, List of changes depends on current system (e.g. ODA vs. Delegates) and DO Objectives (Privileges / Functions).
    - (bentify and develop necessary skills and competencies (e.g. Training, 3" party utilization. etc.)
    - Ron the preliminary steps before application for a DO (Implementation of requirements, selfassessment).

Page 44

- Product / Articles (LOPI) and Fleet activities:
  - Hon projects under LOPI principles, as soon as DO certificate is and by the LAA; IAW Limitations and Privileges defined in the DO certificate

## 6.d. Implementation issues Requiring Full ARC Coordination

PBD / CBO Metrics at the DO system Level

- · Metrics remain to be developed jointly by FAA and Industry
- · What metrics should be established and how would they be applied consistentily?

- DO needs to have the ability to issue certain certificates

- Recommend the ARC put together a team to evaluate the production aspects of a DO and the ability to issue certain certificates ( ie Airworthmess Certificates)
- This learn also will evaluate 5M5 benefits to production

## 6.e Applicant Types in "Design Organization World"

Figure 8 is presented as a concept to identify the various applicant types in the future state including Design Organizations. The checklist represents the QMS, SMS, DAS / CAS requirements to be met to qualify for the desired level of certification.



# Figure 8

## 6.f Implementation Evolution

Figures 9 -11 and Table 6-1 capture the concepts and details of future oversight.

Oversight Today:



Oversight tomorrow



CBO/PBO Chart





FAA oversight of a CDPO and ODA includes SMS, Quality system and Design System. It shows FAA oversight is predominately performance based and full delegation. As the CDPO system matures the FAA oversight and ODA functions will decrease. When the CDPO reaches full maturity and with acceptable safety risk the FAA oversight is significantly lowered and delegation is reduced to only those functions that can only be performed by FAA or designees, i.e. issuing experimental certificates or airworthiness certificates. The FAA can concentrate more on high risk companies.

Page 49

# - Future oversight table ("4" Column")

# Table 6-1. Proposed FAA Certification and Oversight Functions

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions	Future State ACO/MIDO/FSDO/AEG	
<ul> <li>Design Cectification Activity</li> <li>1C/STO/TSO/PMA applications - 8410.4, 8110.42, 8150.4</li> <li>RBRT system - 8410.4</li> <li>Issue papers - 8410.4</li> <li>Undue Burden - 8100.11</li> <li>Certification basis - 8110.4, 8110.48</li> <li>Operational suitability - 8110.4, 8110.48</li> <li>Operational suitability - 8110.4</li> <li>BLOS - 8110.4</li> <li>ICA - 8110.54</li> <li>Commercial Parce 8110.118</li> <li>Certification and conformity plans PSCP &amp; CPP - 8110.4</li> <li>Disposition of deviations- 8110.4</li> <li>Findum compliance - 8110.4, 8110.54</li> <li>Compliance test - 8110.4, 8110.44</li> <li>Winess test - 8110.4</li> <li>Winess test - 8110.44</li> <li>Compliance inspection + 8110.4</li> <li>TIA/TR - 8110.4</li> <li>TIA/TR - 8110.4</li> <li>MA Life Immod Attrafes - 8110.42, 8120.22</li> <li>Issue TC/STC/TSOA- IGF except STC - 8(10.4, 8110.42, 8150.1</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Design Certification Activity</li> <li>RERT system - \$130.4</li> <li>Certification and conformity plans PSCP &amp; CIP - 8110.4</li> <li>Pinding compliance - 8110.4</li> <li>Conformity Inspections - 8110.4</li> <li>Review process specifications - 8110.4</li> <li>Witness test - \$110.4</li> <li>Witness test - \$110.4</li> <li>TEA/TIR - 8110.4</li> <li>NDT evaluation 8110.4</li> <li>Teardown mapeerions - 8110.4</li> <li>Configuration control of design changes - 8110.4</li> <li>Airworthases certification for flight resting (R&amp;D, Show Compliance, SFA1 - 8110.4, 8130.29</li> <li>Periodic Safety checks for Bight test arcmit- 8110.4</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Design Cortification Activity by AEG</li> <li>ICA - 8110.4</li> <li>Operational and Maintenance Evidentiums - 8140.4</li> <li>ThA flight tass- 8140.4</li> <li>Flight Standardization Board - 8110.4</li> <li>Maintenance Review Board - 8110.4</li> <li>Flight Operation Evidention Board - 8110.4</li> <li>Type Ramps for aircain -8110.4</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Design Certification Activity</li> <li>Unitse Burgen ACO, MIDO</li> <li>Certification basis ACO</li> <li>ELOP ACO</li> <li>LOP ACO</li> <li>Commercial parts ACO, MIRO</li> <li>Issue TCSNC TSSA</li> <li>AW compleanen S244, R&amp;D, Mone Compliance</li> <li>Flight Standardmation Board 41004</li> <li>Annumence Review Innucl. 41004</li> <li>Elight Operations Evaluation Jourd 84004</li> </ul>	

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions	Future State ACO/MIDO/FSDO/AEG
Design Certification Oversight • Investigations - IGF - \$020,11,2150,3 • Voluntary disclosures - 2150,3 • Special Technicul Audies - IGF - 8110,4 • COS: • Service Difficulty Reports 21 % 8110,107 • NTSB recommondations - 1220,2 • Issue ADa - 8040,4, 8040,5,1R- M8040,1 • AMOC - 81(0:405 • MSAD - Faibres, mathauctions, defects - 8110,107	Design Certification Dversighr • Special Technical Audits - RGF - 8110 4 • COS: • Service Difficulty Reports 21.3 - 8110.107 > MSAD - Failures multimetions, defects - 8110 107	Design Cortification Over sight N/A	<ul> <li>Design Curtification Oversight</li> <li>Investigations &gt; Ref. = 8020.11, 2150.3 &gt; Veloatory disclosures = 2180.5</li> <li>Special Technical Audits &gt; 301° - 8110.4</li> <li>COS:</li> <li>Service Dufficadis Reports 21.3 8110.10<sup>2</sup></li> <li>VTSB recommendations 1220.5</li> <li>Jesus Alts - 5040.4, 3010.5, Me M8040.1</li> <li>MACC - 8110.103</li> <li>MSSO - Fontures, meltimentoms, defects - 8110.103</li> </ul>
Poreign TC/STC Validations • International agreements • Finding compliance • S100 52, 8110,51 • Witness test - 8110,52, 8110,51 • Issue VTC and VSTC - 8110,52, 8110,51	Foreign TC/STC Vididations • International agreements © Finding compliance -8110.52	Porrigo TC/STF Validations X/A	Foreign TCSTC Validations • International agreements • Funding compliance - 8110.52, 8110.53 • Witness Jest - 8110.52, 8110.51 • Issue VTC and VSTC - 8110.52 8110.51
<ul> <li>Delegation Oversight</li> <li>Delegation to individual designees and designations - 1100.2. 8100.8, 8100.15. 8110.17</li> <li>Review and approve ODA procedures manuals - 8100.15</li> <li>Delegated Organization inspection Program (DOIP) - 8100.15</li> <li>Supervisory Visits -</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Delegation oversight</li> <li>Delegation to individual designees and designees and designee</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Delegation oversight</li> <li>Delegation to individual designees and designees and the segment of the segment</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Delegation oversight</li> <li>Delegation in individual designees - 1100.2 \$100.8</li> <li>Over the shoulder reviews - \$100.8</li> <li>Arrearthinass application review \$100.8</li> <li>Conformity report review individual designees - \$100.8</li> <li>Over the shoulder reviews individual designees - \$100.8</li> </ul>

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions	Future State ACO/MIDO/FSDO/AEG
8100 E5 • Review microal and/rs- 8100 E5	designees \$100.8 • Delegated Organization hispection Program (DDIP) - \$100.15 • Supervisory visits - 8100.15 • Over the shoulder reviews individual designees \$100.8 • Review internal midits - 8100.15	(DOIP) - 8100.15 • Supervisory visits - 8100.15 • Review internal audits - 8100.15 • AFS Designees and Designations - Volume 13 Chapters 1 thru 10	
<ul> <li>Production Condition</li> <li>Review new (tablity system = 81/20,22</li> <li>Production Flight Tesang Procedure (PFTP) = 81/20,22</li> <li>Design change procedures 81/20,22</li> <li>MRB procedures = 81/20,22</li> <li>Service difficulty reporting = 81/20,22</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Production Certification</li> <li>OC/PMA applications 8120-22</li> <li>Review and approve new quality system- (GF - 8120-22, 8120-21)</li> <li>PC/PMA/TSOA pre- production approval modifie - (GF - 8120-22, Conformity plans (CIP) - 8110.4</li> <li>Production Conformity inspection - 8120-22, 8110.4</li> <li>Production Conformity inspection - 8120.22, 8110.4</li> <li>Witness test production - 8120.22, 8110.4</li> <li>Undue Bunden - 8100.11</li> <li>Commercial Pans, 8110-118, 8120-22</li> <li>Issue Production Limitation Revision (PLR) - IGF - 8120,22</li> <li>International agreements - IGF - BAA/IPA AC21-23, 21-2</li> </ul>	Production Cortification N/A	<ul> <li>Penilloction Correlation:</li> <li>PC (P)/7 applications - 8120.22</li> <li>Review and appeared ease quiday waven: PGF - 8120.22, 8120.24</li> <li>PC PMATSCL4 pre-production: approval audits. TeT - 8120.22</li> <li>Conformate plans (LTF) - 8126.4</li> <li>Production Conformity (nepsetion - 8120.22, 8120.4)</li> <li>Tankie Bardon - 8100.11</li> <li>Commercial Parts - 8120.22</li> <li>bethe PC (PAA - Reft - 8120.22)</li> <li>from Production Constation Resistant (PCR) (DF - 8120.22)</li> <li>forom transmal agreements - 101 (PAA - 9721-23, 21-2)</li> </ul>
Production Certification Oversight • Review changes to qualify system – 8120,22 • Production Flight Testing Procedure (PFTP) – 8120,22 • Design change procedures – 8120,22	Production Certification Oversight • Review and approve changes to quality system = 8120,23, 8100,15	Production Cortification Overviefut N/A	Pendardian Confiltration Oversight Review and inperior change ( to quality gestern - 8/20.23

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions	Future State ACO/MIDO/FSDO/AEG
<ul> <li>MBB procedures— 8170-13</li> <li>Service difficulty reporting = £120,22</li> <li>Andu.</li> <li>Q5A = 65F 8020-23</li> <li>Prevolve checks of production Hight to a = 8120-22</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Audite:</li> <li>RISR T_system 81(29.21)</li> <li>Proscipal Inspection (PI) = 1129/23;</li> <li>Product = 6120/27)</li> <li>Special Technical Audity = 5/20/23;</li> <li>QSA = 3GF = 81(29/23)</li> <li>QSA = 3GF = 81(29/23)</li> <li>SCA (Suppley Control Audity) 81(20/23)</li> <li>SCA (Suppley Control Audity) 81(20/23)</li> <li>Corrective action verification 81(20/23)</li> <li>Intermetonial agreements = 1GF 81(20/23, 81(20/13))</li> </ul>		<ul> <li>Judie</li> <li>Mails income</li> <li>Judies haven on performance</li> <li>Correspondence automy performance</li> <li>Correspondence of agreements - Kit</li> <li>Mitrywaternal agreements - Kit</li> <li>6120-23. 8120-13</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Investigations - IGP - 2150.3</li> <li>Volumity disclosures - 2150.3</li> <li>Corrective action confictution - 2150.5</li> </ul>		<ul> <li>Investigations -1(3P - 2130.)</li> <li>Valantary disclosures - 1(3P 3)</li> <li>Corrective action verification - 2250.3</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>COS.</li> <li>Service Difficulty Reports 21-1 8120-24</li> <li>Quality failures multimetiums, defects = \$120-23 8110-107</li> <li>NTSB recommendations = 1220-2</li> <li>MSAD = \$110.107</li> </ul>		<ul> <li>6708</li> <li>Service (Affendly Reprint 21.1 - 8120.23)</li> <li>Online ballieros, and functions delegis - 8120.23 arti0.107</li> <li>97581 recommendations - 1,220.3</li> <li>945411 - 5170.107</li> </ul>
Aircraft Circuffication     Review operational / entergency procedures used for experimental certificates (130.2     Review and resolution	Aircraft Certification (Original) • issue anyonthiness certificanss approvait 6. Export - \$130.2. AC23-23, 21-2 1. Stundard A/W-	Aircraft Certification (Recurrent) Esue airworthiness certificates approvals: Esport - 8170.2 Standard A/W- 8130.2     }	<ul> <li>Airctail Carification</li> <li>Oran advert domestic certificates approvals</li> <li>Export - 8130 2 - 0.2/-25, 3/-2</li> <li>Standard 4 N - 8/30 1</li> <li>Impret - 5130 2 - 0.2/-27</li> </ul>

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions	Future State ACO/MIDO/FSDO/AEG
of noncombinistics for aircraft manufactured under a TC only \$130.2 • Evaluation of abacture for essens aircraft weight \$130.2 • Evaluation of recol Dual use engines #130.2 • Special purpose operations for resurceed Category #130.2	SUDUE * Import - SI30.2 &C2(-2)(-2)-2 Special A/W - S130.2 81 (0.5% S130.20 Special Flught Authorizonomy (SFA)-1GF- S130.2 Special Flught Authorizonomy (SFA)-1GF- S130.2 Special Flught Special Flught Speci	<ul> <li>Import - S120 7</li> <li>Special A/W - B120 2, W110 56, S130 29</li> <li>Special Flight Authorizations ISFA1 - 8110 2</li> <li>Special Dight permits - 8130.2</li> <li>\$(10-5 mgs used ports - 8130.2)</li> </ul>	21-2 Special AW + 81/10.2 81/10.36 81/30.29 Special Flight Inducestryous (87/30-1647-8120/2 Special digit permits - 81/017 - 81/30-3 days were product 8/30-3 days were product 8/30.21
Repair Station Certification N/A	Repair Station Configuration N/A	Repair Station Certification           Repair Station (RS)           Certification: Volume 2           Chapter 11 Part 145 Repair           Stations           Certification of RS and Sotellites RS w/i USA and its Territories V2 C11 S2           Certification of RS Located outside the USA not under a MIP V2 C11 S1           Evaluating RS Marnial and Quality Manual or Revision V2 C11 S4           Facilities and Equipment V2 C11 S5           Certification of RS bocated in the US applying for EASA 145 V2 C11 S6           Municities (MIP) FAA Order 8000 85A	<ul> <li>Repair Station (RS) Certification</li> <li>Repair Station (RS) Certification</li> <li>Obupser 11 Part 143 Repair Stations</li> <li>Certification of RS and Standines RS is 1183 and its Previous in 2191 S2</li> <li>Certification of RS Located number the USA and makes in 4019121 (18)</li> <li>Evaluating RS Manual and Quality Manual or Revision (2011) S4</li> <li>Fracilities and Equipment (2011) S5</li> <li>Certification of RS Incated in the USA appleing for EUSA (2010) F21 (18)</li> <li>Maintenance Implementation Principlication (RS) 10 (2010) S5000,854</li> </ul>
		Dversight Activity Cortificate Management and Surveillance Activities per Flight Standards Information Management System (FSDMS) 8900.1	Overagist Astroit - Certificate Management and Surveillance Activities par Flight Number's Information Management Search (ESIMS) Arms 1
		Surveillance Volume 6	Sometiume I al & Care H Port

Flate | 54

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions	Future State ACO/MIDO/FSDO/AEG
		Chapter 13 Part 145 • Risk Management Vi- C13 S2	145 ■ Risk Munagement Ln (13 %
		<ul> <li>Inspection Activity</li> <li>Surveillance Volume 6</li> <li>Chapter 9 Pan 143</li> <li>Applexitions – V6 C9 S</li> <li>2:53:4:57</li> <li>Centificate Requirements: V6 C9 S1</li> <li>In-Depth Inspection of Pan 143 R5: V6 C9 S2</li> <li>Record System V6 C9 S3</li> <li>Manual System V6 C9 S4</li> <li>Housing and Facilines V6 C9 S5</li> <li>Tools and Equipoient V6 C9 S6</li> <li>Technical Data V6 C9 S7</li> <li>Quality Control System V6 C9 S8</li> <li>Parts and Material Program V6 C9 S9</li> <li>Personnel V6 C9 S10</li> <li>Training Program, V6 C9 S12</li> <li>Maintenance Process V6 C9 S12</li> <li>Work Away from Fix formate V6 C9 S13</li> <li>Maintenance and Alternation V6 C9 S15</li> <li>Contract Municenance of c Suppliers) V9 C9 S20</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Inspection Activity</li> <li>Serverthance Volume &amp; Diagon &amp; Part 14</li> <li>Applications Vol V 2.231.8.37</li> <li>Certificate Requirements Vol V 2.231.8.37</li> <li>De Degite Inspection of Part 143 (23)</li> <li>Becard Science 18 (29,53)</li> <li>Manual Science 18 (29,53)</li> <li>Barris and Equipment 16 (29,53)</li> <li>Tools and Equipment 16 (29,53)</li> <li>Tools and Equipment 16 (29,53)</li> <li>Desting and Part(143 (20,53)</li> <li>Tools and Equipment 16 (29,53)</li> <li>Desting Activity 18 (29,53)</li> <li>Tools and Equipment 16 (29,53)</li> <li>Desting Commit Science 16 (29,53)</li> <li>Desting Commit Science 16 (29,53)</li> <li>Desting Program V&amp; (29,51)</li> <li>Maintenance Process 16 (20,51)</li> <li>Maintenance and Alteration 15 (29,53)</li> <li>Maintenance and Alteration 15 (29,53)</li> <li>Statistic Communication (16, 19, 19)</li> <li>Statistic Commits and Alteration 15 (29, 15)</li> </ul>
		COS Service Difficulty Reports 21: 5 - 8120.23 Outkay Induces nonfinections, defects - 8120.25 Rt (0.107 WTSB recommendations - 1210.2	CON • Service D.//Really Reports 2) () - 8170.25 • Gaussin Solares and harmonis, any () -3(20.25 \$170.101 • TSB recommendations - (2.20.1
		Investigations - 2150.3 + Voluntary disclosures -	Investigations - 2/30.1 • Federate disclosures - 2130.1

Fige | 55 -

ACO Functions	MIDO Functions	FSDO / AEG Functions	Future State ACO/MIDO/FSDO/AEG
		2150.3 • Corrective action verification = 2150.3	<ul> <li>Corrective action verification - 2150,3</li> </ul>
		Air Operator Certification Activity Certification Process: 8960.1 Valume 2 C 3, 4, 5 & 7 Air Agency Certification Activity Certification 8960.1 Volume 2 C 8, 9, 10, 11& 12 Aircraft Equipment Authorization 1, 8960.1 Volume 4 C 1 dum 16	Air Operator Certification Activity • Certification Process 8906.1 Valume 2 (*5, 4, 3, 6, 7 Air Agency Certification Activity • Certification 8900 1 Volume 2 C 8, 9, 10, 11& 12 Aircraft Equipment Authorization 8900.1 Volume 4 C 1 thru 16

Segment	Organization	Name	
Assoc - ASD	Airbus	Eric Lesage	
ASNOC ANAC	Bombardier	Chine Watkiss	
Assoc AND	Embraet	lose Luiz Beldemain	
Assoc - MARPA	Heico	John Huntes	
ASSOC-MARRA	Jet Parts Engineering	Rod Sands	
ASSOC MARRA	KES Enterprises	Simph Gonzales	
ANNUE MAREA	Patrasure Teers	Todd Heroutuman	
rausport	Boence	Rick Baggette	
Franspurt GA	Gulistream	Bill Whitton"	
Full AKC Co-chair	10.0	Mike Reinert	
GA Part 23	Beecharam	Barrdy Shields	
GA Part 23	Beechiral	Larry Moore	
GA Part 23	Beethctatt	Wes Klinkerman	
GA Part 23	Cesona	Joon Bourna	
Engines	GE	Dave Chapel	
Awomics	Rockwell Collins	Marisa Stephenson	
Awanics	Garmin	Var Ruggles	
Retorerst	Silversky Glabel	Dan Shapiro	
FACAC	-QIE-110	Saran fitatcher	
FÁN	AME-170	Cesar Gomez	
AA ANM-1091		Kurt Krumlauf	
Closepyet	ERSA	Jan Navali	
Observer	EASa	EricSivel	
Observer	EASA	Peter Corbeel	
Observet	TUCy	Mancus Tittiger	
FALA	465-340	Carlos Otales	
FélÁ	A15-340	Faul Clouter	
AA		Tony Janco	
Observer	ARAC	Falino, Provesan	
Observer	MMAC	Guilherme Macend	
Gbserver	SAE	Bruce Maltone	

7. Membertlup

\* Shannan

Page 177

LLARCMonling Discument - Notion Distribution-Overlight Working State Report

Appendix A

Oversight Working Group Charter

Dated April 18, 2013

Page AS

## Scope and Boundaries

This Working Group (WG) will support ARC recommendations and automatal to a report addressing the following: Changes in the CLA oversight methodology beam on recommendations for changes to part 21 that takes interfocute extrange? Ut processes and oversight and delegation programs for descent and manufacturing related verificates and apprecials and autoritations.

## Assumptions

- Oversight Requirements' Establishment of an FAA system: oversight approach in certification processes and continued anyonthaness assumes the part 23 rewrite will require
  - 1 A single integrated FAA oversight/surveillance/enforcement approach for organizations that are certificate holders that includes production & design certification project activates and continued operational safety (COS); and:
    - (a) Will not include Repair Station oversight for those facilities that have inalighe approvals.
    - Will be aligned with design organization requirements established by the Organizational Working Group
    - Will consider direct FAA oversight and FAA accepted "other pany" oversight
    - Will be based on a red-based approach -
    - For organizational oversight
      - Will address FAA surveillance in terms of frequency and types of wordns (design, manufacturing, projects continued operatorial safety, etc.)
      - (2) Will include oversight of COS processes considering the general surveillance process model currently us if in Canada
      - (5) Will include performance based oversight methods / measures
    - For project activity oversight:
      - (1) Considering "Level of involvement" (LOI) process models currently used in Europe and Canada
      - Recognizing the I OI may be in the "specialist" level
      - Will not require FAA delegation
  - Assessment methodologies that
    - (a) Accommudate / Harmonize processes across FAA organizations (ACO, MIDO, FSDO AEG, etc.)
    - (b) Establish the ionial compliance leading to FAA issuance of an organizational approval (operating certificate) for a funqualification enteria (level of acceptance) established by the Organizational Working Group
    - (c) Establish the compliance for FAA acceptance for a design organization progression based on qualification enterna dever of acceptance) established by the Organizational Working Group
    - (d) Establish performance requirements for the on-going oversight / surveillance to establish the offectiveness of the systems in place.

Oversight Implementation: Extablish the manufaction plan of roday's PAA oversight system to the recommended revised oversight system necessary for plan 21 changes. Robart change manufactured will be critical to implementing the revised part 21. Transition plan should tochore criteria based gates, benefits over sets etc.

Page 155

## Tasking

## WG Tasking

- a. Decought Requirements
  - A definition of the FAA-surveillance / oversight requirements for the oversignmentions that are cortificate fielders given the predicted outcome of the part 2) rewrite including the who, how, and what using a risk-based approach, including a definition of FAA assessment methods for issuance of any organizational approvals / progressions
  - A definition of the FAA surveillance / overadd requirements for project activity oscillating Level of Involvement (LOI) requirements

A definition of the FAA surveillance / oversight requirements for COS activities

Oversight Implementation'

- A definition of what the transition model would look like, including gaining the needed understanding and support in the changes from key stakeholders in order for the organizational changes to be implemented effectively.
- Determine the skills, competencies, and associated training requirements for FAA. Third-Party and/or "Organizational" individuals performing oversight activities

Mainting FAA (coloucal expertise while transitioning to oversight focus

Create or revise FAA Drders and advisory material necessary for SPRM, including 8000.367A

## Relevant Questions

- is Oversight Requirements
  - 1 What FAA organizational changes have to be implemented to support robust oversight? Will the FAA need to have Conseof Excellence?

What in the appropriate intent level of the oversight function?

- How will "one" oversight process be designed for AVS" "Single surveillance model between explaneting and production/ Should the oversight be implemented for AIR minially with AFS in follow?
- Is it necessary to differentiate the overshall approach based on organization size, certification maturity, etc.? If so what are the oversight criteria?

How will oversight be aligned to appropriately match the privilege and responsibility level of the organization?

- How is systems approach organizational oversight differentiated from level of twolvenieur (LOI) at a project level
- If origoing oversight is based on performance and not compliance how can it be normalized by company and scalable?
- How important is it that the US model is harmonized, or at least recognized as fully equivalent, with other authorities. DOA/DO systems - inday and in the future as they evolve?

How does oversight change from overseeing a delegated organization (ODA holder) to an applicant showing organization?

Should there be routine FAA oversight and audit of the design organization's processes or should this be accomplished via unifandir and reported to the FAA? Should it be a combination of both?

What eafery risk-based structure will be imposed for assessed deviations to procedure?

- How does AS9100, or equivalent, outside auditing equate to the FAA oversight in stem? (Compare actual FAA Approved Production OMS audit versus AS9100 findings.)
- Should internet PAA OMS audits be used as a model? If not, what best practices can be benefmanized in develop transivions? (Consider other industries)

Should a system be generated to allow PAA resources to perform maintenance of organizations instead of a formal audit process (i.e., review of internal audits with a focus or verification and validation)? (Audit the management system elements not the findings.)

Oversight Implementation

- 1 What metrics / memores used to be evaluabled to ensure a successful implementation of organizational showing overagin?"
- What is the impact on oversight much? (approach if any part of roday is adegined system (minysinal or organization) authorization is retained?
- CarrTAA accept Third-Party conflication in lieu of FAA audit/
- What entries will be used to identify frequency and scope of oversight activity?

What are the other "traggers" that would gauge additional FAA overeight?

## Deliverables

Deliver a report that dottines an oversigan model that addresses overstallit requirements (that "what") and sversigan tapleaningation (the "who add how") as identified by 3.1

Date	Action	Expected Deliverable
April 2015	Define current FAA oversight in terms of activities and descriptions	Documented baseline of carrent VAA oversight
May 2011	Enve-to-Face monting in Washington DC to review / refine future aversight model and establish preliminary reneplate for final report	1. Internet Tuture -overonial model 2. Preframmary template for final report
bily-2011	East-to-Face inceting in Washington DC to baseline oversight model against current development of design organization requirements as developed by the Organizational and SMS Working Groups	Agreement with Organizational and SMS WGs on digned oversight model with design organization / SMS requirements
August 3013	Establish assessment methodologws for level of acceptance for initial and enhanced design organization. Establish assessment methodologies for performance based effectiveness of origoing operations.	Assessment methodologies
September 2013	Face-to-Face in Scattle or Washington DC to establish preliminary musition model. Daseline transition model with current development of cost benefit analysis methodologies not data agreements. Update alignment with SMS WG deliverables.	Transition model Agreement with Cost Benefit Analysis WG on benefit methodologies and data agreements. Agreement with SMS WG on ongoing alignment
October 2011	Establish shills, competencies, and training augurements for individuals performing	Skills, competencies, and training requirements for fitting oversight model

## **Milestones and Dates**

Page | BI

Date	Action	Expanded Deliverable
	oversight	
November 2013	Reway impacts to existing FAA indets, advisory material exc.	Definition of recessory 64 & rheament shares
December 2017	Complete Oversight W(7 final report and submit to ARC	Final Report

## WG Integration

 Oversight WG will need give independent of the Openneutronia and SMS WG recommendations to develop specific exercisitie requirements and implementation strategies.

Con Benchi Analysis (CBA) WG will identify data needs for CBA from other working groups: evaluated benefits are dependent inpart on what WE's recommend.

## References

# Working Group Lead(s) and Members

Aubus	Enc Lesage
Bornixindier	Chris Witkiss
Entibract	Jose Linz Bekärnan
Haisa	Join Hunter
ler Parts Engenaering	Red Samis
NAS Enlerprises	Sumon Gouzales
Measure Tech	Todd Haroutunian
Bosang	Rick Baggeire
GullMrcam	Bill Whitton (Working Group Lead)
Beerlicmit	Randy Shields
Cessiin	Ineque Holloway
GL	Daya Chapel
Rockwell Collins	Marisa Stephenstor
Crasmin	Man Roggies
Sikursky Global	Dan Shapon
FAA AIR-110	Satah Thateitar
FAA.ANE 170	Casar Gomer
FAA ANM-1081	Kort Krunilnaf
FAA AFS-340	Cartos Quiles
FAA AFS-340	Pant Clointien
EASA	tau Novati
TECA	Minus Finger
AMAC	Fahin Binyesai)
ANAC -	Gaultierree Magnito

Page | 1/2

Tornee Mahone

SAT.

- 0

Page 14

LLARC Writing Document - Notion Distribution -Overland Working Discuss Apport

Appendix B

# Boeing Aviation Safety Oversight Office (BA500)

and

# Guifstream Aviation Safety Oversight Office (GASOO)

Charts

Paux | hd

1. FAA Oversight of the Boeing ODA



## 2. FAA Oversight of the Gulfstream ODA



21ARC vice ong Desument - Notifor Distribution -Oymunit Working Steam Report

Appendix C

**DO Assessment Tool** 





Com	elencies
3	cill Shruki be used by regulating stall with training and competency in Safety Management Systems based on the ISAO SMS Framewort Understanding of Quality Management Systems, compilance and auding Understanding of Compilance Assurance Systems, and regulatory compliance Interview techniques
1	Understanding of raik management Appreciation of the difference between compliance and performance Report writing Inchreques to allow namitive to be used to summore who
PHWH	commended that as well as loving frained to use the fiel in the plastacom investment staff are out addisonal training studing a live assessment to familiarize framesium, with the tool and the rai use
Velot	The loal (instructions)
rnis 1 set ou rCAS Indica Each and e	The back free compliance and effectiveness of the CDO timuigh a series of indicators. It is to all valuables the compliance and effectiveness of the CDO timuigh a series of indicators. It is to being the 12 elements of the ICAO SMS Framework with the Framework definition followed by an where a attement for that element, plus the 15 elements of a Compliance Assurance System , and the 7 elements of a County Management System (CMS). For each element, a series of itors for compliance and performance is listed followed by a wrise of indicators of beat practice indicators about the reviewed to determine whether the indicator is present, subtitie and operating fractive using the definitions and guidance set out below, so that the overall effectiveness of the in can be justified and supported.
il can regula	tor would normally be used by the regulator to record and document the assessment. Alternatively the purtially compared by the organization to meressifiaed ("How it is achieved" column) and by the tor to verify and validate the organization's assessment ("Verification" column and "Summary ante" box)
The a	cability volunition form can be used to assess any regulated organisation. However, due consideration to given to the size, return and complexity of an organisation in certying out the assessment and in smaller organisations a reduced number of inocasions may be used as defined by the regulator
Denn	mons used in the tool
Press	
There	is coldenar that the fedlicator' is dentify whith and is documentative fifth the organisation's CDC - mentation
	hie idicator is suitable based on the size, nature, compounty of the organisation and the immount this in they, including consideration of the industry vactor.
Opera	iting is evidence that the indicator is in use and an output is being prostuced
Effect	sive is evidence that the indicator is effective and achieving the neatest manume
Sine	Chin AFC Support Appandie J. Entropages and PLA Version Could Section for 1015

Evidence Evidence includes documentation reports, records of interviews and discussions and is likely to vary far different levels of indicator assessment. For example, for an indicator to be present the evidence of legy to be documented only whereas for assessing whether it is seersting a mey involve associating records. as well as face to face ossuescens with personnel within an organization. "How it is achieved' should include summary statements and any relevances is documentation and PRINTINGS. Ventication The Verification Column should be for the regulator to report any observations, conversations, records and documents sampled. Summary comments Once all indicators have been assessed by the regulator, a judgement can be made on when our the everall effectiveness of the CEO - - - - - int has been achieved; the should be need in the summary comments box Modifying the Tool A regulator may adapt the terminology and tool to meet its own national regumements out alimning to every version may enable mutual recognition acrom States Developing Procedures Each regulator will need to define procedures around the use of the tool, customised to its own -organisations! structure and approach to COC oversight activity. **Gomplementary SM IGG products** The loci may be used in conjunction with other SM /CG products 

Page | V1

Venticalitar	with machineer	-			of and procedure queb by the PDP throught its system for		
THISSIE	in a second s		IE I	101	TORS OF COMPLIANCE - PERFORMANCE		
		1	-	1	Millio available of a principle residence and republicly	14.1	
		-		-	problems represented with the server of the certificate		
		1		-	Perform compliance clanning	1.9.2	
		+		1	Every completion plane	103	
					Deputy and defan, cannots be fine transitions before compliance planning, the contents of determination, and the compliance residuents administ default (H10)(2), (H12), and (add).	1.05	
					Document processes and possedures for the contractment management of possedure complements, sums, applications, and contractment of possedure.	1,5/8	
					Countering with the countern FAA attice to establish entification requirements out receptable out one of complexion and.	127	
					Ensure the statement swiftying comparison is properly executed	146	
Ventication	w it is achieved	f	9	P	PLACTICE INDICATORS	BEST	
						_	
				_			
		-		1.0	MARY COMMENTS	-	
.Varit	w is achered	E	8	P	Donatowice who the cognitized FAA office to establish child patient requirements and remetitation and one of completions; and. Ensure the statement swittying completions is preaming watched	146	
14:1	TORE OF COMPLIANCE + PERFORMANCE - The period manifestions of the indemand eta appropriate to the	12	\$	D	ε	How & is achieved	Vertication
-------	---	----	----	---	---	-------------------	--------------
0.2	Take being pathoned The continuing gas lighted of the instellant	+	-	1	÷		
10.3	A papertition of the order to produce of the work a transmission of the sector of the	t	T				
CE 4	A recard at lost or the individual 5 accorrect/meet of the communes actively				2		
04574	RACTICE INDICATORS	P	X	a	8	Now I is achieved	Verification
		Ħ	-				

11 12	TORIS DP CONFLIANCE - PERFORMINGE	1.00	8	D	E	Hum & is positives	Vertaciation
43	The tool contorms to required failables.	1		1	٦,	the second s	1
-	Included the design and being control to some a memory release representation of product			1	1		
£3	The Kerl's performance is entitled to be application to the process is not realized for which is acced, and				11		
0.4	A, no. o(d = (w, 12) = 4 infolmation. When the functions is and the spectrum part of the provided of the pr						
ESTA	RACTICE INDICE TORS	P.	5	0	Ē	How It is achieved	VerRoatim
_		H	_		-		
		1		1			

Page | /4

Employ the CDD to evalue it also is the qualitation	1			1	and the second second	Verticalitor
Contentiant in 1048 at the president of president of the Astronomy Plant, restricted in the president of contrast.	Ľ					a la constante de la constante
atentited in the periodentic transmitte encodenties they and takened						
Using protocily a unit another a connective action processes and actions allow processes where they are the draw product and the second secon						
Indexides a dobumented change control encloses.		-	1			
					-	
heckades high level management areasigning tweelikings and - agent manage, and	T					
Encomposition of processing presents across and every plat of the properties.				1		
RACTICE WEICHTORS	P	8	a	Ē	How it to activized	Ventication
	H					-
	G		1	Ŀ		
MARY COMMENTS	-	_	-	-		
	_	_	_	_		
	requirements of the autopart for the source of the randomatic ord continues in the preventions can be dependent. If the source of the generative remains control of a generative remains control of the generative remains for an of the prevention of control of the generative remains for an of the generative of control of the generative remains for an of the generative of control of the generative remains for an other source of the generative and available control of the generative of control of the generative remains for any block for a random linear prevention of the generative remains generative processes which includes a determinative control of the source of processes. Note that the prevention of the source of the control of the control and the prevention of the source of the source of the control and the source of the table and the source of the control of the based is the formation of the source of the control of the and the source of the source of the source of the source of the based formation of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source and the source of the source of the source of the source and the source of the source of the source of the source and the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the source of the	requirements of the addpoint for the sample of the random site and continuous for their processions to a proceedings of the random site and continuous for their proceedings represent to the proceedings, attended to service of their inference procession and proceedings attended to the proceedings represent to access the procession of the procession of their inference procession procession and parts of the proceedings and the inference procession which incorporating of the inference procession which is a procession of the procession of the inference procession of the procession of incorporating of the inference procession of the procession of the procession of the inference of the procession of the procession of incorporating of the inference of the procession of the contraction of the procession of the inference of the procession of the contraction of the base is an other restance of the main of the contraction of the base is inference of the procession of the same line of the incorporating of the procession of procession of the same here bases in the procession of procession of the same line of the procession of the procession of the same and the same of the procession of the same and the same of the procession of the same line of the procession of the same and the same of the procession of the same line of the procession of the same and the same of the same the same line of the same to be the same line of the same line	requirements of the addpoint for the sample of its random with one terminal in toff any there provides the dispersion of the random with one terminal in a proceeding resume to a second order proceedings, amend in its proceedings represent to a second order proceedings order onlinear 25 areas), their infrarided parameters the proceedings of the infrarided parameters the processing of the parameters the processing of the parameters the infrarided parameters the processing of the parameters the processing of the parameters the parameters	requirements of two addpoint for the sample of its randomatic over termination in total and two previous card previous and the same termination in the previous resonance on the previous of the same termination in the previous resonance of the same of the same and outputs of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same termination of the same of the same of the same termination of the same termination of the same of the same termination of the same t	requirements of two autoport for the acapte of in a randomatic over Continuant to follow two processes to dispose of in a randomatic over Continuant to follow two proceedings of the randomatic over Control of two proceedings of two of the randomatic over Control of two proceedings operating of the randomatic Control of two proceedings of the random of two over Control of two proceedings of the random of two over Control of two proceedings of the random of two over Control of two proceedings of the random of two over Control of two over two over the random of two over Control of two over the random of two over Control of two over the random over Control of two over Control over	requirements of two addpoint for the addpoint for the readoustic unit Continues to Other where you are such presentations of the addpoint of the readoust of th

A see the III.4 Second and III.4 Second and the could be the could b	ATETY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM is backer and reducts a safety measurement system (aWc) on MERTY FOLICY AND ON JECTIVES MARGEMENT COMMANNENT AND RESPONSIBLETY instantion shall before the safety poly which indicate any according the Executive of the open watter. The safety only the indice of of the indice safety response instantion for the open to the indice safety response instantion for the open of the indice safety response instantion for the open of the indice safety response of the open of the indice safety of the open safety of the open watter which discretionary often installation in the defined in the safety. VENESS is achieved when the open and interception of the open water which the open safety polarized interception of the open water.		outo atras not a atras atras	inter attack cost 1 cost Laws from	terstan Index Der ei Der ei De	and olid induced programme controllegation (programme controllegation), with distance of proof of failure control on onese and of failure control of a post of the analysis of failure control of a post of the analysis of the ministers. Safet	inclusing a open statement altical the creating and the open the open induction out able and one unable the created reference and support the created reference and support the fu-
	ORS OF COMPLIANCE + PERFORMANCE					How bis achieved	1 Scentication
10.211	There is a under parker the intustry a committee broards achieving the highest salidy scandards agrics by the Accountable 2 accided.	Î	Ĩ	Ĩ	T	(one are anticipal	
M.T.Y.2:	The regarded text based its allefy rearrangement extrem to the sately policy			1			
11:44	The Automotive Executive and the end of paramy must been promote and decrementation their numbers of its factory Policy through active and vestice parameterian in the addity management system.						
111.5 7.4	The salinty pointy to communicated to all personnel with the smith that they are inside events of blee (name) and contractions and daughters with regard to Salery.						
11.1.15	The safety policy includes a committee it to charge out anytophic legal requirements, clanicards are beel according providing appropriate measurement and defining which we a primary programbility of all Managers.						
10.553.8 10.553.7	The safety parcy activity incompts safety importuni, The safety price states the proposation in interface, manufacture transfers and technicities to contract a any resummers in the safety taxe.					÷	
WL++B	The address proof to revealed periodstative to be used in terminal particular	Г	F		T		

1.5.5.8	There is control and of the constrained on second monophysical to the development and congress argumenters	[	-	01			
	of the subdy nationgunomi system.				6		
11.2.42.40	A damplerary micel may been defined time dearer stantifies, the conduces and which purpless adjust would be construct to grade adjust programs or with measured by.						
rinn.	There is avalence of depicer making willing and behaviours that reflexed a process tabley patient.			ι,	į,		
	ACTICE INDICATORS	10	1.	10	10	How It as achieved	Verification
8 4 4 4 4 2	Principles of the set	ĥ				The state of the second second	a manager
	There is one needs and a programmation at will be used the explored that is any termination at will be used of the organization.						
	The solidy policy is case/or or data, as consolider, for all performance and in anti-case of data doubt performance and perpendiculation method.						
6 m	Sprinty servery objectment of we the experimentation is presented and reduction obtainments.		1				
11 1 1 16	The organization ingularly workline that personnal throughout the organization are function with work to organization from policy and the massing.						
0.7.7.10	The Association Excession domains that scored ment						-
0.01.02	Concertificanagements there excepted an energisted astery plan any produce with publication and or according any poll objections						
0.7.7 BLD	MMRY GOMMENTS.						

Page | //

EFFECTIVENESS is achieved view time are used into of safety accountable to throughout the regensation including an accountable Executive and insufgement form full publicities including an accountable executive fraction of the first safety and utilities accountable executive fraction of the first safety and utilities accountable executive fraction of the first safety and utilities accountable executive fraction of the first safety and utilities accountable executive fraction of the first safety and utilities accountable executive fraction of the first safety accountable executive executive fraction of the first safety accountable executive fraction of the first safety accountable executive executive fraction of the first safety accountable executive executive fraction of the first safety accountable executive executi	make a
III 1.2 T Ain Accountible Executive faits basis reported with full responduity and utilineirs accountativity for the SAIS to ensure it is reportly implemented bed performing directively III.1.2.2 The Accountation Executive has covered of the Transitional linema response integrand for the performing directively	ation
Interpret programme integrand for the peripsis implification of an	
utocine bMS	
III.1.2.3 The Accountained Executive in 6/4 avoid of their SMS inter- and responsed Sitting of presents of the adult price unlifty statestance and unless calibian of the regularization.	
III 12 8 Safety accountilations and inspenditions and official and decommended throughout the ancomments	
III C25 Development of all levels and even of each exception fluid/ safety activity of safety mathematical incoments of the safety and eclassical events of safety mathematical incoments, declared, and eclassical	
III. 7.2 B Satisfy mentagement is provided accuration the argumentation (2016) is the full the test and area being an area to the second accurate	_
HI 127 Transis are deconsisted management organizational diagrams and jub descriptions for all pressures.	-

RESTOR	ACTICE INDICATORD	10	15	121	E	How it is at himsel	Unitication
0.12.0	There is an approximately process of the source of the sou	Ĩ	Ĩ	Ĩ	1	THE R P. LEWIS	
1120	Town is proceeding that address management systems price plea- parts periodical all horses of the expensation and solution is writted for execution temperature.	Ì	h	t	Ì		
10.1.2.10	Control control to the second se	T	1	1		1.2	
1192.94	Kuy walaku, walatimasi wati casung visuan kuti in wanatif managampenti biaga wati responsebili kuti ang incorporated wito patroanted tectormanea languito.	t	T		ĺ		1
1 12 12	There is a division that servery measurement made you at the lag. All serves of resolution means from all leaves of the organization and how a meeting and for information groups are not contracted.						
1.1.2 30	WMARY CONMENTS						
1.1.2 90	IMARY COMMENTS						
1.7.2.90							
1.7.2 30							

Page | /9

ten oth	minuters studiationly a Sately Manager to be the concernible at	contra	ni.	d field	ni (	spectral the incommutation	and reactions of an electric [990]
EFFECT	WENERS is achieved when the SMS is had basis by the response of energy of the organization. Eastware, and reads are actively	in the second	inda and a	n ihe	2	f Orere is a subility stroniburer ofly normagionarit systems.	they generated from the passes
NOCA	DRS OF COMPLIANCE - PERFORMANCE	P	5	91	ET	How B is achieved	Vermation
00.6353	W amorphism person dark the application increasingly, shifts and expension has been rearranged to manage the operation of the SMS	ſ					
11 1 27	The plants much gry her consists on the SMS full when required just functions and responsibilities.				1		
M 123	gest (m. Americalité L'actuation).						
M124	The organization has observed addresso consorrantic manage ins SMS millusing memorylas to calcul revealigatory motival, anothing and promotion	1.					4
11135	Processed in way waitely release on taxe content framph on filling framer part another of content content of setting.						
beers	RACTICE INDICATORS	1.0			-	How II is achieved	1 Uvettesiditev
HI I SU		ľ	-	-		How I Is achieved.	University Contraction
111.9.21.7	The Samey Coord Sen or its approximation memory line salinly performance of the operations and the effectiveness of the SAS and is normally minimality him Accountable Executive.				ĺ		
MILE	The person (is inspandable for menoging and mentalizing the DMD terms given development dense in the organization indicating the requirement of the safety retrontinent the organization.	1					
1111.2.0	Galaty community include on an online and significant coordered organizations.	Ľ.					1.11

UIT A MUMMER Y COMMEN	m.		

100 10 17 10 1	ORS OF COMPLIANCE . PERFORMANCE	. 6	18	0	E.	Hove It is achieved	- 1	Varification	_
	An environmental mapping plan (ERP plan when in the star nation and party for providing quantities have been developed and defined the procedures, caller, maconitables, polynolities of the version expendition, and her personnels.			Π					
H.I.4.2 1	Kay paraonnal in an omorgansy have only recome in the ERP at all treas	T							
	The equilibrium has a present to distribute the ERP procedures and its communicate the crosent to at personnel			T					
	The ERP is prestivity to real to the admission of the day of the real doctorization to improve the effectivenia.			11	1				
BEST PR	ACTICE INDICATORS		15	101	E)	Now it is achieved	1	Vestigation	_
1	The engineering of the Almenic metanol of Electron Group (Block) or agreements with effort organizations for restaul all and the provision of interpreting services.								
HI LAB	The arganisation has implemented Critical Incident Science Manuforment for the Poincinne	T	T	Ħ	1				
IN PALISLA	WRIARY COMMENTS	-	-	-	-		-		-

street A 1	DHS OF COMPLIANCE . PEHFORMANCE	1.00		-	-	weir the stability objectives of t	1 //millication
1.1.5 1		1	1		8	How A to scheved	AMMICHICE
0.162	SMS decomentation is running inviewed and undered with accordingly worked in place.	1	1				
11.5.8	SMS decommentation is machine would be to all parson and	Г	T				
11154	The SMS declare (fall) or defails and information the mount for the decays of class, TMS results' remain	Í	T		Ì		
ITST P	HACTICE INDICATORS	F	13	0	m	Hrwe II is achireved	Ellandic/hon
	Earliefly minangement processions = 0 viologisplect ions existing argunizations minimals.	Г	T	Ĩ			
136	The arguinisation has analysized and scenarios runted appropriate reactions for the deformy of discongenitatives of table the emphasistic and operational layers	1				_	1

M.2.4 H This cannot ben dentro calletty can	AFETY RISK MANAGEMENT AZARD IDENTIFICATION matrixs also covariate and manifold a formal process that assess and anademic to specify processed to coold. Headen identification to conference	121	w0 B	e 1949	odt	W a (contentation of reach)	An Ellipses	non, stud breakting transmission
	IVENESS is activitied when an active radius functions are being to and appended in a systematic and timely memory	el/f			etwi	and the order of t	telian fi	solution and contraction of an and the
	OHS OF COMPLIANCE . PEHFORMANCE	17	13	U	E.	How H in actions f		Venification
10211	The countiation has a reporting influence contains errors, buy antivand near resident the antiple to use all drag and ple- to of Personnel.			ľ		1		1.00
012.12	The organisation loss presettiony' contillant of the major houseds and essential the mast related in the control or in these.	T	T		1			
112.11.2	This within reporting quittern provider law/back to the reporter of any esterns terms for hell takeny and, where occurrances to the rest of the organisation		T	T	ſ			
11.2.7.4	Salaty investigations are converted to identity underwise coveres and potential forcereds for existing and issue operations	Ī	T	T				
11215	Soluty month are listed on in a interpretation.	Γ						
n.r.e.	Hazard dom/frontiants is on company process and involvement for personnel and appropriate (takefunder).	T	T	T				
HIERY	Paramenti insponsioni na milessi salima reports are insenso in Investigation techniques	t	T		1			
0.2.1.8	Investigations relations balancins with using factors (Wey V Imponent and pair what bappenent).	l	Ī	T				
11212	Personnel systems confidence and loss in the providence inputting paney and process.	Ī	T	T		-		

11.2.1 10	The incords General and Scarowing and kept soughts for Tohay takeneds						
HI.2.7.19	The organisation uses the teacher of investigation of induced and accolumn as a vectors for factorial bland fication in the system.						
0257 20	ACTICE INDICATORS	1 P	15	10		How if is achieved	Verdication
11.2 9 12	These is preacted receiving system indicated by reporting layers in them from the average. I travel person new part					The state of the s	
M210	Saduly Reports include the expected is over entrol and events that the execute value cell control is period beautity effect to only view entrol or a.			1			
162734	This repairing update anticeven personal to prevente preventative and correctors						
MC32 m 18	Forme re-excellences both the reporting reaction in protectly used throughout the moles organization (in each department and a mody location).				Ī		
11.2 . 18	The control were available to contended anyone both and control to make approxim						
11(21.37	There is a previous in place to design remarks and majord legs to load for frends and your mounth means around followed an				Ĩ		
0.2.1 BL	ndary Comments						

	meaner shall canade and maatain formal anisms (harmmanna a WENEES is achieved which more as a formal process that minute						
linici I	ORS OF COMPLIANCE + PERFORMANCE				-	How it is achieved	Vertication
11.1.2 1			4		-	TOP A C BANCYSI	Marked Market
0.22.2	There are ordered for evaluating the layer of risk the organisation = Willing to accept			П			
m.2.2.3	(fee arganization has net contras strategies that make hazant atimination, rule contrat, net avaidance, net activitance, rule miligation, and where spiricitable an action plan.						
W.2.2.4	Miliganing accommoding from the risk season and, testadog- timeting and allocarian id responsibilities are documented.						
11.2.2.5	Web needing the initially account in the men making processor.	1					
HLEFE	Ethesive and reduced mingations and resultain an inquamerical						
11227	Risk onservourse and risk referse are appropriately justified.						
10.2.7.8	Similar management have velicity of containmond toge risk hazards and linde reingation and contains						
BESTRE	ACTICE INDICATORS	P	15	10	E	How it is achieved	Vestilization
M.2.2.9	There is evidence that risks are being wassaged to as low as manufactually enclosed.			ľ	1	1	10000
112210	The organisation date in care measurement could be develop family provides gradulous, that if shares with the industry				1		
11.2.2.31	The rick manufactures processes are revealed and improved in a period point.		1				

LLARC (kouring Document - Not for Distribution -Oversight Working Distury Report

CLARKER COMPANY		

SMS EFFECT	The safety partnershappy free providences that be serviced in p IVENESS is accounted view the requestion and solution opposed in an evolution for magnetical solution provides and take appropriate and	0.09	de	atory	-	folcoment exceptois thirt and	
INDICA	TORS OF COMPLIANCE . PERFORMANCE		_			How it is achinged	Menilicalition
	Safety objectives have then established.		F	1			
MILLS	Safely performance outbalant have been defined, promototed sous and teners mensions non-analysed for monds.	1					1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
W-2.4 Z	A skindigenous and contrast are easily combanisation to confirm they are working and effective	1		1			1.1.1.1.1.1.1
W.2.9.a	Subly public are carried foul that hear on the catery performance of the organisation and in services and assess to not be mit		1	1	1		
111.5 1.5	Sainty standard and performance indexides an environed and resident periodically.	1	T	T	1		
HLI.I.A	Solicity abjectives, and targets are specific, multisurable, spread to present and targets exercit.		1	T			
HI.3.9.9	Intermetics estained from Safely Resource and Compliance Mentioning activities facily funds into the safety red true operand process	1	Ī	t	1		
0(3-10	Salary anomalies and induition the efficience as of the controls increating these applied by contracted enuminodores				1		

11 0.1.6	ACTICE INDICATORS The organization is manipaging durament, house and trifiel party officer that and is inversible for access and concerned.	17	1	-		How it to active year	
	selling make	L	Ŀ	h			
	When include daug and environing glanchoses and percentance extentions for dynamicative considers - pursuits ner roles former and expansion and timepress corporationals, rises or expression purpose.						
11.27.19	Samp storen was and switch and a station when these all amound the tensor was						
	Participation massamments have been dimined for sensitizing risks exercised for the sensity had profile	T					
	Permention at advantation of the solary performance measurements in their mans of personalities and the essential of performance measurements are beneralized to them	t	t		ſ		
	Safatis undormanae indicentris are listed in this apparticulture where operatives and State SPIs are countered where appropriate.	T					
	The array as and electric of contains on power or catalog from the pollution of mentalities of						
1131304	MARY COMMENTS						

INDICAT	TORS OF COMPLIANCE + PERFORMANCE	10	10	10	E	How II to actilized	Varitication
11321	The ingentiation has indefinited a provide unit content. formal heard readparticle analysis of the track provident charges, most organizational charges and charges in key extraced.						
10.2.2.2	Ballely Dam Rok managemily and doubles safety for and	t	T	T	h		
11222	Rich strengthture are rayabately the cleaner management programs.			T			
11.2.2.4	During the charge management process some set ink approximents and coulding features and reviewed his recently infect.						
0257-01	MACTICE INDIGATORS	P	13	U	1.0	How It is achieved	Venticuption
11 225	Validation of the select year memory are conservational and operational drawners, have taken place to account geomption ternary value and the charge year effective.			1	1		
	Bittergarcaptional and opartational crisinges are subject to the change management prevails.						
11.2.2.7	Safety accountabilities, antioniles and responsibilities are provided as part of the charges.				1.		
0.9.2 51	IMMARY COMMENTS	-	_		_		

MORAT	ORS OF COMPLIANCE + PERFORMANCE	10	18	p.	E.	How II to actile pail	Verification
TEEM	The Salety Convertees has been recommeny address to make discriminated in the representational attentions and the SMS	I					
W 122							
all'st de	RACTICE INTICATORS	10		-		How B is achieved	Verification
	There is collidered of lossessity search racing service models and the prices and probadicies.	ľ	-			Charle of the decimenter	( Serence and a series of the
W.Z.1.4	The organic alon benchmarks to SMS against offer to game of the sund relieve to two provision of EMS wohn the articles inferty.						
10 2 2 2		1					
11.236	call regulariyourd acted regal	E					
W 3,37	For safety clusted earlylices the organisation requires contracted organisations, but regional by regulations to term an 8MD.						
maan,							
	IMMARY COMMENTS	_			_		

The project	RAINING AND EDUCATION manifery shall devide and marking analyty theory anguarray or if the safety naming wall be appropriate to account weivebuilt a	(fmi mess	/ma	um in 10 io 9	1	arraneous in Standard and the DMC	reportent, is	Anaperation from Specific Streets
	IVENESS is advanted when an percentation transmitted and comple- transmitter and updated	with	61 for	mom	***	a 1245, i materi distora — 1 m	10 (	ini her norm a monument ini
INDICAT	TORS OF COMPLIANCE . FEREDRMANCE	P	1.5	13 18	11	down to is achieved	F 7445	disation
10,4 7.1	There is a characteristic property for intervently Sectory Material part of the sector							
WA12	There is a process in place to measure the effectiveness of pressing and to later econoprate woments increase aurosepared maning.				T			
0412	There is a percent that invaluation the individual a competance) are taken appropriate consultation scheme recentery.				T			
11.4.3.4	framma mawaes what and recurrent framma-						100	
W.47.5	A training record to membraned for each all possessed trained	t			t			
BEST P	AACTICE INDICATORS	TR	s	all	EI	How it is achieved	TWe	rification
0.4.16	neit technical skills with the intent of victurally hupital since-				I		1	
0.4377	Training requirements on documental fir each own of advay which the organization, including allow where increase requirements our calculated by regulations,				1			
HI A + R	A theory constant analysis is carried out for out parameters into its resultanty remained							
10.4.1.9	Torong to provided for permitting including for contracting organizations reliated to the operation.							
	Paranannal General mediumann bi contenu artisternal SMS frontuig is relation to their contenus 2345					1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-	-	
no-ru	Monagement period and the statement of parts of the for- training all period one up calling management.				1			

P	sprong introduct an	sted an interv		
MITTAL	nining (	and a second sec		
	MARY COMMENTS			1

NDICA	OHS OF COMPLIANCE + PERFORMANCE	P	2	R	Ē	How It is achieved	Vertication
0.627	Interpretation and administration of a communication (perception) that commitmethan to all preparation.	1	1.7	17		14 A.M. 14 A.M. 14	
11433							
ESTP	RACTICE INDICATORS	TR	15		E	How E is achieved	Verification
	Them is a galichy communication strategy from missions, intercenting communication, improve threads in SARS small service in mission or approximation of SARS a desired of a	ľ		Ĩ	1	UNIT REPORTS	
142.0	Sprit Carl every an investigation collaborer from external tangent car communication for a personnal including mained allower on the exception	Π					
0.4.2.5	This efficience of salary commenciation is continues	1					
1142.0	becaused and the Compy Protecting Topologic Cafety sected information is proceeded, asset with siliner, particular	t					
14281	MMMARY COMMENTS						

21ARCMpring Document - Notion Distribution -Oversight Working Broup Report

Appendix D

## Aviation Safety (AVS) Safety Management System (SMS)

Strategy and Framework to Manage

Safety Performance in AVS

Auto P



Sitalem and Fromewook to Manage Blacky Piotomerica in 1/31 Document Overview The surpcosi of this document is to establish a strategy and itemswells to measure and marager safety performance in AVS. The intended audience of the deservent is the individuals involvent in the sesion, development, implementation, and operation of the Avation Safety Safety. Management Symmetry (AV\$5M5). Episcifically, this document will favorate the AV\$5M5 Coordinates Group in setting appropriations regarding the Safety Performance Design Yeam act/villes and the methodology the loarn is excluding to employee in AVS for safety performance management The Stivlegy becker starts with background information followed by a disception of the concept. The objective of these subsections is to provide the reader the overarching context for univery performance management in the surrespace system with a focus on the regulator's activities. The background and concert is based on work done by the Safety Management international Collaboration Group. Nort, the scope of safety performance management in AVS. is described to focus on the expected results in AVS. Then, the requirements and assumptions used by the Safety Performance Design Team are listed to further specify the expected risults. in AVS, as well as highlight some of the inizied, but likely necessary activities/actions that the mutable of the Safety Performance Design Team's control. In the insmetech section the high level model of safety performance management in AVS is described. This model is placed in the pontext of the Aviation Gallety Safety Management System (AVSEMS) Safety purformance management is part of Safety Assurance and has Important interfaces with Safety Risk Management (SRM). The model describes the high-level toos at safety performance measurement at the corporate AVS-level and within AVS Service and Office... The Safety Performance Decion Team with develop more detail inclusion moshigh-lower steps through the course of development of the safety performance menagement FUDCHES IN AVS. (no Development and Implementation section describes the high-level plan for establishment of addity performance management in AVS. The section includes the Safety Performance Design Team's high-level activities, schedule, and militationes. This document will serve as a touchistone for the design of safety performance management in : AVE. Throughout the development process the stategy and homework may be simplerif as a result of testing, interface needs and the critical thinking in any design seturity. As seed, any changes will be documented and thered eccorringly

	mes2(1,2010)
Table of Contents	
Strategy to Measure Safety Performance in AVS	11
17 Background	
12 Concept	44
1.2.1 Safety Performance Management System Summary	
1.3 Scope	
1.4 Requirements	
1.5 Assumptione	
2 Framework to Measure Safety Performance in AV5. 2.1 Overview	Musule mentioned
2.2 Framework	
221 Monitor Bystem	
2.2.2 Data Acquisition	
223 Data Analysis	
2.2.4 System Analysia	1343
2,25 Action	1444
3 Development and Implementation	
31 Overview	1444
Index of Figures	
Figure 1 - Accident Trends and Cauties Figure 2 - Relationship Between Regulatory Requirements and Risk	2
Figure 3 - Safety Performance Measurement Matrix.	44
Figure 4 - Safety Performance Indicator Framework	
Figure 5 - SRM and Safety Assurance	1010
Figure B - SRM and Safety Performance Messurement	
Figure 7 - Monitoring Continuum	Tit+s
Index of Tables	
	77
Table 1 - Design Requirements	1545



Page 99











_	Strategy and Framewold to Manage Early Rentramental in WE (Utrice) (1701)
32	activities is seeed upon the relationship between the resource eversions activities and then
33	influence in service provider benaviors and cultomer.
34	
35	Ter 1 subcome measures come in two verifiesoverall event tales to a accident rates hull
38	loss rates) and event raise tailable to significant setting gaues. The main distinction between
37	these event roles is level at detail. Overall event rates are the highest level metrics used in the
38	system. Event rates related to significent safety issues are typically lower level memory.
39	specifically forstand on measuring the effectiveness of mitigations/controls established to
40	address identified olgivilicant catoly issues. In any case, event types in Tier 1 are trase
41	associated with common cause hazards - those hazards to which all or large segments of the
42	producticorrecte provider community are inspired
43	Ter 2 safety performance indigators address the behavior of existion service systems whose
45	performance violates to safety automes. At Tiol 2 a set of safety outdomes should be identified.
40	for tracking. These should start with the significant asiety caues kientified to Tier 1.
47	representing an association with cummon cause hazards. This will of outdomes should also
48	include measures related to hazards that are unique to the product/service provider.
45	and the mean of a state of the
150	Compliance with regulations (AVS 5 specifications for control of hazarda common to the
51	productiservice provider a population) is part of the process of this management. Therefore,
52	measurement of compliance should also include measures of how well the service provider has
53	used its SRM process to incorporate relevant regulations into their processes and product
15-8	design. Productneavize provident should also devailop measures for huzards that are unique to
55	their operational environments.
56	
57	Tion 3 indicators are process and outcome measures to gauge the safety inforventions and
58 59	initiatives of the regulator. Effective regulator activities about motivate and facilitate
50	product/tenvice provider behaviors that, in low appropriate, new it in overall improvements in refere outcomes. This 3 indicators will in many caves be intertisinestly to Tier 2 indicators en
61	the table are required to measure here effectively requires be ensured and being into a registrer are
60	infrimmed kay sately cours identified. The ability to influence but reprotomone is an
63	Important characteristic of both Tier 2 and Tier 3 invicators
14	Charles and the second s
65	At Tier 7, regulator activities must be based upon influencing live behaviors of provided and
65	service providers. Regulator action of Tier 1 considers this online aurouption system or major-
67	Nystem companients or domains. Thus, this responsibility entails management of common
68	cause huzards. Accountability for identifying and designing risk controls for these common
69	cause huzards reals primarily with the regulator. Effectiveness of the regulator's
20	accompliahment of this responsibility is therefore, a metter of evaluating these functions and
71	inn miliasi to AVS selety performance
	A A MARINE
72	1.3 Scope
13	The assoupt described above provides the centert through which safety performance
70	management will be developed and applied by AVS. The safety performance management
75	precess will be used at the corporate AVS-leval to develop an appreciate view of catety in the components of the service as system for which AVS has oversionly responsibility (Tier 1 in the
77	modol), Further, AVS Schuces and Offices with ownraight responsibility () #. Flight Standard
70	(AF8), Averall Coulification (AIR), narrougace Medicina (AAM), and no Traffic Sandy Oversight.
79	(ACV), apply safely pattermanae management to massure uptaty within the components of the
eu	annequase system for which they have oversight responsibility on Tex 3 with the expective of
	day to the second

Investigation performances t process it setovions in an moughout the aVS-level and the Salety performance as in FAA
performance process in behaviors in an movement the vVS-level and the Safety along performance
an maugheat the eVS-level and the Salety alory performence
an maugheat the eVS-level and the Salety alory performence
an nougheol the NS-level and the Salety aloty performance
novahool II AVS-level and the Safety aloty performer
novahool II AVS-level and the Safety aloty performer
AVS-level and the Solety aloty performance
the Safety alony performers a
ninty performense
performen
ed in FAR
ed in FAR
ernenits ami
marasd in
Releience
equivaments.
Stapper 7.
Sertium 2.5
E regent i Surran E s
Chapter 2 Benhari 2 1
Estapter 4 Section 1.5.7
Stapper 4. Secound und
Coupler 3 Sathor 1,cri
Graphet 4 Section 2 w 1
Chapter # evention 3 to 3
SMERINGTERT
Section 6 d

-	Similary and Framework to Manging Salety Festionnerica to eVS (Japace)).	South
	Design Requirment	Reference
	AVs Services and Offices with safety oversight records will your all Each dy measurable silled performance rates. With an emphanic roug lentitetive data over quartative information	Scilon 14.2
	AVS Services and Drives with safety precisitint service billing most Due inventisation, observes and earling performance to page in FRAI states operate (e.g., Deuthation 2023), the AVS Business Flam and the related Service of Office Service a Pran- tic the earling pagetice AVS into individual analysis performance plane to the organization (a service) objectives and performance bargets.	Sectors 144
	At a minimum, the AVBNT must assess its satety performance, interve in reliating performance targets on a quarterly briefs.	Saddan 16 #
0	At a response, individual Sinvice and Lifther Directors must excess their Service of Office schirty performance, milli verb to a safety performance largets, each marth	Second 19 m
対応に	(Note: Some of these design requirements will be satisfied through the safety pr management process. Others inform the how the safety performance managem be designed. Both types of requirements have been included to assure that the requirements will be met.)	oent process ∞11 Dirdat
16 27	The Safety Performance Design Team established the Iblinwing additional cargo to guide its development:	20 redmesses
8	<ul> <li>Results from the safety performance measurement processes should</li> </ul>	f inform
78	business planning activities and establishment of strategic objectivity	as webles
01	support management decision making and resource allocation.	
11	<ul> <li>Safely performance measurement processes developed in AVS v.H.</li> </ul>	ARTS WITH THE
2	safety performance measurement materials developed by the SM IC	G to the
3	greatest extent that is practical	
4	<ul> <li>Safety performance measurement processes will not rely on information</li> </ul>	libri technology
5	(IT) for initial introduction into AVS. The extent to which IT systems i	Inodaue nec
16	safety performance measurement processes will be dilterrivined after	
7.	processes have been developed tested, and put etb operations	
8		
9	The design requirements will be used to glade the nevelopment of sellarly perior	manisa
0	moveurement processes and validate that they must the initiant of AVS policy. T	
ю.	requirements may be modified as a result of learning during process developme	
22	important to note that SM ICG safety performance inatorials have been drafted,	
4	Trialized. Once they are finalized, this document may need to be modified in on align with the final product.	Sar to belter
5	1.5 Assumptions	
5	The Safety Performance Design Team made the following assumptions when a	stablebing its
17	workplan.	
121	· An AVS-level SRM process will be developed as identified in the AV.	sems
151	Implementation Plan, which will standardize application of SRM according	
80	includei	and the second
33	<ul> <li>Standard methodologies for comparing lisk across AVB.</li> </ul>	
2	Risk acceptance processes.	
3	Development of hek controls, and	
	Aug 25 (0)	

_	Eitalogy and Franceyori i to Margine Science Bertrimonica in WS (June 1999)
à i	Requirements for AVS Samides Once: to manifal net controls (a -15-0.11 -
ê,	affectiveness
6	<ul> <li>There will be AVS-level processes, as well as processes used with AVD.</li> </ul>
21	farvions/Offices for safety performance mulasurament
51	<ul> <li>Cirganutational changes might be possible to support safety performance.</li> </ul>
g - 1	management. For instance, establishing a dedicated group responsible for
2	mateging/operating useful performance measurement processes might be the most
1	effective and efficient way to accomplian the objectives
1	<ul> <li>AVS management is committed to safety performance management and will asymptotic resources to develop and apply safety performance management ploce sum. Safety</li> </ul>
	performance management will entail performing different activities, which will usely
5	require some number of AVS personnel shifting their time and focus. Further,
	outcomes of these pidcasses will likely impact how management applies resources.
1	It is assumed that management will support this allocation of resolution
61	<ul> <li>Necessary skills to identify effective and actionable ways of measuring liafely.</li> </ul>
÷.	parformance suist in AVS. It enhanced competancies are required to hiplement
i.	safety performance measurement processes, they will be defined and included in the
6-1	safety performance management implamentation plan
2.1	and all and the state of the st
£)-	
4	2 Framework to Measure Safety Performance in AVS
1	its salety objectives through the collection, analysis, and assume must of information It is upportant to understand how SRM and Safety Assurance work ingetter in understand term
3458789312345078	context in which Safety Renformance is managed. The SRM process provides a system analysis, the dentification of historica, and the analysis and astrosement of calify risk is a result, safety risk controls are developed and, once they are notimmed to be pranticable in reducing safety risk controls are developed and, once they are notimmed to be pranticable in reducing safety risk controls are developed and, once they are notimmed to be pranticable in reducing safety risk controls are developed and, once they are notimmed to be pranticable in are achieving their intended safety risk control strategies are in place, answe whether they are achieving their intended safety risk control strategies are maintended consequences. The controls are fail additional probability from modified analysis additional safety risk controls are developed through SRM. This is one way SRM and Safety Assumance are integrated. Abother way these functions work together is through the identification of potential new necessaria or indificitions work together is through the identification of potential new necessaria or indificitions for an advector together is through the identification of potential new necessaria or indificitions before some to addition and safety. Assurance measures, which are then analyzed and assessed using SRM. Figure 5 depicts the SRM and Safety Assurance processes and their relationship to one another. If shows the mast obvious and frocuont interactions between the SMS components of Safety Assurance and SRM. There are three beam findings in the system assessment within Safety Assurance.
34537893123459739	analysis. The identification of historids, and the annitysis and advacement of callety risk. As a result, safety risk controls are developed and, once they are insummed to be pranticable in reducing safety risk controls are developed and, once they are insummed to be pranticable in a reducing safety risk controls are developed and, once they are insummed to be pranticable in a caceptable level, these controls are employed operationally. Safety Assurance is used to ensure that safety risk controls are equilated and on the analysis and developed brough safety risk, here innintended conceptances. The controls are developed brough SRM. This is one way SRM and Safety Assurance are integrated. Assurance are integrated.
345878801224507880	analysis. The identification of historids, and the annitysis and advacement of callely risk. As a result, safety risk controls are developed and, once they are insummed to be previousling in a caceptable level, these controls are employed operationally. Safety Assumes is used to ensure that safety risk controls are employed operationally. Safety has been exceptable level, these controls are mplace, many whitten they are achieving their intended safety risk controls one objectives, and models for unintended analysis are achieving their intended safety risk reduction objectives, and models for unintended analysis additional safety risk controls are developed through SAM. This is one way SRM and Safety Assumance are integrated. Assume are integrated. Assume are integrated.
34587893123450789	analysis. The identification of historids, and the annitysis and advacement of callety risk. As a result, safety risk controls are developed and, once they are insummed to be pranticable in reducing safety risk controls are developed and, once they are insummed to be pranticable in a reducing safety risk controls are developed and, once they are insummed to be pranticable in a caceptable level, these controls are employed operationally. Safety Assurance is used to ensure that safety risk controls are equilated and on the analysis and developed brough safety risk, here innintended conceptances. The controls are developed brough SRM. This is one way SRM and Safety Assurance are integrated. Assurance are integrated.






41	AVS Services/Offices will also identify the preas to monitor within the component of	the
42	abrospace system for which they have aversight responsibility. The Safety Furtherm	ance Design
43	Team will develop materials to ensure that these ames are identified in a consistent	
46.7		
45	component of the aerospace system. SRM could be conducted by AVS organization	
16	product/service provider organizations. Either way, the outputs of SRM will include	
47	monitor the effectiveness of the resultant safety risk complex. These plans become	The basis re-
48	the monitoring plans identified in the safety partomance measurement process illust	tralad in
49	Figure 8. When risk is determined to be accuptable in SRM. the Monitoring Plans is	tay be
50	lipidated to remove al chergo what a monitored	
51	And the second state of th	
52	Monitoring plans will include indicators as described in Figure 4. Safety Partormano	
59	Framework. The structure of individual monitoring plane describe the relationship to	
54	Integrated Civil Aviation System Level, the deslied behaviors of the product/service	
55	Tail 2 and the activities that AVS will undertake to influence the behavior of piotoct	
56	providers. Appropriate safety outformance targets will be established to escal in the	
57 5ð	Analysis step. Safety performance targets are typically a predetermined risk reduct	an aplective
59	that brings risk within accupitable lovels. The first time through the brocose. The milital monitoring plan is developed in the Ups	Ville
59 60	Monitoring Plan stearbox. While this is at the confusion, it is important to stuff with	
61	create and then update the monitoring plant, build on the putcuts for SRM	3000 BO
62	preste and men oppose the momentum pains bailled on the potpose to Sherr	
63	Monitoring plant will be developed at the AVS-level and writen the Dervice-Offices.	Trano
64	plans must take into accourt existing data sources from within and outside of the FA	
65	Monitoring plana must also ensure that the requirements in FAA Order V6 8000.370	
66	the periodicity for reviewing adjuty performance largets and mol. Management must	
67	safety performance relative to safety performance targets at least querterly at the Al	
68	of least monthly within AVS Services/Offices	
69	2.2.2 Data Acquisition	
70	The monitoring plan identifies the data to member. At the AVS-level, the itals may be	4 9m
13	aggingate of data collected of a lower-level and their earth as the Aviather Safety In	fotosstion
12	Analysis and Sharing (ASIAS) System will be laveraged. Similarly, within AVS Serv	
77	them are asany data sourcen and inale that will be inversigned to enjoy thin data must	numary to
74	implement the monitoring plan	
10	2.2.3 Data Analysis	
76	In the next stap, data is analyzed and turned into information such that decisions ca	
17	in the following step. Date analysis is not errinitimated (IT (resed) artivity. If requi	
73	individual or individuals concepting the analysis and patting it in a formal and structu	
79	uncerstandable and manageable by dacision-makers. This information must be pre-	
80	consistent formal. Therefore, part of the safety performance process development	
81	the adablishment of consistent methodalogies for presenting information to decision	o-makarz.
87.	2.2.4 System Analysis	
03	In this etep, decisions are made regarding the effectiveness of safety management (	
64	his AVS-level and within AVS Services/Offices Specifically, determinations are may	
85	regarding whether the safety performance targets are being mat. If safety performance	
66	are met, it is presimed that airfely risk controls are effective and are having the dea	red effect.
	the strate	Name No.

<ul> <li>pringhal new learned as and and/or if there are ineffective controls. If provide new learned and/or if there are ineffective controls, SRM is applied to literatify additional actions inaccessary.</li> <li><b>2.2.5 Action</b></li> <li>There are basically, two paths in this step. First, if it was determined that there are potential new ingrading whether the approximation of the step paths of the step path of the step path of the step paths of the step path of the step paths of the step path of the step path of the step paths of the step path of the step path of the step path of the step paths of the step path of the step</li></ul>	_	Strategy and Formework to Mangoe Sarety Pestormanian to ov/S (Jape 24, 2015)
<ul> <li>and/or if there are perfective contents, SFRI is applied to (Septify additional actions increasar)</li> <li><b>2.2.5</b> Action</li> <li>There are braically, two paths in this step. First, if it was determined that there are potential new furghts of tables in infractive somethis and SFM was conducted, this monitoring plants opticated to take information contents and an other, mere positive path is that the portrammed path was meet in the algorithm of the AVS-Aveet the AVS Manifurmer the manifurming plants in the algorithm of the AVS and the AVS Manifurmer the manifurming plants in the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer the analysis of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer the analysis of the step path of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer and the AVS Manifurmer plants of the algorithm of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer and the algorithm of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer and the algorithm of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer and the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer and the algorithm of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer algorithm of the algorithm of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer algorithm of the algorithm of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer algorithm of the algorithm of the algorithm of the AVS Manifurmer algorithm of the algorith</li></ul>	87	If safety performance targets are not mer, additional analyses are necessary to determine if a
<ul> <li>2.2.5 Action</li> <li>There are basically five patts in the size. First, if it was determined that there are potential new patter and or 11 the size basics and SFM was conducted, the monitoring plan is updated to the inter are updated by the size or an experiment of the size basics and SFM was conducted, the monitoring plan is updated to the algo basics and Size or interaction is made updated by the size basics and Size or interaction is made updated by the size basics and size of the size basics and size of the AVS week the AVS haves the move and an observed to a week even with in the size basics and size or interaction is made updated by the size basics and the Size of a week even with the size basics and the size basics to the size of a week even with the size basics and the size of a week even with the size basics. Size of the algo basic size of a week even the interaction and the size basics of the size basics and the size basics in the analytic size basic size of a week even the interaction and the size basics. In general, it is that the list in the size basic size of a week even the interaction and the size basic size of a week even the size of the size basic sis the size of the size basic size of the size basic basic si</li></ul>	BB	potential new bacard event and/or if there are reallectors controls. If potential new instants event
<ul> <li>There are basically two paths in this step. First, # X was determined that there are potential new hazards and/or if there are ineffective sometics and SRM was conducted, the membraing plan is updated to take mits change. The other, mere pathtop optim is that the pathormanic langtable were need in the alex shows ared a decision is made uparting whether the wonitering plan is updated to take mits change. The other, mere pathtop optim is not all the the wonitering plan should be updated as a result. For instance, of the AVE-four the AVE fourgement of the interface of a writely exact instance in the stepficant Safety factors for one an issue all the list in face of a writely exact instance of the stepficant Safety factors for one and work of the first the interface of a writely exact in changes to write its interfaced and measured. The focus is on continuous improvement to continuous of the average of your and in an issue of the stepficant Safety System changes, whether plannad or unplanned or interaction the advised of the meritaria and measure.</li> <li><b>Development and Implementation</b></li> <li><b>M AVEARS</b> improvement to continuous drive rate and of the average or yotam.</li> <li><b>M AVEARS</b> improvement to continuous (e.g., Destination 2025 filed formariation and performance measurements and and they performence measurements and and performance measurements and and encoded and and organization of a step of solely is in the averaging addet y solely performance measurements and the interface and and organization of a step of solely. Solely performance measurements and the average and and were need and the step plane of a step of a solely were and addet of a step of a solely performance. The second and a sole of the sole plane a sole of the sole plane.</li> <li><b>M AVEARS</b> implementation of a step performance of a step were measurement and the sole of the sole plane and sole of a sole of the</li></ul>	69	and/or if there are perfective controls, SRM is applied to (dentify additional actions increaser)
<ul> <li>haunts and/ar II there are ineffective control and ERM was conducted, the mentaning plan is updated to the into access the change. The other, more pathies path is that the gendermaning plan should be updated to the access the change. The other, more pathies path is that the gendermaning plan should be updated as a result. For instance, of the AVS-Aves the AVS Management Team (AVSMT) may decide to strange the Significant Safety issue to move an lower of the list in favor of a whelp each instance on higher concern.</li> <li>The important characteristic of the Significant Safety issues to move an lower of the list in favor of a whelp each instance of the Whele prevents, is that salely gendermane management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or unplanned management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on management is a dynamic each by System of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of a management of a state of the state by System of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden on the system of angles, whether planned or orden</li></ul>	90	2.2.5 Action
<ul> <li>upstated to take into account this change. The other, more positive path is that the performance parameters were in the New access the AVS-aver the AVS for upparting whether the membrane parameters and explore a solution to imparting the AVS for upparting the solution to membrane a higher account is impact to AVS for upparting the solution of a watch as a solution to instance all the NAS-aver the AVS for upparting the solution of a watch as become a higher account.</li> <li>The memoritant characteristic of the solution of the white process, in genome, is that solely compared to an upparting the solution of a watch as become a higher account.</li> <li><b>Development and Implements</b> is the membrane and measured. The focus a or a continuous emprovement to continuous developments are approximated and measured. The focus a solution are proved in the AVS. Aver the solution of a watch are the solution of the acceptance system.</li> <li><b>Development and Implementation</b></li> <li><b>M VSEAS (option and the data of the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution are the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of the acceptance of a watch are the solution of a watch are the acceptance of a watch </b></li></ul>	81	There are basically two paths in this step. First, # i was determined that there are potential new
Bargeb wore mell in the step shows and a decision is made regarding whether the munitaring plan should be updated as a result. For instance of the AVS-avert, the AVS Maxingament Team AVSMT; may decide to change the 3 plan should be updated as a result. For instance of the AVS-avert, the AVS Maxingament Team AVSMT; may decide to change the 3 plan should be updated as a result. For instance of the AVS manuagement Team of a wreak is used in the step end the whole proves in genome, is that safety end in the step end the whole proves in genome, is that safety end in the step end the whole proves in genome, is that safety end or instance on manuagement is a dynamic actuly. System changes, written planned or instances mereorement to continuous deviations and measured. The focus a on continuous engrovement to continuous deviation of the average is a strategies of a context and instance. The focus a on continuous engrovement to continuous deviation of the average and the average active strategies of a context of a strategies of a context of the peets the AVS MS to determine the effective AVS is an manupation strategies of a context of the peets the AVS MS to determine the effective AVS is an manupation of the Strategies of the AVS MS to determine the effective AVS is an manupation strategies of a context of the strategies of the therease the average and strategies of a context of the strategies of the AVS MS to determine the average and the strategies of the strategi	92	hazants and/or if there are ineffective controls and SRM was conducted, the monitoring plan is
<ul> <li>plan should be updated as a result. For instance of the AVS-avel, the AVIs Manugement Team AVSNT; may decide to change the <i>SightReard Safety</i> Issae is in toward in the use of the factor of a workly essae that mes become a higher concern.</li> <li>The incontant characteristics of the step and the whole process, no genomic, is that safety essae may result in changes to what is mentioned and measured. The focus is on continuous emptovement to continuous the mentioned and measured. The focus is on continuous emptovement to continuous to the other and of the other pair of the safety essae and the step and of the some process of a step by the other pair of the step and of the some process of a step by the continuous emptovement to continuous the other pair of the step and of the some process of a step by the source of the step and of the some process of the step and of the some process of the step and t</li></ul>	16.61	updated to take into account this change. The other, mere positive path is that the performance
<ul> <li>AVSMT; may decide to change the Significant Safety Issues to more an lasse aff the tild in favor of a whole case to the safety equal that may become a higher contern.</li> <li>The important characteristic of the safet end the whole prevense, important, is that safety performance management is a dynamic activity. System change, whether plannak are important characteristic of the safet end the whole prevense, whether plannak are included or instance management to continuous emprovement to continuous the merchance and management. The facts is on continuous emprovement to continuous the merchance and management.</li> <li><b>Development and Implementation</b></li> <li><b>Mercentation</b></li> <li><b>Development and Implementation</b></li> <li><b>Mercentation</b></li> <li><b>Mercentation</b></li></ul>	94	largets were net in the step above and a decision is made againing whether the monitoring
<ul> <li>Favor of a week your limit may become a higher concern.</li> <li>The important churadom was of this step end the whole provess, in general, is that sately performance management is a dynamic activity. System channes, whether planned or implanned may result in changes to what is monitored and measured. The focus is on continuous emptowement to continuous due to the average and in a sately of the average access years.</li> <li><b>Development and Implementation</b></li> <li><b>Development and Implementation</b></li> <li><b>May State Institute Institute ANS Implementat</b></li></ul>	95	
The important characteristic of this step and the whole process, in general, is that safety programmed may result in charages to what is membrind and measured. The focus is on continuous improvement to isonithically drive risk and of the aerospace system.	98	
The important characteristic of this side and the whole process, in general, it that safely generations management is a dynamic activity. System charages, in contains a plantaut or implanment may read to changes to what is more thand and measured. The focus is on continuous improvement to continuously drive risk and of the somespice system. <b>3 Development and Implementation</b> <b>3 Development and Implementation</b> <b>3 Development and Implementation</b> The AVSSMS implementation Run dissocrates the high-least plant for satactivity objective and derive the strategies for activity by the processor of the same static formation Arm tramportation System (NextGen) goals and performance measures Business Plant at vari- levels in transgeneration and simulation of the performance measures are planted formation for tramportation System (NextGen) goals and performance measures Business Plant at vari- levels in transging addity. Safety performance measurement about exceptuates of safety risk in the antispatient and the safety objectives (sp. <u>Development about exceptuates</u> of safety risk in the antispatient at the safety begin the safety Performance Design Team in develop a process and humanics and the safety performance measurement about exceptuation on antispatient of safety performance from the averagementation Plant brance system components that AVS Services/Ulfreep oversee Therefore. AVS estatusched the Safety Performance Design Team in develop a process and humanics and the safety performance of the sectories system with allow AVS are that the law is called the Safety Performance Design Team with develop processes that upper management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team with always and the forma- tion is an exception in this documents which which is in the SM (CS) were than the law of dome by the SM (CS), anter, performance actions AVS will align with safety pertormations in other Coul Aviation Authorities (GAAs) and their Stafety Performance actions (SSP).) The next product the team will deven	197	Favor of a wately excut link new become a higher concern
<ul> <li>performance management is a dynamic activity. System changes, whether planned or implanned may result in changes to what a membrane and measured. The focus is on continuous improvement to continuous the explored and the average colored.</li> <li><b>Development and Implementation</b></li> <li><b>A Development and Implementation</b></li> <li><b>M AVSINE (representation Righ describes the bigh-level plan for satability membrane) of anticipation of anticipation of anticipation of anticipation of anticipation of anticipation of a state </b></li></ul>	68	
<ul> <li>Implanment may make in changes to what is monitoling and measured. The focus is on continuous improvement to continuous mytovement to continuous mytovements that the context of the co</li></ul>		
continuous improvement to continually drive risk and of this appreciate system. <b>5 Development and Implementation 3 Developmentation 3 Developmentation</b>	00	
Bereinstein and Inclusion and Inclusion     Bereinstein and Inclusion and I		
A       Development and Implementation         30       Development and Implementation         31       Overview         32       Development in AVE FAA has many documents that lat safety objective and performance measures that all safety objectives and performance measures Business Plans al variation strategies (ar activity) goals and performance measures Business Plans al variation system (NextSer) goals and performance measures Business Plans al variation strateging orfer y Safety performance measurement should encapsude analysis in the acceptance of safety Pistern in manging orfer). Safety performance measurement should encapsude analysis in importance of safety Pistern in the acceptance of safety Pistern in manging offer).         34       Novelois, AVS estatisched ine Safety Performance Design Team. In develop a process and Mangument of activity performance Design Team. In develop a process and Mangument of activity performance Design Team will allow AVS to enhance in management of activity performance Design Team will allow AVS to enhance in management of activity merimments (CAAs) and their Bate Safety Programm (SFF).         35       The mest product the isometry berformance actives AVS with align with safety performance actives and with a safety programm (SFF).         36       The mest product the isometry berformance actives and with a safety Programm (SFF).         36       The mest product the isometry berformance actives and with activity programm (SFF).         37       The mest product the isometry berformance actives and with activity programm (SFF).         38       The mest product the isometry berformance actives and barrene from a safety pro		countering autoreaumunt to countering david use use and up an use and shared
S         Development and Implementation           25         S.1         Overview           26         S.1         Overview           27         The AVSSAS implementation Plan describes the high-level plan for establishment of antery performance management in AVS. PAA has many documents the lab active objentives and describes for active/lag its objectives (e.g., Destination 2025 Next Generation Avian Transportation System (NextSer) gots and performance measures Business Plans at variant levels. However, these to not funy ment the percent AVSSMS to determine how effective AVSs is in managing safety. Safety performance measurement should anceptuate national and organizations is acted to be safety Performance measurement who acceptance of safety risk in the annual strengtuits safety to be to be accepted and the safety tisk in the annual for measuring safety performance Team in the AVSSMS implementation Plan Understanding the safety performance Design Team in develop a process and Museums for measuring safety performance of the generate system will alway AVS to enhance in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upper transport decision making and habitate charing within AVS and manon in the safety performance access AVS will align with safety performance access AVS with an ensure the safety performance access AVS with an ensure to safety the loar is stating with the development of the safety performance access AVS with an ensure the safety performance access AVS with access that upper to work done by the SM ICEs after performance access AVS with align with safety performance access AVS with access part access (call ditowin done of the SVSSM performance access AVS with align		
The AVSEMS implementation Plan describes the high-evel plan for establishment of inferry performance management in AVS. PAA has many documents that lat asfety objentives and describe strategies for achieving its objectives (e.g., Destination 2025 Next Germanian Avi Transportation System (NextGer) goals and performance measures. Business Plans at variant levels: However, these to not fully meet the needs the AVSEMS to determine how effective AVS is in managing safety. Safety performance measurements should encapsuide national and organizational active objectives and should be compared in the acceptance of safety risk in the annual objective and should be compared in the acceptance of safety risk in the annual status of the performance measurements build encapsuide national and organizational active objectives and should be compared in the acceptance of safety risk in the annual of measuring safety performance. The encapse reveaue International AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team in develop a process and Museums for measuring safety performance from its AVSSMS Implementation Plan Under Landing the safety performance from the senseptic system will allow AVS to enhance in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upperting actively and the safety performance design team will develop processes that upperting with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CSS werk. By Jake in stating with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CSS werk. By Jake in stating with the development of active performance design team will develop processes that uppertinged in other Gwill Availan Autourities (CAAs) and their Bate Safety Programs (SSP ). The weak dome by the SM (CS safety performance access AVS will align with safety leave (call of Significant Play Reversition is a process is identify Significant Safety leaves (call of Significant Play Reversition will develop to be significant Safety leaves (call of Significant Play R	105	3 Development and Implementation
The AVSEMS implementation Plan describes the high-evel plan for establishment of inferry performance management in AVS. PAA has many documents that lat asfety objentives and describe strategies for achieving its objectives (e.g., Destination 2025 Next Germanian Avi Transportation System (NextGer) goals and performance measures. Business Plans at variant levels: However, these to not fully meet the needs the AVSEMS to determine how effective AVS is in managing safety. Safety performance measurements should encapsuide national and organizational active objectives and should be compared in the acceptance of safety risk in the annual objective and should be compared in the acceptance of safety risk in the annual status of the performance measurements build encapsuide national and organizational active objectives and should be compared in the acceptance of safety risk in the annual of measuring safety performance. The encapse reveaue International AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team in develop a process and Museums for measuring safety performance from its AVSSMS Implementation Plan Under Landing the safety performance from the senseptic system will allow AVS to enhance in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upperting actively and the safety performance design team will develop processes that upperting with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CSS werk. By Jake in stating with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CSS werk. By Jake in stating with the development of active performance design team will develop processes that uppertinged in other Gwill Availan Autourities (CAAs) and their Bate Safety Programs (SSP ). The weak dome by the SM (CS safety performance access AVS will align with safety leave (call of Significant Play Reversition is a process is identify Significant Safety leaves (call of Significant Play Reversition will develop to be significant Safety leaves (call of Significant Play R		
performance management in AVE. PAA has many documents that lat safety objentive and denome caretogues (ar activelying to objectives (e.g., Destination 2025 Next Semimolish Air Transportation System (NextSer) goals and performance measures Business Plans at vari- levitial. However, these be not tury meet to needs the AVSSMS to determine how effective AVS is in managing calety. Safety performance measurement should encape use the effective AVS is in managing calety. Safety performance measurement should encape use the effective AVS is in managing calety. Safety performance measurement should encape use the effective AVS is in managing calety. Safety performance measurement should encape use the effective AVS is in managing calety. Safety performance measurement should encape use the encape organizational safety togethest and should be inceptioned in the acceptance of safety risk in the animplace system components that AVS Service/Offices oversee Therefore. AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team to develop a process and Museums for measuring safety performance of the services system. Alonge note that this together tanding the safety performance of the services system will allow AVS to printing on management of cately. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upplied management development of this document, which builds on the SM (CS) work. By take the work done by the SM (CS, safety performance brange within AVS and tracetry. The take is starting with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CS) work. By take the work done by the SM (CS, safety performance transp. AVS will align with safety performance in other Gwill Aviation Authorities (CAAs) and their Bate Batety Programs (SSP).) The next product the team will develop the size in process to interest Significant Safety (section document Significant First Areas in the AVSSMS implementation First). Significant Safety (section document are therefore candidates in measurement. The team, working with sciencion sectio	06	3.1 Overview
<ul> <li>denoministrategies for achieving its objectives (e.g., Destination 2025 Next Genimation An Transportation System (NextGen) goals and performance measures. Business Plans at variant levels? However, these on not fully meet the needs in AVSEMS to determine how effective AVS is in mensinging safety. Safety performance measurement should encapsuste how effective in the safety objectives and should be propagated in the acceptance of safety risk in the average cystem components that AVS Services/Offices oversee.</li> <li>Therefore, AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team to develop a process and wascume for measuring safety performance in the acceptance of safety risk in the average cystem components that AVS Services/Offices oversee.</li> <li>Therefore, AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team to develop a process and wascume for measuring safety performance in the acrespace system. Planse note that this team is called the Safety Performance Design Team will allow AVS to orthogo in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will allow AVS to orthogo in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will allow AVS to orthogo in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will allow AVS to orthogo in management desiston making and facilities change within AVS and maxetry. The form is starting with the developmant of this document, which builds on the SM (CS) were. By usite the work done by the SM (CS) safety performance across AVS with safety. Performance in other Civil Availan Autorities (CAAs) and their Bate Safety Programs (SF) (1).</li> <li>The reak product the fourt will develop the interaction Ram? Significant Safety (same call Significant Fish Areas In the AVSSMS implementation Plan.) Significant Safety (same call of Significant Fish Areas In the AVSSMS implementation Plan.) Significant Safety (same call of Significant Fish Areas In the AVSSMS implementation Plan.) Significant Safety (same call are therefore condicated Are measur</li></ul>	07	
Transportation System (NextiSer) goals and performance measures Business Plans at variable levels). However, these to not funy meet the needs im AVSSIMS to determine how effective AVS is in immany and the measurement should an exposuble national and organizations askey bigselves and stroub te measurement should an exposuble national and organizations askey bigselves and stroub te monitored in the acceptance of safety risk in the employee system components that AVS Services/Offices oversee. Therefore, AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team to develop a process and Wascums for measuring safety performance in the acceptace system. Planto nate that the team is called the Safety Performance Team in the AVSSMS Implementation Plan Universities and additional and the safety performance of the serespace system. Will allow AVS is enhance in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upperformance of the serespace actors. AVS will allow a the SM CGS safety performance actors. AVS with an AVS is enhance in useful with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CGS werk: By use in the will develop processes that upperformance in other Goald University. The form is a process actors. AVS will align with addition (SSP i) the one will develop the SM (CG safety performance actors. AVS with align with a safety performance in the rest of their Bate Safety Programm (SSP i). The weak down by the SM (CG safety performance actors. AVS with align with addition (SSP i) the weak down by the SM (CG safety performance actors. AVS with align with actory performance in other SM (SSP i) and their Bate Safety Programm (SSP i). The weak product line is on measurementation Plant. Significant Safety issue (called Significant Fact Rest Rest In the AVSSMS implementation Plant. Significant Safety issue (called Significant Safety issue (called Significant Safety issue) to expected be implementation input of states considerable input or the accident rain and a	1901	performence management in AVE. FAA has many documents that list safety objectives and
<ul> <li>levitar However, these as not fully meet the needs fin AVSEMS to determine how effective</li> <li>AVS is in menaging cafety. Safety performance measurement should encapsuids rational and organizational safety objectives and should be considered in the acceptance of safety risk in the averaging cafety. Safety performance measurements the acceptance of safety risk in the averagine cystem components that AVS Service/Offices oversee</li> <li>Internicis, AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team in devision a process and the table of the services system. Please note that the team is called the Safety Performance Team in the AVSSMS Implementation Plan Under Landing the safety performance from the services system. Allows by the ontained in an analysment of cafety. The Safety Performance Design Team will devision processes that upperformance in the devision processes that upperformance in the services and will devise processes that upperformance in the service AVS with a safety. The formance to be an analysment of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will devise processes that upperformance in the devision processes that upperformance is safety and the safety. The formance to be an an analysment of safety. The Safety Performance design Team will devise processes that upperformance in other Gwill Average the safety performance design Team will devise processes that upperformance is a noneignment of safety. The formance to be an an analysment of safety is an analysment of safety performance design Team will devise the safety performance of the second the safety and the safety performance of the second the safety is an end to be safety. The formance the safety is an analysment of safety is and is an analysment of safety is and is an analysment of s</li></ul>	DAT .	
111       AVS is in managing calefy. Salefy performance measurement should encappudde national and organizational safety tablectives and should be incruitaved in the acceptance of safety risk in the animpude cystem components that AVS Service/Offices oversee         112       Internities. AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team in develop a process and two-science cystem. Please note that the loan is caled the Safety performance in the acceptance system. Please note that the loan is caled the Safety performance from in the AVSSMS implementation Plan.         113       Internities. AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team in the AVSSMS implementation plan.         114       Internities and the Safety performance of the serespace system. Please note that the loan is caled the Safety performance Design Team will develop processes that upplied management of cately. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upplied management of cately. The Safety Performance cately and the GM (CIS's work By Jale) to work done by the SM (CS, safety performance actors AVS will align with safety.         124       management of the second to the cately of the Bate Safety Program (SSP).         125       the work done by the SM (CS, safety performance actors AVS will align with safety.         126       performance in other Gwill Availant Authorities (CAAs) and their State Safety Programs (SSP).         127       the next product the NVSSMS implementation Plan.         128       the work perduct the NVSSMS implementation Plan.         129       the most product the NVSSMS implementation Plan.         129       t	16	
<ul> <li>organizational safety objectives and should be propidered in the acceptance of safety risk in the energiace system components that AVS Services/Offices oversee</li> <li>Therefore, AVS established the Safety Performance Design Team to develop a process and wascums for measuring safety performance in the ecrospace system. Please note that the team is called the Safety Performance of the ecrospace system. Please note that the team is called the Safety Performance Design Team will allow AVS to orbitance in management of callety. The Safety Performance Design Team will allow AVS to orbitance in management of callety. The Safety Performance Design Team will allow AVS to orbitance in management of callety. The Safety Performance Design Team will allow AVS to orbitance in management of callety. The Safety Performance carbins change within AVS and maxetry. The form interacting with the development performance actors. AVS with safety.</li> <li>The weak done by the SM ICE, safety performance actors. AVS with safety.</li> <li>Performance in other Coll Aviation Autorities (CAAs) and their Bate Safety Performance (called Significant Safety Programs (SAFs)).</li> <li>The weak product the team will develop the safety.</li> <li>Performance Team will develop the safety Performance actors. AVS will safety.</li> <li>Performance in other Coll Aviation Autorities (CAAs) and their Bate Safety Programs (SFs).</li> <li>The weak product the team will develop the safety formation actors. AVS will safety formation (SFs).</li> <li>The maxies and events that are reported to have a considerable impact on the according train and are therefore cardinates Armous in measurement. The team, working with Sciencider Safety formations are specified by face of a startware weak are infine to cardinate for the according system was carried with the developed to cardinate system. The team will have the process it benefore and the according train and are therefore cardinates Armous immers to an effect is safety</li></ul>	TU.	
<ul> <li>animupace system components bal AVS Services/Offices oversee</li> <li>Thevefors, AVS established the Safety Partomance Design Team to develop a process and Weaching for measuring safety performance in the services system. Planto note that the team is called the Safety Partomance Team in the AVSSMS / indiamentation Plant Understanding the safety performance of the services system will alway by the ontention in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upperformance in states. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upperformance in other Cost of team will develop processes that upperformance in other Cost of team will develop processes that upperformance in other Cost of team will develop processes that upperformance in other Cost of team will develop processes that upperformance in other Cost of team will develop processes that upperformance in other Cost of the second of the Safety Programs (SSP).</li> <li>The weak done by the SM ICEs safety performance actess AVS will align with safety performance in other Cost Availant Automatics (CAAs) and their Bate Safety Programs (SSP).</li> <li>The next product the team will develop is a process to identify Significant Safety issue (called Significant Pick Reas In the AVSSMS implementation Piant. Significant Safety issue (called By fazeride align with state on ported to have a considerable impact on the accident rate and are therefore conditates Armosamment. The team, working with Statehology Sevices/Officers and industry, will use the process it Bawkaped to conduct system-size.</li> <li>Stateman bit are inflasity ulerby the Significant Safety reuse of the accident rate and are therefore conditates Armosamment. The team, working with Statehology Sevices/Officers and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system. The team will their theoremote three Significant Safety cause system.</li> </ul>		
The vertices of the sentence of the solid type of the sentence		
In Thevelois, AVS established the Safety Parlomance Design Team to develop a process and Weakawas for measuring safety performance in the exceptors system. Please note that the loan is called the Safety Parlomance Team in the AVSSMS Implementation Plan Under tending the safety performance of the senspace system. will allow AVS to enhance in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upper management decision making and facilities change within AVS and industry. The facilities the weak development of this document, which builds on the SM (CIS's work: By Jalu to Weak down by the SM (CIS), safety performance across AVS will align with safety. The weak down by the SM (CIS) safety performance across AVS will align with safety performance in other Civil Aviation Authorities (CAAs) and their State Safety Programs (SSP). The rest product the learn will develop the AVS SMS implementation Plan. The rest product the inter AVSSMS implementation Plan. Significant Safety Incert the interval of the team, work and weak and events the interval being of the account of the second of Significant Flock Areas in the AVSSMS implementation Plan. Significant Safety (source conditions) the team, working with sciencion? Services/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-team. Services/Offices and industry, will use the Significant Safety (source system). The team will their industry the Significant Safety (source system).		windplace system companies that AVS services/childes averses
Weacours for measuring safety performance in the sensepace system. Ploase note that the taken is called the Safety Performance Team in the AVSSMS Implementation Plan. Unline landing the safety performance of the sensepace system. Will allow AVS to enhance in inanegament of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will device processes that support management decision making and taolinae change within AVS are industry. The formation and interface of the sense with allow AVS to enhance in inanegament of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will device processes that support management decision making and taolinae change within AVS are industry. The formation will develop interface in other SM ICE's work. By using the weak done by the SM ICE's safety performance actors. AVS with safety Programme (SSFs). The reak product the four will develop in a tarting within AVS. The formation actors at the Safety Programme (SSFs). The reak product the four will develop in a tarting the Reak Reast in the AVSSMS implementation Plan. Significant Safety issues (called Significant Fact Reast in the AVSSMS implementation Plan. Significant Safety issues (called Significant Fact Reast in the AVSSMS implementation Plan. Significant Safety issues (called are therefore contributes in a therefore contributes in the according to an order of the accident rate and are therefore contributes is will use the process it developed to conduct system-tows accesses will developed to conduct system. The team will the indextry will use the significant Safety reuse process system. The team will the indextry the significant factors are system. The team will the indextry the accesses access is the actors proce system. The team will the indextry is the significant factor of the accident for the accesses.		Physician AVC and all inductional line Endote Discharmances Placing Tenne to deuplop a supervisional
team is called the Safety Performance Team in the AVSSMS Implementation Plan Understanding the safety performance of the senspose system will allow AVS to performance in management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upperformance of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upperformance in safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upperformance in safety. The safety performance of the sense within AVS and indexing. The four- in starting with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (DSS werk. By Jake us starting with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (DSS werk. By Jake performance in other Gwill Availant Autourbus (CAAs) and their State Safety Programs (SSPs). The weak done by the SM (DS, safety performance of the Sfate Safety Programs (SSPs) performance in other Gwill Availant Autourbus (CAAs) and their State Safety Programs (SSPs). The next product the learn will develop is a process to idensify Significant Safety issues (called Significant Pick Treas In the AVSSMS implementation Plant). Significant Safety issues called the factor candidates for measurement. The team, working with statehology sevices/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-saws. Sectorements to are influently ulerby the Significant Safety testers to be sevices/Offices and industry, will use the Significant Safety testers in the accesses of severe the accesses of safety the significant Safety for accessing the sector will their influence these significant Safety testers to the team will their industry and the significant Safety testers to the team will their influence these safety testers to safety for a conduct system. The		
In Limiter landing the callofy purintmance of the sendpace system, will allow AVS to orthance in nanogament of cafety. The Selety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upper management of cafety. The Selety Performance Design Team will develop processes that upper management of cafety. The Selety Performance Design Team within AVS are industry. The form is utarting with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CIS's work: By using the work done by the SM (CIS's safety performance actors AVS will align with safety. Performance in other Civil Availant Authorities (CAAs) and their State Safety Programs (SSPs). The rest product the team will develop a process to identify Significant Safety leaves (cafled Significant Fick Reas in the WSSMS' implementation Plant). Significant Safety leaves called the team and are therefare candidate Are measurements. The team, working with steincholer second and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct any sum-texes, considerable impact on the accident rath and are therefare candidate Are measurements in the Significant Safety leaves. The team will avail and the steam of the accident rath and are therefare candidate Are measurements in the Significant Safety leaves. The team, will append to canded available and the Significant Safety leaves. The team will the newspace system. The team will the rest be active to the accident rath and are therefare candidate Are measurements to approximate Safety leaves to exclusion the accogence system. The team will the rest between the accident for the safety leaves to exclusion and the safety server.		
<ul> <li>management of safety. The Safety Performance Design Team will develop processes that</li> <li>upped management decision making and faciliate change within AVS and material. The team</li> <li>ustarting with the development of this document, which builds on the GM (CIS's work, By Jake</li> <li>the weak done by the SM (CS, safety performance across AVS will align with safety performance.</li> <li>the weak done by the SM (CS, safety performance across AVS will align with safety performance in other Civil Availant Authorities (CAAs) and their State Safety Programs (SSPs)</li> <li>The next product the four will develop in process to identify Significant Safety (source (coll d) source) and their state across develop the social and and safety tester (coll d) source (coll d) and the respected to have a considerable impact on the social rain and are transfare conditated for measurement. The team, working with stelector()</li> <li>Service/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conside system-tows, costeaments to an endities by deepty the Significant Safety (source or Significant Safety (source))</li> </ul>	111	
augment management decision making and facilitate change within AVS and industry. The lown is starting with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CSS work: By using the weak done by the SM (CS, safety performance actors AVS will align with safety performance in other Cwill Availant Autouties (CAAs) and their Bates Safety Programs (SSF).) The weak product the count will develop is a process to identify Significant Safety issues (called Significant Pick Reads in the AVSSMS implementation Plan). Significant Safety issues (called its factor of events that are expected to back a considerable impact on the accident rate and are therefare conditates Ari measurement. The team, working with Statehology Services/CRice and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-takes assessments to an entities by dentify the Significant Safety Jesses. The team will their ited more appreciate to subject Safety reuses on the according conditates for the Significant Safety conduct system. The base down is the are significant Safety between by the according to the according to a set industry. Will use the process it developed to conduct system-takes assessments to an entities by dentify the Significant Safety performance system. The team will their industry and the significant Safety performance in the according to the according t	120	
<ul> <li>a starting with the development of this document, which builds on the SM (CS's werk. By Jalian The work done by the SM (CG, safety performance across AVS will align with safety performance in other Cwill Availant Authorities (CAAs) and their Blate Safety Programs (SSFs)</li> <li>The work product the team will develop to a process to idensify Significant Safety issues (called Significant Fick Greas In the NVSSAS implementation Plant). Significant Safety issues (called the team and are therefore candidate An measurement. The team, working with stelectory sector and and the team will use the process it developed to conduct system-was accorded to a profile to and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-was according to an entrance to specific to the acrospone system. The team will the investor for the accordingtor for the accordingtor for the safety leaves to establish safety performance inductors for the team will the investor for the accordingtor for the accordingtor for the safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the team will the investor for the safety leaves for the accordingtor for the accordingtor for the safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the safety issues in the according to the safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the safety issues in the safety is</li></ul>	DIT-	
In work done by the SM ICE, safety performance across AVS will align with safety performance in other Gwil Avialian Authorities (CAAs) and their State Safety Programs (SSP)) The next product the journ will deviate is a process to idensify Significant Safety issues (called Significant Fick Reads in the WVSSMS implementation Plan). Significant Safety issues (called the tracents of events that are expected to have a considerable impact on the accident rate and are therefore conditates in the investments. The team, working with stelectors Services/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-tows considerable to the login way with stelectors for the team will then the process the safety bases in the acrospone system. The team will then the process the safety bases in the acrospone system.	22	
The next product the (sum will devices is a process to idensify Significant Salery issues (called Significant Pick Reads in the NVSSMS implementation Plan). Significant Salery issues (called ity fazzards of events that are reported to have a considerable impact on the docident rate and are therefore condidates for measurement. The team, working with Statehology Services/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-taxes assessments to ane ifficienty ulerity the Significent Salery trause in the arrospace system. The team will then requires these safety issues to consider safety conducts and callers for the	2.1	
The next product the team will devolve is a process to idensify Significant Salery issues (called Significant Fisk Areas in the AVSSMS implementation Flam). Significant Salery issues (called the taxards of events that are reported to have a considerable impact on the docident rate and are therefore candidates for measurement. The team, woll ing with the stateholder Serviceu/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-even ascentiate to another the system of the state of the encoder of the conduction of industry will use the process it developed to conduct system-even accented by the Significent Salery issues in the arrospace system. The team will then the unnoted these safety lissues to establish safety performance indicators for the	24	pertormance in other Givil Availan Autombes (CAAs) and their State Safety Programs (SSPs)
Significant Pick Areas In the AVSSMS implementation Plan. Significant Safety (score percente the taxards or events that are reported to have a considerable impact on the accident rate and are therefore condidates in measurement. The team working with statehold of Serviceu/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-even conditions to ane iffice ity identity the Significent Safety issues in the arrospone system. The team will then dependent these safety issues to establish safety performance indicators for the	26	
28 the taxards of events that are expected to have a considerable impact on the accident rate and are therefore conditiated the measurement. The team, working with stellaholder in Serviceu/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-ave, as a second or aneithering without the Significent Safety tosues in the encourage events the state will their helpering of the team will the interview to the safety lasters to establish safety performance indicators for the same to establish safety performance indicators for the same to establish safety.	28	
28 are therefore condidated in measurement. The team, wolling with stainchology 30 Services/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-love. 31 concentrate are initially identify the Significent Safety tosses in the acrospace system. The 32 team will then the unmose three safety lisses to establish safety performance indicators for the	37	
30 Services/Offices and industry, will use the process it developed to conduct system-love, 31 ossessments to specifically identify the Significent Saléty tosses in the services pade system. The 32 tosin will then iteburnies these safety lisses to establish safety performance indicators for the	28	
21 assessments to specifically identify the Significent Salety taskes in the senspice system. The taam will then depumpted these safety lisues to establish safety performance indicators for the	28	
team will then illeburnides three eafery liques to establish safety performance indicators for the	30	
	31	
so submission liamy issues. The safety performance indicators will consuler bath discome and		
	33	augminiani wanky issues. The safety performance indicators will remainer bath buscome and
1000		1- 5 mil

process measures as described in Figure II. These safety performance indicators for the FAA, as well as the affected productivervice provider i the Safety Performance Daugh Team will work with Services/Offices to the affectiveness of their safety management processes. While AVS Si r and developing Service-lavel safety objectives and measures, it is im coordinated and consistent. Therefore, AVS Services/Offices will work Performance Design Team to ensure alignment of safety process and p the team will also make sale that the measure focus on the measure of these processes (e.g., the positive affect the processes frave on safe provide the processes (e.g., the positive affect the processes frave on safe any objectives, including those described in Destination 2025. With it	urganizations a establish measures fin enipes/Onces may have portant that they are with the Satety performance measures nearly of the offectivements by performance).
to attactiveness of their sarety management processes. While AVS So or any developing Service-Javel safety objectives and measures, it is im- solutionated and consistent. Therefore, AVS Services/Offices will work performance Design Team to ensure alignment of safety process and p the team will also make size that the measures focus on the measurer of theire processes (e.g., the positive affect the tracesses have on safe any objectives, including those described in Destination 2025. With the affect yobjectives, including those described in Destination 2025.	ervices/Offices may have portant that they are with the Safety performance mascure- sent of the officative terms. by performance).
to attactiveness of their sarety management processes. While AVS So or any developing Service-Javel safety objectives and measures, it is im- solutionated and consistent. Therefore, AVS Services/Offices will work performance Design Team to ensure alignment of safety process and p the team will also make size that the measures focus on the measurer of theire processes (e.g., the positive affect the tracesses have on safe any objectives, including those described in Destination 2025. With the affect yobjectives, including those described in Destination 2025.	ervices/Offices may have portant that they are with the Safety performance mascure- sent of the officative terms. by performance).
ar are developing Service-level subty objectives and measures, it is im- coordinated and consistant. Therefore, AVS Services/Offices will work Performance Design Team to ensure alignment of selfaty process and p the team will also make sure that the measures focus on the measurer of these processes (e.g. the positive affect the processes have on soft services/Office-level safety measures must also simport the higher-level affect yobjectives, including those disstribed in Destination 2025. With t	portant that they are with the Safety performance measures next of the effectivenes. Ity performance).
condinated and consistant. Thermitia, AVS Services/Offices will work Performance Design Team to ensure alignment of sefety process and p the team will also make sure that the measures Jocus on the measurer of these processes (e.g., the positive affect the processes have on soft anyon Office-level safety mensures must also singuith the higher-level affety objectives, including those described in Destination 2025. With t	with the Safety performance mappings next of the affectiveness by performance).
Performance Design Teem to ensure alignment of sefety process and p the team will also make sure that the measures Jocus on the measurer of these processes (e.g., the positive affect the processes have on soft service/Office-level safety mensures must also singest the higher-level affety objectives, including those described in Destination 2025. With t	neriformance-maacures nerif of the officiality formation by performance).
The team will and make sure that the measures focus on the measurer of these processes (e.g., the positive affect the travesses trave on sofe somein/Officie-towel safety measures must also support the higher-fowel affecty objectives, including those described in Dectination 2025. With t	nent of the effective ness. by performance).
If there processes (e.g. the positive affect the processes have an safe survice/Office-lovel safety moneuros must also support the higher-level aNty ubjectives, including those directibled in Destination 2025. With t	h performance).
service/Office-level calogy menautics must also support the higher-level aNty objectives, including those discribed in Destination 2025. With t	
aNity objectives, including those described in Destination 2025. With t	successive about the second
	ne manues in place
VS can important the measury processes to measure safety. This	
e communicated to management and used to determine the need to a	
	and the second sec
The final activity for the Safuty Performance Design Teem will be to de-	notation an implementation
daw for AVS to fully recorporate addety performance menugement proce	onson. True Eaferty
Forformance Division Foury will also tracktate implementation of this plan	n within AVS. Three
clivities are summarized in the Table below	and a set of a
Table 2 - Development Activities	
Sentery Performance Gerlage Term Actually	Due Della
Feasiert Strategy, and Fishework to Measure Salety Partomones in 545	domin (1), 2010
Develop Process to Identify Eignificant Balefy Image	Cerconton 37 0013
Determine Significant Subtry insules and Establish Salety Performance -	4000 ato 20014
ments sty Mexican's in Constitution Efforts/Annual of Salety Management Photoses	Dessentar by 15014
Gevelop instrumentation Plan is construction Safety Professional Measurement in Avail	June 30, 2015
12 Strategy	
	term will be limiterented
I processes will be iterative and evolve while adhering to the general o	
full implementation, which will lead to continual improvement (Pitase 4	
VSSMS Implementation Plan, is expected in 2016. The implementation	
afety performance measurement in AVS will entablish more upsoffic at	rivities, meastones, and
Ue dates for full implementation.	
	The final activity for the Satury Performance Design Teelm will be to de- lan for AVS to fully recorporate addety porformance management proce- priorinance Davisor Four will also trackite implementation of the clarativities are automatized in the table takew. Table 2 - Development Activitien Series / Performance Gesign Teen Activities Series in Statisty and Parmaching Manage Sates, Performance Investor Process in Series / Series and Participation Sates, Performance Investor Process in Series Activities of Sates, Performance Investor Process in Series Activities of Sates, Performance Investor Process in Series Activities of Sates, Performance Investor Processes Develop Instance and Examples and Participation Sates, Performance Investor Processes Develop Instance and Examples and Participation Sates, Performance Management in Activity Series Activities Sates and Activities and Participation Sates, Performance Management in Activities Sates and Activities and Participation Sates, Performance Management in Activities Sates and Activities and Participation Sates, Performance Management in Activities and Activities Sates, Performance Management in Activities Sates and Activities and Activities Sates, Performance Activities and Activities and Activities and Management and Activities and processes will be investign, they will be leaded on processes will be investign and evolve while adhering to be generated feacured from the AVSSMS Implementation Plan.) Full implementation, which will lead to continual improvement (Plans at AVSSMS Implementation, Plan, a expected in 2016, The Implementation AVSSMS Implementation Plan.

Appendix E

EASA

Embodiment of Level of Involvement (LOI) and

Safety Management System (SMS) Requirements

into Part 21

¥		of Reference lemaking task	_
Mana	agement System (SMS	volvement (LOI) and Safe ) requirements into Part- 512 (MOH 060 project) - lawe 1 - 27/	21
	Applicability	Produced trang	_
AMINING	Commonion ibinulanito (10d)	Uniornalizing invest-	-
repliction	No 749/2012 and de America Liffert	Concord Minute.	Vela:
uno Meconity.	23), ED Derman 2013/07078 (AMC 6.	stightpolicing grantp.	THU!
	Cartin Part 211	parates during .	BAR!
Armened	Aminuna far SASA Pars 21 desum	MMT.02ET - LOC NPA & (IN)	
-instantiers	internation Part-21. Design and	nth type:	Light.
	Production ingenerations, NAAs of	Faction at contralitation manage /IPW F	
	117 Member Sales performing troat	drafting;	115
		Publication date of 674 1 (06);	1013/0
Turser/marger	A week of the states of the second se	Durwrinn of NDA 1 consultinging	2 minut
Colobarguert		Processed controllation: Polynomial date of the Opinian	Ves 2014/0
		BMT,UGIT - LDE MPA 2 (AMC/GM)	-parace
		hitA type:	Digitization -
		Defined consultation stores NOA 2	
		dealGray.	Yes.
		Polabilation asso of NPA 2	2014/0
		Donablog of NPA 2 consultation Fotosof consultation	210/04
		Publication dament the Decision	Van
		HNT.0550 & RHT.0613 - SHS NPA (18 + AMC/GM):	203.6742
		HLA tope:	Full
		Technical consultation during NPA 3 dealting.	Vani.
		Publication case of NPA 7	7014/0
		Duration of MPA 3 consolition	3 Month
		Forthaud consultation:	Yes
		Phillippinn date of the Option	2010/0
		Philineation date of the December	5016/0
		<ul> <li>WORE: Where the woman method a lemaily 'deeray. The Agency will be sugarized by the plause (for LOI are 345) with industry/NAA resuscentatives to show and meetor a set of odd.</li> </ul>	

EM	ropean Aviation Safety Agency	NHT.0342 & NHT.0513 and HHT.0550 & HHT.0513 (MOM.040) 700 (1004)
1.	Issue and reasoning for re	gulatory change
	TCAD reveloped and adupted betw concept of 'Safety Menagement' (S State Safety Programme (SSP) by (SMS) by aviation industry organis	Insetty good safety records of the civil avietion industri neer 2001 and 2009 in a number of ICAO Anneses the M). These new SM provisions require implementation of the Contracting States and a safety Management Syntem attors (Lervice privaters). An part of the SSP, each state less under its suffernity implement an SMS in the
	Edition 11. Annes 19 consolitates actose Annexes 1, 6, 8, 11. 13 em SMS when are generally applicable 5. Annothiness of aurtait. Anne Investigate 2013 between their Standarts in Annes 19, Subt mill	Red a new Annox for Safety Hanadomitor (Annex 19 all the general Sbill and TMS promovum connertly spread 1.14. Annex 19 transidicated the transmoster for SSP and to all available consider, ne failing the demain of Annex (15 will become applicate the of netation dominis on 1/ uested to restly ICAO of any differences that will exist an restored requiritions or synchrose and the provision of the facilities are to be thanks before 14 Demote 2017, and CAD of any further differences that area.
	of Total System Approach, the Age the ICAO provisions for Setery Mol- thin Regulation (ICC) 216/2008 <sup>3</sup> (In obligation that stams from the pro- trial the gravitation of the ICAO to account (ref. Article 2(2)(3)). In to far anywerbiness, allot scensing, argometer to the Basic Regulation) in a Management System relating ( system, The Agency has, teorgin Safety Management concept and ) Talasteria actions wate introduced in	Is and in line with the generally accepted EASA principle net is in the pracess of implementing, in a modulual lense representer of the aviation introduction within the scope of encounter of the data is the Basic Regulation?. It is an examine of the data Regulation which requires to ensure histopy the basic Regulation which requires to ensure histopy the basic Regulation in the comptain requirement of generalizes, ATM/ANS, and annothed requirement is admity, and an is contraction of the solution, the basic Regulation to tradem this admits a time basic Regulation to tradem the ensurement and its continuous improvement of the angle its potential for cadety improvement, and domain to the European Aviation Safety data (EASt) is outed to a cathyly writibilising it across all the aviation domains to the European Aviation Safety data (EASt) is outed to informer (them SSEs and isolate implementation of RMM av-
	implementation of the Safety Mana improventing rules based to be any RMT 0611 and RMT 0550 h RMT 07	es as the lass demann for which passiplate (or the gement providings has to be blanched), and EASA fail 10 and di accordingly licitated palagonicing balls (MET 1262 ) (7) (formerly all under the MDM ORT or on 1) are and a Programmar to address the CKUp actions (VCL) as and
d.	Objectives	
	with the Immunork of Safety Mu check the oppoint fam 21 miles a provision to that the Design 5 Mil Man 21 and ICAO SMS compliant,	making project to to ensure a full compliance of Part JJ negatives providents of ICAQ Amous 19. This reasons to individual an encoursery, the missing Sofety Narragements neutriciting (0.8.%) engineers approval order UASJ and the competent acthorities granting them approval versight one supported with the resultatory provisions to
	<ul> <li>Field of good withins out wetalishing a propyret. Desclatere (cc.) in 13/02/2002 pro</li> </ul>	Personners and of the Course of all of indexersy 2000 to anney service course buildeness another before Agains, and subarray "succed buildeness of Demonstrative Definition (2005, 2007, 2
-	and all these lines are light	Contraction Contraction











RMT.0262 & RMT.0611 and RMT.0550 & RMT.0612 (MDM.060) Entropeand Actorion Safety Agency European Aviation Safety Agency Annex to ToR RMT.0262 & RMT.0611 and RMT.0550 & RMT.0612 (MDM.060 PROJECT) CONCEPT PAPER **Embodiment of Level of** Involvement (LOI) and Safety Management System (SMS) requirements into Part-21

(MDM.068) Concept Face	
UTIVE SUMMARY	53
win, aystemic approach to the names related to the or limital advantitions: winder to concily with the 1 by ICAO Annex 13, is used with two closely related making tasks RMT 0252 5, 001 Tests, and sate state (RMT-0550 & RMT-0512). The tasks aim at attention (2 and its Atmos 1 (2017-21), as well as related AMC a impliant Sates (Annagement) providents for applicant discrets/incloses of Part-21 imparts attentions for applicant body tasks, formally separated, are seen as parts of and tasks.	sapiation of the undernentong rules ately Management principles introduc pipes – Leval of Involvement (rul annopement System (internating tail annopement System (internating ToAC Mich ordner un atid the minsting, TCAC in EASA design approvals as well as a
o determine texts of Involvement (LDI) of the Agency	<ul> <li>introducing a risk-based approach in product outfiltration, and</li> </ul>
mplianor with the Safety Managément provisions of only, the requirements for Design & Manufacturing (D le Safety Management System (SMS), as well as ribles grwitting them approvals witt performing them in State Safety Programme (aSP).	ICAO Annex 19 and add, as neo 9 M) organisations related to resultements for competent aut
9 Ranagemeté consight which are new to fleet 21	in Key elements of the IEAD Sat qualition are:
multication, risk assessment and millipation); and community improvements.	salety risk managistiem (hazard salety performance measuremen performance-based oversight; an arrey promotion
M principles in product cartification and E & M significant safety and cost trenents to hoto D & M significant safety and cost trenents to hoto D & M sidue to better nilectedon and use of resources and throughesticitive approach in safety allowing from min- ences a even playing finite with competitors since the signed to be implemented workivities in all advictory implementation will certainly require investment from	nulementation of Salety Managem gumbatuons has a protential to brin gumbatione and competent attimul geneus innersia application of a pri acty critical insues. D will also bein Arti Safety Management principlet.
He rear domain within the scope of Regulation (CC) the "Beac Regulation") where the compatibility of ety Ranagement procedule bird down in Annax 19 bir needs to be established, as newful	M/2008 (loseinafter relevant to a cisting applementing rules with the 5
ate discussion, among all parties involved, in order to	na Concept Paper is intended to faci int flue best way forward.
M. Saman and J. Barn, Saman M. 10 Palati and states in computer radius to strain and school Malety. Asserts and in computer in a computer of strain and school Malety. Asserts a set is to a computer in a ACOST of the Demonstration of U.S. (2014), pp. 411–511, Computer in the present of the School of Computer School of the School of	<ul> <li>Ins Built of Coll according and added annual (MATVEE) Segmentant (SG) No. 1492(2007)</li> </ul>

-		Concept Pag
		able of Contents
-	millication of the mare	0
-		
-		
-11		
3.2	and the second se	
TS	and the second sec	
14		
20	in the second se	UI
16		1=1=1=1=1=1=1:010000000000000000000
11		
3.7		
2.7		
C		
3.1		
17	the second se	
4.2		
4.7		
4.2		
4.7		
13		
43	a statute statute	24
43		25
4.3		ARC. putient
14	luterbacer	1-1
9.9		1550 B. RMT. 0612 (5MS)
3,4	- Contraction of the second second	SMS ARC project
SM	the second s	
11		
51		toe with ICAD:
5.1	Constant of the second second second	of its consistency with other division,
5.1	and a south that it is the south of the sout	
(S BOLOOK	Web Wild Enmone Anabas Salets Agency document, Copes are not controlled. California	A A sight research

- 2.02	Col. () International and a	Concept Pa		
51.5	Consistency of SMS traineworks between DQA and PDA	28		
517				
518	Altamative Means of Consulance	- 28		
119	Human methia			
52 Rt	emaking process for SHS			
521	Weeking method			
5.7.2	Biol projects for SMS	29		
5.7.3	Deliverative	29		
\$2.4	Time schedule for SNS			
53 50	S concept open issues			
531	Form of SMS Implementation // Part-21	36		
SA Of	er open insules			
241	Consistency of Part-71 anamication anymovals	.30		
5.4.2	Fart-11 review to introduce performance based rulemaking symmetry			
55 10	educe in the contraction of the	.32		
3.5.1				
5.2 No 204	<ul> <li>5.1.7 Essentiation of State Salety Programme (SSE)</li> <li>5.1.8 Attending Means of Contrilings</li> <li>5.1.9 (Higher Excess for SMS)</li> <li>5.2.1 Walking method</li> <li>5.2.2 (Ballemating process for SMS)</li> <li>5.2.1 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.2.1 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.2.1 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.3.1 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.3.1 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.3.1 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.3.1 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.4.2 (Each of SMS) (Instances)</li> <li>5.3.1 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.4.3 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.4.4 (The setherable for SMS)</li> <li>5.4.5 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.4.6 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.7 (Deliverable for SMS)</li> <li>5.8 (Delevation of Parce 21 anotherable for second to the set of the second for the second for</li></ul>			
5.5.3	Interface with the FAA 21/SMS ARC project			
a Condia	ning .			
E Attach	<ul> <li>S.L.S. EASI SMS score vs ICAO SMS score for D &amp; M.</li> <li>S.L.S. Consistence of SMS transmotics between DOA and PDA.</li> <li>S.L.Z. Resultion of State Salety Programme (SSP)</li> <li>S.L.B. Alternative Manu of Contailance</li> <li>S.L.B. Alternative Manu of Contailance</li> <li>S.L.B. Alternative Manu of Contailance</li> <li>Relemabiling process for SMS</li> <li>S.Z.B. Billerobiling method</li> <li>S.Z.Z. Billerobiling for SMS</li> <li>S.Z.J. Bellerobiling SMS</li> <li>S.A.J. Form of SMS Implementation in Part-21.</li> <li>S.M. Other Open Ssiles</li> <li>S.A.J. Form of SMS Implementation in Part-21.</li> <li>S.M. Other Open Ssiles</li> <li>S.A.J. Form of SMS Implementation in Part-21.</li> <li>S.M. Other Open Ssiles</li> <li>S.A.J. Form of SMS Implementation in Part-21.</li> <li>S.M. Other Open Ssiles</li> <li>S.A.J. Form of SMS Implementation in Part-21.</li> <li>S.M. Other open Ssiles</li> <li>S.A.J. Interface with Losse RMI.0252 &amp; RMI.0611 (1011)</li> <li>S.S.J. Interface with Losse RMI.0252 &amp; RMI.0611 (1011)</li> <li>S.S.J. Interface with Losse RMI.0252 &amp; RMI.0611 (1011)</li> <li>S.S.J. Interface with the FMA 21/SMS ARC project.</li> <li>Comparison of the Annexi 12 SMS framework with EASA SMS: framework with EASA SMS: framework with EASA SMS: framework</li> </ul>			
	S.1.5 EASA SMS score vs ICAO SMS score for D.A.M.     S.1.5 Consistency of SMS frameworks between DOA and POA.     S.1.7 Association of SMA Scheduler Programme (SSP)     S.1.8 Alternative Means of Contellance     S.1.9 Alternative Means of Contellance     S.2.9 Bullementation     S.2.2 Alternative Means of SMS     S.2.1 Working method     S.2.2 Alternative Internation     S.2.2 Alternative Internation     S.3.1 Form of SMS Implementation In Part-21.     S.4.1 Constanting in Part-21 prosentation accounts     S.4.2 East-21 review to introduce performance based rulembiling     avoraging     S.5.1 Interface with cases AMT 0252 & AMT.0511 (101)     S.5.2 Interface with cases AMT 0252 & AMT.0511 (101)     S.5.3 Interface with cases AMT 0252 & AMT.0511 (101)     S.5.3 Interface with the EAA 21/SMS ARC project     Continuous     Altachments     A. Level of involvement (101) intolect – Descriptive note     Comparison of the Anney 19 SMS framework with EASA SMS			
-				
		32		
re drawn main	na an anna an	Augus has an		

(ADA, 060, Cancest Face	
	1. Identification of the issu
enang the ICAG provisions for 'Sofaty Hanagement re-scope of the Basic Begulation. This tients from the to the Chicago Convention (and its Annexes) which are duly ablem into account in this Resolution and in * (Article 2-(2) (d)).	(SM) to all (the aviation domains with) nervision in the Basic Reportion relation
concept, which was introduced in the past years of door, coresist, of two main components - the Stan megement responsibilities of contracting States, and implementation by specified aviation service or produc- efficient	salety Programme (SSP) with salety
ALS, the Agency has demaged its own EASA Set fair TCAC frameworks to fit file specific needs of . The implementation of the EASA Set (process) for new and An Operations: These two durpanes are fully completed for the domain of ATM/ANS, but admining a this identiation into fully completings with the ICAC MM process has been launched and is in various with o ad Continuum Adwardshoess.	formwert, which is the adaptation IU/EASA tubes and EU legal evolution inten controlled in the domains of Al EAG competing? The process has been rulemaking aftert will be needed to b
ng domain in which SM implementation lies to be a 19. Certain miertuking attempts were made in the ris below). The main state and objective of him is ament Commission Regulation (50) the 7x8/2012 a introduce therein the FCRO compliant EASA SM	evaluaties for compliance with ICAO A paid, but they were unsuccessful (r emission proteinating basis is, therefor
results achieved and resperience gained from the 58 r particular the domains of Continuing Anworktingss 3M framework developed and odopted there will be blon in the field of bitlial Anworktingss.	implementations in the other domains An Crew and Wr Operations. The EA
ain will require adaptations to filling specific needs of Id a Design Organisation Annoval (DGA) and/or a 1 issued under Pert-21. These organisations have prospies, as equired by Pert-11, and run approach it these organisations. It is, therefore, maintain that loos not defined from the current effective transmitti- by benefit. Previous attempts to change the current sunderstanding and ussuing upportion or the skip percy staff involved. Therefore, we considered undu- e relemating staft, will the main assues and the ubmaking activity needs to be emissioned into an augpoint a smooth Srt full implementation. The more	Nerv21 Many organisations already initiation organization. Approval () almost empedded a number of the 3 her resulted in i-good safety record the initiation of the full 5M pendip or yesulf in unnesstating costs far ner ner (-3) system prived difficult rue in of hold stateholdern and some of the understate and explain rues, before private similaries. Then the subseque
and the second secon	atati selata Pragramma (201), net can a accountsiae er IDAD fa amite ani la anem



RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and MM1.0550 & RM1.0612 (MDA.050) European Aviation Safety Agency Concept Paper representatives of a wimper of Connacting States as well as representatives of come international industry organisations (e.g. ICCAIA) and the RU. The Agency, more-sensing the EU, participate) (and continues to participate) in the SNII work. The new Around 19 (Editor 4) rear was adopted by the ICAD Counce on 12 February 2012. becomes effective in Aily 2013 and shart he applicable in all swatten domains on 14 Rowamber 2013. Amies 19 commidates all the general SSP and SHS provinions currently sproud arrow. Americas 1, 5, 8, 11, 13 and 18 and adds elements for the collection and last of safety sime and State satery oversight dottes. Anexx 19 demons two frameworks, one for FSP (see Attachment A of Annex 15) and one for \$15 (see Appendix 2 of Annex 19). These frameworks, we generally applicable to all aviation dominine. Including the dominin of Annesi a 'Airworthiness of an raft/ The general SM provisions of Annex 19 will be complemented, as necessary in each Annex, by domain specific 5M provisions. The Annexies will contexn appropriate cross relatences to the general provisions of Annas E9: An affected annexes will shortly undergo revisions to remove the general provisions new contained in Armas 19 in order to avail depincations. By creating Annes 14 with Salety Hahapement provisions applicable to all avietian domains. ICAG Timmented a new literarchical structure of SSP/SM5-provisions immediately after the new Amer becomes effective (July 2013), the Contracting States, metuding this EU MS, will be inquested by the Secondary Seneral to write UCAO of any Ultransies that with estst on 14 November 2013 netween their instantal regulations or practices and the annualism of the Stimulanda in Anneal 19. Such multilambian as to be made luglage us Deraber 2013, and Theroarter the Status shall notify the Organization of any further differences this anse furthes the Contracting States will also be invited to polity ICAD of any differences between their own gracking and these established by the ICAD Recommences Practices, when the multication of such differences is imparting for the fatety of an taxingstan. The Competing States will disc to requested to instally ICAO, before 14 Octoper 2013, of the date or date by which they will have complied with the provisions of the Standards in Arrea 19. mark to be a little er f taxes

European Aviation Safety Agency	RM1.0262 & RM1.0811 and RM1.0550 & RM1.061. (MDA.668 Concept Face
3. EASA background	
3.1. General	
FLA its utiligad its streams that all	in Agency, being responsible for availation poletrawing in the I the implementing rouns within the ways of the Bala 7 19AQ provisions, including the anavision for Spiely and the other affected America
likensing, wir operations, ATM/ANS	teelt, in its essential mutanmonts for environments, you and aerutiones (see live annova is the Basic Republica aplement and materials <b>a Management System</b> relation to revenees of the system
	s of the Basic Regulation, the Agency has developed in own in Safety Management which is noty TCAO compliant or visonment.
representing rules to all the dorr	to fit space domain, to galdpairly balog introduced not main more within the scope of the Basic Requirements in different father of progress (see Figure 1), Rekwe you one first man states in each internation.
manual on the manufacture	sums in expression.
	anny of Mada to many
(11- 1	When we we we will be a set of the set of th





European Avention Safety Agency	RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and RM1.0530 & MM1.06 (MDN.06 Lonosat Fac
and GMs are contained in ED Decision GER, Sections I, D, and DL	2012/006/R <sup>II</sup> (AMC and GM to Part-ARA), Subp
Requirements for Air Crew. The S	ntained in Annex VII 'Part DBA', Organisati MS manual provisions are contained in Section orting AMCs and GMs are contained in ED Decisi A), Subgart GEN, Section (Land D
The organisation requirements, encompany	song me SMS elements apply to
	ATOs), is all organisations providing training s in accordance with the SASA rules on flight on anglored in flight text training;
- all bolders of a Flight Simulation To	nining Unvice (FSTG) qualification certificate; and
- all nero-metical centres (AeMCs).	
& hast comparison between the IGAO A	ones 5 SHS framework and the EASA management standary ficts to the Decision 2012/007/11 (AHC a
3.3. Air Operations	
adoption of Commission Singulation (EV)	protes for Air Operations has been completed with the 965/2012_of 5 October 2012 defuning Authors to air operations. It entered into horse two
Requirements for Air Operations. T SEM: Section 1 (Concred), Section 11 (N	a are contained in <b>Annex II "Part-ARO" Apibor</b> the SSP petieted acousings are contained in Subp tailagement) and Section III (Oversight, certifican d GMs are contained in ED Dectsion 2012/016/
'Part-ORO' Organisation Requirement	ations of our operators are contained in <b>Annex</b> ( <b>nts to: Air Operations</b> , Subpart GEN, Section pponting AMC and GHs are contained in ED Decla and D
The wpanisation requirements, enumper	esing the SMS clements, apply to:
<ul> <li>all operators who are required to in rules for air operations; and.</li> </ul>	old an ADC/organisation certificate under the new
<ul> <li>all operators who will be required non-commetcal operations of Com</li> </ul>	to deplace their adjusty under the new EU rules, plea Motor Rowered Algorith
3.4. ATM/ANS	
5M related requirements have been adopt	ted and ane contained in:
To a series of the series of t	an antoneon Mariatz Johan Journ af 19 a traductor d'Antone Contract 19 a traductor d'Antone Contract 19 a traductor d'Antoneon d'Antone 19 a traductor d'Antoneon d'Antone 19 a traductor d'Antoneon d'Antone





Ē

RMT.0262 & RMT.0811 and RMT.0550 & RMT.051 (MOM.050 Lanospt / Spe	ropean departion Safety Agency	Ente
The applicant for design approval is (under 21.A.257) a allow the Agency to review any report, make an in and ground test necessary to check the validity of the anned to resolve this conflict and provide upframe, in the programma, a grosser logal containty on the level or processing and the second second and the level or process.	71A 93 (c) and (d)) stallight to pettion, perform or witness any filt A sconpilionize statements. The test	and Visse DCA
(with different views being regressed rule) intervals a window commanity. Following the publication and 006, some fundamental changes in the coupons were all declate. The ESC participated to this relate on man 2007 - Do May 2000. The external Review Group set in cedure did not support the anaposal.	lier the Agency and in the way imments incensied on NFA for LFZ adjuect, mathing sanificant inter asions between the period 04 May	
Inv CRD to 16/3005, which interrupted to establish a d product approval processes by adopting a rak barra of responsibilities between the applicate and the Agency effectives:	mos between the organisation an	ipto Ipto
respective roles and responsibilities of desagr approva t certification teams and 00% microsoft teams may lead certification role of the Agency;	applicants/holders, DOA, produc	1
ion will reduce safety (product contribution contailered her autiliting organisations). Experience has shown that not always be of the standard expected by the Agency confidence in DOA by confication teams who view birts a decign organisation should be in addition to and not a oct itself.	mane efficient in safety tenns to compliance accumentation may This lass let to a general lack of	
DiOAs (due to recordentsioners, metablicity and lack o	The himited confidence in sume resources);	
ocy-involvement will lead to a loss of Agency teamical knowledge, standaritisation between projects and		1
quires greater contribution between the DOA teven was perts. Procedures would need to be developed to ensure t		ì
al agreements which could result in the next to an on the validating authomy	The possible impact on bilater increased investor involvement for	-
elivity was contained in Opinism An 83-2010 which only of the proposal. This part, later adapted two Commission and immind changes to Part-21 related to the obligation at to mesent to the Agency a certification underative removements and to keep this document updatume case. Additionally, DOA indices were given the involves staft Flags Namuel and its supplements. The rest of the is sequence of events employeed the origin	inneed too per-controversal part waters (EU) the 748/2012; introdu- the applicant for a design approv- alling the means of compliance restary during the certification are reprove minor revisions to the Au	ndide Regu of H deta impe hi ag prop
n, state and the second state of the second st	nto provide the providence developed and the providence of the pro	1.1-





-	ropuari Aviation Safuty Agency	RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and RM1.0850 & RM1.001 (MDM.050 Concept/Sou	
	(2) the lefel of performance of t	the design organisation	
(d)	Is introduces, the possibility of extending, under certain conditions, the DOA arrivinges to approve makes changes to the Type (beign (including changes to associated require manuals/data), major reports and STC.		
tor		estilletities product certification and design argametation approvals as two processe sering the same common risk-based elements;	
(0)		I improves the clearty of new Part 21 level, by separating the requirements application ( roduct certification and those applicable to design organisation approval).	
(9)		he applicant and the Agency in the product certification ity responsible for the compliance of its design with th	
110	The contradiction of the present resolved. The current privilage 'd	It better defines the responsibilities of the Agency in product certification. In perticular line contradiction of the present test in 21.4.35 (d), 21.4.257 (b) and 21.4.253 (n) in resolved. The current privilege 'compliance documents shall be adapted by the Agency without further verification' is replaced by a risk-based determination of ins level or unsubservert.	
(i)		It is consident with and estends the corners DCA concept with all the new element introduced, as appropriate, including the description of the privileges:	
00	It supports innovations by examing the industry to safely discrarge their responsibilities is a maximal support the with the extended supply chain models used by industry,		
(11	It introduces a consident and p impanisitions (including these ap-	repetitionane demonstration of capability for all design living for ETSOA)	
d)	It has the potential to make the DOA concept attractive and proportionate for 5mail an Healium Enterprises (SMEs). In terms of complexity and profileges.		
g. 14	assumed that the UO1 cancept will	be applicable to	
Ε.	approximate for TCs and APU ETSON	it and	
8	applicents for major/minur chang E) and ETSDAs (Subpart ())	es and mejor/immor repairs, 57Cs (Subparts D, M, an	
100	licenta/lioiders The applicants for/	In URL implementation in certification projects of URL holders of design approvals designing under Alternativ certification mogramme only will be addressed inter.	
divi (livi Get)	minore with the type-certification sion of work in the cartification likelition skiff and DGA staff) or we	econotability of the applicant for devoriblinding fu- basis. It also does not change flie respective rules on process within flie Agency team (i.e. between the thin the applicant beam (i.e. between their Certification the collaboration between the teams, the exchange of action	
Illis		of by the Calification Directorate, see Atlactament A L semparamit with the detailed tritical proposal for that J	
1.0	the party star ( ) is a start of the start o	, and taken terminal a series and an addition of the Collection and Principals and the August of the Collection and Principals and the	



4.2.4 Time schedule for LOI				
4.2.4.1 Time	schedule for implement	ting rules		
The time scliedul	e for the IRs H proposed	as tollows'		
April 20333	Start of the LDI SG for plint projects			
May 7013	Adoption of this Concept Paper (hoth on LOT and SMS ) by ISC/LETC			
lune 2013	RAG/TAG/SSCE are con	esulted on the Concept Paper + areft ToR		
ione/July 2013	TOR is published, NPA	1 (IRs univ) internal consultation		
Alightet 2013	IGA 1 (Dis only) is published (shortenet) consultation period wat for consultation)			
02/2014	Optinion ( + CRD + man	t Commission Regulation) is published		
04/2015	Commission Requisition is adopted destimisted			
expected in 201 deset on Cerulia data of the Bac privileges, carrie 4.2.4.2 Time	7. However, in Industria atten Memos and useful -21. July changes, switz			
akpècted in 201 dased an Certific date al the Eac privileges, adria 4.2.4.2 Time The lime ectedui	7. However, in Industria allon Memes and uzefal -21 Julio changes, certi Beappliet. schedule för AMC/GM	al Certification projects will only be app ad certification procedures defore the un domic, auch as the envisaged exb material Motions Start of pilot projects, the Longspo		
expected in 201 deset on Cerulia data of the Bac privileges, carrie 4.2.4.2 Time	7. However, in Industria allon Memos and uzelal 1-21 Julio changes, certi 18-appliet. schedule för AMC/GM	a ĉerbitadion projekts kili ono be app ed certification procedures defore the un domis, andt as the enviaged exb material Notions		
okpected in 201 Based on Certific data of the Pac- privileges, calino 4.2.4.2 Time 4.2.4.2 Time The time sciential (02/201) 1 (1/2011)	7. However, in Industria allon Memos and uzelal 1-21 Julio changes, certi 18-appliet. schedule för AMC/GM	at Certification projects will only be app and certification procedures defore the un domic, such as the environged exb material Molecure Start of pice projects, the Longopt Pape and ToR are approved Start conting MPA 2 for AME/(2) material bread on the output from pico		
okpected in 201 Based on Certific data of the Sir privileges, carrier 4.2.4.2 Time The lime schedul (Un201) 1 U 1/2013 (12/2014	7. However, in Industria allon Memos and uzelal 1-21 Julio changes, certi 18-appliet. schedule för AMC/GM	at Certification projects will can be app and certification procedures defore the un domics such as the envisaged exb material Hollows Start of picit projects, the Longoon Pape and ToR are approved Start dynamics NPA 2 for AMER(an material) bread on the outpot them pico projects		
okpected in 201 Based on Certific data of the Pac- privileges, calino 4.2.4.2 Time 4.2.4.2 Time The time sciential (02/201) 1 (1/2011)	7. However, in Industria allon Memos and uzelal 1-21 Julio changes, certi 18-appliet. schedule för AMC/GM	at dertification projects will den be app and certification procedures defers the un docats, auch as the environged extra material Molecure Start of pilot projects, the Ecology Pape and ToR are approved Start duriting MPA 2 for AME/(or material) bread on the outpot trutt pluc projects MPA 2 piloteneo		
Appleted (n 201 date on Cerutin date of the Enc privileges, privil 4.2.4.2 Time 1.1/2011 1.1/2011 1.2/2015 1.3. LOI conce	P. However, In Individua anion Memos and updat (21 July changes, civit le appliet. schedule for AMC/GM e for AMC/GM is propose for AMC/GM is propose ph open issues	at certification projects will only be app and certification procedures, defensions the unintensis, such as the enviraged exb material Notices Start of pilot projects, the Longopt Pape and ToR are approved Start conting, MPA 2 for AMEr(an material) based on the outpot from pilot projects MPA 2 published Deptilonation ready Decision adopted (concurrent with		
okpected in 201     debe d the Sin     debe d the Sin     privileges, carrie     4.2.4.2 Time     The lime scientul     U2/2014     (1/2014     (1/2014     (1/2015     4.3.1 LOI conce     4.3.1 Applycab     in reads u ba	P. However, in individua anton Memos and updat (21 July changes, curt (25 pale changes, curt (25 pale) (27 pale changes, curt (27 pale) (27 pale)	at certification projects will only be app and certification procedures, defensions the unintensis, such as the enviraged exb material Notices Start of pilot projects, the Longopt Pape and ToR are approved Start conting, MPA 2 for AMEr(an material) based on the outpot from pilot projects MPA 2 published Deptilonation ready Decision adopted (concurrent with		

ŕ

Concept F
(AMDGA) or, for ELA 1 and, by presenting the certification programme. The essue also inde applications for L15GAs
4.3.2 Content of AMC/GM material
The Derutication Directorate envisages in their concept for LOT that a indefinition amoun AMC and GMs will need to be produced, in particular in the following domining.
<ul> <li>Control and level of detail of the swittle aking grogramme;</li> </ul>
- Criteria for riskermining the level of performance of design organisation;
- Cotexia for relearning the criticality of an item of the certification programme, and
- Othersa for dimensioning the novelay of an item of the certification programme.
There are other condidates for AMC/GMs such as 1
<ul> <li>Definition of a modesmism which will owner a smooth respection of and up interactions between the different purples involved in the product contribution activitie to established (applicant, LASA GOA team, and EASA Product certification room);</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Definition of a mechanism for the measurement of cettification programmer their are established, on what basis in which form, how they are approved, how they car amendest, etc.):</li> </ul>
Entropy for the determination of the depth of involvement. For a specific item of certification programme, the determination of the LOI may not be fast "Yes/No" but / deep".
<ul> <li>Criteria and conditions for granting the provide to a DOA holder to approve m changes, major reports and/or STC under their bOA;</li> </ul>
NOTE) Before termal adoption of the Commission Regulation with the nutsiled LOI Pert 21 i and syntheorised adoption of velaled ED Decision with supporting AMC/GM male Destification flagmas may be used to allow the LOI process to be applied to indivi- centification projects nowever, DOA balance will unly be entitied to the LOI mated provi after the Continuant Regulation is termally adapted.
<ul> <li>Access of the Agency certification learn to all commitmice accuments whether or not agency is involved in the task.</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Reporting adligators of the Applicant for significant events that scour during certification process; and</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Differin and procedure for teconolision (file, (2)) for a spec(A) dem in iteres of certification programme.</li> </ul>
4.3.3 Dutput from FAA 21/SMS ARE project
The debails of the LGF concept may be influenced by the orthomic of the FAA 21/5H5 Avia Releasing Committee (ARC) project which has been set up to provide FAA recommendations on how to amend FAR Part-21 and Part-5 to implement performance-to oversight (Level of Involvement) in modulit certification and 5H5 in D in M organisation have is a need to align the results of the work on each cide to support harmonication minuted resemption of performance-based oversight (Level of Involvement) based on a minuvalency.
na produ urgen util a benegen median utilen Agency, på legter meneret Angencian gene get, Namp av ege anteren Synthese er en andere forman på stat som jernend/jernend

RM1.0202 & RM1.0811 and MM1.0550 & RM1 (MDA Duropean Aviation Substy Agency er Heer 4.4. Interfaces A & 1 Interface with tacks RMT 0550 & RMT.0612 (5MS) The vertexity under Loke BNT 0262 5 0017 0211 on LOT struke is the else surfacement with the a fieldy under tasks 0x1 0550 8 0x1 0x02 for the imprementation within an particular s-address the design argument of existing automatic else factor considered struc-detormining a LOI in contribution projects. 1 4 2 Interface with the FAA 21/SMS ARC project The LDL SC should establish contacts with and manifer the aut & 19 for 8.04 (1)/945 480 (proof.) on the implementation of the performance based isorrangle due to a fair-

RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and HM1.0550 & RM1.0612 (MDM.050) European Adation Substy Agency Environt Fater 5. SMS concept for Part-21 5.1. SMS concept parameters S.1.1 Part-21 SM5 and compliance with ICAO the transwork of the SMS implementation in Part-21, including its oversight, must be ICAO compliant. This will be assured by conducting a thorough gap analysis between the criteria tal-Annex 19 and Parr 25 to identify SHS/SSP elaments that will used to be anneal. 5.1.2 Part 21 5H5 framework and its consistency with other domains The framework of the SMS implementation in Part-21 should be consumed with the UNIA model transvork as implemented for going to be implemented) in the other domains within the scape of the Basic Resultation. This is required by the priorsple, generative anomatic to tasia, of a Total System Approach. This system requires that aviation system components-(organisations, evidems, minition, products, inguistions, atc.) are addressed in a uniform or, at best, consistent way as they are all part of a single aviation betweek buch system to states, interroperability of the system components and innovan its overall performance. If eliminants or minimum over for safety gaps, conflicting or overlapping explorements, conflicted responsibilities monotequetations etc. Applied to a single organization moliferg multiple FASA organisation approvals, a supports smooth integration of ristlar opprovals unsertheir company integrated management system. Therefore, Internally (within Part-11) and extendily (against the other EASA domains) the SMS/SSP hameworks alongo an construct. However, a consistent approach does not mean that all implementation asserts railable the Land. Differences, where supported by an appropriate citionale, can be activenesizable. D is ing invented to represently enforce a specific framework aspect where it is inopimum inter-(IBP) (add also 5.3.1 below) **II** Structure When introducing the SMS/SSP regularments into Part-21. Its emisting structure (its division for Sectors and Subparts) will be respected as far as possible; unions unlifted otherways. 5.1.4 No stand-alone SH5 organisation approval The existing organisation and authority requirements of DOA and PDA approachs will be amended to embady those 5M5/SSP elevisence which are currently missing toese. The continuopprovals will be amended but the Agenry does on foresee a separate films approval. 5.1.5 EASA SM5 scope vs ICAO 5M5 scope for D & M The ICAO SARPs, in in Annex 19, apply to organizations designing of minutacturing inscattly unly. ICAO has already communicated its plan for cultion 2 of Annex 19 to colored its allow to insule engines, properties, and some other where establish associations. The Agence's approach is based on the essential requirements of the basic Regulation and require implementation of a Management System with safety aspects from all raddees of or applicants. to EASA organisation approvals while applying it to the full scene of these approvals. In the unial seworthiness domain the organization of SHS will be required from design organisations designing under OOA and production organisations producing under PGA and we cover their half approved acope which may pover products and/or their changes and regains, and parts and appliances (actualing £750, and and to react and the second descent and the second second

_	opean Aviation Selecty Agency RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and RM1.0550 & RM1.060. (MDAL.060 Lonosot Flore
three Left mps to 1	introples will also need to be implemented. In some proportionale room to be explored, or a designing under Alternative Processings to DDA (APDCA) or under presentation of facture programme unly. In the manufacturing web, the SM principles will read to b emerted by holders of or applicants in a fetter of operating under Sobjaci F of Part 2 control products, parts, or applicants without POA, Bit new spacing SMS with b emerted in these fields is an operation.
£.1.	6 Consistency of 5M5 frameworks between DQA and POA
Har Intern Unio Internal Internal	recognised that cincreations wholly or partly involved in aviation D&M are likely, as will agency, to have a four system approach to safety management and as such with have on speniert system transievork for their consiste organization, which may ordest betwork and, lideed, beyond aviation. It is a principle of the EASA SM implementation runemaking deep attempt with be made to allow easy integration of Part-21 SM processes infor der framewing, while making no comprehenses on adhering to the ICAC Arness if rements (see also 5.1.2 above)
tiver or the	expressive, as two as their contents is concerned, the resulting DOA and POA SMS/SSI evolves meal to be parameteric. The exact way how these transevorts will be acception a relevant Part-21 Subparts (). C, F) in an open issue. Another open issue is it and how to over, apart from SMS, the overall consistency of the DDA on POA requirements (see also t below).
×.1.	* Regulation of State Safety Programme (SSP)
off a com- com- com- safe Safe Com-	c of the BLMS had within their authority and any currently not directly regulated by the ASA aviation rules, and them is no plan to change the That decision has been taken to vation thermony and it is due to legal reasons as well as the following the to interfere with current SSPs recently regularising in the MS. Containly the SSPs of the BU MS rand to to the aviation grupped and the MS. Containly the SSPs of the BU MS rand to to the aviation termination togethrive thermological aviation of the BU MS rand to be programme (EASP) and dian (EASp) despined to support the SSPs of the MI sequently. The requirements for competent authorities (for Section 8 of Part 71) will no diversity the SSP har will support their implementation by the States.
5.1.	5 Alternative Means of Compliance
dias office office (fort oppol oppol oppol solet	5NS/SSP concept for D.6.M organizations will be obtained the EASA concept of voluctau M alternative means of compliance (withoc) with the implementing Rules, as adoption a informative within the score of the tasks magnitude (e.g. Air Crew and Air Opprations). The effer Dik M cogenizations the same finishing an provider to the other service provider is system Approach), riskeever, as in name of the alternative rock proposed by the control or a design approval (or attornative to the AMC withdisted in CS), these altMod. Is be found acceptable by the approvale completent authority (the Agency for DGA, the scale NAA to POA). Therefore, the published Part-32 ARC remain the only means believed, it is to the suproved, it must be mass an authority (the Agency for DGA, the scale NAA to POA). Therefore, the published Part-32 ARC remain the only means only to be suproved, it must provide an equilibriant fixed to address the CMA the time is approved, it must provide an equilibriant fixed to address the components to the 9 Part 21 will specify for the component fixition the procedure and condition it is set of althors.
5.1.	9 Human factors
Hen	scope of MOM 000 hand, will include the embodiment and hart 21 of Homen Facility is red from the other availant domains(e.g. Part 41) so fit Part 21 and the 0 % 9 to explore the content rates parts of the content parts (parts) and the 0 % 9 is been been been been been been been bee

Ешторнай Аміалон Залніў Адніку	RM1.0262 & RM1.0811 and RM1.0550 & RM1.051 (MDM.060) Concept Pape		
	utreada, massing in Ratt-21 and their monation is in will and a recommendation of the European (if Advisor		
5.2. Rulemaking process for SM	15		
5.2.1 Working method			
and RAA stakeholders will be assure Steel by Eropy with televity and RAA and monitor a number of the SMS womenence. Based on the plan project previate draft S/RS miles for Part 21am	The 'Agency' but adequate Involvement of the Industri at by various means. The Agency will set up on SM representatives which will be presently tasked to loans plot projects (see bolow) and getter implementation to results, the SMS SIS or its nettrained sub-groups and indiated AMC/GM material. In addition, consultationer of import forest consultations etc. will be consulted at micer FoR.		
5.2.2 Pilot projects for SMS			
In a similar way to 101, the Agency implementation of SMS in D is M orga of the rules and AME/GM materies, and the Agency in their drafting. The even standardisation (Tridlai Alrworthness)	plane to burish a set of pilal impacts for testing the mean and. The pilal impacts are means for development a the SMS SG in change of the pilal projects will support rester will require any former of the signed's PUA any expert staff. Because rational POAs in the FUA's and fived also be invited to participate in the pilal project.		
The profile of these pilot projects an Ready as follows	3 paiddpating 0 % H organisations will ideally in tub		
<ul> <li>CS-25 aeropiané (TC/sightRoapu)</li> </ul>	CS-25 aeroolane (TC/significant/major change project);		
<ul> <li>CS-23/VLA/LSA alexyplane (TC)/sl</li> </ul>	CS-23/VLA/LSA aeropiane (TC/significant/major change proposit))		
<ul> <li>Engenn (TC) significant/major change project);</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Retorcraft (TC/ elgieficant/magor</li> </ul>	charge project)		
<ul> <li>Iten-TiC hyder major change (ST</li> </ul>	C project); and		
- Part of Appliance Involut			
5.1.3 Deliverables			
Une Optnion for Part-21 emplormentils	g rulet and one Declaim for AMCCOM material will be researd AMCO(045 will be developed semillaternilly for the Optimizer and Decision		
3-2.4 Time schedule for SNS			
The time schedule processil for the SM	5 implementarion is as follows:		
Muy 2013	Adaption of the concept Price by ISC/IETC		
June 2013	TAG/SSCC consulted on the Concept		
ра у насто на слат (2) услована бластка за кој бран. На рамство у биралени, с Срби 2-и гру сактивања (2) и на	$M$ is prefer theorem ( ), the first fermion ( ) makes ( ) $= \frac{1}{2} m_{\rm eff} \lesssim m_{\rm eff} = 1$		

	Pamer = druft Yalls
lone/July 2513	TOR published
03/2013	Start or pike projects for SMS
01/2015	HPA (usit) TO & AHE/GH) published
A1 (2016)	Osimien + CRD + draft Caremosian Regulation 1 draft FD Decision publicition
03/2017	Communion Regulation adapted (estimate) + E0 Decision adopted
jui 7	Full Implementation of 9445 (synchronisals with 170) unplementation).

#### 5.3. SMS concept open issues

#### S.1.1 Form of SMS implementation in Part-21

The form of implementation of SMS into Part-21 may differ from other domains because of the questic structure of Part-21. Since DDA and POA already turbain a minuter of elements upon which to build SMS up competent and mained presimes (addition, a beef lack to accountable minuters) compliance monitoring system, etc.) the unbodiment must be used that their will be no superfluores or contradicting requirements. To instant this, a fracturing gap adalyses was to performed with the Annex 10 homework. D will need to be needed whether to only complement the costing requirements of the relevant Part-21 Subparts (a, G, and F) will missing SMS/SSI provisions place by prese or to introduce (e.g. into Subpart A – Termari Invision Comments for all the other Part-21 Subparts) a full set of basic high level impurpretents on the Hampement System and adapt Subparts (a, G, and F to avoid obvious unplications.

#### 5.4. Other open issues

#### 5.4.1 Consistency of Part-21 organisation approvals

The meet by SHS implementation in ODA and 20A enginantians offers agon the opportunity for implementation of the old JAY initiative of restoring consistency of various orbital ingunitation approvals, in the formework of Pert 21 field, it would apply to the equinementaof ODA & PGA approvals and production without POA (contrained currently in Subparts 1, o, and 1). The aim would no to make these three approvals more consistent of home their situative, materials and terminanings. These approvals were originally developed for DAR 20 hy the TAA programswely and mare at less independently (as were the other regardiation approvals for other JARs) and that the regulatory material varies in mony approxitoric provaits for other JARs) and that the regulatory material varies in mony approxitoric provaits for other JARs) and that the regulatory material varies in mony approxitoric provaits for other JARs) and that the regulatory material varies in mony approxitoric provaits for other JARs) and that the regulatory material varies in mony approxitoric provaits for other JARs) and that the regulatory material varies in mony approxitoring the production in the transmission approach provide the transmittent of the WS production in front report "Consistencies of Dirgan atom Approximatic (CDIA report) and the directly later, based on the COVA report, progression to some with an Advance NIVA (#-fDA No. 15-JDDe) bollowed by it

Tanal, april 2015 Status Indian Colling States, al faith meaning

100.00111.02
RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and RM1.0550 & RMT.0013 (MDM.050) European Aviation Safety Agency Concept Fages CRD. However, the implementation of the idea was deferred. For the polyose of this rolemaking project these are two ophoses Option 1. Use the opportunity of 9MT 0550 task with the area to-lowed-one the 9MS related repowersients in a consummy way and amand also the axisting remaining requirements is hitiparts 1, G, and F to inclusive the overall connectoncy of the ODA and POA approval. Wivantages of Option 1 Consistency, well implemented, should improve transpirency and clarity of regularments and reduce main for misinterpretations. Bolli file D & H industry and the competent authorities. may profit if the potential for salety and cost benefits is realised, particularly where organizations hold more than one approval. It is tikely to support integration of born design and production management systems as consistent initials under a einole 'integrated mmagement system of the organisation. Disadvantuges of Option 1. If extends the scope of the tasks and scene of the necessary changes to Part-21. When and implemented sensitively, it could have an administrative impact on DDA and PDA communities init both staketoidars and the competent authorities. Clution 2: Limit the basic to strictly necessary changes to Part 21 for introduction of SMS (Imoples Advantages of Option 2 It might simplify conduct of MDH 060 taxs and limit changes to Part-21 to what 6 strictly impresent by ICAO Ariona, 15, it might avoid industric stakeholders having to make changes to Unit established organisations based on odministrative rather than safety related reduces. Ulsadivintages of Oplion 2 Lowing the issue of consistency of organisation approvals for (in) follow rulemaking host(ii) might result in more work for DMM organizations to align their internal single SMS with inclassistent requirements. It might result in a situation not uptimised for safety, given that Obtion 1 was seen as having poperical to improve saliety. 5.8.2 Part-21 review to introduce performance based rulemaking principles The medito introduce rule changes and potentially transfer rules within the structure of Fari-If to implement SMS raises the question of whether to use the opportunity to make a full review of Part-21, and veloces AMC/GM in order to check and, if needed, improve its quality by introducing the principles of performance-based rulemaking (Option 1). The objective would tar to dearry distinguish between the essential safety elements to be kept in Part 21 and the numessential implementation aspects that simuld be transferred to the AMC/BM to Part-21. This electronitive option (Option 2) woold the multiple the energias to (a) future rulemolog testion) Preterred potion: Cation 1, including Part-21 review, to inflictuse performance-based rolemaking plinciples. The extra work for arganisations with guisting DOA and POA approvals reads to be millinated by ensuring the revised, consistent rule and guidance waternal is no more prescriptive than it needs to be. The basic style and agenoach of Part 25 should not be changed a profession and for providence mediate taken argument of tights provide the party provide the party provide formation of the party of Auto 21 of All

RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and HM1.0550 & RM1.0012 (MOM.058) European Aviation Safety Agency Concept Factor 5.5. Interfaces 5.5.1 Interface with tasks RMT 0262 & RMT.0611 (LOI) The activity under tasks RMT-0558 & BHT-0512 on SMS should be clearly coordinated with the activity under tasks RHT-0262 & RHT-0612 on LOL. For example the level of havdversent of the Agency is certification projects of Design Organisations that have artificed lives compliance is relevant to both tables. 5 22 Interface with task RMT.0251 (MDM.055) - SMS for Commission Regulation (EC) No 2042/2003 organisations) The activity under tasks RMT.0550 & RMT.0612 on SMS implementation should be ardinated with the activity under task MON.055 in implementation of SMS by organisation within one scope of Communication Regulation (EC) for 2612/2003. The aim is to implement connected SMS systems, in publicular, in organisations having publicle approvals and to allow computent authorities to streamline and patientiase their procedures. 5.5.3 Interface with the FAA 21/SMS ARC project The future SMS SG should establish contacts and munitor the work of the FAA 21/SMS ARC ymud on the implementation of SNS and performance-based oversight in FAR Raw 11. Puropean D & M Industry will profit if burn the US and EU SRS systems (and ultimates) the one systems of other countries) are as close as potable, providing that the combinant syllenis are repropriate 6. Conclusions (It) be completed with conclusions for the open course and, it mested, changes to the asamptions.) 1. Attachments A Level of availanment (LCII) movest - Description univer-B. Comparison of the Associate SMS (barrenovic) with EASA SMS framework

Ganoge	not Fag
ATTACHMENT A	
LEVEL OF INVOLVEMENT (LOI) PROJECT DESCRIPTIVE NOTE	
lationale for the proposed changes	
cent aublication of the protect Part 71, included as the Annex to Commission Reg is 740/2013 has clusted the dubies of applicants in prefact contribution activities rifes, instituted type certification, changes to 7C, supplemental type certification approads, Curranean instituted standard optiets)	in lin
reposed revealer of Part-21 alons at improving the current regulation in the long	Per avai
inimial introduction of a risk-based approach both in product certification and ingenisation approvale.	ó xiesi
mobiling the Agency to determine its lever of modivement in product cartillation and of convertency tangible criterio, leaged on safety rely;	n en T
ntraduction of the passibility in approve major charges, major repairs, and ETC a IOA privilego, under certain contribute;	mention
abilities mean of product as Unitation and design impaniation opprovals as low a rocesses shelling the same continion relicities determinity and	Agamte
representent of the blocky of Parc 2.1 (bs), by separating the requirements applied reduct certification and itesign organization approvals.	(rot)line
Scope of the proposed changes	
Trinciple of the proposed changes	
niperad changes lie not change the rules and repartition of the tasks before int and the Agency for product certification artistics when on TAS's vertificate the	
neciple is that the Agency will review and verify the demonstrations of com ed by the applicant according to a predefined even of involvement (101).	mslim
When the Agency does not worthy, or, alternatively, when it is satisfied at entroduct (which may need completion of several iterations), it does not our faterment, can any entersection. The applicant proceeds with its finel declara implicing, in response to which the Agency issues the approval contribute. This owners Part-22 process and it is not modified, and	napi ay attan
Veen, on the other name, the Agency is not setsified after its verification, it near partial rejection of demonstration of compliance, which automatically results on inding and blocks the basened of the certificate until the demonstration is modifi- and be included by the Agency. This element is new:	n.a 18
maily, to awaid unnecessary administrative builden without any added technical v nvilege is introduced to blow design imperisation approval (DOA) holders to elvits mator design change or report approval or 510, when the Agency has decid availed in the verification of the demonstrationans of cantoliance.	10 159
Sand-State Texaser Analog Sana Agend, Ali hater texaser a resident 2 Sanay an electronical Content and an insight the SASA Texase (Texase)	15

	(ANDALOG Concept Pag
2.2. Impact on the chronology	of certification projects
Certification projects lypically compri-	se the following chromological physics:
(r) Farmilansation,	
(3) Tstablishment of the type certifi	ication basis
(8) Establishment of the pertilication	n partiamme,
(4) Compliance demonstration,	
(1) Declaration of compliance, and	
(ii) Final report and essance of the	certficare.
Tiemulation (EU) No 748/2012. It do	abulation of the Certification programme by Commis- es ind, therefore, modify the thronology except for t agreening phase which alian includes the determiniation
2.3. Scope of the changes in P	art 21
This project fully takes advantage in main symmetrical paragraphs	A file structure of Peet-21 and essentially comprises t
<ul> <li>Elements related to requirement essentially contained in paragraph auded, one of which coming from</li> </ul>	nts set an the applicant for product contribution in 21,A.70. For this plotprase, two new clinases have be an existing peraparah, and
<ul> <li>Elemental related to requiremental resembling contained in a new part</li> </ul>	s set on the Agency for product certification restribus r regraph 11-8,200
An additional cause is added to pare elimititie Agency is but satisfies with	agraph 11.4.21 to prevent the laturate of the centric the demonstrations of compliting:
	edes) to 71.4.758 to initialate an estimatic link (e U 18 design organisation approval when a demonstration e Agency.
	een modifiess to introduce the new DGA primleye, in Mis-21 A 103-21 A 115 and 21 A 437
2.4. Acceptable means of com	pliance and guidance material
A significant amount of AMC and CR	n will need to be produced, in particular in the following
- Content and level of desail of th	e certification programme:
- Criticia for distermining the law	el of nerformance of design organisation;
- Criteria for determining the crit	cality of an item of the certification programme, and
	eity of an item of the certification programme.
discipline (or group of disciplines) cooperation with industry, if will be results of pilot projects. These on concepts are retrospectively tested, which the IOT concept will be applied	be dependent on the type of product and the enjoy 3) is produced to develop the soft any material based on the current dest practices sugmented by ( y constitution of elements of original projects on which is or completely new projects (in elements of projects) an Alliges manufactures as DOS transmissions. Sum of all the statements interview.

European Aviation Safety Agency RM1.0263 & RM1.0811 and RM1	Cancept Fac
2.5. Compatibility with OSD	
It proposed changes have been tested and baind compatible with the which are on the process to be interparated in Part 21 according to the mat the USD minimum.	
3. Proposed changes to Part-21	
Section 3.1 contains the typographical conventions used to describe the pr Part-21. The following sections respectively address:	opolied Uningui
<ul> <li>changes to section 4 implementing the USI curcept for type certificates;</li> </ul>	ntes and resilvan
- changes to section 8 initiatienting the LOI concept for the Agency.	
changes to section A extending the LOI modept to Subtains D. E. P. a.	nd O; and
<ul> <li>changes to rection A implementing the additional previous describe mailled paragraph 21 A 203(r) (8).</li> </ul>	A DE LA COMPANY
3.1. Typographical conventions	
The following conventions are used in this part of the decomment:	
- Unchanged Last is in this funt.	
- Changed or additional lent is in this fant, and	
3.2. Proposed changes to section A implementing the LOI cond RTC	cept for TC and
21.A.20 Compliance with the type-certification basis and environm requirements	nental pretectio
(A) The applicant for a type-cartificanc or a centricited type-certificant compliance with the applicable type-certification tests, and environ requirements and shall provide the Agency with the means by which the been demonstrated.	imental protector
(b) The epipicent shall provide the Agency with a contribution program means for complement demonstration. This desumers shall be upd during the destification process.	nore detailing 0 and an necessa
(c) The applicant shall record path(auton of compliance within complia documents according to the complication programme estamlished under	
(ii) The applicant shall declare that it has demonstrated compliance with the certification basis and environmental unsterban requirements, certification programme entablished under point (b).	
(c) Where the applicant holds an appropriate beags organisation approv of panel (d) shell be ready according for the provision of Subject 3.	re), the distance
In the Cost Society, Sub-Section Advances Agencies, An Option Internet, The Cost of	-daw Walt

ey RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and RM1.0550 & RM1.060 (MDA.060 Longet Har	риал Ауазион Залигу Аунису.	Europe
In allow the Spengr to review any centrit who make an e-winness any flight and ground rist necessary to chart th e-bernonstrations and to determine that no batture v induct unable to the uses (or which perfudiction is requested avolviment specified under point 21,9,200 (b).	inspection and perform or with warmaby of its compliance de- characteristic makes the product	40
inv inform the Agency of the progress and of any significant of deministrating compliance.	The Applicant shall regulary int anticuty encountered whilet dem	
liticate	21 Issue of a type certificat	21.4.2
have a product type-certificate ecoel by the Agency after	ppeant shall be entitled to have	The app
y in eccondence with priorit 21.4,14	demonstrating its capability in ac	(a) de
reterred to in point 21-A 20(d); and	sobmitting the declamation relation	(1) =0
	terrioretration (Insti-	(1) 21
ocrobicated mouts the applicable type-ocrutication pasm on factors requirements designated in accordance will 1.4.19;		ц
ovisions not complied with are compensional for by factors we A level at safety,	(2) any anyorthinast provision provise an equivalent level	15
territe makes it uniale for the uses for which confication i	<li>(3) no feature or clastariterist requested; and</li>	13
gylicant loss expressly statest man it is prepared to certifily wit	<li>(4) the type-certifican optical point 21.8 46</li>	14
type-certificate, the engine or propeller, or both, if installed in re-certificate usual or reasoninal in eccordance with the		10
		e1 =
ntplipion subject to eigency viertication electronicity to your inflied to the estimation of the Agency.		
d type certificate	23 Issue of a restricted type	21.A.2
	- 0a - 1	our -
	tarin -	est =
induance subject to idency vertication according to poin willed to the satisfaction of the Agency .	All derovinstrations of complian 2).8.208 (p) have been vention	10) Al 20
sts	33 Inspections and tests	31.A.3
		-
na Agenta, Al Tarta International dis SASA (Interpretational Control of the Contr	SSARS-57L/ Suicker Mindler Service Agen	-



(MDM.06) Concept (Vp	
pre	-1.0.0
a) -	didation = or to the or
ed by the Agency to verify the demonstration o log to point 31.8.208 (b):	For texts performed or withes committee of the applicant econ
	(I) Contra
	1.000
	A.257 Investigations
errangements that alkay the Agency to make an I partners and outcastrances, necessary to determine th the applicable regumentants of this Subport.	estigations, Inchalling investigations
	la la Fai
	A.258 Eindings
	1
	The second secon
	THE REPORT OF
	The second second
d complement made by the Agency or accordance will folding massified according in point (a) and (b)	
and a local of the second	A.263 Privileges
	-
	Compare B.B.C.
	10 (0.0) (0.0) (mage)
a man manage and the	at an in the second
(b). The Agency bas concluded that it is not involves prover holder shall be another to prove the desig	
B implementing the LOI concept	i. Proposed changes to sectio
e design organisation	8.14 Level of performance of 1
9 B, D. E. M and D. the Agency shall estbolish the low m	en etting in accordance mm Sobel ierfinmance of the design inganism
Al lighte meanings. Nation feature means the DASA Technical Sciences .	In 2 Hills - Brite Landster Al Latin Server Agen-
and the second s	state and the second seco



_	ngeen Aviation Safety Agency RM1.0262 & RM1.0011 and RM1.0550 & RM1.00 (MDM.00 Concept Fac
21.0	a:208 Level of involvement
N7 e	en actives of accordance with Subparts B, D, E, M, and O
100	The Againcy shall montry the applicant onto it has accepted the contribution projection provided exampling to 31.4.2016).
ini	For each item in the certification programme established under point 21.4.20 (b), it deploy shall determine its level of invaluement in the verification of the dynamications complement and in determining that no feature of characteristic makes the produ- unsate for the uses for which entification (= requested, based of a combination of
	(1) the novelry and critically of the certification lists, including means or compliant and.
	(2) the level of performance of the design organisation, as established und 21.6.24 complemented as necessary by memory resulting from the organisation listed under 21.8.208 (c).
ut.	The following incumstantives may be used by the Agency to complement or revise level of involvement
	<ul> <li>acodest, inadent in unsate condition related to the concerned item of the certification programme, or its technology, on any product, or</li> </ul>
	(2) change in the pattormetice of the duega organisation, or
	(2) demonstration of compliance rejected by the Agency whilst variying h detrainitiations of compliance provided by the Applicant, for any intgen certification project with this applicatic or
	(4) metsion of the certification programminestablected under point QLALIQ (b), pr
	(5) technical or operational avoidation in the Tield of the concurred item of h certification programme, is lectinology, or in the means of compliance identified the partification programme, or
	(ii) information provided by the appacent under 21 4.20 (g).
(0)	According to point (b), the Agency shall verify the demonstrations of complian scientified by the spaniant and astermine that no require or characteristic makes to appdust unsafe for the uses for which cardification is requireded. For this purpose, if more require further classifications from the applicant.
092	When the Agency is not subsfield with the demonstration of compliance of the applia and all attempts to ocsolve the situation have failed, it shall notify the rejection of it demonstration of compliance in the applicant, and the reasons thereof
3,4	. Proposed changes to section A extending the LOI concept to Subparts $L$ E, M, and O
3.4	1 Extension to major changes and STC
21.4	4.97 Major changes
-	1 - 1 - 1 - 1
12.80	на зарад 5 см.С. и Тъливани и води Салин, Аделии, на прем гилини. Коту издини и Слани и и нас "извирия. Силини и наше пола и под САЗА получи узлужити. Наше на об-

European Aviation Safety Agency	RM1.0263 & RM1.0011 and RM1.0550 & RM1.061 (MDM.050 Concept Fam
11 10 200	
and an an an and the second	
(3) comply-with points 21.A.20	101, 153, (0), (1) and (g), and
()) - m	
())	
0 0 1 N	
Note:	
3.4.2 Extension in repair design a	ppinyals
21.A.433 Repair design	
111.18.18	
(2) comply will points 21.A.20	(b), P.), (0), III and Ig1, and
110000000000000000000000000000000000000	
14.3 Extension to ETSO	
21.4.605 Data requirement	
and the second sec	
0 01 0	
a come	
<ol> <li>for ell other articles, the proc currintation programme referrald</li> </ol>	edures referred to an onion 21.436020(b)(2) and (b m in 21.4.20(b).
21.A.615 Verification by the Agen	EY
The applicant for an ETSU approval sh	wi comply with 22 A20(B and (g)-
3.5. Proposed changes to section	on A resulting from the new privilege
Changes are introduced to 21 4, 103, holder when the Agency has principles	21.4 (15 and 21 A.437 to Introduce approval by 100 t that it is not involven.
15.3 mill Salay S-Ref Surrisolar Milaton Salam Again Transitiony documents. Coding and ref. cambridge. Com	ni, Ali ngita yaariiya ni talaan ayaa misage ka baba Tiranya Gobaran (i tana Tiran) M



RM1.0262 & RM1.0811 and RM1.0550 & RM1.00 (MDA.05 Concept Fac	симриан Анилон Замку Аденсу
	5.1 Extension to major changes
	A.103 Tasue of approval
	a set parents
	and the second sec
major cherop to the type decorr may be approved, • regularistican of the applicant under a procedu logent i his concrutes that it is ruit involved accord block (a) and (b) of the paragraph are red.	the appropriately approved deal agreed with the Agreedy, when the
	3.2 Extension to STC
an certificate	LA.115 Tasue of a supplemental t
	0.000
	the first sector
e supplemental lype certificate may be issued by h invation of the applicant oyder a procedure agric inter concluded that it is not invalved eccarbing its (4) to (4) of this periograph are mail	wareprater approved design or with the Agency, when the Agen
rovats	3.3 Extension to repair design ap
proval	1 A.437 Issue of a repair design a
	U
	10
propostes approved rieson organismus under ar 12 12 1 1 1 1 1 1	i for micol repairs only, by an procedure approved by the Agence
by the appropriatery approved charge cruchlisher agrieved with this Agency, when the Agency H anding to 33.8.208(6)	
a lightar fanalisya. Histor fan tar fan sty fan gyste fin gyste fin de gyste fin sty an st	Long Schuller, Lander Materia and Age of

Company Retained Solidly Append:	WATGERS & WATCHERS I ANTERED & RATIONS2   NOR			
	ATTACHMENT B			
COMPARISON OF ANNEL 19 SMS FRAMEWORK WITH THE EASA SMS FRAMEWORK				



_	era Aviation Salety Agency	R.M	47.0262 & RHT-0611 and 6H1-0550 & RHT-0612 (MDH-060) Constrat Paser
			<ul> <li>Constant of the state</li> <li>Constant of the state</li> </ul>
			Consultation on consumed Personnel - Safety president     Safety consultant     Safety communities
	ICAO Annex 19 SMS Standards	EAS	5A Management System Implementing Rules
1, 5	elety Policy and Oljectives	-	0286-200 Histogenanit Spatian
	megement can mitment and atopaneability via downer blat only a mitmer colory in successing and		The environmental orbit advantation interfaced with reasonable be- management for the first control of the cont
reference and and parts out one in the first scheduling tracks, candidated and the scheduling s			<ol> <li>I make preserving the second se</li></ol>
100	have a considered of final the process of the measure marked for the initial considered the annu process,	1	[2] a data-right-out the learning interview and gravity and the organization and regard to dataly, otherwall to ge the callely.
(\$1) in	dun own probably and a second		
	and for the second s		parts. (1) Las pheticidades of assures and sy forums or adult on the adults. If the assurement of the systematic and the intergeneral of systematic data relative photos and system.
	nervind care et al represent fremen a seu caracteristica content te e se des secondors e content se content en la reacterizar		(i) I - definition of executive interviewing could be inter-

MT.0262 & BMT.0611 and RMT.0550 & RMT.0612 (MDM.060) Constit Port	or road		rapean Aviation Safety Agency.	env.
<ul> <li>(4) Therefore a personal frame and and application of an inter- tion takes,</li> </ul>		er't, mitogen (Alline	In comparisonal, where the endowed of	U.
(5) case there, is all recondences when the process, including a process for many process and the		and relaying cont	$\label{eq:constraint} \begin{split} L_{\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{p}) &= d^2 \mathbf{c}  d(\mathbf{y}_1 + \mathbf{v}_1 \mathbf{v}_1 \mathbf{p}_2)  d^2 \mathbf{c}  \mathbf{c}  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_2  \mathbf{v}_1  \mathbf{v}_2  v$	0)
remaining and the providers for analogic par-			Cately scenariablemen	
- Internet (Maine			second provide the	lins
(c) a function to involve participants of the anguined on white the conduct requirements Conductors in the sector scale on use a function relation of indexes in the sector scale manages to assume effective application bits of contents on address are secondly, and	3	to an transfer at the	Marriel, Maria Calendar (Maria), and a Namining (Maria), and (Maria), and (Maria), and of the ongoing of the ongoing of the SMC	
(1) any approximate and an associated in the international of the areas or other analysis.	(77 -		share denote the set of a second second and a second secon	۰.
Engineering of the second seco		101 MIN 101 101	Hard Cy Discourse and account of all investiga- tionspectrum of other target in a sent and rangeed to Discourse partnershared of the b	
min special the forends and recorded rook internet in the			account of the multiplicity rep-	9
GEN.255 Contracted activities		Among to make description	define the lease of management with task	
where he approval had not performed to be that commut-			Appointment of key sidety personnel	
-participation of the angle induction of the transmission of the second the second se	HILL R		<ul> <li>Write grave which begate is learny to be explanated as a set quarter with the pro-</li> </ul>	
actually, the empirical is contrained acrossics, manage collection, to the applicable and containty.		admining	Concentrations annuarganity rangement plan	
When the particular properties that the start $d_{1}=d_{2}d_{1}d_{2}d_{3}d_{4}d_{4}d_{5}d_{4}d_{5}d_{5}d_{5}d_{5}d_{5}d_{5}d_{5}d_{5$	AT CHO	CHARGE MANY AND TRUMP	natives party an observe use that on amount in ty can defined a brinn arms goed) restrict anywhere it anyw hits and so any Restrict anywhere it anyw	1100
man at an at .	Manager	- Boll some of	en open Palla, sine part investo allego spano da la Mala seguina da la substancia da palla da la	

European Aviation Safety Agency		T.0262 & RHT.0611 and RHT.0550 & RHT.0612 (MDM.060) Concort Pare
nd ann ma		not unde la activa a la procession The extreme generate des activations for monormalitations grad constants and activation regulater a constant constants
1.1.1 The service provide interdeparts of SHE impartment of the		omtals og sitte in a jopifbioligy sour golebo.
Intrody and used by the index of the Dirich term (Dirich the organization) sign with the one management of balance to a strayer the means the sign content point of the direction. (5) The betwee provide and devides are intermediate (0).	104	EDE-210 Personnei requirements: The approximation of appoint as a proceeding methods, and the two activity Management of appoint and approximation of the processing structure of the sector of the
a memorial alian di an casa alian dan dan an-		many reduction of the second state of the seco
<ol> <li>MAT second reset.</li> <li>Details and any other second reset.</li> <li>An any other second reset.</li> <li>An any other second reset.</li> <li>An any other second reset.</li> </ol>		a particle of dimension particular, and particular in the pre- ingenisation with the independent of containing the tra- nomination contained in comparison with the papel resis- experiments their periodical null periodic methods to the estimate transition.
<ul> <li>Michaelen</li> <li>1.1. The unit pointer and contactor memory on Stick metal of and of participants and an experimentation.</li> </ul>		The incomparison that have a discorpt qualitiest concerns on the subman page and activities to a mathematics to income with the agent also the mathematics.
2, Safety Hila managament 3.1 Hound demonstration		The second of and marker improved a second of the pro- ter fraction informing worth is a second or four form with point of the
5.1.1 This way is provide tools asymptotic manimum data in our than invariant that have be accounted with the available or an exception by generating.		Descengendations and insure here of periods and assess of the olde and period period and the here being all the defines RN-215 Facility responsements
1.1.3 Natural plantification point for same, or a constant on y of resonance provides and predictors matrices of safety data coherence.	JUNE R	representari angli fundi facili ad alianing filar partorepona kan pinanti of an pinenad nama a diantipina (il anti diana auto tra Bio teo americati
2.3. Rult assessment and hit spectre.	-	
The same is not set of the second set of same set of the second se		REN.220 Record Meeting The expression that excellent is guined of provid Assessing Lines
A designed ball, comparison and strengthen the second strengthener in the second strengthener in the second strengthener is the s	and Male	and Base shad at a

East	DM.080) NDF Patient
a, and a second of you takey not a maximal or to all or a second at you are you and you are you are to are	
COOLERY,200     COOLERY,2	(1911)
The served provide and develop and memory of the served of	1000,0000
If a second process is alway port-money and be period in the CD Secondary contension is believed and select participants means of the SMC	-
te neregenert of derive	
ns de presidente a fuite conservado en la construire a la proposa da la diversión en en entre en palíferen y una la entrefaciente de conserva de la granda de la conserva de la la producta de conservaciones de la forma de la conserva de la avia ambient construindo attençado.	
Internal Personals, of the SPE	
ne is province presidence of and presso the effective sport in 2MS and presside province representation of the pressed performance Mag	
disty Promotion	
are not and a data service of the se	
The same of a constant second constant is adding the second	
The entry of the sales inserting producting their be Attractions (i)	

RMT.0267 & RMT.0613 and RMT.0550 & RMT.0613 (MDM.060) fimpers Aviation Safety Agency Canonal Parent Berg and a stranger of the SMS 1.2 Salary polymorication The service is provide all the country and traction all the investment of a service of the country of the count with the same properties of the second seco of towners and other in succession to restart any late plan a transmission 32' sugarus yey aday poundper or orreduced constant. An of some second s -----The state of the state of the Invited Street All

LLARCMININg Forument - Notion Justibusion -Operturnt Working Stourt Report

Appendix F

# Responses to Oversight / Assessment Relevant Questions

Paux | 10.8

#### Oversight / Assessment Relevant Questions:

- What FAA organizational changes have to be implemented to support robust oversight? Will the FAA need to
  have Centers of Excellence? Yes. Addressed in report.
- 2. What is the appropriate intent level of the oversight function? The intent of oversight is to validate the development of the defined system and verify compliance to the requirements. The level of oversight is determined by the risk level of the organization and activity (see risk section).
- How will "one" oversight process be designed for AVS? Single surveillance model between engineering and production? Should the oversight be implemented for AIR initially with AFS to follow? Single centralized FAA. Oversight organization.
- 4. Is it necessary to differentiate the oversight approach based on organization size, certificates, maturity, etc? If so what are the oversight criteria? The oversight approach is the same, however, the privileges / functions will vary, as will the depth and interval of surveillance based on organization size, maturity, certificates, etc. (see surveillance section).
- How will oversight be aligned to appropriately match the privilege and responsibility level of the organization? The level of oversight is determined by the risk level of the organization and activity (see risk section).
- How is systems approach organizational oversight differentiated from level of involvement (LOI) at a project level? Organizational surveillance will be conducted by the Oversight organization, while LOPI will be conducted at local ACO level.
- 7. If ongoing oversight is based on performance and not compliance how can it be normalized by company and scalable? Oversight will be based on privileges / functions (defined by the Organization WG), and scale will be determined by the risk level of the organization and activity.
- How important is it that the US model is harmonized, or at least recognized as fully equivalent, with other authorities' DOA/DO systems – today and in the future as they evolve? It is important and is addressed in report.
- How does oversight change from overseeing a delegated organization (ODA holder) to an applicant showing
  organization? DO oversight is not over a delegated entity. See Section 5.
- 10. Should there be routine FAA oversight and audit of the design organization's processes or should this be accomplished via self-audit and reported to the FAA? Should it be a combination of both? It would be a combination of both. A DO's routine internal surveillance results will be fed into the risk model to determine interval and scope of FAA oversight. The FAA oversight will sample DO processes and products to validate strengths and potential gaps or 'blind spots' in the organization.
- 11. What safety risk-based structure will be imposed for assessed deviations to procedure? Assessed deviations to procedure will follow corrective action procedures defined in FAA Order 2150.3. The risk based evaluation of these will follow the principles established in the SMS
- How does AS9100, or equivalent, outside auditing equate to the FAA oversight system? (Compare actual FAA Approved Production QMS audit versus AS9100 findings.) Not addressed in report.
- 13. Should internal FAA QMS audits be used as a model? If not, what best practices can be benchmarked to develop framework? (Consider other Industries.) Not addressed in report.
- 14. Should a system be generated to allow FAA resources to perform maintenance of organizations instead of a formal audit process (i.e., review of internal audits with a focus on verification and validation)? (Audit the management system elements not the findings.) Addressed with performance based oversight approach

#### Implementation Relevant Questions:

 What metrics / measures need to be established to ensure a successful implementation of organizational showing oversight? Recommending a separate activity to develop performance measures (Included In section 6).

- What is the impact on oversight model / approach if any part of today's delegation system (individual or
  organization) authorization is retained? No impact to oversight approach. Retained items (e.g. LOPI) are
  handled separately and independently from oversight. If areas of a delegation are still necessary, the single
  oversight model must be addressed.
- 3. Can FAA accept Third-Party certification in lieu of FAA audit? Yes in some cases. Addressed in sections 4 and 6.
- What critical criteria will be used to identify frequency and scope of oversight activity? Addressed in sections 4 and 5.
- 5. What are the other "triggers" that would cause additional FAA oversight? Addressed in section 5.

# APPENDIX I—TSO SUBTEAM REPORT

21ARC Working Document - Not for Distribution

# GAMA TSO Sub-team Report to the Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

**TSO Design Approval Clarification and Program Enhancement** 

January 31, 2014

# I. INTRODUCTION

This report summarizes the activities and recommendations developed by the General Aviation Manufacturers Association (GAMA) Technical Standard Order (TSO) Subteam chartered to support the deliberations of the FAA Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC) and its Design Organization (DO) Working Group (WG)

The report is intended to clarify the FAA TSO Design Approval processes, identify practical TSO implementation issues from both the FAA and industry perspectives, and recommend specific actions to resolve them. It is not intended to address the question of DO applicability to TSOA applicants or holders, which remains the responsibility of the Design Organization WG. Similarly, questions related to Safety Management Systems and Oversight requirements have been assigned to other ARC Working Groups and are not considered here.

The objective of this report is to present the background material and specific rulemaking, proposals to be considered by the ARC in making its recommendations to the EAA regarding the clarification and enhancement of the current TSO program, as well as the establishment of an effective, efficient and globally recognized TSO program within the haure DO accountability framework envisaged and to be proposed by the ARC

Faken in its entirety, this report constitutes the TSO Sub-team recommendations detailing the gaiding principles and attributes necessary to prepare regulatory language for the drafting of any NPRM, Policy and/or Guidance materials. While not a complete listing, recommended rule and preamble language is provided in the respective sections.

#### Now

This report unitzes the content structure and formating created by the Part 21 SMS ARC Using Cychitzation Working Group in the Design Organization Concept Report, for consistency, case of reference and incorporation in the final ARC report if as applicable.

-

GAMA TSU Sub-team Pan 21/SMS Availor Rolennking ( committee

# II. BACKGROUND

# II. A. FAA Part 21/SMS ARC and Design Organization Working Group Charter

On October 5, 2012, the UAA Administrator chartered an Aviation Rulemaking Committee for Part 21/Safety Management Systems (SMS). The Part 21/SMS ARC was tasked to recommend improvements to the effectiveness and efficiency of existing tertification procedures for products and parts, along with incorporating SMS in the design and manufacturing environments. The ARC was tasked with making recommendations, including proposals for rulemaking, suggested processes, policies, and guidance as well as other actions the agency should take in support of its goal.

In addressing its charter, the ARC further chartered the Design Organization Working Group on March 17, 2013 to assist it in developing details associated with FAA recognition of Design Organizations in 14 CFR Part 21. The Working Group was tasked to define and address the details necessary for the FAA to recognize a Design Organization that needs organizational and system requirements inflicient to ensure that a Design Organization is capable of making compliance determinations upon which the FAA may rely.

The Design Organization WG adopted, as part of its charter, the task to recommond the types of organizations and product/part thresholds above which the application of Design Organization, and SMS, requirements should be considered mandatory.

# II. B. TSO Sub-team Charter

The FAA Part 21/SMS ARC charter requests "consideration of proposed revisions to vlarify and update design-oriented regulatory requirements in Part 21", including "clarifying TSO design approval processes"

In early planning discussions, the ARC directed that Design Organization applicability to TSO parts suppliers should be considered by the ARC's Design Organization WG. Other, practical TSO implementation issues were to be drafted as problem statements for consideration by a separate TSO Sub-team, within the ARC's overarching objectives for continuing improvement in safety, incorporating SMS/Continued Operations Safety (COS) processes and increased efficiency in the certification processes, as well as transitioning to a systems oversight framework that does not require FAA delegation

GAMA's Technical Policy Committee approved the formation of the TSO Sub-team, which met initially on Judy 25, 2013, to consider the TSO problem statements brought

> GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Avoition Rolennaking ( committee

forward by the FAA and industry and to recommend solutions in the form of Rulemaking, Policy and/or Guidance that, to the extent possible, support harmonization with international airworthiness authorities. The TSO Sub-team comprises FAA and industry representatives for multiple categories of TSO articles, including Avionics, Aircraft Instruments, APUs, Oxygen Systems, Seats, Cabin Safety and Cargo Handling Systems.

A copy of the GAMA Project Charter and a list of TSO Sub-team members are contained in Appendices A and B to this report, respectively.

While this document is the TSO Sub-team's final report to the ARC, the Sub-team has also identified topics for further discussion beyond the scope of the ARC. As such, the group will continue to operate as a GAMA Sub-team to serve as an industry forum for recommending and supporting ongoing improvements to the FAA TSO program, via stand-alone policy and guidance.

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

4

# III. SUMMARY OF ACTIVITIES

# III. A. Sub-team Work Plan

Following its initial meeting, in the course of three additional meetings— August 27, October 2-3 (Industry only) and November 13-14, together with an October 10 online meeting and several subsequent FAA coordination and editing meetings, the TSO Subteam reconfirmed both the FAA's and industry's views of the continuing value and relevance of a sub-aircraft level approval process that installation developers can take credit for and can be reased across multiple installations.

A brief summary of the Sub-team's discussion of the TSO Program value and challenges is contained in Appendix C to this report. It is noteworthy that there was very close alignment in the views of the FAA and industry members representing the multiple categories of TSO articles.

The Sub-team reviewed all open items in the FAA's Part 21 Clean-up Matrix carried forward from the Part 21 (Production) re-write, including clarification of TSO Holder Part 21 3 responsibilities, clarification of TSO Deviation and acceptable Equivalent Level Of Safety (FLOS) procedures, as well as clarification of TSO design changes part marking and integrated non-TSO functions. In addition, the problem statements identified by the Part 21/SMS ARC members and additional issues raised by industry throug the 2013 FAA Parts Approval Workshop were considered for potential resolution by rulemaking, policy and/or gaidance.

A list of the TSO issues and problem statements from the Part 21/SMS ARC members and from industry during the 2013 FAA Parts Approval Workshop is contained in Appendix D to this report

It was reported at the October 2-3 meeting that the Design Organization WG had determined TSO will fall below the threshold for mandatory application of Design Organization, and SMS, requirements. The Sub-team proceeded to develop its recommendations on this basis but without precluding the possibility of a TSO organization voluntarily adopting DO, and SMS, requirements in a scalable fashion, consistent with its technical capabilities and the scope of TSO privileges envisaged.

#### Assumptions:

The TSO Sub-team assumes the following regarding broader ARC recommendations and related FAA policy activities.

 The ARC will recommend that TSO organizations fall "below the threshold" of any mandatory requirement to become a Design Organization

> GAMA TSU Sub-team Part 21/SMS Availou Rolenaking Committee

Q.

2. The ARC will recommend that an SMS will only be required for those organizations that fall "above the threshold" of any mandatory requirement to become a Design Organization.

3. The ARC will provide recommendations for DO organization requirements, whether applicability is mandatory or voluntary. The FAA is expected to adopt a subset of these DO organization requirements as TSO organization requirements under 14 CFR 21.605.

4. The ARC is expected to clarify that "substantiation data" does not need to be FAA approved. As such, the TSO Sub-team has tabled recommendations that would grant privileges to appropriately qualified TSO organizations for the approval of substantiation data (e.g., identification of "approved" DO-178 data, DO-160 data, flammability data, or other forms of data).

## **III. B. Product**

With regard to the TSO Program value and challenges identified in Appendix C, the TSO Sub-team reviewed the list of issues and problem statements from the three sources (FAA, ARC Members and FAA-Industry Workshop), to distill the key issues that, if appropriately addressed, would lead to material improvements in the effectiveness and efficiency of the TSO program. These key issues are:

- o Acceptance/approval of integrated Non-TSO functions
- Management of post-TSOA design discrepancies
- o Definition of substantiation data and data submittal items
- o Minimizing re-review of TSOA substantiation data at installation approval
- Elimination of unnecessary TSO deviation requests

The TSO Sub-team continued to develop six Rulemaking recommendations and proposals for related Policy & Guidance, for consideration by the Part 21/SMS ARC in its final report to the FAA. While Recommendation 1 below is written with reference to a "Certified TSO Organization", these recommendations are generally intended to be implementable by either a Certified TSO Organization or an expanded FAA (ODA) delegation system incorporating TSO Design functions.

Each of the following recommendations is supported with a Discussion Paper/draft narrative for a Background/Preamble section describing the issue being addressed; and a Recommendation/Proposed Rule section outlining the proposed rule or rule revision, and any related policy & guidance. In some instances a Benefits/Metrics section is provided, summarizing the expected benefits to the FAA and industry, together with associated metrics.

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

6

#### **Summary of Recommendations:**

1) Allowance for TSO Organizations to issue their own TSO authorizations, relative to scalable privileges for particular types of TSO standards

Alternate approaches via a Certified TSO Organization or expansion of TSO ODA functions

2) Clarifying the types of data that can be approved under TSOA (Type design of the article, and declared performance of the article including Non-TSO functions & Incomplete TSO), and expectations for acceptance of approved TSO data for installation

Require and approve Declaration of Design and Performance (DDP) via revision to 21.601(b)(2) and proposed new 21.603(a)(3)

3) Requirement to declare Non-TSO functions

Proposed new 21.603(a)(3) and 21.619(d) for subsequent design changes. Additional guidance to include a "decision table" to assist in differentiating between TSO Supporting Features and Integrated Non-TSO Functions

4) Rule revision to remove the term "model number" from TSO rules and replace it with a requirement for a "unique identifier"

Revision to 21.603(b) and 21.619 for subsequent design changes

5) Change to Part 21 to establish the effective TSO revision level at the beginning of the project, not at the end

#### Revision to 21.603(a)

6) Process for TSO Holder to continue marking TSO articles following a determination of "a design discrepancy that does not result in an unsafe condition"

Revision of 45.10(b) and proposed new 21.616(i)

#### Summary of Parking Lot Topics: Proposals for Future Policy and/or Guidance

1) Maintain privilege for TSO Holders to make minor and insignificant (sub-minor) changes to articles without further approval

2) Clarify TSO Application Data, Manufacturer Data and Furnished Data requirements (Ref. Sub-team Discussion Paper – "TSO Documents")

7

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

3) Develop expanded guidance to promote the uniform definition and treatment of Integrated Non-TSO Functions by applicants, installation developers and the FAA (Ref. Sub-team Discussion Paper – "Non-TSO Functions")

> GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

8

21ARC Wanting Document - Not to: Distribution

# IV. RECOMMENDATIONS

# IV. 1) Self-issuance of TSOA

#### Part 21 ARC GAMA TSO Subgroup

Subject: Self issuance of TSO Authorizations by Certified TSO Organizations

Tasking: Determine if the FAA's statutory authority permits the FAA to change Part 21, Subpart O to allow TSO organizations to issue their own TSO authorizations with no FAA involvement.

Background: The TSO system has been described as a "self-certification process but in reality, if currently requires FAA involvement to verify the manufacturer's compliance statement and issue an authorization to apply TSO marking for each article. The FAA could better manage its resources and streamline the TSO process by allowing the traditional FAA review portion to be performed by Certified TSO Organizations or appropriately delegated organizations, up to and including issuance of the TSO authorization letter. The FAA already has a rule-basis to qualify TSO organizations under 21.605. But Part 21 Subpart Q currently requires an application to be submitted to the ACO (under 21.603) and the FAA to issue the authorization (under 21.611).

Recommendation: Rule changes to § 21 603 and 21.611 should be considered to allow for TSO organizations to apply for the privilege of issuing their own TSO authorizations. The expectation is that this privilege would require specific capabilities that may not be required of all TSO organizations under 21 605. As such, 21 605 would also be amended to specify expectations for organizations seeking the privilege of self-issuance. The FAA via policy, would be expected to use these new regulatory capabilities to describe a scalable system of organizational privileges. For example, the FAA may specify organizational capabilities necessary for an organization to receive the privilege for each TSO standard, or for groups/classes of TSO standards. The FAA would specify oversight requirements to monitor use of this privilege, and to take action against improper use of the privilege.

Proposal: Based on the above the following changes are proposed for the committee's consideration to address self-issuance of TSO authorizations

#### § 21.601 Applicability and definitions. (Moprised)

(a) This subpart prescribes-

GAMA TSO Sub-lean Part 21/SMS Avoition Ridemaking Committee

ā.

(b) For the purposes of this subpart-

 A TSO issued by the FAA is a minimum performance standard for specified articles used on civil aircraft;

(2) A TSO authorization is an FAA design and production approval issued to the manufacturer of an article that has been found to meet a specific TSO;
(3) A letter of TSO design approval is an FAA design approval for an article that has been found to meet a specific TSO in accordance with the procedures of §21.621.

(4) An article manufactured under a TSO authorization, an FAA letter of acceptance as described in §21.613(b), or an article manufactured under a letter of TSO design approval described in §21.621 is an approved article for the purpose of meeting the regulations of this chapter that require the article to be approved; and

(5) An article manufacturer is the person who controls the design and quality of the article produced (or to be produced, in the case of an application), including any related parts, processes, or services procured from an outside source.

(6) A Certified TSO Organization is an FAA operating certificate for the issuance of TSO authorizations.

#### § 21.603 Application (Proposed)

(a) Other then as described under 21.603(d), un applicant for a TSO authorization must apply to the appropriate aircraft cartification office in the form and manner prescribed by the FAA. The applicant must include the following documents in the application:

(d) An applicant for a Certified TSO Organization certificate must apply by submitting an application to the appropriate arcrait certification office in the form and manner prescribed by the FAA.

§ 21,605 Organization. [Proposed]

(a) Each applicant for or holder of a TSO authorization must provide the FAA with a document describing how the applicant's organization will ensure compliance with the provisions of this subpart. At a minimum, the document must describe assigned responsibilities and delegated authority, and the functional relationship of those responsible for quality to management and other organizational components.

> GAMA TSU Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking ( countried

- (b) Each applicant for or holder of a Certified TSO Organization certificate must provide and maintain documentation describing the applicant's organization and system for managing safety and compliance of TSO authorizations issued under its approval.
- § 21.611 Issuance. [Proposed]
- (a) If the FAA finds that the applicant for TSO authorization complies with the requirements of this subchapter, the FAA issues a TSO authorization to the applicant (including all TSO deviations granted to the applicant).
- (b) A Certified TSO Organization certificate holder may issue a TSO authorization when it determines that an article complies with the requirements of this subchaptor and may be approved in accordance with the Certified TSO Organization operating certificate issued under 21.6xx, (See Note 2 below).

### NOTES:

- 1 This recommendation suggests the FAA will maintain 2 systems for TSOA, i.e. The Certified TSO Organization and the traditional, FAA managed TSOA project. Certified TSO Organizations will not be authorized to act as TSOA Agents for third party TSOA projects.
- TBD. Will need an explicit rule describing the FAA's additional responsibility for issuing Certified TSO Organization operating certificates and retained responsibility for the review and approval of TSO Deviation requests.
- 3 TBD Will need an explicit rule describing the FAA's authority to oversee Certified TSO Organizations and to revoke a Certified TSO Organization's Certificate.

Parking Lot Question: Would the FAA directly oversee Certified TSO Organizations or would it be possible for the FAA to assign oversight responsibilities to a third-party industry organization? The latter approach may diminish the reusability of the 'FAA TSOA' credentials, especially with regard to acceptance by foreign authorities.

u

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Ralemaking Committee

# IV. 2) Require and Approve Declaration of Design and Performance (DDP)

### Part 21 ARC GAMA TSO Subgroup

Subject: Incorporate a Declaration of Design and Performance as a Required Element for FAA TSO Approval

Background: Under current rules, the holder of a TSO authorization is expected to maintain the performance of the TSO article relative to the TSO standard. However, in order to support all worthiness or contractual requirements. TSO manufacturers are typically required by their customers to maintain performance of the article relative to requirements that are not part of the TSO standard. The TSO system could be modified to allow manufacturers to better align their requirements under the TSO system with those requirements they are electing to meet as part of sirworthiness or contractual obligations. EASA's system supports the declaration of this type of manufacturer defined performance by requiring the submission of a declaration of design and performance, and expects TSO manufacturers to control the article's performance relative to that DDP.

Recommendation: The FAA should require submission of a DDP as part of a TSO application. TSO manufacturers should be required to maintain the performance of the article relative to the DDP. Except where required by other FAA policy (e.g. see Section IV.3 discussion of required declaration of non-TSO functions). The manufacturer should not be required to declare any performance that goes beyond the minimum requirements of the TSO. Instead, the manufacturer may elect to align their DDP with the TSO requirements, or they may elect to include additional requirements or performance levels that go beyond the minimum requirements or performance levels that go beyond the minimum requirements or performance levels that go beyond the minimum requirements of the TSO. This approach affords flexibility to the TSO manufacturer so they can align their regulatory responsibilities under the TSO system with any external contractual or ainvorthiness requirements that also apply to the TSO article. But no additional builden is added in requiring the TSO unless the performance declared in the DDP exceeds the minimum TSO requirements.

Proposal: Based on the above, the following changes are proposed for the subcommittee's consideration to adoress the incorporation of a DDP into the TSO system.

§ 21.601 Applicability and definitions. ///reposed/

17.4344 TSO Substant Part 21/SMS Available Filenating Committee

11

(b) For the purposes of this subpart-

 A TSO issued by the FAA is a minimum performance standard for specified articles used on civil aircraft;

(2) A TSO authorization is an FAA design and production approval issued to the manufacturer of an article that has been found to meet applicable TSO standards. Any data specified in the TSO authorization's declaration of design performance is considered to be approved.

### § 21.603 Application. [Proposed]

(a) An applicant for a TSO authorization must apply to the appropriate aircraft certification office in the form and manner prescribed by the FAA. The applicant must include the following documents in the application.
(1) A statement of conformance certifying that the applicant has met the requirements of this subpart and that the article concerned meets the applicable TSO that is effective on the date of application for that article (2) One copy of the technical data required in the applicable TSO.
(3) One copy of a declaration of design and performance for the arucle and supplementary data. If needed to support any declaration of performance exceeding the minimum TSO requirements.

### NOTES:

- Minimum required DDP content should be defined in a revision to AC21-46 (Reference EASA AMC 21.A 608 for minimum DDP content).
- 2 If this proposal to require and approve a DDP is not accepted, another solution will be needed to address the question of what TSO approval actually approves. This may require further definition that any data specified in the TSO authorization is approved data.

GAMA TSU Sub-team Pan 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

# IV. 3) Requirement to Declare Non-TSO Function

#### Part 21 ARC GAMA TSO Subgroup

Subject: Non-TSO functions included in a TSO article

**Tasking:** Determine if Part 21, Subpart O, changes are necessary to address added non-TSO functionality in a TSO article, or can it be handled by TSO policy only (i.e. Order 8150.1C).

**Background:** Non-TSO function(s) have become more and more prevalent in avionics systems mainly due to added processing capabilities in newer integrated circuits as well as larger and cheaper memory capabilities. However, mechanical systems TSOs, such as seats, can also contain provisions to host non-TSO functions (e.g., embedded passenger entertainment devices). These added non-TSO functions are mainly market or OEM driven to optimize installation capabilities while minimizing certification costs. Added non-TSO functions have historically been handled through FAA policy, since Part 21 Subpart O does not specifically address or codify their embedded existence. This has resulted in a problem with some ACOs who feel that current Part 21 Subpart O does not allow for a more detailed evaluation of the non-TSO function(s) at the time of TSO approval, even though in reality, the added non-TSO function(s) is/are inseparable from the hosting TSO article design at the time of manufacture.

**Recommendation:** A rule change to § 21.603 should be considered to address added non-TSO function(s) incorporated in a TSO article approval. Building under a TSO design and manufacturing approval is a privilege. Since the TSO label is affixed at the time of final inspection it represents the final approved configuration, which may include embedded non-TSO functionality. For this reason the FAA should have the authority to require the manufacturer to declare, at the time of TSO application, all non-TSO functionality contained in the final approved configuration that is intended to be acknowledged in the TSO authorization. It should be noted that the non-TSO function(s), once acknowledged by the FAA, are considered inseparable in the approved design. Design changes (minor/major) to the TSO function(s) still requires an analysis of its impact on the required performance of the hosting TSO.

**Proposal:** Based on the above, the following changes to § 21.603 are proposed for the committee's consideration to address added non-TSO functionality.

14

§ 21,603 Application (Proposed addition of new subparagraph (a)(3) and minor revision to subparagraph (b) in accordance with Recommendation 4)]

(a) An applicant for a TSO authorization must apply to the appropriate aircraft certification office in the form and manner prescribed by the FAA. The applicant must include the following documents in the application. (1) A statement of conformance certifying that the applicant has met the requirements of this subpart and that the article concerned meets the applicable TSO that is effective on the date of application for that article (2) One copy of the technical data required in the applicable TSO, and (3) The applicant must also submit one copy of the technical data for any additional declared function(s) not required for the performance of the TSO function. This data must include the manufacturer's declared performance and design assurance level of the added function(s). (b) If the applicant anticipates a senes of minor changes in accordance with Sec. 21,619, the applicant may set forth in its application the basic unique identifier of the article and the part number of the components with open brackets after it to denote that suffix charge letters or numbers (or combinations of them) will be added from time to time (c) If the application is deficient, the applicant must, when requested by the

FAA, provide any additional information necessary to show compliance with this part. If the applicant fails to provide the additional information within 30 days after the FAA's request, the FAA denies the application and notifies the applicant.

### § 21.619 Design changes (Processed addition of new subparagraph (d))

(a) Minor changes by the manufacturer holding a TSO authorization. The manufacturer of an article under an authorization issued under this part may make minor design changes (any change other than a major change) without further approval by the FAA. In this case, the changed article keeps the original model number (part numbers may be used to identify minor changes) and the manufacturer must forward to the appropriate aircraft certification office, any revised data that are necessary for compliance with Sec. 21 603(b)

(b) Major changes by the manufacturer holding a TSO authorization. Any design change by the manufacturer extensive enough to require a substantially complete investigation to determine compliance with a TSO is a major change. Before making a major change, the manufacturer must assign a new type or model designation to the article and apply for an authorization under Sec. 21,603.

(c) Changes by persons other than the manufacturer. No design change by any person (other than the manufacturer who provided the statement of conformance for the article) is eligible for approval under this part unless the

> GAMA TSU Sub-team Part 11/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

person seeking the approval is a manufacturer and applies under Sec. 21 603(a) for a separate TSO authorization. Persons other than a manufacturer may obtain approval for design changes under part 43 or under the applicable airworthiness regulations of this chapter.

(d) If additional functions are declared in accordance with 21.803(a)(3), then the manufacturer must ensure that any design changes to those functions do not.

t) impact the performance of approved TSO function(s); or

2) Change the declared performance of the additional function(s).

**Benefit:** For the TSO applicant – an initial review of the manufacturer-declared performance can be made, and credit for software, hardware, and environmental testing, in support of installation, can be acknowledged in the TSOA letter. For the FAA – more efficient use of engineering resources since the review of the added function(s) can be more thoroughly accomplished with the TSO manufacturer as opposed to attempting to accomplish this review during each subsequent installation approval. It should be noted that both the TSO article as well as the integrated non-TSO function(s) must be appropriate to support the intended installation.

### NOTES:

- The development of additional policy and/or guidance is essential to assist in determining a Supporting TSO Feature vs. an Integrated Non-TSO Function and to promote standardized and unambiguous interpretation. Table 1 below may be used as basis for developing additional common policy and/or guidance in Order 8110.4, Order 8150.1. AC 21-46 and/or AC 21-50.
- 2. The minimum DDP content definition noted in Recommendation 2) above should include. For any additional declared function(s) not required for the performance of the TSO function, appropriate reference to i). An analysis showing that the added function(s) will not interfere with required TSO performance in the article, and ii) Any limitations or continued maintenance and preventive maintenance actions necessary to ensure that the added function(s) continues to meet the manufacturer's declared performance
- 3 Proposed new subparagraph § 21 603(a)(3) would become new subparagraph § 21 603(a)(4) following adoption of Recommendation 2) above which also adds a new subparagraph § 21 603(a)(3).

GAMA TSU Sub-team Part 21/SMS Avoiton Rolemaking Committee
## Table 1.

Determination of a Supporting TSO Feature vs. an Integrated Non-TSO Function

Identifying any integrated Non-TSO Function within a TSO article is necessary to assure the function is properly evaluated as part of the TSOA and for installation approval. The following table will help you distinguish between a supporting TSO feature and an integrated non-TSO function hosted within the TSO article<sup>1</sup>. Keep in mind that whether a "supporting TSO feature" or an "integrated non-TSO function", both require an installation approval to evaluate compatibility and intended function.

Ìσp	den.	Considerativo re	()=	d'ac-
	It directly support the usability, performance, or design assurance of the horitos (502	In mumy cases the TSO manufacturer may add features to improve the utility of the article, to differentiate their product from a competitor's, or to support a design assurance level. Examples of such features include the Pro-Eup of the active and standby frequency in a VHF radie; providing upplemented artport information in an FMS database; or adding an electrically operated recline to a passenger stat. If you are having difficulty making this ontermination, then ask the reverse question: "Would it hour any useful purpose if the hosting TSO did not exist?" In the example of a fulfit in-test-equipment (BITE) check in a transponder, the onswer would he no, since the BITE check has no purpose beyond supporting the hosting TSO and it should be considered a feature	II simulu be treated as a "supporting mature" of the hasting TSD	Go 16 Stop J
ž	emother TSO cover this functs=n?	If the function is covered by another 750, the applicant should comply with the TSO's performance renderman's as, by themisson it can no longer be considered a "Non-TSU Function". It should be noted that a TSO authorization is not the only means to achieve an article approval—an implicant can also use the TC or STC orocciss and then, using the approved talax, seek menufacture authority for the article under a 14 CTR 121.303 PMA authorization. Therefore, the applicant may choose to intern running with the applicable 150 for internation, or apprive the entire article under the TC/STC process as appropriate	Camply with the performance requirements of the applicable TSO, or use the TC/STC spacess to achieve artiga- approval.	TSO: upble and should neckare the as an "Integrated Non-190 function"

GAMA TSU Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviolitici Rolemaking ( promitiec

T:

 $^{
m 1}$  Whether a supporting TSO feature or an integrated Non-TSO function, the manufacturer must

demonstrate neither will adversely impact the required performance of the TSO(s) included in the article. <sup>2</sup> Depending on the complexity of the integrated Non-TSO function, a concurrent TC or STC evaluation may

be necessary to properly evaluate the integrated Non-TSO functionality.

## IV. 4) Replace Model Number with Unique Identifier

## Part 21 ARC GAMA TSO Subgroup

**Subject:** Replace "Model Number" requirements with "Unique Identifier" requirement

**Background:** Current regulations require the use of model numbers to maintain configuration control of TSO authorizations. But from a practical perspective, model numbers are frequently used as marketing identifiers; they do not consistently provide a meaningful reference for configuration control of TSO article designs.

**Recommendation:** The Group recommends eliminating the requirement to use a model number, but should not preclude the use of a model number. Group recommends making the rule require a "unique identifier". Policy and guidance can specify that base part number is the recommended means of compliance. Policy or guidance is needed to clarify that "sub-approval level" changes do not need to be documented as a "minor change" under the rule. The current rule language structure is appropriate (keep the current definition for major changes but better define what constitutes a minor change... require new application for major changes and allow flexibility for minor changes).

The intent of the rule is to maintain configuration control of the approved descriptive data and approved performance of the article. Any change to the approved descriptive data for the article or approved performance of the article must be documented as either a major or minor change. Changes that do not affect approved descriptive data (e.g., sub-assembly, MRB, lower-level design drawing changes) are addressed under production configuration control requirements in 21.137, are not considered a change to the TSOA, and do not require a change to the unique identifier for the article (e.g., re-substantiation to verify that sub-minor changes yield the same approved performance level) are not considered a change to the approved performance level of all articles covered by the TSOA (e.g., new substantiation to qualify existing and future articles to a higher performance level) are considered to be a change to the TSOA but do not require a change to the unique identifier for the articles to a higher performance level) are considered to be a change to the TSOA but do not require a change to the unique identifier for the articles to a higher performance level) are considered to be a change to the TSOA but do not require a change to the unique identifier for the articles.

**Proposal:** Based on the above, the following changes are proposed for the committee's consideration to address replacement of model number configuration control requirements with unique identifier requirements:

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

### § 21.603 Application [Property]

(b) If the applicant anticipates a series of minor changes in accordance with §21 619, the applicant may set forth in its application the basic unique identifier of the article and the part number of the components with open brackets after it to denote that suffix change letters or numbers (or combinations of them) will be added from time to time

## § 21.619 Design changes (Proposed)

(a) Minor changes by the manufacturer holding a TSO authonization. The manufacturer of an article under an authonization issued under this part may make minor design changes (any change other than a major change) without further approval by the FAA. In this case, the changed article keeps the original unique identifier (part numbers may be used to identify minor changes) and the manufacturer must farward to the appropriate aircraft carrier provide the second data that are assessed for compliance with \$21,03(b)

(b) Major changes by the manufacturer holding a TSO authorization. Any design change by the manufacturer extensive enough to require a substantially complete investigation to determine compliance with a TSO is a major change. Before making a major change, the manufacturer must assign a new *unique identifier* to the article and apply for an authorization under §21,603.

> GAMA TSU Sub-team Pan 21/SMS Availon Rolemaking ( promitice

## IV. 5) Establishing the Effective TSO Revision Level

### Part 21 ARC GAMA TSO Subgroup

**Subject:** Change to TSO Application Process in Part 21 to establish the effective TSO revision level at the beginning of the project, not at the end.

**Tasking:** Determine language changes to Part 21, Subpart O, to establish the Effective TSO Revision Level at the beginning of a TSO development project.

**Background:** Current regulation (14 CFR 21.603(a)(1)) implies that application for TSO is made after all design and development is completed. Designing and developing a TSO article is a lengthy process especially for complex articles. During this time, TSOs could be revised or new TSOs could be introduced. Current policy, as defined in FAA Order 8150.1C, section 6-1.b., allows an applicant six (6) months from release of a newer revision to apply with the previous revision. Although six (6) months seems to be a reasonable timeframe, many complex system developments take significantly longer and the six (6) month grace period is not sufficient. The two (2) current options to address this situation are:

- 1. Request a petition for exemption (per 14 CFR 11) which an applicant is required to submit at least 120 days before the exemption is needed. After submission, approval can take many months due to the requirement of publication in the Federal Register and a public comment period.
- 2. Comply with the newer revision TSO or add a newly released TSO.

If a new revision of a TSO or newly introduced TSO provides no benefit or does not impact flight safety, this additional work to submit a petition for exemption or complying with the latest TSO during an in-process development project could be a large burden on an applicant, potentially driving re-redesign and/or re-test and preventing expeditious introduction of safety enhancing products to market.

Since TSOA is a self certification based upon a statement of conformance, the responsibility of reviewing and ensuring any new or revised TSO(s) does not affect the certification basis or design is the burden of the TSO applicant regardless of when application is made.

**Recommendation:** A rule change to 14 CFR 21.603(a) should be considered to address the allowance of declaring the effective TSO revision at the beginning of a design and development project, in the same manner of Type Certificate applicants (reference 14 CFR 21.17(c)). When a TSO project is started, the applicant submits a Project Specific Certification Plan (PSCP) or equivalent. The PSCP or equivalent would be used to define the effective TSO revision level and the agreed upon time period for which it will remain effective.

21

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

## § 21.603 Application [Proposed]

(a) An applicant for a TSO authorization must apply to the appropriate aircraft certification office in the form and manner prescribed by the FAA. The application must declare the effective TSO revision (evel(a) that describe the certification basis and a unique identifier for the article. In addition, the applicant must propose and the FAA must accept the deadline by which the development project will be completed and the following documents submitted to the aircraft certification office.

Benefit: If the applicant is allowed to declare the effective TSO revision levels al the beginning of a project, FAA/Applicant communication on complex certification issues could be improved. Presently, when application is submitted, there could be several iterations due to certification basis disagreements causing potential applicant design rework and weeks to months of delay in issuance of a TSOA letter. Based upon the regulation change, adoption of the new or recently revised TSO(s) would be voluntary unless the change is due to a safety of flight issue or required for other reasons, such as interoperability, and deemed mandatory by the FAA.

The benefits of this change can be tracked through improved turnaround time of TSOA Letter issuance from the FAA, upon final submittal of a statement of conformance certifying that the applicant has met the requirements of the subpart and that the article meets the applicable TSO(s)

## NOTES:

- Develop specific guidance for declaring the effective TSO revision level basis and agreed upon time period for the application for inclusion in Order 8150.1 and/or AC21-46. The Sub-team anticipates developing a more specific set of expected time frames for the development of different types of TSO articles for inclusion in future Policy/Guidance. Both of these initiatives would also benefit from review and coordination with foreign authorities.
- If adopted as drafted, this Recommendation does not conflict with other changes to §21 603(a) resulting from Recommendations 1, 2, 3 and 4

GAMA TSU Sub-team Pon 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking ( committee

## IV. 6) Continued Marking of TSO Articles

#### Part 21 ARC GAMA TSO Subgroup

Subject: Marking of an article upon discovery of a post-TSO approval design discrepancy

Tasking: Determine if recent Part 21, Subpart O, changes, implemented with Amendment 21-92, dated 4/16/2011, now allows TSO holders the flexibility to continue to mark TSO articles that are found, "post-TSO approval" to contain a design deficiency that does not result in a unsafe condition.

Finding: The requirement that the article must meet all applicable TSO performance standards in order to be marked is still in effect, but was moved to § 45.10(b)

Background: Prior to the Part 21 and 45 changes implemented by Amendment 21-92, dated 4/16/2011 and Amendment 45-26, dated 4/16/2011, respectively, the requirement that an article meet applicable TSO performance standards in order to be so marked was defined in § 21 603 as shown below.

#### § 21.603 TSO marking and privileges

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section and Sec. 21 617(c). In parson may identify an arricle with a TSO marking unless that person holds a TSO authorization and the article month opplicable TSO participance standards.

With the Part 21 and 45 Amendment changes implemented in 4/16/2011, the previous § 21.603(a) requirements were recodified into § 45.10(b) as shown below, which still requires the article to meet applicable performance standards before marking can be applied:

#### § 45.10 Markings

No person may mark a product or sincle in accordance with mis subpart unless-

(a) That person produced the product or article -

(1) Umlet part 21, nubpart F, G, K, or O of this chapter, or

(2) For export to the United States under the provisions of an agreement between the United States and another country or jurisdiction for the acceptance of products and anticles and

(b) that product or article confirms to its approved designs and s in a

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

condition for safe operation and, for a TSO article that TSO article meets the applicable performance standants.

Currently, when a TSO holder identifies a design deficiency, the holder must stop shipment (i.e., stop marking per § 45 10(b)) and report the deficiency to the ACO. If the ACO determines that the deficiency does not result in an unsafe condition (i.e., does not require a 14 CFR § 39.1 action), then to resume shipping of articles the TSO holder must either correct the deficiency immediately (which may not be practical), or, more typically, request a deviation under § 21.618. However, the intent of the § 21.618 provision was to provide a means for the TSO holder. Therefore, in an effort to apply a "managed risk" approach, it is recommended that a revision to § 45.10(b) and the addition of a new paragraph to § 21.616, "Responsibility of holder", be proposed by the Part 21 ARC to allow a TSO holder to resume shipping with the TSO marking when an ACO-accepted corrective action plan has been proposed and implemented.

**Proposal:** Based on the above, the following change to § 45.10(b) and the addition of a paragraph (i) to § 21.616 are proposed for the committee's consideration.

### § 45.10 Markings (Proposed deletion in paragraph (b))

No person may mark a product or anticle in accordance with this subpart unless--

(a) That person produced the product or article --

(1) Under part 21, subpart F, G, K, or O of this chapter, or

(2) For export to the United States under the provisions of an agreement between the United States and another country or jurisdiction for the acceptance of products and articles, and

(b) That product or article conforms to its approved design, and is in a condition for safe operation; and, for a 7SO article; that TSO article mosts the applicable performance standards.

§ 21.616 Responsibility of holder (Proposed new paragraph (1))

(c) Ensure that each manufactured article conforms to its approved design ts in a condition for safe operation, and meets the applicable TSO;

(i) Notwithstanding paragraph (c) of this section and § 21.3, a holder of a TSO authorization may, upon discovery of a discrepancy in the approved design, continue to manufacture a TSO article if:

> GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

(1) The discrepancy is reported to the FAA;
(2) The FAA determines that the discrepancy does not result in an unsafe condition; and
(3) The TSO holder implements a corrective action plan that is accepted by the FAA.

Benefit: Provides for a risk-based approach to handle TSO design deficiencies that do not rise to the level of an "unsafe" condition. May also be in the public's interest in the case where the stop shipment could result in a major economic burden to the end-user of the article.

75

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

	Appendix A
GAM	A TSO Sub-team Charter
() GAMA	Exercised Aviation Microsoftwaren Association Microsoftwaren Association Microsoftwaren October Microsoftwaren October Microsoftwaren (2021 MIL-Roal
	April 24, 2013
mject Charmer Technical S	Andard Order (15D) Program Improvement
ponson GAMA Avionics ILE	Increase Systems Subcounterer (AVI) & FAA Fort 21/SMS ARC
recommend would be a ackground: The FAA:: Part 21, PMB ARI	mode: TSO Problem Balements brought to ward by the FAA and advantage on the form of Rulemativing Policy and/a Goddance. I grant request: consideration of propulser revisions to carry and update accept including 'clarifying TSO design approval provinces' minuted half Design Crasecusters (SWE) and Diversity applicatives or TSO
upphers should be considered by the ARG Problem Statements for industrians de al	s Organization WLs. Other product 130 implementation assure alread the arched an Ey A supplementary WLS is be immediated. Such consideration shall be immer-
applian strait be considered by the ARG Problem Schlameds for total consideral e ARG sourcestating decisions for contin- ritication processes, at well as total or suffic. The proof group will develop to comminizations hit requiring rulerandig.	5 Organization Wis: Other predical T3O implementation assures alreade the analysis of supplementary Wis to be formed size. Such consideration shall be immaining improvement is safely, incorporating SMS/GOL and increased efficiency in the ray to be caused sprinter oversight the events that there inclines our SAA analysis on the provideration. For any by the Part 21/6Me ARC, and the FAA directly for any over the rest 5-1 months. The project along the part of an entiting duality prices and events and events of an entiting duality prices approach.
appliant straids be considered by the ARIC Problem Schlaments for robust consideration of the constraining abgectives for confirm inforcement processes, or well as reserving patients. The proceed group will develop the communitations out requiring relevancy, galationy requirements, policy, galaxies, in interest other when every to the following is 14 OFR Part 21. In particular whenpen the First 21 (Production) re-write, shi approval process. These includes in approval process.	S Organization Wis: Other precised F3O implementative assure should be precised an by in upplementary Wisho be invested user. Such reproduced in shall be written and improvement in safety, succeptionality SMSIGCII and invested of occurs in the reproduction for any by the Part 21(sMo ARC) and the FAA directly for any meet the next 3-8 months. The project group will bently and review enables duality in stoke specific T105 while exception and in FAA directly for any meet the next 3-8 months. The project group will bently and review enables duality in stoke specific T105 while exception and in other available and the times in the FAA's Part 21, Subpart IS (21 SXX) Other-up Mains cannot inswer of a linear observes.
application alreada ben considered by the ARIG Problem Schlamersch für induit zum viered e ARIG to constantioning addressions for contine infrication processes, or word as transition and/or. This proceeding to the development commendations of meganing interesting galatory requirements, policy, guidance, in chinemit effort which requiring to the following is 14 OFR Part 21. In particulae will types the Fund 21. (In particulae will report the fund 21. (In particulae will report th	S Organization Wis: Other predicat T30 implementative assure should be deated on by a supplementary Wisho be increased user. Such consideration should be deated and by a supplementary with the behavior of super-FAA and galaxies on the exercise systems represent the exercise that there not regard FAA and galaxies presentations for one by the Part 24 (506 - ARC) and the FAA dracety for any meet the react 3-8 months. The present around will ocentry and review exciting duality practice specific T105 an redirect and any other any other and the another to preserve and the FAA s Part 24, Subpart 17 (21 SXR) Given say Marke cannot be marked in the subtractives.
<ul> <li>applicant strends be namediated by the ARIG.</li> <li>Problem Schlaments for initial compared of Problem Schlaments for initial compared with compared strends on transition informations in the region of develop with develop test develop in the Park 21. In particular with region to the Park 21. In park 21. In particular with region to the Park 21. In park 21. In</li></ul>	S Organization Wis: Other precisit/130 implementation assure should be analysis of supplementary Wis to be immediated. Such reproduced in stately, incorporating SMSIGOL and increased efficiency in the angle to be obtained spherical operand (Store work that their not expand efficiency in the angle to be obtained spherical operand) (Store work that their not expand efficiency in the angle to be obtained spherical operand) (Store work that their not expand efficiency in the angle to be obtained spherical operand) (Store work that their not expand efficiency in the obtained spherical operand) (Store work that their not expand to any operand) operand of the obtained operand of the obtained operand opera
<ul> <li>application strends be rearrandwired by the ARIG in Problem Schlammends for induit commenced a ARIC is overarching adaptations for contine millication processes, as well as transition analysis. This proceed group with develop ter- commendiations of the systemy indevelop ter- protection relations of the system indevelop ter- protection relations of the system indevelop indevelopment, policy, guidance, is indevelopment, policy, guidance, is indevelopment, policy, guidance, is indevelopment, policy, guidance, is appointed procession. These indexes in appointed procession (and acceptable 12.6 non-TSO learchines).</li> <li>Devicing and anothers the rollical TSO P modelines.</li> <li>Devicing and anothers the rollical TSO P modelines.</li> <li>Devicing the contribution phase and learce reducts. The proceed group shall already a the FAA analy 2014. The project groups a the FAA and the proceed group of and an every and the FAA is the project group of the analytic phase.</li> </ul>	S Organization Wis: Other precision F3O implementation assures alreaded the analysis applementary Wish to be immediated. Such increases alreaded and by a supplementary Wish to be immediated. Such increases of efficiency in the applementary in precision of the analysis and implementation for any by the Part 211946-ARC and the FAA directly for any one of the reach 5-1 months. The present around any other analysis and implementation with the intervence of the average
<ul> <li>application strends be rearrendered by the ARIG Problem Schlaments for induit convolved a ARIC science of the problem in reaction infrication processes, or well as transition reactions and requires an development communitations of requires and development communitations of requires and development referent information relating to the following (14 OFR Part 21) in particular whether the Field 21 (Production) released approval process. These includes in TASD Development acceptable E10 reactive the Constitution plants and times and the FAA's Close-up Matter for automote.</li> <li>Development be consult field procession and the FAA's Close-up Matter for automote.</li> <li>Development be consultant plants and times reactive.</li> <li>Development process (promption of the project groups and automote.)</li> <li>Development be consultant plants and times reactive.</li> <li>Development process (promption of the project groups and reactive).</li> </ul>	S Organization Wis: Other precisial F3O implementation assures alreade be directed and by a supplementary Wisk to be formed user. Such consideration shall be another and providential to which asserts are supplemented as a sub-top or the source of efficiency of the owned that their net expanse FAA delogation or more that be inner to the provident area in the next to the month. The project area ward that their net expanse FAA delogation or any top the Part 21/54/6 ARC, and the FAA directly for any over the next to the month. The project area will be address will be addressed to the part 21/54/6 ARC, and the FAA directly for any over the next to the month. The project area will be address will be addressed in a conducter and the project area will be addressed in a conducter and the old scheme and black particular and income of a time offset over the analytic of the project area will be addressed in a conducter and the old scheme to Clean, the T3O reagon will be addressed in a conducter and the old scheme to Clean, the T3O reagon will be addressed in a conducter and the old scheme to Clean, the T3O reagon without implements uptimized or the top the FAA and inductry, similar particulation of workap uptimized and configuration of T3O discape react 21 is responsible, administration of T3O discape reacting through policy above concerning address or well as atom that could be addressed from the policy above concerning address for reacting the same by the Part 21 (2000 K) ARC will be addressed to be addressed from the policy above concerning address is interviewed to be policy and the policy above concerning address is a transmitted as the policy above concerning address is a transmitted as the policy and addressed from the policy above any addresses and configurations in the policy addresses and addresses and the policy addresses and the policy resource addresses and the policy addresses and the policy addresses any addresses and the policy addresses and the policy addresses any addresses addresse addresses addresses
<ul> <li>application strendability consistent and the ARIC Producent Schlammends for instant convolvent of ARIC to constructioning objectives for continue of the convolvence of and an exercision of the convolvence of the c</li></ul>	S Organization WG. Other precised 130 implementation assues alread the directed and by a supplementary WG in take inventor. Such increases alread in this to write any a supplementary we accessed in SMSICD and increased efficiency in the registres as a sub-indrived the super-test and increases in the month. The project along will denote and increases in the access the another the month of the project along will denote except the accesses and another the project along will denote except the accesses and any other Bart 21/SMSICD and more than directly and increases the access of the project along will denote a specific the project along will denote a sub-indrive exception of the project along will denote a sub-indrive a receiver, and any other available accesses of a project along will denote a specific the project along will denote a specific the project along will denote a sub-indrive a receiver, and any other available accesses of a project along will denote the access of a project along will denote a specific table of the project along will denote the available accesses and contribution at the Accesses of the project along will denote the available of the project along the project along the project along the available accesses and contribution at the Accesses of the addresses of wernap allong acting, or well as them that could be addressed through policy indicor along the addresses of the a
<ul> <li>application strends be rearrendered by the ARIG in Problem Schlamments for Install commenced a ARIC sourcestreamy programs for controls information processes, or well as transition makes. This proceed group will develop the commendiations of the gump of develop the processes policy, guidance, is information reasoning to the following approval process." These reduces of TSO Development the Flart 21 (Production) re-ainstalle 12.0 non-TSO Development the Flart 20 (Production) re-ainstalle 12.0 non-TSO Development Development and anothers the outlat TSO Pro- ments.</li> <li>Development and anothers the outlat TSO Pro- ments.</li> <li>Development and anothers the outlat TSO Pro- ments.</li> <li>Development and anothers the outlat TSO Pro- ments.</li> <li>Developments.</li> <li>Developments.<td>5 Organization Wis: Other precised F3O implementation assure should be drefted on by a supplementary Wisk to be knowned use. Study consideration should be and/or and precised of occurs in the minution of a substational spheric structure and implementary on exemption of the events find the investment of the investm</td></li></ul>	5 Organization Wis: Other precised F3O implementation assure should be drefted on by a supplementary Wisk to be knowned use. Study consideration should be and/or and precised of occurs in the minution of a substational spheric structure and implementary on exemption of the events find the investment of the investm

## Appendix B GAMA TSO Sub-team Members

NAME

ORGANIZATION

#### Industry Representatives:

Anderson Tenn Barber, Fred Boullay, Edmond Chevrel, Cedno Gamer, Robert Istam, Raki Mahone, Bruce Moynihan, Pat Neeld, Jonathon Parelon, Eric Rogozanski Tom Ruggles, Van Sambiase Jue Spross, Limit Southgate, Roger Tew Paul

## FAA Representatives:

Brackmann, Matthew Greer, Paul Jennings, Richard Law, Douglas Linegang, Michael Powell, Victor

EVACUTAS, UTC & SAES/4 Avidyne US Crest Group Thales Odyssey If Solutions & SAE A-10 Zodias Aerospace & SAE SEAT SAE International UTAS, UTC & SAE A-4 CSafe Global & SAE AGE-2A Thules Honeywell Carmon GAMA 1.4 Rockwell Collins Universal Avionità -

AIR-130 AGC-200 AIR-130 AIR-120 AIR-120 AIR-110

GAMA TSU Sub-team Part 21/SMS Avoiton Rolemaking Committee

# Appendix C TSO Program Values and Challenges

## FAA Team Members' Perspective

#### Value:

- TSO reduces duplicate use of LAA resources to evaluate the same article multiple times for different (installations (e.g., (ewer designees))
- TSO supports simplification of after-market installation approvals (e.g., facilitates field approval process for simple modifications & replacement) and charges to type design (e.g., major/mmor).
  - Note does not apply well to things like slide rafts, fly-hy-oviru\_EICAS, etc. because the TSO unicle is linghly integrated with the aircraft installation
  - Note does not apply well to cargo equipment or portable articles because there is no installation approval for the equipment.
- TSO supports interoperability of avionies with the an traffic system
- Note: primarily applies to Comm. Nav. and Surveillance equipment
- TSO supports approval of designs for equipment that is not initialled in the arcanti
- TSO supports establishment of equipment-based operational acquirements.
- TSO provides production approval for equipment independent of aircrafi-favel approval
- TSO provides an avenue to identify common-cause COS issues that are field to a specific arbide (v) without TSO, COS issues would be field to each aircraft individually, but difficult to identify across multiple aircraft)
- FAA recognition of industry consensus standards encourages use of (celinical standards (and can require the use of the newer standard in the case of TSO)
- FAA recognition of new and updated standards encourages advancement of technology
- TSO encourages the addressing of requirements at the lower lovel supplier's level (vs. relying only on amenal-level requirements to mekle down to appliers)

#### Thallengest

- Standards become outdated or misaligned with an worthiness requirements
- TSO approval can be misunderstood when TSO standards are outdated.
- TSO approval can be misunderstood when the installation requires specific performance from TSO article (beyond the minimum TSO requirements) or the TSO article's performance is highly dependent on the installation
- TSO approval can be misunderstood when the TSO article includes meanplete TSO approval, non-TSO functions, or other performance not specific to the TSO standard
- · FAA does not have clear policy. / emena for oversight of TSO anticle designers
- TSO adds complexity in continued airworthiness/maintenance due to the need to maintain two approval bases for the article and arcraft
- Configuration management TSO minor changes and arcraft-level changes both need to be assessed

GAMA TSU Sub-team Part 21/SMS Avialian Rulemaking Committee

### **Industry Team Members' Perspective**

Value:

- Marketability
- o FAA TSO approval provides international recognition
- FAA TSO approval process is relatively harmonized with other international article approval processes
- TSO allows the manufacturer to make minor changes to the design
- o TSO supports lower cost / economies of scale for equipment manufacturers
- TSO allows the TSO holder to design, manufacture, and deliver products under a single approved quality system (vs. needing to operate under multiple higher-level quality systems)
- o TSO supports the supply of spare parts directly from the TSO holder
- $\circ$   $\,$  TSO facilitates sharing of design data by the TSO holder with affiliated repair
- stations, supporting the provision of maintenance/return-to-service actions
   TSO provides reliable "partial credit" for compliance with installation requirements
- (TSO reduces the burden on the installer)
- TSO approval supports reduction of international authority resources for validation of articles
- TSO provides ability to generate approved data
- Use of industry standard provides accessible understanding of the article's design
- TSO supports after-market customers

#### **Challenges:**

- o Outdated standards reduce the value of TSO credit towards installation
- Integrated/complex systems are bound by multiple TSO standards which may not be consistent/compatible
- TSO and aircraft-level approval can create ambiguity regarding responsibilities for COS issues and reporting of events under Part 21.3
- Combined design and production approval for APUs limits the TSO holders' ability to take advantage of Part 21.101 changed product rule and other privileges afforded to engine type certificate holders



# Appendix D Issues and Problem Statements Considered

## Sources 1 and 2. FAA Part 21 Matrix and ARC Member Discussion

llat No-	Stores & Problem Statement	Hute di Traksholiters	Berannandimai	Raminale Conservery	Bria
14	21 ARC Cossilia via Hence a PAA - Piet 31 Close Sectorio			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	P.
15	<ol> <li>ARC (Days or Polacy Instance) to integrand department period analysis to 0.006, TSO Directory.</li> </ol>			alli 120 metroimatere metatoti - Vice-121 for qui	R. P.
10	<sup>31</sup> ARC 1 meaninequations was different 170 categorie		Separate processing of 73De Electronic, y. M. changed Permanently instituting a nutr- permanently instituting a nutr- permanently institution.	2	
27	21 MRC - Francourd Design and Brindington approval	-	Counder separations.)	AD 11th and resonances program 'he Fran D3 Non-weyllongs'	1.8
2	21 MR Meanschupe management purforming and approxim	111.019.7. 111.019.7.	Print Designs dates definitions.		
TP.	21 ABC 7dam Whom clima- department of 1 aufforded Interior, in 2 months ToO pro-				P
54	31 APE Value of Vinces and V 150 of New 150 (1999) at 150			11 second according to TWO	
R	3) ABC Tagannam or dell'Tuo (C778) y Pun 41 01	ABCMEN		(Decine supervised primitially) detree to (7	-
_					
_					

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Relenating Committee

°1)-

## Source 3, 2013 FAA Parts Approval Workshop

56. 56	Salus & Problem Statement	Rule A.	Re-manorid in-	Bannak- Communy	Sub: Palicy
70	Industry specific total tersentialities and produces of solution and termination		10 - T - A	Madagar in consist of Tall	
2	Industry There of TryQ supplications and adaption of new TeCl processes			<ul> <li>B want is draw daw of tem pro- cold instance group with the behavior in the record former.</li> </ul>	R. P
19	Lithney Public tevers justice of commendation				
βł.	Industry Optimital applications for all backeder USO Southmoses manualogie discharmon of 40 function (USI4 & Marc 1900)			10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-1	
30	Indosery Clerk-Dets committee House to the scouley if Triot templane			12	-Ð-
917	Industry Automation compliance or require the TC maker intermediants.			Tear (1974 dama complement to Jewelling attractions) Management 7	E
					1

71-

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

# Appendix E List of Acronyms

AC	Advisory Circular
AEG	Aircraft Evaluation Group
ARC	Aviation Rulemaking Committee
AVS	FAA Office of Aviation Safety
CAA	Civil Aviation Authority of another country
CCA	Common Cause Analysis
COS	Continued Operational Safety
DO	Design Organization
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
DAR	Designated Airworthiness Representative
DER	Designated Engineering Representative
EASA	European Aviation Safety Agency
FHA	Functional Hazard Assessment
FAA	Federal Aviation Administration
ICA	Instructions for Continued Airworthiness
ICAO	International Civil Aviation Organization
JPDO	Joint Planning and Development Office
NAS	National Airspace System
ODA	Organization Designation Authorization
PAH	Production Approval Holder
PMA	Parts Manufacturer Approval
PSSA	Preliminary System Safety Assessment
QMS	Quality Management System
SMS	Safety Management System
SSA	System Safety Assessment
STC	Supplemental Type Certificate
TC	Type Certificate
TSO	Technical Standard Order
USC	United States Code
WG	Working Group

32

GAMA TSO Sub-team Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee

# APPENDIX J—COST BENEFIT ANALYSIS WORKING GROUP REPORT

# Part 21/SMS Aviation Rulemaking Committee Cost-Benefit Analysis Working Group

•

**Final Report** 

June 2014

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	F
II. INTRODUCTION	
III. BENEFITS	
III.a. BACKGROUND: SYSTEM CONCEPT EVOLUTION	
III:6. INDUSTRY SYSTEM CONCEPTS AND BENEFITS.	
III.b.I. Mandatory DO with Safety Management Systems (SMS)	
III.b.ii. Certification Concepts for "Below the Risk-Based Threshold"	
III.b.iii. Industry Benefits	
III.c. FAA NEED FOR CHANGE AND BENEFITS	
III.c.I. Industry Growth and the Need for Change	
III.c. II. FAA Benefits	
IV. INTERNATIONAL HARMONIZATION	
V. CBA METHODOLOGY	
V.a. CBA METHODOLOGY DVERVIEW	
V.6. PROCESS IDENTIFICATION	
V.c. RESEARCH	
V.d. COLLECTION AND ANALYZING THE DATA.	
V.d.i. COST BENEFIT SURVEY OF SMALL ORGANIZATIONS	
V.d.i. COST BENEFIT SURVEY OF LARGE ORGANIZATIONS.	41
V.d.III COST BENEFIT ANALYSIS OF 5M5	
VI. LESSONS LEARNED	
VI.a. ROLE OF A CBA WG IN ARC ACTIVITIES	
VII. CONCLUSION	
REFERENCES.	
APPENDIX A	
Part 21/SMS Cost-Benefit Working Group Cost Survey of Large Companies	
APPENDIX B.	
Part 21/SMS Cost-Benefit Working Group Cost Survey of Small Companies	
APPENDIX C	

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

68A Working Group Members

Cust-Benefit Analysis W& Final Report

Vage I

## **II. INTRODUCTION**

Historically, aviation safety rulemaking cost-benefit analysis (CBA) has focused on the prevention of accidents and lives lost as the benefit justification to offset costs of implementation of new rules. In evaluating the proposed transition to a systems-based approach to new rules, the purpose of this Part 21/SMSARC activity was to create a rule that ralies not upon accident prevention as a justification, but rather a rule that can be justified and supported by enhanced improvements to the affectiveness and afficiency for both industry and the FAA. As a result, the Cost-Benefit Analysis Working Group (CBA WG) was tasked to find new ways to capture the benefits and costs associated with such improvements and identify a methodology that supports thic.

The CBA WG charter identified five deliverables that have been addressed and are contained inthis report. Those deliverables are:

- · Benefits associated with moving to a systems-based approach;
- Benefits associated with harmonized regulatory frameworks for organizations with bilateral partners;
- Overall industry benefits related to safety, efficiency, and effectiveness;
- Benefits associated with FAA process changes;
- New and/or alternative cost-benefit methodologies to assist the FAA's required aconomic analysis of rulemating.

Data gathered by the CBA WG was intended to be supporting data only and does not represent a formal economic analysis. All data gathered by the CBA WG has been shared with the Economic Analysis Division (APO-300) in the Office of Aviation Policy and Plans at the FAA and will be referenced during the formal economic analysis in the event a rulemaking project takes place.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

lage I

## **III. BENEFITS**

## III.a. BACKGROUND: SYSTEM CONCEPT EVOLUTION

As the aviation industry steadily continues to grow, FAA resources continue to remain level. The increase in design and manufacturing is a clear benefit for the U.S. according; however, if our system does not adjust with the growth in aviation, the FAA will not be able to provide the same level of oversight and support as is currently provided today. A "systems approach" must be adopted to accommodate the increase in aviation design and manufacturing. Shifting toward a systems approach will enable the industry to continue on its current path while FAA resources can focus on higher risk projects and areas where resources are better utilized.

Figure 1 below represents an illustration of the transition from the current Organization Designation Authoritation (ODA) system of today to the future state of a "Design Organization (DO)" (as envisioned by the Part 21/SMS ARC).

The left side of the illustration depicts the DDA model as it is intended to function today. Today's system for certification is based on a "showing" (i.e., of compliance) by the applicant and a "finding" by the FAA. For every action by the applicant, there has to be an equal action by the authority on a project-by-project basis. Each star in the image in <u>Figure 1</u> represents a "showing" by the applicant and a "finding" by the FAA.

Transitioning to a DO would reduce the amount of FAA involvement and allow the industry to work with more independence and responsibility. Following the transition arrow in Figure 1 shows how the current ODA model would transition from one using discrete findings of compliance to one that applies systems oversight. A DO is a regulatorily-recognized organization that meets organizational and system requirements sufficient to ensure that it is capable of making compliance determinations upon which the FAA may rely in support of obtaining design approvals under 14 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) part 21. As such, the DO maintains and follows processes to manage its certification projects, as well as the continued airworthiness of its products. This method allows for FAA oversight of the process, less direct project involvement by the FAA, and reduced one-for-one show/find, all while maintaining and, ultimately, enhancing safety for U S, design and manufacturing organizations.

The CBA WG explored this transition by researching the costs and benefits of moving to a systems approach. The results of our preliminary review have been articulated in subsequent sections

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

Jage I



Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

## III.b. INDUSTRY SYSTEM CONCEPTS AND BENEFITS

#### III.b.i. Mandatory DO with Safety Management Systems (SMS)

The CBA WG approached its methodology under the ARC's original assumption that the optimal organization of the future would be comprised of a mandatory DO with the inclusion of SMS. The specific attributes of a "DO plus SMS" can be referenced in the Organization and the SMS Working Groups' final reports.

A definition of the methodology assumption has been documented below. This definition comes from the Organization Working Group's final report.

"A DO is a regulatory-recognized [sic] organization that meets organizational and system requirements sufficient to ensure that it is cupuble of making compliance statements upon which the FAA may rely in support of obtaining Design Approvals (DA) under 14 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) part 21. As such, the DO maintains and follows processes to manage its certification projects, as well as the continued airworthiness of its products.

A DO will include organizations applying for, supporting the opplication for, or holding Type Certificates (TC), Supplemental Type Certificates (STC), or Parts Manufacture: Approvals (PMA)."

In addition to this definition, it was assumed that implementation of SMS would be required of all parties in order to become a DO. Therefore, the CBA WG used this assumption and definition in developing the methodology, conducting surveys, and all other data gathering techniques.

[It should be noted here, however, that, at this point in time, the final conclusion reached by the ARC was that 5MS should be mondatory, but that DO should be voluntary. This conclusion was not reached until late into the time frame for which the ARC was chartered. The CDA WG activity and this report are based on the anginal assumption that both SMS and DO would be mandated based on the definition given above ]

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

lage (

## III.b.ii. Certification Concepts for "Below the Risk-Based Threshold"

The ARC has identified three potential options for any applicant falling below the risk-based threshold identified as the requirement for SMS implementation and a DO. The risk-based threshold is based on the potential risks posed by the applicant's products to aircraft safety. If a DO threshold is defined at a later date, the three options will be applicable to that threshold. The risk-based threshold is suggested in this case due to the uncertainty of the DO threshold. The applicability threshold requires SMS for organizations that:

- Design or manufacture products (i.e., aircraft, engines, propellers) or;
- Design or manufacture articles whose failure muld directly prevent continued safe flight and landing; or
- Make design changes to a product, through a Supplemental Type Certificate (STC), failure of which could directly prevent continued safe flight and landing.

The objective of having these options is to ensure that small companies that do not meet the above criteria for implementing SMS and becoming a DO have the opportunity to gain the same benefits as the large established companies without incurring the same level of cost and complexity to certificate products. The impact of requiring substantial ramp up cost for those companies falling below the risk based threshold could not only hurt small business, but could negatively immact the economy as a whole. The goal of recommending change to part 21 is to streamline certification so that industry and the FAA are able to continually improve the current high level of safety, while keeping up with industry growth. Three options for organizations "below the threshold" have been identified to encourage small businesses and innovation in the sector. Those three options are:

- Accredited Diganization (AO);
- Agent DO; and
- Modified Current Model.

Each option has been articulated below and is designed to reduce the daily involvement of the FAA on low-risk activities while still maintaining or improving aviation safety. Because of time and resource constraints, the ARC was unable to focus on companies falling below the threshold. Therefore, these options have been explored by the CBA WG as a preliminary effort. Further research and definition are required for each option following the conclusion of this ARC.

#### Accredited Organization:

The Accredited Organization (AO) approach would seek to achieve many of the same objectives as the Mandatory DO/5M5 approach, but with an aim toward making such achievements cost effective for smaller businesses while maintaining or improving safety. This would be an optional program, with a goal of voluntary adoption by industry. In order to parallel or

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page 1 N

harmonize with the international mandate for SMS principles, the AO would implement Continuing Operational Safety (CDS) principles or SMS principles. CDS incorporates many, but not all, principles of SMS and is a system which many "below the threshold" companies are already familiar with, or have already implemented.

Those companies seeking to export products to SMS-requiring ICAD countries may elect to implement appropriate additional SMS requirements; however, adoption of SMS requirements would not be mandatory for those implementing an AD.

Adoption of certain established COS/SMS principles would be required for accreditation to a voluntary industry standard. The AO approach would be a voluntary industry accreditation program similar to that described in the FAA's <u>Advisory Circular 00-56A</u>"Voluntary Industry <u>Distributor Accreditation Program"</u> for distributors. Under such an approach, one or more industry organizations (e.g., SAE) would develop industry accreditation standards articulating the necessary requirements for an AO system, including implementation of COS/SMS principles. Those "balow the threshold" companies successfully accredited to such standards would he identified in an FAA document indicating compliance. The objective of such an accreditation program is to encourage voluntary participation by industry, and for customers to make inclusion in such a program a preequisite to doing business. As accreditation to the standard becomes an accepted norm, more companies would seek to implement COS/SMS principles under the AC model.

The AO approach may also provide "below the threshold" companies that meet the required accreditation standard with the opportunity to utilize an approved "compliance library." The compliance library could be one that the AO develops on its own and has FAA approval, or one that is developed as part of a consensus standard that is approved by the FAA. If a consensus standard was to be utilized, the AO would use only those standards that are on a list approved for the AO by the FAA. The compliance library would enable below the threshold companies to take advantage of the reliability indicated by accreditation to self-start projects fitting in its compliance library. Self-starting projects from its compliance library permits the AO to avoid the FAA sequencing/project prioritization queue and to more quickly initiate projects, thus bringing products to market more quickly. Projects not within an AO's "compliance library" would still be subject to FAA sequencing/project prioritization. The compliance library could be expanded to demonstrate more competencies that would permit the AO to avoid the FAA queue for additional projects.

The AO approach will also provide for a reduced Level of Project Involvement (LOPI) by the FAA. The extent to which LOP) is reduced or increased will depend upon the complexity of the proposed project. Complex projects will involve more significant LOP( from the FAA in terms of systems oversight and findings, though not using to the level of the one-for-one show-find process of the current model. Those projects of diminishing complexity will allow for correspondingly reduced LOPI, in some cases almost zero LOPI, reflecting their lower level of complexity and potential effect on safety, thus preserving FAA resources.

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

l'age I

#### Agent Design Organization:

Agent DO is a concept that needs further discussion and understanding by both the industry and the FAA. Persons or companies qualifying as an Agent DO would be similar in nature to current Consultant DERs, though responsibilities would shift in a similar manner as the Accredited Organization approach.

Such Agent DOs would provide cost-effective options for small companies, STC applicants, and small PMA applicants who do not have the resources to implement an Accredited Diganization approach, or who have limited needs for FAA resources due to limited applications.

An Agent DC would have authority to provide services to comply with the 14 CFR §21.3 (Reporting of failures, mail/unctions, and defects) requirements and COS monitoring on behalf of holder of a type certificate (including amended or supplemental type certificates), a PMA, or a TSO authorization, or the licensee of a type certificate. This would enable small companies to comply with the §21.3 and COS requirements without maintaining the required resources on their own.

As mentioned above, this concept needs further exploration and the Agent DO approach would not be applicable until DOs become voluntary.

#### Modified Current Model:

The Modified Current Model approach is a simple reflection of the use of designees by small businesses, including PMA companies and STC applicants. Although the process has not been changed, the model is "modified" in the sense that the FAA anticipates a reduction in the number of DERs who would be available to provide services to these small applicants. The number of DERs would be reduced by approximately two-thirds of current numbers by attrition, non-renewal of privileges, and limitations of new DER privileges. Sequencing, Riskbased Resource Targeting (RBRT), and/or Project Prioritization would still be applicable, causing certain applicants to be substantially delayed in the FAA queue based on the perceived value and safety considerations of their application, while giving preference to those applicants whose projects are deemed having a greater Impact on safety.

Criteria for applicant-only-showing would be developed by means of a standard (e.g., ISO, SAE) for low risk projects. Specific criteria for applicant-only-showing would include such things as:

- the article being considered low-risk;
- the project meeting criteria of the compliance library, and
- the applicant's ability to issue a §21.20 statement.

If the standard is adopted, there will be privileges gained by doing so. A compliance library would be developed and accessible in a repeatable manner, allowing the applicant to initiate low-risk projects independent of the FAA. However, in order for the applicant to take

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | 11)

advantage of the privileges, all criteria must be met. If there are deviations from the defined criteria, then there will be stipulations that would potentially involve the FAA or a DER. Additionally, the company would have a system in place to meet the specific criteria and have a process with proper oversight and/or checks in the system. The system would have reporting requirements back to the authority regarding self-disclosures and a corrective action program regarding non-compliances. This system would then provide for additional privileges under applicant only showing program.

This Modified Current Model will encourage those companies that can afford to implement a DO or an Accredited Organization to do so, in order to avoid being subject to increased queue time with the FAA. Smaller businesses unable to establish an Accredited Organization or DO inay be subject to delays in compliance findings by the agency in areas of FAA involvement, such as flight testing, software, human factors, noise, test witnessing, and inherently governmental functions, such as exemptions. The FAA would balance the certification needs of applicants producing future products for the National Air Space (NAS) versus maintaining an ever-growing COS responsibility within the same NAS. The majority of FAA resources are currently focused on lower-risk projects due to the sheer number of projects initiated each year. Transitioning smaller business and lower-risk companies to this type or system could decrease product time to market for the individual companies, along with allowing the FAA to focus resources in areas of greater need.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

## III.b.iii. Industry Benefits

With both concepts, either above or below the threshold, there are a number of overall industry benefits related to safety, efficiency, and effectiveness

- Decreased product time to market;
- Less time spent in sequencing;
- Increased project authority;
- Reduced time spent guiding the FAA during audits.
- International harmonization;
- Scheduling control,
- Elimination of redundant conformity;
- Increased work efficiency (due to schedule control, less interruption, less wait time); and
- Centralized Oversight Office.

The benefits gained are further described in each of the ARC Working Group reports Each benefit was identified through the data gathering process during the CBA surveys, presentations and workshops. The benefits were not assumed by the CBA WG, but described by ARC members and survey participants. The CBA WG prefers to see further research be performed on each benefit listed to realize the full worth in cost and efficiencies. Due to the understandable reluctance of many survey participants to provide specific cost date and the late realization of other working group recommendations, the CBA WG did not have sufficient time to fully explore the potential of each benefit. A benefit survey is strongly encouraged as a change in methodology to the commonly applied economic analysis process. Fully understanding the benefits will assist applicants in realizing the true reduction in cost due to benefits, compared to the common survey that only requests information on costs incurred. During the data gathering process, the CBA WG found that it was difficult for survey participants assign a monetary value to benefits. They understood the benefits from an intangible and efficiency perspective, but were unsure how to document them. This was a valuable lesson learned for the CBA WG, emphasizing the importance of a benefits survey.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

Page | 1\_

## III.c. FAA NEED FOR CHANGE AND BENEFITS

## III.c.i. Industry Growth and the Need for Change

The U.S. civil aviation industry has a crucial role in fostering trade and making any place on the global easily and quickly accessible. The U.S. industry and travelers depend on the viral services of air transportation to support the U.S. economy. Even with severe fluctuations in the scontomy and the recent government sequestration, the sylation industry has been able to continually readjust and regain stability.

The following points indicate the importance of the industry:

- In 2009, an carriers operating in U.S. airspace transported 793 million passengers over 1,039.3 billion revenue passenger miles (RPM).<sup>7</sup>
- More than 53 billion revenue ton-miles (RTM) of scheduled freight passed through U.S. airports in 2009,<sup>11</sup>
- The U.S. civil aviation manufacturing industry continues to be the leading U.S. net exporter. According to 2009 data from the U.S. International Trade Commission (USITC), the U.S. civil aviation manufacturing industry supported a positive trade balance of over \$75 billion.<sup>7</sup>
- The 2011 FAA Aerospace Forecast projected an average annual growth rates of 3.8
  percent per year through 2031 for U.5. airlines.<sup>7</sup>

The U.S. aerospace industry may be facing some of its greatest challenges in decades. While weathering several trials in 2013, the industry produced relatively flat results compared with 2012. An overall slight decrease in sales was forecast, reaching \$220.1 billion for 2013 – down from \$222 billion in 2012 – with only civil aircraft sales showing growth.<sup>7</sup> According to data from the Aerospace Industries Association (Figure 2), however, aerospace industry annual sales have increased more or less continuously from 1998 through 2014.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report



FAA and industry data show that even through difficult transitions, U.S. aviation continues to innovate and grow. Although this is good news for the industry and the economy, there is increasing concern about the FAA's ability to oversee and support this continuous growth at its current and projected capacity. The Bureau of Transportation Statistics (BTS) projects employment in the broader transportation industry to increase by 0.7% annually through 2022, but conversely projects an annual decline of 1.5% in government employment over the same period. Additionally, the FAA, AVS specific, has maintained a relatively flat increase in hiring. This is due to the slow and steady hiring rate combined with the attrition rate. <u>Figure 3</u> illustrates this gap.

Cost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report



If, as forecast by the FAA, airline passenger services grow at a rate 3.8% per year through 2031, but FAA employment steadily declines by 1.6% each year, then there will be a significant gap between the aviation industry's demands for FAA services, compared with the capacity of the FAA to support. This gap could translate into the stifling of innovation and entrepreneurship and, possibly, even a decline in air travel.

For certification activity specifically, the FAA has devised strategies to mitigate the increasing resource gap. However, strategies like designee programs and sequencing have reached their limits in their ability to mitigate the gap. The result has been an increase in sequencing wait times and the areas of focus of FAA employees. The United States has reached a point where significant change is needed in its aviation certification system. The Design Organization and SMS concepts, if implemented, could provide the solution to address this challenge.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

## III.c.ii. FAA Benefits

Shifting to a systems approach could provide huge benefits to the FAA. The FAA is rapidly moving to a situation where current resources are unable to support the amount of work being requested at local offices. If the FAA were able to support certification activity through application of a systems approach, then resources would be able to better focus on areas of greater need. In its 2011 The Economic Impact of Civil Aviation on the U.S. Economy report, the FAA found that its rate of hire is equal to or less than its rate of attrition; therefore, even with current levels of hiring, the number of agency employees is decreasing. As long as this trend continues, the growth in industry will always outpace the growth of agency resources.

The CBA WG is aware that the benefits accruing to the FAA are not the types of benefits typically considered when conducting an economic analysis under OMB guidelines for new rules. However, the level of FAA resources is a key contributing factor to the industry growth rate, evolution of technology, and product time to market. Therefore, the CBA WG took FAA benefits into consideration when understanding the impacts of moving to a systems approach for both the industry and the FAA.

If the industry moves loward a DO with the inclusion of SMS, some FAA nenefits would include

- Increased standardization of oversight;
- Accountability Framework;
- Less time spent with new applicants;
- Less time spent on low-risk projects;
- Less time spent on product audits;
- More time spent on new technology, research and development, areas of higher risk (Reallocation of resources); and
- More efficient and streamlined certification processes.

Thus, according to research and the data gathered, multiple benefits would be malized by the FAA, as well as the industry.

Lost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | 1)

## IV. INTERNATIONAL HARMONIZATION

All parties recognize that civil aviation authorities and the aviation industry have access to finite and often very limited resources. These governmental and industry resources must be focused to produce the greatest safety benefit possible. Harmonization of aviation safety and regulatory requirements has been a long-standing goal of the United States and, in fact, of all ICAO Member States. However, it is recognized that such harmonization of aviation safety standards must be based on reliable safety data and, ultimately, on the potential for decreased risk. The initial recommendations of this ARC, if accepted, would not only move the FAA toward a certification oversight system that is more harmonized with many of the aviation trading partners of the United States, but could also help to move other ICAO Member States toward similar systems.

More than twenty years ago, the (then) U.5 General Accounting Office (GAO) investigated progress being made in the harmonization of aircraft design standards and found, *Inter alia*, that

- Varying (non-harmonized) certification processes are inefficient and raise manufacturers' and users' costs because of different interpretations of regulations, which impose additional requirements and duplicate certification activities,
- Regulatory resources spent on duplicative activities can be better used to address other safety issues, and
- 5. Common standards and practices lower costs and increase safety.<sup>11</sup>

The introduction of risk-based safety management principles to certification systems is a significant change to the existing traditional certification system that relies primarily upon a large corps of government inspectors overseeing each aspect of certification. Unilateral implementation of such a risk-based system, or adoption by only a handful of authorities, could create serious problems due to the diversion of the new and old systems and the resulting problems with lack of mutual recognition and acceptance of product certifications outcomes.

In Europe, EASA has moved ahead in implementing and integrating safety management principles. With the recommendations of this ANC, the FAA is moving in the same direction to maintain harmonization and compatibility. This harmonized effort also aids the international aviation industry, with its increasingly global supply chains – ones that require "interoperability" in their SMS applications

Harmonized rulemaking on all sides is of litmost importance, not just for national civil aviation authorities, but also for their aviation and aerospace industries. In Europe, for example, certain certification approvals of major type design changes are going to be issued in the EU by the European Aviation Safety Agency (EASA)-approved organizations themselves. This entails

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

Page | 1/

minimal (or no) certification involvement of the Agency, except the ongoing checks performed as a part of continuing oversight of the design organization in observance of the Level of involvement (LOI) principles. If such approvals were not to be accepted by the FAA because of "lack of EASA involvement," it would mean serious problems both for manufacturers and regulators, as it would require two almost entirely separate certification processes (one satisfying FAA requirements and one implementing LOI).

In addition to the expected safety and economic benefits of implemented safety management principles, harmonized rulemaking action by civil aviation authorities worldwide is necessary to maintain a level playing field for their aviation and aerospace industries. Harmonization is pritical to the economic health of the worldwide aerospace industry. For example, the FAA and EASA oversee aerospace manufacturers that represent over 60% of the global aviation market. A harmonized EASA/FAA approach to certification would greatly assist ICAO in the further development of this concept as a global standard. The adoption of development of these systems in a timely manner may be critical, as other countries may advocate different and, in many cases less vigorous, systems as the basis for ICAO Standards, which may not be consistent with our approach. As all ICAO Member States need to implement SMS in order to meet ICAO requirements, the pioneers in this area may ultimately dictate the standards by which we will need to abide.

The evolution from the reliance on individuals to the reliance on approved organizations (under continuing oversight) will align the FAA closer to the EASA system, and that of some other ICAO states, with a clear benefit to both U.S. and European industries (among others due to a potentially increased scope of mutually acceptable design changes and repairs). The FAA and EASA systems would certainly be more aligned – adopting the concept of approved organizations granted certain privileges, and their corresponding responsibilities – instead of the current FAA delegation principle, relying on the individual designees (DER, DAR) and/or the DDA concept.

Implementation of a new system of approved design organizations with privileges will support the implementation of compatible DOA/SMS models from which all civil aviation authorities would benefit both mutually and internationally. The FAA, as a certification oversight authority, would benefit in the development of an organization/management system that would enable an environment for more focused attention on areas of concern, and, where necessary and appropriate, enforcement.

If the SMS concept is implemented in a harmonized manner with other civil aviation authorities the industry will benefit from easier mutual recognition of such approved organizations and their resulting SMS systems. Again focusing on the FAA-EASA example, the U.S.-E.U. Bilateral Aviation Safety Agreement (BASA) would not need to deal with substantial system differences on both sides and this would, in turn, have a positive effect on oversight resources required within the scope of BASA activities. Similarly, if the LOI concept in certification projects is implemented on both sides in a compatible way, it would ensure that the traditional "one for one" compliance showing-finding process would be replaced by a lisk-based compliance.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

verification process. It will be accepted that the level of authority involvement may vary, depending on the level of performance of approved design organizations and an assessment by the authority of the other safety risks in product certification.

The benefits of the harmonization of certification processes and procedures may best be summarized by a paper that the FAA prepared for an ICAO regional meeting in 2011:

"The United States supports a harmonized regulatory system in which airwarthiness standards and the certification processes to ensure compliance to these standards are based on universally accepted data and feasible for implementation. Harmonization of rules and processes amongst the increasing number of international uviation regulators should be a goal for all Civil Aviation Authorities (CAA), as common requirements facilitate global acceptance."<sup>40</sup>

Movement loward adoption of risk-based safety management principles into certification systems, as outlined by this ARC, would not only move the FAA toward a system that would strengthen aviation safety, but one that would be harmonized with that of other major aerospace manufacturing States.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

## V. CBA METHODOLOGY

## V.a. CBA METHODOLOGY OVERVIEW

The methodology identified in this document is only one alternate means of identifying the costs and benefits of rulemaking. This approach includes a number of different data collection tools and options for sampling. Historically, aviation safery rulemaking cost-benefit analysis (CBA) has focused on the prevention of accidents and lives lost as the benefit justification to offset costs of implementation of new rules. The methodology applied in this report focuses of the collection of real data and active interaction with the parties affected (small and large organizations, as well as the FAA). As the industry continues to change, the FAA must maintain adequate skills in promoting change to enhance safety. This methodology approach was chosen as a proactive method to identifying cost and benefits at a preliminary stage of the ARC and rulemaking process. The costs and benefits described have been identified through industry participation and are not the assumptions of one individual.

The CBA WG worked in synch with the full ARC during the development of ARC recommendations. Due to the uncertainty of final recommendations to be made, and the concurrent preparation of this report, the CBA WG was required to make certain assumptions based on the ARC direction at an early stage. The CBA methodology general guidelines that were actively followed throughout the ARC duration included:

- Process Identification This is the area of work where the CBA WG identified the process that would be followed in order to identify costs and benefits for the Part 21/SMS ARC This process included mapping out subsequent steps
- Research Performed research of academic, FAA and other government agencies, aviation and other industry cost benefit approaches. Used this research to determine whether approaching a methodology other than the historical approach to CBA by the FAA was feasible, attainable, and something this ARC should consider.
- Bata Collection Once research had been performed, the ARC was at a more mature stage in understanding the direction the recommendations would take. Using the recommendations, the CBA WG began the data collection phase. This phase included developing templates for surveys, presentations and workshops. The CBA WG actively worked with ARC participants, external workshops and the other working groups to populate templates, hold discussions, and gather data.
- 4. Analyze the Data Once the data was gathered, the CBA WG met multiple times either through face-to-face meetings or telecons to discuss and analyze the data as a team. This involved reviewing and understanding the responses provided in surveys and discussion, following up with participants when needed, and scheduling future

Lost-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

Page | 21)
discussions to gather follow on data as the ARC progressed.

 Conclusions – The conclusions of this effort were documented based on the findings of the data gathered. The overall conclusions consisted of identified gaps and findings that required follow on effort or research in the event a rulemaking activity takes place.

Although this methodology is quite high level, this is the process the CBA WG used as guidance throughout the ARC timeline. This methodology served as a tool for organizing the working group as it worked in synch with the ARC and was used as a guide to know what and how data should be gathered. Each guideline required significant effort and, in some cases, took a substantial amount of time. Given the ARC's chartered timeline, each phase of this methodology needed to be shortened to accommodate the full ARC. Working in alignment with the ARC proved to be less streamlined than anticipated; however, the CBA WG adopted these concepts in order to achieve the results of the concepts being explored by the ARC. This report summarizes each phase of the methodology and contains all noteworthy data gathered.

Additionally, calculating efficiencies was a primary goal in this methodology. The CBA WG concluded that in order to calculate efficiencies effectively they must first be defined. In most cases the CBA WG found that efficiencies can be calculated if they are defined in a detailed manner. Requirements that are process oriented tend to be more difficult to calculate, because a process is intertwined with multiple facets of an organization's function. The process must be broken out by physical aspect in order to calculate the cost incurred or reduced. Examples include administrative functions and physical time. Efficiencies often translate into intangible activities that an organization is unable to define from a physical perspective. In this event, qualitative assessments must be made. An educated calculation should be determined through organizational history, research, forecasting, atc.

Calculating efficiencies is an activity that the CBA WG did not have the opportunity to spend adequate time an. This will involve working with the industry on perceived benefits and translating them into cost values.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

## **V.b. PROCESS IDENTIFICATION**

The Process Identification step is the area of work that Identified the process to be followed in order to identify costs and benefits for the Part 21/SMS ARC goals. The development of a Cost Benefit Analysis Warking Group was the first step this in process identification. During the CBA WG's first face to face meeting, the team worked to develop its plan of action, identifying how the working group wanted to proceed with accomplishing its charter's goals.

The process identification took into account that the ARC was still in a premature phase and had not agreed upon final recommendations. Given that the CBA WG was assigned to work in synch with the ARC, the working group chose to perform research and to develop mithods for gathering cost and benefit data in parallel with the ARC as it explored recommendation concepts.

Some of the methods included performing research, developing bemplates, and surveys to gather data supportive of the ARC goals. Multiple templates were drafted and presented to the full ARC on how to best gather certification baseline cost. The certification baseline was defined as the cost to industry for conducting certification in today's system. The baseline cost would then be compared with the cost and benefits that would actrue if specific ARC recommendations were to be implemented.

Templates and surveys were drafted for small and large companies to populate. A decision was made very early on by the CBA WG to gather data from all companies, small and large. Once the ARC decided it would be unable to fully address organizations falling "below the threshold, the CBA WG chose to continue including small business in the event the ARC recommendations changed.

Following the development of the templates and surveys for gathering of cost and benefit data, the CBA WG began to fully research other agencies, industries and private organizations for useful methods of gathering cost and benefit data.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

## V.c. RESEARCH

The benefits of aviation regulations have traditionally been calculated using a "reactive" process – that is, the analysis of past accidents and the calculation of how many lives would be potentially saved and hull tosses/accidents potentially prevented by the introduction of corrective actions to prevent the recurrence of an accident event. Because the past decade has been the safest statistically in modern airline history – having the fewest fatalities and accidents – it is becoming increasingly harder to justify the cost of new requirements in traditional safety terms (i.e., the number of accidents prevented or lives saved). New regulations can no longer claim credit for avoiding a past accident that was already addressed in a previous rule.

From the outset, the objective of the Part 21/SMS ARC was not aimed towards new design or operational requirements that would primarily save lives; rather, it was aimed towards requiring enhanced improvements in processes, procedures, and oversight that would promote comprehensive efficiencies to both Industry and the FAA, as well as enhancing safety <u>generally</u>. The CBA WG was tasked to find new ways to capture the benefits and costs associated with such changes.

With this objective, the CBA WG started out by conducting a "literature search" for cost-benefic studies that may already have been performed by government agencies, academia, or others, that focused on capturing the costs/benefits of regulations that bring "efficiencies" rather than improved safety specifically. The following discussion describes seven relevant items that were identified and reviewed.

#### 1. FAA's Final Rule on Organization Designation Authorization (ODA)

In the Regulatory Evaluation for this rule, the FAA determined that the cost of compliance with the new rule would entail only the additional costs to apply for and to operate an ODA, over and above the costs for an existing designation authorization. The total costs to operate an ODA are <u>not</u> the costs to comply with the rule. Thus, FAA calculations for used only on those costs involved in transitioning to an ODA from a current organization model.

FAA did break down these compliance costs to two types! (1) initial compliance costs, and (2) annual compliance costs. Initial compliance costs were the one-time costs to develop the procedures and apply to the FAA for an ODA. Annual compliance costs were the yearly incremental costs resulting from any changes in the company's practices, procedures, personnel training and retraining, self-audits, recordkeeping, etc. to fulfill the ODA requirements.

Throughout their final regulatory evaluation, the FAA mentions the "officiencies" that the QDA pile will bring, both to industry and to FAA. For industry efficiencies, FAA did provide a

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

quantiting illustration of the potential benefits by measuring the value of <u>time-savings</u> as an opportunity cost of capital approach. In this example FAA stated

"[I]die capital equipment ties up investment capital with no return. The anaartunity cost of this idle equipment equals the value of the equipment multiplied by the interest rate, multiplied by the time the equipment is not used. For example, the annual value of a new transport category production oirplane is about 550 million. Using a 5 percent interest rate, the cost of a one day increase in manufacturing time would be about \$6,850. If the rule were to save an average of one-half a day of manufacturing time, the manufacturer would save \$3,425 per airplane.

The FAA does to these officiencies back to safety where it states:

"By shifting our inspection forus from reviewing test results towards overseeing the designation program, we will mare efficiently use our resources while extending our oversight coverage, thereby increasing safety."

2. EASA's Notice of Proposed Amendment (NPA) 2013-01 (A), Embodiment of Safety Management System (SMS) requirements into Commission Regulation (EC) No 2042/2003 RMT.0251 (MDM.055)

EASA describes its proposed rule as supporting a "holistic approach" towards management systems by incorporating safety management principles into the management systems of organizations as well as the regulating authorities. The rule formally requires the implementation of SMS in a number of types of organizations, including Approved Training. Drganizations (ATOs), holders of Flight Simulation Training Device (FSTD) qualification tertificates, aero medical centers, and others.

In its formal Regulatory Impact Assessment (RIA) for this proposed rule, EASA described the technical requirements of the rule as mainly focused on:

"... the creation of streamlined, consolidated management system requirements that, while built upon existing quality systems, improve consistency in organisation approvals, and introduce additional requirements related to hazard identification, risk evaluation, and effective risk mitigation."

The working method adopted for the RIA was to perform a "<u>aualitative</u> assessment of possible imputs."

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

EASA's assessment contains no quantitative data, but does provide an in-denth analysis of the impact of the rule, as to:

- + safety impacts,
- social Impacts:
- + economic impacts for Industry
- economic impacts for authorities;
- · proportionality issues (i.e., size, complexity of organizations); and
- Impact on regulatory coordination and harmonization (including ICAO standards).

In its conclusion, EASA found that the need for the regulation was supported on the grounds of safety, increased efficiency, and international harmonization.

# 3. FAA Report, "Business Case for the Next Generation Air Transportation System (August 2012)"

In this report, the FAA addresses the potential air traffic management requirements of the Nexi Generation Air Transportation System (NextGen). It considers the shortfalls in the current system that new technologies can help to alleviate, and the "costs and benefits" of doing so.

This business case focuses on the direct benefits to aircraft operators, passengers, and texpayers from the rollout of NextGen improvements. These benefits include:

- Improvements in system <u>capacity</u> (i.e., reductions in flight and taxi times and corresponding fuel use resulting from less delay; reductions in cancelled flights; additional scheduled flights that are enabled by new capacity), and
- Improvements in system <u>efficiency</u> (i.e., reductions in flight times and fuel use due to more direct routings, and reduced fuel use due to more efficient descent profiles).

FAA was able to monetize these benefits and efficiencies by relying on various inputs to estimate a cost vs benefit conclusion. As part of the estimating process, they employed an elaborate modeling system – System Wide Analysis Capability (SWAC) – whose methodology involves a fast-time simulation model used to estimate the potential benefits of NextGen Improvements in the National Air Space (NAS).

Based on these inputs, FAA was able to show in its analysis that NextGen mid-term improvements will generate \$106 billion in benefits for the nation as a whole through 2030.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

4. "Aviation Safety Management Systems Return on Investment Study," Center for Aviation Safety Research (CASR), Parks College of Engineering, Aviation and Technology, Saint Louis University; February 2011

This report is a result of FAA's tasking of CASR to develop a model to show the investment benefit of SMS implementation and sustainment vs. the costs of developing the program, as well as costs associated with incidents and accidents. The model is built around the concept that the large costs associated with accidents could be reduced or avoided with the implementation of a safety management system. These reduced or avoided costs could then be seen as a net gam and placed into a <u>return-on-investment</u> model for safety management system investment calculations.

The CASR team reviewed how accidents and incidents affect the financial results of an aviation organization at three levels

- Macro-level, where shareholder and market value is lost due to "bad publicity" occurring post-accident/incident. (Examples of costs: drop in stock price, or change in public perception of air travel safety.)
- Mid-level, where losses are absorbed as part of the regular costs of doing business, most particularly if SMS programs do not exist that would prevent such moldents from occurring. (Examples of costs; raised workers companisation premiums, logistical costs of a product recall, or the time that vital equipment is out of service.)
- Micro-level, where individual accidents/incidents in a company that inour custs that could have been avoided or mitigated if an appropriate SMS program were in effect. (Examples of costs: damage to products or facilities, schedule delay penalties, and parts failures)

Gathering these costs, the CASR team then used the following formula to determine the return on investment (ROI) of implementing an SMS program:

#### Return on Investment = (Payback - Investment) + Investment

CASR concluded that:

" \_ a properly executed ROI analysis of safety interventions allows organizations to compare sajety investments with other competing business investments and assist in decisions regarding financial resources."

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

## 5. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)

The CBA WG also looked at cost-benefit and cost-efficiency analyses undertaken by other U.S. government agencies. The U.S. EPA produces an immense volume of regulations annually, and has used cost-benefit analysis for many years as one of several sources of information on the impacts of alternative policy choices.

Typically, the EPA provides three types of analysis:

- estimates of the net benefits (benefits minus costs) for each regulatory alternative, along with a discussion of the non-monetized effects;
- · a schedule showing when the benefits and costs would occur; and
- a cost effectiveness analysis of each major alternative for situations when many benefits are not easily monetized or when the governing statute specifies the regulatory objectives

The cost portion of EPA's analyses normally includes:

- estimating the expenditures needed to comply with new regulations (e.g., to install contaminant removal technologies); and
- determining the market effects of these expenditures (e.g., the cost increase to the household water bill).

The <u>benefits</u> portion of the analyses generally focuses on the effects of reducing exposure to conteminants, including effects on human health and the environment.

The EPA is authorized to issue regulations under several different acts of Gorgress, among them:

- · Clean Air Act;
- Clean Water Act;
- Safe Drinking Water Acti
- Toxic Substances Control Act;
- Resource Conservation and Recovery Act;
- + Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act;
- Superfund Amendments and Reauthonization Act;
- Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act:
- Food Quality and Protection Act;
- Pollution Prevention Act; and
- Atomic Energy Act and its amendments, including the Uranium Mill Tailings Radiation Control Act.

Lost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

Each of these laws includes statutory obligations to conduct economic analyses. Some of them give EPA relatively broad flexibility to use economic criteria in the decision-making process; whereas, others circumscribe EPA's use of economic analysis.

In order to devalog <u>quantifiable</u> estimates for benefits and costs in compliance with these different statutory obligations, EPA has needed to develop many "non-economic" analyses, such as methods for evaluating dose-response relationships for critical and hononitical effects. The benefits of regulatory action are in some cases required to be reflected in improvements in human welfare or, equivalently, the avoided damages or losses in welfare that humans experience in the absence of regulatory action. These and similar important categories of benefits are often considered in the analyses <u>qualitatively</u>, due to the difficulty of quantification and data availability.

It should be noted here that EPA has been criticized by the <u>Government Accountability Office</u>: (GAC) in the past for its failure to monetize benefits. The GAC indicated that, without monetization, a study probably can provide no more than a "cost-effectiveness" scenario – although that may be adequate in some cases (especially where there is little statutory flexibility).

(In light of the many Acts, Executive Orders, and other policies with which EPA must comply in developing its regulations, EPA has posted on-line extensive guidance for developing and performing regulatory cost-benefit impact analyses.)

### 6. The U.S. Food Industry: Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Points (HACCP)

The food industry in the U.S. is regulated for the most part by the Food and Drug. Administration (FDA) and the Department of Agriculture (USDA), and portions of the Industry are required by these agencies to implement "Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Points," or HACCP. HACCP is a systematic preventive approach to food safety and biological, chemical, and physical hazards in production processes that can cause the finished product to be unsafe, and the program includes the development of measurements to reduce these risks to a safe level

Similar to SMS, the HACCP is referred to as "the prevention of hazards" rather than the inspection of finished products. The HACCP system can be used at all stages of the food chain, from food production and preparation processes to packaging, distribution, etc. HACCP emphasizes control of the process as far upstream in the processing system as possible by using operator control and monitoring at critical control points. As such, HACCP "enhances the responsibility of producers and processors in quality and safety assurance."

Meat HACCP systems are regulated by the USDA, while seafood and juice are regulated by the FDA. (The use of HACCP is currently voluntary in other food industries.)

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

Recently, HACCP has been increasingly applied to industries other than food, such as cosmetics and pharmaceuticals. This method, which in effect seeks to "plan out" unsafe practices based on science and risk, differs from traditional "produce and sort" quality control methods that do nothing to prevent hazards from occurring and must identify them at the end of the process.

Based on risk-assessment, HACCP allows both industry and government to allocate their resources efficiently in establishing and auditing sale fond production practice. While the application of HACCP systems has been recognized to aid inspection by regulatory authorities and promote international (rade by increasing confidence in food safety, those benefits have not been quantified.

#### 7. Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Guidance on Regulatory Analysis

The Office of Management and Budget's *Circular* A-4 provides guidance to the Federal executive agencies on the development of regulatory analysis as required under Section 6(a)(3)(c) of Executive Drifer12866, "Regulatory Planning and Review," the Regulatory Right-to-Know Act, and a variety of related authorities.

Circular A-4 emphasizes that cost-benefit analysis is the primary lool used for regulatory analyses:

"Where all benefits and costs can be quantified and expressed in monetary units, benefit-cost analysis provides decision makers with a clear indication of the most efficient alternative, that is, the alternative that generates the largest net benefits to society."

However, it also acknowledges that it will not always be possible to express in monetary units all of the important benefits and costs of a rule. In this case, OMB emphasizes

"When it is not [possible to quantify costs/benefits], the most efficient alternative will not necessarily be the ane with the largest quantified and monetized net-henefit estimate. In such cases, you should exercise professional judgment in determining how important the non-quantified benefits or costs may be in the context of the overall analysis. If the nonquantified benefits and costs are likely to be important, you should carry out a threshold analysis to evaluate their significance. Threshold or breakeven analysis answers the question, 'How small could the value of the nonquantified benefits be (or how large would the value of the nonquantified benefits be (or how large would the value of the nonquantified benefits be (or how large would the value of the nonquantified benefits, you should indicate, where possible, which non-quantified effects are most important and why.

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

Thus, OMB recognizes that some important benefits and costs may be inherently too difficult to quantity or monetize, given current data and methods. In those cases, Circular A-4 provides lengthy instructions to the agencies on analyzing them qualitatively – presenting a description of the unquantified effects, discussing the strengths and limitations of the qualitative information, and providing a clear explanation of the rationale behind the choice.

### 8. "Understanding the Nature of Past Corrective Actions and How Safety Management Systems Could Change the Scope of Future Corrective Actions in Aviation," Center for Aviation Safety Research (CASR), Parks College of Engineering, Aviation and Technology, Saint Louis University: March 2013

As stated by the CASR team, "This study was initiated to better understand how implementation and maturation of Safety Management Systems (SMS), particularly at design and manufacturing (D&M) organizations, might change the scope and nature of future AD corrective actions. Considering the already robust safety record of the aviation industry over the last ten years, some D&M industry representatives have questioned the value in pursuing SMS beyond existing levels. Since each AD involves unplanned costs, complexities, and other variables that must be managed while maintaining the already, this study was considered a first step in exploring how implementation and maturation of SMS could benefit the industry in broader terms by reducing the necessity for corrective actions."

The CASR team recommends, "...the FAA consider how industry can gain further insight into improving system safety through review of AD data. A pilot activity may be appropriate to see how FAA and industry could support, and benefit from, regular review of this data at a system level. Consideration should be given to looking at AD follow-up actions to ensure that appropriate updates are made to various controls (processes, practices, standards) to capture system-level learning that could preclude future events."

Additionally, "a large percentage of the ADs (48%) were considered revision to existing risk controls and were associated with one of six different descriptors related to the AD corrective action. This suggests that existing industry practices are recognizing areas that must be addressed for safe operations. These cases also illustrate that the existing risk controls were not sufficient and the AD action was necessary to achieve an acceptable level of safety. The industry may want to review the effectiveness of existing risk controls and ensure effective safety performance measures are in place. Improved risk controls and safety performance monitoring may significantly reduce the number of AD actions in the future. Thus, these improvements may induce costs and the potential for unintended consequences associated with unplaimed and complex AD compliance actions. The D&M industry and the FAA need to further explore SMS."

After reviewing this study, the CBA WG concluded that if SMS were to require a cost benefit analysis independent of a design organization, this study would be an adequate point of reference. The study recommends additional research, however it is a good indicator of how SMS may prevent unsafe events in the future.

Loct-senefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | 31)

## RESEARCH CONCLUSIONS:

Cost-benefit analyses addressing other than quantified itoms are nother unusual nor untested. While examples are not abundant, those that do exist provide ampla informative intight as to how such analyses can be used appropriately to assess the impact of key intangible:

Lost-severil Analysis WG Hval Report

Page ( 3)

## V.d. COLLECTION AND ANALYZING THE DATA

During this phase of the process, the CBA WG worked actively with ARC participants as well as outside parties to understand the potential impacts to small and large organizations. Data was collected through a series of discussions, meetings, surveys, presentations and workshops. Data collection was a combination of formal and informal methods. The formal methods of collecting data were through three primary avenues.

- 1. Part 21/5MS ARC face-to-face meetings,
- 2. 2013 Modification and Replacement Parts Association (MARPA) conference.
- Distribution of the Cost Benefit Survey for Large Organizations to seven design and manufacturing companies.

Lost-Benefit Analysis WG Hnal Report

Page 1 3

## V.d.i. COST BENEFIT SURVEY OF SMALL ORGANIZATIONS

The small company survey was developed by the CBA WG and delivered by representatives of the CBA WG to small business members and other interested names at the 2013 Modification and Replacement Parts Association (MARPA) conference (October 73-25, 2013, Las Vegas, NV). Seven companies responded to the survey request: six manufacturers and one FAA designee company. The purpose of the survey was to obtain industry cost-benefit estimates of the effect of three possible options being considered by the CBA WG for those small companies deemed "below the threshoid" at which larger companies would be required to implement a Design Organization system as well as a mandatory implementation of SMS. (See section <u>III.b.II</u> for more information on "below the threshold companies.") Adoption of one of the three options is intended to address the ARC tasking that any proposal for Design Organization and SMS be scalable to small businesses.

### Survey Presentation

Members of the CBA WG, representing both industry and the FAA, offered a presentation to industry at the MARPA 2013 conference. The presentation was directed at small manufacturers, which male up a large segment of the Parts Manufacture Approval (PMA) industry. The presentation addressed the progress of the Part 21/SMS ARC and what recommendations could be expected from the ARC. The CBA WG further presented three options that could be applicable to those businesses deemed to be "below the threshold" at which mandatory implementation of a DO/SMS program recommended by the ARC would not be required or yould became economically infeasible based on business size.

The presentation began with an introduction to the ARC and working groups. It human described the CBA WG and explained that the purpose of the presentation was to obtain data from industry to assist in the development of new methodologies for performing orst-benefit analyses in lieu of an aircraft accident-based approach.

The presentation discussed the current method by which projects are approved. This explanation, known and understood by the attendees, involves direct FAA involvement, uses designees, relies on a compliance-based process of one-for-one findings of compliance, and allows for voluntary implementation of SMS principles.

The presentation then offered a discussion of three possible options being considered by the ARC at the time of the presentation. The <u>first option</u> presented contemplated a mandatory DQ/SMS program being necessary for all businesses regardless of size.

The second option, presented under the working title "Scaled DO," contemplated a systems based oversight system. This option is referred to as the "Accredited Organization" approach under section III.D.II on "below the threshold companies." After presenting this option at the Annual MARPA Conference, the name "Scaled DO" was changed to "Accredited Organization."

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

For the purpose of this section we will refer to this option as the Scaled DO, because this is the language used in the survey questions.

Under this approach, a business adopting the Scaled DO would be subject to reduced FAA oversight of individual showing of compliance. Instead, the business would be subject to oversight of systems to ensure compliance. The adopting business would exercise increased authority to initiate projects without FAA approval and operate under decreased design and production oversight. The adopting business would no longer be subject to the one-for-one show-find compliance model, but instead would be subject to systems oversight and reduced a periodic show-find by the FAA, depending on the complexity of a given project.

The <u>third option</u> described a modified version of the current model of oversight and approval. This model contemplated a reduction in Designated Engineering Representatives (DERs) as the FAA scales back the number of DER certifications it would renew or issue in an effort to conserve resources. The model also expects that project prioritization (known as sequencing) would be a factor in the processing of applications.

## Survey Results

The survey was comprised of thirteen questions designed to gauge the effects of the three proposed options contemplated by the ARC. The respondents provided business names and points of contact for the purposes of follow up surveys if necessary. In order to maintain confidentiality, the respondent companies and contacts are not identified in this report.

The first three questions requested background information about each respondent:

1. Select your company size range:

1-10 employees	11-25 employees	25-50 employees	51-100 employees
101-500 employees	501-1000 employees	1001-1499 employees	1500+ employees

2. In what State is your compony primarily located?

3. Select all certificates that apply to your company:

TC.	PC	570
PMA	TSOA	MRA

Five of the seven respondents reported a company size of 1-10 employees, one company reported 26-50 employees, and one company reported 51-100 employees.

Five companies reported PMA certificates as applicable to their company, two companies reported PC certificates as applicable to their company; two companies reported STC as applicable to their company, one company reported TC, TSOA, and MRA were also applicable.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

A majority of the respondents were very small companies (1-10 employees) in the PMA business. This result was not surprising, as the MARPA conference is a conference for PMA companies and customers.

```
3. What percentage of total average annual casts is attributable to FAA cert/fication activities?
a. 0% d. 30%
b. 10% e. 50%
c. 20%
***/f oble, please provide the total average unnual casts attributable to FAA certification activities in
claifors. $
```

In response to this question:

- two companies reported that 10% of costs were attributable to certification;
- two companies reported that 20% of costs were attributable to certification,
- two companies reported that 30% of costs were attributable to certification, and
- one company reported that 100% of costs were attributable to certification activities.

Two companies were able to provide cost estimates in dollars: one company reporting 30% of costs attributable to certification estimated the real cost to be approximately \$1 million; the company reporting 100% of costs attributable to certification estimated the real cost to range between \$400,000 and \$1.5 million.

5 Effect of each method on company costs:

1. What percentage change in cost do you estimate would result from adopting a DO?

n. 10% or higher	e. 10%
b 20%	F2011.
z 20%	g30% or lower
1. 0%	10 - 10 - COM

II. What percentage change in cast do you estimate would result from adopting a Scaled DO?

-n	30% or Higher .	10%
Đ.	20%	120%
lik.	10%	g. 30% or lower
10	0%	

III. What percentage change in cast do you estimate would result from continuing in the Modified Current Model with Jower DERs?

a. 30% or highe	e 10%
b. 20%	f. 20%
10%	9. 30% or lowe
1. 11	

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

These three questions asked respondents to estimate to what degree they estimated their costs would change based upon the three proposals being considered by the ARC, as explained in the presentation.

When considering a change to the proposed mandatory DO method,

- four companies estimated costs would increase at least 30%;
- one company estimated an increase of 20%;
- · one company estimated an increase of 10%; and
- · one company provided no response

The resulting average estimated cost increase of a mandatory DO method was approximately. 25%

When considering a change to the proposed "Scaled DO" method:

- three companies estimated costs would increase at least 30%;
- · three companies estimated costs would increase 10%; and
- one company provided no response.

The resulting average estimated cost increase of adoption of the Scaled DO method was approximately 20%.

When considering a change to the current model, designated a Modified Eurrent Model.

- are company estimated costs would increase at least 30%;
- one company estimated costs would increase 20%;
- four companies estimated no change in costs, and
- one company provided no response.

The resulting average estimated cost increase of adoption of the Modified Current Model was approximately 8.3%.

5. If your company was able to initiate projects immediately (no sequencing queue) what do you estimate would be the effect on annual revenue?

10.	30% or higher	x-10%
£.	20%	120%
÷.	10%	g30% or lower
d.	10%	and the second second

This question asked respondents to estimate the effect on revenues if their company was not required to wait in the sequencing or project prioritization queue to mitiate a project. The purpose of the question was to gauge the perceived benefit of privileges associated with both the Mandatory DC and Scaled DO models.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

When considering the benefit of immediate project initiation :

- one company estimated at least a 30% increase in revenue;
- one company estimated a 20% increase in revenue;
- four companies estimated a 10% increase in revenue; and
- one company provided no response.

The resulting average estimated increase in revenue as a result of immediate project initiation (no sequencing queue delay) was approximately 15%

- 7. If your company was able to initiate projects immediately (no sequencing gueue) what do you enimate would be the effect on product time to market?
  - g. No Change
  - U. 3 months sooner
  - < 6 months sooner
- d. 9 months sooner e. 12 months or more

This question asked respondents to estimate the effect on product time to market if their company was not required to wait in the sequencing or project prioritization queue to initiate a project. The purpose of the question was to gauge the perceived benefit of privileges. associated with both the Mandatory DO and Scaled DO models.

When considering the benefit of immediate project initiation

- one company estimated it could bring products to market 9 months sconer.
- five companies estimated they could bring products to market 3 months sooner, and
- one company provided no response.

The resulting average estimated time savings as a result of immediate project initiation (no sequencing queue) was approximately 4 months.

What do you estimate would be the effect on annual casts given a 50% reduction in DERs?

a. 30% or higher	e10%
b. 20%	1-20%
c 10%	g30% or lower
d. 0%	

This question asked respondents to estimate the effect on annual costs if the number of certificated DERs was reduced by 50%. The purpose of this question was to gauge the perceived costs associated with a significant reduction in DERs associated with the Modified Current Meani.

Loct-seneril Analysis WG Hnal Report

When considering the costs of a 50% reduction in DERs.

- four respondents estimated their costs would increase at least 30%
- · one company estimated its cost would increase approximately 10%
- · one company estimated 0% change in costs; and
- · one company provided no response.

The resulting average estimated increase in costs as a result of a 50% reduction in DERs was approximately 21.6%,

9. What do you estimate would be the affect on product time to market given a 50% reduction in DERs?

- a. Wo Change
- d. 9 manths somer e. 12 months of more
- b. 3 months sooner c. 6 months sooner

Current Model

This guestion asked respondents to estimate the effect on product time to market if the number of certificated DERs was reduced by 50%. The purpose of this question was to gauge the perceived costs associated with a significant reduction in DERs associated with the Modified

When considering the effect on product time to market of a 50% reduction in DERs

- three respondents estimated that such a reduction would result in an increase time to market of at least 12 months,
- one respondent estimated an increase of approximately six months.
- one respondent estimated an increase of approximately 3 months.
- one respondent estimated no change, and
- one company provided no response

The resulting average estimated increase in time to market as a result in a 50% reduction of DERs was approximately 7.5 months.

10. Please answer the following questions related to designees and ODA

- a. Is your company an ODA? Y N
- b. Daes your company have DERs? \_\_\_\_\_Y\_\_\_N
- c Do you utilize comultant DERs? \_\_\_\_\_ N

The purpose of this question was to solicit information from respondents with respect to the current source of their design data approval.

Loct-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

In response:

- one respondent reported notaing an UUA.
- one company reported having its own DERs, and
- seven companies (all respondents) reporting utilizing consultant DERs.

Widespread use of consultant DERs may lend support to respondents' estimates of increased costs and times to market based on a 50% reduction in DERs, anticipated in guestions 8 and 9.

- For certification process requirements only, which of the following most closely approximates your average annual certification costs?
  - a. \$10,000 d. \$500,000 b. \$50,000 e. \$1,000,000
  - € \$100,000

and the second sec

This question asked respondents to astimate annual costs solely attributable to pertification. The responses varied broadly:

- two respondents estimated annual certification costs of approximately \$10,000;
- one respondent estimated annual costs of approximately \$50,000;
- one respondent estimated costs of approximately \$100,000;
- one respondent estimated costs of approximately \$500,000;
- pne respondent estimated costs of at least \$1 million; and
- one respondent provided no response.

The resulting average annual certification costs under the current model are approximately \$278,333.

12. Which option is most likely applicable to your business?

- a. Design Drganization
- b. Scaled Design Organization (autonomy w/ 3rd party autits)
- c Current system (reduced DERs plus sequencing process)

This question asked respondents to anticipate which of the three proposed models would best fit their business in response:

- one respondent stated that the DO model would be most applicable;
- two companies responded that the scaled DO or modified current model would be most applicable;
- three companies stated that the modified current model would be most applicable; and
- one company provided no response.

Lost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

 For the purpose of herter understanding the impact of any proposed changes, please provide FAA approved product/services annual sales (Optional)

Willingness to respond to this question was limited, with only two responses. One company, reported annual sales of approximately \$1.2 million, and one company reported annual sales of approximately \$5 million.

Cost-seneril Whatysis WG Heal Report

Page ( 40)

## V.d.ii. COST BENEFIT SURVEY OF LARGE ORGANIZATIONS

The large company survey was designed by the CBA WG and sent by the Part 21/SMS ARC to ceven U.S. aerospace companies—including airframe manufacturers, engine manufacturers, and an appliance manufacturer. All seven companies were represented on the ARC. Useful responses were promptly received from all seven companies.

### Survey Preamble

In a preamble to the survey questions, the document discussed the potential benefits of DO with SMS as a systems approach. The DC (with SMS) would be an FAA-certificated organization that would have the privileges and responsibilities for finding compliance rather than just showing compliance as is corrently required under the current designee system (QDA and/or individual designees). The current system requires, for each project, a highly redundant series of compliance. The FAA's level of project involvement (LOPI) is high.

Under the DO system, the FAA would concentrate its limited resources on performance-based auditing and oversight of the manufacturer's systems, rather than on individual projects. The FAA's LOPI would be greatly reduced or even eliminated by eliminating redundant findings by the FAA in areas such as flight testing, conformity, etc. The FAA's LOPI would depend on the degree of project risk or novelty. For projects of low risk or high standardization, the FAA's LOPI would be low and could even be reduced to zero for standardized products of sufficiently low risk, in which case the manufacturer could initiate and undertake the project on its own. The only direct involvement of the FAA in the project would be to issue the certificate or approval upon project completion. For projects of greater risk or novelty, the FAA would have a higher LOPI since the FAA would have to establish a certification basis, taking into account special conditions, exemptions, equivalent level of safety (ELOS) findings, strr. But with the FAA involved at just the beginning and at the end of the project level, the FAA's LOPI would still be greatly reduced compared to the current system.

## Survey Results

The survey was comprised of fourteen questions designed to obtain industry cost-benefit estimates of a requirement being considered by the ABC that large firms be required to change from an QDA/individual Designee System to a DO along with implementation of SMS.

The first three questions requested background information about each respondent;

1.Parent company name:	
7. Aviation company name (e.g. subsidiary, division, business unit)	
3. Aviation comp any contact person, telephone number, and email address:	

Loct-senefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

It is important to distinguish between the <u>parent</u> company and the <u>aviation</u> company, which may be a subsidiary, division, business unit, etc. of the parent company. This was the case for all seven of the large aviation companies that were survived.

The respondents provided business names and points of contact for the purposes of follow up surveys differessary. In order to maintain confidentiality, the restrondent companies and contacts are not identified in this report.

4. Aviation company number of employees (recent years):

5. Aviation company total revenues: 5

6. Aviation company revenues (rom sales of FAA-approved products or articles (aptional, but encouraged): V

7. Percentage of aviation company revenues derived from sales of FAA-approved products or articles:

Questions 4 through 7 were intended to measure the aviation company size. Employment and total revenues are standard size metrics. Even though all seven companies are considered large, there is an order of magnitude difference between the smallest company in the sample compared to the largest company, with employment size ranging from 7,500 to 80,000 and total revenues ranging from 53 billion to \$53 billion.

Cluestions 6 and 7 asked for aviation company revenues from sales of FAA-approved products or articles and for the same estimate as a percentage of aviation company revenues. Six of seven respondents answered one or both of these questions, so we either were given complete information for these questions or we could calculate it. Since the proposed rule applies only to aviation products that must be approved by the FAA, for our purpose, this is a better value measure of size than total aviation company revenues. The percentage varied widely from 25% to 85%, with a median value of 68%, attesting to the importance of distinguishing between the two measures.

 Your company uses which of the following? (Please check all that apply.) [ODA, Company Designees. Consultant Designees)

Six of seven companies reported using ODAs. Half of these also used company and consultant designees. Dire company reported using company designees only.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

Check all certificaties/approvals that apply to your company-	
Type Certificate (TC)	
Amended Type Certificate (ATC)	
Supplemental Type Certificate (STC)	
Amended Supplemental Type Certificate (ASTC)	
Harts Manufacturer Approval (PMA)	

Not surprisingly, large aviation companies generally apply for a wide range of certificate/approval types. The table below summarizes the responses received:

CERTIFICATES/APPROVALS	NO. OF COMPANIES
All	3
TC, ATC, STC, PMA	2
TC, ATC	2

10a What percentage of total costs of FAA-approved products, in a typical year, is attributable to commitance with FAA regulations? (Put differently, what percentage of your costs of FAA approved products would not occur if there were no FAA regulation of your products?) Please choose the answer closes to your estimate (0%, 10%, 30%, 50%, Other (explain)).

10b. "If possible, please provide a dollar amouni for the percentage indicated above: \$

We asked this question primarily as a percentage because we anticipated that companies would have difficulty in estimating a dollar amount. All companies answered the percentage question and three companies answered the dollar amount question. The purpose of this question was to get an objective, consistent measure of the burden of FAA regulation and, therefore, what scope there might be for regulatory changes, such as the proposed DO system that could reduce that burden.

Removing one outlier of 70% from the sample, the median response was 20%. Retaining the public, the median resignate was 30%.

Loct-benefit Analysis WG Hnal Report

11. The FAA anticipates that there may be <u>incremental non-recurring transition</u> casts in converting from an ODA (or individual designee system) to a DQ with SMS. The FAA anticipates that large firms will have two years to convert from their current system to a DQ with SMS.

Please provide your estimate of these transition costs, if any. (Unless you state otherwise, the FAA will usuame these costs would be sprend equally over the two year conversion period.) 5.\_\_\_\_

12. The FAA unlicipates that there may be <u>incremental returning</u> costs and banefits for a DO system with SMS, and there could be offertting savings in mourting costs. As noted above, the FAA anticipates that cost savings could result from the DO privileges that eliminate redundant findings (conformity, testing, etc.).

In answering the following question please consider the current elements of SMS that your company has already implemented.

- a. Please provide an estimate of your changes in recurring costs as a result of changing from on ODA (or individual designee system) to a DO with SMS. 5 \_\_\_\_\_\_
- b. Please provide an estimate of your changes in recurring benefits (cost savings) as a result of changing from an ODA (or individual designee system) to a DO with SMS. \$\_\_\_\_\_\_

These are the key questions of the survey, as they address the issue of whether or not the proposed DO system is cost-beneficial. Question 11 asked for estimates of the incremental non-recurring transition costs in moving from an ODA (or individual designee system to the DO system. Question 12 asked for estimates of incremental recurring costs and benefits of the DO system.

The WG was somewhat surprised to learn that the large companies considered the proposed DD system to be far from cost-beneficial. Two companies provided no cost-benefit estimates as they stated that estimates were "difficult to estimate at this time" or that estimates were "too premature to determine." One company's responses were large outliers, so just four of the responses were incorporated in the analysis.

For these companies the median response for question 13—non-recurring transition costs was \$2 million, but with one estimate at a very high \$30 million.

For Question 12, the four responding companies found recurring costs to be much higher than recurring benefits. The ratio of costs/benef is for the four companies were.

- Company 2: 1-2/3
- Company 3: 1-3/4
- Company 4: 2
- Company 5: 5

This gave a median response of approximately 2 to 1, costs to benefit.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

Discussion with ARC company representatives suggest that possible reasons in: this result are that the large company representatives believe that

- The DD system provides no additional benefits beyond what is provided by the ODA, or that will be provided when the ODA is fully matured; or
- the DO proposal is premature since the DDA has not fully matured; or
- the DO system is far from cost-beneficial now, but could be cost-beneficial after other companies have adopted it and worked out the implementation.

Additionally, informal discussions with company representatives after the survey was completed indicate that the companies did not sufficiently focus on their potential benefits in responding to the survey. This finding auggests that greater attention must be given to potential benefits in future surveys.

13. What are the most important privileges that you anticipate from becoming a DO? If possible please provide estimates of your anticipated cost savings from these privileges.

With the exception of the outlier company, all companies expected some benefits from the DO system. The EBA WG expected companies to enswer this guestion with reference to the many possible redundancy eliminations discussed in the survey preamble. However, just two companies did soll both cited elimination of redundant conformity and one also cited elimination of redundant aircraft flight testing. The other four companies responded in generalities, citing "Systemic/centralized oversight,""Work more efficiently," etc. One company stated that "Over the years, we have adopted various delegation structures without prohibitive burdens to our business. In fact, many were accomplished with recognition of a benefit to husiness operators."

These results goint again to the necessity, already noted, of focusing greater attention on potential benefits in future surveys.

	current regulatory framework, FAA sequencing may force a delay in applicant projects from to over a year. The FAA anticipates that sequencing would be eliminated for DOs.
Please chuose sequencing:	the astlimute closest to the overage direct delay to your projects caused by current FAA
a farmer	0 months
	a months
	6 months
	9 months
-	12 months
	More than 12 months

Loct-senefil Whatysis WG Hinal Report

Four of the seven companies reported delays caused by FAA sequencing of 3 to 6 months. One company reported a recurring annual benefit of reduced delay under the DC system of \$3 million. The cost of delay and the corresponding potential benefit of reduced delay under the DC system are important subjects for further analysis:

Cost-Benefit whatysis WG Final Report

Page

## V.d.iii. COST BENEFIT ANALYSIS OF SMS

A cost benefit analysis of SMS was not specifically performed. The CBA WG chose not to perform an independent analysis of SMS for two primary reasons:

- The ARC came to an agreement that SMS would be an integrated piece of a Design Organization. Therefore, breaking out SMS as an independent entity was not preferred by ARC members submitting cast and benefit data.
- SMS is intended to be an integrated part of a company business process and not a standalone "layer" or tasking. Given the difficulties in costing out process-oriented inquirements, SMS was not looked at independently.

However, even though follow on activity needs to be performed in this area, the CBA WG does perceive there to be a benefit in implementing SMS, with or without a DO. It SMS is not, regulated by the FAA when required by other countries or ICAO, companies interested in doing business outside of the U.S. will need to meet SMS requirements for each country in which may choose to do business. This could create multiple and duplicative Safety Management Systems for companies doing international business. Please refer to section IV for additional details on International Harmonization.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

## VI. LESSONS LEARNED

## VI.a. ROLE OF A CBA WG IN ARC ACTIVITIES

#### 1. Establishing a Cost-Benefit Analysis Working Group was a beneficial step.

Cost benefit analyses (CBA) have traditionally been an afterthought in the course of previous FAA Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC) activities. The FAA normally takes the action to develop a regulatory analysis only during a formal rulemaking process: usually long after the ARC's final recommendations are submitted to the FAA.

The Part 21/SMS ARC took steps to break with tradition by making CBA a part of the ARC from the beginning and throughout its activity. For the first time under any FAA advisory committee a CBA WG was chartered and established to play a fundamental role in the development of the ARC's recommendations. As a result, the need for a CBA was recognized by the ARC from the time the ARC was iniliated.

The CBA WG recommends that there should, in most cases, be a role for such a group in future ARCs.

#### 2. CBA WG membership should be drawn from the full ARC.

In course of its work, the CBA WG was directed to stay connected to the other three Working Groups to facilitate inclusion of their thinking and recommended actions into a methodology for assessing costs and benefits.

Future ARCs would benefit if CBA is required not only to be considered early on, but to be required as part of the charter of each Working Group that is established under an ARC.

On the other hand, if a separate CBA WG must be established, its membership should be drawn from the full ARC. It is important that a CBA WG be significantly informed of the ARC's direction throughout the process in order to be fully informed in its final recommendations; an integrated and assimilated connection with the full ARC will ensure this.

#### 3. CBA WG activity should be phased in-

The introduction of a separate CBA WG should be phased in over the course of the ARC. While CBA itself should be considered by the ARC from the beginning, a working group focused on CBA should be initiated when the full ARC recommendations reach a high level of maturity At the onset, the CBA WG did not have a clear idea of the specific directional goals toward which the ARC was aiming. The CBA WG's first activities for several months were based on

Loct-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

Page | A

assumptions of what the ARC would eventually recommend, some of which turned out to be erroneous.

Even though the CBA WG stayed connected with the full ARC, two decisions made by the other WGs late in the ARC process served to preclude much of the initial work of the CBA WG, requiring a significant amount of rework:

- The decision not to address smaller ("below-the-threshold") entities under the ARC's work. (This decision was made approximately half way through the course of the ARC.)
- The decisions to require SMS, but not to mandate DO, for the larger entities (This
  decision was made as part of the (Inal recommendations of the Organizational WG, very
  late in the ARC process)

The cost surveys that the CBA WG originally designed and deployed to obtain necessary data based on our original assumptions, were intended to capture these very costs. While the data gathered from the two surveys are still valuable, the surveys may have been quite different (and more appropriate) had the two decisions been made early on in the course of the ABC and if the CBA WG had been more embedded in the decision-making,

In light of this experience, we recommend that future CBA WGs be initiated about a third or a half of the way into the course of the ARC, when the recommendations reach a high level of maturity. This is to ensure that that the CBA WG has a fairly certain idea of the directional goals of the ARC before attempting to target and capture costs. This approach simply recognizes the deliberative and developmental nature of the ARC process, where goals and directions evolve as the ARC members consider various approaches. Because CBA is so dependent upon analyzing the impact of specifically proposed requirements, waiting for some form of consensus on an ARC approach could save some wasted effort in the future.

#### 4. An FAA economist must be a member of the WG.

It is essential to have an FAA economist participate as a regular member of the CBA WG. While the CBA WG was encouraged to think "out of the box" for new ways to perform quantitative and qualitative analyses, having an FAA economist on the team brought a level of discipline and reality to our analyses. In addition, an FAA economist also brings detailed knowledge regarding analytical methodologies that will be acceptable to the FAA and OMB. This is of immense value in developing CBA data that can actually be used by the FAA in the rulemaking process, hopefully shortening the time required to prepare a proposed rule for publication.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

## VII. CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the CBA WG found that overall change is needed for both the industry and for the FAA. Based on discussion and statistics, there is a uniform concern that the current certification system is not sustainable given industry growth and the FAA change in resources and budgetary constraints of recent years. The CBA WG cannot, within its limited scope, collectively conclude that a DO with the inclusion of SMS is the appropriate change; however, it is becoming more and more apparent that a major change to the current certification system is needed. This conclusion is a combination of statistical data, quantitative and qualitative analysis, and assumptions all gathered by the CBA WG.

The constraints and advantages of the CBA WG led to the following findings:

- A Design Organization that is recommended as voluntary does not require a cost benefit analysis. If the efforts for implementation are voluntary then the costs incurred are also voluntary.
- The cost vs. benefit of implementing SMS without a Design Organization must be further
  researched. Given the late decision by the Organization Working Group to recommend DO
  as optional, the CBA WG did not have sufficient time to gather data on SMS independent of
  a DO.

Of the data gathered from <u>small organizations</u> pertaining to implementing mandatory DO with SMS, a Scaled DO, or Modified Current Model, the following key findings were made:

- The 2013 MARPA Conference was extremely useful in the fact that small business does not always have the resources to participate full time on Aviation Rulemaking Committees.
   Holding a workshop and distributing a survey during the MARPA conference proved that small business does have a strong interest in proposed changes to certification.
   Additionally, there is a common feeling that change to the current system is needed.
- The resulting average estimated cost increase of adoption of:
  - DO with the inclusion of SMS was approximately 25%; Scaled DO (Arcredited Organization) was approximately 20%; and Modified Current Model was approximately \$.3%.
- The data also revealed that the resulting average estimated increase in revenue as a result
  of immediate project initiation (no sequencing queue delay) was approximately 15%. This is
  a significant benefit that may compensate for cost of a DO with SMS or the Scaled DO
  (Accredited Organization).

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | SI)

Respondents estimated the effect on revenues if their company was not required to wait in
the sequencing or project prioritization queue to initiate a project. The purpose of the
question was to gauge the perceived benefit of privileges associated with both the
Mandatory DD and Scaled DD models. The resulting average estimated time savings as a
result of immediate project initiation (no sequencing queue) was approximately 4 months.

Of the data gathered from <u>large organizations</u> pertaining to implementing mandatory DO with SMS, the following key findings were made:

- The large company survey responses considered a mandatory DO system to be far from
  cost-beneficial. Two companies provided no cost-benefit estimates, as they stated that
  estimates were "difficult to estimate at this time" or that estimates were "too premature to
  determine." One company's responses were large outliers, so just four useful responses
  were received. This gave a median response of approximately 2 to 1, costs to benefits.
- Discussion with ARC company representatives suggests that possible reasons for this result are that the large company representatives believe that:
  - the DO system provides no additional benefits beyond what is provided by the DDA, or that will be provided when ODA is "fully matured," or

the DO proposal is premature since ODA has not fully matured, or-

- The DO system is far from cost-beneficial now, but could be cost-beneficial after other companies have adopted it and worked out issues with implementation
- Additionally, informal discussions with company representatives after the survey was
  completed indicated that the companies did not sufficiently focus on their potential
  benefits in responding to the survey. This finding suggests that greater attention must be
  given to potential benefits in future surveys.

Admitional key findings of the CBA WG include:

- Manufacturers had difficulty articulating baseline certification costs. Part 21 is a process
  oriented rule, therefore, this made for a very broad and difficult rule to cost out. The cost
  was calculated in a more general formal and described mostly in percentages by the
  majority of participants.
- Large and small manufacturers had difficulty articularing benefits. Although the benefits
  were understood by participants from a conceptual level, most participants were unable to
  express benefits in monetary values. Therefore, a benefits survey is strongly encouraged as
  a follow-on activity to this ARC and to future fulemaking effort:

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

Page | SI

Lastly, in the event a formal rulemaking project takes place the formal cost benefit analysis should consider the following recommendations to the traditional process.

- Consider a separate survey to gather benefit data. A key finding was that respondents
  had significant difficulty articulating benefits. Gathering data from multiple benefit
  questions can provide adequate data to calculate efficiencies. Relying on the industry te
  calculate this information is not a viable solution. In the case of SMS and changes to
  part Z1, process oriented requirements are far too broad to calculate in one question.
- When benefits were described in a form of a question respondents were able to better estimate cost savings.
- Efficiencies can be calculated through a number of equations commonly used in industry and by other agencies. The most simple of these includes the following:

Efficiency = Expense/Revenue

This is one simple example of a possible solution to calculating efficiencies in typical business operations.

- Efficiencies must be broken out into tangible items whenever possible. In areas where
  this is not possible a qualitative assessment is acceptable to DMB according to DMB
  Circular A4.
- The CBA WG did not look at SMS independent of a DQ, however, a common response by the industry was to consider the following:

 Identify industry cost of maintaining and satisfying multiple SMSs compared with

A single SMS accepted internationally.

Lost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | S

## REFERENCES

- 1 Aerospace Industries Association (AIA), "2013 Year End Review and Forecast," 2013.
- "Aircraft Certification: Limited Progress on Developing International Design Standards," U.S. Government Accountability Office; RCED-92-179: Published: Aug 20, 1992. Publicly Released: Sep 21, 1992. Excerpted from highlights.
- Deloitte, "The Aerospace and Defense Industry in the U.S.) A Financial and Economic Impact Study," March 2012.
- European Aviation Safety Agency, Notice of Proposed Amendment (NPA) 2013-01 (A), "Embodiment of Safety Management System (SMS) requirements into Commission Regulation (EC) No 2042/2003 RMT 0251 (MDM.055)," January 2013. Available at, <a href="http://easa.europa.eu/document-library/notices-of-proposed-amendments/npa-2013-01">http://easa.europa.eu/document-library/notices-of-proposed-amendments/npa-2013-01</a>
- Federal Aviation Administration, "Establishment of Organization Designation Authorization Program," Final Rule; Amendment Nos. 21–86, 121–311, 135–97, 145– 23, and 183–12; Federal Register publication (70 FR 59932, October 13, 2005).
- E. Federal Aviation Administration, "The Business Case for the Next Generation Air Transportation System – FY 2013;" Report; August 2012. Available at: http://www.faa.gov/nextgen/media/Business\_Case\_for\_NextGen\_2013.pdf
- Federal Aviation Administration, "The economic impact of civil aviation on the U.S. economy," August 2011.
- "Improving International Validation Programs: Reliance on Data-Driven Requirements," ICAO RASG-APAC/1 - WP/22, Noumea, New Caledonia, 10 - 11 October 2011, Agenda Item 4, Member State Presentation by the United States.
- Lercel, Damon; Steckel, Richard; Mondello, Suzanne; Carr, Eddie; Patanka, Mano). "Aviation Safety Management Systems Return on Investment Study," Center for Aviation Safety Research (CASR), Parks College of Engineering, Aviation and Technology, Saint Louis University; February 2011. Available at: <u>http://parks.slu.edu/research/centers-labs-facilities/CASR/research-papers/aviationsafety-management-systems-rol-study</u>
- 10. U.S. Census, "Annual Survey of Manufactures: Geographic Area Statistics," 2007-2011.

Cost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

- U.S. Department of Transportation, Bureau of Transportation Statistics (BTS), T-100 Segment, System revenue ton-miles.
- U.S. Department of Transportation, Bureau of Transportation Statistics (BTS), "New Quarterly Statistics Detail Industries' Economic Performance," April 2014. Available at: <a href="http://bea.gov/newsreleases/industry/gapindustry/gapindustry/gapindnewsrelease.htm">http://bea.gov/newsreleases/industries/</a>
- U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA), "Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Points (HACCP) Guidelines," August 1997. Available at: http://www.fda.gov/Food/GuidanceRegulation/HACCP/ucm2006801.htm
- U.S. Office of Management and Budget, "Circular A-4, Regulatory Analysis," September 17, 2003. Available at: http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/circulars =004 a-4

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

Page | S

## APPENDIX A

### Part 21/SMS Cost-Benefit Working Group Cost Survey of Large Companies

## Cost of Potential Rule Changes to Aircraft Certification Process

You are receiving this survey because your company is a large aviation design and manufacturing company (D&M) that may be affected by the FAA's planned rulemaking to streamline part 21 certification requirements. The intent of this rulemaking activity is to facilitate shifting DAHs to a systems approach similar to that used for production approval holder requirements. The FAA naticipates that this effort will most likely replace the current Organization Designation Authorization (DDA) program (or individual designee system) with a new Design Organization (DO) program, which includes implementation of a Safety Management System (SMS).

We are reaching out to you to obtain information that will help us conduct a required analysis to determine the costs and benefits associated with potential regulatory changes. Please be aware that all information provided will be held as strictly <u>confidential</u> and will be <u>de-identified</u> when used in our analysis.

Your cooperation in this activity is very much appreciated

### Background

In late 2012, the FAA chartered the Part 21/Safety Management System (SMS) Aviation Rulemaking Committee (ARC). This ARC was tasked with recommanding improvements, to the effectiveness and efficiency of existing certification procedures, along with incorporating SMS into the design and manufacturing environments. The recommendations could likely be for rulemaking to integrate these improved certification procedures into Part 21, "Certification Procedures for Products and Parts." As with any rulemaking, the law requires the FAA to perform a cost-benefit analysis to determine the economic impact of the rule.

This cost survey has been developed by the Cost Benefit Analysis Working Group to solicit information from you to help us identify the changes in your certification costs. The proposed revision of Part 21 certification procedures would require your design and manufacturing (D&M) company to replace its current designee system (ODA and/or individual designees) with a new Design Dispanization (DO) and require the incorporation of a Safety Management System.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Final Report

Page | S

## The DO Concept in Brief

Under this new concept, a DO (which includes 5M5) would be an FAA-certificated organization that would have the privileges and responsibilities for finding compliance rather than just showing compliance as is currently required for an ODA. This authority would be based on the DO having adequate engineering, design and testing capabilities, standards, and safeguards to ensure that the product being certificated is properly designed and manufactured, performs properly, and meets the regulations.

Greatly reduced or even eliminated would be the redundant testing and evaluations in live current model under which a series of compliance "showings" by the manufacturer are followed by FAA "findings" verifying compliance. These redundancies may include

1 Ground testing

- 2. Coupon/material testing
- 3. Component part resting

4. Flight testing

5. Noise Lesting

6. Conformity

7 Supplier qualification, evaluation, and use of test plans

8: Data change control

As a result, the FAA's level of project involvement (LOPI) would be greatly reduced. Projects with greater risk or novelty would have a higher--although still greatly reduced-LOPI since in establishing a certification basis the FAA would have to take into account special conditions, exemptions, and equivalent level of safety (ELOS) findings, etc. For less risky/less novel products the FAA's LOPI would be much lower and could even be reduced to zero for standardized products of sufficiently low risk. Reduced LOPI would allow the FAA to concentrate its limited resources on risk management and performance-based auditing and oversight.(Continued on next page.)

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

Page | S)
### Part 21/SMS ARC Large Business – Cost Survey

This survey requests your cost estimates of potential changes to the existing Part 21 regulation that would require the conversion of your company to a DO (as defined above) with full implementation of SMS.

For the following questions, please use current dollars for all dollar estimates. You may type your answers, creating space as necessary.

#### COMPANY DATA

1. Parent company name:

1 Aviation company name (e.g. subsidiary, division, business unit):

3 Aviation company contact person, telephone number, and email address:

Aviation company total revenues \$

 Aviation company revenues from sales of FAA-approved products or articles (optional, but encouraged);

\$\_\_\_\_\_\_

 Percentage of aviation company revenues derived from sales of FAA-approved products or articles:

5\_\_\_\_\_

8. Your company uses which of the following? (Please check all that apply.)

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | S

Check	Designee System
	ODA.
_	Company Designees
_	Consultant Designees

9. Check all certificates/approvals that apply to your company:

Check	Type of Certificate/Approval	
	Type Certificate (TC)	
	Amended Type Certificate (ATC)	
	Supplemental Type Certificate (STC)	
	Amended Supplemental Type Certificate (ASTC)	
	Farts Manufacturer Approval (PMA)	

#### COST ESTIMATES

10. What percentage of total costs of FAA-approved products, in a Typical year, is attributable to compliance with FAA regulations? (Put differently, what percentage of your costs of FAA-approved products would not occur if there were no FAA legulation of your products?)

Please choose the answer closest to your estimate

Check	Percentage Cost	
_	0%	
	10%	
	20%	
	30%	
	50%	
	Other (explain):	

"If possible, please provide a dollar amount for the percentage invicated above.

s.,

 The FAA anticipates that there may be incremental non-recurring transition costs in converting from an ODA (or ind/vidual designee system) to a DO with SMS. The FAA

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hnal Report

Page | S

anticipates that large firms will have two years to convert from their surrent system to a DO with SMS.

Please provide your estimate of these transition costs, if any. (Unless you state otherwise, the FAA will assume these costs would be spread equally over the two-year conversion period.)

12 The FAA anticipates that there may be incremental recurring costs and benefits for a DO system with SMS, and there could be offsetting savings in recurring costs. As noted above, the FAA anticipates that cost savings could result from the DO privileges that eliminate redundant findings (conformity, testing, etc.).

In answering the following question please consider the current elements of SMS that your company has already implemented.

a. Please provide an estimate of your changes in recurring costs as a result of changing from an ODA (or individual designce system) to a DO with SMS.

\$\_\_\_\_\_

b Please provide an estimate of your changes in recurring benefits (cost savings) as a result of changing from an ODA (or individual designee system) to a DO with 5M5.

- š.
- What are the most important privileges that you anticipate from becoming a DO? If possible please provide estimates of your anticipated cost savings from these privileges.

Proliege	East Saviogs	
	S	
Total East Savings	5	

Note: Your figure for Total Cost Savings should be consistent with your calculation of recurring cost vavings in gunstion 17.

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | SV

14 Under the current regulatory framework, FAA sequencing may force a delay in applicant projects from several months to over a year. The FAA anticipates that sequencing would be eliminated for DOs.

Please choose the estimate closest to the average direct delay to your projects caused by current FAA sequencing.

Check	Sequencing Delay
	0 months delay
	3 months delay
	6 months delay
	9 months delay
-	12 months delay
	More than 12 months delay (Please specify length of delay.)

15 Please identify any <u>additional</u> significant cost-benefit impacts, other than already, discussed in the preamble above or responded to in the survey.

For clarification of the survey questions, please contact Daniel Leach, Economist, FAA Office of Aviation Policy and Plans, Economic Analysis Division (APO-300), tel: 202-267-3335, e-maildaniel.leach@fma.gov. For technical questions please contact Amy Garzaro, Aerospace Enginee FAA Aircraft Certification Service, Safety Management Design and Analysis Branch (AIR-150), tel 727-559-1387, e-mail: amy.garzaro@faa.gov.

Lost-Benefit Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page ( 6))

### APPENDIX B

#### Part 21/SMS Cost-Benefit Working Group Cost Survey of Small Companies

### Part 21/SMS ARC Impact on Small Business -Questionnaire

#### Company Name (Optional)

October 23, 2013

Point of Contact Name/Phone Number if Interested in participating further.

#### 1. Select your company size range:

1-10 employees	11-25 employees	26-50 employees	sesvolqma 001-17
101-500 employees	501-1000 employees	1001-1499 employees	1500+ employees

2. In what State is your company primarily located?

3. Select all certificates that apply to your company:

1C	PC	STC
PMA	TSQA	MRA

4. What percentage of total average annual costs is attributable to FAA certification activities?

0% b. 10% c. 30% cl 30% c. 50%

\*\*\*If able, please provide the total overant annual costs attributante to FAS catterians

- activities in dollars. 6\_\_\_\_\_
- 5. Effect of each method on company costs:

What percentage change in cost do you estimate would result from adopting a DD?

Lost-senefit Analysis WG Hnal Report

Page | 61

<ul> <li>30% or higher</li> </ul>	e- 10%
B (089)	F 20%
10. 2000	g. 30% or lower
zi. 0%	

H.

What percentage change in cost do you estimate would result from adopting a scaled 1007

a. 40% si/ higher	₽10%
<b>b</b> 20%	Fr - 2016
c. 10%	g -10% or lower
d. 0%	

Ш. What percentage change in cost do you estimate would result from continuing in the modified current model with fewer DERs?

a. 30% ar bigher	e -10%
b. 20%	R-2055
x. 1044	g. 30 <sup>8</sup> or lowe
d, 0%	

8. If your company was able to initiate projects immediately (no sequencing queue) what do you estimate would be the effect on annual revenue?

3. 30% or higher	e10%
h. 20%	8. 20%
r. 10%	g30% or lower
d. 0%	

7. If your company was able to initiate projects immediately (no sequencing queue) what do you estimate would be the effect on product time to market?

a. No Change	d. 9 months sooner
b. Lounths sooner	e. 12 months of mare

c. 6 months sooner

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | G

8. What do you estimate would be the effect on annual costs given a 50% reduction in DERs?

а.	10% or higher	e. 10%
'n.	20%	V- 20tm
ġ.	10%	830° of fower

**d**, 0%

 What do you estimate would be the effect on product time to market given a 50% reduction in DERs?

- a. No Change d. 9 monitive or same
- 6 3 months sooner é: 13 months or sonner
- z. Bruonths aborrer

10. Please answer the following questions related to designees and OBA:

- a. Is your company an ODA7 Y N
- b. Does your company have DERs? y N
- 6. Do you utilize consultant DERs 7 V N

11. For certification process requirements only, which of the following most closely approximateyour average annual certification costs?

a, 510,000	d. \$500,000
<b>b</b> 550,000	e 51,000,000
C: \$100.000	

12. Which option is most likely applicable to your business?

- a. Design Drganization
- b. Scaled Design Organization (autonomy w/ 1" party audits)
- c. Durrent system (reduced DERs plus sequencing process)

13. For the purpose of better understanding the impact of any proposed changes, please provide

FAA approved product/services annual sales (Optional)

Lost-Benefil Analysis WG Hinal Report

Page | 6

### APPENDIX C

#### **CBA Working Group Members**

Segment	Organization	Name
Association - AIA	AIA	George Novak
Association - GAMA	GAMA	Jens Hennig
Association - MARPA	MARPA	Ryan Aggergaard
Transport	Boeing	Jill DeMarco
Systems	Honeywell	Joe Caldwell
FAA	AIR-100	Dave Hempe
FAA	AIR-150	Amy Garzaro*
FAA	APO-300	Daniel Leach
EASA	EASA	Miklos Kedves
Observer	EASA	Jan Novak
Observer	EASA	Eric Sivel
Observer	ANAC	Maria Clara

\*Working Group Lead

Cost-Benefit Analysis WG Final Report

Page | 64

### APPENDIX K—SM ICG FINDINGS ON SMS EQUIVALENCE



# SM ICG Findings on SMS Equivalence





SM ICG Findings on Equivalence

SAPETY MANAGEMENT

This paper was prepared by the Safety Management International Group (SM ICG). The purpose of the SM ICG is to promote a common understanding of Safety Management System (SMS)/State Safety Program (SSP) principles and requirements: facilitating their application across the international aviation community.

The current core membership of the SM ICG includes the National Civil Aviation Agency (ANAC) of Brasil, the Civil Aviation Authomy of the Netherlands, the Civil Aviation Authomy of New Zeafand, the Civil Aviation Safety Authomy (CASA) of Australia, the Direction Generale de L'Aviation Civile (DGAC) in France, the European Aviation Safety Agency (EASA), the Federal Office of Civil Aviation (FOCA) of Switzerland, Japan Civil Aviation Bureau (JCAB), the United States Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) Aviation Safety Organization, Transport Canada Civil Aviation (TCCA) and the Civil Aviation Authority of United Kingdom (UK CAA). Additionally, the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) is an observer to this group.

Members of the SM ICG

- Collaborate on common SMS/SSP topies of interest.
- Share lessons learned
- Encourage the progression of a harmonized SMS
- Share products with the aviation community
- Collaborate with international organizations such as ICAO and civil aviation authorities that have implemented or are implementing SMS and SSP

For hirther information regarding the SM ICG please contact:

Regine Hamelijnek, SM ICG Chair EA8A 140 221 800 00 1000 regine humelijnek weasa curuna cu Jacqueline Broth TCCA (613) 952-7974 memoline brother to ecse Amer Younsess FAA, Avintion Solety (202):267-5164 amer to violation of lan pay

Carlos Eduardo Pellograno ANAC +55 21 3501 5147 carlos pelleuron ganac, zov br Wayne Jones-CASA 1617 5144 7494 congstrease area and

INTERNATIONAL COLI International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) standards require each state to implement a

TTY MANAG

State Safety Program (SSP) SSP requirements include mandates for States to require certain aviation product and service providers to implement Safety Management Systems (SMS) A number of Product and Service Providers (P/SPs) worldwide have expressed concern regarding implementation and acceptance processes for Safety Management Systems (SMSs). This is especially acute for P/SPs that are subject to certification, approval, or other authorizations of then products and services by multiple authorities

In many cases, SMSs will be a prerequisite for issuance of an organizational certificate. This is the case for those organizations whose activities are controlled by certification of their operational processes, such as Air Operator Certificate (AOC) holders and Approved Maintenance Organizations (AMOs). State-P/SP relationships for type certificate holders and production certificate holders, however, are more varied helween authorities. For example, some authorities certificate design organizations and some do not. In either case, the product itself is also subject to type design approval or certification.

For regulators, the problem becomes one of ensuring an equivalent level of safety when granung authorizations for other States" P/SPs without imposing excessive technical legal and administrative burdens on the companies. For P/SPs, the problem becomes one of not only being required to no through multiple authorities' acceptance and auditing processes, it also presents them with the possibility of conflicting requirements, a significant management problem.

While ICAO standards outline requirements for SMS, including a detailed SMS framework, the performance of any organizational system or process in practice depends not only on the requirements, but the way in which those requirements are implemented. For States to be confident in the equivalence of safety performance of product and service providers whose SMShave been accepted by another State, the two states will need to agree on standards, expectations for final implementation, acceptance processes, performance measurement strategies, and processes for communed oversight.

The Safety Management International Collaboration Group (SMICG) a chartered group of technical representatives of several aviation safety authorities, was asked to analyze the issue of equivalence of SMS and the implications of SMS acceptance among authorities. The group found two major components to this issue-

The first component concerns the nature of mutual or reciprocal recognition of SMS by different authorities. It was recognized that there are existing precedents and current processes for dealing, with this part of the issue including bi-lateral agreements that cover a broad range of aviation organizations, products, services, and activities. These involve a mixture of diplomatic, legal, and technical arrangements between States. Given the croup's charter and core expertise, it was the consensus of the SMICG that the latter element should be the sole focus of the group's analysis. Given that, the SMICG members also felt that existing frameworks for interaction between states were adequate. However, in all cases of bi-lateral actions, an assessment of technical equivalence is necessary



The second component further breaks down the subject of technical equivalence into five areas. SMICG members offered that there is more to technical equivalence than simply having a common set of standards. If the primary interest is in the "bottom line" performance of the products, services, or processes of the organizations whose SMS is being evaluated, additional elements must be evaluated. Having a commonly accepted framework for evaluating SMSs should make these evaluations more structured and efficient Those elements include:

- Basic Process Requirements. While not sufficient to establish equivalence, use of a common set of basic core requirements is necessary. These have been established in the various ICAO Annexes (with the current exception Annex 8).
- Implementation Expectations Each State will prepare specific expectations for processes, programs, methods, and tools related to implementing and demonstrating performance on the part of P/SPs. This is where the basic requirements are interpreted into operational definitions, documentation and record-keeping requirements, and procedures.
- 3. Acceptance Methodology. The methods that the State uses to evaluate the process design and management capability of the P/SP may vary between states. This is usually a function of the State's oversight system (Critical Element of Oversight number 6 – Licensing, Certification and Approval). The combination of specific requirements for implementation and the methodology for acceptance by the State is a large determinant of performance capability. The SMICG Documentation WG is developing an SMS evaluation tool that could be used to support this task.
- 4. Performance Measurement. States must measure performance of safety management practices in the SMS. Therefore, the methodology used by each State to measure safety performance of P/SPs is important in understanding the performance potential and status of P/SP/s certificated or otherwise approved/accepted by the State.
- 5. Continuing Oversight Policies and Methods. In order to assure the performance status of P/SPs and their SMSs, continuing oversight is essential. This is also part of a State's oversight responsibility (Critical Element of Oversight number 7 – Surveillance Obligations). Thus each State must have a good understanding and mutual confidence in the methods used to oversee P/SP's SMSs in order to establish equivalence. This will provide confidence that the P/SP is maintaining the same performance capability that was established at initial acceptance.

The SMICG's existing areas of study encompass most of these five critical elements. Therefore, the group offers to continue current projects and, where necessary, draw linkages to the above areas in order to contribute to mutual understanding of the elements of technical equivalence. Implementation of the products to be developed by the SMICG workgroups will provide a baseline for establishing technical equivalence of SMS performance.

The SMICG also recognizes that the issue of equivalence is most acute for design organizations, where differences in certification processes are most significant. The next most potentially problematic area would be in the case of AMOs, where organizational certification is nearly universal but where certification by multiple States' authorities is common. The special problems of these groups will be highlighted in SMICG products.

### **APPENDIX L—EASA DO APPROVAL CERTIFICATE**



European Aviation Safety Agency

### APPROVAL CERTIFICATE

EASA.21J.031

Pursuant to Regulations (EC) 1592/2002 and (EC) 1702/2003 and subject to the conditions specified below, the Agency hereby certifies

## AIRBUS

#### 1, Rond-Point Maurice Bellonte 31700 Blagnac Cedex France

#### as a DESIGN ORGANISATION

approved according to Part 21, Section A, Subpart J

#### CONDITIONS :

- The approval is limited to that specified in the enclosed Terms of Approval, and
- This approval requires compliance with the procedures specified in the Design Organisation Handbook ref. DOM in the latest revision, and
- This approval is valid whilst the approved Design Organisation remains in compliance with Part 21, Section A. Subpart J.
- Subject to compliance with the foregoing conditions, this approval shall remain valid until surrendered or revoked.

For the European Aviation Safety Agency,

Date of issue: 28 September 2004

Norbert LOHI Certification Director

### APPENDIX M—RESPONSIBILITY OF EXPORTERS



Recommendation for the Removal of 14 C.F.R. § 21.335(b): Responsibilities of Exporters-Duration of Effectiveness of Packaging

> Submitted by the Aviation Suppliers Association 2233 Wisconsin Ave, NW, Suite 503 Washington, DC 20007

> > For more information, please contact: Jason Dickstein General Counsel (202) 347-6899

The only packaging metric related to packaging duration is found in ATA Spec 300. Spec 300 lists Entegory I. II. and III packagings to describe the effectiveness of reusable, multi-trip packaging containers. Category I packaging is usable for 100 mund-trips, Category II for 10 round-trips, and Category III for 1 round-trip. Spec 300 does not describe or contemplate a duration requirement for a single-use packaging. More importantly, most packaging used for export of aircraft parts is not designed or certified to ATA Spec 300, so it is not identified by a Spec 300 round-trip limit.

In addition to an absence of single-use packing efficacy duration metrics from packing manufacturers, no guidance material has been produced by the FAA to explain either to industry or to FAA personnel the appropriate methods for determining and stating the duration and effectiveness of packaging. The enforcement of this provision has never been considered an enforcement priority for the FAA

The provision appears to offer no safety benefits. It does not appear to serve any government interest. It is also a record coping requirement that fails to meet the requirements of the Paperwork Reduction Act (and is therefore unenforceable according to 44 U.S.C. 3512).

#### Conclusion

Given that Part 21 is currently in the process of a significant re-write, now is an appropriate time to remove § 21,355(b). The paragraph adds needless confusion to the regulations, is impossible to comply with from a practical perspective, and has never been an FAA enforcement priority, making it an unnecessary waste of scare FAA resources. For these reasons ASA recommends that 14 C F R § 21,335(b) be deleted from the Federal Aviation Regulations.

Aviation Suppliers Association

Page 2

#### Issue

14 C.F.R. § 21.335(b) states that each exporter of aircraft parts must "[p]reserve and package products and articles as necessary to protect them against corrosion and damage during transit or storage and state the duration of effectiveness of such preservation and packaging." There is no available guidance for compliance with this requirement, nor is data generally available regarding duration of effectiveness of packing. It is not reasonably possible for exporters to comply with this requirement, nor does this requirement serve any government interest. We therefore recommend that Paragraph 21.335(b) of the Federal Aviation Regulations be removed.

#### Discussion

Part 21 of the Federal Aviation Regulations is currently undergoing significant revisions to incorporate SMS principles into the regulations as well as to make other changes. 14 C.F.R. § 21.335(b) is an unworkable provision based on industry practices, does not reflect the actual nature of packaging for shipments, and has never been an enforcement priority of the FAA.

14 C.F.R. § 21.335(b) reads as follows:

Unless otherwise agreed to by the importing country or jurisdiction, each exporter must . . . [p]reserve and package products and articles as necessary to protect them against corrosion and damage during transit or storage and state the duration of effectiveness of such preservation and packaging

The duration and effectiveness of single-use packaging is not a metric that is typically available from packaging manufacturers. This is likely because the shipping industry has generally not faced an issue with packaging of such ephemeral effectiveness that its duration has been an issue during the course of a single-use shipment. The practical result of the reliable durability of single-use packaging is that no reliable metrics are produced by or available from packaging manufacturers, making the requirements of § 21.335(b) nearly impossible to satisfy.

**Aviation Suppliers Association** 

Page 1

### APPENDIX N—APPLICANT DECLARATION AND HOLDER OBLIGATION

#### [DATE]

Gilles Morin Chief Projects (AARDE) National Aircraft Certification Branch Transport Canada Civil Aviation 330 Sparks Street Tower C, 3rd Floor Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N8

#### **SUBJECT: ENGINE** TYPE CERTIFICATION / APPLICANT DECLARATION AND UNDERTAKING TO CARRY OUT RESPONSIBILITIES PER CAR 521.33 AND 521.57

#### **REFERENCES:**

1/ Application For Transport Canada Type Certification Of The **ENGINE** 

2/ Transport Canada ENGINE Issue Paper G-01, Edition 6 [CLOSED]

Dear Sir:

**Type Certificate Applicant / Holder Corp.** initially made Application for Transport Canada Type Certification of the **ENGINE** on [date] (Reference 1).

On behalf of **Type Certificate Applicant / Holder Corp.** and as required by CAR 521.33 and 521.57, I the undersigned, **[Program - Vice President or Director or Manager]**, declare that:

- **Type Certificate Applicant / Holder Corp** has demonstrated that the **ENGINE**, as defined by Top Engine Assembly Drawing XXXX, complies with the Type Certification Basis defined by Transport Canada **ENGINE** Issue Paper G-01 (Reference 4) and that the **ENGINE** incorporates no unsafe features;
- Findings of compliance have been made by the cognizant [organizational Delegates] and are recorded in the **ENGINE** Compliance Program, XXX, attached.
- As recorded in TCCA "ENGINE TCCA LOI Completion Statement" [RDIMS #XXXX], Transport Canada specialists' Level of Involvement has been completed for the ENGINE program.

Further, **Type Certificate Applicant / Holder Corp.** will undertake the responsibilities of a design approval document holder as specified in Canadian Aviation Regulations Part V, Subpart 21, Division VIII.

Yours truly **Type Certificate Applicant / Holder Corp.** 

#### Program - Vice President or Director or Manager

### TCCA CAR 521.57 Applicant Declaration / Holder Obligations

## CAR 521.57 - Type Certificate Issued:

The design approval applicant has demonstrated compliance with the requirements in the cert. basis;

All compliance tests completed and reports reviewed / submitted / accepted or approved

The design approval applicant has made required Declarations

TCCA LOI is complete and no unresolved issues remain

The Minister (company delegates + TCCA specialists) has made findings of compliance with requirements of the Certification Basis;

The compliance program is completed for all requirements and completed / signed off (Finding of Compliance) by delegates

All required documents (e.g. Installation Manual, ICDs, AWL Limitations, ICAs) are approved

2

1

## CAR 521 Required APPLICANT Declarations

(PRIOR TO ISSUE OF TYPE CERTIFICATE)

CAR 521.33(b)

APPLICANT Declaration attesting to the demonstration of compliance of the type design of the aeronautical product with its certification basis

CAR 521.57(b)

Signed undertaking by APPLICANT to carry out the responsibilities of the <u>HOLDER</u> specified in Division VIII

Conformity with Certification Basis	
521.33 An applicant for a type certificate in respect of an aeronautical product shall	
(a) demonstrate to the Minister that the aeronautical product conforms to the certificatio established by the Minister under section 521.30;	n basis
(b) submit to the Minister a declaration attesting to the demonstration of conformity of th aeronautical product with its certification basis;	HE .
(c) make available to the Minister the means by which conformity is established;	
(d) in the case of an aircraft, record the noise levels in its flight manual or in a supplement manual using the Guidelines for the Administration of Noise Certification Documentation is Attachment G of Annex 16, Volume 1 to the Convention; and	
(e) submit to the Minister for approval any manuals, instructions and limitations that are n by the certification basis established in respect of the aeronautical product.	equiced
Issuance of a Type Certificate	
521.57 (1) Subject to section 6.71 of the Act, the Minister shall issue a type certificate respect of an aeronautical product if the applicant	in.
(a) submits the declaration required under paragraph 521.33(6);	
(b) submits a signed undertaking to carry out the responsibilities specified in Division VIII:	]nd
(c) meets the requirements set out in subsection (2) or (3) in respect of the category of aeronautical product.	the

4

3

### CAR 521.57(b)

### Declaration – Type Certificate Holder Obligations

APPLICANT undertakes to carry out the responsibilities of a design approval document HOLDER, as set out in Division VIII of Part V Subpart 21 of the CARs, regarding:

- ✓ technical capability,
- ✓ service difficulty reporting,
- ✓ establishing a service difficulty reporting system,
- investigation of service difficulty reports,
- mandatory changes,
- ✓ transfers,
- record keeping and loss or disposal of records,
- ✓ manuals,
- ✓ instructions for continued airworthiness
- ✓ supplemental integrity instructions [Part 25 Only]

### CAR 521 – Division VIII Design Approval Holder Responsibilities

- 521.351 Division VIII Responsibilities of a Design Approval Document Holder
  - 521.351 Application
  - 521.352 <u>Technical Capability</u>
  - 521.353 Service Difficulty Reporting
  - 521.354 Establishing a Service Difficulty Reporting System
  - 521.355 Investigation of Service Difficulty Reports
  - 521.356 Mandatory Changes
  - 521.357 Transfer
  - 521.365 Record Keeping
  - 521.366 Loss or Disposal of Records
  - \$21.367 Manuals
  - 521.368 Instructions for Continued Airworthiness
  - 521.369 Supplemental Integrity Instructions

5

### APPENDIX O—ACCOUNTABILITY FRAMEWORK

Accountability Framework --Applicant Statement of Compliance and FAA Discretionary Function

2013 ODA Seminar Seattle, WA September 11, 2013



### What do we mean by Accountability Framework?

- Any process involving more than one entity requires dividing up responsibility for portions of the entire process
- Accountability Framework simply means holding all stakeholders accountable for their portion
- It's a philosophy substantiated in Title 49 of US Code and reflected in regulations and policy

Accountability Framework – Applicant SofC and Discretionary Function 2013 ODA Seminar – Seettle, VA, September 11 Function

## The Underlying Premise Is ...



**Governmental Discretionary Function is Not New** 



### Accountability Framework

Applicants for a design approval have a regulatory obligation to:

- . Use means of compliance acceptable to the FAA
- Submit data that "Snows" that their designs are compliant

#### Design Approval Holders have an ongoing regulatory obligation to:

- Maintain compliant designs with no unsafe features
- · Report product failures, malfunctions, and defects

#### FAA promotes (not ensures) Aviation Safety by ...

- Issuing regulations
- Specifying the certification basis
- Providing guidance regarding acceptable means of compliance
- Overseeing compliance
- · Taking enforcement actions as necessary
- · Issuing certificates and approvals; and
- · Mandating corrective action as necessary

Wight should be an international and an international and a final should be a service of the ser

## Accountability Framework in Part 21

#### An Applicant is required to...

- Conduct all inspections and tests to show compliance of design and product (14 CFR 21.33(b))
- Make all flight tests that the Administrator linds necessary (14 GFR 21.35(b)).
- Submit all data showing compliance (14 CFR 21.21(b)).
- Provide a statement certifying compliance (14 CFR 21 20(b))

#### The Administrator...

- Finds upon examination of the type design that applicable requirements have been met (14 CFR 21.21(b)1).
- Makes any inspections and tests necessary to determine compliance of applicant's design and product (14 CFR 21.33(a)).

Federal Aviation Asimmetration



- + New 14 CFR Part 21 Effective April 16, 2011
- "an applicant ... must provide a statement certifying that the applicant has complied with the [applicable] requirements"
  - § 21.20(b) for TC/STC and amended TC/STC applicants
  - § 21.97(a)(3) for major change to type design applicants
  - § 21.303(a)(5) PMA applicants
- "Compliance Listing" required
  - § 21.20(a) and § 21.97(a)(2)



### Applicant's Certifying Statement of Compliance

- Applicant submits statement to ODA Administrator at end of project
  - Signed by individual "having authority over the certification, and legally representing the applicant..."
- Guidance
  - Advisory Circular, AC 21-51, Published 9/27/2011
  - Will be addressed in Order 8110.4D



## FAA Discretionary Function is...

... the ability to make decisions by applying judgment and making reasonable choices as we perform our work within the bounds of the statutes, regulations, and directives (i.e.; Orders & Notices) that prescribe how the FAA will perform its work

### **FAA Level of Involvement Decisions**

Federal Aviation Administration

Accountability Framework – Applicant SofC and Discretionary Function 2013 ODA Seminar – Sastle, WA, September 11



### APPENDIX P—USE OF APPLICANT SHOWINGS ON ODA PROJECTS

## Use of Applicant Showings on ODA Projects

2013 ODA Seminar Seattle, WA September 11, 2013



## Overview

- Evolution/Background
- Today/Tomorrow
- 8110.4D Approach
- ODA Approach



## "Applicant Showings"

- A means to implement FAA discretion in ODA projects
- Align ODA processes with
  - Accountability framework
  - 8110.4D Approach
- Recognition of applicant substantiation activities rather than "ODA unit" involvement
  - E.g. test, inspection, analysis, etc.







## ODA Today without RBRT/SMS Principles



### Attributes Today Without RBRT/SMS Principles

- Mainly product focused
- Typically every action by applicant requires action by ODA -- No FAA discretionary function decision making
- No Risk Management or reliance on applicant showings
- Many applicants still "throw compliance over the fence"
  - 21.20(a) Statement of Compliance attempts to change that



### Possible Future with RBRT/SMS Principles



- Not required by Part 21, but supports FAA recognition of 'show only' processes

## Attributes with RBRT/SMS Principles

- · Greater system focus
- Every action by applicant does not require action by ODA
- Incorporates risk management and reliance on applicant showings
- Compliance built in throughout design phase

s	ummary of Key Principles	
•	<ul> <li>Compliance should be the goal from the beginning of the process and not something inspected in at the end</li> </ul>	
ł	<ul> <li>Compliance by process can mitigate higher risk areas</li> </ul>	
4	<ul> <li>Discretionary Function is only exercised by FAA (not designees)</li> </ul>	
ł	ODA holder can propose and OMT can recognize "applicant showing" processes	
0.55	Feddrat Aviation	

## 8110.4D Approach

- Goes back to these basic part 21 principles (Accountability Framework) and incorporates FAA discretion.
  - The applicant is responsible to make sure the substantiation data is correct (show compliance).
  - FAA makes a decision what inspections and tests it will witness or conduct and what data it will review.
- FAA involvement is not required for the applicant to show compliance and fulfill their regulatory obligations.



## 8110.4D Approach

- The FAA "finds" by "spot checking" (Discretion) using FAA authority to:
  - Witness applicant tests or inspections.
  - Conduct FAA tests and inspections.
  - Review substantiating data submitted by the applicant.
  - Review the type design data submitted by the applicant.
- FAA may choose to rely on applicant showing and statement of compliance.

Fectore: Avialian

### Rev D - FAA "Level of Involvement"

#### Implementation via:

- direct FAA involvement
- use of designees allocated based on risk
- FAA may choose to rely on applicant showing and statement of compliance.



## **ODA** Approach

- Available under TC, STC, and PMA
- Reliance on applicant showing activity may be established for individual activities:
  - Compliance data review
  - Test witnessing
  - Conformity inspections
  - Flight Test



- Procedures manual may address applicant showings activity agreed to by the OMT
- Recognition of applicant showings based on risk
  - Airworthiness Standard risk
  - Complexity of substantiation activity
  - Established/robust procedures for higher risk activity documented in ODA manual

Fectors & Hallon

## **ODA** Approach

- Risk tools not yet established for ODA projects
  - Use of RBRT being looked at in 2013
- + OMT judgment/discretion to accept
- SMS/QMS not required to implement applicant showings

ODA Approach	
"applicant" responsi – Inspection, fests	wings does not change bilities
<ul> <li>Establish compliance</li> <li>Data review</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Can result in complia UM involvement</li> </ul>	ance findings with less
<ul> <li>Engineering UM appro conformity or test-witha</li> </ul>	

## **ODA Approach-Data Review**

- OMT requires UMs to review and determine compliance unless safety risk is acceptable based on
  - Criticality of risk to the product
  - Applicant experience and history
  - Maturity of compliance assurance processes



## **Oversight of Applicant Showings**

- · Oversight of applicant showings
  - Not addressed in ODA or any other order
  - Will be addressed in future FAA policy

